2004

Volume 49 **Roczniki** Akademii Medycznej w Białymstoku

Indexed in: Index Medicus/Medline Chemical Abstracts Index Copernicus

Annales Academiae Medicae Bialostocensis Annual Proceedings of Medical Science



Editor-in-Chief

J. Nikliński (Białystok, Poland)

Assistant Editors

D.D. Anthony (Cleveland, USA) A. Eggert (Essen, Germany) J. Trojan (Paris, France) Y. Guo (Shanghai, China)

Editorial Manager

T. Laudański (Białystok, Poland)

Editorial Staff

P. Kuć (Białystok, Poland) M. Laudańska (Białystok, Poland) Z. Karczewska (Białystok, Poland)

International Editorial Board

M. Akerlund (Lund, Sweden) S. Batra (Lund, Sweden) G. Bręborowicz (Poznań, Poland) T. Brzozowski (Kraków, Poland) T. Burzykowski (Diepenbeek, Belgium) S. Carreau (Caen, France) M. Choraży (Gliwice, Poland) L. Chyczewski (Białystok, Poland) A. Dabrowski (Białystok, Poland) P. Dite (Brno, Czech Republic) J. Długosz (Białystok, Poland) M.B. Donati (Campobasso, Italy) W. Eberhardt (Essen, Germany) J. Fischer (Heidelberg, Germany) A. Frilling (Essen, Germany) G. de Gaetano (Campobasso, Italy) A. Gabryelewicz (Białystok, Poland) A.R. Genazzani (Pisa, Italy) J. Górski (Białystok, Poland) J. Haftek (Warszawa, Poland) B. Jarząb (Gliwice, Poland) E. Jassem (Gdańsk, Poland) J. Jassem (Gdańsk, Poland) M. Kaczmarski (Białystok, Poland) M. Kamiński (Katowice, Poland) M.-L. Kottler (Caen, France) M. Kowalski (Łódź, Poland) Z. Kucinskiene (Vilnius, Lithuania) A. Kulig (Łódź, Poland)

J. Lautermann (Essen, Germany) P. Lehn (Paris, France) A. Łukaszyk (Poznań, Poland) B. Malinowska (Białystok, Poland) Ch. Manegold (Heidelberg, Germany) L. Mao (Huston, USA) E. R. Melhem (Pennsylvania, USA) P. Murawa (Poznań, Poland) M. Naruszewski (Szczecin, Poland) K. Oldhafer (Hannover, Germany) E. Pluygers (Brussels, Belgium) J. Prokopowicz (Białystok, Poland) Z. Puchalski (Białystok, Poland) A. Rolle (Coswig/Dresden Germany) R. Sakaluskas (Kaunas, Lithuania) K. Satake (Osaka, Japan) P. Sipponen (Helsinki, Finland) K. Scotlandi (Bologna, Italy) J. Skowroński (Białystok, Poland) J. Steffen (Warszawa, Poland) M. Szamatowicz (Białystok, Poland) M. Tayron (Barcelona, Spain) R. Terjung (Columbia, USA) U. Treichel (Essen, Germany) G. Wallner (Lublin, Poland) M. Zabel (Wrocław, Poland) J. Żeromski (Poznań, Poland) S. M. Zimatkin (Grodno, Belarus) V. V. Zinchuk (Grodno, Belarus) N. van Zandwijk (Amsterdam, The Netherlands)

This journal is supported by the State Committee for Scientific Research, Warszawa, Poland

Published by: Medical University of Bialystok, Kilinskiego 1 Str., 15-089 Bialystok, Poland, e-mail: editorial_office@amb.edu.pl

All rights reserved; no part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form without the prior permission of the Publisher.

Printed on acid-free paper.

 Pre-press:
 "Trans Humana" University Press, Editor-in-chief: E. Kozłowska-Świątkowska, Layout: M. Rabiczko, Swierkowa 20 Str., 15-328 Białystok, Poland

 Printed by:
 "ORTH-DRUK", Białystok, Poland

Contents

- 7 Surgical challenges in the twenty-first century Ihse I
- 10 A comparative morphological study of direct nerve implantation and neuromuscular pedicle methods in cross reinnervation of the rat skeletal muscle Bielecki M, Skowroński R, Skowroński J
- 18 Vasopressin and oxytocin in normal reproduction and in the patophysiology of preterm labour and primary dysmenorrhoea. Development of receptor antagonists for
 - therapeutic use in these conditions Åkerlund M
- 22 Therapeutic approaches in inflammatory bowel disease based on the immunopathogenesis Siegmund B, Zeitz M
- 31 Inflammatory response, reactive oxygen species, programmed (necrotic-like and apoptotic) cell death and cancer Johar D, Roth JC, Bay GH, Walker JN, Kroczak TJ, Los M
- 40 Fibrogenesis in the pancreas Ellenrieder V, Schneiderhan W, Bachem M, Adler G
- 47 Surgical treatment of constipation Błachut K, Bednarz W, Paradowski L
- 53 Duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis

Köninger J, Friess H, Müller M, Büchler MW

- 61 Cardiac surgical treatment of the patients with renal insufficiency Hirnle T, Lisowski P, Szapiel G, Pawlak S
- 66 The non-invasive diagnosis of precancerous changes of stomach mucosa Pasechnikov VD, Chukov SZ, Kotelevets SM, Mostovov AN, Polyakova MB, Mernova VP
- 72 Is a bile reflux an additional cancerogenic factor in peptic ulcer, associated with Helicobacter pylori infection? Vdovychenko A
- 75 Gastric acid and salivary bicarbonate. Is there a relationship in duodenal ulcer patients? Namiot Z, Stasiewicz J, Markowski AR, Namiot DB, Jaroszewicz W, Kemona A, Górski J
- 80 Secretory function of the esophageal mucosa in opossum: the role of cholinergic, peptidergic and histaminergic pathways Namiot Z, Sarosiek J, McCallum RW
- 85 The effect of endothelin-1, endothelin-2 and endothelin-3 in early cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis in rats Długosz JW, Nowak K, Andrzejewska A,
 - Wróblewski E, Dąbrowski A
- 93 Relationship between gastroesophageal reflux disease and myocardial ischemia. Influence of reflux on temporary activity of autonomic nervous system Dobrzycki S, Skrodzka D, Musiał WJ, Go M, Korecki J, Gugała K, Kralisz P, Prokopczuk P, Bachórzewska-Gajewska H, Kamiński K

98 Sleep-related breathing disorders in small children with nocturnal acid gastro-oesophageal reflux

Wasilewska J, Kaczmarski M

- 103 Low serum leptin concentration in vegetarian prepubertal children Ambroszkiewicz J, Laskowska-Klita T, Klemarczyk W
- 106 Assessment of selected adhesion molecules and lymphocyte subpopulations in children with IgA nephropathy Wierciński R, Zoch-Zwierz W, Stasiak-Barmuta A, Wasilewska A, Tomaszewska B, Winiecka W
- 111 Diagnostic value of birch recombinant allergens (rBet v 1, profilin rBet v 2) in children with pollen-related food allergy Cudowska B, Kaczmarski M
- **116** The way to cardio-renal protection in nondiabetic chronic nephropathies Ruggenenti P, Remuzzi G
- **124 Principles of family practitioners and nephrologists collaboration** Steciwko A, Kurpas D
- 127 Application of LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption in kidney diseases Sułowicz W, Stompór T
- 135 The nephrologist's role in the oncology – haematology ward Rydzewski A
- Lipid disturbances in chronic renal failure

 patomechanisms and treatment
 Rutkowski B, Chmielewski M
- **145** Acute renal failure: the new perspectives Nowicki M, Zwiech R, Szklarek M
- 151 Endothelial dysfunction, atherosclerosis and thrombosis in uremia – possibilities of intervention Myśliwiec M, Borawski J, Naumnik B, Rydzewska-Rosołowska A
- 157 Antioxidants in the treatment of patients with renal failure Luciak M
- **162 Heart failure in the patients with chronic kidney disease** Lisowska A, Musiał WJ

- 166 What is new in therapy of glomerulonephritis in the 2003/2004 Hruby Z
- 170 What is new in peritoneal dialysis in the years 2003-2004 Grzegorzewska AE
- 174 Role of endothelial progenitor cells in cardiovascular pathology Gross P, Herbrig K
- **178 Continuous modalities of renal replacement therapy. Review of selected aspects** Grenda R
- **182 Urinary tract infection 2003** Duława J
- 185 Renal affection in patients with diabetes mellitus is not always caused by diabetic nephropathy Żukowska-Szczechowska E, Tomaszewski M
- 190 Ratio of cyclase activating and cyclase inactive parathormone (CAP/CIP) in dialysis patients: correlations with other markers of bone disease Grzegorzewska AE, Młot M
- 193 Serum osteoprotegrin level is lower in peritoneal dialysis patients than in hemodialysis ones

Grzegorzewska AE, Młot M

- **197 Protein Z and vitamin K in kidney disease** Małyszko JS, Małyszko J, Skrzydlewska E, Pawlak K, Myśliwiec M
- 201 The expression of two alternative transcription forms of platelet-derived growth factor - A chain in the normal human kidney and in glomerulonephritis Miller-Kasprzak E, Olejniczak P, Kubiak A, Polcyn-Adamczak M, Niemir ZI
- 209 Soluble adhesion molecules in children and young adults with chronic renal failure treated conservatively Musiał K, Zwolińska D, Berny U, Polak-Jonkisz D, Szprynger K, Szczepańska M
- 213 Can von Willebrand factor, platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 and thrombomodulin be used as alternative markers of endothelial cell injury in human glomerulonephritis?

Niemir ZI, Kubiak A, Olejniczak P, Nowak A, Czekalski S

5

- 219 Kidney function estimated with the different formulas in centenarians Wieczorowska-Tobis K, Niemir ZI, Guzik P, Mossakowska M
- 222 Prooxidant-antioxidant balance in blood during the surgical treatment of obliterating arterial atherosclerosis in the lower extremities Ioskevich NN, Zinchuk VV
- 227 Molecular mechanisms of brain plasticity: neurophysiologic and neuroimaging studies in the developing patients Kułak W, Sobaniec W
- 237 Collagen type I and III metabolism in assessment of mandible fractures healing Borys J, Grabowska SZ, Antonowicz B, Dryl D, Citko A, Rogowski F
- 246 Serum levels of interleukin-18 (IL-18) and soluble interleukin-2 Receptor (sIL-2R) in lung cancer
 Naumnik W, Chyczewska E, Kovalchuk O, Tałałaj J, Iżycki T, Panek B
- 252 The spontaneous and stimulated nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) tests in mononuclear cells of patients with tuberculosis Dubaniewicz A, Dubaniewicz A, Hoppe A
- 256 Laminin, Her2/neu and Ki-67 as prognostic factors in non-small cell lung cancer Szelachowska J, Jeleń M

- 262 Loss of heterozygosity in laryngeal cancer Rogowski M, Walenczak I, Pepiński W, Skawrońska M, Sieśkiewicz A, Klatka J
- 265 Effects of antidepressant mirtazapine on fibromyalgia symptoms Samborski W, Leżańska-Szpera M, Rybakowski JK
- 270 Is a hypothermic effect of LY 300164, valproate and phenobarbital evident in mice? Świąder MJ, Łuszczki JJ, Zwolan A, Wierzchowska-Cioch E, Wielosz M, Czuczwar SJ
- 275 Serum hyaluronic acid during lamivudine treatment in chronic hepatitis B Grzeszczuk A, Prokopowicz D
- 280 Falls amongst older people living in the community Wojszel ZB, Bień B
- **285** Vascularization of the penis of a man Okolokulak E, Volchkevich D
- 292 Index of Authors
- 294 Index of key words
- 296 Instructions for Authors

Cover Illustration: Schema of pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease and potential therapeutic targets. The different steps from antigens/ bacteria crossing the epithelial barrier to phagocytosis and antigen presentation by antigen-presenting cells followed by T-cell activation and subsequent release of pro- and anti-inflammatory mediators and the migration of inflammatory cells via adhesion molecules is shown. (Siegmund B, Zietz M. Roczniki Akademii Medycznej w Białysmstoku, 2004; 49, 22-30)

Surgical challenges in the twenty-first century

Ihse I

Department of Surgery, University Hospital, Lund, Sweden

To know where we are going, it is important to understand where we have been. Remarkable advances took place in health care delivery during the last part of the twentieth century profoundly changing the practice of surgery. Such advances include the development of imaging techniques, minimal access operations, endoscopy, catheter-based therapies, laser, information technology, and computer-based surgery. The coalescence of these innovations with unique achievements in molecular biology, molecular genetics, and pharmacogenetics will pave the way for further improvement of the standard of surgical care and stimulate future surgeon-scientists to keep surgery at the pole position. The old days were good, but they are gone. Now we must rise to meet numerous challenges ahead as our world is developing not only in science and surgical technology but also in demography, health care structures, economy, communication and the public's overall knowledge, expectations and demands. Some of these challenges will be discussed in more detail in this paper.

Societal and systemic forces

The development of high-speed communications has made the world smaller and human migration and mobility are on the point of equalizing the global diagnosis panorama. The travel time from the most distant country is shorter than the incubation period of most infections [1]. Thus, the perspective of surgery should also be global.

Among the changes which will have a significant impact on surgery is aging. People over 85 is a rapidly growing group in the

Received 26.04.2004 Accepted 7.06.2004

Western world and they are the most likely to have chronic care needs. As surgeons play and will continue to play an important role in the management of cardiovascular disease, cancer, diabetes, and joint-and neurodegenerative diseases we are encouraged to elaborate a strategic approach for these growing patient groups.

In Sweden like in many other Western countries there are since some ten years more women than men entering medical school. Still, however, there is a substantial gender gap in the composition of surgical staffs. We must, thus, build flexibility into residency work schedules so that women can incorporate pregnancy and motherhood into their years of surgical training. At the same time as there are proportionally more women in the medical school the overall number of applicants are decreasing as are those choosing surgery for residency. This is to some extent explained by the changes in lifestyle now openly adopted by young surgeons, irrespective of gender. They want shorter workweeks and more time for their families and other values in life. Here we have an urgent challenge to make any effort to attract the best young people back to surgery.

The advent of the internet, teleconferencing, and e-mail has dramatically changed the speed and quality of worldwide communications. Patients are now ready to present us with the "latest and greatest" information. The well-informed public will have profound effect on the practice of surgery and patients will play a more dominant role in their own care. They will choose those hospitals and doctors who in an evidence-based way show the best and safest outcome of their treatment programs.

Surgical education and training

The knowledge explosion in medicine is a principal cause of development of the specialization seen during the last two decades. The rapid and profound advances in medical technology has increased the complexity of surgical, interventional and intensive care and fueled further specialization and subspecialization. In countries like Sweden the limited workhours

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Ingemar Ihse M.D., Ph.D., FRCS Department of Surgery University Hospital S-221 85 Lund, Sweden e-mail: ingemar.ihse@kir.lu.se

8

(40 hours a week) in addition have enforced subspecialization so that the surgeon get a reasonable volume of patients within his or her specific area of interest [2]. Thus, the general surgeon in the true sense of the word, is an endangered species in our country as in most other Western countries. Young surgeons start early focused training in upper abdominal, colorectal, endocrine, breast, or vascular surgery; in the university hospitals, upper abdominal surgery is often divided into hepatic/ biliary/pancreatic surgery versus upper gastrointestinal surgery. Subspecialization is probably a major cause of the improved outcome after surgery, which we have achieved in recent years. It has, however, negatively influenced on call work because modern Swedish surgeons do not always possess sufficiently broad surgical experience. Furthermore, the newly hatched specialists (normally about five years resident training program) are not ready to take independent responsibility for hospitalized patients in general surgical wards. A training period as junior specialist of six to eight years is normally required before they gain promotion as consultants. This situation largely reflects the low resident caseload in Sweden. A challenge for the future is to find ways to secure both the quality of highly specialized surgical care and that of basal care and emergency surgery.

Interdisciplinary care

As a consequence of the knowledge explosion and specialization/subspecialization health care has shifted form being specialty-based to be disease-diagnosis-or problem - based meaning that patients will be expected to be cared for in an environment based on disease rather than the method of treatment. It is logical to envisage surgeons as leaders of teams of specialists including e.g. HPB-surgeons, oncologists, radiologists and pathologists for the management of patients with liver, pancreas, bile duct, and gallbladder cancer. Even if the skill of the individual surgeon is important it seems to be even more crucial that the multidisciplinary treatment teams develop substantial experience in the management of the patients. It is becoming more and more difficult for the different specialists to defend their turfs and a future challenge is for all of us to open our minds and start walking side by side for the sake of our patients. This will link us together for a shared process of diagnosis, treatment, care and research.

The volume-outcome relation

There is considerable evidence that patients undergoing various kinds of complex treatments or high-risk surgical procedures have lower mortality rates and otherwise better outcomes if care is provided in centers that have a high caseload of patients with the same condition than if care is provided by hospitals with low caseload of such patients. In 1977 we reported that senior surgeons especially trained in pancreatic surgery had significantly lower hospital mortality after total pancreatectomy than the general surgeon undertaking such operations once in a while [3]. Two years later the first study dealing exclusively with the volume-outcome association was published by Luft et al. [4]. Their seminal observations of a relation between higher volume and better outcome have been supported by approximately 300 reports in the English-language literature. Most of the studies have analysed the effect of volume on hospital mortality. Compilation of earlier studies suggested that hospital volume had a greater impact on the outcome than the volume of the individual surgeon [5]. Recently, however, Birkmeyer et al. in an extensive study on eight different surgical procedures convincingly showed that the observed association between hospital volume and operative mortality was largely mediated by surgeon volume, though, to a degree that varied according to the procedure [6]. Some of the studies have included information showing lower complication rate at high-volume hospitals after e.g. esophageal, pancreatic, prostatic and thyroid surgery. Other authors have reported shorter postoperative stay at high-volume centers. If complication rate is low and hospital stay short, the cost should be reduced as well. This has been documented for at least four cancer operations and recently also for bariatric surgery [7].

In addition to the influence of hospital volume on the early surgical outcome, there is an increasing bunch of evidence suggesting that patients live longer after operations at high-volume centers for cancer of e.g. the rectum, colon, pancreas, lung and breast [8].

The majority of studies on the topic are done in the USA [9]. Recent reports from Canada, UK, The Netherlands and Finland have, however, come to the same conclusions as the US ones [10-13]. Still the referral pattern has remained practically unchanged in most countries, and few if any signs of regionalization of complex procedures have been seen. In the Netherlands, 40% to 46% of pancreaticoduodenectomies continue to be done in low volume units [12] and such operations are practiced in 50% of Swedish hospital, most of which do less than three operations annually [14]. However, with more and more patients seeking information on the outcome of surgical treatment the reality is that regionalization will get going and will continue to evolve.

Advances is science and technology

As mentioned above profound advances in science and technology during the last two to three decades is already changing and improving surgical practice. Technological innovations have previously had a major impact on the progress of clinical practice of orthopedics, neurosurgery, ophthalmology, otolaryngology, and urology, and more recently cardiac and vascular surgery. Advances in imaging, faster computers, and advanced software will influence the way we offer clinical solution to the patient's problem. The other side of the coin is the need for evaluation of the technology and its application, its introduction into practice, and the training of surgeons. For training medical simulators will be increasingly required and they will also have the capacity to assess the technical competence of the surgeons, which certainly will be a challenge to most of us as it was to pilots when similar measures were taken by the aviation industry a couple of decades ago.

Increasing demands on risk-free operations

After the report, To err is human, was published by the Institute of Medicine in USA in 2001 there has been an increasing focus in the Western world on how to improve patient safety [15]. These efforts take place at the same time as diagnostic and therapeutic procedures due to the paramount advances in technology are becoming more and more complex and intricate putting increased demands on the competence, skill and judgement of those who deliver the care. We take as surgeons minor or major calculated risks almost every day e.g. when we operate on ruptured aortic aneurysm, myomatous uteri, gallbladders or on tumours in frail and elderly patients weighing the risks of the disease against the risks of the procedure. The increasing use of prophylactic operations for genetically predestined malignant disease is a new challenge to us that will request practically riskfree operations as we in fact are operating on healthy individuals. Will parents accept any risk either as hypoparathyroidism or recurrent nerve injury in a child less than five years with the RET proto-oncogene identified? This question was asked by Murray Brennan, who coined the word preemptive surgery to this kind of prophylactic operations [16].

The overwhelming challenges for the twenty-first century is to develop surgery in such a way that the patients will be managed with optimal safety and optimal outcome. I have discussed some areas in this paper which we need to tackle to be able to approach these goals. The ideas I have suggested are just presented as food for thought.

References

1. Debas HT. Surgery: a noble profession in a changing world. Ann Surg, 2002; 236: 263-9.

2. Ihse I, Haglund U. The Swedish 40-hour workweek; how does it affect surgical care? Surgery, 2003; 134: 17-8.

 Ihse I, Lilja P, Arnesjö B, Bengmark S. Total pancreatectomy for cancer – an appraisal of 65 cases. Ann Surg, 1977; 186: 675-80.

4. Luft HS, Bunker JP, Enthoven AC. Should operations be regionalized? The empirical relation between surgical volume and mortality. N Engl J Med, 1979; 301: 1364-9.

5. Ihse I. The volume-outcome relationship in cancer surgery – a hard sell. Ann Surg, 2003; 238: 777-81.

6. Birkmeyer JD, Stukel TA, Siewers AE, Goodney PP, Wennberg DE, Lee Lucas F. Surgeon volume and operative mortality in the United States. N Engl J Med, 2003; 349: 2117-27.

7. Nguyen NT, Paya M, Stevens CM, Wilson SE. The relationship between hospital volume and surgical outcomes in bariatric surgery at academic medical centers. Abstract, American Surgical Association meeting, San Francisco 2004.

8. Finlayson EVA, Birkmeyer JD. Effects of hospital volume on life expectancy after selected cancer operations in older adults: a decision analysis. J Am Coll Surg, 2003; 196: 410-7.

9. Birkmeyer JD, Siewers AE, Finlayson EVA, Stukel TA, Lee Lucas F, Batista I, Welch HG, Wennberg DE. Hospital volume and surgical mortality in the United States. N Engl J Med, 2002; 346: 1128-37.

10. Simunovic M, To T, Theriault M. Relation between hospital surgical volume and outcome for pancreatic resection for neoplasm in a publicly funded health care system. CMAJ, 1999; 160: 643-8.

11. Bachmann M, Alderson D, Peters T. Survival clinical practice and costs in patients with pancreatic, esophageal and gastric cancers. In: Influences of doctor and hospital volume. Bristol: Departments of social medicine and surgery, University of Bristol, 1999.

12. Gouma DJ, van Geenen RCJ, van Gulik TM. Rates of complications and death after pancreaticoduodenectomy; risk factors and the impact of hospital volume. Ann Surg, 2000; 232: 786-95.

13. Nordback J, Parviainen M, Räty S, Kuivanen H, Sand J. Resection of the head of the pancreas in Finland; effects of hospital and surgeon on short-term and long-term results. Scand J Gastroenterol, 2002; 37: 1454-60.

14. Ihse I. The association between higher volume and better outcome for pancreaticoduodenectomy. HPB, 2001; 3: 153-5.

15. Institute of Medicine, To Err is Human, building a safer health system. National Academy Press, 2001.

16. Brennan MF. Pre-emptive surgery and increasing demands for technical perfection. Br J Surg, 2003; 90: 3-4.

A comparative morphological study of direct nerve implantation and neuromuscular pedicle methods in cross reinnervation of the rat skeletal muscle

Bielecki M, Skowroński R, Skowroński J

Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The study was undertaken to evaluate the recovery of rat skeletal muscles reinnervated by crossed direct nerve implantation and crossed neuromuscular pedicle graft.

Material and methods: The animals (157) were divided into 3 groups. In the first group – direct nerve implantation – (DNI) 52 animals, the peroneal nerve was transected and implanted into the gastrocnemius muscle of the hind limb of the rats. In the second group (53 animals) – the neuromuscular pedicle (NMP) of the peroneal nerve was elevated and transferred to the gastrocnemius muscle. The third group consisted of 52 healthy animals. Muscle function was examined by electrophysiological methods (evoked electromyography and muscle isometric tetanic tension) and by morphological methods (reinnervated muscle weight, microscopic examinations, morphometric and histochemical examinations).

Results: The weight of reinnervated muscles in the first 3 weeks decreased. The lowest values of muscle weights were noted at 4 weeks. At the end of the experiment muscle weight in the first group was 64.3% of the control group and in the second group 65.2%. Morphometric, histological and histochemical analysis were performed after 12 and 36 weeks. At 12 weeks of the experiment the diameter of reinnervated muscle fibers in the second group was statistically higher than in the first group. At that time the process of reinnervation was more advanced than in the first group. At 36 weeks there were no statistical differences between the

Received 15.07.2004 Accepted 19.07.2004

two groups. An increase in the number of muscle fibers was noted as the processes of reinnervations progressed.

At the site of nerve (or pedicled nerve-muscle) implantation new motor end plates were formed.

Conclusions: We consider that reinnervation of the experimentally paralyzed muscle is possible after crossed DNI and after NMP neurotization. The reinnervation with the NMP technique is quicker than with the DNI. Based on the morphological examinations – both methods guarantee only a partial recovery of the function of the paralyzed muscle.

Key words:	denervation, direct neurotization, neuromus-
	cular pedicle, muscle reinnervation, motor end
	plates.

Introduction

When the nerve is injured near its entrance to the muscle belly we cannot perform conventional methods of nerve repair (nerve suture, or nerve grafting) because we do not have the distal stump of the injured nerve. One useful method in such a situation is direct implantation of nerve fibers into the paralyzed muscle (direct nerve implantation method - DNI) [1-15]. We call such procedures direct neurotization of the muscle. The first experimental investigations of direct nerve implantations into paralyzed muscles were performed by Heinecke and Erlacher [16,17]. Steindler, Aitkin, Hoffman and Miller also contributed to investigating the processes of nerve regenerations. All these investigations showed that an injured proximal nerve stump can grow into the paralyzed muscle and establish functional connections (motor end plates). Direct nerve neurotization such as the nerve grafting procedures are inevitably connected with processes of retrograde Wallerian degeneration of the injured nerve [18,19]. Such problems can be avoided when we transpose intact undamaged nerve fibers

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Marek Bielecki Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology Medical University of Białystok ul. Skłodowskiej-Curie 24a 15-267 Białystok, Poland

to target organ [20,21]. In most human muscles the end plates are localized at places of nerve entrances into the muscle belly. This enables excision of the area of muscle containing the motor end plates with its motor nerve and transferring such a "nerve muscle pedicle" onto another paralyzed muscle. The concept of motor nerve transposition (MNT) was first reported in 1970 by Tucker et al. [1,22-29]. These authors called such a procedure "neuromuscular pedicle reinnervation" (NMP). This technique was successfully used for reinnervation of the human larynx [25-27]. Experimental studies of muscle reinnervation with motor nerve transplantation technique showed conflicting results. Some authors wrote about evidenced signs of motor reinnervation [1,24,30] other authors [31,32] doubted whether this method can really give successful reinnervation of paralyzed muscles. Most of the experiments made previously were performed on small paralyzed muscles of the larynx or face [33-35]. Only demonstration of satisfactory paralyzed extremity muscle reinnervation can confirm the technique of motor nerve transplantation to be another reliable technique of muscle reinnervation.

We performed our study to answer the following questions:

- 1. Is it possible to reinnervate a paralyzed hind limb rat muscles with the method of "motor nerve transplantation"?
- 2. What is the efficacy of reinnervation of a paralyzed muscle with the technique of neuromuscular pedicle (NMP) as compared with the method of direct nerve implantation (DNI)?
- 3. What is the extent of reinnervation of paralyzed muscles as evaluated by morphological methods?

Materials and methods

157 Wistar rats with an average weight of 250 gm were used. Anesthesia was induced with an intra-peritoneal injection of Thiopental at the dosage of 40 mg/kg of body weight. A curved incision was made on the posterior surface of the right thigh, a posteriori-based skin flap raised and biceps femoris muscle was pushed aside to expose the popliteal fossa. The tibial, common peroneal and sural nerves were identified. A 1.5 cm segment of tibial nerve was resected where it entered the gastrocnemius muscle and the proximal stump of the tibial nerve was implanted into the underlying adductor muscle. The whole sural nerve was also resected and the nerve implanted into the adductor muscle. The animals were operated on using microinstruments (Aesculap) and an operating microscope OPM-1.

The rats were divided into the three groups for the subsequent experimental procedures.

Group I (DNI) (52 animals). The common peroneal nerve was transected at the place where it traversed the fibular head. The proximal stump was transposed into the proximal third of the simultaneously denervated gastrocnemius muscle (cross neurotization). The epimysium of gastrocnemius muscle was incised and the peroneal nerve stump was implanted into the bluntly created muscular pocket (*Fig. 1, 2*). If there was bleeding when creating a pocket another muscular pocket was prepared. A single 10/0 nylon suture, transfixing the epimysium and

epineurium of the peroneal nerve stump was used to stabilize the nerve. The biceps femoris was replaced and the wound closed.

Group II (NMP) (53 animals). The peroneal nerve of the right leg was exposed around the fibular head and further into the muscle belly. A small piece of tibial anterior muscle (0.2/0.2 cm)– containing intact motor endplates with the entering peroneal nerve fibers was sharply excised (nerve muscle pedicle) and transposed to the proximal third of the simultaneously denervated gastrocnemius muscle (*Fig. 3, 4*). At that site, where the small block of pedicled muscle was approximated – the epimysium from the gastrocnemius was removed. Two stay nylon sutures 8/0 between the peroneal nerve muscle island and epimysium of the denervated gastrocnemius muscle were used to stabilized the muscle. The wound was closed in layers.

Group III (52 animals). The group of healthy non-operated rats served as the control.

Morphological, histological and enzyme histochemical assessment

After electrophysiological and functional assessment (36) the GAST-PL-SOL muscle group was excised en bloc, the macroscopic appearance of neurotized muscles was evaluated and, the wet weight of the muscles estimated. With the use of a computer program "Imager-512" morphometric measurements (a mean muscle fiber count per 1 mm² area and size of muscle fibers) of reinnervated muscles was performed.

Small muscle blocks from the reinnervated gastrocnemius with the pedicle were fixed in buffered 10% formalin solution and than embedded in parafin blocks. Microscopic examinations of cross-sections of the reinnervated muscles stained by the hematoxylin-eosin method were performed.

Muscle blocks collected with a pedicle (common peroneal muscle or pedicled muscle island) were immersed in liquid nitrogen, cut in a cryostat into pieces of $10 \,\mu\text{m}$ thickness and stained for demonstration of acetylcholinesterase activity by the method of Tsuji [37]. By this method it was possible to demonstrate motor end plates beneath the nerve pedicle graft.

The results obtained were statistically assessed. Differences between mean values were analyzed using Student's t-test (data of normal distribution) or the Mann-Whitney U test (data without normal distribution). The differences were recognized as statistically significant when p < 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed with a computer using Statistica program.

Results

During the experiment 157 rats were operated on with the two methods mentioned above. Five rats died in the perioperative period (probably because of overdosing of the anesthetic drug), 2 rats died during the later periods of the experiment. 150 animals were examined and assessed.

In the first weeks of the experimental study, the weights of the reinnervated muscles in the DNI and NMP groups decreased (*Tab. 1*). In the second week, the muscle weight in the DNI group was 1490 (\pm 65) mg, and in the second group 1798 (\pm 75) mg – 75.7% and 91.3% of the controls respectively.

Figure 1. The proximal stump of the common peroneal nerve was transposed and implanted into the simultaneously denervated gastrocnemius muscle



Figure 3. The neuromuscular pedicle was excised, transposed and implanted into the denervated gastrocnemius muscle



Figure 2. Intraoperative view – the common peroneal nerve is inserted into the pocket of the gastrocnemius muscle



Figure 4. Intraoperative view – the prepared pedicled muscle pad is inserted into the gastrocnemius muscle



Table 1. Mean data of reinnervated GASTR-PL-SOL muscle weights. In the lower right-handcorner the number of rats from which the mean value was calculated is shown. # Data estimated before experimental study. * Statistically significant difference in comparison with the NMP and controls (p<0.01). **Statistically significant difference in comparison with the controls (p<0.05). *** Statistically significant difference in comparison with the DNI and controls (p<0.01)

Time after surgery (weeks) —	Group I Direct nerve implamation	Group II Neuromuscular pedicle	Control group	
	Muscle weight (mg)	Muscle weight (mg)	Muscle weight (mg)	
0#	1954±77 N=20	1950 ± 62 N=20	1951±42 N=10	
2	1490±65 * N=8	1798±75 *** N=8	1969 ± 118 N=8	
4	1014±118 * N=8	1531±76 *** N=7	2217±164 N=8	
12	1245±117* N=7	1634±118 *** N=8	2674±213 N=8	
16	$1332 \pm 69 * N = 8$	1674±162 *** N=8	2819 ± 190 N=8	
24	1752±178 ** N=8	$1825 \pm 249 ** N=8$	2993 ± 190 N=8	
36	2135±195 ** N=8	2165±123 ** N=8	3321±374 N=7	

Figure 5. Appearance of muscle after 36 weeks of experimental study

Figure 6. Computer muscle weight curves of experimental groups



Table 2. Muscle fiber counts and diameter in the experimental groups. In the lower right-hand corner the number of animals from which the mean value was estimated is shown. * Significant differences in comparison with the DNI and control group (p<0.01). **Significant differences in comparison with the NMP and the control group (p<0.01)

Time after surgery — (weeks)	Grou Direct nerve in DN	Group I Direct nerve implantation DNI		Group II Neuromuscular pedicle NMP		Control group	
	Muscle fiber counts (mm ²)	Muscle fiber diamater (µm)	Muscle fiber counts (mm ²)	Muscle fiber diamater (µm)	Muscle fiber counts (mm ²)	Muscle fiber diamater (µm)	
12	$605 \pm 65.2^*$ N=6	12.1±4.11* N=6	721±78.1** N=6	18.5±4.85 N=6	998±78.3	24.6±1.8	
36	882±67.5 N=7	22.8±4.55 N=7	901±69.4 N=7	25.9±7.21 N=7	N=8	N=8	

At that time the mean muscle weight of the DNI group was significantly lower than in the NMP (p < 0.01) and control group (p < 0.05). There were also significant differences between the NMP and control group (p < 0.05). After 4 weeks, the muscle weight in both groups reached its lowest value (DNI group 45.7% of the normal group, and NMP group 69.1% of the normal group). There were statistical differences between the DNI and NMP groups at that time (p < 0.01).

From the 4th week onwards the muscle weight in two groups successfully increased (*Fig. 6*). Between the 12th week and the end of the experimental study the increase in muscle weight was less dynamic. In the 16th week the muscle weight in the DNI group was 1332 (\pm 69) mg and in the NMP group 1674 (\pm 162) mg. The differences between the DNI and NMP groups (p<0.01), DNI and control (p<0.01), and NMP and control (p<0.01) were found to be significant. At the end of the experimental study (36 weeks) the muscle weight of the DNI group was 64.3% and NMP group 65.2% of the control rats (*Fig. 5, 6*). No statistical differences between DNI and NMP groups were noted, although the muscle mass from the DNI group was significantly lower than in the control (p<0.01), and similarly the NMP muscle weight was significantly lower than in the control group (p<0.01).

Morphometric analysis was performed after 3 and 6 months (Tab. 2). The number of muscle fibers present in a cross-section of 1 mm² reinnervated muscle taken from the site of nerve (island) implantation and the diameter of the reinnervated muscle fibers were estimated. After 12 weeks the mean fiber count on the cross-sections in the DNI group was 605/mm², and in the NMP group 721/mm². At that time the number of muscle fibers in the control group was 998/mm² (Fig. 7). There were significant differences between the DNI and NMP groups (p<0.01), DNI and control rats (p<0.01) and NMP and controls (p < 0.01). After 36 weeks the number of muscle fibers was greater in the NMP than in the DNI group, although these values did not change significantly. The number of muscle fibers in the control group was greater than in the DNI and NMP groups, no significant differences between the controls and DNI or control and NMP groups were noted.

After 12 weeks the muscle fiber diameter in the DNI group was 12.1 µm and in the NMP group 18.5 µm. The mean fiber diameter in the control rats was 24.6 µm. There were significant differences between the DNI and NMP groups (p < 0.01), and the DNI and control groups (p < 0.01). After 36 weeks the mean fiber diameter in the DNI was smaller than in the NMP group (*Fig. 8*). These values did not change significantly (p < 0.01). No *Figure 7*. Fiber counts of reinnervated muscle in the groups examinated. * Significant differences in comparison with the NMP and control group (p<0.01). Significant differences in comparison with the DNI and controls (p<0.01)



Figure 9. Histological pattern in the DNI group (most muscle fibers are placed in regular fascicules, the diameter of the fibers are similar, Transvers sections of fibers appear to be oval and polygonal, site of nerve implantation, DNI method 36 weeks after surgery, H+E stain, x200)



Figure 8. Computer muscle fiber diameter of experimental groups. * Significant differences in comparison with the NMP and control group (p < 0.01)



Figure 10. Histological pattern in the NMP group (most fibers are large, hypertrophied, another fibers are polygonal atrophied, site of nerve-muscle pedicle aproximation, NMP method, 36 weeks after surgery, H+E stain, x200)



significant differences were found between the DNI and control groups, and the NMP and control groups at that time.

Histological studies

In the 4th week muscle fibers of different shape and diameter were seen in the DNI group. Some of them were rounded, others polygonal shaped. Small branches of nerves were evident on the cross-sections of the reinnervated muscle. In the later periods of reinnervation (12th week) most of the round or polygonal-shaped muscle fibers with similar diameters gathered in regular fascicules (*Fig. 9*).

In the NMP group, in the late periods of reinnervation, fascicules of various shapes were seen (Fig. 10). Some fibers

were large, oval shaped, while others were polygonal with signs of degeneration.

Histochemical examination

In NMP group after 4 weeks, motor end plates were demonstrated at the place of muscle island approximation. No acetylcholinesterase staining was seen in the DNI group at that time. After 6 weeks motor end plates of various shapes, arranged in irregular lines, sometimes incompletely stained, were observed in both groups. At the end of the experimental study, the completely-stained clusters of motor end plates were more rounded in the DNI as well as in the NMP group (*Fig. 11, 12*).

Figure 11. Motor end plates evident in the DNI group (irregular and linear forms of well stained motor end plates, 36 weeks, AChE method by Tsuji, x400)



Figure 12. Motor end plates evident in the NMP group, 36 weeks (oval and linear shaped motor end plates, well stained in histochemical examination, AChE activity – Tsuji method, x400)



Discussion

The direct nerve implantation method (DNI) was popularized in Europe by Giorgio Brunelli [2-5,38,39]. The author divided the proximal stump of the injured nerves into fascicules to implant them into denervated muscle bellies. The neuromuscular pedicle – NMP technique was introduced by Tucker H in otolaryngological practice at the beginning of 1970 [25-29,37]. Tucker postulated that simple healing of the pedicle muscle into the denervated muscle belly is the primary prerequisite for transferring evoked active potentials from the island to the denervated muscle. What are the differences between these two techniques?

The DNI method is connected with retrograde Wallerian degeneration of transected nerve fibers. During excision of the pedicle muscle graft (NMP technique) there is complete transection injury to the terminal nerve branches at the cut margins of the muscle pad, where axons travelling to more distant muscle fibers are divided. The muscle island contains however a large amount of undivided axons with functional motor plates. The NMP technique enables the transferring of motor fibers with these functional end plates [20]. The retrograde Wallerian degeneration in such nontransected fibers is avoided.

In our experimental study, we neurotized the gastrocnemius muscle with common peroneal nerve (nerve stump or pedicle muscle). That means there was a crossed neurotization of the simultaneously paralyzed muscle. The reinnervation of a muscle with a "foreign" nerves always gave inferior results to reinnervations with native nerves [40]. Reports in the literature vary as regards the period of time from implantation of a "foreign" nerve to the first functional signs of its reinnervation that is from 2 to 12 weeks. The reinnervation was always more effective (in laboratory study and in clinical practice – when the proximal nerve stump was divided into fascicules). Resection of the epineurium surrounding the nerve stump reduces the possibility of connective tissue barrier formation, that can

prevent nerve regeneration [41,42]. Brunelli and other authors divide the proximal nerve stump into as many fascicules as possible and implant them into various depths of the muscle belly to increase the counts of reinnervated muscle fibers [5,29,38,43,44].

In our experiment the proximal stump of the common peroneal nerve (CPN) was not divided into fascicles, which resulted in a decrease in the number of reinnervated muscle fibers. On the other hand, the three-dimensional pedicle muscle in the NMP technique contains the transected axons, which are considerably separated from each other. The NMP is similar to the originally described nerve implantation techniques dividing the proximal stump of an injured nerve into fascicules.

The crucial question connected with pedicle muscle technique is its blood supply. Can the muscle and nerve cells survive the transposition? In our experiment the CPN was separated with the alveolar tissue (sleeve), an effort was made to preserve as many small blood vessels in the pedicle as possible. We treated the muscle island as vascularized on a nerve and elevated with the nerve alveolar tissue. We did not determine how many muscle fibers survived such a procedure. In previous studies a special and considerable regenerative potential of autogenous muscle transplants was noted [45-48]. This also applies to the muscle island in the NMP method. A piece of muscle in the NMP method would be a source of growth of new muscle tissue and a considerable regeneration will occur in a muscle graft [45,46,49].

Pedicle muscle fibers can be a source of fibronectin and laminin, which create an excellent medium for the growth of regenerating nerve sprouts [20].

The structural basis for neuromuscular conduction properties are motor end plates. In our experiment, the "fast" nerve (CPN) reinnervated the paralyzed gastrocnemius muscle. The gastrocnemius muscle in contrast to the soleus muscle has no strict asymmetrically located native zone plate [50]. End plates in the gastrocnemius muscles are distributed widely throughout the muscle belly. According to Brooke [51] the gastrocnemius muscle consists of type B fascicules (there are fewer type A and IIA fascicles than in the soleus muscle). A similar distribution of fascicules is found in the anterior compartment of the hind limb. The transposed neuromuscular pad contained similar fibers to those in the gastrocnemius muscle. We did not perform typical ATP-se staining. No conversion of muscle fascicles was anticipated.

Because there is no strictly well-located clear native zone plate in the gastrocnemius muscle - an increase in accumulated end plates around the implantation site of a nerve was the sign of reinnervation. At the 4th week after nerve (nerve-muscle) implantation, the motor end plates were seen in cross-sections in both groups. In the DNI group the plates were seen in those animals, in which electrophysiological responses were noted. Their elongated shapes, diffuse granular form little resembled a typically found "en grape" form. That's why we treat those plates as new (ectopic) motor end plates. At that time in the NMP group motor end plates resembling those of the DNI group, were seen, but also "en grape" forms that could be "old" or transposed with the muscle pad functional motor end plate. Without electron microscopy it is not possible to define the actual stem of such neuromuscular junctions. In the late periods of observations (36th week) there was not so great a diversity in the form and size of the motor end plates, the plates of both groups had a rounder disc-like appearance, they were clustered together. It was obvious that in the early stages of reinnervation there were more motor end plates in the NMP operated group. We know that new regenerating motor axons preferably reinnervate original motor end plates, which are located on only 0.1% of the surface of a muscle fiber [52]. On the basis of our study, we have found that regenerating fibers in two of the above - mentioned methods innervated old end plates, in the NMP method of reinnervation consideration must be given to functional motor end plates that were transferred with a pedicle neuromuscular graft.

On the basis of our experimental study we conclude that:

- **1.** Reinnervation is possible by means of two methods of neurolization, DNI and NMP methods.
- Reinnervation of muscles with the crossed DNI and NMP method only partially restores the morphology of the paralyzed muscles.

Acknowledgment

This study was supported by KBN grant No 3P05C 001 25.

References

1. Ancones CK, Patterson HC, Trachy RE, Gordon AM, Cummings ChW. Reinnervation of skeletal muscle with a neuromuscular pedicle. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surgery, 1985; 93(1): 48-57.

2. Brunelli G, Monini L, Brunelli F. La neurotisation musculaire directe. Ann Chir Main, 1990; 4: 290-5.

 Brunelli G, Monini L, Brunelli F. Problems in nerve lesions surgery. Microsurg, 1985; 6: 187-98.

4. Brunelli G. Bridging nerve defects with combined skeletal muscle and vein conduits. Microsurg, 1993; 14: 247.

5. Brunelli G. Direct neurotization of severely damaged muscles. J Hand Surg, 1982; 7(6): 572-9.

6. May M. Muscle-nerve pedicle larygeal reinnervation. Laryngoscope, 1986; 96(11): 1196-200.

7. Monach J, Drozdowski W, Skowroński J. Elektroneurograficzna i elektromiograficzna ocena reinerwacji mięśni szkieletowych szczura po mikrochirurgicznej implantacji nerwu w brzusiec mięśniowy. Neurol Neurochir Pol, 1994; 28 (1): 13-25.

Monach J, Skowroński J, Kuźma K, Tałałaj M, Drozdowski W. Czy miejsce implantacji nerwu w mięsień ma wpływ na skuteczność neurotyzacji nerwowo-mięśniowej. Badania doświadczalne na szczurach. Pol Hand Surg, 1994; 1-2/19: 41-9.

 Monach J, Skowroński J, Zimnoch L. Neurotyzacja mięśni szkieletowych szczura. II Badania morfologiczne. Pol Hand Surg, 1991; 2/15: 33-43.

10. Monach J. Neurotyzacja mięśni szkieletowych szczura. Badania czynnościowe. Pol Hand Surg, 1991; 2(15): 11-32.

11. Erlacher P. Direct and muscular neurotization of paralyzed muscles. Am J Orthop Surg, 1915; 13: 22-35.

12. Sakellarides HT. Bridging long nerve defects: A review of microscopic nerve grafting standards and practices. Medscape Orthopaedics and Sports Medicine eJournal 2001; 5(3): 1-12.

13. Sato F, Ogura JH. Reconstruction of laryngeal function for recurrent laryngeal nerve paralysis: historical view, advancement of latest investigations and a preliminary experiment. Laryngoskop, 1978; 88: 689-96.

14. Skowroński J. Nerve repair in extensive open injuries. European Instructional Course Lectures. 2001, Vol 5: 78-82.

15. Tucker HM, Harvey J, Ogura JH, Louis St. Vocal cord remobilisation in the canine larynx. Arch Otolaryngol. 1970; 92: 530-3.

16. Erlacher P. Hyperneurotisation, musculare neurotisation. Z Chir, 1914; 15: 625-33.

17. Heinecke H. Einpflanzung des Nerven in den Muskel. Arch Klin Chir, 1913; 105: 517-30.

18. Lundborg G. Nerve injury and repair, Churchill Livingstone, 1988.

19. Broniatowski M, Ilyes LA, Sorensen K, Rosenthal DI, Nose Y, Maniglia AJ. Direct nerve implantation vs. nerve-muscle pedicle: a comparative study of reinnervation in the rabbit. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg, 1989; 100(2): 126-33.

20. Gray WP, Koehane K, Kitwan W. Motor nerve transplantation. J Neurosurg, 1997; 87: 615-24.

21. Lundborg G. Nerve regeneration and repair, a review. Act Orthop Scand, 1987; 58: 145-69.

22. Applebaum EL, Allen GA. Human laryngeal reinnervation: the northwestern experience. The Laryngoscope, 1979; 89: 1984-7.

23. Eisele DW, Hillel D, Trachy RE. Reinnervation of the trapezius muscle. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg, 1988; 98: 34-44.

24. Ogura J, Harvey JE, Mogi G, Ueda N, Ohyama M, Tucker H. Further experimental observations of transplantation of canine larynx. Laryngoscope, 1970; 1231-43.

25. Tucker HM. Human laryngeal reinnervation. Laryngoscope, 1975; 769-79.

26. Tucker HM. Human laryngeal reinnervation: Long-term experience with the nerve-muscle pedicle technique. Arch Otolaryng 1978; 88: 598-604.

27. Tucker HM. Nerve/muscle pedicle reinnervation of the larynx: avoiding pitfalls and complications. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol, 1982; 91: 440-4.

28. Tucker HM. Reinnervation of the unilaterally paralyzed larynx. Ann Otol, 1977; 86: 789-94.

29. Tucker HM. Restoration of function in long-standing facial paralysis. Otolaryngol Clin North Am, 1982; 15: 69.

30. Prewitt MA. Effects of cross innervation on biochemical characteristics of skeletal muscle. Am J Physiol, 1967; 213: 295-300.

31. De Medinaceli. How exact should nerve stump coaptation be? J Hand Surg (Br), 1991; 16: 495-500.

32. Rochel S. Effects of partial denervation. J Neurosci, 1988; 8: 332.

33. Goding GS, Cummings ChW. Extension of neuromuscular pedicles and direct nerve implants in the rabbit. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg, 1989; 115: 217-23.

34. Hall SJ, Trachy RE, Cummings ChW. Facial muscle reinnervation: a comparison of neuromuscular pedicle with direct nerve implant. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol, 1988; 97: 229-33.

35. Johnson J, Tucker H. Selective experimental reinnervation of paralysed facial muscles. Arch Otolaryngol, 1977, 103: 22-5.

 Bielecki M, Kochanowicz J. Ocena elektrofizjologiczna neurotyzacji nerwowo-mięśniowej i uszypułowanego transferu wyspy mięśniowej w reinerwacji mięśni szkieletowych – badania doświadczalne, Pol Hand Surg, 1998; 23(1): 57-80.

37. Tsuji S. On the chemical basis of thiocholine methods for demonstration of acetylocholinesterase activities. Histochem, 1974; 42: 99-110.

38. Brunelli GA, Brunelli GR. Direct muscle neurotization. Reconstr Microsurg, 1993; 9(2): 81-9.

39. Brunelli GB, Monini L. Direct muscular neurotization. J Hand Surg, 1985; 10A(6): 993.

40. Chiu DTW, Chen L, Spielholtz N, Beasley RW. A comparative electrophysiological study on neurotization in rats. J Hand Surg, 1991; 16B(5): 505-10.

41. Millesi H. Forty-two years of peripheral nerve surgery. Microsurg, 1993; 14: 228-33.

42. Thompson NA. A review of autogenous skeletal muscle graft and their clinical application. Clinic in Plastic Surgery 1974; 1: 349-403.

43. Skowroński J, Bielecki M. Direct neurotization of muscle in irreparable nerve injuries. SIROT, Shanghai-Beijing, China 2000, abstract p. 118.

44. Skowroński J, Latosiewicz R, Monach J. Direct neurotization of

the muscle with using free nerve graft. SIROT, Shanghai-Beijing, China 2000, abstract p. 89.

45. Carlson BM, Gutmann E. Development of contractile properties of minced muscle regenerates in the rat. Exp Neurol, 1972; 36: 239-49.

46. Carlson BM. Regeneration of completely excised gastrocnemius muscle in the frog and rat from minced muscle fragments. J Morphol, 125: 447-72.

47. Studitsky AN. Free auto- and homografts of muscle tissue in experiments on animals. Ann NY Acad Sci, 1964; 120: 789.

48. Holloszy JO. Skeletal muscle regeneration and plasticity of grafts. Excer Sport Sci Rev, 1993; 21: 263-95.

49. Carlson BM, Gutmann E. Regeneration in free grafts of normal and denervated muscles in the rat: Morphology and histochemistry. Anat Rec, 1975; 183: 47-53.

50. Payne SH, Brushart TM. Neurotisation of the rat soleus muscle: A quantitative analysis of reinnervation. J Hand Surgery, 1997, 22A(4): 640-3.

51. Brooke MH, Willamson E, Kenneth K, Kaiser K. The behavior of four fiber types in developing and reinnervated muscle. Arch Neurol, 1971; 25: 360-6.

52. Sanes JR, Covault J. Axon guidance during reinnervation of skeletal muscle. Trends Neuro Sci, 1985; 8: 523-8.

Vasopressin and oxytocin in normal reproduction and in the patophysiology of preterm labour and primary dysmenorrhoea. Development of receptor antagonists for therapeutic use in these conditions

Åkerlund M

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University Hospital of Lund, Sweden

Abstract

Vasopressin and oxytocin are synthesised in the hypothalamus and released to the blood stream via the posterior lobe of the hypophysis. Research during later years has shown that these peptides are also produced in other parts of the brain. The secretion to plasma is stimulated by oestrogen, an effect which is counteracted by progestagen. During delivery the fetus can also produce substantial amounts of vasopressin and oxytocin. Additionally, the uterus itself may be a source of these hormones and we have recently found oxytocin mRNA in the endometrium of non-pregnant women with the highest levels around the time of ovulation.

In the onset of labour preterm and at term pregnancy vasopressin and oxytocin are centrally involved and in primary dysmenorrhoea the former hormone seems to play a key role in the mechanisms of increased contractions and reduced blood flow in the uterus of the condition. In women with the latter condition the plasma concentration of vasopressin is several-fold higher than that in healthy control persons. Both in pregnant and non-pregnant women the myometrium is activated via specific vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors. This vasopressin receptor is different from the vasopressin V_{1b} receptor of the anterior lobe of the hypophysis, which is important in mood changes and V_2 receptor of the kidneys mediating fluid reabsorption. At the onset of labour preterm and at term the vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors are elevated to a moderate degree.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Professor Mats Åkerlund Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology University Hospital of Lund SE-221 85 Lund, Sweden Tel: +46 46 17 25 53 Fax: +46 46 15 78 68 e-mail: mats.akerlund@gyn.lu.se

Received 26.04.2004 Accepted 8.06.2004

In non-pregnant women the receptor density varies over the menstrual cycle and increase markedly at the onset of menstruation. Substances, which block the uterine vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors inhibit preterm labour and primary dysmenorrhoea.

Key words: vasopressin, oxytocin, receptors, antagonists.

Introduction

The importance of vasopressin and oxytocin as uterine stimulants has been studied extensively during recent years. Several important discoveries have been made and programs have started to develop antagonists to the uterine effect of these hormones. One of these antagonists, atosiban (Tractocile[®], Ferring Pharmaceuticals, Denmark) has been registered for the treatment of preterm labour. This overview will briefly summarise this research.

Synthesis and secretion of vasopressin and oxytocin

Vasopressin and oxytocin are synthesised in the hypothalamus and released to the blood via the posterior lobe of the pituitary. Neurones containing these peptides have also been demonstrated in other parts of the brain than the hypothalamus [1]. The secretion to the blood stream of vasopressin and oxytocin in non-pregnant women is stimulated by oestrogen, an effect which is counteracted by progesterone [2-4]. The level of ovarian hormones also influences osmotically-induced release of vasopressin and oxytocin [5].

During the stress of labour the fetus produces vasopressin and oxytocin in substantial amounts [6]. Other fetal sources than the brain also probably exist, since circulating vasopressin and oxytocin have been demonstrated in an encephalic foetuses [7]. *Figure 1.* Illustration of oxytocin mRNA detection (dots) by in situ hybridisation in endometrial gland of a non-pregnant woman at the time of ovulation



Vasopressin and oxytocin are possibly also synthesised in the uterus itself. Immunoreactive vasopressin and oxytocin have been demonstrated in the non-pregnant human uterus, in particularly in cervical part of the isthmus [8]. These peptides have also been demonstrated in human follicular fluid, a finding indicating that the hormone is of importance for ovulation [9]. During human pregnancy immunoreactive vasopressin and oxytocin have been demonstrated in the myometrium [10]. There are also signs of formation of oxytocin in the placenta, fotal membranes and decidua in the human and the rat [11-13]. Recently, our group has demonstrated oxytocin mRNA in the endometrium of non-pregnant women by in situ hybridisation (Fig. 1) and real time PCR [14]. The amount of oxytocin in the endometrium seems to vary during the menstrual cycle, reaching the highest level around time of ovulation [14]. It is, however, unclear if oxytocin is released from uterine and foetal sites in amounts sufficiently high to have physiological and/or patophysiological effects.

Importance of vasopressin and oxytocin in activation of the uterus – effect of receptor-blocking substances

Pregnant uterus

Circulating vasopressin could play a role in the onset and regulation of human labour, but data regarding this is limited [15]. Oxytocin has since long been ascribed a major involvement in mechanisms of labour, both preterm and at term pregnancy. It is not established that the onset of labour is caused by increased plasma concentrations of oxytocin [16,17]. An importance of increased plasma concentration is supported by the finding that oxytocin is released in a pulsatile manner and that the frequency of pulses is increased as labour progresses [18]. A nocturnal peak in plasma concentration of oxytocin paralleling increased uterine activity has also been demonstrated [19]. However, women with diabetes insidipus usually have normal labour, even those who almost lack oxytocin [20].

The pregnant uterus contains receptors for vasopressin and oxytocin [21,22]. Three different types of vasopressin receptors have been demonstrated, $V_{1a}V_{1b}$ and V_2 receptors, whereas oxytocin only has one type of receptor. The vasopressin V_{1a} receptor is distinctly different from the receptor of V_2 type, which regulates kidney function and the V_{1b} receptor of the anterior pituitary. Results from studies of receptor binding indicate that vasopressin in the myometrium acts both over its own receptor, V_{1a} , and to some extent of the oxytocin receptor [23]. Oxytocin on the other hand acts mainly over the oxytocin receptor, but activates the myometrium also to some extent via the vasopressin V_{1a} receptor [23]. The effect of vasopressin in the pregnant uterus is somewhat more pronounced than that of oxytocin and the same relation exists also regarding the number of binding sites for the two peptides [22].

A markedly increased number of oxytocin receptors in the uterus was previously believed to be the mechanism initiating labour preterm and at term pregnancy [24]. More recent studies have only shown a tendency to an increase in protein and mRNA for the oxytocin receptor in connection with the onset of labour [21,22,25]. Neither are there any firm proofs for a substantial upregulation of the vasopressin V1a receptor at the onset of labour [22,26]. However, individual myometrial cells can show great heterogenocity and rapid changes in their expression of oxytocin receptor at the onset of labour [27]. Spontaneous contractions in vitro of human myometrium anyhow seem to be dependent on the oxytocin receptor [28]. The difficulty to confirm an importance of increased plasma levels of vasopressin and oxytocin or elevated receptor density in the myometrium at the onset of labour suggests that also other mechanisms may be involved. A local synthesis in the uterus with paracrine effect could be such a mechanism.

The importance of vasopressin and oxytocin for the initiation of labour preterm is confirmed by the therapeutic effect in this condition of an antagonist to the oxytocin and vasopressin V_{1a} receptor, atosiban [29,30]. This substance was discovered and developed by author of this survey together with scientists at Ferring AB in Malmö, Sweden. Atosiban has been shown to be at least as effective in postponing delivery as the previously used treatment, β_2 -adrenoceptor stimulating substances, but having far less side effects [31] (*Fig. 2*). The time when the uterus is relaxed can be used for treating the underlying cause of labour, which in many cases, e.g. urinary infection, can be eliminated [32].

The usefulness of blocking vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors in preterm labour is confirmed by results from a newly completed study with the orally active antagonist SR 49059 [33]. A marked inhibition of labour was observed in patients receiving the compound, whereas contractions were more or less unchanged in a control group of women treated by placebo [33]. Comparative studies of the peptide substance atosiban and the non-peptide, steroid-shaped SR 49059 showed a similar receptor binding and inhibiting effect on isolated myometrium from pregnant women delivered preterm and at term pregnancy [23]. In non-pregnant volunteers a similar inhibitory effect on *Figure 2.* Side effects of atosiban and betamimetrics in a worldwide comparison involving 742 patients [31]. Three cases of pulmonary oedema also occurred at treatment by betamimetrics, but no such complication after atosiban



vasopressin- and oxytocin-induced contractile activity was also observed [34,35].

Atosiban has a more pronounced antagonistic effect on the vasopressin V_{1a} than on the oxytocin receptor [36,37]. A new analogue has now been discovered, barusiban, which has an equal potency to that of atosiban in inhibiting oxytocin effects on myometrium from preterm and term pregnant women, but lacks effects on the vasopressin V_{1a} receptor [38,39]. This substance could be a valuable tool in elucidating the relative importance of vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors for activating the human uterus preterm and term pregnancy. Our group is also involved in testings in vitro and in vivo on healthy volunteers of new vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin antagonists, studies which could lead to important advances in the understanding of mechanisms activating the human uterus.

Non-pregnant uterus

Vasopressin is an important pathophysiological factor in the increased myometrial activity and reduced uterine blood flow of primary dysmenorrhoea [40]. Women with primary dysmenorrhoea have an increased plasma concentration of vasopressin [41-43]. Vasopressin activates the smooth muscle activity of myometrium and uterine arteries in non-pregnant women via vasopressin V_{1a} receptors and to some extent via oxytocin receptors [44]. The vasopressin V1a receptor can possibly have two subfractions, one for activating in the myometrium and one for stimulating the smooth muscle of vessel walls [45]. Oxytocin is probably less important than vasopressin in nonpregnant condition, since the amount of oxytocin receptors in the myometrium and the effects of the peptide are both about five times lower than those of vasopressin [23,44]. A role of oxytocin also in non-pregnant condition is however supported by the finding of a high amount of oxytocin mRNA in endometrial glandular cells of non-pregnant women, particularly around the time of ovulation [14].

In studies of uterine arteries from non-pregnant women

undergoing hysterectomy we found that the smallest arteries, the so called resistant vessels are the most sensitive ones [46,47]. Vasopressin is highly active on the vessels followed in order by endothelin, oxytocin and noradrenaline [46,47].

The etiological importance of vasopressin and oxytocin in primary dysmenorrhoea is confirmed by the therapeutic effect in this condition of substances, which block vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors [48,49]. Both spontaneous and vasopressin-induced myometrial activity in dysmenorrheic women are inhibited by atosiban, in parallel to a decrease in experienced pain. We have also shown that an endoperoxin-2 agonist inhibits both spontaneous and vasopressin-induced contractile activity in women, an observation which could be of therapeutical importance [50].

Conclusions

Preterm labour is the most therapeutic importance of preneonatal mortality and morbidity. Vasopressin and oxytocin seem to play key roles in this condition, the hormones being synthesised in the hypothalamus, by the fetus and, at least regarding oxytocin, in the uterus itself. The hormones stimulate contractions via vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptors, which may be upregulated to some extent in connection with onset of contractions. Receptor blocking substances may stop preterm labour contractions and the invention of atosiban has been a milestone in the treatment. However, preterm labour has several aetiologies and specific therapies have to be designed.

Menstrual pain is a problem in up to 50% of all non-pregnant women who have not had any children and in 10% they have to be absent from school or work because of pronounced symptoms. Vasopressin secretion is markedly elevated in primary dysmenorrhoea and the uterus is extremely sensitive to this hormone, much more than to oxytocin. Vasopressin V_{1a} and oxytocin receptor blocking agents may have a therapeutic potential also in this condition.

References

1. Ramsay DJ. Posterior pituitary gland. In: Greenspann FS, Forsham PH, editors. Basic & Clinical Endocrinology. Los Altos, CA Lange, 1983, p. 120-9.

 Bossmar T, Åkerlund M, Fantoni G, Maggi M, Szamatowicz J, Laudański T. Receptor-mediated uterine effects of oxytocin and vasopressin in non-pregnant women. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1995; 102: 907-12.

 Forsling ML, Åkerlund M, Strömberg P. Variations in plasma concentrations of vasopressin during the menstrual cycle. J Endocrinol, 1981; 89: 263-6.

 Forsling ML, Strömberg P, Åkerlund M. Effect of ovarian steroids on vasopressin secretion. J Endocrinol, 1982; 95: 147-51.

 Steinwall M, Åkerlund M, Bossmar T, Forsling M. Osmoticallyinduced release of oxytocin and vasopressin in non-pregnant women – influence of oestrogen and progesterone. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand, 1998; 77: 983-7.

6. Chard T, Hudson CN, Edwards CRW, Boyd NHR. Release of oxytocin and vasopressin by the human foetus during labour. Nature, 1971; 234: 352-4.

7. Osterbaan HP, Swaab DF. Circulating neurohypophyseal hormones in anencephalic infants. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1987; 157: 117-9.

 Lundin S, Forman A, Rechberger T, Svane D, Andersson KE. Immunoreactive oxytocin and vasopressin in the non-pregnant human uterus and oviductal isthmus. Acta Endocrinol, 1989; 120: 239-44. 9. Flint AP, Sheldrick EL. Ovarian oxytocin and the maternal recognition of pregnancy. J Reprod Fertil, 1986; 76: 831-9.

 Blanks A, Allen MJ, Thornton S. Human myometrium contains immunoreactive arginine vasopressin before and after the onset of labour. J Soc Gynecol Invest, 2000; 7: 223a.

11. Chibbar R, Miller FD, Mitchell BF. Synthesis of oxytocin in amnion, chorion and decidua may influence the timing of human parturition. J Clin Invest, 1993; 91: 185-92.

12. Lefebvre DL, Giaid A, Bennett H, Lariviére R, Zingg HH. Oxytocin gene expression in rat uterus. Science, 1992; 256: 1553-5.

13. Lefebvre DL, Giaid A, Zingg HH. Expression of the oxytocin gene in rat placenta. Endocrinology, 1992; 130: 1185-92.

14. Steinwall M, Hansson S, Bossmar T, Larsson I, Pilka R, Åkerlund M. Oxytocin mRNA content in the endometrium of non-pregnant women. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2004; 111: 266-70.

15. Schild HO, Fizpatrick RJ, Nixon WCW. Activity of the human cervix and corpus uteri; their response to drugs in early pregnancy. Lancet, 1951; 250-3.

16. Leake RD, Weitzmann, RE, Glatz TH, Fisher DA. Plasma oxytocin concentrations in men, non-pregnant women, and pregnant women before and during spontaneous labour. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1981; 53: 730-3.

17. Thornton SS, Davidson JM, Baylis PH. Plasma oxytocin during the first and second stages of spontaneous human labour. Acta Endocrinol, 1992; 126: 425-9.

18. Fuchs AR, Romero R, Keefe D, Parra M, Oyarzune, Behnke E. Oxytocin secretion and human parturition: Pulse frequency and duration increased during spontaneous labour in women. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1991; 165: 1515-23.

19. Fuchs AR, Behrens O, Liu HC. Correlation of nocturnal increase in plasma oxytocin with a decrease in plasma estradiol/progesterone ratio in late pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1992; 167: 159-63.

20. Chard T. Oxytocin. In: Martini L, Bessre GM, editors. Clinical Neuroendocrinology. New York: Academic Press; 1977, p. 569-83.

21. Maggi M, Del Carlo P, Fantoni G, Giannini S, Torrisi C, Casparis D, Massi G, Serio M. Human myometrium during pregnancy contains and respond to V1 VP receptors as well as oxytocin receptors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1990; 70: 1142-54.

22. Bossmar T, Åkerlund M, Fantoni G, Szamatowicz J, Melin P, Maggi M. Receptors for and myometrial responses to oxytocin and vasopressin in preterm and term human pregnancy. Effects of the oxytocin antagonist atosiban. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1994; 171: 1634-42.

23. Åkerlund M, Bossmar T, Brouard R, Kostrzewska A, Laudański T, Lemancewicz A, Serradeil-Le Gal C, Steinwall M. Receptor binding of oxytocin and vasopressin antagonists and inhibitory effects on isolated myometrium from preterm and term pregnant women. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1999; 106: 1047-53.

24. Fuchs AR, Fuchs F, Husslein P, Soloff MS. Oxytocin receptors in the human uterus during pregnancy and parturition. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1984; 150: 734-41.

25. Wathes DC, Borwick SC, Timmons PM, Leung ST, Thornton S. Oxytocin receptor expression in human term and preterm gestational tissues prior to and following the onset of labour. J Endocrinol, 1999; 161: 143-51.

26. Helmer H, Hackl T, Schneeberger C, Knöfler M, Behrens O, Kaider A, Husslein P. Oxytocin and vasopressin 1a receptor gene expression in the cycling or pregnant human uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1999; 179: 1572-8.

27. Kimura T, Takemura M, Nomura S, Nobunaga T, Kubota Y, Inoue T, Hashimoto K, Kumazawa I, Ito Y, Ohashi K, Koyama M, Azuma C, Kitamura Y, Saji F. Expression of oxytocin receptor in human pregnant myometrium. Endocrinol, 1996; 137: 780-5.

28. Wilson RJ, Allen MJ, Nandi M, Giles H, Thornton S. Spontaneous contractions of myometrium from humans, non-human primate and rodents are sensitive to selective oxytocin receptor antagonism in vitro. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2001; 108: 960-6.

29. Åkerlund M. Can primary dysmenorrhoea be alleviated by a vasopressin antagonist? Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand, 1987; 66: 459-61.

30. Goodwin TM, Paul R, Silver H, Spellacy W, Parsons M, Chez R, Hayashi R, Valenzuela G, Creasy GW, Merriman R. The effect of the

oxytocin antagonist atosiban on preterm uterine activity in the human. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1994; 170: 474-8.

31. Worldwide Atosiban versus β -Agonist Study Group. An analysis of the pooled data from three randomised double-blind controlled trials of the oxytocin antagonist atosiban versus the β -adrenergic agonists ritodrine, terbutaline and salbutamol in the treatment of preterm labour. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2001; 108: 133-42.

 Åkerlund M. Oxytocin antagonists in the treatment of preterm labour. Fetal Maternal Med Review, 2002; 13: 31-41.

33. Steinwall M, Bossmar T, Laudański T, Olofsson P, Urban R, Le-Fur G, Åkerlund M. The effect of relcovaptan (SR 49059), an orally active vasopressin V_{1a} receptor antagonist, on uterine contractions in preterm labour. Gynecol Endocrinol, in press.

34. Bossmar T, Brouard R, Döberl A, Åkerlund M. Effects of SR 49059, an orally active vasopressin V_{1a} receptor antagonist on vasopressin-induced uterine contractions in women. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1997; 104: 471-7.

35. Steinwall M, Bossmar T, Gaud C, Åkerlund M. Inhibitory effects of SR 49059 on oxytocin- and vasopressin-induced contractions in non-pregnant women. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand, 2004; 83: 12-8.

 Åkerlund M, Carlsson AM, Melin P, Trojnar J. The effect on the human uterus of two newly developed competitive inhibitors of oxytocin and vasopressin. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand 1985; 64: 499-504.

 Melin P, Trojnar J, Johansson B, Vilhardt H, Åkerlund M. Synthetic antagonists of the myometrial response to oxytocin and vasopressin. J Endocrinol, 1986; 111: 125-31.

Nilsson L, Reinheimer T, Steinwall M, Åkerlund M. FE 200 440:
 a selective oxytocin antagonist on the term-pregnant human uterus. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2003; 110: 1025-8.

39. Pierzyński, P, Lemancewicz A, Reinheimer T, Åkerlund M. Laudański T. Inhibitory effect of barusiban and atosiban on oxytocininduced contractions of myometrium from preterm and term pregnant women. J Int Soc Gynecol Invest, 2004; in press.

40. Åkerlund M, Andersson K-E, Ingemarsson I. Effects of terbutaline on myometrial activity, endometrial blood flow and lower abdominal pain in women with primary dysmenorrhoea. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1976; 83: 673-8.

41. Åkerlund M, Strömberg P, Forsling ML. Primary dysmenorrhoea and vasopressin. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1979; 86: 484-7.

42. Ekström P, Laudański T, Mrugacz G, Forsling M, Kindahl H, Åkerlund M. Stimulation of vasopressin release in women with primary dysmenorrheoa and after oral contraceptive treatment – effect on uterine contractility. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1992; 99: 680-4.

 Strömberg P, Åkerlund M, Forsling ML, Granström E, Kindahl H. Vasopressin and prostaglandin in premenstrual pain and primary dysmenorrhoea. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand, 1984; 63: 533-8.

 Bossmar T, Forsling M, Åkerlund M. Circulating oxytocin and vasopressin is influenced by ovarian steroid replacement in women. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand, 1995; 74: 544-8.

 Chan WY, Wo NC, Stoev ST, Cheng LL. Manning, M. Discovery and design of novel and selective vasopressin and oxytocin agonists and antagonists: the role of bioassays. Exp Physiol 2000; 85: 7S-18S.

46. Ekström P, Alm P, Åkerlund M. Differences in vasomotor responses between main stem and smaller branches of the human uterine artery. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand 1991; 70: 429-33.

47. Kostrzewska A, Laudański T, Steinwall M, Bossmar T, Serradeil-Le Gal C, Åkerlund M. Effects of the vasopressin V_{1a} receptor antagonist, SR 49059, on the response of human uterine arteries to vasopressin and other vasoactive substances. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Scand, 1998; 77: 3-7.

48. Åkerlund M, Strömberg P, Hauksson A, Andersen LF, Lyndrup J, Trojnar J, Melin P. Inhibition of uterine contractions of premature labour with an oxytocin analogue. Results from a pilot study. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 1987; 94: 1040-4.

49. Brouard R, Bossmar T, Fournié-Lloret D, Chassard D, Åkerlund M. Effect of SR 49059, an orally active vasopressin V_{1a} receptor antagonist, in the prevention of dysmenorrhoea. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2000; 107: 614-9.

50. Steinwall M, Åkerlund M, Bossmar T, Nishii M, Wright M. ONO-8815Ly, an EP-2 agonist that markedly inhibits uterine contractions in women. Br J Obstet Gynaecol, 2004; 111: 120-4.

Therapeutic approaches in inflammatory bowel disease based on the immunopathogenesis

Siegmund B, Zeitz M

Department of Medicine I, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Campus Benjamin Franklin, Germany

Abstract

Our understanding of the etiology and pathogenesis of IBD has improved extensively over the past years. At the center of the pathogenesis seems to be an excessive proinflammatory immune reaction towards normal intestinal flora. The different factors involved in this concept will form the focus of this review. The initial phase of antigen processing and presentation can be influenced by either modulation of the intestinal flora via antibiotics or probiotics or by direct stimulation of macrophages through GM-CSF treatment. Antigen recognition and activation of T-cells can be downregulated by immunosuppressives such as azathioprine, CsA or methotrexate thus building the basis for current treatment in IBD. The pro-inflammatory character of the immune reaction is defined by the predominance of certain T-cell subpopulations. By targeting cytokines the disbalance of these subpopulation should be reconstituted. Here we will focus first on preliminary clinical as well as experimental data for the pro-inflammatory mediators IL-12 and IL-18 as well as for the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10. Second, the clinical data for the TNF α antibody that has been proven to be efficacious in Crohn's disease and the associated risks will be discussed. Last, recent clinical and experimental data on targeting cell adhesion as well as intracellular signaling pathways will be presented. In summary, with regard to this review, treatments, which intervene as early as possible

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Martin Zeitz, M.D. Professor of Medicine Department of Internal Medicine I Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin Campus Benjamin Franklin Hindenburgdamm 30 1200 Berlin, Germany Tel: ++30-8445-2347 Fax: ++30-8445-4481 e-mail: gastro.cbf@charite.de

Received 8.03.2004 Accepted 6.06.2004

in the initiation of the pathological immune reaction and simultaneously have a favorable side-effect profile, must be the focus of future research.

Key words: inflammatory bowel disease, mucosa, therapy.

Introduction

The entire etiology and pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) is still unresolved, however, the understanding has improved extensively over the past years. In light of the diversity of substances and bacteria within the intestinal lumen, it is remarkable that the gut is not perpetually inflamed. The presence of low-level physiologic inflammation within the healthy intestinal mucosa represents a state of preparedness to deal with potentially harmful agents, but a more vigorous response would be not appropriate if directed toward the innocuous commensal flora of the gut. Inflammation is kept in check through an active process of immune tolerance. The dysregulation of the process of tolerance accompanied by an excessive pro-inflammatory immune reaction towards normal intestinal flora builds the current basis for the understanding of the pathogenesis of IBD, and furthermore, this concept creates the basis for distinct immunomodulatory approaches.

The present review will provide a systematical overview of the immunomodulatory approaches in IBD. As illustrated in *Fig. 1*, we will first focus on antigen processing, presentation and activation of macrophages and underline the therapeutic impact of probiotics and antibiotics. In addition, the potential role of granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) therapy will be discussed. Activation of macrophages results in T-cell activation thus in a second step antigen recognition and activation of CD4⁺ T-cells will build the focus. The unspecific suppression of the T-cell response by the classic immunosuppressive drugs azathioprine, cyclosporine A, methotrexate and cyclophosphamide and their efficacy in IBD



therapy will be evaluated. In particular, the recently described mechanism of action for azathioprine will be summarized. The broad T-cell activation is followed by the generation of a T-helper cell type 1 and 2 response with distinct functions. Targeting of cytokines has been a promising approach within the last years. The clinical and experimental data of IL-10, IL-12 and IL-18 will be described. The anti-TNF α therapy with infliximab will serve as example to outline therapeutic impact as well as difficulties associated with anti-cytokine therapy, in particular infectious complications. Cytokines and other mediators activate second messenger systems which then perpetuate the inflammatory process. MAPK inhibitors targeting these signaling pathways are currently in phase II clinical trials for Crohn's disease. Last, inflammatory cells require the expression of adhesion molecules to allow for cell recruitment, migration, and adhesion, therefore blockade or neutralization of these adhesion molecules seems to be an attractive approach, clinical data are as yet not that conclusive.

The overview provided, does not claim to be complete, however, it may serve to facilitate the understanding of the complex variety of immunomodulatory approaches in IBD (*Fig. 1*).

Immunomodulatory approaches

Antigen processing and presentation

There is evidence that specific microbes in the commensal gut microflora are more important than sporadic infections in atopic disease prevention. Gastrointestinal flora is essential for the maintenance of mucosal tolerance, which is disrupted in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Several processes seem to be involved in this mechanism: T-helper cell type immunity [1], induction of oral tolerance [2], and IgA production, an essential component of immune defense [3]. Inflammatory bowel disease is a relapsing inflammatory disorder of unknown cause in which genetic, immunological, and environmental factors may be involved [4]. It has also been postulated that ulcerative colitis is at least partly caused by infection because there are common histological features with infectious colitis and it is difficult to induce colonic inflammation in germ-free animals [4].

Probiotics

Probiotics are cultures of potentially beneficial bacteria of healthy gut microflora [5]. Several bacteria have been proven to

express beneficial effects in vivo. Kaliomäki and colleagues could demonstrate that *Lactobacillus GG* was effective in prevention of early atopic disease in children at high risk [6]. In addition, treatment with a non-pathogenic *E. coli* has an equivalent effect to mesalazine in maintaining remission of ulcerative colitis. Furthermore, Gionchetti and colleagues demonstrated that oral administration of a probiotic preparation is effective in preventing flar-ups of chronic pouchitis [7].

Antibiotics

Several studies indicate an efficacy of a combinational therapy of metronidazole plus ciprofloxacin with or without steroids in the treatment of recurrent or refractory pouchitis [8-10]. In addition, patients with Crohn's disease and involvement of the colon might benefit from this combined antibiotic therapy [11].

Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor

Clinical data

Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) is a growth factor that has been in clinical practice for years in particular in oncology in order to reconstitute the immune system after chemotherapy or bone marrow transplantation. It appears to be a provocative approach to introduce GM-CSF in the treatment of IBD where immunosuppressive strategies have been dominating for decades. In a pilot study performed at the University of Washington, St. Louis, USA, eleven patients with Crohn's disease were treated with GM-CSF. Nine out of 11 treated patients showed a significant decrease in the Crohn's disease activity index (CDAI) [12]. Six out of 11 patients went into remission while treatment with GM-CSF. In one patient a fistula closure was observed. After the GM-CSF treatment period, 2 patients presented with a relapse, however responded again after readministration of GM-CSF [12]. However, these are preliminary data, in order to evaluate efficacy and to be able to compare GM-CSF treatment with standard therapy the results of the planned double-blind multi center trial will provide conclusive data.

Potential way of mechanism

GM-CSF is targeting one of the first steps by supporting potentially weak cell populations in IBD patients, the macrophages and granulocytes [13]. Both are responsible for the unspecific immune defense against invading bacteria. Is this unspecific defense failing, the specific immune response is stimulated and followed by an exacerbation of inflammation. GM-CSF is expressing anti-inflammatory potency by supporting the unspecific immune system and therefore inhibition of the specific immune response. Preliminary data show promising results in patients with IBD, but the results of the phase II trial will have to proof this approach.

T-cell recognition and activation of CD4⁺ T-cells

The early steps of T-cell activation in the mucosa can be down-regulated in by immunosuppressives such as azathioprine, cyclosporine A, methotrexate or cyclophosphamide.

Azathioprine

Clinical data

The thioprine analogues azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine have been considered as treatments for Crohn's disease since the initial report of Brooke and colleagues describing healing of fistulas with azathioprine [14]. A decade later the efficacy of this drug was proved in a randomized controlled trial by Present and colleagues [15]. A meta-analysis of studies of azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine in Crohn's disease has provided the best summary of the effects of these drugs. For active disease, treatment produced an odds ratio of response of 3.09 compared with placebo, with improved response when treatment was continued for at least 17 weeks [16]. Convincing evidence of benefit was also seen in maintenance of remission (odds ratio over placebo 2.27) [16]; glucocorticoid sparing [17, 18], and improvement in fistulas [16]. In addition, a recent study provided important information to the question whether or not one has to discontinue ongoing immunosuppressive therapy with azathioprine/6-mercaptopurine before elective surgery? The study by Aberra and colleagues demonstrated convincingly that azathioprine/6-mercaptopurine alone and the addition of azathioprine/6-mercaptopurine to corticosteroid therapy did not result in a significant increased risk of postoperative infectious complications [19]. Overall, approximately one half to two thirds of patients may respond to therapy. In contrast to glucocorticoids, mucosal healing is frequently seen with adequate dosing of thioprine agents [20].

Mechanisms of action

The molecular mechanism of azathioprine action however has been unresolved. Recent data suggest that azathioprine and its metabolites 6-mercaptopurine as well as 6-thioguanine induce apoptosis in primary intestinal lymphocytes [21]. Additional studies revealed a suppression of NF-KB and the MEK kinase phosphorylation after azathioprine treatment. The authors explain this by binding of the azathioprine-generated 6-Thio-GTP to GTPase Rac1 instead of GTP. This is resulting in an inhibition of the Rac/MEKK/NF-KB pathway and a following caspase-9-dependent apoptosis. The affinity of the 6-Thio-GTP Rac binding is 20-times lower than that of regular GTP which is explaining the delay of therapeutic efficacy well known for azathioprine. In summary, these data suggest that azathioprine is inducing a selective apoptosis of activated T-lymphocytes in the lamina propria and therefore expressing anti-inflammatory potency.

Cyclosporine A

Cyclosporine is being used increasingly in severe ulcerative colitis. Favorable results have been reported for intravenous use (4 mg/kg) and have been confirmed in a placebo-controlled trial [22]. From 50 to 80% of patients with severe attacks who fail to respond to intravenous glucocorticoids may avoid colectomy during the attack. Anecdotally, patients appear to respond well but tend to relapse soon after treatment is stopped. In contrast, there appears to be no significant role for cyclosporine in Crohn's disease. A series of uncontrolled and randomized controlled trials has shown high doses of cyclosporine to be efficacious in treating inflammatory disease and fistulas but an unacceptable high cost in adverse effects [23].

Methotrexate

Clinical data

A promising open-labeled study of methotrexate in IBD [24] led to a randomized controlled trial in Crohn's disease. Patients with chronic active Crohn's disease despite at least 3 months of prednisone 12.5 mg/day or more with at least one failed attempt to taper off treatment were enrolled [25]. Overall, 39.4% of patients assigned to methotrexate achieved remission off prednisone compared with 19.1% of placebo-treated patients [25]. Methotrexate is also beneficial in maintenance of remission. A follow-up study randomized patients who achieved remission on methotrexate 25 mg once weekly i.m. to receive either placebo injections or 15 mg methotrexate i.m. At week 40, 65% of patients treated with methotrexate were still in remission compared with 39% of placebo-treated patients [26]. Treatment was well tolerated.

Experimental data

Although methotrexate is a folate antagonist, the drug is often given with folic acid to prevent nausea and stomatitis. Therefore, other modes of action are likely responsible for its efficacy. The drugs possess a variety of immune-modulating and anti-inflammatory effects, including inhibition of IL-1, IL-2, IL-6 and induction of adenosine, which has direct immunosuppressive properties [27].

Methotrexate may be considered as an alternative to the thiopurine analogs, particularly among patients who do not tolerate these drugs. Some patients who fail to respond to 6-mercaptopurine may respond to methotrexate [28].

Cyclophosphamide

One major problem in the management of steroid refractory attacks of patients with IBD is the establishment of a rapidly acting immunosuppressive regimen. Previous studies investigating the efficacy of cyclophosphamide in Crohn's disease are either single case reports or low dose oral cyclophosphamide instead of intravenous pulse therapy was administered [29,30]. Intravenous cyclophosphamide pulse therapy is well known for its efficacy in vasculitis. Based on these experiences seven steroid-refractory patients, five with Crohn's disease, two with indeterminate colitis, received 4 to 6 cycles of monthly treatment of intravenous cyclophosphamide (750 mg) in a prospective, uncontrolled pilot study [31]. All patients improved after two intravenous pulses of cyclophosphamide and six of seven patients achieved complete remission. Tapering to low dose steroids was possible in all responders. Remission was maintained in all patients for 18 months but required a second course of cyclophosphamide in one patient. The drug was well tolerated, except for two episodes of candida esophagitis. These preliminary results are promising and merit evaluation in a controlled trial [31].

Generation of a Th1/Th2 response

With the targeted use of cytokines attempts have been made to influence the balance between the T-cell subpopulations. IL-10 as well as the blockade of TNF α , IL-12 and IL-18 should be mentioned in this context. The problems which occur when a specific immune mediator is blocked will be discussed in more detail with the available data from the infliximab therapy.

Interleukin-10

Clinical data

IL-10 has first been described in 1989 as anti-inflammatory cytokine and came soon into the focus of interest as potential new anti-inflammatory mediator [32]. Administration of rhIL-10 to healthy volunteers is well tolerated. In higher concentrations a non-clinical significant decrease in hemoglobin as well as platelet count has been described [33]. Because of the promising in vitro and experimental data as further described below, IL-10 was tested as potential therapeutic agent for inflammatory bowel disease, in particular Crohn's disease. However so far, multiple placebo-controlled studies have been performed without proving clinical efficacy. Different subgroups have been studied, for instance: mild to moderately active Crohn's disease (n=95) [34] and therapy refractory Crohn's disease (n=329) [35]. In both studies IL-10 was well tolerated and a tendency towards clinical improvement could be demonstrated but no remission was observed. An additional study by Colombel and colleagues showed that treatment for 12 weeks after intestinal resection was safe and well tolerated, but there was also no evidence of prevention of endoscopic recurrence of Crohn's disease observed [36].

Anti- and pro-inflammatory properties of Interleukin-10

IL-10 as a T-helper cell type 2 cytokine is directly inhibiting several pro-inflammatory mediators known to contribute to the inflammatory process in inflammatory bowel disease [37]. In the last years IL-10 has in addition been described as predominant cytokine of so-called regulatory T-cells [38]. However, there are data from the recent literature suggesting a distinct pro-inflammatory role for IL-10. In particular, when LPS administered to humans followed by an injection of IL-10, IL-10 enhanced IFN γ release as well as the release of the IFN γ -dependent chemokines IFN γ -inducible protein-10 and the monokine induced by IFN γ [39]. In addition, when administering IL-10 to Crohn's disease patients the serum neopterin concentrations of IL-10-treated patients increased as well as the IFN γ release after post treatment in vitro stimulation [40].

IL-10 and experimental evidence in animal models

Still, experimental models strongly indicate that the local IL-10 concentration at the site of inflammation might represent the crucial factor. For instance, *Lactococcus lactis* secreting IL-10 administered orally to mice prevented dextran sulphate sodium-induced colitis [41]. In addition, the CD4 CD45Rb^{low} cells, the population known to prevent colitis induction by CD4 CD45Rb^{high} cells, is not mediating this protective effect when isolated from IL-10 knockout mice [42]. Therefore current strategies are focusing on technical approaches facilitating an increased IL-10 synthesis at the site of inflammation.

Interleukin-12

Clinical data

IL-12 represents the predominant cytokine responsible for the development of Th1 cells, the T-cell population known to contribute significantly to the inflammatory process in particular in Crohn's disease [43-45]. Currently an antibody against the IL-12 receptor is under investigation in a phase IIa clinical trial in ulcerative colitis patients and in addition, an anti-IL-12 antibody is under investigation in a phase II trial in patients with Crohn's disease.

Experimental data

Early experimental data suggest that the neutralization of IL-12 might results in an amelioration of disease. For instance, administration of monoclonal anti-IL-12 antibodies to mice suffering from trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid-induced colitis led to a striking improvement in both the clinical and histopathological aspects of the disease and frequently abrogated the established colitis completely [46]. In later studies it could be demonstrated that the amelioration of disease severity after anti-IL-12 treatment is associated with an increase in apoptosis at the site of inflammation [47]. An increase in apoptosis and the association with disease improvement has been demonstrated in several experimental models for a variety of mediators [48, 49] and there exists additional evidence in humans that this mechanism may in fact be of significance [50].

Interleukin-18

Clinical evidence

Several studies provide strong direct and indirect evidence for a significant role of IL-18 in intestinal inflammation. Consistent with an increased Th1 response in Crohn's disease, several groups could independently demonstrate a significant up-regulation of IL-18 expression in the inflamed lesions of the intestine, mostly localized to macrophages and epithelial cells [51,52]. This is of particular interest mainly because no upregulation of IL-18 was observed in patients with active ulcerative colitis or healthy controls. While increased IL-18 expression is providing first evidence for a possible role in disease, in order to prove that IL-18 participates in the inflammatory process of intestinal inflammation it has to be demonstrated that blockade of IL-18 results in amelioration of disease severity.

Experimental data

In the recent literature, four studies using different animal models of colitis and different ways of IL-18 neutralization approach this question. Convincingly, all groups demonstrate a therapeutic efficacy for all anti-IL-18 strategies employed independently from the model investigated [53-56]. Results from these experimental models, in combination with the descriptive data from patients with Crohn's disease, suggest an important function of IL-18. IL-18 requires the cleavage of the interleukin-1ß converting enzyme (ICE) in order to become activated [57]. Recent studies examined the acute and chronic model of DSS-induced colitis in ICE knockout mice [49]. In particular, during chronic administration of DSS, ICE knockout mice presented with an almost complete absence of colitis. Several ICE inhibitors are available for experimental use. For instance, Pralnacasan is currently in phase II trials in rheumatoid arthritis. No toxic side effects have been observed [58]. Compared to currently used strategies to suppress specific cytokines, which mostly implicate antibody therapy, the possibility of having an orally available drug whose half-life can be easily controlled is highly intriguing.

Tumor necrosis factor- α

Clinical studies

The TNF α antibody infliximab has proved to be effective in certain clinical situations in Crohn's disease. Targan and colleagues could first demonstrate in a multicenter, double blind, placebo-controlled trial over 12 weeks, the efficacy of infliximab in patients with moderate-to-severe, treatmentresistant Crohn's disease [59]. 48% of patients were in remission 4 weeks after single 5 mg/kg BW infusion compared to 4% in the placebo groups [59]. Interestingly, administration of 5 mg/kg BW was clearly superior to 10 or 20 mg/kg BW treatment. D'Haens and colleagues subsequently investigated the endoscopic scores after treatment with 5, 10 or 20 mg/kg BW infliximab [60]. The Crohn's disease endoscopic index of severity decreased significantly, 62%, 68% and 21% in the 5 mg/kg BW, 10 mg/kg BW and the placebo group, respectively [60]. The clinical improvement was accompanied by significant healing of the endoscopic lesions and a disappearance of the mucosal inflammatory infiltrates. In the recently published ACCENT I trial, Hanauer and colleagues evaluated the long-term efficacy of repeated infliximab administration [61]. Repeated infusions of either placebo, 5 mg/kg or 10 mg/kg BW, at 2, 4, 6 and then every 8 weeks were administered. 335 out of 580 patients showed a primary response. These results indicate that patients with Crohn's disease who respond to an initial dose of

Target patient group	 Efficacy has been established in active CD, we recommend restriction to its use to refractory CD Refractory = full and adequate dosed course of glucocorticoids in addition to immunomodulation has failed or other drugs are not tolerated or not appropriate and surgery is not indicated First-Line use in non-fistulizing, uncomplicated CD is not recommended Infliximab should be part of a long-term strategy
Administration	 Maximum of two infusions of infliximab within 4 weeks Clinical benefits are of limited duration Readministration is warranted in patients who relapse under adequate immunosuppressives

Table 1. International recommendations for infliximab therapy in Crohn's disease (CD)

infliximab are more likely to be in clinical remission at week 30 and 54, to discontinue corticosteroids, and to maintain their response for a longer period of time, if infliximab treatment is maintained every 8 weeks [61]. Repeated infusions have been demonstrated to be associated with an increased risk of infusion reaction. A recent study by Baert and colleagues could confirm these findings and were able to provide evidence that the development of antibodies against infliximab is in addition associated with a reduced duration of response to treatment. In addition, the data from this study are indicating that concomitant immunosuppressive therapy reduces the magnitude of the immunogenic response [62].

However, it has become evident at the same time that such treatments are combined with corresponding risks: for instance, severe mycobacterial infections were observed in treated patients [63] and are discussed in more detail below.

Mystery of etanercept failure in the treatment of Crohn's disease

Etanercept is a construct of two identical extracellular chains of the soluble TNF-RII (also known as the p75 receptor) linked to the Fc domain of IgG1. It has been demonstrated to be highly effective in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis [64]. Hence, it was first obvious to assume that etanercept administration would also prove to be effective in Crohn's disease patients. Sandborn and colleagues performed an eightweek placebo-controlled trial in 43 patients with moderate to severe active Crohn's disease. Etanercept was injected twice weekly in a concentration of 25 mg, the concentration which has been shown to be of therapeutic impact in patients with rheumatoid arthritis [64]. After 4 weeks 39% of etanercepttreated versus 45% of placebo-treated patients presented with a clinical response [65]. The authors concluded at this point that administration is safe but not effective and that higher doses may be required to attain a response in patients with active Crohn's disease. However, one might speculate whether or not the low dose or a different mechanism is responsible for the observed difference between etanercept and infliximab. Van Deventer suggests in the Editorial to this study that infliximab but not eternacept can induce apoptosis by binding to membranebound TNF α , thereby expressing its ant-inflammatory potency [66]. Since apoptosis induction seems to be crucial in order to achieve clinical improvement this might in fact represent the crucial difference in between the two therapeutic strategies.

Blockade of tumor necrosis factor- $\boldsymbol{\alpha}$ and tuberculosis

Clinical studies

Infliximab is a humanized antibody against $TNF\alpha$ that is used in the treatment of Crohn's disease and rheumatoid arthritis. Approximately 147000 patients throughout the world have received infliximab [63]. The half-life of infliximab is 10 days [67], and its biologic effect persists for up to 2 months. Keane and colleagues evaluated in a recent study the clinical pattern of disease and the interval between the initiation of infliximab therapy and the onset of disease in 70 reported cases of patients treated with infliximab [63]. Excess TNFa in association with TBC may cause weight loss and night sweats, yet in animal models it has a protective role in the host response to tuberculosis. There is no direct evidence of a protective role of $TNF\alpha$ in patients with TBC. The data by Keane and colleagues, although passive surveillance data are often insufficient to prove a causal relation between an adverse event and a drug, strongly suggest that the association observed is not coincidental. In particular, the pattern of TBC disease was unusual, the majority of patients had extrapulmonary TBC, and 24% had disseminated disease - forms of TBC that are associated with marked immunosuppression. In contrast, among cases of TBC that are not associated with HIV infection, approximately 18% are manifested as extrapulmonary disease, and disseminated disease accounts for less than 2% [68]. Although there is no complete information about the status of these patients with respect to TBC infection before they received infliximab, it is likely that most patients had a reactivation disease. Given the key role of $TNF\alpha$ in the innate immune response to TBC, patients receiving infliximab are probably also susceptible to disease after primary infection and exogenous reinfection with M. tuberculosis.

Consequences

As a consequence of the clinical and experimental data the European Agency for the Evaluation of Medicinal Products (EMEA) provided a public statement on infliximab with an update on safety concerns. The Committee for Proprietary Medicinal Products (CPMP) concluded that infliximab continues to have a positive benefit/risk balance in both Crohn's disease and rheumatoid arthritis, provided that specific changes to the product information restricting the indications in Crohn's disease and reinforcing the special precautions and special warnings have been made. Therefore, because of safety concerns, the indications for treatment of Crohn's disease have been restricted as summarized in *Tab. 1* [67].

Cell recruitment, migration, and adhesion

Clinical data

In a multicenter, placebo-controlled trial conducted in 75 patients with steroid refractory Crohn's disease subcutaneous treatment with ISIS-2302, an antisense oligonucleotide directed against intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), did not prove clinical efficacy based on primary endpoints [69]. Positive trends were observed in some of the secondary endpoints [69]. In agreement with these data, the second double-blind, placebo-controlled trial in active steroid-dependent Crohn's disease also failed to demonstrate efficacy [70].

Experimental data

However, the concept of blocking adhesion of inflammatory cells thereby preventing intestinal inflammation is intriguing and there are a variety of animal studies using different models and technical approaches for inhibition of adhesion molecules, supporting this target. While the efficacy of antisense strategies against ICAM-1 could be proven in the model HLA-B27/beta2 microglobuline transgenic rat model, this approach is questionable since no therapeutic benefit could be observed in human trials [71]. More detailed animal studies in the SAMP-1/Yit adoptive transfer model of Crohn's disease in mice could distinguish between an early acute phase and chronic phase of inflammation. These studies suggest that blocking of either ICAM-1 or VCAM-1, in this case by neutralizing antibodies, may have therapeutic benefit for the acute inflammatory component of Crohn's disease [72].

Future studies will have to prove whether for distinct indications this target might be of therapeutic significance.

Second messenger systems

Clinical data

A further possibility of intervention is the down-regulation of "second-messenger systems" which are significant for inflammatory immune reactions. Colonic biopsies from patients with Crohn's disease displayed enhanced JNK and p38 MAPK activation [73]. In a pilot study, 12 patients with severe Crohn's disease received the MAPK inhibitor (CNI-1493) for a total of 12 days. Treatment resulted in diminished JNK phosphorylation and tumor necrosis factor production as well as significant clinical benefit and rapid endoscopic ulcer healing. A clinical response was seen in 67% at 4 weeks and 58% at 8 weeks. Therefore, inhibition of MAPKs provides a novel therapeutic strategy [73]. The efficacy has to be confirmed in the phase II trials.

Experimental data

Phosphorylation of intracellular molecules by a protein kinase called mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) with a molecular weight of 38 kDa plays a major role in the synthesis

and activity of several proinflammatory cytokines, particularly IL-16, TNFa, and the chemokines. Inhibitors of MAPK are nonspecific anti-inflammatory agents. P38-MAPK is referred to as a stress kinase because it becomes activated (phosphorylated) in response to extracellular stresse such hyperthermia, hyperosmolarity, ultraviolet light, and radiation. Of major importance is the fact that this kinase, which contributes to the activity of IL-1 β and TNF α , is itself activated by IL-1 and TNF. Therefore, phosphorylation of p38-MAPK can occur both via highly evolved, specific cytokine receptor signaling pathways and by the primitive and environmental stress responses common to all organisms. The mode of action of p38-MAPK inhibitors appears to be predominantly through suppression of pro-inflammatory cytokine production. In healthy human volunteers injected with endotoxin, the signs and symptoms of this systemic inflammatory response model were assessed following a single oral dose of a p38-MAPK inhibitor. No fever was observed, and peak circulating levels of TNFa, IL-6, and IL-8 were reduced by 90% [74].

Conclusions

This review provides an overview of the increasing variety of therapeutic approaches in IBD based on the pathogenesis. The advances in the last years in the understanding of mucosal immunology contributed significantly to the development of targeted therapies. Primary goals of therapy are to induce and maintain remission, thus ameliorating symptoms and improving the patient's quality of life. Summarizing all the different therapies discussed above, one has to conclude that, although specific treatments provide more insight in the understanding of disease, the general immunosuppressive drugs such as azathioprine appear to express the most efficacious balance between achieving the therapeutic goals and reducing side-effects. Distinct clinical situations may benefit from more specific therapies, for instance, infliximab treatment in therapy refractory fistulas. However, these more targeted drugs seem to be associated with a yet unknown spectrum of side-effects. Therefore, it is essential to consider the adverse consequences of therapy, particularly with regard to any durable consequences of short-term treatment and adverse effects of maintenance therapy.

Acknowledgment

Fig. 1 was reprinted from Gastroenterology 118 (2 Suppl 1), Sands BE, "Therapy of inflammatory bowel disease", 68-82, Copyright (2000), with permission from American Gastroenterological Association.

References

 Martinez FD, Holt PG. Role of microbial burden in aetiology of allergy and asthma. Lancet, 1999; 354 Suppl 2: SII12-5.

^{2.} Sudo N, Sawamura S, Tanaka K, Aiba Y, Kubo C, Koga Y. The requirement of intestinal bacterial flora for the development of an IgE production system fully susceptible to oral tolerance induction. J Immunol, 1997; 159: 1739-45.

3. Gaskins HR. Immunological aspects of host/microbiota interactions at the intestinal epithelium. In: Mackie RI, White BA, Isaacson RE, editors. Gastrointestinal microbiology. New York: International Thomson publishing; 1997, p. 537-87.

4. Rembacken BJ, Snelling AM, Hawkey PM, Chalmers DM, Axon AT. Non-pathogenic Escherichia coli versus mesalazine for the treatment of ulcerative colitis: a randomised trial. Lancet, 1999; 354: 635-9.

5. Salminen S, Bouley C, Boutron-Ruault MC, Cummings JH, Franck A, Gibson GR, Isolauri E, Moreau MC, Roberfroid M, Rowland I. Functional food science and gastrointestinal physiology and function. Br J Nutr, 1998; 80 Suppl 1: S147-71.

6. Kalliomäki M, Salminen S, Arvilommi H, Kero P, Koskinen P, Isolauri E. Probiotics in primary prevention of atopic disease: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet, 2001; 357: 1076-9.

7. Gionchetti P, Rizzello F, Venturi A, Brigidi P, Matteuzzi D, Bazzocchi G, Poggioli G, Miglioli M, Campieri M. Oral bacteriotherapy as maintenance treatment in patients with chronic pouchitis: a doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. Gastroenterology, 2000; 119: 305-9.

 Arnold GL, Beaves MR, Pryjdun VO, Mook WJ. Preliminary study of ciprofloxacin in active Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis, 2002; 8: 10-5.

9. Mimura T, Rizzello F, Helwig U, Poggioli G, Schreiber S, Talbot IC, Nicholls RJ, Gionchetti P, Campieri M, Kamm MA. Four-week openlabel trial of metronidazole and ciprofloxacin for the treatment of recurrent or refractory pouchitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 2002; 16: 909-17.

10. Shen B, Achkar JP, Lashner BA, Ormsby AH, Remzi FH, Brzezinski A, Bevins CL, Bambrick ML, Seidner DL, Fazio VW. A randomized clinical trial of ciprofloxacin and metronidazole to treat acute pouchitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis, 2001; 7: 301-5.

11. Steinhart AH, Feagan BG, Wong CJ, Vandervoort M, Mikolainis S, Croitoru K, Seidman E, Leddin DJ, Bitton A, Drouin E, Cohen A, Greenberg GR. Combined budesonide and antibiotic therapy for active Crohn's disease: a randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology, 2002; 123: 33-40.

12. Korzenik JR, Dieckgraefe BK. Immune stimulation in Crohn's disease: safety and efficacy of rhu GM-CSF for the treatment of active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 2001; 120: A277.

13. Korzenik JR, Dieckgraefe BK. Is Crohn's disease an immunodeficiency? A hypothesis suggesting possible early events in the pathogenesis of Crohn's disease. Dig Dis Sci, 2000; 45: 1121-9.

14. Brooke BN, Hoffmann DC, Swarbrick ET. Azathioprine for Crohn's disease. Lancet, 1969; 2: 612-4.

15. Present DH, Korelitz BI, Wisch N, Glass JL, Sachar DB, Pasternack BS. Treatment of Crohn's disease with 6-mercaptopurine. A longterm, randomized, double-blind study. N Engl J Med, 1980; 302: 981-7.

16. Pearson DC, May GR, Fick GH, Sutherland LR. Azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine in Crohn disease. A meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med, 1995; 123: 132-42.

17. Candy S, Wright J, Gerber M, Adams G, Gerig M, Goodman R. A controlled double blind study of azathioprine in the management of Crohn's disease. Gut, 1995; 37: 674-8.

18. Ewe K, Press AG, Singe CC, Stufler M, Ueberschaer B, Hommel G, Meyer zum Buschenfelde KH. Azathioprine combined with prednisolone or monotherapy with prednisolone in active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 1993; 105: 367-72.

19. Aberra FN, Lewis JD, Hass D, Rombeau JL, Osborne B, Lichtenstein GR. Corticosteroids and immunomodulators: postoperative infectious complication risk in inflammatory bowel disease patients. Gastroenterology, 2003; 125: 320-7.

20. D'Haens G, Geboes K, Ponette E, Penninckx F, Rutgeerts P. Healing of severe recurrent ileitis with azathioprine therapy in patients with Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 1997; 112: 1475-81.

21. Tiede I, Fritz G, Strand S, Poppe D, Dvorsky R, Strand D, Lehr HA, Wirtz S, Becker C, Atreya R, et al. CD28-dependent Rac1 activation is the molecular target of azathioprine in primary human CD4+ T lymphocytes. J Clin Invest, 2003; 111: 1133-45.

22. Campieri M, Lanfranchi GA, Bazzocchi G, Brignola C, Sarti F, Franzin G, Battocchia A, Labo G, Dal Monte PR. Treatment of ulcerative colitis with high-dose 5-aminosalicylic acid enemas. Lancet, 1981; 2: 270-1.

23. Feagan BG, McDonald JW, Rochon J, Laupacis A, Fedorak RN, Kinnear D, Saibil F, Groll A, Archambault A, Gillies R, et al. Lowdose cyclosporine for the treatment of Crohn's disease. The Canadian Crohn's Relapse Prevention Trial Investigators. N Engl J Med, 1994; 330: 1846-51.

24. Kozarek RA, Patterson DJ, Gelfand MD, Botoman VA, Ball

TJ, Wilske KR. Methotrexate induces clinical and histologic remission in patients with refractory inflammatory bowel disease. Ann Intern Med, 1989; 110: 353-6.

25. Feagan BG, Rochon J, Fedorak RN, Irvine EJ, Wild G, Sutherland L, Steinhart AH, Greenberg GR, Gillies R, Hopkins M, et. al. Methotrexate for the treatment of Crohn's disease. The North American Crohn's Study Group Investigators. N Engl J Med, 1995; 332: 292-7.

26. Feagan BG, Fedorak RN, Irvine EJ, Wild G, Sutherland L, Steinhart AH, Greenberg GR, Koval J, Wong CJ, Hopkins M, Hanauer SB, McDonald JW. A comparison of methotrexate with placebo for the maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease. North American Crohn's Study Group Investigators. N Engl J Med, 2000; 342: 1627-32.

27. Cronstein BN, Naime D, Ostad E. The antiinflammatory mechanism of methotrexate. Increased adenosine release at inflamed sites diminishes leukocyte accumulation in an in vivo model of inflammation. J Clin Invest, 1993; 92: 2675-82.

 Mack DR, Young R, Kaufman SS, Ramey L, Vanderhoof JA. Methotrexate in patients with Crohn's disease after 6-mercaptopurine. J Pediatr, 1998; 132: 830-5.

29. Nyman M, Hansson I, Eriksson S. Long-term immunosuppressive treatment in Crohn's disease. Scand J Gastroenterol, 1985; 20: 1197-203.

30. Rieger N, Stahl J, Wattchow D. Intractable Crohn's colitis and perianal disease responding to cyclophosphamide and epiruibicin. Dig Dis Sci, 1997; 42: 2367-9.

31. Stallmach A, Wittig BM, Moser C, Fischinger J, Duchmann R, Zeitz M. Safety and efficacy of intravenous pulse cyclophosphamide in acute steroid refractory inflammatory bowel disease. Gut, 2003; 52: 377-82.

32. Fiorentino DF, Bond MW, Mosmann TR. Two types of mouse T helper cell IV. Th2 clones secrete a factor that inhibits cytokine production by Th1 clones. J Exp Med, 1989; 170: 2081-95.

33. Chernoff AE, Granowitz EV, Shapiro L, Vannier E, Lonnemann G, Angel JB, Kennedy JS, Rabson AR, Wolff SM, Dinarello CA. A randomized, controlled trial of IL-10 in humans. J Immunol, 1995; 154: 5492-9.

34. Fedorak RN, Gangl A, Elson CO, Rutgeerts P, Schreiber S, Wild G, Hanauer SB, Kilian A, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Feagan B. Recombinant human interleukin 10 in the treatment of patients with mild to moderately active Crohn's disease. The Interleukin 10 Inflammatory Bowel Disease Cooperative Study Group. Gastroenterology, 2000; 119: 1473-82.

35. Schreiber S, Fedorak RN, Nielsen OH, Wild G, Williams CN, Nikolaus S, Jacyna M, Lashner BA, Gangl A, Rutgeerts P, Isaacs K, van Deventer SJ, Koningsberger JC, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Hanauer SB. Safety and efficacy of recombinant human interleukin 10 in chronic active Crohn's disease. Crohn's Disease IL-10 Cooperative Study Group. Gastroenterology, 2000; 119: 1461-72.

36. Colombel JF, Rutgeerts P, Malchow H, Jacyna M, Nielsen OH, Rask-Madsen J, van Deventer S, Ferguson A, Desreumaux P, Forbes A, Geboes K, Melani L, Cohard M. Interleukin 10 (Tenovil) in the prevention of postoperative recurrence of Crohn's disease. Gut, 2001; 49: 42-6.

37. Moore KW, O'Garra A, de Waal Malefyt R, Vieira P, Mosmann TR. Interleukin-10. Ann Rev Immunol, 1993; 11: 165-90.

38. Mason D, Powrie F. Control of immune pathology by regulatory T cells. Curr Opin Immunol, 1998; 10: 649-55.

39. Lauw FN, Pajkrt D, Hack CE, Kurimoto M, van Deventer SJ, van der Poll T. Proinflammatory effects of IL-10 during human endotoxemia. J Immunol, 2000; 165: 2783-9.

40. Tilg H, van Montfrans C, van den Ende A, Kaser A, van Deventer SJ, Schreiber S, Gregor M, Ludwiczek O, Rutgeerts P, Gasche C, Koningsberger JC, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Grint P, Weiss G. Treatment of Crohn's disease with recombinant human interleukin 10 induces the proinflammatory cytokine interferon gamma. Gut, 2002; 50: 191-5.

41. Steidler L, Hans W, Schotte L, Neirynck S, Obermeier F, Falk W, Fiers W, Remaut E. Treatment of murine colitis by lactococcus lactis secreting interleukin-10. Science, 2000; 289: 1352-5.

42. Asseman C, Mauze S, Leach MW, Coffman RL, Powrie F. An essential role for interleukin 10 in the function of regulatory T cells that inhibit intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med, 1999; 190: 995-1004.

43. Monteleone G, MacDonald TT, Wathen NC, Pallone F, Pender SL. Enhancing lamina propria Th1 cell responses with interleukin 12 produces severe tissue injury. Gastroenterology, 1999; 117: 1069-77.

44. Pallone F, Monteleone G. Interleukin 12 and Th1 response in inflammatory bowel disaese. Gut, 1998; 43: 620-8.

45. Parrello T, Monteleone G, Cucchiara S, Monteleone I, Sebokova L, Doldo P, Luzza F, Pallone F. Up-regulation of the IL-12 receptor beta 2 chain in Crohn's disease. J Immunol, 2000; 165: 7234-9. 46. Neurath MF, Fuss I, Kelsall BL, Stuber E, Strober W. Antibodies to interleukin 12 abrogate established experimental colitis in mice. J Exp Med, 1995; 182: 1281-90.

47. Fuss IJ, Marth T, Neurath MF, Pearlstein GR, Jain A, Strober W. Anti-interleukin 12 treatment regulates apoptosis of Th1 T cells in experimental colitis in mice. Gastroenterology, 1999; 117: 1078-88.

48. Neurath MF, Finotto S, Fuss I, Boirivant M, Galle PR, Strober W. Regulation of T-cell apoptosis in inflammatory bowel disease: to die or not to die, that is the mucosal question. Trends Immunol, 2001; 22: 21-6.

49. Siegmund B, Lehr HA, Fantuzzi G, Dinarello CA. IL-1 beta -converting enzyme (caspase-1) in intestinal inflammation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2001; 98: 13249-54.

50. Lügering A, Schmidt M, Lügering N, Pauels H-G, Domschke W, Kucharzik T. Infliximab induces apoptosis in monocytes from patients with chronic active Crohn's disease by using a caspase-dependent pathway. Gastroenterology, 2001; 121: 1145-57.

51. Monteleone G, Trapasso F, Parrello T, Biancone L, Stella A, Iuliano R, Luzza F, Fusco A, Pallone F. Bioactive IL-18 expression is up-regulated in Crohn's disease. J Immunol, 1999; 163: 143-7.

52. Pizarro TT, Michie MH, Bentz M, Woraratanadharm J, Smith MF, Jr., Foley E, Moskaluk CA, Bickston SJ, Cominelli F. IL-18, a novel immunoregulatory cytokine, is up-regulated in Crohn's disease: expression and localization in intestinal mucosal cells. J Immunol, 1999; 162: 6829-35.

53. Kanai T, Watanabe M, Okazawa A, Sato T, Yamazaki M, Okamoto S, Ishii H, Totsuka T, Iiyama R, Okamoto R, Ikeda M, Kurimoto M, Takeda K, Akira S, Hibi T. Macrophage-derived IL-18-mediated intestinal inflammation in the murine model of Crohn's disease. Gastro-enterology, 2001; 121: 875-88.

54. Siegmund B, Fantuzzi G, Rieder F, Gamboni-Robertson F, Lehr HA, Hartmann G, Dinarello CA, Endres S, Eigler A. Neutralization of interleukin-18 reduces severity in murine colitis and intestinal IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha production. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 2001; 281: R1264-73.

55. Ten Hove T, Corbaz A, Amitai H, Aloni S, Belzer I, Graber P, Drillenburg P, van Deventer SJ, Chvatchko Y, Te Velde AA. Blockade of endogenous IL-18 ameliorates TNBS-induced colitis by decreasing local TNF-alpha production in mice. Gastroenterology, 2001; 121: 1372-9.

56. Wirtz S, Becker C, Blumberg R, Galle PR, Neurath MF. Treatment of T cell-dependent experimental colitis in SCID mice by local administration of an adenovirus expressing IL-18 antisense mRNA. J Immunol, 2002; 168: 411-20.

57. Siegmund B. Interleukin-1beta converting enzyme (caspase-1) in intestinal inflammation. Biochem Pharmacol, 2002; 64: 1-8.

58. Randle JC, Harding MW, Ku G, Schönharting M, Kurrle R. ICE/Caspase-1 inhibitors as novel anti-inflammatory drugs. Expert Opin Investig Drugs, 2001; 10: 1207-9.

59. Targan SR, Hanauer SB, van Deventer SJ, Mayer L, Present DH, Braakman T, DeWoody KL, Schaible TF, Rutgeerts PJ. A short-term study of chimeric monoclonal antibody cA2 to tumor necrosis factor alpha for Crohn's disease. Crohn's Disease cA2 Study Group. N Engl J Med, 1997; 337: 1029-35.

60. D'Haens G, van Deventer S, Van Hogezand R, Chalmers D, Kothe C, Baert F, Braakman T, Schaible T, Geboes K, Rutgeerts P. Endoscopic and histological healing with infliximab anti-tumor necrosis factor antibodies in Crohn's disease: A European multicenter trial. Gastroenterology, 1999; 116: 1029-34.

61. Hanauer SB, Feagan BG, Lichtenstein GR, Mayer LF, Schreiber S, Colombel JF, Rachmilewitz D, Wolf DC, Olson A, Bao W, Rutgeerts P. Maintenance infliximab for Crohn's disease: the ACCENT I randomised trial. Lancet, 2002; 359: 1541-9.

62. Baert F, Noman M, Vermeire S, Van Assche G, G DH, Carbonez A, Rutgeerts P. Influence of immunogenicity on the long-term efficacy of infliximab in Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med, 2003; 348: 601-8.

63. Keane J, Gershon S, Wise RP, Mirabile-Levens E, Kasznica J, Schwieterman WD, Siegel JN, Braun MM. Tuberculosis associated with infliximab, a tumor necrosis factor alpha – neutralizing agent. N Engl J Med, 2001; 345: 1098-104.

64. Moreland LW, Schiff MH, Baumgartner SW, Tindall EA, Fleischmann RM, Bulpitt KJ, Weaver AL, Keystone EC, Furst DE, Mease PJ, Ruderman EM, Horwitz DA, Arkfeld DG, Garrison L, Burge DJ, Blosch CM, Lange ML, McDonnell ND, Weinblatt ME. Etanercept therapy in rheumatoid arthritis. A randomized, controlled trial. Ann Intern Med, 1999; 130: 478-86.

65. Sandborn WJ, Hanauer SB, Katz S, Safdi M, Wolf DG, Baerg RD, Tremaine WJ, Johnson T, Diehl NN, Zinsmeister AR. Etanercept for active Crohn's disease: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Gastroenterology, 2001; 121: 1088-94.

66. van Deventer SJ. Transmembrane TNF-alpha, induction of apoptosis, and the efficacy of TNF-targeting therapies in Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 2001; 121: 1242-6.

67. Infliximab (Remicade) for Crohn's disease. Med Lett Drugs Ther, 1999; 41: 19-20.

68. Rieder HL, Snider DEJ, Cauthen GM. Extrapulmonary tuberculosis in the United States. Am Rev Respir Dis, 1990; 141: 347-51.

69. Schreiber S, Nikolaus S, Malchow H, Kruis W, Lochs H, Raedler A, Hahn EG, Krummenerl T, Steinmann G. Absence of efficacy of subcutaneous antisense ICAM-1 treatment of chronic active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 2001; 120: 1339-46.

70. Yacyshyn BR, Chey WY, Goff J, Salzberg B, Baerg R, Buchman AL, Tami J, Yu R, Gibiansky E, Shanahan WR. Double blind, placebo controlled trial of the remission inducing and steroid sparing properties of an ICAM-1 antisense oligodeoxynucleotide, alicaforsen (ISIS 2302), in active steroid dependent Crohn's disease. Gut, 2002; 51: 30-6.

71. Bowen-Yacyshyn MB, Bennett CF, Nation N, Rayner D, Yacyshyn BR. Amelioration of chronic and spontaneous intestinal inflammation with an antisense oligonucleotide (ISIS 9125) to intracellular adhesion molecule-1 in the HLA-B27/beta2 microglobulin transgenic rat model. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 2002; 302: 908-17.

72. Burns RC, Rivera-Nieves J, Moskaluk CA, Matsumoto S, Cominelli F, Ley K. Antibody blockade of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 ameliorates inflammation in the SAMP-1/Yit adoptive transfer model of Crohn's disease in mice. Gastroenterology, 2001; 121: 1428-36.

73. Hommes D, van den Blink B, Plasse T, Bartelsman J, Xu C, Macpherson B, Tytgat G, Peppelenbosch M, van Deventer S. Inhibition of stress-activated MAP kinases induces clinical improvement in moderate to severe Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology, 2002; 122: 7-14.

74. Fijen JW, Zijlstra JG, De Boer P, Spanjersberg R, Cohen Tervaert JW, van der Werf TS, Ligtenberg JJ, Tulleken JE. Suppression of the clinical and cytokine response to endotoxin by RWJ-67657, a p38 mitogen-activated protein-kinase inhibitor, in healthy human volunteers. Clin Exp Immunol, 2001; 124: 16-20.

Inflammatory response, reactive oxygen species, programmed (necrotic-like and apoptotic) cell death and cancer

Johar D^{1,4}, Roth JC¹, Bay GH¹, Walker JN¹, Kroczak TJ², Los M^{1,3}

¹ Manitoba Institute of Cell Biology, Winnipeg, Canada

² Park View Clinic, Winnipeg, Canada

³ Institute of Experimental Dermatology, University of Münster, Germany

⁴ Department of Biochemistry and Nutrition, Women's College, Ain Shams University, Heliopolis, Cairo, Egypt

Abstract

In this short review we attempt to establish and/or strengthen connections between clinical, inflammatory manifestation of cancer, inflammatory processes driven by lipoxy-metabolites and their contribution to immortalized phenotype and apoptosis inhibition. Particularly the resemblance between symptoms of inflammation and signs associated with cancer chemotherapy and/or cytokine therapy is illustrated. In this context the role of apoptosis and necrosis in inflammation as well as the role of RedOx processes and lipid-oxidizing enzymes particularly cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) and also to lesser extend the 5-lipooxygenase (5-LOX) is highlighted. The multitude of biological effects of reactive oxygen species is shortly summarized and some aspects of it are being discussed in greater detail. Apoptotic cell death is discussed in the context of the "resolve-phase" of an inflammatory response. The disturbance of apoptosis is mainly deliberated in the framework of insufficient removal of immuno-effector cells that may cause autoimmunity. The role of COX-2 in apoptosis resistance is being highlighted mainly in the context of malignant transformation. The mechanism of cell death (apoptotic or necrotic) and its influence on the immune system and potential benefits of necrotic cell death induction during cancer chemotherapy is indicated.

Key words: apoptosis, caspases, cancer, COX-2, inflammation.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Marek Los M.D./Ph.D. Manitoba Institute of Cell Biology 675 McDermot Ave. Winnipeg, MB R3E 0V9, Canada Tel: +1 204 787 2294 Fax: +1 204 787 2190 e-mail: losmj@cc.umanitoba.ca

Received 9.07.2004 Accepted 28.07.2004

Abbreviations: AA, arachidonic acid; COX, cyclooxygenase; DR5, death receptor 5; GSH, L- γ -glutamyl-L-cysteinyl glycine; 12-HETE, 12-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid; HPETE, hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid; iNOS, inducible nitric oxide synthase; 5-LOX, 5-lipooxygenase; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; LXA4, lipoxin-A4; NSAIDs, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs; ROI, reactive oxygen intermediates; PGE2, prostaglandin-E2; ROS, reactive oxygen species; TNF- α , tumor necrosis factor- α ; TRAIL, tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand; UV, ultraviolet radiation; zVAD-fmk, benzyloxycarbonyl-Val-Ala-Asp-fluoromethyl ketone.

Introduction

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) are associated with the inflammatory response and frequently they contribute to the tissue damaging effects of inflammatory reactions [1-3]. On the other hand they are important mediators of programmed cell death induced by TNF [4,5]. Moreover, in some experimental models, when applied at low concentration they are capable in stimulating cell growth [6,7]. Furthermore, at intermediate concentrations ROS induce apoptosis whereas at higher concentrations it induce necrotic cell death [8,9]. The mutagenic effect of ROS is well established. It contributes to DNA damage evoked by ionizing radiation and certain chemical cycling oxidants (eg. doxorubicin [10] or paraquat, [11]), and under certain circumstances it may lead to cancer.

Inflammation, which was recognized as a simple allergic reaction for decades, is currently being considered to underline pathophysiology of a much broader spectrum of diseases than previously expected. The complex interplay of cellular and humoral mediators during inflammation is unfolding but our understanding of the inflammatory reaction is still incomplete [12,13]. Viruses, frequent pathogenic inducers of inflammatory response, have acquired a number of elaborated ways to evade both, the apoptotic response and inflammatory processes [14,15]. The inflammatory process initiated in response to a pathogen or an injury is maintained at a certain, adequate level till the offending stimulus is neutralized, after which the reaction resolves on its own. In an auto-immune disorder, a harmless antigen is mistaken by the immune system as begin foreign, thus initiating the inflammatory reaction. The persistence of a stimulus, that physiologically resides in the organism, prevents the natural, resolving mechanisms from prevailing [16]. As a result one's own defense mechanism can turn into a perpetuator of a persistent injury which although not fatal, can lead to loss of function of the organs involved.

Additionally, many of the mediators can leak from the local region and initiate inflammatory reactions elsewhere [17]. Animal experiments have been extremely useful in understanding the entire inflammatory reaction since they demonstrate a complete window of events, from the time when the stimulus is given till the reaction naturally resolves [18,19].

ROS and inflammation

ROS formation and degradation are key components of the metabolism of aerobic organisms. Certain levels of ROS are required for normal cell functions, but if in surplus, they will cause oxidative stress [6,20,21]. ROS like superoxide, hydrogen peroxide and lipid hydroperoxides can regulate the activities of several kinases, transcription factors, cell death machinery and proteins such as COX-2 and iNOS [21-24]. ROS also function as second messengers in intracellular signal transduction pathways [6,20,25]. However, upon prolonged activation in vivo, the deleterious effects of ROS and enzymes take an upper hand in the destruction of the tissues by affecting the structure-function model of all macromolecules, sometimes irreversibly. ROS play a major role in the joint destruction by their ability to transform proteins to autoantigens and/or increase the susceptibility of proteins to degradation. Neutrophils play a crucial role in the development and manifestation of inflammation and they are the major source of free radicals at the site of inflammation. Lipid peroxidation mediated by free radicals might yield a large number of reactive aldehydes and also lipid peroxides which are causally involved in pathophysiological changes associated with oxidative stress in cells and tissues [26,27]. GSH (L-y- glutamyl-L-cysteinyl glycine) is an ubiquitous thiol-containing tripeptide, which plays a key role in cell biology. It is implicated in the cellular defense against xenobiotics and naturally occurring deleterious compounds, such as free radicals and hydroperoxides. GSH status is a highly sensitive indicator of cell functionality and viability [28,29]. RedOx status with increased GSSG formation is a key factor that mediates apoptosis in neutrophils and macrophages [30,31]. The increased level of GSSG concentration point to the prevailing oxidative stress and indicates ongoing ROI detoxification. The overwhelming level of intracellular ROI and GSSG indicates a disturbance in the RedOx status of the cell, a condition that may be followed by apoptosis. Many of the agents capable of inducing ROS, such as intermediate concentration of H202, UV light and ionizing radiation [9,21,32] are also known to evoke apoptosis.

Cyclooxygenases are key enzymes in the prostaglandin

synthesis. The inducible isoenzyme COX-2 plays a pivotal role as a mediator of inflammation. COX-2 enzyme activity itself is sensitive to, and regulated by the RedOx status of the environment [33]. Antioxidants inhibit the expression of COX-2 in human alveolar macrophages [34]. One regulatory element that can control the COX-2 expression is NF- κ B activity. NF- κ B and AP-1 transcription factors are activated by changes in the RedOx status of the cell [23]. The AP-1 subunits, c-fos and c-jun, are regulated by oxidant response elements and are induced by lipopolysaccharide (LPS).

Oxidized phospholipids were shown to inhibit COX-2 expression induced by LPS in macrophages by interfering with the NF-KB/IKB, MAP kinase and ERK2 pathways in atherosclerotic lesions [35]. Based on the above data, it can be hypothesized that conditions of oxidative stress/antioxidant imbalance impair the capacity of macrophages to correctly contribute to the resolution of the inflammatory processes. The inhibition of the COX pathway increases formation of ROS through peroxidative cleavage of 5-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (5-HPETE), and hence 5-LOX inhibitors would attenuate this effect. The present study demonstrated the effectiveness of anti-oxidants in reducing the inflammatory reaction, expression of COX-2, iNOS levels and oxidative stress by inducing apoptosis in the inflammatory cells. These studies thus indicate, the importance of ROS in bringing about the inflammatory reaction and also the therapeutic potential of anti-oxidant mixture in reducing inflammation. Several attempts have been made to turn naturally occurring antioxidants into anti-inflammatory agents [36-40], but their successful clinical implementation was infrequent. The relative lack of effectiveness of this approach may be related to the fact that inhibition of the expression of genes involved in inflammatory response alone may be insufficient to fully block the process. Apoptotic mechanisms that remove superfluous immunocompetent cells need to be in place as well (see below).

p53 and inflammation

Transcriptional activation of p53 in the area of inflammation is probably induced in response to the toxic environment of the inflamed tissue. The local production of oxygen radicals, nitric oxide, cytokines, eicozanoids etc. may lead to the accumulation of normal p53 [41]. The overexpression of wild type p53 in inflammatory disorders such as ulcerative colitis and rheumatoid arthritis [42], cancers [43], autoimmune encephalomyelitis [44] and various animal models of chronic inflammation [45] have been well documented. The central involvement of p53 in initiating apoptosis after exposure to a variety of cellular stress inducers is presently becoming established [46,47]. The increased p53 levels and augmented apoptotic cell death is observed mainly in the resolution of inflammation [48]. The inhibition of p53-dependent apoptotic mechanisms in inflammatory effector cells may contribute to the transition of the acute inflammatory response into the chronic phase of inflammation. Mediators of inflammatory response may influence the expression level of p53. For example, p53 expression was reduced in the presence of COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib, thus p53 may be directly regulated by inflammatory mediators. On the other hand, COX-2 itself has been reported to regulate the expression of p53 and in turn it is regulated by NF- κ B, a transcription factor that is well known for modulation of expression of inflammatory molecules [49,50] in vitro.

The role of apoptosis in inflammation

In order to cease the inflammatory response the infiltration of inflammatory effector cells has to be stopped and the existing population of pro-inflammatory cells must be eliminated without provoking the release of pro-inflammatory mediators [51]. This is achieved by the apoptotic process that normally involve activation of the proteolytic cascade of caspase family proteases [52-54]. An important determinant of the resolution of inflammation is apoptotic removal of leukocytes with subsequent clearance of the apoptotic bodies by phagocytosis [55,56]. Recent publications also show active suppression of pro-inflammatory cytokine production during phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (reviewed in [56]). Therefore, the development of therapeutic strategies aimed at inducing apoptosis in rheumatoid arthritis and other chronic inflammatory disorders is an attractive goal since (I) reduced apoptosis may play an important role in the pathogenesis of chronic inflammation [57], and (II) promotion of apoptosis in the chronically inflamed tissue may have an anti-inflammatory effect by itself. This goal can be addressed in two ways: (1) by inducing apoptosis in the inflammatory effector cells, or (2) by inhibiting the anti-apoptotic mechanisms of these cells [58,59]. Reduced apoptosis of synovial cells has been described in residential synoviocytes as well as in inflammatory cells that are associated with the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis [60,61]. Although a detailed understanding of mechanisms that prevent synovial fibroblasts from programmed cell death is lacking, several anti-apoptotic molecules have been identified. Among them, transcriptional regulators such as p53, NF-KB and Stat3, have been suggested to regulate apoptosis most prominently [49,62]. The increased apoptosis of immune effector cells in the resolution-phase of inflammatory response is associated with the increased expression of Apaf-1, the key component of apoptosome. Unlike during tissue remodeling for example, when the surrounding cells remove the bulk of dying neighbor cells, macrophages are the main cells that phagocytose apoptotic immune-effector cells during downscaling of the specific immune response. Phagocytosis triggers macrophage release of CD178 (Fas ligand), an event that may lead to the induction of the apoptosis of bystander leukocytes [63]. This will happen only towards the end of a successful inflammatory response since freshly stimulated T-cells are resistant towards CD95(Fas, Apo-1)-triggered apoptotic death [64,65]. Prolonged exposure of cultured human monocyte-derived macrophages to a cytokine cocktail including, GM-CSV, TNF, IFN-y, IL-1β, IL-10, enhances their capacity to phagocytose apoptotic cells in vitro [66] suggesting that this process is dynamically regulated at the site of inflammation. LPS, a potent cofactor of macrophage activation in vitro, prevented apoptosis in human peripheral blood monocytes, allowing their maturation into macrophages [67]. Although the mechanism by which LPS promotes viability

of monocytes is not clear, macrophage phagocytosis of apoptotic cells is accelerated by the endogenous lipooxy-metabolites like lipoxin-A4 (LXA4), [68] 12-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (12-HETE) and prostaglandin-E2 (PGE2) [69].

COX-2 activity is an important component of all inflammatory reactions. Although there are no reports of COX-2-specific effects on apoptosis during inflammation, both isoforms of COX are known to have a significant role in apoptosis and cell survival as it has been observed in studies on cancer [70,71]. Furthermore, a higher number of apoptotic neutrophils was observed in COX-2 deficient mice rather than in COX-1 deficient mice [72] suggesting an anti-apoptotic role for COX-2. Overexpression of COX-2 has been linked to down regulation of apoptosis and thus to facilitation of malignant transformation in many cell types [73]. Thus, while the COX-2 – apoptosis link seems to be a normal physiological process, there are multiple lines of evidence indicating that inappropriate up-regulation of COX-2 prolongs the survival of malignant cells and leads to phenotypic changes associated with metastatic potential [61]. Overexpression of COX-2 inhibits death receptor 5 (DR5) expression and confers resistance to tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligand (TRAIL)-induced apoptosis in human colon cancer cells [74].

Accumulation of arachidonic acid (AA) activates sphingomyelinase activity, leading to production of apoptotic-inducer, ceramide. This accumulation has been shown both: 2 and you have 3 in primary fibroblasts, immortalized keratinocytes and epidermal cancers [75]. Celecoxib, a COX-2 inhibitor, induced apoptosis in various models of inflammation studied as well as in some experimental tumor models [76,77]. This pro-apoptotic action of celecoxib was shown to be COX-2 dependent [78] as well as independent [79,80]. However this observation also explains the reason why celecoxib is such a good anti-inflammatory agent, as it not only reduces the levels of PGE2, but also kills the inflammatory cells.

Cancer and inflammation

Inflammatory symptoms accompany malignant proliferatory diseases

Cancer patients frequently suffer from symptoms resembling an inflammatory response, resulting from the primary disease and/or from the treatment (Fig. 1). The symptoms include pain, gastrointestinal problems (e.g. nausea, diarrhea), wasting/ /cachexia, fatigue, cognitive impairments, anxiety, and depression. Symptoms can cause treatment delays or lead to premature treatment termination. It also may impair function, and rehabilitation, and cause significant distress to the patient [81,82]. Mechanisms related to stress/immune response may underlie or contribute to at least some of those symptoms [82,83]. This has been demonstrated in animal models of sickness behavior, which share symptoms with those patients with cancer. Sickness behavior refers to a constellation of physiologic and behavioral responses observed in animals after the administration of inflammatory agents or specific pro-inflammatory cytokines [84-88]. Sickness behavior can be elicited in animal models by bacterial infections and by administration of pathologic components Figure 1. Interplay between inflammatory stimuli, signaling pathways, and ROS, - effects on oncogenesis and clinical symptoms (sickness). The schema outlines signaling pathways involved in inflammation and it provides relation between inflammatory response, proliferation, inhibition of apoptosis and oncogenic transformation. The depicted signaling pathways synthesize the information provided in the main text. Some kinase signaling pathways have been adapted from the literature [155] Inflammatory Stimuli [00]00]00]00]00]00]00]001001001001001 Clinical symptoms of Inflammation CANCER ROS (SICKNESS) Ras Pathway TRAFs ERK MEKK Kinase Pathway Oncogenic PAR-4 Transformation JNK, ERK NF-_KB C/EBPs ATF/AP-1 Proliferation ROS. T Inhibition of Other Factors Apoptosis COX-2, Cytokines, PGs, other Immunomodulators

of bacteria such as LPS. Physiologic components of sickness behavior are similar to these observed by cancer patients and they include acute-phase responses (fever, systemic depletion of body electrolites), pain (hyperalgesia), wasting, increased activity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and autonomic nervous system [85]. Behavioral components include a general decrease in activity, somnolence, cognitive impairment (impaired learning), decreased social interaction and exploration, decreased sexual activity, and decreased eating [89]. The responses characteristic of sickness behavior can also be elicited by systemic administration of pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-1β, TNF, IFN-γ, and IL-2, administered subcutaneously, intravenously, or intraperitoneally [84-88,90--96]. Pro-inflammatory cytokines play a central role in preclinical models that focus more specifically on the symptom of peripheral neuropathic pain/hyperalgesia (hypersensitivity to cutaneous stimuli). Experimental animals, like humans, develop peripheral neuropathic pain following treatment with the chemotherapeutic agents commonly used to treat cancer, like vinca alkaloids, taxanes, and cisplatin [97-99]. In both humans [100] and animals, [101] exposure to γ -irradiation also often produces neuropathic pain-like syndromes and insensitivity to the analgesic properties of morphine. Peripheral neuropathy could be due, at least in part, to the induction of proinflammatory cytokines around nerve endings. For example, production by immune cells and/or cancer cells of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-1

 β , IFN- γ , and TNF can be increased by exposure to paclitaxel, [102,103] cisplatin, [104] or irradiation [105].

Clinical evidence consistent with the role of inflammatory cytokines in symptom occurrence by cancer patients

The hypothesis that cytokines may play a mechanistic role in cancer-related symptoms is consistent with various clinical observations. Non-cancer patients who received cytokine therapy displayed many of the symptoms that are observed in cancer patients. For example, patients with hepatitis C virus infection and those with the acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) who received IFN-α therapy endured symptoms of pain, fatigue, cognitive impairment, psychosis, and depression [106,107]. A similar symptom profile was observed among patients with renal cell carcinoma, chronic myelogenous leukemia, melanoma, all of whom received IFN-y, IL-2, or IFN-α plus IL-2 [108-112]. Concurrent administration of oral dexamethasone (an immunosuppressant) and high-dose IFN-a significantly reduced the occurrence of influenza-like symptoms and fatigue in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma [109]. Interleukin-6 induced fatigue, inactivity, and poor concentration when administered to normal subjects [113]. Neuropathic pain is a frequent complication of chemotherapy with vinca alkaloids, taxanes, and cisplatin and often persists long after treatment has ended [114]. Psychophysical studies of chemotherapy-induced neuropathic pain demonstrated multiple zones of sensory disturbance similar to those observed in cancer and non-cancer patients experiencing pain after cytokine therapy [106,107]. Other evidence suggested that fatigue is associated with elevations in such proinflammatory cytokines as IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF, and IFNs [112]. Cell types that are potential sources of cytokines and other immunoregulatory factors in cancer patients include the cancer cells themselves, [103] immune cells (neutrophils, macrophages, lymphocytes), [87,88,102,104,105] and nervous system cells (paraganglial cells, astrocytes, oligodendrocytes, microglia, and Schwann cells) [87,115,116].

Arachidonic acid metabolites and cancer

Connections between cancer and inflammation are not restricted to overlapping clinical (inflammatory) symptoms but they have much deeper, molecular foundations. For example, several reports indicate that COX-2 and 5-LOX expression may be associated with carcinogenesis most likely due to its apoptosis modulating properties [117,118]. COX-2 was shown to be upregulated in a variety of human cancers including colon, gastric, esophagus, pancreas and breast cancer, while undetectable in most normal tissues [119-124]. Furthermore, over-expression of COX-2 was sufficient to cause tumorigenesis in animal models and to render cells resistant to apoptotic stimuli [125-127].

Supporting evidence for a crucial role of COX-2 in cell survival was also provided in a COX-2 gene knock-out experiment that was done in a genetically driven mouse model of intestinal carcinogenesis. Lack of COX-2 resulted in substantial reduction in the number and size of intestinal polyps [128]. Together, these findings suggested that inhibition of the COX-2 activity, and hence the resulting decrease in prostaglandin production may contribute to the previously described anticancer effect of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) [129-131]. In addition, selective COX-2 inhibitors have been demonstrated to modulate tumorigenic, angiogenic and apoptotic events resulting in reduction of tumor incidence and progression [127].

The specific COX-2 inhibitor NS-398, for example, was shown to suppress tumor growth of different cancer cell lines and to induce apoptosis in human colon carcinoma, prostate carcinoma and esophageal adenocarcinoma cells [132-134]. Other specific COX-2 inhibitors such as nimesulide and celecoxib induced apoptosis in non-small lung cancer, prostate carcinoma, as well as colon cancer cells [135-137], and efficiently inhibited tumor growth in animal models, respectively [138]. COX-2 has therefore potential to become an attractive target for the development of novel anti-cancer strategies.

Synopsis

This short review was not designed to fully summarize our knowledge on the issues in scope (given the broadness of the topics) but rather its intention was to provide new looks and strengthen connections between inflammation, cancer, programmed (apoptotic and necrotic-like) cell death and oxidative stress, with the hope that the integrated approach will fruit development of new anticancer strategies. The interplay between inflammation, oxidative stress, apoptosis and cancer is already, to a certain extent, mirrored by the attempts of pharmacologic industry to cross-apply our current knowledge from these fields to develop new therapy approaches. For instance, strategies that modulate cellular RedOx potential are being applied to restraint inflammation (antioxidants) [139,140] or to kill cancer cells (prooxidants, e.g. carmustine, doxorubicin, paraquat) [10,141-144]. Another application of trans-disciplinary research is a trend to tap into our recent knowledge on programmed cell death for the development of novel therapies for stroke, myocardial infarction or acute and chronic inflammatory diseases [145-147]. 35

Activation of apoptosis or attenuation of resistance of transformed cells towards cell death induction is perhaps the most promising direction chosen by many pharmaceutical companies to develop new anti-cancer drugs [148-150]. The knowledge of apoptosis can vet be used in another way in cancer therapy, eg. for cryo-conservation of hematopoetic stem cells commonly use in aggressive chemotherapy protocols [151]. As the last decade's "hype" about apoptosis research is cooling down, and our understanding of the process is mounting, more and more researchers look into modulation of cell death program so that a mixture between apoptosis and necrosis can be induced [4,5,152]. This approach has a significant therapeutic potential since necrotically-dying cells release their protein content into the surrounding tissue, thus making mutated proteins accessible for antigen presentation, recognition and (hopefully) activation of tumor-specific immune response. Induction of controlled necrosis in tumor cells, or better a mixture of necrosis and apoptosis, would have an activatory effect on the immune system [153,154]. The released tumor fragments would certainly attract the attention of primary- and adaptive immunocompetent cells, thereby contributing to the "bystander effect" and clearance of transformed cells. There is an additional optimistic aspect to of all that. Tumor cells can only become dangerous if they successfully evade both necrotic and apoptotic pathways, so reactivation of one of them may suffice to control the malignancy.

Acknowledgements

This work was in part supported by grants from the "Deutsche Krebshilfe" (I0-1893) and the DFG (LO 823/1-1 and LO 823/3-1). M.L. is supported by "Canada Research Chair", CFI and MHRC programs.

References

1. Pawliczak R. The role of radical oxygen species in airway inflammation. Pol Merkuriusz Lek, 2003; 14: 493-6.

2. Cuzzocrea S, McDonald MC, Filipe HM, Costantino G, Mazzon E, Santagati S, Caputi AP, Thiemermann C. Effects of tempol, a membrane-permeable radical scavenger, in a rodent model of carrageenan-induced pleurisy. Eur J Pharmacol, 2000; 390: 209-22.

3. Leiro J, Alvarez E, Arranz JA, Laguna R, Uriarte E, Orallo F. Effects of cis-resveratrol on inflammatory murine macrophages: antioxidant activity and down-regulation of inflammatory genes. J Leukoc Biol, 2004; 75.

 Los M, Mozoluk M, Ferrari D, Stepczynska A, Stroh C, Renz A, Herceg Z, Wang Z-Q, Schulze-Osthoff K. Activation and caspasemediated inhibition of PARP: a molecular switch between fibroblast necrosis and apoptosis in death receptor signaling. Mol Biol Cell, 2002; 13: 978-88.

5. Lin Y, Choksi S, Shen HM, Yang QF, Hur GM, Kim YS,

Tran JH, Nedospasov SA, Liu ZG. Tumor necrosis factor-induced nonapoptotic cell death requires receptor-interacting proteinmediated cellular reactive oxygen species accumulation. J Biol Chem, 2004; 279: 10822-8.

6. Los M, Droge W, Stricker K, Baeuerle PA, Schulze-Osthoff K. Hydrogen peroxide as a potent activator of T lymphocyte functions. Eur J Immunol, 1995; 25: 159-65.

7. Shimada T, Watanabe N, Hiraishi H, Terano A. Redox regulation of interleukin-8 expression in MKN28 cells. Dig Dis Sci, 1999; 44: 266-73.

8. Takeda M, Shirato I, Kobayashi M, Endou H. Hydrogen peroxide induces necrosis, apoptosis, oncosis and apoptotic oncosis of mouse terminal proximal straight tubule cells. Nephron, 1999; 81: 234-8.

9. Renz Å, Berdel WE, Kreuter M, Belka C, Schulze-Osthoff K, Los M. Rapid extracellular release of cytochrome c is specific for apoptosis and marks cell death in vivo. Blood, 2001; 98: 1542-8.

10. Akman SA, Doroshow JH, Burke TG, Dizdaroglu M. DNA base modifications induced in isolated human chromatin by NADH dehydrogenase-catalyzed reduction of doxorubicin. Biochemistry, 1992; 31: 3500-6.

11. Dusinska M, Kovacikova Z, Vallova B, Collins A. Responses of alveolar macrophages and epithelial type II cells to oxidative DNA damage caused by paraquat. Carcinogenesis, 1998; 19: 809-12.

12. Plytycz B, Seljelid R. From inflammation to sickness: historical perspective. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 2003; 51: 105-9.

13. Sadowski-Debbing K, Coy JF, Mier W, Hug H, Los M. Caspases – their role in apoptosis and other physiological processes as revealed by knock-out studies. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 2002; 50: 19-34.

14. Pirhonen J, Sareneva T, Julkunen I, Matikainen S. Virus infection induces proteolytic processing of IL-18 in human macrophages via caspase-1 and caspase-3 activation. Eur J Immunol, 2001; 31: 726-33.

15. Cassens U, Lewinski G, Samraj AK, von Bernuth H, Baust H, Khazaie K, Los M. Viral modulation of cell death by inhibition of caspases. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 2003; 51: 19-27.

16. Levy BD, Serhan CN. Exploring new approaches to the treatment of asthma: potential roles for lipoxins and aspirin-triggered lipid mediators. Drugs Today (Barc), 2003; 39: 373-84.

17. Cleeland CS, Bennett GJ, Dantzer R, Dougherty PM, Dunn AJ, Meyers CA, Miller AH, Payne R, Reuben JM, Wang XS, Lee BN. Are the symptoms of cancer and cancer treatment due to a shared biologic mechanism? A cytokine-immunologic model of cancer symptoms. Cancer, 2003; 97: 2919-25.

 Dawson J, Sedgwick AD, Edwards JC, Lees P. A comparative study of the cellular, exudative and histological responses to carrageenan, dextran and zymosan in the mouse. Int J Tissue React, 1991; 13: 171-85.

19. Finlay-Jones JJ, Davies KV, Sturm LP, Kenny PA, Hart PH. Inflammatory processes in a murine model of intra-abdominal abscess formation. J Leukoc Biol, 1999; 66: 583-7.

20. Los M, Schenk H, Hexel K, Baeuerle PA, Droge W, Schulze-Osthoff K. IL-2 gene expression and NF-kappa B activation through CD28 requires reactive oxygen production by 5-lipoxygenase. EMBO J, 1995; 14: 3731-40.

21. Turpaev KT. Reactive oxygen species and regulation of gene expression. Biochemistry (Mosc), 2002; 67: 281-92.

22. Adcock IM, Brown CR, Kwon O, Barnes PJ. Oxidative stress induces NF kappa B DNA binding and inducible NOS mRNA in human epithelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1994; 199: 1518-24.

23. Schenk H, Klein M, Erdbrugger W, Droge W, Schulze-Osthoff K. Distinct effects of thioredoxin and antioxidants on the activation of transcription factors NF-kappa B and AP-1. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 1994; 91: 1672-6.

24. Mathy-Hartert M, Deby-Dupont GP, Reginster JY, Ayache N, Pujol JP, Henrotin YE. Regulation by reactive oxygen species of interleukin-1beta, nitric oxide and prostaglandin E(2) production by human chondrocytes. Osteoarthritis Cartilage, 2002; 10: 547-55.

25. Gilroy DW, Colville-Nash PR, McMaster S, Sawatzky DA, Willoughby DA, Lawrence T. Inducible cyclooxygenase-derived 15deoxy(Delta)12-14PGJ2 brings about acute inflammatory resolution in rat pleurisy by inducing neutrophil and macrophage apoptosis. FASEB J, 2003; 17: 2269-71.

26. Wolfreys K, Oliveira DB. Alterations in intracellular reactive oxygen species generation and redox potential modulate mast cell function. Eur J Immunol, 1997; 27: 297-306.

27. Dabrowski A, Konturek SJ, Konturek JW, Gabryelewicz A. Role of oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. Eur J Pharmacol, 1999; 377: 1-11.

28. Korytowski W, Geiger PG, Girotti AW. Enzymatic reducibility in relation to cytotoxicity for various cholesterol hydroperoxides. Biochemistry, 1996; 35: 8670-9.

29. Pastore A, Federici G, Bertini E, Piemonte F. Analysis of glutathione: implication in redox and detoxification. Clin Chim Acta, 2003; 333: 19-39.

30. Narayanan PK, Ragheb K, Lawler G, Robinson JP. Defects in intracellular oxidative metabolism of neutrophils undergoing apoptosis. J Leukoc Biol, 1997; 61: 481-8.

31. Boggs SE, McCormick TS, Lapetina EG. Glutathione levels determine apoptosis in macrophages. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1998; 247; 229-33.

32. Ramana CV, Boldogh I, Izumi T, Mitra S. Activation of apurinic/ /apyrimidinic endonuclease in human cells by reactive oxygen species and its correlation with their adaptive response to genotoxicity of free radicals. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 1998; 95: 5061-6.

33. Hempel SL, Monick MM, He B, Yano T, Hunninghake GW. Synthesis of prostaglandin H synthase-2 by human alveolar macrophages in response to lipopolysaccharide is inhibited by decreased cell oxidant tone. J Biol Chem, 1994; 269: 32979-84.

34. Chan MM, Huang HI, Fenton MR, Fong D. In vivo inhibition of nitric oxide synthase gene expression by curcumin, a cancer preventive natural product with anti-inflammatory properties. Biochem Pharmacol, 1998; 55: 1955-62.

35. Eligini S, Brambilla M, Banfi C, Camera M, Sironi L, Barbieri SS, Auwerx J, Tremoli E, Colli S. Oxidized phospholipids inhibit cyclooxygenase-2 in human macrophages via nuclear factor-kappaB/IkappaBand ERK2-dependent mechanisms. Cardiovasc Res, 2002; 55: 406-15.

36. Sherratt PJ, McLellan LI, Hayes JD. Positive and negative regulation of prostaglandin E2 biosynthesis in human colorectal carcinoma cells by cancer chemopreventive agents. Biochem Pharmacol, 2003; 66: 51-61.

37. Culpitt SV, Rogers DF, Fenwick PS, Shah P, De Matos C, Russell RE, Barnes PJ, Donnelly LE. Inhibition by red wine extract, resveratrol, of cytokine release by alveolar macrophages in COPD. Thorax, 2003; 58: 942-6.

38. Lee KW, Kim YJ, Kim DO, Lee HJ, Lee CY. Major phenolics in apple and their contribution to the total antioxidant capacity. J Agric Food Chem, 2003; 51: 6516-20.

39. Lee KG, Shibamoto T, Takeoka GR, Lee SE, Kim JH, Park BS. Inhibitory effects of plantderived flavonoids and phenolic acids on malonaldehyde formation from ethyl arachidonate. J Agric Food Chem, 2003; 51: 7203-7.

40. Momin RA, De Witt DL, Nair MG. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase (COX) enzymes by compounds from Daucus carota L. Seeds. Phytother Res, 2003; 17: 976-9.

41. Tak PP, Firestein GS. NF-kappaB: a key role in inflammatory diseases. J Clin Invest, 2001; 107: 7-11.

42. Yamanishi Y, Boyle DL, Pinkoski MJ, Mahboubi A, Lin T, Han Z, Zvaifler NJ, Green DR, Firestein GS. Regulation of joint destruction and inflammation by p53 in collagen-induced arthritis. Am J Pathol, 2002; 160: 123-30.

43. Shigemasa K, Tian X, Gu L, Shiroyama Y, Nagai N, Ohama K. Expression of cyclooxygenase-2 and its relationship to p53 accumulation in ovarian adenocarcinomas. Int J Oncol, 2003; 22: 99-105.

44. Okuda Y, Okuda M, Bernard CC. Regulatory role of p53 in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Neuroimmunol, 2003; 135: 29-37.

45. Tak PP, Klapwijk MS, Broersen SF, van de Geest DA, Overbeek M, Firestein GS. Apoptosis and p53 expression in rat adjuvant arthritis. Arthritis Res, 2000; 2: 229-35.

46. Morrison RS, Kinoshita Y, Johnson MD, Guo W, Garden GA. p53-dependent cell death signaling in neurons. Neurochem Res, 2003; 28: 15-27.

47. Nakamura Y. Isolation of p53-target genes and their functional analysis. Cancer Sci, 2004; 95: 7-11.

48. Lawrence T, Gilroy DW, Colville-Nash PR, Willoughby DA. Possible new role for NF-kappaB in the resolution of inflammation. Nat Med, 2001; 7: 1291-7.

49. von Knethen A, Callsen D, Brune B. NF-kappaB and AP-1 activation by nitric oxide attenuated apoptotic cell death in RAW 264.7 macrophages. Mol Biol Cell, 1999; 10: 361-72.

50. Surh YJ, Chun KS, Cha HH, Han SS, Keum YS, Park KK, Lee SS. Molecular mechanisms underlying chemopreventive activities of anti-inflammatory phytochemicals: down-regulation of COX-2 and iNOS through suppression of NF-kappa B activation. Mutat Res, 2001; 480-481: 243-68.
51. Kobayashi SD, Voyich JM, Somerville GA, Braughton KR, Malech HL, Musser JM, DeLeo FR. An apoptosis-differentiation program in human polymorphonuclear leukocytes facilitates resolution of inflammation. J Leukoc Biol, 2003; 73: 315-22.

52. Los M, Stroh C, Janicke RU, Engels IH, Schulze-Osthoff K. Caspases: more than just killers? Trends Immunol, 2001; 22: 31-4.

53. Los M, van de Craen M, Penning CL, Schenk H, Westendorp M, Baeuerle PA, Dröge W, Krammer PH, Fiers W, Schulze-Osthoff K. Requirement of an ICE/Ced-3 protease for Fas/Apo-1-1mediated apoptosis. Nature, 1995; 371: 81-3.

54. Los M, Wesselborg S, Schulze-Osthoff K. The role of caspases in development, immunity, and apoptotic signal transduction: lessons from knockout mice. Immunity, 1999; 10: 629-39.

55. Maderna P, Godson C. Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells and the resolution of inflammation. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2003; 1639: 141-51.

56. Lauber K, Blumenthal SG, Waibel M, Wesselborg S. Clearance of apoptotic cells; getting rid of the corpses. Mol Cell, 2004; 14: 277-87.

57. Murphy FJ, Seery LT, Hayes I. Therapeutic approaches to the modulation of apoptosis. Essays Biochem, 2003; 39: 131-53.

58. Serhan CN. Lipoxins and aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxins are endogenous components of anti-inflammation: emergence of the counterregulatory side. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 2001; 49: 177-88.

59. Serhan CN, Chiang N. Lipid-derived mediators in endogenous anti-inflammation and resolution: lipoxins and aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxins. Scientific World Journal, 2002; 2: 169-204.

60. Marcinkiewicz J. Regulation of cytokine production by eicosanoids and nitric oxide. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 1997; 45: 163-7.

 Brune B, von Knethen A. The role of nitric oxide and cyclooxygenase-2 in attenuating apoptosis. J Environ Pathol Toxicol Oncol, 2002; 21: 103-12.

62. Brune B, Gotz C, Messmer UK, Sandau K, Hirvonen MR, Lapetina EG. Superoxide formation and macrophage resistance to nitric oxide-mediated apoptosis. J Biol Chem, 1997; 272: 7253-8.

63. Brown SB, Savill J. Phagocytosis triggers macrophage release of Fas ligand and induces apoptosis of bystander leukocytes. J Immunol, 1999; 162: 480-5.

64. Klas C, Debatin KM, Jonker RR, Krammer PH. Activation interferes with the APO-1 pathway in mature human T cells. Int Immunol, 1993; 5: 625-30.

65. Wang JK, Ju ST, Marshak-Rothstein A. Protection of T cells from activation-induced cell death by Fas+ B cells. Eur J Immunol, 2000; 30: 931-7.

66. Ren Y, Stuart L, Lindberg FP, Rosenkranz AR, Chen Y, Mayadas TN, Savill J. Nonphlogistic clearance of late apoptotic neutrophils by macrophages: efficient phagocytosis independent of beta 2 integrins. J Immunol, 2001; 166: 4743-50.

67. Murray DA, Wilton JM. Lipopolysaccharide from the periodontal pathogen Porphyromonas gingivalis prevents apoptosis of HL60derived neutrophils in vitro. Infect Immun, 2003; 71: 7232-5.

68. Scalia R, Gefen J, Petasis NA, Serhan CN, Lefer AM. Lipoxin A4 stable analogs inhibit leukocyte rolling and adherence in the rat mesenteric microvasculature: role of P-selectin. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 1997; 94: 9967-72.

69. Knight J, Lloyd-Evans P, Rowley AF, Barrow SE. Effect of lipoxins and other eicosanoids on phagocytosis and intracellular calcium mobilisation in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) leukocytes. J Leukoc Biol, 1993; 54: 518-22.

70. Tsujii M, DuBois RN. Alterations in cellular adhesion and apoptosis in epithelial cells overexpressing prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase 2. Cell, 1995; 83: 493-501.

71. Han JA, Kim JI, Ongusaha PP, Hwang DH, Ballou LR, Mahale A, Aaronson SA, Lee SW. P53-mediated induction of Cox-2 counteracts p53- or genotoxic stress-induced apoptosis. EMBO J, 2002; 21: 5635-44.

72. Langenbach R, Loftin CD, Lee C, Tiano H. Cyclooxygenasedeficient mice. A summary of their characteristics and susceptibilities to inflammation and carcinogenesis. Ann NY Acad Sci, 1999; 889: 52-61.

73. Parente L, Perretti M. Advances in the pathophysiology of constitutive and inducible cyclooxygenases: two enzymes in the spotlight. Biochem Pharmacol, 2003; 65: 153-9.

74. Tang X, Sun YJ, Half E, Kuo MT, Sinicrope F. Cyclooxygenase-2 overexpression inhibits death receptor 5 expression and confers resistance to tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligand-induced apoptosis in human colon cancer cells. Cancer Res, 2002; 62: 4903-8.

75. Subbaramaiah K, Chung WJ, Dannenberg AJ. Ceramide regulates the transcription of cyclooxygenase-2. Evidence for involvement of extracellular signal-regulated kinase/c-Jun Nterminal kinase and

p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. J Biol Chem, 1998; 273: 32943-9.

76. Porter SN, Howarth GS, Butler RN. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and apoptosis in the gastrointestinal tract: potential role of the pentose phosphate pathways. Eur J Pharmacol, 2000; 397: 1-9.

77. Sinicrope FA, Gill S. Role of cyclooxygenase-2 in colorectal cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 2004; 23: 63-75.

78. Chan TA, Morin PJ, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW. Mechanisms underlying nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-mediated apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 1998; 95: 681-6.

79. Yoon JB, Kim SJ, Hwang SG, Chang S, Kang SS, Chun JS. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs inhibit nitric oxide-induced apoptosis and dedifferentiation of articular chondrocytes independent of cyclooxygenase activity. J Biol Chem, 2003; 278: 15319-25.

80. Maier TJ, Schilling K, Schmidt R, Geisslinger G, Grosch S. Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2)-dependent and -independent anticarcinogenic effects of celecoxib in human colon carcinoma cells. Biochem Pharmacol, 2004; 67: 1469-78.

81. Cleeland CS. Cancer-related symptoms. Semin Radiat Oncol, 2000; 10: 175-90.

82. Cleeland CS. Cancer-related fatigue: new directions for research. Introduction. Cancer, 2001; 92: 1657-61.

83. Gutstein HB. The biologic basis of fatigue. Cancer, 2001; 92: 1678-83.

84. Watkins LR, Maier SF, Goehler LE. Immune activation: the role of pro-inflammatory cytokines in inflammation, illness responses and pathological pain states. Pain, 1995; 63: 289-302.

85. Watkins LR, Maier SF. The pain of being sick: implications of immune-to-brain communication for understanding pain. Annu Rev Psychol, 2000; 51: 29-57.

86. Dantzer R, Bluthe RM, Gheusi G, Cremona S, Laye S, Parnet P, Kelley KW. Molecular basis of sickness behavior. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1998; 856: 132-8.

87. Dantzer R. Cytokine-induced sickness behavior: where do we stand? Brain Behav Immun, 2001; 15: 7-24.

88. Konsman JP, Parnet P, Dantzer R. Cytokine-induced sickness behaviour: mechanisms and implications. Trends Neurosci, 2002; 25: 154-9.

89. Yirmiya R. Endotoxin produces a depressive-like episode in rats. Brain Res, 1996; 711: 163-74.

90. Swiergiel AH, Smagin GN, Dunn AJ. Influenza virus infection of mice induces anorexia: comparison with endotoxin and interleukin-1 and the effects of indomethacin. Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 1997; 57: 389-96.

91. Swiergiel AH, Dunn AJ. The roles of IL-1, IL-6, and TNFalpha in the feeding responses to endotoxin and influenza virus infection in mice. Brain Behav Immun, 1999; 13: 252-65.

92. Larson SJ, Dunn AJ. Behavioral effects of cytokines. Brain Behav Immun, 2001; 15: 371-87.

93. Bluthe RM, Pawlowski M, Suarez S, Parnet P, Pittman Q, Kelley KW, Dantzer R. Synergy between tumor necrosis factor alpha and interleukin-1 in the induction of sickness behavior in mice. Psychoneuroendocrinology, 1994; 19: 197-207.

94. Swiergiel AH, Smagin GN, Johnson LJ, Dunn AJ. The role of cytokines in the behavioral responses to endotoxin and influenza virus infection in mice: effects of acute and chronic administration of the interleukin-1-receptor antagonist (IL-1ra). Brain Res, 1997; 776: 96-104.

95. Anisman H, Merali Z. Anhedonic and anxiogenic effects of cytokine exposure. Adv Exp Med Biol, 1999; 461: 199-233.

96. Bluthe RM, Laye S, Michaud B, Combe C, Dantzer R, Parnet P. Role of interleukin-1beta and tumour necrosis factor-alpha in lipopolysaccharide-induced sickness behaviour: a study with interleukin-1 type I receptor-deficient mice. Eur J Neurosci, 2000; 12: 4447-56.

97. Authier N, Fialip J, Eschalier A, Coudore F. Assessment of allodynia and hyperalgesia after cisplatin administration to rats. Neurosci Lett, 2000; 291: 73-6.

98. Polomano RC, Mannes AJ, Clark US, Bennett GJ. A painful peripheral neuropathy in the rat produced by the chemotherapeutic drug, paclitaxel. Pain, 2001; 94: 293-304.

99. Aley KO, Reichling DB, Levine JD. Vincristine hyperalgesia in the rat: a model of painful vincristine neuropathy in humans. Neuroscience, 1996; 73: 259-65.

100. Gale RP. Immediate medical consequences of nuclear accidents. Lessons from Chernobyl. JAMA, 1987; 258: 625-8.

101. Dougherty PM, Aronowski J, Samorajski T, Dafny N. Opiate antinociception is altered by immunemodification: the effect of inter-

feron, cyclosporine and radiation-induced immune suppression upon acute and long-term morphine activity. Brain Res, 1986; 385: 401-4.

102. O'Brien JM, Jr, Wewers MD, Moore SA, Allen JN. Taxol and colchicine increase LPSinduced pro-IL-1 beta production, but do not increase IL-1 beta secretion. A role for microtubules in the regulation of IL-1 beta production. J Immunol, 1995; 154: 4113-22.

103. Zaks-Zilberman M, Zaks TZ, Vogel SN. Induction of proinflammatory and chemokine genes by lipopolysaccharide and paclitaxel (Taxol) in murine and human breast cancer cell lines. Cytokine, 2001; 15: 156-65.

104. Basu S, Sodhi A. Increased release of interleukin-1 and tumour necrosis factor by interleukin-2-induced lymphokine-activated killer cells in the presence of cisplatin and FK-565. Immunol Cell Biol, 1992; 70 (Pt 1): 15-24.

105. Ibuki Y, Goto R. Contribution of inflammatory cytokine release to activation of resident peritoneal macrophages after in vivo low-dose gamma-irradiation. J Radiat Res (Tokyo), 1999; 40: 253-62.

106. Bridge TP. Neuropsychiatrically active lymphokines and AIDS. Clin Neuropharmacol, 1986; 9 Suppl 4: 473-5.

107. Brenard R. Practical management of patients treated with alpha interferon. Acta Gastroenterol Belg, 1997; 60: 211-3.

108. Capuron L, Gumnick JF, Musselman DL, Lawson DH, Reemsnyder A, Nemeroff CB, Miller AH. Neurobehavioral effects of interferon-alpha in cancer patients: phenomenology and paroxetine responsiveness of symptom dimensions. Neuropsychopharmacology, 2002; 26: 643-52.

109. Amato R, Meyers C, Ellerhorst J, Finn L, Kilbourn R, Sella A, Logothetis C. A phase I trial of intermittent high-dose alpha-interferon and dexamethasone in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Ann Oncol, 1995; 6: 911-4.

110. Pavol MA, Meyers CA, Rexer JL, Valentine AD, Mattis PJ, Talpaz M. Pattern of neurobehavioral deficits associated with interferon alfa therapy for leukemia. Neurology, 1995; 45: 947-50.

111. Trask PC, Esper P, Riba M, Redman B. Psychiatric side effects of interferon therapy: prevalence, proposed mechanisms, and future directions. J Clin Oncol, 2000; 18: 2316-26.

112. Kurzrock R. The role of cytokines in cancer-related fatigue. Cancer, 2001; 92: 1684-8.

113. Spath-Schwalbe E, Hansen K, Schmidt F, Schrezenmeier H, Marshall L, Burger K, Fehm HL, Born J. Acute effects of recombinant human interleukin-6 on endocrine and central nervous sleep functions in healthy men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1998; 83: 1573-9.

114. Hilkens PH, ven den Bent MJ. Chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. J Peripher Nerv Syst, 1997; 2: 350-61.

115. Watkins LR, Milligan ED, Maier SF. Glial activation: a driving force for pathological pain. Trends Neurosci, 2001; 24: 450-5.

116. Goehler LE, Relton JK, Dripps D, Kiechle R, Tartaglia N, Maier SF, Watkins LR. Vagal paraganglia bind biotinylated interleukin-1 receptor antagonist: a possible mechanism for immune-to-brain communication. Brain Res Bull, 1997; 43: 357-64.

117. Moore BC, Simmons DL. COX-2 inhibition, apoptosis, and chemoprevention by nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Curr Med Chem, 2000; 7: 1131-44.

118. Romano M, Claria J. Cyclooxygenase-2 and 5-lipoxygenase converging functions on cell proliferation and tumor angiogenesis: implications for cancer therapy. FASEB J, 2003; 17: 1986-95.

119. Eberhart CE, Coffey RJ, Radhika A, Giardiello FM, Ferrenbach S, DuBois RN. Upregulation of cyclooxygenase 2 gene expression in human colorectal adenomas and adenocarcinomas. Gastroenterology, 1994; 107: 1183-8.

120. Subbaramaiah K, Telang N, Ramonetti JT, Araki R, DeVito B, Weksler BB, Dannenberg AJ. Transcription of cyclooxygenase-2 is enhanced in transformed mammary epithelial cells. Cancer Res, 1996; 56: 4424-9.

121. Ristimaki A, Honkanen N, Jankala H, Sipponen P, Harkonen M. Expression of cyclooxygenase-2 in human gastric carcinoma. Cancer Res, 1997; 57: 1276-80.

122. Hida T, Yatabe Y, Achiwa H, Muramatsu H, Kozaki K, Nakamura S, Ogawa M, Mitsudomi T, Sugiura T, Takahashi T. Increased expression of cyclooxygenase 2 occurs frequently in human lung cancers, specifically in adenocarcinomas. Cancer Res, 1998; 58: 3761-4.

123. Tucker ON, Dannenberg AJ, Yang EK, Zhang F, Teng L, Daly JM, Soslow RA, Masferrer JL, Woerner BM, Koki AT, Fahey TJ. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression is up-regulated in human pancreatic cancer. Cancer Res, 1999; 59: 987-90.

124. Zimmermann KC, Sarbia M, Weber AA, Borchard F, Gabbert HE, Schror K. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in human esophageal carcinoma. Cancer Res, 1999; 59: 198-204.

125. McGinty A, Chang YW, Sorokin A, Bokemeyer D, Dunn MJ. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression inhibits trophic withdrawal apoptosis in nerve growth factor-differentiated PC12 cells. J Biol Chem, 2000; 275: 12095-101.

126. Lin MT, Lee RC, Yang PC, Ho FM, Kuo ML. Cyclooxygenase-2 inducing Mcl-1-dependent survival mechanism in human lung adenocarcinoma CL1.0 cells. Involvement of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt pathway. J Biol Chem, 2001; 276: 48997-9002.

127. Cao Y, Prescott SM. Many actions of cyclooxygenase-2 in cellular dynamics and in cancer. J Cell Physiol, 2002; 190: 279-86.

128. Oshima M, Dinchuk JE, Kargman SL, Oshima H, Hancock B, Kwong E, Trzaskos JM, Evans JF, Taketo MM. Suppression of intestinal polyposis in Apc delta716 knockout mice by inhibition of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2). Cell, 1996; 87: 803-9.

129. Taketo MM. Cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors in tumorigenesis (Part II). J Natl Cancer Inst, 1998; 90: 1609-20.

130. Gupta RA, DuBois RN. Translational studies on Cox-2 inhibitors in the prevention and treatment of colon cancer. Ann NY Acad Sci, 2000; 910: 196-204.

131. Thun MJ, Henley SJ, Patrono C. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs as anticancer agents: mechanistic, pharmacologic, and clinical issues. J Natl Cancer Inst, 2002; 94: 252-66.

132. Liu XH, Yao S, Kirschenbaum A, Levine AC. NS398, a selective cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor, induces apoptosis and down-regulates bcl-2 expression in LNCaP cells. Cancer Res, 1998; 58: 4245-9.

133. Smith ML, Hawcroft G, Hull MA. The effect of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on human colorectal cancer cells: evidence of different mechanisms of action. Eur J Cancer, 2000; 36: 664-74.

134. Souza RF, Shewmake K, Beer DG, Cryer B, Spechler SJ. Selective inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 suppresses growth and induces apoptosis in human esophageal adenocarcinoma cells. Cancer Res, 2000; 60: 5767-72.

135. Hida T, Kozaki K, Muramatsu H, Masuda A, Shimizu S, Mitsudomi T, Sugiura T, Ogawa M, Takahashi T. Cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor induces apoptosis and enhances cytotoxicity of various anticancer agents in non-small cell lung cancer cell lines. Clin Cancer Res, 2000; 6: 2006-11.

136. Hsu AL, Ching TT, Wang DS, Song X, Rangnekar VM, Chen CS. The cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib induces apoptosis by blocking Akt activation in human prostate cancer cells independently of Bcl-2. J Biol Chem, 2000; 275: 11397-403.

137. Grosch S, Tegeder I, Niederberger E, Brautigam L, Geisslinger G. COX-2 independent induction of cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in colon cancer cells by the selective COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib. Faseb J, 2001; 15: 2742-4.

138. Masferrer JL, Leahy KM, Koki AT, Zweifel BS, Settle SL, Woerner BM, Edwards DA, Flickinger AG, Moore RJ, Seibert K. Antiangiogenic and antitumor activities of cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors. Cancer Res, 2000; 60: 1306-11.

139. MacNee W. Oxidative stress and lung inflammation in airways disease. Eur J Pharmacol, 2001; 429: 195-207.

140. Sala A, Recio MC, Schinella GR, Manez S, Giner RM, Cerda-Nicolas M, Rosi JL. Assessment of the anti-inflammatory activity and free radical scavenger activity of tiliroside. Eur J Pharmacol, 2003; 461: 53-61.

141. Lange OF, Schlechtingen J, Haase KD, Scheef W. Simultaneous radiotherapy and chemotherapy in the treatment of brain metastases of malignant solid tumours. Int J Clin Pharmacol Res, 1987; 7: 427-32.

142. Fiszer-Maliszewska L, Mordarski M, Madej JA. Therapeutic potential of biological response modifiers against transplantable mouse tumors of spontaneous origin. I. Characterization of biological properties of tumor lines and preliminary data on response to cytostatic drugs and biomodulators. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 1993; 41: 1-9.

143. Choi CH, Kim HS, Kweon OS, Lee TB, You HJ, Rha HS, Jeong JH, Lim DY, Min YD, Kim MS, Chung MH. Reactive oxygen species-specific mechanisms of drug resistance in paraquat-resistant acute myelogenous leukemia sublines. Mol Cells, 2000; 10: 38-46.

144. Ghavami S, Kerkhoff C, Los M, Hashemi M, Sorg C, Karami-Tehrani F. Mechanism of apoptosis induced by S100A8/A9 in colon cancer cell lines: the role of ROS and the effect of metal ions. J Leukoc Biol, 2004; 76: 169-75.

145. Kang SJ, Wang S, Hara H, Peterson EP, Namura S, Amin Hanjani S, Huang Z, Srinivasan A, Tomaselli KJ, Thornberry NA, Moskowitz MA, Yuan J. Dual role of caspase-11 in mediating activation of caspase-1 and caspase-3 under pathological conditions. J Cell Biol, 2000; 149: 613-22.

146. Love S. Apoptosis and brain ischaemia. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry, 2003; 27: 267-82. 147. Kreuter M, Langer C, Kerkhoff C, Reddanna P, Kania AL, Maddika SR, Chlichlia K, Bui NT, Los M. Stroke, myocardial infarct, acute and chronic inflammatory diseases: Caspases and other apoptotic molecules as targets for drug development. Arch Immunol Ther Exp, 2004; 52: 141-55.

148. Los M, Burek CJ, Stroh C, Benedyk K, Hug H, Mackiewicz A. Anticancer drugs of tomorrow: apoptotic pathways as targets for drug design. Drug Discov Today, 2003; 8: 67-77.

149. Kabore AF, Johnston JB, Gibson SB. Changes in the apoptotic and survival signaling in cancer cells and their potential therapeutic implications. Curr Cancer Drug Targets, 2004; 4: 147-63.

150. Philchenkov A, Zavelevich M, Kroczak TJ, Los M. Caspases and cancer: mechanisms of inactivation and new treatment modalities. Exp Oncology, 2004; 26: 82-97.

151. Stroh C, Cassens U, Samraj AK, Sibrowski W, Schulze-Osthoff K, Los M. The role of caspases in cryoinjury: caspase inhibition strongly

improves the recovery of cryopreserved hematopoietic and other cells. FASEB J, 2002; 16: 1651-3.

152. Burek CJ, Burek M, Roth J, Los M. Calcium induces apoptosis and necrosis in hematopoetic malignant cells: Evidence for caspase-8 dependent and FADD-autonomous pathway. Gene Ther Mol Biol, 2003; 7: 173-9.

153. Gallucci S, Lolkema M, Matzinger P. Natural adjuvants: endogenous activators of dendritic cells. Nat Med, 1999; 5: 1249-55.

154. Reiter I, Krammer B, Schwamberger G. Cutting edge: differential effect of apoptotic versus necrotic tumor cells on macrophage antitumor activities. J Immunol, 1999; 163: 1730-2.

155. Dent P, Yacoub A, Contessa J, Caron R, Amorino G, Valerie K, Hagan MP, Grant S, Schmidt-Ullrich R. Stress and radiation-induced activation of multiple intracellular signaling pathways. Radiat Res, 2003; 159: 283-300.

Fibrogenesis in the pancreas

Ellenrieder V, Schneiderhan W, Bachem M, Adler G

Department of Internal Medicine I and Department of Clinical Chemistry, University of Ulm, Germany

Abstract

In recent years, numerous studies have provided novel insights into the pathomechanisms of pancreatic fibrogenesis. This includes in particular the identification and characterization of the pancreatic stellate cells (PSCs) and their role in the synthesis of extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins. It has become clear that pancreatic stellate cell activation is regulated by a complex network of growth factors and cytokines and results in increased expression and release of collagens I and II, fibronectin and other components of ECM. Among the cytokines involved in PSC activation and other fundamental mechanisms of pancreatic fibrosis, transforming growth factor beta (TGF β) is of particular relevance. TGF β stimulates PSC activation and induces transcription of ECM proteins mainly via activation of the Smad proteins which regulate gene expression through functional interaction with co-operating partner proteins such as the zinc finger transcription factor Sp1. Recent progress in understanding of the biochemical and molecular mechanisms of pancreatic fibrosis, is reviewed here.

Key words: pancreas, fibrosis, pancreatic stellate cells, TGF β, extracellular matrix.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Professor Dr Guido Adler Department of Internal Medicine I University of Ulm Robert-Koch-Str. 8 89081 Ulm, Germany Tel: + 49 731 500 24300 Fax: + 49 731 500 24302 e-mail: guido.adler@medizin.uni-ulm.de

Received 5.05.2004 Accepted 5.06.2004

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer, chronic pancreatitis and acute pancreatitis are characterized by profound alterations of extracellular matrix (ECM) formation and composition [1-3]. In these pancreatic diseases the appearance of fibrotic tissue is a result of increased deposition and reduced degradation of extracellular matrix.

The extracellular matrix (ECM) is comprised of four major classes of macromolecules - the collagens, proteoglycans, structural glycoproteins, and elastin [4-6]. Individual members of each class and family of ECM molecules were found to exhibit a degree of tissue-specific distribution implicating the matrix in development and tissue function [7,8]. Cell surface receptors for individual ECM components were identified, which provided a rational basis for linking the ECM with the cell [9-11]. From these discoveries it is now evident that the extracellular matrix is composed of a number of different macromolecules whose structural integrity and functional composition are important in maintaining normal tissue architecture, in development and in tissue-specific function [4,6,8]. On the other hand, it has been recognized that dysfunctional matrix components and abnormalities in ECM biosynthesis and catabolism are of importance in both inherited and acquired diseases and in normal wound healing [4-6].

Years ago, we and others identified "fibroblast-like" cells in the pancreas that show characteristics of myofibroblasts, e.g. expression of α -smooth muscle actin, synthesis of collagens and fibronectin, and the formation of dense bodies [12,13]. Only recently, these cells were identified as pancreatic stellate cells, formerly named fat-storing cells, which show similarities in their retinoic metabolism and morphology to hepatic stellate cells and are considered as key players in the fibrogenesis in different pancreatic diseases [14-16]. Activation of pancreatic stellate cells is orchestrated by cytokines and components of the ECM as well [21,22]. Among the cytokines involved in this process, transforming growth factor beta (TGF β) is of particular relevance [17].



Pancreatic stellate cells in fibrogenesis of the pancreas

Cells producing extracellular matrix in the pancreas were described as "fibroblast-like" cells showing characteristics of myofibroblasts, e.g. expression of α-smooth muscle actin, synthesis of collagens and fibronectin, and the formation of dense bodies (microfilaments) [16,18]. The presence of retinoid containing fat-storing cells in the pancreas of mice, rats, and humans was already demonstrated in 1982 [19]. While a potential role of these cells in pancreas remodelling and fibrosis was already discussed by Ikejiri et al. [20], it took another 8 years until Bachem and coworkers were able to isolate and characterize these cells [14]. Their data on description of this cell type have been supported in the same year by Apte and coworkers [15]. Because of their similarity in morphology and retinoid metabolism to hepatic stellate cells, Bachem et al., named these cells pancreatic stellate cells (PSC). PSC's are located in the interlobular and interacinar region of the human pancreas with characteristics of myofibroblasts, e.g. expression of α -smooth muscle actin (α -sm-actin), the formation of dense bodies (microfilaments) and the presence of retinoidcontaining fat droplets [14,16] (Fig. 1). During primary culture of PSC, however, the number and size of retinoid fat droplets decrease in parallel to the increase in α -sm-actin expression and extracellular matrix synthesis. This switch from a quiescent "fat-storing" to a highly proliferative "myofibroblast-like"

phenotype is associated with loss of cellular retinol content, the development of a prominent endoplasmatic reticulum, and increased synthesis of extracellular matrix proteins. In contrast to the "fat-storing" cell-type, the "synthetic" phenotype of PSC synthesizes and secretes high amounts of collagen type I and fibronectin [14]. By quantitative measurement of the procollagen peptides, we have demonstrated that the "synthetic" phenotype of human PSC synthesizes 25-40 fold more collagen type I than collagen type III esters [14]. Together, these studies identified the pancreatic stellate cells as a major source of extracellular matrix proteins.

Fibrogenesis in acute pancreatitis

In acute pancreatitis significant amounts of extracellular matrix are deposited in interlobular and interacinar regions of the pancreas. This has been extensively studied in the model of cerulein pancreatitis [23-25]. Pancreatic regeneration from acute cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats is characterized by proliferation of acinar and centroacinar cells, an increase in mitotic activity of fibroblasts and by stimulation of transcription, synthesis and deposition of extracellular matrix components, in particular collagens I/III and fibronectin [23-25]. However, approximately two weeks after induction of pancreatitis the histology, organ weight and collagen content of the pancreas returned to control values indicating complete regeneration [23]. Interestingly, even repetitive induction of cerulein pancreatitis failed to induce fibrosis in the rat pancreas [24]. Thus, the cerulein pancreatitis as a model of acute pancreatitis is characterized by a dynamic process of ECM-formation and removal, making it ideally suited for functional studies of the ECM in the pancreas.

Fibrogenesis in chronic pancreatitis

In chronic pancreatitis fibrosis is the most impressive morphological finding. The current model of molecular pathogenesis of fibrosis demonstrates the central role of activated pancreatic stellate cells. Chronic pancreatitis is characterized by destruction of acinar cells and islet cells, activation of pancreatic stellate cells and replacement by connective tissue. This connective tissue results from an increased deposition and disorganization of extracellular matrix proteins including fibronectin, laminin, and collagens type I, III and IV [26]. We and others could show that these alterations of ECM-proteins are accompanied by an increase of the transcript levels of genes coding for collagens I/III and IV, fibronectin and laminin in human chronic pancreatitis [27]. Ongoing studies are focusing on the identification and characterization of signaling regulated transcription factors, such as the Smads and Sp1 that might play important roles in pancreatic stellate cell activation and expression of other extracellular matrix components [29].

Fibrogenesis in pancreatic cancer

Pancreatic cancer tissues shows a strong desmoplastic reaction, characterized by a remarkable increase of interstitial connective tissue [28,29]. This desmoplastic reaction in pancreatic cancer tissue is accompanied by increased steady state levels of the mRNA's for collagens type I, III and IV, fibronectin and laminin [28] and of collagen protein. Connective tissue cells in the stroma of pancreatic carcinomas were shown to be the main site of collagen type I and III mRNA transcription by in-situ hybridization. Interestingly it appeared that connective tissue cells neighbouring the tumor cells contained larger amounts of collagen transcripts than stromal cells distant from the tumor, suggesting that stromal cells appear to be the main site of ECM production in pancreatic cancer [30].

The role of TGF β and other growth factors in the regulation of pancreatic fibrogenesis

TGF β has been shown to be of particular importance in biosynthesis and turnover of extracellular matrix [31,32]. TGF β 1 stimulates transcription and biosynthesis of different extracellular matrix proteins and in addition functions as an inhibitor of epithelial cell proliferation [33-35]. We could show that during regeneration from cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats, alterations of collagen gene expression were accompanied by parallel alterations of TGF β 1 gene expression [36]. A maximal increase of TGF β -mRNA (3-fold over controls) was found two days after the end of maximal cerulein infusion, and in-situ hybridization showed that these transcripts were mainly produced by both, stromal cells and acinar cells. TGF β 1 protein content in total pancreas reached peak values after one day and protein levels remained high throughout the second day.

Additonal experiments using neutralizing antibodies against TGF β 1 demonstrated that inhibition of TGF β during regeneration from cerulein-induced pancreatitis is associated with decreased levels of both collagen type I and TGF β , suggesting that TGF β plays an important role in the regulation of extracellular matrix proteins during regeneration from acute pancreatitis. The latter effect has been attributed to an autocrine loop in which TGF β induces its own synthesis (35,36).

Further evidence for the role of TGF β in pancreatic fibrogenesis was provided by two studies using transgenic mice models overexpressing TGF β . TGF β was expressed in pancreatic cells under the control of the insulin promoter to study the effect of this growth factor on the pancreas in an in-vivo situation [35,37]. Both studies reported cellular infiltration comprising macrophages and neutrophils, fibroblast proliferation and abnormal deposition of extracellular matrix in the pancreas. Böttinger and collaborators [38] have used an elegant approach based on the expression of a dominantnegative mutant TGF ß type II receptor in transgenic mice to functionally inactivate TGF β signalling in epithelial cells. The dominant-negative mutant type II TGF B receptor blocked signaling by all three TGF β isoforms in primary hepatocyte and pancreatic acinar cell cultures generated from the transgenic mice. Acinar cells in the pancreas of these transgenic mice showed increased proliferation and severely perturbed acinar differentiation. Additional abnormalities in the pancreas included fibrosis, neoangiogenesis and mild macrophage infiltration. Data obtained in the experimental models described above clearly identify TGF ß as one of the central regulators of ECM-formation in the pancreas. Moreover it becames clear, that TGF β which is released from various cell types including activated macrophages and platelets induces pancreatic fibrogenesis mainly through its effects on pancreatic stellate cells. It has been shown, for instance, that TGF ß promotes PSC activation and increases expression of collagen and other ECM components through induction of an autocrine feedback mechanism [39]. The autocrine feedback loop is initiated through binding of $TGF\beta$ to a heteromeric complexe of specific type II (T β R-II) and type I (T β R-I) kinase receptors. Receptor activation leads to phosphorylation of the Smad transcription factors, which then translocate to the nucleus and regulate the transcription of various target genes including TGF ß itself, and genes involved in PSC activation and ECM synthesis. Interestingly, however, TGF β not only has the capacity to activate transcription of extracellular matrix forming proteins such as collagen I, collagen III and fibronectin but also induces the expression of matrix degrading proteinases such as MMP-2, MMP-9, and MMP-13 [40]. Although abundant data clearly demonstrate the critical role of the Smads in TGF B signaling and transcription, growing evidence suggest that TGF β can also induce the expression or activation of other transcription factors that do not belong to the Smad family but yet might play significant roles in TGF_β-induced stellate cell



activation. Though most of the data on the regulation of Smad signaling were obtained from studies on hepatic stellate cells, it appears most likely that Smad signaling activity in pancreatic stellate cells is also tightly controlled temporally and spatially through multiple mechanisms at the extracellular, membrane, cytoplasmic and nuclear levels. For example, Smad2 was found to be phosphorylated and activated in PSC's depending on the transdifferentiation grade and is negatively regulated through the inhibitory feedback loop imposed by Smad7. On the other hand, positive regulation of the Smads in PSC's occurs through activation of ERK MAP kinase signaling which appears to play a crucial role in Smad-mediated induction of the autocrine TGF β loop [41].

Taken together, the discovery of PSC's and its regulation through TGF β -induced signaling and transcription revealed new insights into the pathogenesis of pancreatic fibrosis and identified these highly active cells as the main cellular source of extracellular matrix in chronic pancreatitis. Thus, recent data propose a new model of the molecular pathogenesis of pancreatic fibrosis which suggests that acinar cell injury is followed by monocyte/macrophage invasion and activation, as well as platelet aggregation in areas of inflammation. This causes release of several polypeptide growth factors and in particular TGF β , which, in turn, stimulate PSC to synthesize extracellular matrix proteins in the pancreas.

This is also true for pancreatic cancer, in which TGF β has been demonstrated to play a key role in tumor cell invasion and in the development of the desmoplastic reaction. Based on

studies using cultured cells, transgenic mice, and human tumors, an emerging model suggests a dual role for TGF β-signaling in tumorigenesis [42,43]. In early tumor stages, TGF β inhibits cell proliferation, at least in part, through transcriptional regulation of target genes involved in cell cycle control. During tumorigenesis, however, many tumor cells lose their ability to respond to TGF β with growth inhibition, and instead, respond with increased invasion and metastasis. Thus, loss of sensitivity to inhibition of growth by TGF β by most tumor cells is not synonymous with complete loss of TGF β signaling, but rather suggests that tumor cells gain advantage by selective inactivation of the tumor suppressor activities of TGF β while retaining its tumor promoting activities. We and others have shown that TGF β promotes tumor progression via stimulation of tumor cell invasion and metastasis, increased angiogenesis, and depression of local immune responses [44-46]. A hallmark of TGF β mediated tumor progression is the transdifferentiation of epithelial tumor cells into a fibroblast-like phenotype. We have shown that this so-called EMT (epithelial-mesenchymal transition) is strongly induced by TGF β , and is accompanied by upregulation of mesenchymal markers (e.g. collagen I and vimentin) and down-regulation of cytokeratins [46]. TGF ß mediated EMT is further characterized by strong induction of uPA and MMP-2 expression and activation and results in increased motility, matrix degradation and tumor cell invasion [45]. Together, TGF β plays a multifunctional role in various pancreatic diseases ranging from modulator of tissue regeneration to stimulator of tumor cell progression.

The role of matrix metalloproteinases and their inhibitors in fibrogenesis

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) comprise a growing family of proteolytic enzymes that contain tightly bound zinc [45,46]. According to their substrate specificity MMP's can broadly be classified as collagenases, gelatinases, stromelysins and the membrane-type metalloproteinases. MMP's are secreted as proenzymes which are activated by proteolytic cleavage of an aminoterminal propeptide e.g. by plasmin, cathepsin G, trypsin, α-chymotrypsin and MMP-3 [47,49]. Activity is further controlled by various proteinase inhibitors such as α 2-microglobulin and more importantly the family of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases, TIMP-1-4. Active MMP's display proteolytic activity for at least one component of the ECM. There is considerable evidence that MMP's have a major role in physiological ECM resorption as in development or postnatal remodeling and in pathological ECM-resorption e.g. associated with local invasiveness or metastasis of malignant tumors and the destruction of joints in rheumatoid arthritis [45-49].

Alterations of the balance of expression between MMPs and TIMPs has been described in several inflammatory diseases. In chronic pancreatitis, increased levels of MMP-2 (72 kDa collagenase IV), TIMP-1 and TIMP-2 have been detected, although the magnitude of MMP/TIMP transcript levels do not correlate to the degree of fibrosis and inflammation [50,51]. Interestingly, transcripts of genes encoding extracellular matrix degrading proteinases with a substrate specificity for interstitial extracellular matrix components such as MMP-1 and MMP-3 are not elevated in chronic pancreatitis. Possibly, the lack of MMP-1 and MMP-3 expression contributes to the deposition of ECM components in the interstitial space.

For a more functional approach to the role of MMP's and their inhibitors in the development of pancreatic fibrosis we used the model of cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats [52]. Surprisingly increased expression during days 2-4 after induction of pancreatitis could only be demonstrated for MMP-2 and MMP-3, whereas transcript levels of MMP-1 and MMP-9 did not change throughout the regeneration period.

The role of MMPs and TIMPs has been extensively studied in tumorous diseases. Mostly, expression of MMPs and TIMPs was shown to correlate with an increased metastatic and invasive potential of tumor cells [53-55]. High expression and activation levels of MMP-2 have been found in various human cancer tissues, including breast and pancreatic cancer and correlated with tumor stage and grade in several cases [56,57]. We have recently demonstrated that increased expression and activation levels of MMP-2 are strongly associated with elevated expression levels of its activators MT1-MMP and MT2-MMP and that it plays a significant role in TGF β-mediated pancreatic tumor cell invasion [51]. A good correlation was also seen between MMP-2 expression and levels of transcripts coding for extracellular matrix proteins, the amount of collagen protein and the severity of the desmoplastic reaction. In-situ hybridization studies localized transcripts coding for MMP-2 in both, stromal and tumor cells, although it appeared to be more abundant in stromal cells.

Besides the family of metalloproteinases the plasminogen activator/plasmin system is considered as a key player in tumor invasion/metastasis. Tissue-type plasminogen activator (tPA) [58], urokinase-plasminogen activator (uPA) and the uPA-receptor (uPAR) [59] were found to be overexpressed in a variety of epithelial tumor tissues including pancreatic cancer in correlation with decreased postoperative survival [59]. Recently we identified a novel, membrane bound Kunitz-type serine proteinase inhibitor highly overexpressed in pancreatic cancer, which was named "kop" (for Kunitz-type proteinase inhibitor overexpressed in pancreatic cancer) [60]. The same proteinase inhibitor was cloned in human placenta and was called "bikunin". Placenta as pancreatic cancer is a tissue characterized by extensive ECM remodelling requiring the balanced activity of proteinases and proteinase inhibitors [61]. Recently published data suggest that kop/ /bikunin is a strong inhibitor of human plasmin, human tissue kallikrein and human plasma kallikrein [62] and might therefore be involved in the regulation of MMP-activation or directly counteract uPA

Conclusions

Deposition of extracellular matrix in inflammatory and tumorous diseases of the pancreas is the result of a dynamic process of mechanisms like acinar cell injury and necrosis, inflammation, activation of macrophages, aggregation of platelets, release of growth factors, activation of pancreatic stellate cells, and stimulated synthesis of extracellular matrix and reduced matrix degradation. Pancreatic stellate cells represent the main cellular source of extracellular matrix in chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Pancreatic stellate cells share homologies with hepatic stellate cells including storage of retinyl palmitate, retinal esterification, expression of the cytofilaments vimentin and desmin and phenotypic transition to an active matrix producing myofibroblast-like cell.

Among other growth factors, TGF β has been shown to be of paramount importance for the regulation of the dynamic process of extracellular matrix turnover in the pancreas. Proteinases as e.g. metalloproteinases or serine proteinases are TGF β -regulated effector proteins that are responsible for the coordinated removal of ECM components. Imbalances of the ratio between proteinases and their natural inhibitors may be one the major pathogenetic factors leading to fibrosis.

References

1. Uscanga L, Kennedy RH, Choux R, Druguet M, Grimaud JA, Sarles H. Sequential connective matrix changes in experimental acute pancreatitis. An immunohistochemical and biochemical assessment in the rat. Int J Pancreatol, 1987; 2: 33-45.

2. Kennedy RH, Bockman DE, Uscanga L, Choux R, Grimaud JA, Sarles H. Pancreatic extracellular matrix alterations in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1987; 2: 61-72.

3. Gress TM, Menke A, Bachem M, et al. Role of extracellular matrix in pancreatic diseases. Digestion, 1998; 59: 625-37.

4. Hay RD. Cell biology of extracellular matrix. Plenum press, New York, 2nd edition, 1991.

5. Royce PM and Steinmann B. Connective tissue and its heritable

disorders. Molecular, genetic and medical aspects. Wiley-Liss Inc, New York, 1993.

 Zern MA, Reid LM. Extracellular matrix: chemistry, biology and pathobiology with emphasis on the liver. Marcel Decker Inc, New York, 1993.

7. Hay ED. Cell and extracellular matrix: Their organization and mutual dependence. Modern Cell Biology, 1983; 2: 509-48.

 Trelstad RL. The role of the extracellular matrix in development. Alan R. Liss, New York, 1984.

 Juliano RL, Haskill S. Signal transduction from the extracellular matrix. J Cell Biol, 1993; 120: 577-85.

10. Ruoslahti E. Intergins. J Clin Invest, 1991; 87: 1-5.

11. Hynes RO. Integrins: a family of cell surface receptors. Cell, 1987; 48: 549-52.

12. Bachem MG, Meyer D, Melchior R, Sell KM, Gressner AM. Activation of rat liver perisinusoidal lipocytes by transforming growth factors derived from myofibroblastlike cells. A potential mechanism of self perpetuation in liver fibrogenesis. J Clin Invest, 1992; 89: 19-27.

13. Gressner AM, Bachem MG. Cellular sources of noncollagenous matrix proteins: role of fat-storing cells in fibrogenesis. Semin Liver Dis, 1990; 10: 30-46.

14. Bachem MG, Schneider E, Gross H, Weidenbach H,Schmid RM, Menke A, Siech M, Beger H, Grunert A, Adler G. Identification, culture, and characterization of pancreatic stellate cells in rats and humans. Gastroenterology, 1998; 115: 421-32.

15. Apte MV, Haber PS, Applegate TL, Norton ID, McCaughan GW, Korsten MA, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Periacinar stellate shaped cells in rat pancreas: identification, isolation, and culture. Gut, 1998; 43: 128-33.

16. Saotome T, Inoue H, Fujimiya M, Fujiyama Y, Bamba T. Morphological and immunocytochemical identification of periacinar fibroblast-like cells derived from human pancreatic acini. Pancreas, 1997; 14: 373-82.

17. Schmid-Kotsas A, Gross HJ, Menke A, Weidenbach H, Adler G, Siech M, Beger H, Grunert A, Bachem MG. Lipopolysaccharideactivated macrophages stimulate the synthesis of collagen type I and C-fibronectin in cultured pancreatic stellate cells. Am J Pathol, 1999; 155: 1749-58.

18. Okumura Y, Shintani Y, Kato Y, Tamba J, Inoue H, Fujiyama Y, Bmba T. Proliferative effect of phospholipase A2 on rat periacinar fibroblastoid cells of the pancreas. Pancreas, 1998; 16: 505-10.

19. Watari N, Hotta Y, Mabuchi Y. Morphological studies on a vitamin A-storing cell and its complex with macrophage observed in mouse pancreatic tissues following excess vitamin A administration. Okajimas Folia Anat Jpn, 1982; 58: 837-58.

20. Ikejiri N. The vitamin A-storing cells in the human and rat pancreas. Kurume Med J, 1990; 37: 67-81.

21. Schneider E, Schmid-Kotsas A, Zhao J, Weidenbach H, Schmid RM, Menke A, Adler G, Waltenberger J, Grunert A, Bachem MG. Identification of mediators stimulating proliferation and matrix synthesis of rat pancreatic stellate cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2001; 281: 532-43.

22. Luttenberger T, Schmid-Kotsas A, Menke A, Siech M, Beger H, Adler G, Grunert A, Bachem MG. Platelet-derived growth factors stimulate proliferation and extracellular matrix synthesis of pancreatic stellate cells: implications in pathogenesis of pancreas fibrosis. Lab Invest, 2000; 80: 47-55.

23. Elsässer HP, Adler G, Kern HF. Fibroblast structure and function during regeneration from hormone-induced acute pancreatitis in the rat. Pancreas, 1989; 4: 169-78.

24. Elsässer HP, Haake T, Grimmig M, Adler G, Kern HF. Repetitive cerulein-induced pancreatitis and pancreatic fibrosis in the rat. Pancreas, 1992; 7: 385-90.

25. Gress T, Müller-Pillasch F, Elsässer HP, Bachem M, Ferrara C, Weidenbach H, Lerch M, Adler G. Enhancement of transforming growth factor 1 expression in the rat pancreas during regeneration from ceruleininduced pancreatitis. Eur J Clin Invest, 1994; 24: 679-85.

26. Kennedy RH, Bockman DE, Uscanga L, Choux R, Grimaud JA, Sarles H. Pancreatic extracellular matrix alterations in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1987; 2: 61-72.

27. Gress TM, Müller-Pillasch F, Lerch MM, Friess H, Büchler M, Beger HG, Adler G. Balance of expression of genes coding for extracellular matrix proteins and extracellular matrix degrading proteases in chronic pancreatitis. Z Gastroenterol, 1994; 32: 221-5.

28. Gress TM, Müller-Pillasch F, Lerch MM, Friess H, Büchler M, Adler G. Expression and in-situ localization of genes coding for extracellular matrix proteins and extracellular matrix degrading proteases in pancreatic cancer. Int J Cancer, 1995; 62: 407-13.

29. Garcia-Ruiz I, de la Torre P, Diaz T, Esteban E, Fernandez I,

Munoz-Yague T, Solis-Herruzo JA. Sp1 and Sp3 transcription factors mediate malondialdehyde-induced collagen alpha 1(I) gene expression in cultured hepatic stellate cells. J Biol Chem, 2002; 277: 30551-8.

30. Hernandez I, de la Torre P, Rey-Campos J, Garcia I, Sanchez JA, Munoz R, Rippe RA, Munoz-Yague T, Solis-Herruzo JA. Collagen alpha1(I) gene contains an element responsive to tumor necrosis factoralpha located in the 5' untranslated region of its first exon. DNA Cell Biol, 2000; 19: 341-52.

31. Border WA, Noble NA, Yamamoto T, Harper JR, Yamaguchi Y, Pierschbacher MD, Ruoshlati E. Natural inhibitor of transforming growth factor beta protects against scaring in experimental kidney disease. Nature, 1992; 360: 361-4.

32. Van Laethem JL, Robberecht P, Résibois A, Devière J. Transforming growth factor β promotes development of fibrosis after repeated courses of acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterolgy 1996; 110: 576-82.

33. Löhr M, Trautmann B, Göttler M, Peters S, Zauner I, Maillet B, Klöppel G. Human ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas express extracellular matrix proteins. Br J Cancer, 1994, 49: 144-51.

34. Siegel PM, Massague J. Cytostatic and apoptotic actions of TGF-beta in homeostasis and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer, 2003; 3(11): 807-21.

35. Lee MS, Gu D, Feng L, Curriden S, Arnush M, Krahl T, Gurushanthaiah D, Wilson C, Loskutoff DL, Fox H. Accumulation of extracellular matrix and developmental dysregulation in the pancreas by transgenic production of transforming growth factor beta1. Am J Pathol, 1995; 147: 42-52.

36. Menke A, Yamaguchi H, Gress TM, Adler G. Extracellular matrix is reduced by inhibition of transforming growth factor $\beta 1$ in pancreatitis in the rat. Gastroenterology, 1997; 113: 295-303.

37. Sanvito F, Nichols A, Herrera PL, Huarte J, Wohlwend A, Vassalli JD, Orci L. TGF- β 1 overexpression in murine pancreas induces chronic pancreatitis and, together with TNFalpha triggers insulin-dependent diabetes. Biochem Biophys Res Comm, 1995; 217: 1279-86.

38. Böttinger EP, Jakubczak, JL, Roberts IS, Mumy M, Hemmati P, Bagnall K, Merlino G, Wakefield LM. Expression of a dominant-negative mutant TGF β type II receptor in transgenic mice revealy essential roles for TGF- β in regulation of growth and differentiation in the exocrine pancreas. EMBO J, 1997; 16: 2621-33.

39. Kruse ML, Hildebrand PB, Timke C, Folsch UR, Schmidt WE. TGFbeta1 autocrine growth control in isolated pancreatic fibroblastoid cells/stellate cells in vitro. Regul Pept, 2000; 90: 47-52.

40. Phillips PA, McCarroll JA, Park S, Wu MJ, Pirola R, Korsten M, Wilson JS, Apte MV. Rat pancreatic stellate cells secrete matrix metalloproteinases: implications for extracellular matrix turnover. Gut, 2003; 52: 275-82.

41. Ohnishi H, Miyata T, Yasuda H, Satoh Y, Hanatsuka K, Kita H, Ohashi A, Tamada K, Makita N, Iiri T, Ueda N, Mashima H, Sugano K. Distinct roles of Smad2-, Smad3-, and ERK-dependent pathways in transforming growth factor-beta1 regulation of pancreatic stellate cellular functions. J Biol Chem, 2004; 279: 8873-8.

42. Piek E, Roberts AB. Suppressor and oncogenic roles of TGFbeta and its signaling pathways in tumorigenesis. Adv Cancer Res, 2001; 83: 1-54.

43. Wakefield LM, Roberts AB. TGF-beta signaling: positive and negative effects on tumorigenesis. Curr Opin Genet Dev, 2002; 12: 22-9.

44. Ellenrieder V, Adler G, Gress TM. Invasion and metastasis in pancreatic cancer. Ann Oncol, 1999; 10: 46-50.

45. Ellenrieder V, Hendler SF, Ruhland C, Boeck W, Adler G, Gress TM. TGF-beta-induced invasiveness of pancreatic cancer cells is mediated by matrix metalloproteinase-2 and the urokinase plasminogen activator system. Int J Cancer, 2001; 93: 204-11.

46. Ellenrieder V, Hendler SF, Boeck W, Seufferlein T, Menke A, Ruhland C, Adler G, Gress TM. Transforming growth factor beta1 treatment leads to an epithelial-mesenchymal transdifferentiation of pancreatic cancer cells requiring extracellular signal-regulated kinase 2 activation. Cancer Res, 2001; 61: 4222-8.

47. Woessner JF. The family of matrix metallopproteinases. Ann NY Acad Sci, 1994; 732: 11-21.

48. Brown PD. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors in the treatment of cancer. Med Oncol, 1997; 14: 1-10.

49. Ellenrieder V, Alber B, Lacher U, et al. Role of MT-MMPs and MMP-2 in pancreatic cancer progression. Int J Cancer, 2000; 85: 14-20.

50. Ishihara T, Hayasaka A, Yamaguchi T, Kondo F, Saisho H. Immunohistochemical study of TGFbeta, matrix metalloproteinase-2,9, tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinase-1,2, and basement membrane components at pancreatic ducts in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1998; 17: 412-8.

51. Gress TM, Muller-Pillasch F, Lerch MM, Friess H, Buchler M, Beger HG, Adler G. Balance of expression of genes coding for extracellular matrix proteins and extracellular matrix degrading proteases in chronic pancreatitis. Z Gastroenterol, 1994; 32: 221-5.

52. Müller-Pillasch F, Gress TM, Yamaguchi H, Geng M, Adler G, Menke A. The influence of transforming growth factor $\beta 1$ on the expression of genes coding for matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases during regeneration from cerulein-induced pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1997; 15: 168-75.

53. Levy AT, Cioce V, Sobel ME, Spiridone G, Grigoioni WF, Liotta LA. Increased expression of the Mr 72,000 type IV collagenase in human colonic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res, 1991; 51: 439-44.

54. Muller D, Wolf C, Abecassis J, Millon R, Engelmann A, Bronner G, Rouyer N, Rio MC, Eber M, Methlin G. Increased stromelysin 3 gene expression is associated with increased local invasiveness in head and neck squamous cell carcinomas. Cancer Res, 1993; 53: 165-9.

55. Urbanski SJ, Edwards DR, Maitland A, Leco KJ, Watson A, Kossakowska AE. Expression of metalloproteinases and their inhibitors in primary pulmonary carcinomas. Br J Cancer, 1992; 66: 1188-94.

56. Bramhall SR, Stamp GWH, Dunn J, Lemoine NR, Neoptolemos JP. Expression of collagenase (MMP2), stromelysin (MMP3) a tissue inhibitor of the metalloproteinase (TIMP1) in pancreatic and ampullary disease. Br J Cancer, 1996; 73: 972-8. 57. Bramhall SR. The Matrix Metalloproteinases and their inhibitors in pancreatic cancer. Int J Pancreatology, 1997; 21: 1-12.

58. Paciucci R, Berrozpe G, Torà M, Navarro E, Garcia de Herreros A, Real FX. Isolation of tissue-type plasminogen activator, cathepsin H, and non-specific cross-reacting antigen from SK-PC-1 pancreas cancer cell lines using subtractive hybridization. FEBS Letters, 1996; 385: 72-6.

59. Cantero D, Friess H, Deflorin J, Zimmermann A, Brundler MA, Riesle E, Korc M, Büchler MW. Enhanced expression of urokinase plasminogen activator and its receptor in pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer, 1997; 75: 388-95.

60. Müller-Pillasch F, Wallrapp C, Bartels K, Varga G, Friess H, Buchler M, Adler G, Gress TM. Cloning of a new Kunitz-type protease inhibitor overexpressed in pancreatic cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1998; 1395: 88-95.

61. Marlor CW, Delaria KA, Davis G, Muller DK, Greve JM, Tamburini PP. Identification and cloning of human placental bikunin, a novel serine protease inhibitor containing two kunitz domains. J Biol Chem, 1997; 272: 12202-8.

62. Delaria K, Muller DK, Marlor CW, Brown JE, Das RC, Roczniak SO, Tamburini PP. Characterization of placental bikunin, a novel human serine protease inhibitors. J Biol Chem, 1997; 272: 12209-24.

Surgical treatment of constipation

Błachut K¹, Bednarz W², Paradowski L¹

¹ Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Medical University of Wrocław, Poland ² I Department of General, Gastroenterological and Endocrine Surgery, Medical University of Wrocław, Poland

Abstract

Constipation is a common symptom in clinical practice. Definition of constipation includes abnormal bowel frequency, difficulty during defecation and abnormal stool consistency. There are many classifications of constipation based on constipation etiology (constipation in healthy people caused by life style, constipation as a symptom of digestive tract diseases, secondary constipation in the course of systemic disorders or associated with drugs) and/or constipation mechanisms (functional, mechanical). The numerous disorders leading to constipation make often diagnostic management difficult and complicated. Treatment of constipation includes dietary and behavioral approaches, pharmacologic therapy and in selected patient surgical treatment. Surgical treatment is recommended in young patients with severe slow transit constipation refractory to conservative treatment. Confirmation of indication to surgical treatment requires studies of colonic and anorectal function (colonic transit studies, anorectal manometry, studies of defecation). Preferred surgical technique is colectomy with ileorectal anastomosis. Authors reported good results and patient satisfaction in 50-100 percent of cases. Postoperative complications include intestinal obstruction, abdominal pain, flatulence, diarrhea.

Key words: constipation, surgical treatment.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Medical University of Wrocław ul. Poniatowskiego 2 50-326 Wrocław, Poland Tel: +48 71 3229918 Fax: +48 71 3224401

Received 1.07.2004 Accepted 28.07.2004

Definition

Diagnostic criteria for constipation include:

- abnormal stool form (at least 25 percent lumpy or hard stools),
- abnormal stool passage (at least 25 percent defecations with straining and feeling of incomplete evacuation, manual maneuvers to facilitate more than 25 percent defecations) and/or
- abnormal stool frequency (less than 3 bowel movements per week) [1].

Severe constipation is diagnosed when there are 4 or less bowel movements per month.

Epidemiology

Constipation is one of the most common complaints in Western countries. Epidemiological studies in North America reported frequency of constipation from 1.9 to 27.2 percent (most from 12 to 19 percent) of adults. Approximately 63 million people in North America suffer from this symptom. There is females predominance among constipated patients (female to male ratio -2.2:1). The prevalence of constipation increases with age [2]. In the study of 10000 adults in the USA prevalence of constipation was 14.7 percent with 45 percent of individuals having the symptom for 5 years or more [3].

Etiology

As there is a great number of disorders causing constipation there are also numerous classifications of constipation. They usually based on constipation etiology or constipation mechanism. Different criteria are used to precise categorization of constipation, but it is still difficult to find one classification including all constipation types. For example Hirschprung's disease may be categorize to congenital disorders and simultaneously to the group of constipation secondary to peripheral neurogenic disorders as well as to the group of constipation with large bowel dilatation. Table 1. Classification of constipation (according to Rocha Miranda JA, Wexner SD: Surgical treatment of constipation [in]: Shackelford's surgery of the alimentary tract. Zuidema GD, Yeo CJ. W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia 2002, 431-445 [9]

Congenital	Extraintestinal	Metabol
Hirschprung's disease	Pharmacologic	
Acquired	Analgesics	Amyloid
Chagas' disease	Anesthetics	Diabetes
Mechanical	Anticholinergics	Hyperca
Obstructive	Anticonvulsant	Hyperpa
Neoplasia	Antidepressants	Hypokal
Adhesions	Antiparkinsonian agents	Hypopitu
Hernia	Antacids	Hypothy
Volvulus	Barium sulfate	Pheochro
Endometriosis	Diuretics	Porphyri
Severe sigmoid diverticulitis	Ganglionic blockers	Pregnano
Anal stenosis	Iron	Sclerode
	Hypotensives	Uremia
Functional	Laxative abuse	
Inadequate fiber intake	Metallic intoxication	Neuroge
Irritable bowel syndrome	(arsenic, lead, phosphorus)	
	Monoamine oxidase inhibitors	Peripher
Idiopathic	Opiates	Auton
	Paralytic agents	von Re
Colonic	Parasympatholytics	Multip
Inertia	Phenothiazines	
Dolichocolon	Psychotherapeutics	Spinal
Pelvic		Cauda
Intussusception/rectal prolapse		Iatrog
Rectocele		Menin
Sigmoidocele		Multip
Descending perineum		Parapl
Paradoxical puborectalis contraction		Resect
Perineal hernia		Shy-D
		Tabes
		Traum

ic and endocrine

osis lcemia arathyroidism lemia uitarism roidism omocytoma ia cv erma

nic

- ral omic neuropathy ecklinhausen's disease ole endocrine neoplasia IIb
- equina tumor enic igocele ole sclerosis legia tion of nervi cringens rager syndrome dorsalis าล
- Central Parkinson's disease Stroke Tumors

Constipation in healthy people

In healthy people constipation occurs occasionally as a result of diet, traveling or emotional factors. Chronic constipation may be caused by: low - fiber diet (recommended amount of dietary fiber is 20-35 g per day), intake of products increasing tendency to constipation (tea, cacao), low consumption of fluids, low level of physical activity. All of this factors led to impairment of large intestine transit.

Constipation secondary to the systemic diseases and drugs

Constipation is associated with numerous disorders affecting colonic motility: metabolic and endocrine disorders (the most common are diabetes mellitus and hypothyroidism), neurogenic disorders (peripheral, central, spinal), muscle disorders. Neurogenic, peripheral disorders include congenital (Hirschprung's disease) or acquired (Chagas' disease) disorders of the enteric nervous system. It must be remembered that every chronic disease may be a cause of constipation because of impairment of physical activity, especially in bedridden patients, change in diet and concomitant medications. Drugs which can produce or exaggerate constipation are shown in Tab. 1.

Constipation in the course of organic and functional digestive tract diseases

Constipation is usually a symptom of digestive tract disorders. Organic disorders cause constipation in mechanical way (obstruction). Mechanical impairment in colonic transit may be caused by: colorectal cancer, diverticular disease, intraperitoneal adhesions etc. Functional bowel disorders are diagnosed basing on Rome II criteria and excluding other condition with similar clinical presentation. According to Rome II criteria constipation is a symptom of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and functional constipation¹. Colorectal motility disorders presenting with constipation include: slow-transit constipation (STC, colonic inertia), pelvic floor dysfunction and combination syndromes. STC typically affects young women, with the onset of symptoms below age 25 in most cases. Etiopathogenesis of



STS is not clear. Wedel et al. [4] reported that the colonic motor dysfunction in STC is associated with quantitative alterations of the enteric nervous system (oligoneuronal hypoganglionosis), which can not be detected by submucosal biopsy because they primarily affect myenteric plexus and external submucous plexus. Pelvic floor dyssynergia (anismus) is described as inappropriate contraction or failure to relax the pelvic floor during the attempt to defecate. Behavioral treatment of this disorder (biofeedback) is reported to be successful in 80 percent of cases [5]. Idiopathic megarectum and megacolon are defined as dilatation of the rectum and/or colon without demonstrable organic disease [6,7]. Other condition with large bowel dilatation and constipation is intestinal pseudo-obstruction. Mann et al. [8] found out that constipation occurred in 40 percent of patients with intestinal pseudo-obstruction. Classification of constipation is shown in Tab. 1.

Diagnostic strategies

In the evaluation of the patient presenting with constipation history of complaint and physical examination are mandatory. The aim of the other studies is exclusion of anatomic (colonoscopy, barium enema) and extracolonic causes of constipation. The next step is 6-month period of conservative approach: dietary modification, physical exercises, behavioral and pharmacologic treatment. After failure of such management referral for colonic and anorectal physiologic testing should be considered (*Fig. 1*).

Colonic and anorectal testing techniques

Evaluation of colonic and anorectal function includes several tests: colonic transit time, anorectal manometry, defecography, EMG and pudendal nerve terminal latency (PNTML), balloon proctography, perineometry, scintigraphic study of rectal evacuation. Results of colorectal function tests allow to categorize the constipation to 4 groups: 1. colonic inertia with/without megacolon, with/without gut dysmotility syndrome, 2. pelvic floor dysfunction with anatomical abnormalities (Hirschprung's disease, perineal descent, rectocele, sigmoidocele, intussusception, rectal prolapse) or without anatomical abnormalities (paradoxical puborectal contraction, levator spasm, anismus, rectal pain), 3. combined syndrome, 4. normal transit constipation [10].

Colonic transit study involves ingestion of radiopaque markers and measurement of their transit by abdominal

radiographs. Overall colonic transit time and segmental transit times can be calculated. Study is conducted until at least 80% of markers have passed or during a defined period of time (6-8 days). In the Metcalf's method markers are ingested on three consecutive days and on day 4 and day 7 their distribution is assessed by an abdominal plain film [11]. To determine localization of the markers in the left, right and rectosigmoid colon bony landmarks are used. Colonic transit time can be also determined by the radioisotopes. This test confirms patients subjective complaint of constipation and/or decreased bowel frequency and is useful for confirmation of slow transit and identification of the colonic regions with delays in transit.

Defecography (evacuation proctography) is radiological contrast study evaluating process of defecation using fluoroscopic techniques. This method is helpful in patients with suspected pelvic floor dyssynergia (inappropriate contraction of the puborectalis muscle), enterocele and anterior rectocele. Defecography supports the symptom of inability to defecate.

Anorectal manometry provides information about anal canal pressure and anal sphincter responses. Procedure includes a number of specific tests: resting anal pressure, anal canal squeeze pressure, rectoanal inhibitory reflex, anal pressure in response to a cough, anal canal pressure in response to defecatory maneuvers, compliance of the rectum in response to balloon distension, sensory thresholds in response to balloon distension. Anal manometry confirms the diagnosis of pelvic floor dysfunction and is also useful in diagnosis of Hirschprung's disease. Authors emphasize that clinical value of anorectal manometric tests is limited by the relative absence of standardization of test protocols and normative data from a large number of healthy individuals [12]. Balloon expulsion test estimates motor function and coordination. This procedure confirms the symptom of inability to defecate. Balloon distension test evaluates rectal sensation detecting the threshold for: rectal sensory (the first detectable sensation), the sensation of urgency to defecate and the sensation of pain (maximum tolerable volume). The procedure is used in differential diagnosis between functional and neurological causes of constipation [13].

Treatment of constipation

Treatment of constipation includes:

- life style modification (adequate intake of dietary fiber and fluids, regular physical activity),
- behavioral approaches (habit training, biofeedback),
- pharmacologic treatment (bulk-forming laxatives, emollient laxatives, hyperosmolar laxatives, salina laxatives, stimulant laxatives, antraquinones),
- surgical treatment [16].

Surgical treatment of slow-transit constipation

Surgical treatment is indicated in selected patients with constipation. Excluding patients with constipation as a symptom of organic disease of digestive tract in which surgery is a treatment of choice (colorectal cancer, complicated diverticular disease etc.) surgery is used in Hirschprung's disease, slow-transit constipation, rectocele, enterocele, rectal intussusception and prolapse. Surgery as a method of treatment for refractory constipation was first described by Sir William Arbuthnot-Lane in 1908. He reported 20 percent mortality rate and 64 percent success rate in the group of 39 patients.

Currently, the most widely accepted operative technique for STC is colectomy with an ileorectal anastomosis. Other procedures used in surgical treatment of STC involve: colectomy with ileosigmoid anastomosis, segmental resection of the colon with colo-colonic or colorectal anastomosis.

According to Lahr et al. [17] operative treatment of constipation may be consider when this symptom meets several criteria, including: "1) the severity must warrant the surgical risks, 2) medical and psychological causes have been ruled out, 3) medical therapy has failed, and 4) diagnostic studies show correctable anatomic or physiologic abnormalities". Lahr et al. reported outcome of operative treatment for constipation in the group of 196 patients. 44 percent of patients underwent pelvic hiatal hernia repair (sigmoid resection, rectopexy and patch sacral colpopexy), 27 percent underwent total abdominal colectomy and ileorectal anastomosis for colonic inertia and 29 percent had surgery for both colonic inertia and pelvic hiatal hernia. Relief of symptoms was reported by 90 percent of patients. Complications occurred in 6.1 percent of patients and included: small bowel obstruction, anastomotic leak, ureteral stenosis, patch erosion.

Upper gastrointestinal motility disorders are often recognized in patients with STC and may be an important predictive factor for postoperative morbidity (intestinal obstruction). Patients with oesophageal, gastric and smallbowel motor abnormalities have 50 percent chance of recurrent symptoms or other abdominal complaints after operation [18].

Piccirillo et al. [19] presented the results of prospective assessment of total abdominal colectomy and ileorectal anastomosis in the group of 54 patients with STC. 94 percent of patients had satisfactory improvement in bowel habit with a mean frequency of spontaneous bowel movements of 3.7 per day (range 1-10) after a mean follow-up of 27 months. Small bowel obstruction appeared in 9 percent of patients. Authors suggested that high success rate in the study is probably due to the strict patient selection with exclusion of paradoxical puborectalis muscle contraction and Hirschprung's disease.

Verne et al. [20] also emphasizes the importance of preoperative patient selection with careful evaluation of gastrointestinal motility. They found out that patients with abnormal 24-h intraduodenal manometric findings reported higher mean postoperative pain scores, had longer hospitalization and higher rate of readmission to the hospital during the follow-up comparing to the patients with normal upper gastrointestinal motility. Authors concluded that subtotal colectomy has a long term benefit in patients with colonic inertia (improvement in abdominal pain and frequency of the bowel movements). They also confirmed better results in patients with colonic inertia without upper gastrointestinal dysmotility.

Glia et al. [21] studied outcome of colectomy for STC in patients with normal and abnormal antroduodenal manometry findings. Studied group consisted of 17 patients (median age 46 years) suffering from STC, who underwent subtotal colectomy. Figure 2. Algorithm for STC



* oesophageal manometry, antroduodenal manometry, scintigraphic study of gastric emptying, lactulose breath hydrogen test to measure orocecal transit, scintigraphic study of small bowel transit

Preoperative evaluation included whole gut transit time, anorectal manometry, antroduodenal manometry, EMG of the anal sphincter, balloon expulsion test and defecography. 56 percent of patients had abnormal antroduodenal manometry. Authors reported that overall outcome of colectomy was good or excellent in 71 percent of patients with a trend toward better outcomes in patients with normal antroduodenal manometry. At long-term follow-up (5 years) 86 percent of patients reported improvement after operative treatment despite persisted pain (43%) and bloating (50%).

Fitz Harris et al. [22] studied the relationship between functional outcomes and quality of life after subtotal colectomy for STC in the group of 75 patients. All patients were female. Authors used the Gastrointestinal Quality of Life Index (GIQLI) designed to evaluate gastrointestinal symptoms, physical, psychological, social and disease-specific issues. The maximum possible score in GIQLI is 144 (zero /worst/ and four /best/ scores for each question). 77% patients had low sigmoid anastomoses and 23 percent had rectal anastomoses. Assessing functional outcome and complications authors found out that: 5 percent of patients in studied group reported recurrent or persistent constipation, 41 percent persistent abdominal pain, 69 percent diarrhea, 45 percent incontinence. Four percent of patients required a permanent ileostomy and 17 percent of patients underwent lysis of adhesions. Assessing the quality of life authors found out that the mean GIQLI score was 103 ± 22 . Abdominal pain, diarrhea and incontinence were recognized as the symptoms with the strongest impact on GIQLI score. 93 percent of patients stated they would undergo subtotal colectomy again if given a second chance. Authors conclude that defecation frequency increased in 95 percent of patients suffer from gastrointestinal symptoms which well correlate with the GIQLI score.

Kamm et al. [23] reported long-term efficacy of surgical treatment for constipation of 50 percent. 1/3 of patients suffered from diarrhea and 10 percent from recurrent constipation.

Bielecki and Kamiński [24] presented outcome of surgical treatment (colectomy with ileorectal anastomosis, subtotal colectomy with anastomosis of small stump of caecum with rectum) in the group of 10 patients with severe slow-transit constipation. Postoperative complications occurred in 3 patients (deep vein thrombosis, pneumonia, subileus). After a follow-up period (6-58 months) all patients were satisfied with operative treatment although most of them suffered from sporadic abdominal pain and bloating.

Some authors present laparoscopically assisted subtotal colectomy for STC as a possible alternative method to the open procedure, however the data are limited [25].

Surgery is also offered as a method of treatment of severe functional constipation in children [26] (*Fig. 2*).

Conclusions

In selected patients with severe constipation surgery appears to be a valuable method of treatment. Effectiveness of surgical intervention and prevalence of postoperative complications are determined by very careful preoperative assessment of gastrointestinal function. There is a great number of gastrointestinal transit studies and anorectal testing techniques to confirm the slow-transit constipation and exclude gastrointestinal dysmotility syndrome. Before referral for surgical treatment all available methods of conservative treatment have to be used. Currently the most accepted procedure for STC is colectomy with ileorectal anastomosis with success rate of 50-100 percent. It has to be emphasized that symptoms coexisting with constipation (abdominal pain, bloating, flatulence) usually persist after operation. Selection of appropriate patients for surgical treatment through extensive studies is a condition of the satisfactory outcome.

References

 Thompson WG, Longstreth GF, Drossman DA, Heaton KW, Irvine EJ, Muller-Lissner SA. Functional bowel disorders and functional abdominal pain. Gut, 1999; 45(2): 43-7.

2. Higgins PD, Johanson JF. Epidemiology of constipation in North America: a systemic review. Am J Gastroenterol, 2004; 99: 750-9.

3. Stewart WF, Liberman JN, Sandler RS, Woods MS, Stemhagen A, Chee E, Lipton RB, Farup CE. Epidemiology of constipation (EPOC). Study in the United States: Relation of clinical subtypes to sociodemographic features. Am J Gastroenterol, 1999; 94: 3530-40.

4. Wedel T, Roblick UJ, Ott V, Eggers R, Schiedeck THK, Krammer HJ, Bruch HP. Oligoneural hypoganglionosis in patients with idiopathic slow-transit constipation. Dis Colon Rectum, 2002; 45: 54-62.

5. Stark ME. Challenging problem presenting as constipation. Am J Gastroenterol, 1999; 94: 567-74.

6. Gatusso JM, Kamm MA, Talbot IC. Pathology of idiopathic megarectum and megacolon. Gut, 1997; 41: 252-7.

7. Gatusso JM, Kamm MA. Clinical features of idiopathic megarectum and megacolon. Gut, 1997; 41: 93-9.

8. Mann SD, Debinski HS, Kamm MA. Clinical characteristics of chronic idiopathic intestinal pseudoobstruction in adults. Gut 1997, 41: 675-81.

 Rocha Miranda JA, Wexner SD. Surgical treatment of constipation. In: Zuidema GD, Yeo CJ, editors. Shackelford's surgery of the alimentary tract. WB Saunders Company, Philadelphia; 2002, p. 431-45.

10. Pfeiffer J. Surgery for constipation. Proktologia 2001, 2: 177-8.

11. Metcalf AM, Philipps SF, Zinsmeister AR, MacCarty RL, Beart RW, Wolff BG. Simplified assessment of segmental colonic transit. Gastroenterology, 1987; 92: 40-7.

12. Azpiroz F, Enck P, Whitehead WE. Anorectal functional testing: review of collective experience. Am J Gastroenterol, 2002; 97: 232-40.

13. American Gastroenterological Association Medical Position Statement on Anorectal Testing Techniques. Gastroenterology; 1999; 116: 732-5.

14. Locke GR III, Pemberton JH, Phillips SF. AGA medical position statement: guidelines on constipation. Gastroenterol, 2000; 119: 1761-6.

15. Locke GR III, Pemberton JH, Phillips SF. AGA technical review on constipation. Gastroenterology, 2000; 119: 1766-78.

16. Wald A. Approach to the patient with constipation. In: Yamada T. et al. editors. Textbook of gastroenterology. Lippincott, Williams Wilkins, Philadelphia; 1999, p. 910-26.

17. Lahr SJ, Lahr CJ. Operative management of severe constipation. Am Surg 1999, 65: 1117-23.

18. Velio P, Bassotti G. Chronic idiopathic constipation: pathophysiology and treatment. J Clin Gastroenterol, 1996; 22: 190-6.

19. Piccirillo MF, Reissman P, Wexner SD. Colectomy as treatment for constipation in selected patients. Br J Surg, 1995; 82: 898-901.

20. Verne GN, Hocking MP, Davis RH, Howard RJ, Sabetai MM, Mathias JR, Schuffler MD, Sninsky CA. Long-term response to subtotal colectomy in colonic inertia. J Gastrointest Surg, 2002; 6: 738-44.

21. Glia A, Åkerlund JE, Lindberg G. Outcome of colectomy for slow-transit constipation in relation to presence of small-bowel dysmotility. Dis Colon Rectum, 2004; 47: 96-102.

22. Fitz Harris GP, Garcia-Aguilar J, Parker SC, Bullard KM, Madoff RD, Goldberg SM, Lowry A. Quality of life after subtotal colectomy for slow-transit constipation. Both quality and quantity count. Dis Colon Rectum, 2003; 46: 433-40.

23. Kamm MA, Hawley PR, Lennard-Jones JE. Outcome of colectomy for severe idiopathic constipation. Gut, 1988; 29: 969-73.

 Bielecki K, Kamiński P. Ciężkie przewlekłe zaparcie z powodu wydłużonego pasażu okrężnicy – doświadczenie własne. Pol Przegl Chir, 2000; 3: 237-46.

25. Athanasakis H, Tsiaoussis J, Vassilakis JS, Xynos E. Laparoscopically assisted subtotal colectomy for slow-transit constipation. Surg Endosc, 2001; 15: 1090-2.

26. Woodward MN, Foley P, Cusick EL. Colostomy for treatment of functional constipation in children: a preliminary report. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr, 2004; 38: 75-8.

Duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis

Köninger J, Friess H, Müller M, Büchler MW

Department of General and Visceral Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Germany

Abstract

Chronic pancreatitis is an inflammatory disease which is characterized by a progressive conversion of pancreatic parenchyma into fibrous tissue. Most frequent causes are alcohol over-consumption, beside anatomic variants such as pancreas divisum, cholelithiasis or individual genetic predisposition. The process of fibrotic transformation with consecutive loss of pancreatic parenchyma leads to exocrine insufficiency and maldigestion, and in advanced stage of the disease to diabetes mellitus. In addition to exocrine and endocrine malfunction, mechanical complications such as formation of pancreatic pseudocysts, duodenal and common bile duct obstruction occur.

About 50% of the patients with chronic pancreatitis will need surgical intervention due to intractable chronic pain. Recent investigations suggest that the head of the pancreas triggers the chronic inflammatory process. Therefore, resection of this inflammatory mass must be regarded as the pivotal part of any surgical intervention. Radical techniques such as Whipple-procedure are undoubtedly successful regarding pain reduction. However, even in its pylorus preserving variant this technique is associated with a high postoperative morbidity due to large loss of pancreatic parenchyma and the loss of the duodenal passage.

30 years ago, H.G. Beger described for the first time the technique of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection that better combines resection of the pancreatic head with low morbidity. Over the years different variations of the

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. Dr Dr h.c. Markus W. Büchler Department of General and Visceral Surgery Im Neuenheimer Feld 110 D-69120 Heidelberg, Germany Tel: + 49 6221 56 6200 Fax: + 49 6221 56 5450 e-mail: markus_buechler@med.uni-heidelberg.de

Received 7.06.2004 Accepted 29.06.2004

original Beger technique (Frey, Izbicky, Berne modification) have been developed, and the excellent results obtained with these techniques underline, that organ sparing procedures should be preferred in the surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis.

Key words: chronic pancreatitis, chronic pain syndrome, DPPHR, diabetes mellitus, maldigestion.

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis is an inflammatory disease which is characterized by an irreversible conversion of pancreatic parenchyma to fibrous tissue. The incidence in the western world is up to 10/100000 pa with rising morbidity of female [1]. Alcohol overconsumption accounts for most of the cases (75-90%), other reasons are idiopathic disease, anatomic variants such as pancreas divisum, cholecystolithiasis or genetic predisposition [2-4]. The fibrotic transformation of the pancreas with consecutive loss of intact parenchyma leads to exocrine insufficiency, maldigestion and weight loss, later on to endocrine insufficiency, mechanical problems arise such as formation of pancreatic pseudocysts, duodenal obstruction and stenosis of the ductus hepatocholedochus [5] (*Fig. 1*).

Chronic pain syndrome

Abdominal pain is the leading symptom of chronic pancreatitis. 50% of the patients will need surgical intervention due to untractable pain during their lifetime [6]. The ethiopathogenesis of the chronic pain syndrome in chronic pancreatitis is not fully clarified [7]. Ductal hypertension due to protein plugs and stenosis, or intestinal compartment with local ischemia are traditionally believed to play a crucial role in the pathogenesis of this disease. According to this hypothesis, reduced secretion of pancreatic enzymes should lead to a reduction of pain in chronic pancreatitis patients. However, this could not be proven clinically. Neither administration of pancreatic enzymes [8] nor octreotid [9,10] could influence frequency and intensity of pain attacks. Furthermore it is well described that even a burn out of the gland with complete loss of exocrine secretion does not lead to a significant pain release in chronic pancreatitis patients [11]. The hypothesis that different mechanisms have to be involved in the pathogenesis of pain generation in chronic pancreatitis is additionally supported by the observation, that surgical drainage procedures, even in case of a dilated pancreatic duct lead to pain relief only in about 50% of the patients [12].

Chronic pain syndrome and neuroimmune interaction

A recent pathophysiological concept interprets the generation of pain as an interplay between the nerve- and immune system [13-16]. Immunohistochemical analysis shows a high density of enlarged nerve fibres in chronic pancreatitis tissue [17]. Keith et al. could show that the pain level in patients with chronic pancreatitis correlated more with the degree of eosinophil infiltration of these enlarged nerves rather than with the degree of duct dilatation [18]. Electrone microscope analysis of these nerves reveals damaged perineurium and infiltration of leucocytes which may explain how pancreatic enzymes and mediators of inflammation enter neural structures and alter their structure and functioning [19]. Immunhistochemical analysis of chronic pancreatitis tissue revealed an altered pattern of intrinsic and extrinsic innervation with overexpression of different neurotransmitters such as "Substance P" und "Calcitonin Gene Related Peptide" (CGRP) in enlarged intrapancreatic nerves [20]. Since both cytokines are important pain transmitters, these findings provide evidence that alterations of pancreatic nerves themselves are involved in the pathogenesis of the disease and lead to the concept of neuroimmune interaction as a basic mechanism in the pathogenesis of CP and chronic pain syndrome.

This interesting hypothesis is confirmed by the fact, that the presence of growth-associated-protein-43 (GAP-43), an established marker of neuronal plasticity, correlates with individual pain scores in patients with CP [19].

Surgical therapy of chronic pancreatitis

Chronic pancreatitis is first of all a domain of conservative treatment. However, indication for surgical therapy is given when mechanical complications such as stenosis of the common bile duct or pancreatic duct, gastrointestinal obstruction due to the pancreatic head tumor or pseudocysts occur, or if untractable chronic pain leads to a significant reduction of the patient's quality of life and ability. About 90% of the patients suffer from chronic abdominal pain, and in two third of the patients, untractable pain is the indication for surgical intervention.

In principle draining and resective surgical procedures have to be distinguished. The advantage of simple drainage procedures is, that no healthy tissue is sacrificed. However it is clear that drainage procedures do not remove inflamed tissue especially in the head of the pancreas that may be regarded as the pacemaker of the disease. For this reason simple drainage procedures are indicated only in well defined cases, and the absence of clear concept will result in unsatisfactory outcome of the individual patient [21,22].

Drainage procedures

ERCP NMR-cholangio-On the base of and pancreaticography findings, two different types of chronic pancreatitis can be distinguished: First the so-called "large duct" - form which is characterized by a dilated pancreatic duct (>7 mm), and a "small duct" - form where the ductus wirsungianus is not dilated (4-7 mm) [23]. Distinguishing between these two forms has a certain impact on the operation technique. Drainage procedures are definitively not indicated in the small duct form of chronic pancreatitis where the entire gland is involved in the process of chronic inflammation and fibrosis. In contrast, in case of the large duct form, disturbed drainage of the pancreatic duct due to stenosis in the pancreatic head leads to its proximal dilatation [12]. In these cases, it may be discussed whether augmented intraductal pressure plays a role in the pathogenesis of chronic pain and whether drainage procedures like longitudinal pancreatico-jejunostomy may be indicated [24]. This technique is simple to perform, is associated with a low complication rate and allows for reliable drainage of the pancreatic tail and body with minimal loss of pancreatic parenchyma [21,22]. However, although performed in selected cases, this operation leads to satisfactory pain relief in only half of the patients [12,25,26]. This gives evidence that dilation of the pancreatic duct reflects ductal obstruction, but drainage of these ducts is only a part of a therapeutical concept. The point is, that a longitudinal incision of the gland will not allow for the drainage of the pancreatic head. Even if the pancreatic head seems to be normal in its aspect and diameter, irreversible neuroinflammatory alterations may be present that act as a pacemaker of the disease [12] and propose the chronic pain syndrome [18,27].

Resecting procedures

Over the years, the Kausch-Whipple procedure represented the surgical standard in the treatment of patients with chronic pancreatitis and complicated disease, and it could be shown that this operation could be performed in specialized centers with a very low mortality and morbidity rate [28-30]. However, while the complete removing of the pancreatic head assures good results regarding pain relief, the loss of duodenum and pylorus is associated with a relatively high morbidity and reduction of quality of life [23,31].

Especially in the United States, the pylorus preserving variant of pancreatic head resection became popular and

	Author and year of publication	n=	Morbidity	Mortality	Pain free/-release	Follow-up (years)
BEGER	Beger et al. (1984)	57	19/57	1.8%	Fully rehabilitated 87%	2
	Bloechle et al. [50] (1995)	25	-	0	QoL index from 28 to 85	1.5
	Eddes et al. [51] (1996)	15	30%	0	73% / 86%	3.1
	Büchler et al. [52] (1997)	298	28.5%	1%	- / 88 %	6
	Izbicki et al. [53] (1997)	38	32%	0	- / 89%	2.5
	Beger et al. [43] (1999)	504	-	0.8%	78.8% / -	14
	Witzigmann et al. [54] (2002)	35	-	0	QoL index from 30 to 72	2
FREY	Keus et al. [55] (2003)	36	-	2.8%	- / 60%	4.6
	Frey et al. [44] (1994)	50	22%	0%	74% / 87%	3.1
	Izbicki et al. [56] (1995)	22	9%	0	- / 94%	1.5
	Izbicki et al. [23] (1998)	31	-	3.2%	- / 90%	2
	Kelemen et al. [57] (2002)	13	0	0	- / 57%	1.7
	Farkas et al. [58] (2003)	30	k.A.	0%	100%	0.8 years
BERN	Farkas et al. [59]	100	-	0%	92%	2.4 years
	Friess et al. *	42	0	14	81% / 93%	0.9 years

Table 1. Results of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection

* unpublished data

represents more and more an alternative to the classical Kausch-Whipple procedure. Preservation of the pylorus and the first part of the duodenum allows for a controlled gastric emptying and reduces the incidence of dumping and gastric biliary reflux with consecutive gastritis. Regarding postoperative morbidity and quality of life parameters, the pylorus preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy is superior to the classical variant. 90% of the patients gain weight after the operation and 89-95% experience significant pain relief, although delayed gastric emptying can jeopardize the improvement of quality of life [32,33]. However, the principal disadvantage of pancreatico-duodenectomy in the treatment of patients with chronic pancreatitis remains. The loss of the duodenal passage has a negative impact on digestion and regulation of serum glucose level. In addition, about 45% of the patients will develop diabetes mellitus, due to the extended loss of pancreatic parenchyma [34,35]. This indicates that despite of relatively good results regarding pain reduction, this originally for the treatment of pancreatic malignomas designed intervention represents an over-treatment in this benign disease. Apart from single cases in which patients history or imaging cannot rule out malignancy, it is not justified, to sacrifice the duodenum and a part of the stomach and common bile duct to remove the inflammatory pancreatic head tumor.

Before CT and ERCP entered the scenery as diagnostic tools to identify an enlarged pancreatic head, left pancreatic resection was regarded as a standard procedure in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis with dilated pancreatic duct. Interestingly, the results obtained with this technique regarding pain release are not satisfactory. Only 55% of the patients experience an acceptable pain release after left pancreatic resection and the incidence of postoperative endocrine insufficiency is high due to the high density of islets in the tail of the gland [36]. Furthermore, satisfactory pain release after left pancreatic resection cannot be expected in even those cases, where CT and ERCP localize the inflammatory alterations in the tail of the gland. This important observation supports the hypothesis, that alterations in the pancreatic head are crucial for the progression of the disease and the development of the chronic pain syndrome. In conclusion, left pancreatic resection should be used only in single and well defined patients. We see the best indication for this technique in the treatment of isolated cysts of the pancreatic tail where chronic pain is not the indication for surgery [37,38].

The technique of "duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection"

Long before sophisticated imaging techniques were available, Hans Beger identified the pancreatic head as the pacemaker of chronic pancreatitis. In 1972, he was the first to describe a novel surgical technique which allowed the isolated resection of the pancreatic head without further organ loss [39-42]. If performed in specialized centers, the duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection can be performed with a very low morbidity and mortality [43,44]. The advantage of preservation of the duodenal passage is a nearly physiological regulation of enteral function and blood glucose level. In addition, preservation of islet rich parts of the pancreatic parenchyma in the tail of the pancreas results in a low incidence of postoperative diabetes mellitus compared to other resective procedures [37,39,40]. The effectiveness of this surgical technique on long-term pain release is high (>80% after a median follow-up of 5 years). Endocrine function is mostly impaired and a high rate of professional rehabilitation can be achieved (~70%) [7,39,40,43,45,46]. In all relevant aspects, duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection is comparable or even superior to more radical resective procedures (Fig. 2 and Fig. 3).

In 1985 Frey and Smith introduced a modification of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection which combines a longitudinal pancreatico-jejunostomy with a local resection of the pancreatic head [47,48]. This technique combines the principle of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection

Author and year of publication	Type of intervention	n =	Results
Klempa et al. [30] (1995)	Beger / ppWhipple	21 22	DEPKR / Whipple: shorter hospital stay (16d vs 21d, p<0.05), lower rate of exocrine insufficiency (4 vs 20, p<0.05), less analgetics (0 vs 6, p<0.05)
Büchler et al. [60] (1995)	Beger / ppWhipple	20 20	DEPKR / ppWhipple: pain free (75% vs 40%, p <0.05), better weight gain (4.1 vs 1.9, p<0.05), less frequent endocrine insufficiency (p<0.01)
Müller et al. [34] (1997)	Beger / ppWhipple	10 10	ppWhipple: delayed gastric emptiing (p<0.05), path. secretion pattern of enteral hormones (p<0.05)
Izbicki et al. [53] (1997)	Beger / Frey	38 36	DEPKR / Frey: comparable results regarding pain control (95% vs 94%), improvement of quality of life (both 67%), professional rehabilitation (74% vs 69%) and exocrine and endocrine function
Izbicki et al. [23] (1998)	Frey / ppWhipple	31 30	Frey: lower morbidity (19% vs 53%, p<0.05), improved quality of life (71% vs 43%, p<0.05), professional rehabilitation (68% vs 43%, p<0.05)

Table 2. Controlled randomized trials comparing different surgical approaches for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis

Figure 1. Complications of chronic pancreatitis: stenosis of common bile duct – a, Wirsungian duct – b, duodenum – c and retropancreatic vessels – d. (Modified from [60])



Figure 2. Duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection according to Beger before reconstruction: decompression of common bile duct, Wirsungian duct, duodenum and retropancreatic vessels and division of the pancreatic body over the portal vein. (Modified from [60])



with drainage of the ductus wirsungianus (*Fig. 4*). Compared to the original Beger procedure, this variant is simpler to perform as it spares the dissection of the pancreas from the portal vein and the division of the pancreatic body [23]. In a prospective randomized trial [23], both techniques were comparable regarding pain control (94% Frey vs 95% Beger), prevention of complications (91% Frey vs 92% Beger) and quality of life.

A similar approach to the surgical therapy of the small duct form of chronic pancreatitis is described by Izbicki [49]. He combines a duodenum preserving resection of the pancreatic head with a V-shaped longitudinal incision of the pancreatic body to also reach ductal side branches of II° und III° order. Although only a relatively small number of patient have been treated with this technique, results seem to be comparable to the original Beger technique. 30 patients were operated with a zero-mortality. Within a 30 months follow-up, 92% of the patients were pain free with preserved exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function. The median "Quality of Life" – index rose about 65% and professional rehabilitation was successful in 69% of the patients (*Tab. 1* and *Tab. 2*).

In order to combine the advantages of the well proven original Beger technique with the technique according to Frey, we developed another modification of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection that combines the advantages of the two techniques and spares the technical demanding division of the gland over the portal vein in order to minimize the risk of intraoperative bleeding (*Fig. 5*). At the moment we are running a randomized trial in which we compare this technique with the *Figure 3.* Reconstruction after duodenum proserving pancreatic head resection according to Beger: end-to-side and side-to-side pancreatico-jejunostomy. (Modified from [60])



original Beger procedure regarding safeness of the intervention and comparability of postoperative results.

Technical aspects of the duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection according to Beger and the Berne modification

Opening of the abdomen is performed by transverse or median upper laparotomy. Wide exposure to the pancreas is obtained by dissecting the gastro-colic ligament and opening of the bursa omentalis which allows the inspection and palpation of the whole pancreas. The intervention continues with mobilization of the right colic flexure and the Kocher mobilization of the duodenum and pancreatic head. After having identified the superior mesenteric vein at the lower border of the pancreatic body, the surgeon has to decide to perform original Beger procedure or not. In case of the Beger procedure, 4 stay sutures beside the expected resection line are placed at the lower and upper border of the pancreatic body to allow either gently lifting the pancreatic body away from the portal vein and prevent from excessive bleeding when dissecting the gland. The ventral wall of the portal vein is now gently dissected from the pancreatic body and the surgeon should be *Figure 4.* Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection according to Frey: combinating of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection and longitudinal drainage of the Wirsungian duct without division of the pancreatic body over the portal vein. (Modified from [60])



aware that especially in case of portal hypertension, this step represents the most delicate part of the intervention. Rupture of the fragile wall of the portal vein may lead to excessive bleeding and can hardly be controlled in this situation. After dissection of the pancreatic body with a scissor or scalpell, the neck of the gland is gently lifted away from the superior and portal vein tacking. Multiple stay sutures are placed all along the periphery of the pancreatic head which serve as reference points for the resection and will provide excellent hemostasis. Dissection of the pancreatic head starts right from the portal vein and is carried on onto the common bile duct. Care has to be taken to leave a 5-8 mm pancreatic tissue slice to the duodenum in order not to affect the blood supply of the duodenal wall (Fig. 2). We suggest holding the widely mobilized duodenum and pancreatic head in one hand to have optimal control on the extent of the resection and to avoid injury to the duodenal loop by preserving a cuff of intact pancreatic parenchyma. After the resection, it is essential to ensure meticulous hemostasis with PDS-5/0 single stitches both on the left pancreas and the remaining tissue of the pancreatic head. Reconstruction is performed with a Roux-en-Y loop with end-to-side pancreatico-jejunostomy and another side-to-side reconstruction between the remaining pancreatic head along the duodenum and the interposed jejunal loop. We always perform the pancreatico-jejunostomy in two layers with 5/0 PDS single stitches (Fig. 3).

The Berne modification spares the dissection of the pancreatic body from the portal vein. In this case, a single cavum results after the resection of the pancreatic head (*Fig. 5*), wich can be anastomosed side-to-side with a Roux-en-Y jejunal loop (*Fig. 6*).

If stenosis of the intrapancreatic part of the common bile duct cannot be resolved by decompression and resection of *Figure 5*. Berne modification of the original Beger technique, in this case with additional opening of the intrapancreatic common bile duct. Division of the pancreatic body over the portal vein is omitted. (Modified from [60])



Figure 6. Berne variation of duodeneum preserving pancreatectomy: reconstruction with Roux-en-Y jejunal loop and internal anastomosis of the opened intrapancreatic common bile duct. (Modified from [60])



the surrounding pancreatic tissue, or if the intrapancreatic portion of the common bile duct is opened accidentally during pancreatic head resection, the wall of the opened bile duct is fixed with single stitches to the surrounding tissue like an opened door and is included in the same anastomosis (*Fig. 5, 6*). In this case the gall bladder has to be removed to prevent from ascending cholangitis.

Conclusions

Simple drainage procedures are not sufficient to treat patients with chronic pancreatitis. Recent investigations clearly show that the head of the pancreas represents the pacemaker of this chronic inflammatory disease. Even in absence of a macroscopically enlarged pancreatic head, surgical procedures shall not be restricted to the body and tail of the gland. The aim of every surgical intervention to treat patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis and intractable pain should involve the resection of the inflammatory mass in the pancreatic head, if possible with minimal loss of intact pancreatic parenchyma and without collateral damage to neighbouring organs.

Excellent results regarding pain relief can be achieved with the classical Kausch-Whipple procedure and its pylorus preserving variant. However, these techniques have originally been developed for the treatment of malignancies and to our understanding represent over treatment in most of the cases. The rationale of these procedures is the complete resection of the inflammatory mass in the pancreatic head which can be better achieved by duodenum preserving techniques.

Several randomized trials show that compared with the Whipple procedure, the various techniques of duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection lead to excellent functional results and pain relief and are associated with a significantly reduced postoperative morbidity. Due to the largest experience, we favour the original technique according to Beger which we are actually comparing in a randomized trial with the Berne modification [61].

References

1. Riela A, Zinsmeister AR, Melton LJ, Weiland LH, DiMagno EP. Increasing incidence of pancreatic cancer among women in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1940 through 1988. Mayo Clin Proc, 1992; 67: 907-9.

2. Cohn JA, Friedman KJ, Noone PG, Knowles MR, Silverman LM, Jowell PS. Relation between mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene and idiopathic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med, 1998; 339: 653-8.

3. Sharer N, Schwarz M, Malone G, Howarth A, Painter J, Super M, Braganza J. Mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med, 1998; 339: 645-9.

4. Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA, Furey W, Sossenheimer MJ, Ulrich CD, Martin SP, Gates LK Jr, Amann ST, Toskes PP, Liddle R, McGrath K, Uomo G, Post JC, Ehrlich GD. Hereditary pancreatitis is

caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet, 1996; 14: 141-5.

5. Buchler MW, Friess H, Muller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg, 1995; 169: 65-70.

 Steer ML, Waxman I, Freedman S. Chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med, 1995; 332: 1482-90.

7. Friess H, Berberat PO, Wirtz M, Büchler MW. Surgical treatment and long-term follow-up in chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2002; 14: 971-7.

8. Manes G, Büchler MW, Pieramico O, Di Sebastiano P, Malfertheiner P. Is increased pancreatic pressure related to pain in chronic pancreatitis? Int J Pancreatol, 1994; 15: 113-7.

9. Uhl W, Anghelacopoulos SE, Friess H, Büchler MW. The role of octreotide and somatostatin in acute and chronic pancreatitis. Digestion, 1999; 60(2): 23-31.

10. Malfertheiner P, Mayer D, Büchler MW, Dominguez-Munoz JE, Schiefer B, Ditschuneit H. Treatment of pain in chronic pancreatitis by inhibition of pancreatic secretion with octreotide. Gut, 1995; 36: 450-4.

11. Malfertheiner P, Büchler MW, Stanescu A, Ditschuneit H. Pancreatic morphology and function in relationship to pain in chronic pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol, 1987; 2: 59-66.

12. Markowitz JS, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Failure of symptomatic relief after pancreaticojejunal decompression for chronic pancreatitis. Strategies for salvage. Arch Surg, 1994; 129: 374-80.

13. Di Sebastiano P, di Mola FF, Bockman DE, Friess H, Büchler MW. Chronic pancreatitis: the perspective of pain generation by neuroimmune interaction. Gut, 2003; 52: 907-11.

14. Emmrich J, Weber I, Nausch M, Sparmann G, Koch K, Seyfarth M, Lohr M, Liebe S. Immunohistochemical characterization of the pancreatic cellular infiltrate in normal pancreas, chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Digestion, 1998; 59: 192-8.

15. Hunger RE, Mueller C, Z'graggen K, Friess H, Büchler MW. Cytotoxic cells are activated in cellular infiltrates of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology, 1997; 112: 1656-60.

16. Vallance BA, Hewlett BR, Snider DP, Collins SM. T cellmediated exocrine pancreatic damage in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. Gastroenterology, 1998; 115: 978-87.

17. Bockman DE, Büchler MW, Malfertheiner P, Beger HG. Analysis of nerves in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology, 1998; 94: 1459-65.

18. Keith RG, Keshavjee SH, Kerenyi NR. Neuropathology of chronic pancreatitis in humans. Can J Surg, 1985; 28: 207-11.

19. Di Sebastiano P, Fink T, Weihe E, Friess H, Innocenti P, Beger HG, Büchler MW. Immune cell infiltration and growth-associated protein 43 expression correlate with pain in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology, 1997; 112: 1648-55.

20. Di Sebastiano P, Di Mola FF, Di Febbo C, Baccante G, Porreca E, Innocenti P, Friess H, and Büchler MW. Expression of interleukin 8 (IL-8) and substance P in human chronic pancreatitis. Gut, 2000; 47: 423-7.

21. Adams DB, Ford MC, Anderson MC. Outcome after lateral pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg, 1994; 219: 481-9.

22. Prinz RA, Greenlee HB. Pancreatic duct drainage in 100 patients with chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg, 1981; 194: 313-9.

23. Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Extended drainage versus resection in surgery for chronic pancreatitis: a prospective randomized trial comparing the longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy combined with local pancreatic head excision with the pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy. Ann Surg, 1998; 228: 771-8.

24. O'Neil SJ, Aranha GV. Lateral Pancreaticojejunostomy for Chronic Pancreatitis. World J Surg, 2003; 27(11):1196-202.

25. Greenlee HB, Prinz RA, Aranha GV. Long-term results of sideto-side pancreaticojejunostomy. World J Surg, 1990; 14: 70-93.

 Nealon WH, Matin S. Analysis of surgical success in preventing recurrent acute exacerbations in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg, 2001; 233: 793-800.

27. Büchler M, Weihe E, Friess H, Malfertheiner P, Bockman E, Muller S, Nohr D, Beger HG. Changes in peptidergic innervation in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1992; 7: 183-91.

28. Rumstadt B, Forssmann K, Singer MV, Trede M. The Whipple partial duodenopancreatectomy for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology, 1997; 44: 1554-61.

29. Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Sohn TA, Lillemoe KD, Pitt HA, Tala-

mini MA, Hruban RH, Ord SE, Sauter PK, Coleman J, Zahurak ML, Grochow LB, Abrams RA. Six hundred fifty consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies in the 1990s: pathology, complications, and outcomes. Ann Surg, 1997; 226: 248-56.

30. Klempa I, Spatny M, Menzel J, Baca I, Nustede R, Stockmann F, Arnold W. Pancreatic function and quality of life after resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized comparative study after duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas versus Whipple's operation. Chirurg, 1995; 66: 350-62.

31. Forssmann K, Schirr K, Schmid M, Schwall G, Silbernik D, Singer MV, Trede M. Postoperative follow-up in patients with partial Whipple duodenopancreatectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Z Gastroenterol, 1997; 35: 1071-9.

32. Martin RF, Rossi RL, Leslie KA. Long-term results of pyloruspreserving pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Arch Surg, 1996; 131: 247-56.

33. Morel P, Rohner A. The pylorus-preserving technique in duodenopancreatectomy. Surg Annu, 1992; 24(1): 89-96.

34. Müller MW, Friess H, Beger HG, Kleeff J, Lauterburg B, Glasbrenner B, Riepl RL, Büchler MW. Gastric emptying following pylorus-preserving Whipple and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg, 1997; 173: 257-65.

35. Strasberg SM, Drebin JA, Soper NJ. Evolution and current status of the Whipple procedure: an update for gastroenterologists. Gastroenterology, 1997; 113: 983-9.

36. Frey CF. Role of subtotal pancreatectomy and pancreaticojejunostomy in chronic pancreatitis. J Surg Res, 1981; 31: 361-7.

37. Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Warshaw AL. Pitfalls of distal pancreatectomy for relief of pain in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg, 1996; 171: 142-6.

38. Sawyer R, Frey CF. Is there still a role for distal pancreatectomy in surgery for chronic pancreatitis? Am J Surg, 1994; 168: 6-12.

39. Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Gogler H. Resection of the head of the pancreas (cephalic pancreatectomy) wih conservation of the duodenum in chronic pancreatitis, tumours of the head of the pancreas and compression of the common bile duct. Chirurgie, 1981; 107: 597-606.

40. Beger HG, Büchler MW, Bittner R, Oettinger W, Roscher R. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in severe chronic pancreatitis. Early and late results. Ann Surg, 1989; 209: 273-9.

41. Büchler MW, Baer HU, Seiler C, Reber PU, Sadowski C, Friess H. Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas: a standard procedure in chronic pancreatitis. Chirurg, 1997; 68: 364-8.

42. Büchler MW, Baer HU, Seiler C, Reber PU, Sadowski C, Friess H. Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas: a standard procedure in chronic pancreatitis. Chirurg, 1997; 68: 364-71

43. Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Büchler MW. Duodenumpreserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease: a single-center 26-year experience. Ann Surg, 1999; 230: 512-9.

44. Frey CF, Amikura K. Local resection of the head of the pancreas combined with longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy in the management of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg, 1994; 220: 492-502.

45. Büchler MW, Friess H, Muller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg, 1995; 169: 65-71.

46. Büchler MW, Baer HU, Seiler C, Reber PU, Sadowski C, Friess H. Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas: a standard procedure in chronic pancreatitis. Chirurg, 1997; 68: 364-71.

47. Frey CF, Smith GJ. Description and rationale of a new operation for chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1987; 2: 701-6.

48. Ho HS, Frey CF. The Frey procedure: local resection of pancreatic head combined with lateral pancreaticojejunostomy. Arch Surg, 2001; 136: 1353-61.

49. Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Longitudinal V-shaped excision of the ventral pancreas for small duct disease in severe chronic pancreatitis: prospective evaluation of a new surgical procedure. Ann Surg, 1998; 227: 213-7.

50. Bloechle C, Izbicki JR, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Quality of life in chronic pancreatitis-results after duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas. Pancreas, 1995; 11: 77-83.

51. Eddes EH, Masclee AA, Lamers CB, Gooszen HG. Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in painful chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Surg, 1996; 162: 545.

52. Büchler MW, Friess H, Bittner R, Roscher R, Krautzberger W, Muller MW, Malfertheiner P, Beger HG. Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection: long-term results. J Gastrointest Surg, 1997; 1: 13-21.

53. Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Binmoeller KF, Soehendra N, Broelsch CE. Drainage versus resection in surgical therapy of chronic pancreatitis of the head of the pancreas: a randomized study. Chirurg, 1997; 68: 369-77.

54. Witzigmann H, Max D, Uhlmann D, Geissler F, Ludwig S, Schwarz R, Krauss O, Lohmann T, Keim V, Hauss J. Quality of life in chronic pancreatitis: a prospective trial comparing classical whipple procedure and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection. J Gastrointest Surg, 2002; 6: 173-8.

55. Keus E, van Laarhoven CJ, Eddes EH, Masclee AA, Schipper ME, Gooszen HG. Size of the pancreatic head as a prognostic factor for the outcome of Beg5er's procedure for painful chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg, 2003; 90: 320-7.

56. Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Binmoeller KF, Broelsch CE. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the

pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized trial. Ann Surg, 1995; 221: 350-6.

57. Kelemen D, Horvath OP. Clinical experience with different techniques of pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis. Dig Surg, 2002; 19: 28-34.

 Farkas G, Leindler L, Daroczi M, Farkas G Jr. Organ-preserving pancreatic head resection in chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg, 2003; 90: 29-36.

59. Farkas G, Leindler G, Farkas Jr, Daroczi M. Four years of experience with organ-preserving resection of the pancreatic head in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology, 2004; 4:189-96.

60. Büchler MW, Friess H, Muller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg, 1995; 169: 65-70.

61. Köninger J, Friess H, Müller M, Wirtz M, Martignoni M, Büchler MW. Duodenum preserving pancreatic head resection in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Chirurg, 2004; March 9 (in press).

Cardiac surgical treatment of the patients with renal insufficiency

Hirnle T, Lisowski P, Szapiel G, Pawlak S

Department of Cardiac Surgery, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Cardiac surgical treatment of the patients with renal insufficiency became more frequent necessity Also postoperative renal insufficiency occurs pretty often after cardiac surgery. That is in part a result of broadening of operative indications, which might concern patients with multiple diseases. Patients with renal insufficiency and coexistent heart diseases, patients with endocarditis and patients with renal insufficiency after cardiac surgery require the treatment of cardiac surgeons and nephrologists.

Heart diseases are the main cause of the mortality in the dialysis patients. Among the patients with renal diseases the cardiac surgeon most often receive long-term dialysis patients with coexistent heart diseases, who needs cardiac surgery (coronary artery by-pass grafting, valve operations). The amount of these operations increases, however it does not exceed 1% of overall number of cardiac operations. This group however, is very exacting and carries a high operative risk. Dialysis patients are exposed to increased risk of infection. 75% of them reveal infections in the form of sepsis. The presence of bacteria in the bloodstream increase the risk of infectious endocarditis. 6% of dialysis patients with IE require surgery.

The prevention of renal failure after cardiac surgery is also very important. Renal insufficiency occurs in 12% of patients after cardiac surgery with the use of extracorporeal circulation. Renal failure complicates postoperative course and is of high risk for the patient. The mortality due to acute

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

dr hab. med. Tomasz Hirnle Department of Cardiac Surgery Medical University of Białystok ul. M. Skłodowskiej-Curie 24a 15-276 Białystok, Poland Tel.: +48 85 7468 464 Fax: +48 85 7468 630 e-mail: hirnlet@wp.pl

Received 14.05.2004 Accepted 17.07.2004

postoperative renal failure, which requires hemofiltration, reaches 70%.

The proper cardiac surgical and nephrological management of renal insufficiency in patients selected for cardiac surgery as well as in patients with postoperative renal insufficiency is necessary to obtain good operative results.

Key words: renal insufficiency, cardiac surgery, heart diseases, dialysis.

Introduction

Cardiac surgical treatment of the patients with renal insufficiency became more frequent necessity. Also postoperative renal insufficiency occurs pretty often after cardiac surgery. That is in part a result of broadening of operative indications, which might concern patients with multiple diseases. It is also in part negative effect of medicine progress. Which patients and which illnesses require the treatment both of professions; cardiac surgeon and nephrologist?

- A patients with renal insufficiency and coexistent heart diseases
- B patients with endocarditis
- C patients with renal insufficiency after cardiac surgery

Patients with renal insufficiency and coexistent heart diseases

Among the patients with renal diseases the cardiac surgeon most often receive long-term dialysis patients with coexistent heart diseases, who needs cardiac surgery. The amount of these operations increases, however it does not exceed 1% of overall number of cardiac operations. This group however, is very exacting and carries a high operative risk.

It has been shown that heart diseases are the main cause of

the mortality in the dialysis patients. 50% of all deaths in that group of the patients are caused by cardiac complications [1]. An increased tendency of occurrence of calcifications within the heart is the common nominative for every heart disease in the dialysis patients. Extraskeletal calcinosis occurs in 16% of the dialysis patients [2]. These calcifications have a close relationship to cardiovascular diseases and thrombotic events occurrence. Calcification of mitral ring, stenosis of mitral valve, stenosis of aortic valve, coronary artery disease (CAD) and peripheral atherosclerosis belonged to this group of illnesses. All of these diseases are life-threatening.

Secondary hiperparathyroidism is the main mechanism responsible for extraskeletal calcifications. It causes in inorganic phosphates and calcium plasma concentration increase. Extraskeletal calcifications take places mostly within the articular capsules. Histological structure of fibrous heart skeleton is similar, that is why calcium deposits within the heart [2]. Besides the tendency of calcification, higher mortality rate in long-term dialysis patients is related to coronary artery risk factors such as: hypertension, hyperlipidemia and bicarbonates metabolism disturbances. In addition all of these disorders accelerate the atherosclerosis. Surgical treatment of CAD, by using coronary artery by-pass grafting (CABG) becomes a standard procedure in long-term dialysis patients. It happens because of increased amount of the dialysis patients. This population is growing old and the age is also one of the risk factor for CAD.

Heart disease mortality is related to the age of the dialysis patients:

- in the group of patients within the age between 20-64 years cardiac deaths occur about 85/1000 patients per 1 year.
- in the group of patients over 65 years about 131/1000 patients per 1 year.

Surgical treatment of ischemic heart disease in long-term dialysis patients has been applied since 30 years. The first CABG operation in the patient with renal insufficiency was performed by Menzoin in 1974. Taking into account that Favoloro for the first time initiated surgical treatment of ischemic heart disease in 1967, beginning of using that method in the dialysis patients was very early [1].

There are no uniform studies concerning modern cardiac surgical treatment results of long-term dialysis patients. The amount of studied patients is not yet enough to give the reliable conclusions. That is the result of small number of such the patients udergoing CABG every year. It is also very difficult to collect homogeneous group of these patients. Various operative qualification, operative and anaesthesiology technique progress and postoperative care changing through the years make difficult to collect homogeneous group for the study.

That is why there are no guidelines concerning operative qualification and operative methods in that group of patients yet.

Therefore all of the studies from the last years seemed to be too pessimistic when considering permanent treatment progress.

In 2000 Khaitan et al. in the group of 70 dialysis patients undergoing cardiac surgery showed hospital mortality rate of 14%, and complications rate of 50% [1]. 27 patients died within 5 years. The quality of life was improved only in 41% of the patients. There was no longer survival of the dialysis patients underwent cardiac surgery compared with those who had no surgery and the mortality rate for them was about 22% per one year in the United States. Khaitan observed the highest mortality rate in the group of the patients who had CABG together with valve operation [1]. There were no complications in the group of the patients after single elective operation, which were prepared for transplantation.

The high operative mortality, bad short and long-term results in some group of these patients, should indicate the patients who would take most advantage of cardiac surgical treatment:

- · patients selected to kidneys transplantation,
- patients with advanced CAD or valvular heart disease in III / IV class for CCS or NYHA,
- patients with well or slightly abnormal left ventricular function,
- patients prepared to elective CABG or valve operation.

Invasive cardiology also finds its role in CAD patients undergoing dialysis. Koyanagi compared results of CABG and percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty (PTCA) with the stent implantation performed in the dialysis patients [3]. There were made about 2.5 grafts and 1.7 PTCA with the stenting per one patient. Angiography made after one month has shown 5% closed grafts (all arterial by-passes were patent) and 25% restenosis after stent PTCA. 70% of CABG patients and 18% of the patients after PTCA were free of angina pectoris after 5 years. It shows big difficulties in selecting the optimal treatment in that group of patients. While PTCA would not give sufficient results, and CABG in spite of the higher risk of postoperative bleeding and worse wound healing, remains the treatment of choice but when using at least one of the arterial graft. Survival after CABG and PTCA is decidedly longer than in cases of conservative treatment in long-term dialysis patients. Herzog observed, that 74% of medically treated dialysis patients died within two years after myocardial infarction (MI) [4]. If the patients were treated with CABG or PTCA procedure, two years survival was 56% and 48% respectively [4].

Valvular heart diseases are the following cardiac surgery problem after CAD in dialysis patients. In population of the patients without renal insufficiency CABG is performed in about 70-80% and valve operations in about 20-30%. Otherwise in the dialysis patients valve operations are performed more frequently, however CABG is still in majority [5]. Structural damage of the heart valves, which is more frequently presented in the dialysis patients, is combined with calcification of the fibrous heart skeleton and the valves. There are no differences in operative qualification procedure between the dialysis and non-dialysis patients undergoing valve operation.

Selection of the type of valve prosthesis should be done by the cardiac surgeon together with the nephrologist in respect of prosthesis durability and patient live expectancy. The durability of the biological prosthesis is estimated for 8-10 years. Biological prosthesis getting calcified after 10 years and after 15 years most of them need to be replaced, but this type of prosthesis do not need anticoagulation therapy. The durability of the mechanical valves is unlimited, but the need of anticoagulation treatment carries 1-2% risk of bleeding and is associated with 0.2-0.4% of the risk of mortality per year.

The mortality rate for the dialysis patients exceeds 20% in the Unites States [1]. Cardiac surgeons in the U.S. prefer the biological prosthesis in spite of its limited durability, especially in the dialysis patients. The calcification and dysfunction of the biological prosthesis is getting faster in that group of patients. In Europe the mortality rate for the dialysis patients is estimated for about 10-12% per year. Therefore mechanical prosthesis are implanted more often in Europe. They have unlimited durability, but they have also higher possibility of infections and need permanent anticoagulation treatment, what could effect in higher complications percentage. Therefore, the decision about choosing the prosthesis should be made by the cardiac surgeon together with the nephrologist. All the time, this decision should be individualised and be depended on estimated time of survival.

One-year mortality rate for postoperative patients with implanted mechanical valve is estimated for 3-4%. It consists from:

- infections of mechanical valve (0.2-1.4 cases/1000 patients per one year) they could have a bacterial background (mostly in the dialysis patients). They could be also a consequence of non-bacterial thrombotic endocarditis. Leucocytes infiltrate inside the thrombus and then ulcerating vegetation becomes. In the end of this process perivalvular abscess arises.
- thrombotic events (1.5-2.0 cases/100 patients per one year).
- bleedings (1-2% per one year) are responsibility for one-year mortality rate about 0.2-0.4%.
- prosthesis dysfunction which concerns mechanical valve very rare. Mostly the biological prosthesis getting dysfunction. 60% of them are replaced after 15 years. The reoperation mortality is about 15%.

There are often more than one heart disease in population of the patients with renal dysfunction undergoing cardiac surgery. CAD and aortic valve disease belong to the same group of diseases related with degeneration process. These diseases often coexist together.

The occurrence of them is increased by the age. About 50% of the patients with aortic valve disease have more or less advanced coronary artery disease coexisted. CAD more often coexists with aortic valve stenosis than with aortic valve insufficiency. When symptomatical advanced CAD and aortic valve defect coexist together, the decision about the simultaneous operation is easy to take. When CAD patient selected for surgery has not very severe aortic valve disease, the decision about complex operation must be carefully done. The qualification for the operation is a little different for the patients with renal insufficiency than for the patients without it. The decision about the simultaneous operation is made according to: operative risk estimation of each of surgical procedures, estimated life expectancy, and estimated progress of the diseases. It is also important to estimate the risk related to mechanical valve prosthesis.

The risk of CABG is not so high, when left ventricular function is good, the risk is about 1-2%. The similar risk (2-4%) is for single valve replacement operation. The risk of simultaneous operation of valve and coronary arteries is higher (4-8%). However the risk of these operations made separately (CABG first, and valve replacement later) increases to 15%.

Trivial aortic stenosis (gradient of 25 mmHg and aortic area surface higher than 1-1.5 cm²) in the patients without renal dysfunction is not an indication for simultaneous valve replacement during CABG. On the other hand in dialysis patients the gradient increases not less than 10 mm Hg per one year. It means that dialysis patients with CAD selected for CABG with not significant aortic stenosis will require the valve replacement operation within five years.

There are not big differences in operative indications between the dialysis and non-dialysis patients. After previous CABG each valve operation is more difficult and could effect in the higher operative risk. It is a result of older age of the patients, progression of main disease and left ventricular function deterioration, which is the result of non-corrected valve dysfunction. The reoperation is also more difficult, because of adhesions. During the re-do surgery the risk of implanted grafts injury exists, especially concerning arterial graft – internal thoracic artery. The injury of mammary artery means an irreversible loss of the best arterial conduit.

Patients with infective endocarditis (IE)

Dialysis patients are characterised by an increased risk of occurrence of infection. It happens due to the defect in cellular immunity, neutrophil function, complement activation and the necessity to maintain vascular or peritoneal access. It is important that 75% of dialysis patients reveal infections in the form of sepsis, which is the cause of death in 25% of patients within the age 20-44, 15% – in the group of patients aged over 45 years [6]. The presence of bacteria in the bloodstream in the course of sepsis is a significant risk of infectious endocarditis occurrence.

Twenty years ago, IE occurred mainly in patients with valvular heart disease complicated with bacterial infection. Streptococcus was the main (60-80%) microorganism responsible for IE, most patients had rheumatic disease in their history. During the past years, the profile of patients falling ill with IE as well as the kind of most frequent pathogens were changed. The percentage of patients with rheumatic disease was diminished while the number of patients undergoing intensive and invasive therapy was elevated [7]. The increase in IE incidence in drugaddicts was also noticed.

Nowadays the main risk factor of IE becomes hemodialysis and the most frequent pathogen is Staphylococcus aureus. Immunosuppressive treatment, past operations, and infections of implanted artificial valves are also the risk factors. Streptococcus viridans is the second frequent pathogen responsible for IE. It should be noticed that while a 30-day-mortality in cases of IE is approximately 16%, with Streptococcus it reaches 50%.

IE in dialysis patients is a complication associated with high mortality. Patients with synthetic intravascular dialysis angioaccess are more likely to develop IE then patients with native arteriovenous fistulas, although IE in patients with fistula is characterised by higher mortality [6,8]. Prolonged antibiotic therapy is advised in all patients with IE. The patients with rightsided IE, large bacterial vegetations in valves, diabetes mellitus, and increased leukocytosis should obtain special attention [9]. The frequency of IE occurrence is higher in patients undergoing hemodialysis (18%) than peritoneal dialysis (10.5%) [10]. The high risk of maintaining the vascular access caused trial of its removal in the course of IE therapy with consequent application of peritoneal dialysis [11]. That led to mortality lowering among patients dialysed peritoneally and treated with antibiotics to 8% in comparison with 55% among patients whose way of dialysis was not altered. Three patients out of both groups were operated on.

Approximately 6% of dialysis patients with IE undergo cardiosurgical treatment. The selection of an appropriate kind of valvular prosthesis is then of great importance. Recurrent bacteremia inclines to choose biological valves, which better tolerates infected environment. However, the implantation of such a valve to a young person can have the consequences of its fast degeneration after a few years and the risk of reoperation reaching 15%.

The prevention and management of postoperative renal failure

The prevention of renal failure after cardiac surgery and appropriate patient management, are important problems. It has been shown, that renal insufficiency occurs in 12% of patients after cardiac surgery with the use of extracorporeal circulation. Such a high percentage results from the complexity of surgical procedure, which requires long time of operation, significant blood loss, use of extracorporeal circulation and hypothermia. Renal failure complicates postoperative course and is of high risk for the patient. The mortality due to acute postoperative renal failure, which requires hemofiltration, reaches 70%.

There are many preoperative factors that predispose a patient to the occurrence of postoperative renal failure. These are: preoperative renal insufficiency, coexisting diabetes mellitus, advanced age, left ventricle failure, emergency operation, unstable angina pectoris, past strokes. It should be noticed that patients with normal renal function before the operation, rarely develop renal failure after operation. Creatinine level exceeding 1.5 mg% is an independent risk factor of postoperative renal failure, while higher than 2 mg% affects the increase in perioperative mortality. Preoperative insufficiency of renal function is reflected in each scale stratifying cardiosurgical operation risk. The scale most often used in Poland, the Euroscore scale, gives 2 points (in 12 points scale) in the case of creatinine level exceeding 2.3 mg%.

The pathogenesis of renal failure after cardiac surgery is complex. Blood, flowing through the cardiopulmonary by-pass, is exposed to thrombogenic artificial surface (drains, oxygenator) and the blood cells are damaged by the roller pump. It induces the whole body response in form of the complement activation, anaphylatoxins C3a, C5a initiating inflammatory response. The level of anaphylatoxin C3a is proportional to postoperative multiorganic damage. Whole body inflammatory reaction, leading to the increase in vascular permeability, induces accumulation of fluids in amount of 150 ml/kg of body weight. The second postoperative day is characterized by the increase of fluid in extracellular space by approximately 1/3 with body water increase by 13%. However, the unfavourable effect of CPB passes in most patients after few hours or days. Furosemid is capable of reversing CPB effect on renal flow. Dopamine in low doses has also synergic effect. Mannitol protects kidney function by increasing blood flow through the kidneys and glomerular filtration elevation.

Nonpulsative blood flow generated by cardiopulmonary by-pass, blood pressure drops below 50mm Hg, resulting in tissue hypoperfusion are further potential risk factors of renal failure. Hemolysis always happens during cardiac operations. It is the result of a roller pump and sucking blood from the operative field. Free hemoglobin, which binds with plasma proteins: haptoglobin, hemopexin, and methemalbumin, is released during hemolysis. After the saturation of the binding sites, hemoglobin is filtrated by glomerules and reabsorption occurs through proximal renal tubules. The maintenance of urine alkalinity decreases possibility of hemoglobin precipitation in renal tubules.

A long duration of the aorta cross-clamping as well as cardioplegic cardiac arrest with high-potassium cardioplegic solution are other factors of renal failure. They can impair myocardial contraction and finally – cause renal hypoperfusion. Extracorporeal circulation duration, i.e. the complexity of operation, is a very important factor inducing these mechanisms. Thus, isolated procedures (CABG or valvular operations) are far less risky than complex ones [12].

It is assessed that blood and plasma flow through the kidneys, creatinine clearance, and urine secretion during the operation gradually decrease. The application of higher flows and pressures by the extracorporeal circulation pump can improve plasma flow, glomerular filtration, and sodium secretion. Hypothermia lowers glomerular filtration, renal blood flow, and osmolarity clearance but elevates filtration fraction and potassium secretion. One usually try to obtain hemodilution, which diminishes blood viscosity and enables linear blood flow through the systemic circulation and decreases the risk of central and systemic microembolism. The hematocrit lowering is tolerated to 20%; the level considered the borderline as far as oxygen transport is concerned. Hemodilution compensates unfavourable hypothermia effect by elevating renal blood by its viscosity decrease. The increased cortical flow affects urine secretion and free water clearance elevation, and thus counteracts the effect of vasopressin, secreted in response to hemodilution. High levels of aldosterone, vasopressin, and cortisol induce the kidneys to stop sodium and water and secrete potassium.

It should be added that there are many intraoperative factors that contribute to the increase of postoperative renal failure risk. These are: long extracorporeal circulation, bleeding, blood transfusions, low cardiac output, the necessity of catecholamines application, intraaortic balloon counterpulsation, and infection. Patients with preoperative renal insufficiency have their prognosis improved by forced diuresis; oliguria and nephrotoxic drugs avoidance is essential. If preoperative creatinine level exceeds 2.0 mg%, dopamine infusion in low doses is applied $(2-5\mu g/kg/min)$ before, during, and after the operation. Oliguria is treated with mannitol (12.5-25 mg) and furosemid intravenously (10-100 mg, or higher doses). If there is no possibility of restoration of diuresis and hemodialysis is necessary, mortality reaches 70%.

While valvular heart diseases are operated on obligatory with the use of extracorporeal circulation, the coronary artery by-pass grafting, while operated without opening the cardiac chambers, could be performed on beating heart (OPCAB), if conditions are conducive. Approximately 20% of operations all over the world are performed without extracorporeal circulation. It was shown that OPCAB operations have lower percentage of renal complications, though not eliminated, than operations with extracorporeal circulation [12-14]. According to Provenchere, postoperative renal failure is much more related to the other factors than extracorporeal circulation, like advanced age, active endocarditis, recent (up to 48 hours) application of radiocontrast agent, poor postoperative cardiac function, and only then extracorporeal circulation [15]. Thus, most of the factors are preoperative ones and the surgeon has no influence upon them. However, the operative method is chosen by the surgeon and OPCAB operation is the one of choice in patients with increased risk of acute postoperative renal failure. Although we realize relatively small influence of operative method and the fact that not every operation can be performed in OPCAB.

Conclusions

In conclusion, heart diseases are the main cause of the mortality in the dialysis patients. Also postoperative renal insufficiency occurs pretty often after cardiac surgery. The proper cardiac surgical and nephrological management of renal insufficiency in patients selected for cardiac surgery as well as in patients with postoperative renal insufficiency is necessary to obtain good operative results.

References

1. Khaitan L, Sutter FP, Goldman SM. Coronary artery by-pass grafting in patients who require long-term dialysis. Ann Thorac Surg, 2000; 69: 1135-9.

2. Eguchi M, Tsuchihashi K, Takizawa H, Nakahara N, Hagiwara M, Ohnishi H, Torii T, Hashimoto A, Marusaki S, Nakata T, Ura N, Shimamoto K. Detection of cardiac calcinosis in hemodialysis patients by whole body scintigraphy with 99m-technetium methylene diphosphonate. Nephrology, 2000; 20: 278-82.

3. Koyanagi T, Nishida H, Kitamura M, Endo M, Koyanagi H, Kawaguchi M, Magosaki N, Sumiyoshi T, Hosoda S. Comparison of clinical outcomes of coronary artery by-pass grafting and percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty in renal dialysis patients. Ann Thorac Surg, 1996; 61: 1793-6.

4. Herzog Ch, Ma JZ, Collins J. Comparative survival of dialysis patients in the United States after coronary angioplasty, coronary artery stenting, and coronary artery by-pass surgery and impact diabetes. Circulation, 2002; 106: 2207-11.

5. Buxton B, Frazier OH, Westaby S. Ischemic heart disease. Surgical management. Mosby International Ltd; 1999, p. 373.

 US Renal Data System, USRDS 1998 Annual Data Report National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases Bethesda, MD, April 1998.

 Cabell ChH, Jollis JG, Peterson GE, Corey GR, Anderson DJ, Sexton DJ, Woods CHW, Reller LB, Ryan T, Fowler VG, Jr. Changing patient characteristics and the effect on mortality in endocarditis. Arch Intern Med, 2002; 162: 90-4.

8. Brueck M, Rauber K, Wizemann V, Kramer W. Infective tricuspid valve endocarditis with septic pulmonary emboli due to puncture of an endogenous arteriovenous fistula in a chronic hemodialysis patient. J Infect, 2003; 46: 188-91.

9. McCarthy JT, Steckelberg JM. Infective endocarditis in patients receiving long-term hemodialysis. Mayo Clin Proc, 2000; 75: 1008-14.

10. Abbott KC, Agodoa LY. Hospitalizations for bacterial endocarditis after initiation of chronic dialysis in the United States. Nephron, 2002; 91: 203-9.

11. Fernandez-Cean J, Alvarez A, Burguez S, Baldovinos G, Larre-Borges P, Cha M. Invective endocarditis in chronic haemodialysis: two treatment strategies. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2002; 17: 2226-30.

12. Ascione R, Lloyd CT, Underwood MJ, Gomes WJ, Angelini GD. On-pump versus off-pump coronary revascularization: Evaluation of renal function. Ann Society Thorac Surg, 1999; 68: 493-8.

13. Reston JT, Tregear SJ, Turkelson ChM. Meta-analysis of shortterm and mid-term outcomes following off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting. Ann Society Thorac Surg, 2003; 76: 1510-5.

14. Cleveland JC, Shroyer ALW, Chen AY, Peterson E, Grover FL. Off-pump coronary artery by-pass grafting decreases risk-asjusted mortality and mobidity. Ann Society Thorag Surg, 2001; 72: 1282-9.

15. Provenchere S, Plantefeve G, Hufnagel G, Vicaut E, de Vaumas C, Lecharny J-B, Depoix J-P, Vrtovsnik F, Desmonts J-M, Philip I. Renal dysfunction after cardiac surgery with normothermic cardiopulmonary by-pass: incidence, risk factors and effect on clinical outcome. Anesth Analg, 2003; 96: 1258-64.

The non-invasive diagnosis of precancerous changes of stomach mucosa

Pasechnikov VD¹, Chukov SZ², Kotelevets SM¹, Mostovov AN¹, Polyakova MB², Mernova VP²

¹ Department of Therapy, Medical Academy, Stavropol, Russian Federation

² Department of Pathology, Medical Academy, Stavropol, Russian Federation

Abstract

Purpose: To detect the Helicobacter pylori (H.pylori)induced gastric precancerous lesions leading to cancer formation, and to evaluate the possibility of non-invasive screening of dyspeptic patients to identify those having high risk of gastric cancer.

Material and methods: 178 consecutive H.pylori-positive dyspeptic patients after assessment of serum pepsinogen-1 (PG-1) and gastrin-17 (G-17) levels by enzyme immunoassay were examined with endoscopy and histology. The serologic and morphologic results were compared with estimating the sensitivity, specificity and prognostic values of the tests.

Results: There was statistically significant reverse dependence between the presence and severity of stomach mucosal atrophy (in antrum or corpus) and the proper serologic markers of stomach functional activity (G-17 or PG-1). On the other hand, the presence and the degree of intestinal metaplasia, dysplasia and gastric cancer did not correspond to the serum levels of G-17 or PG-1. The serologic method was quite sensitive in the diagnosis of nonatrophic and severe antral and corpus gastritis. Also, it was characterized by the high positive and negative prognostic values. Additionally, we have established the obvious advantage of the chromoendoscopy method in the diagnosis of intestinal metaplasia in the stomach epithelium.

Conclusions: The assays of serum G-17 and PG-1 levels can be offered as the screening tool for atrophic gastritis. The positive serologic results require further chromoendoscopic examination with mucosal biopsy to disclose the

Received 19.04.2004 Accepted 4.05.2004

probable progression of atrophic process with development of intestinal metaplasia, dysplasia or gastric cancer.

Key words: gastric cancer, pepsinogen, gastrin, non-invasive screening, chromoendoscopy.

Introduction

It has been precisely proven, that the cancer does not arise in healthy gastric mucosa. Various clinical and morphological studies have allowed the better understanding of pathological processes, which probably are precancerous. The malignant transformation of the normal gastric epithelial cells represents multistage process associated with progressing accumulation of genetic damages. According to the modern representations about stages of gastric carcinogenesis it is supposed that chronic Helicobacter pylori (H.pylori) infection is the trigger mechanism in 60-90% of gastric cancer cases. In a number of cases, H.pylori infection can be the only important etiological factor in development of gastric cancer. H.pylori has not been found out in a normal stomach, however it is frequently present in chronic gastritis, which progresses into atrophic gastritis, with subsequent development of intestinal metaplasia. This latter is seldom revealed in the absence of H.pylori infection. Molecular changes in H.pylori-infection, which are capable to result in the cancer development, are not established. There are no studies showing synthesis or secretion any mutagenous or carcinogenous substances by H.pylori. The current opinion is that H.pylori acts as a promotor rather than initiator of gastric carcinogenesis. H.pylori infection leads to the development of inflammatory reaction in gastric mucosa, with the production of reactive oxygen species by polymorphonuclear leucocytes and release of the cytokines by inflammatory cells, that results in the DNA damage and in stimulation of receptors triggering of cellular proliferation [1,2].

It is conventional to distinguish the precancerous (or

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. V.D. Pasechnikov M.D. Aviatsionnaya Street 21 Stavropol, 355017 Russian Federation e-mail: passetchnikov@mail.ru

background) diseases and the precancerous changes of gastric mucosa. The first group represents pathological conditions, which under the appropriate circumstances can result in the development of gastric cancer (chronic gastritis, ulcer disease, polyps of a stomach, the resected stomach) i.e. associate with the increased risk of cancer development. The second group contains the morphologically proved changes of gastric mucosa reliably indicating on the development of the pathological process towards the malignant growth. These changes, under the recommendation a WHO (1978), were designated by the term "dysplasia". The possibility of progression of severe dysplasia to gastric cancer varies, according to the different data, from 8 up to 75%. The combination of precancerous conditions with precancerous changes of gastric mucosa really raises risk of cancer development. In the 1975 Correa proposed the consecutive line of events leading to gastric cancer development: normal mucosa - chronic active gastritis - chronic atrophic gastritis - intestinal metaplasia - dysplasia - carcinoma in situ. At present this cascade of changes associates with a trigger role H.pylori and is called "Correa's gastric precancerous cascade" [2,3].

The early detection of gastric precancerous changes, mainly atrophic gastritis, may be helpful in the prevention of gastric cancer or in the diagnosis of cancer at curable of stages. So, there is a critical need for valid diagnostic methods of stomach mucosal atrophy, that would be inexpensive and non-invasive, that is, suitable for screening of the large groups of the people.

Taking into account known interrelations between the morphological status and functional activity of gastric corpus and antral mucosa and the secretion of pepsinogen-1 and gastrin-17, respectively [4,5], we carried out a prospective study with the aim to detect the H.pylori-induced gastric precancerous changes, that are leading to cancer formation, and to evaluate the possibility of non-invasive screening of dyspeptic patients to identify those having high risk of gastric cancer.

Material and methods

The study was carried out according to updated Declaration of Helsinki in a group of 178 dyspeptic H.pylori-infected patients (109 female, 69 male, aged from 15 to 85 years, in average 59.8±13.7 years), after informed consent for examinations. Any eventual medication with proton pomp inhibitors, H2 antagonists and NSAIDS were excluded for at least one month before examinations. Fasting serum Helicobacter pylori antibodies (Hp-Ab), serum levels of pepsinogen-1 (PG-1) and gastrin-17 (G-17) were assayed by enzyme immunoassay with Biohit GastroPanel® (Biohit Plc, Helsinki, Finland). According to the instruction of manufacturer, serum levels of PG-1 < 25 µg/l were estimated as markers of gastric corpus atrophy; serum levels of G-17 < 5 pmol/l were estimated as markers of gastric antral atrophy; serum levels of G-17 < 10 pmol/l in a combination with serum levels of PG-1 $< 50 \,\mu$ g/l were estimated as markers of mild gastric corpus atrophy. Hp-Ab IgG titers were estimated as follows: < 32 EIU (EIU - enzyme immunoassay unit) - negative result; 32-44 EIU - doubtful result; > 44 EIU - positive result. The numerical meanings of assayed parameters were analyzed

by the program GastroSoft® (Biohit Plc, Helsinki, Finland) enclosed to test-system Biohit GastroPanel®. On the basis of inserted data, the program composed the diagnosis in a view of the presence or absence of H.pylori-infection and mucosal atrophy, with the estimating of gastric cancer or peptic ulcer risk and with recommendations on the treatment according to Maastricht-2 consensus.

After getting the GastroSoft® diagnosis we have randomized 178 patients for the following study. The patients were undergone the upper gastrointestinal endoscopy with subsequent biopsy of the antral and corpus mucosa. For the increasing of the accuracy of endoscopic diagnosis we carried out the additional chromoendoscopy with the methylene blue staining allowing the detection of foci of intestinal metaplasia of gastric mucosa which were unrecognized by routine endoscopy. The biopsy specimens were stained with hematoxylin-eosin and PAS reaction in the combination with alcian blue at pH 2.5. The grade of stomach mucosal atrophy was estimated from 0 to 3 according to Houston visual analogous scale.

The statistical analysis was used to calculate the statistical significance of received data (Mann-Whitney criterion), the Spearman's correlation coefficient (r_s) , the positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive value (NPV) of diagnosis by Biohit GastroPanel®.

Results

Of 178 patients, non-atrophic chronic gastritis (no antral atrophy and no corpus atrophy) was detected in 5 patients. The average meanings of serum PG-1, G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, $85.28 \pm 35.07 \,\mu$ g/l, $14.44 \pm 1.90 \,$ pmol/l and $85.68 \pm 17.81 \,$ EIU. In all these cases there were no IM or dysplasia in stomach mucosal epithelium.

The morphological status of gastric corpus mucosa was compared to serum PG-1 levels (Fig. 1). The non-atrophic corpus mucosa was detected in 99 (55.62%) of 178 patients. The average meanings of serum PG-1 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, $105.2 \pm 5.7 \,\mu$ g/l and $68.76 \pm 8.35 \,\text{EIU}$. Mild atrophy of corpus mucosa was detected in 17 (9.55%) patients. The average meanings of serum PG-1 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, 18.71±0.95 µg/l and 77.21 ± 6.13 EIU. Moderate atrophy of corpus mucosa was detected in 36 (20.22%) patients. The average meanings of serum PG-1 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, $11.91 \pm 0.49 \,\mu\text{g/l}$ and 76.47 ± 5.04 EIU. Severe atrophy of corpus mucosa was detected in 26 (14.61%) patients. The average meanings of serum PG-1 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, $6.92 \pm 0.45 \,\mu\text{g/l}$ and 72.61 ± 4.72 EIU. The statistical analysis revealed the marked differences between the levels of PG-1 in non-atrophic and in atrophic corpus gastritis. The levels of PG-1 in mild, moderate and severe corpus atrophy were significantly lower (p<0.0001) than in nonatrophic state. In turn, the levels of PG-1 in mild, moderate and severe corpus atrophy were differed significantly from each other (p<0.0001).

The morphological status of gastric antral mucosa was compared to serum G-17 levels (Fig. 2). The non-atrophic Figure 1. Serum PG-1 levels compared to different degrees of corpus atrophy (dotted lines designate the mean values of PG-1, $\mu g/l$)

Figure 2. Serum G-17 levels compared to different grades of antral atrophy (dotted lines designate the mean values of G-17, pmol/l)



Table 1. The comparisons of mean values of serum PG-1, G-17, Hp-Ab titers and the grade of IM

	1 no IM (n=59)	2 mild IM (n=55)	3 moderate IM (n=41)	4 severe IM (n=23)	P ₁₋₂	P ₁₋₃	P ₂₋₃	P ₁₋₄	P ₂₋₄	P ₃₋₄
PG-1 (µg/l)	52.5 ± 7.74	66.07 ± 8.36	82.65 ± 10.72	53.08 ±12.24	>0.05	< 0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05
G-17 (pmol/l)	6.79 ± 0.55	5.48 ± 0.50	4.73 ± 0.67	5.11 ± 1.02	>0.05	< 0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05
Hp-Ab (EIU)	81.23 ± 4.61	73.26 ± 4.81	72.09 ± 6.46	68.39 ± 7.94	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05

antral mucosa was detected in 12 (6.74%) of 178 patients. The average meanings of serum G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, 14.57 ± 1.29 pmol/l and 62.29 ± 12.02 EIU. Mild atrophy of antral mucosa was detected in 31 (17.42%) patients. The means of serum G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, 8.91 ± 0.47 pmol/l and 78.25 ± 5.86 EIU. Moderate atrophy of antral mucosa was detected in 69 (38.76%) patients. The average meanings of serum G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, 6.40 ± 0.18 pmol/l and 74.08 ± 4.39 EIU. Severe atrophy of antral mucosa was detected in 66 (37.08%) patients. The average meanings of serum G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in this group were, respectively, 1.82 ± 0.26 pmol/l and 73.38 ± 5.38 EIU. The statistical analysis revealed the marked differences between the levels of G-17 in non-atrophic and in atrophic antral gastritis. The latter were significantly lower (p < 0.0001) than in non-atrophic state. Moreover, the levels of G-17 in mild, moderate and severe antral atrophy were differed significantly from each other (p < 0.0001).

We have detected intestinal metaplasia in 119 of 178 patients. The comparison of the grade of IM and the serum levels of PG-1, G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG has showed the

absence of the invariable, statistically significant dependence between these parameters (*Tab. 1*).

The dysplasia of stomach mucosal epithelium was detected in 113 patients. As in the cases of IM, we could not reveal the consistent and statistically significant dependence between the grade of dysplasia and the serum levels of PG-1, G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG (*Tab. 2*).

Among 178 consecutive patients we have detected 6 cases of gastric cancer: 2 – early cancers and 4 – progressed tumors. The average meanings of serum PG-1, G-17 and anti-H.pylori IgG in these cases were, respectively, $46.73 \pm 22.25 \,\mu$ g/l, $4.78 \pm 2.086 \,\mu$ mol/l and $89.5 \pm 11.7 \,\text{EIU}$.

In general, our results have shown that there is a strong and statistically significant dependence between the presence and severity of stomach mucosal atrophy (antral or corpus) and the proper serologic markers (G-17 or PG-1) in H.pylori-associated chronic gastritis. On the other hand, the presence and the degree of IM, dysplasia and gastric cancer do not correspond to the serum levels of G-17 or PG-1. Thus, the serologic screening by means of Biohit GastroPanel® is useful for the selection of patients with stomach mucosal atrophy with subsequent thorough endoscopical and histological examination for the

	1 no dysplasia (n=65)	2 mild dysplasia (n=69)	3 moderate dysplasia (n=38)	4 severe dysplasia (n=6)	P ₁₋₂	P ₁₋₃	P ₂₋₃	P ₁₋₄	P ₂₋₄	P ₃₋₄
PG-1 (μg/l)	33.6 ± 5.41	79.98 ± 7.92	84.41 ± 10.98	71.88 ± 27.25	< 0.05	< 0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05
G-17 (pmol/l)	7.37 ± 0.46	5.28 ± 0.50	3.73 ± 0.66	4.53 ± 1.95	< 0.05	< 0.05	< 0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05
HpAb (EIU)	76.02 ± 4.15	77.65 ± 4.72	63.74 ± 6.32	91.27 ±12.19	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05

Table 2. The comparisons of mean values of serum PG-1, G-17, Hp-Ab titers and the grade of dysplasia

Table 3. The correlations between results of different diagnostic methods

Table 4. Sensitivity and specificity, PPV and NPV of Biohit GastroPanel® in diagnosis of stomach mucosal atrophy

Parameters	r
The detection of IM by endoscopy and by histology	0.41
The detection of IM by chromoendoscopy and by histology	0.92
The detection of antral atrophy by histology and the serum levels of G-17	- 0.75
The detection of corpus atrophy by histology and the serum levels of PG-1	- 0.71
The degree of stomach mucosal atrophy and of IM	0.21
The degree of stomach mucosal atrophy and of dysplasia	0.23
The degree of IM and of dysplasia	0.41

The degree of stomach PPV NPV mucosal atrophy Se Sp (by histology) No antral atrophy 83% 95% 53% 99% 61% 84% 45% 91% Mild antral atrophy Moderate antral atrophy 67% 90% 81% 81% Severe antral atrophy 89% 99% 98% 94% No corpus atrophy 92% 97% 98% 91% Mild corpus atrophy 71% 92% 48% 97% 72% 96% 81% 93% Moderate corpus atrophy

88%

97%

82%

98%

Table 5. Sensitivity and specificity, PPV and NPV of routine endoscopy and chromoendoscopy in the diagnosis of IM

Carda AM		routine	endoscopy			chromoendoscopy			
Grade of IM	Se Sp		PPV	NPV	Se	Sp	PPV	NPV	
no	98%	6%	35%	86%	94%	99%	98%	97%	
mild	4%	98%	50%	68%	88%	88%	79%	94%	
moderate	no data	no data	no data	no data	71%	95%	80%	92%	
severe	6%	99%	33%	89%	82%	98%	82%	98%	

Severe corpus atrophy

possible development of precancerous or malignant changes in stomach mucosa.

Further we have compared the results of the serology, endoscopy and histology by means the Spearman's correlation coefficient (*Tab. 3*).

As shown in *Tab. 3*, the correlation between the results of routine endoscopy and histology was positive, but obviously weaker, than the correlation between the results of chromoendoscopy and histology. As it was expected, there was strong reverse correlation between the presence and the degree of stomach mucosal atrophy and the serum levels of the proper markers of its functional activity. The correlation between the degree of stomach mucosal atrophy and the subsequent morphological changes of mucosa – IM and dysplasia – was positive but quite weak.

The levels of sensitivity and specificity, PPV and NPV of Biohit GastroPanel® in diagnosis of stomach mucosal atrophy are presented in *Tab. 4*.

Thus, the investigated non-invasive method was quite sensitive in the diagnosis of non-atrophic and severe antral and corpus gastritis. Also, this method was characterized by the high PPV and NPV (except the cases of mild stomach mucosal atrophy).

Finally, we have carried out the comparison of sensitivity and specificity, PPV and NPV for routine endoscopy and chromoendoscopy in the diagnosis of IM (*Tab. 5*).

As a result, we have established the obvious advantage of a method of chromoendoscopy in the diagnosis of IM, that has doubtless diagnostic importance in the revealing of precancerous lesions of gastric mucosa.

Discussion

Gastric cancer remains the second biggest cause of cancer death worldwide [6]. In most cases, gastric cancer is preceded

for decades by persistent chronic active gastritis. This became clear in the 1960s and 1970s, when endoscopic biopsy sampling became possible and various excellent cohort studies on the dynamics of gastritis were performed, in particular in Scandinavia and the Baltic States. It appeared that the anatomy and function of the gastric mucosa normally remained unchanged throughout life, unless chronic active gastritis was present [7]. The most common cause of gastritis was unknown at that time, but later it appeared to be Helicobacter pylori colonization. Chronic H. pylori gastritis eventually leads in more than half of the affected subjects to gradual loss of glandular structures with its specialized cells and a collapse of the reticulin skeleton of the mucosa, a condition of atrophic gastritis [8]. As a result, the glandular layer of the mucosa becomes thinner, and glands are replaced by fibrosis and intestinal metaplasia. The major clinical importance of this condition is that it significantly increases the risk for the intestinal type of gastric cancer. This risk may be elevated up to 90 fold in subjects with severe atrophic gastritis throughout the complete stomach [9]. The annual incidence of gastric cancer among patients with atrophic gastritis varied in cohort studies between 0.3 and 1.0% [10]. This explains the interest in the diagnosis of atrophic gastritis. At present, there is a broad spectrum of questions related to the diagnosis of critical stages of gastric carcinogenesis: gastric epithelial atrophy, intestinal metaplasia and dysplasia. Therefore, it is extremely important to recognize among the dyspeptic patients those, who have very high risk of gastric malignant changes and who require dynamic surveillance, with the purpose of early diagnosis any preneoplastic changes in the stomach mucosa. Atrophic gastritis is a serious disease, which often does not receive much attention. The relationship between gastritis, atrophic gastritis and other diseases of the stomach is based on the fact that the infection and atrophy alter the physiological functions of the stomach and influence the growth and growth control of the epithelial cells in the stomach. These consequences vary, depending on whether the changes of the gastric mucosa caused by gastritis are located in the antrum or the corpus or both [11].

The most accurate diagnostic method of the gastrointestinal tract diseases is endoscopy with subsequent biopsy, which should be made in all patients with the presence of clinical symptoms. However, because of patchy character of atrophic changes in the stomach mucosa, some histological examinations could give false, negative results. Beside this, the biopsy is an expensive and labor-consuming method of research [12], so it can not be carried out in all patients in succession. In the contrary, due to invasiveness of biopsy, it is expedient to make only for monitoring of precancerous changes in the stomach mucosa. Therefore a screening method for the qualification of the patients group, recommended to biopsy is necessary. Such a method should be capable to reflect objectively the functional condition of the stomach mucosa, and hence, its morphological status.

It has been known for over two decades that the atrophic gastritis of the corpus and fundus of the stomach can be determined reliably by measuring the serum pepsinogen-I (PG-1) or the PG-1/PG-2 ratio from a blood sample [13-15]. However, it has not been possible to determine from a blood sample the types of atrophic gastritis in which the atrophic changes are located solely in the antrum. The GastroPanel®

serum test also enables the determination of atrophic gastritis of this antrum-limited subtype.

Group I pepsinogens are synthesized solely in the oxyntic glands and mucous neck cells of the gastric body. On the other hand, pepsinogens of group II are uniformly synthetized in the glands of the entire stomach and to some extent also in the Brunner glands in the first part of the duodenum. The majority of the pepsinogens are secreted into the lumen of the stomach, where they are activated to the pepsin. A small proportion of the pepsinogens leaks into the blood circulation. In the case of atrophic corpus gastritis, the level of serum pepsinogen-1 decreases whereas the level of pepsinogen-2 remains stable or decreases slightly. The level of serum pepsinogen-1 or the ratio of serum pepsinogen-1 to pepsinogen-2 reflect with high reliability the number of cells and the number of oxyntic glands in the corpus area of the stomach, i.e. they reflect the degree of atrophy of the corpus mucosa. As the severity of the atrophic corpus gastritis corpus increases the level of serum pepsinogen-I or the PG-1/PG-2 ratio decreases [14-16].

Gastrin is synthesized in G-cells, which have been found in the gastric antrum. The most important stimulators of gastrin secretion into the circulation are: the vagal drive, the gastrin releasing peptide hormone (GRP; bombesin) and intraluminal factors, such as the stretching of the antrum or the protein-rich contents (diet) in the stomach. A pH-level below 2.5 lowers the secretion and release of gastrin from antral G-cell. The gastrin secreted in the antrum is over 90% of type G-17, whereas the gastrin secreted by the duodenum is primarily of type G-34. The fasting serum gastrin is primarily in the form of G-34, but the proportion of the type G-17 increases after the dietary stimulus. The secretion of gastrin-17 can be studied with a simple protein stimulation test. First, a blood sample is taken after fasting, after which the patient eats a protein-rich meal. The maximum increase in the serum level of gastrin-17 can be seen within 20 minutes. If the serum gastrin does not increase as a result of protein or other physiological stimulations it is an indication of the loss of gastrin secreting G-cells, i.e. an indication of the atrophy of the antrum mucosa. It is possible to make indirect conclusions regarding the antrum mucosa status by simultaneous assays of the serum gastrin and gastric acid output. In the cases with atrophic antral gastritis and loss of antral G-cells, serum gastrin remains low although the stomach is achlorhydric or hypochlorhydric [17].

Several research groups have renewed the interest in serology for atrophic gastritis by combining gastrin and pepsinogens with Helicobacter serology. Väänänen and colleagues present a smart algorithm for the differentiation in both antrum and corpus between atrophic and non-atrophic gastritis [18]. The algorithm was tested in a cross-sectional study correlating gastric mucosal histology with H. pylori IgG serum antibodies, serum PG-1 levels, and fasting and postprandial serum gastrin-17 levels. It appeared that in roughly 80% of the 404 cases tested, histology and serology matched a similar diagnosis. Sixty (15%) of the 404 subjects had atrophic gastritis, 6 (1%) had previously undergone antral resection, and 340 (84%) had a non-atrophic gastric mucosa either with or without inflammation. In this population with a rather low prevalence of atrophic gastritis, the negative predictive value of the serology

panel was 93-97% and the positive predictive value was 64-75%. For these calculations, the authors combined all subjects with atrophic gastritis of the antrum, the corpus, or both. The data, however, show that the serology panel performed much better in diagnosing atrophic gastritis in the corpus than in the antrum. In only 19 (50%) of the 38 patients diagnosed by serology as having antrum atrophic gastritis was this condition confirmed by histology.

This revival of interest in the serological testing of the condition of the gastric mucosa is of importance, given the fact that H. pylori eradication may cure gastritis and help to prevent further progression of gland loss. It is likely that this may also reduce the risk for gastric cancer [19], although many more data on this are needed. Screening and treatment of H. pylori infection may in theory be cost-effective for the prevention of gastric cancer [12].

Sipponen et al. [20] have recently shown, that the simultaneous detection of serum concentrations of PG-1 and G-17 and Hp-Ab titers is an effective method for non-invasive screening and diagnosis of atrophic gastritis using the blood samples of the patients.

In our present study, the use of the test-system GastroPanel[®] has allowed to receive statistically significant differences between the serum concentrations of PG-1 and G-17 depending on a degree of a stomach mucosal atrophy. We have obtained quite satisfactory meanings of the PPV and NPV of GastroPanel[®] test in the revealing the atrophic state of stomach mucosa. Moreover, this test was sufficiently sensitive and specific as it was proven by chromoendoscopy and histology.

Thus, our study has confirmed the usefulness of the testsystem GastroPanel[®] as a "serologic biopsy" for authentic and non-invasive diagnosis of atrophic changes of a stomach mucosa in the patients with dyspepsia, associated with H. pylori infection. Beside this, we managed to show the advantage of a chromoendoscopy method prior to routine endoscopy in the diagnosis of intestinal metaplasia. Now is the time, almost a decade after the conclusion of the World Health Organization (WHO) that H. pylori is a class I carcinogen [21], to use this serology in further studies in selected and general populations. This will allow evaluation of the feasibility of screening and treatment for gastritis and prevention of gastric cancer, a cancer that is much more common than many other disorders for which screening and prevention have long been accepted in many populations.

Conclusions

The non-invasive detection of gastric mucosal atrophy by means of enzyme immunoassay with assessment of G-17 and PG-1 levels can be offered as the screening tool for gastric precancerous conditions. On the other hand, this method does not allow to diagnose the intestinal metaplasia and/or dysplasia in stomach mucosa. Therefore, the results of the serological screening indicating the stomach mucosal atrophy require carrying out the chromoendoscopy with subsequent mucosal biopsy, for revealing probable progression of atrophic process with the development of intestinal metaplasia, dysplasia or gastric cancer.

References

1. Malfertheiner P, Megraud F, O'Morain C, Hungin AP, Jones R, Axon A, Graham DY, Tytgat G. Current concepts in the management of Helicobacter pylori infection – The Maastricht 2 Concensus Report. Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 2002; 16: 167-80.

2. Correa P. Human gastric carcinogenesis: a multistep and multifactorial process. First American Cancer Society Award Lecture on Cancer Epidemiology and Prevention. Cancer Res, 1992; 52: 6735-42.

3. Correa P. A human model of gastric carcinogenesis. Cancer Res, 1988; 48: 3554-60.

4. Kiyohira K, Yoshihara M, Iio M, Haruma K, Tanaka S, Chayama K. Serum pepsinogen concentration as a marker of Helicobacter pylori infection and the histologic grade of gastritis; evaluation of gastric mucosa by serum pepsinogen levels. J Gastroenterol, 2003; 38: 332-8.

5. Sipponen P, Ranta P, Helske T, Kääriäinen I, Mäki T, Linnala A, Suovaniemi O, Alanko A, Härkönen M. Serum levels of amidated gastrin-17 and pepsinogen I in atrophic gastritis. An observational casecontrol study. Scand J Gastroenterol, 2002; 37: 785-91.

 Murray CJ, Lopez AD. Mortality by cause for eight regions of the world: global burden of disease study. Lancet, 1997; 349: 1269-76.

7. Correa P, Haenszel W, Cuello C, Tannenbaum S, Archer M. A model for gastric cancer epidemiology. Lancet, 1975; 2: 58-9.

8. Kuipers EJ, Uyterlinde AM, Pena AS, Roosendaal R, Pals G, Nelis GF. Long term sequelae of Helicobacter pylori gastritis. Lancet, 1995; 345: 1525-8.

9. Sipponen P, Kekki M, Haapakoski J, Ihamaki T, Siurala M. Gastric cancer risk in chronic atrophic gastritis: statistical calculations of cross-sectional data. Int J Cancer, 1985; 35: 173-7.

 Kuipers EJ. Review article: relationship between Helicobacter pylori, atrophic gastritis and gastric cancer. Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 1998; 12: 25-36.

11. Varis K, Ihamäki T, Härkönen M, Samloff IM, Siurala M. Gastric morphology, function, and immunology in first-degree relatives of probands with pernicious anemia and controls. Scand J Gastroenterol, 1979; 14: 129-39.

12. Parsonnet J, Harris RA, Hack HM, Owens DK. Modelling costeffectiveness of Helicobacter pylori screening to prevent gastric cancer: a mandate for clinical trials. Lancet, 1996; 348: 150-5.

 Miki K, Ichinose M, Ishikawa KB. Clinical application of serum pepsinogen I and II levels for mass screening to detect gastric cancer. Jpn J Cancer Res, 1993; 84: 1086-90.

14. Yoshihara M, Sumii K, Haruma K. Correlation of ratio of serum pepsinogen I and II with prevalence of gastric cancer and adenoma in Japanese subjects. Am J Gastroenterol, 1998; 93: 1090-6.

15. Kekki M, Samloff IM, Varis K, Ihamäki T. Serum pepsinogen I and serum gastrin in screening of severe atrophic corpus gastritis. Scand J Gastroenterol, 1991; 186: 109-16.

16. Varis K, Sipponen P, Laxén F. Implications of serum pepsinogen I in early endoscopic diagnosis of gastric cancer and dysplasia. Scand J Gastroenterol, 2000; 35: 950-6.

17. Sipponen P, Valle J, Varis K, Kekki M, Ihamäki T, Siurala M. Fasting levels of serum gastrin in different functional and morphological states of the antro-fundal mucosa. An analysis of 860 subjects. Scand J Gastroenterol, 1990; 25: 513-9.

18. Väänänen H, Vauhkonen M, Helske T, Kääriäinen I, Rasmussen M, Tunturi-Hihnala H. Non-endoscopic diagnosis of atrophic gastritis with a blood test. Correlation between gastric histology and serum levels of gastrin-17 and pepsinogen I: a multicentre study. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2003; 15: 885-91.

19. Chun Yu Wong B, Lam SK, Wong W-M, Zheng T, Chen J, Chen B. Eradicating Helicobacter pylori infection in general population prevents gastric cancer: a 7-year prospective randomized placebocontrolled study. Gastroenterology, 2002; 122: 588-92.

20. Suovaniemi O, Harkonen M, Paloheimo L, Sipponen P. GastroPanel: Diagnosing Atrophic Gastritis From Serum – Providing a Tool for Evidence-based Medicine. Business Briefing: Global Health Care, 2003: p. 1-4.

21. International Agency for Research on Cancer. IARC monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Vol. 61: Schistosomes, liver flukes and Helicobacter pylori. Lyon: IARC; 1994.

Is a bile reflux an additional cancerogenic factor in peptic ulcer, associated with Helicobacter pylori infection?

Vdovychenko A

Lviv National Medical University, Lviv, Ukraine

Abstract

Purpose: It's well known that Helicobacter pylori (H.p.) infection plays a leading role in gastric cancer in 70% of patients. A role of bile acids reflux in the stomach as a potentially cancerogenic factor is disputable. As the influence of both factors for malignancy, is still unknown, it was the aim of our investigations in peptic ulcer (PU) patients complicated with duodenogastric reflux (DGR).

Material and methods: 79 PU patients (49 men, 27 women, aged 18 to 61, middle age – 41.8 yrs) were observed; DGR was found in 40 of them. For all patients endoscopie examination with antral and fundal parts of the stomach mucosa biopsy were performed. The morphological picture was estimated by Dixon's scale.

Results: The similar H.p. colonization level of the stomach mucosa independently of DGR presence was shown. A bile reflux co-exists with diminished acute and chronic inflammation activity and atrophy level. The quantity of the patients with complete intestinal metaplasia did not depend of DGR (32.5% vs. 33.3%), but in the patients with DGR it developed 16 years earlier (42.8 and 58.7 yrs, p < 0.05).

Conclusions: The combination of a bile reflux and H.p. infection may to provide progression to gastric cancer not by traditional stepwise: inflammation – atrophy-metaplasia.

Key words: duodenogastric reflux, Helicobacter pylori, inflammation, atrophy, intestinal metaplasia.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Anastasija Vdovychenko M.D., Ph.D. Assistance Professor 2 Tchumatska Str., Apt. 1 79014, Lviv, Ukraine Tel/Fax: +380 322 528472 e-mail: vdovitch@gal.ukrpack.net

Received 5.04.2004 Accepted 4.05.2004

Introduction

Yet 10 years ago a Working Group of the World Health Organization (WHO) and the International Agency for Research on Cancer concluded that Helicobacter pylori (H.p.) is a class 1 cancerogen, and it means that the organism plays a causal role in the development of gastric cancer [1]. The prospective studies have confirmed the association between H.p. infection and the subsequent development of gastric cancer [2-4]. Now it is well known that more then 70% of gastric cancers are associated with H.p. infection. H.p. infection induces an infiltration with neutrophils and macrophages - a marker of acute and chronic inflammation of gastric mucosa. The resulting damage of this mucosa is followed by atrophic gastritis and intestinal metaplasia. Now 3 ways of mutagenesis with duodenal ulcer disease (DUD) duodenogastric reflux (DGR) H.p. participation are proposed. The 1st is inflammation-related; the 2nd is based on mitotic errors, and the 3rd underlines importance of dietary mutagens. The direct stimulation of apoptosis by H.p. is not excludes [5].

In 35-70% patients with complicates principal disorder [6]. A role of bile acids in stomach reflux as a potentially cancerogenic factor is under discussing [7]. So, Robbles at al. [8] considers that gastritis symptoms are more caused with DGR then H.p. status. But it's still unknown the influence of both this factors for malignancy.

The aim of our investigations was to value a compatible influence of H.p. infection and a bile factor on the inflammation, atrophy and metaplasia of gastric mucosa by observation of patients with DUD and DGR.

Material and methods

79 DUD patients (49 men, 27 women, aged 18 to 61, middle age -41.8 yrs) were observed. In all patients endoscopie investigation with antral and fundal part of the stomach mucosa biopsy was performed. The DGR was confirmed by the bile
Histological changes	Antrum (n=40)		Fundal (n=39)			
	DGR+	DGR-	р	DGR+	DGR-	р
H.p. colonization	2.38±0.10	2.53±0.10	n.s.	1.10 ± 0.10	1.10 ± 0.10	n.s.
Polymorphonuclear neutrophils infiltration	2.45±0.09	2.72±0.08	< 0.05	1.15 ± 0.10	1.08 ± 0.10	n.s.
Mononuclear cells infiltration	1.95±0.11	2.22 ± 0.08	< 0.05	1.45 ± 0.09	1.75 ± 0.09	< 0.05
Atrophy	1.5±0.13	2.08 ± 0.12	< 0.001	1.15 ± 0.11	1.81 ± 0.11	p<0.001

Table 1. Histological changes of gastric mucosa in the duodenal ulcer disease (DUD) patients with (DGR+) and without (DGR-) duodenogastric reflux by Dixon's score (score, $M \pm m$)

H.p. - Helicobacter pylori

n.s. - no significant

presence at the endoscopic examination, pH fluctuation >4 during 24-hours pH-metry and histological picture of reflux gastritis. The morphological signs of acute inflammation, chronic inflammation, atrophies and metaplasia were estimated by Dixon's scale [12]. For all patients the H.p. infection status, using CLO-test, histology and culture methods was assessed.

Result

The results show (*Tab. 1*) that in patient with DGR, H.p. colonization level (HpCL) in antral part of the stomach was 2.4 ± 0.10 points, in fundal – 1.1 ± 0.10 . Polymorphonuclear neutrophils infiltration level (PNIL) was 2.4 ± 0.09 and 1.1 ± 0.10 respectively. Mononuclear cells infiltration level (MCIL) was 2.0 ± 0.11 and 1.4 ± 0.09 . Atrophy level (AL) was 1.5 ± 0.13 and 1.2 ± 0.11 . Complete intestinal metaplasia (CIM) was assessed to be 7.5% and 2.5% of patients and incomplete intestinal metaplasia (IIM) – in 32.5% patients (in antrum only).

In patients without DGR: HpCL in antral part of the stomach was 2.5 ± 0.10 and in fundal one 1.1 ± 0.10 respectively; PNIL 2.7 ± 0.08 and 1.1 ± 0.10 ; MCI 2.2 ± 0.08 and 1.8 ± 0.09 ; AL 2.1 ± 0.12 and 1.8 ± 0.11 . CIM was observed in 8.3% of patients (in fundal only), IIM – 33.3% of patients (in antral part of the stomach only). This data show similar H.p. colonization level of the stomach mucosa independently of DGR presence (p>0.05). The intensity of acute and chronical inflammation in gastric antrum mucosa was less in patients with DGR than without it, as well as the intensity of chronical inflammation (mononuclear cells infiltration score) in gastric fundum DGR. The atrophy score as in antrum so in fundal part of the stomach was less too.

Discussion

The role of bile as a potentially cancerogenic factor was studied in many cases. Study on animal's model [9] had show that H.p., especially combined with bile, has an influence on cell kinetics, contributing to the development of gastric cancer. Other histological studies of gastric mucosa suggest that intragastric bile acids may be implicate in premalignant histological changes of gastric mucosa and thus play a part in gastric carcinogenesis [10].

The controversial studying had demonstrated comparable low increase of duodengastric reflux concentration in proximal gastric ulcer and distal gastric carcinoma. That gives no evidence for a main role of reflux in the pathogenesis of gastoduodenal ulcer [11]. But in our results it seems a paradox that a bile reflux promotes diminished acute and chronical inflammation activity and atrophy level of gastric mucosa in H.p. infected patients. Although the quantity of patients with complete intestinal metaplasia does not depend on DGR (32.5% and 33.3%), but in patients with DGR it develops 16 years earlier. The middle age of metaplasia for patients with DGR was 42.8 \pm 3.0 and 58.7 \pm 2.2 yrs without it (p<0.05). It means that a bile reflux could hasten the development of incomplete intestinal metaplasia in H.p. infected patients. Another authors also underlines the danger of both factor (a bile and H.p.) for cancerogenesis [12-14].

It is difficult to explain this result, but there is all reasons to think that the combination of a bile reflux and H.p. infection provides progression to cancer by not traditional stepwise according to Correa but alternative way suggested by Sipponen [15].

References

1. International Agence for Research on Cancer: Schistosomes, liver flukes and Helicobacter pylori. Monograph 61. Lion, France, IARC, 1994.

2. Parsonnet J, Friedman GD, Vandersteen DP, Chang Y, Vogelman JH, Orentrich N. Helicobacter pylori infection and the risk of gastric carcinoma. N Engl J Med, 1991; 325: 1127-31.

3. Norman D, Newell DG, Fullerton F, Yarnell JW, Stacey AR, Wald N. Association between infection with Helicobacter pylori and risk of gastric cancer: Evidence from a prospective investigations. BMJ, 1991; 302: 1302-5.

4. Nomura A, Stemmermann G, Chyou PH, Kato I, Perez GI, Blase MJ. Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric carcinoma among Japanese Americans in Hawaii. N Engl J Med, 1991; 325: 1132-6.

5. Hahm KB, Lee KJ, Kim JH, Cho SW, Chung MH. Helicobacter pylori infection, oxidative DNA damage, gastric carcinogenesis, and reversibility by rebamipide. Dig Dis Sci, 1998; 43: 72-7.

6. Girelli CM, Cuvello P, Limido E, Rocca F. Duodenogastric reflux: an update. Am J Gastroenterol, 1996; 91: 648-53.

7. Thomas WEG. Possible role of duodenogastric reflux in the pathogenesis of both gastric and duodenal ulcers. Scand J Gastroentrol, 1984; 19(92): 151-5.

8. Robles CR, Lujan MJA, Parilla PP. Role of Helicobacter pylori infectionand duodenogastric reflux in the pathogenesis of alkaline –reflux gastritis after gastric operation. Surg Gynecol Obstet, 1993; 176: 594-8.

9. Loogna P, Franzen L, Sipponen P, Dmellof L. Helicobacter pylori, N-methyl-N-nitro-N-nitrosoguanidine, bile modulate gastric cell kinetics in experimental cancer. Virchows Arch, 2001; 439(5): 653-60.

10. Houghton PW, Mortensen NJ, Thomas WE, Cooper MJ, Morgan AP, Burton P. Intragastric bile acids and histological changes in gastric mucosa. Br J Surg, 1986; 73(5): 354-6.

11. Schumpelick V, Stemme D, Hofmann G, Begemann F. Intragastric bile acids and lysolecithin in gastrodudenal ulcer. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl, 1984; 92: 172-7.

12. Dixon MF. Reflux gastritis. Acta Gastroenterol Belg, 1989; 52: 292-6.

13. Forman D. Helicobacter pylori infection and cancer. Brit Med Bull, 1998; 54: 71-8.

14. Rokkas T, Ladas S, Raptis S. Gastric cancer. Curr Opin Gastroentrol, 2000; 16: 19-22.

15. Sipponen P. Atrophic gastritis as a premalignant condition. Ann Med, 1989; 21: 287-90.

Gastric acid and salivary bicarbonate. Is there a relationship in duodenal ulcer patients?

Namiot Z^{1,2}, Stasiewicz J¹, Markowski AR², Namiot DB³, Jaroszewicz W¹, Kemona A⁴, Górski J²

¹ Department of Medicine and Gastroenterology, J. Śniadecki District Hospital, Białystok, Poland

² Department of Physiology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

³ Department of Prosthetic Dentistry, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

⁴ Department of General Pathomorphology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Since saliva protects the oesophageal and oral mucosa against hydrogen ions, the aim of the study was to establish the relationship between the secretion of gastric acid and salivary bicarbonate.

Material and methods: The study involved 43 Helicobacter pylori positive duodenal ulcer patients receiving: 1. omeprazole alone (O), 2. omeprazole and amoxicillin (OA) or 3. omeprazole, amoxicillin and tinidazole (OAT). In each study group the examination was performed twice, before and at the end of a two-week treatment, both under basal conditions and during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin. Concentrations of gastric hydrogen ions and salivary bicarbonate were evaluated by the titration method.

Results: In all therapeutic groups analysed separately, the secretion of gastric acid as well as salivary bicarbonate decreased at the end of the treatment, however only in OA and OAT groups the differences in bicarbonate reached statistical significance. As the changes in the concentration and output of both salivary bicarbonate and gastric acid had the same direction, the three therapeutic groups (O, OA, OAT) were subjected to combined analysis. It showed that under basal conditions and during stimulation with a gastric catheter or catheter and pentagastrin, bicarbonate concentration and output were higher before than at the end of the treatment. However, no direct correlation between gastric acid secretion and salivary bicarbonate was found in groups subjected to either separate or combined analysis.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Zbigniew Namiot M.D. Department of Physiology, Medical University of Białystok, ul. Mickiewicza 2c, 15-230 Białystok, Poland Tel: + 48 85 7485 585 Fax: + 48 85 7485 586 e-mail: namiotz@poczta.onet.pl

Received 21.04.2004 Accepted 2.06.2004

Conclusions: The results of our study provide evidence for the partial involvement of hydrogen ions of gastric origin in the regulation of salivary bicarbonate secretion in duodenal ulcer patients.

Key words: duodenal ulcer, gastric acid, salivary bicarbonate.

Introduction

Saliva exerts many physiological actions in the oral cavity and oesophagus. A crucial one is the protection of oesophageal mucosa against refluxed gastric acid [1,2]. Attempts have been made several times to determine the correlation between the secretion of gastric acid and saliva, but the results have not been conclusive; the correlation was found to be either positive or none [3,4]. The effect of gastric acid on salivary secretion may occur as a result of gastroesophageal reflux and reflex regulation of salivary secretion associated with stimulation of pH-sensitive receptors located in the lower oesophagus [1,5,6]. In duodenal ulcer patents, this regulation is responsible for 25% of total salivary secretion [7].

In the neutralisation of gastric acid refluxed to the oesophagus bicarbonate ions play an essential role; they originate either from the oesophageal submucosal mucus glands or saliva. Since in this action saliva is most important [1,2], the aim of the study was to establish the relationship between the secretion of gastric acid and salivary bicarbonate.

We designed our study for duodenal ulcer patients as their gastric acid secretion is relatively high and additionally it can be easily decreased or increased, using omeprazole and pentagastrin. By distinguishing therapeutic groups of similar initial (pH = 2) but different final gastric acidity (pH = 4 and pH = 7) [8,9], we expected to answer the question what gastric acidity, if any, is involved in this regulation.

Material and methods

Patients

Forty-three duodenal ulcer patients (33 men, 10 women; mean age 38 years, range 20-64 years; 23 smokers and 20 nonsmokers) entered the study. The qualifying criteria included: duodenal bulb ulcer 5-10 mm in diameter, H. pylori infection of gastric mucosa and normal routine laboratory tests. The exclusion criteria were as follows: ulcer related to non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs, treatment with other drugs than antacids within the previous two weeks, gastro-duodenal surgery, complicated duodenal ulcer, oesophagitis, pregnancy and lactation, salivary gland diseases and poor general condition.

Study groups

Patients were allocated to one of the three therapeutic groups receiving a two-week oral treatment with: 1. omeprazole alone (2x20 mg) (15 subjects), 2. omeprazole (2x20 mg) and amoxicillin (2x1000 mg) (14 subjects) and 3. omeprazole (2x20 mg) in combination with amoxicillin (2x1000 mg) and tinidazole (2x5000 mg) (14 subjects).

Saliva collection

Saliva was collected twice, before treatment (under basal conditions and during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin) and at the end of treatment (day 13 - saliva collection under basal conditions; day 14 - collection during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin). Saliva collections at the end of the treatment were performed 12 hours after the evening doses of drugs, starting always at 8.00 a.m. On the day of the examination the subjects remained in a fasting state, having refrained from eating since the previous evening and from drinking since midnight. They were required to refrain from smoking in the morning hours prior to saliva collection. On examination, subjects were in a sitting position, expectorating the saliva to volumetric caps every 15-30 seconds. Each time, a total saliva collection period was 135 minutes. As saliva secretion during the first few minutes varied greatly, the initial 15-min fraction was discarded. The remaining part was mixed carefully and frozen at a temp. of -25°C.

Collection of gastric contents

The tip of a gastric catheter (5 mm in diameter) was inserted transnasally to the antral region of the stomach. During the examination all subjects were in a sitting position. Residual gastric contents were removed for 15 min and discarded. Then, the contents were collected for 60 min without additional stimulus and the collection was continued for another 60 min following a subcutaneous administration of pentagastrin (Peptavlon, Zeneca) at a dose of $6 \mu g/kg$. Gastric secretion was assessed twice, before and at the end of the two-week treatment. In subjects in whom saliva was collected under basal conditions, gastric acid secretion was not monitored. For them we used the results of gastric secretory test performed a day later.

Assay of salivary bicarbonates

One ml of saliva, previously unfrozen at room temperature was used to determine bicarbonate concentration. Measurements were performed using the titration method [10], with a pH-meter (HI-9321, Hanna Instruments) scaled on standard buffers. At first, it was found that freezing and unfreezing had no effect on bicarbonate concentration, and the values did not differ from those obtained in the freshly collected saliva. Salivary bicarbonate concentration was expressed in μ mol/ml, output in μ mol/min.

Assessment of gastric secretion

Gastric secretion of hydrogen ions was determined using the titration method. Basal and maximal acid secretion were assessed directly after the collection with 0.1 MNaOH solution, starting from the initial pH to pH 7.0 [11]. The secretion of gastric juice was expressed in ml/hour, concentration of hydrogen ions in pH units and output in mmol/hour.

Assessment of H. pylori infection

During diagnostic gastroscopy which preceded qualifying patients for the study, 6 gastric mucosa specimens, 3 specimens from the gastric antrum and 3 from the gastric body were collected. In one specimen of each series, H. pylori infection was determined with a rapid urease test (CLO-test), in the remaining two, the histological method was used (staining with Giemsa method); the outcome of both tests for H. pylori was positive in all subjects.

Statistical analysis

The results were expressed as means \pm S.E. The Wilcoxon's test for paired values was used for statistical analysis. The level of significance was accepted for p < 0.05.

The study was approved by the Bioethics Committee, Medical University of Białystok. All the subjects gave informed consent to the participation in the study.

Results

Under basal conditions, concentration and output of salivary bicarbonate were lower at the end of the treatment than at the baseline; however, significant differences were found only in patients treated with OA regimen $(9.23 \pm 1.04 \text{ vs} 6.23 \pm 0.60 \,\mu\text{mol/ml} \text{ and } 3.38 \pm 0.60 \,\text{ vs} 2.29 \pm 0.38 \,\mu\text{mol/min},$ p = 0.007 and p = 0.021, respectively) and with OAT regimen $(7.24 \pm 0.54 \text{ vs} 5.92 \pm 0.49 \,\mu\text{mol/ml} \text{ and } 3.75 \pm 1.04 \text{ vs} 2.52 \pm 0.70 \,\mu\text{mol/min},$ p = 0.006 and p = 0.011, respectively) (*Fig. 1* and 2). In the omeprazole group, the differences were not significant.

During the first hour of the gastric secretory test (the catheter tip inserted transnasally to the stomach) no statistically significant differences were found in the concentration and output of salivary bicarbonate between the baseline and the end of the two-week treatment in all study groups (*Fig. 1* and 2).

In the second hour of the gastric secretory test (the catheter inserted to the stomach with a simultaneous pentagastrin stimulation), bicarbonate concentration at the end of the treatment decreased as compared to the baseline, but only in OA and OAT groups the differences were significant (8.75 ± 1.19) *Figure 1*. Salivary bicarbonate concentration under basal conditions and during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin before (1) and at the end (2) of a two-week treatment (means \pm S.E.)



Figure 2. Salivary bicarbonate output under basal conditions and during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin before (1) and at the end (2) of a two-week treatment (means \pm S.E.)



vs $5.75 \pm 0.38 \mu$ mol/ml and 7.41 ± 0.68 vs $5.65 \pm 0.56 \mu$ mol/ml, p = 0.015 and p = 0.025, respectively). At this time bicarbonate output was also lower but the difference was significant only in OA-treated group (8.08 ± 2.49 vs $3.23 \pm 0.52 \mu$ mol/min, p = 0.006) (*Fig. 1* and 2).

At the end of the treatment, in the first and second hour of the gastric secretory test, the volume of gastric content was lower, while pH was higher; the highest pH was observed in the group treated with omeprazole alone (*Tab. 1*). The output of hydrogen ions was lower at the end of the treatment in all therapeutic groups; this concerned both the first and second hour of the gastric secretory test.

As the changes in the concentration and output of both salivary bicarbonate and gastric acid had the same direction, the three therapeutic groups were subjected to combined analysis. It showed that under basal conditions and during stimulation with a gastric catheter or catheter and pentagastrin, bicarbonate concentration and output were higher before than at the end of the treatment (*Tab. 2*). However, no direct correlation between

gastric acid secretion and salivary bicarbonate was found in groups subjected to either separate or combined analysis.

Discussion

The present findings indicate that in duodenal ulcer patients gastric antisecretory therapy may contribute to the decrease in salivary bicarbonate secretion. The saliva collection performed 12 hours after taking the final dose of omeprazole may exclude a direct effect of the drug; its serum concentration 8 hours after administration cannot be determined [12]. Serum amoxicillin concentration is also short-lasting (approximately 4 hours) [13], while tinidazole concentration is high not only during the treatment but also for a few consecutive days following its termination [14]. The same direction of changes in the concentration and output of salivary bicarbonate at the end of the treatment in all therapeutic groups suggests, however, that the direct effect of tinidazole on the examined saliva indices is insignificant as well.

Table 1. Gastric secretion (mean ± S.E.)

		(0		OA		OAT	
		1	2	1	2	1	2	
Basal	volume (ml/h)	76.6 ± 13.7	44.8 ± 6.6^{a}	90.6 ± 15.3	37.4 ± 4.4 ^b	76.9 ± 16.8	34.5 ± 3.5 ^b	
	pН	2.12 ± 0.28	7.21 ± 0.34 ^b	1.80 ± 0.43	4.26 ± 0.45 a	1.76 ± 0.35	3.65 ± 0.55 a	
	output H+ (mmol/h)	4.63 ± 1.19	0.19 ± 0.19 a	4.54 ± 0.97	0.88 ± 0.17 ^a	4.28 ± 1.12	0.59 ± 0.15 a	
Pentagastrin	volume (ml/h)	195.6 ± 15.5	93.9 ± 24.1 ª	184.9 ± 18.9	80.9 ± 15.6 °	212.9 ± 14.3	67.2 ± 12.1 ^b	
	pН	1.43 ± 0.13	4.89 ± 0.48 ^b	0.98 ± 0.10	2.59 ± 0.36 ^b	0.94 ± 0.28	2.07 ± 0.45 a	
	output H ⁺ (mmol/h)	19.2 ± 2.03	3.35 ± 2.11 ^b	18.51 ± 1.92	4.43 ± 1.05 b	24.2 ± 2.60	3.98 ± 1.25 ^b	

O - omeprazole; OA - omeprazole, amoxicillin; OAT - omeprazole, amoxicillin, tinidazole

1 - before treatment; 2 - end of a two-week treatment

^a p<0.01, ^b p<0.001 vs before treatment

Table 2. Salivary	bicarbonate:	ioint analy	sis of three	therapeutic	c groups ($(mean \pm S.E.)$
						(

	basal co	onditions	stimulation	with catheter	stimulation and pen	with catheter tagastrin
-	1	2	1	2	1	2
concentration (µmol/ml)	9.47 ± 0.8	7.44 ± 0.51 ^b	8.28 ± 0.66	6.97 ± 0.48 $^{\rm a}$	8.95 ± 0.68	6.39 ± 0.38 °
output (µmol/min)	3.44 ± 0.39	2.55 ± 0.28 ^a	8.05 ± 1.65	5.17 ± 0.65 ^a	8.58 ± 1.53	4.80 ± 0.51 b

1 - before treatment; 2 - end of a two-week treatment

^a p<0.05, ^b p<0.01, ^c p<0.001 vs before treatment

The mechanism by which gastric acid could modify salivary bicarbonate secretion is unclear. There are no data available for the regulation done through the gastro-salivary reflex. However, the obtained results may be easily explained through the oesophago-salivary reflex. Previous findings have provided evidence that the decrease in the oesophageal pH to 2.1 causes a two-fold increase in the salivary bicarbonate secretion, while at pH 1.3 the increase is even three-fold [1]. It is unknown at what pH the stimulation of salivary bicarbonate secretion is totally extinct; this is likely to occur at pH 2.2 [5]. A reduction in the oesophageal pH related to the gastric reflux is sporadic in healthy subjects, while relatively frequent in patients with duodenal ulcer [15]. Since erosive oesophagitis is a result of gastroesophageal reflux, duodenal ulcer patients with coexistent erosive oesophagitis were not recruited. Unfortunately, the intraoesophageal pH was not monitored and thus it is unknown whether the changes in the intraoesophageal pH took place during saliva collection. As at the end of the treatment gastric pH measured under basal conditions was higher than 3.5 in all therapeutic groups, stimulation of the salivary glands via the oesophago-salivary reflex must have been completely inhibited. Therefore, it can be assumed that in our study only sufficiently low gastric pH before treatment could affect salivary bicarbonate and thus explain their higher values at that time.

Assuming that oesophago-salivary reflex is involved in the regulation of salivary bicarbonate secretion, it seemed rational to collect saliva not only under basal conditions but also during a gastric secretory test with pentagastrin. The intragastric catheter inserted transnasally disturbs the function of the lower oesophageal sphincter and thus promotes gastric reflux to the oesophagus [16,17], while pentagastrin by increasing gastric acid secretion makes stimulation of pH sensitive receptors in the lower oesophagus more efficient during gastroesophageal reflux [5]. The present findings indicate that the catheter had no significant effect on the concentration and output of bicarbonate assessed at the end of the treatment, compared to the baseline, in any of the three therapeutic groups. Since the catheter in the oesophagus could trigger local defence mechanisms by increasing the secretion of oesophageal submucosal glands, similar in composition to that of the oral salivary glands [18-21], the stimulation of oesophageal chemoreceptors by the gastric refluxate could be then attenuated. The higher output of bicarbonate in subjects tested with than without catheter may be explained by the enhanced salivary secretion resulting from catheter stimulation of mechanoreceptors located in the throat and oesophagus.

In the second hour of the gastric secretory test patients with a constantly maintained catheter additionally received pentagastrin as a secretory stimulus. The effect of decreased intragastric pH on the concentration and output of salivary bicarbonate was however manifested in the way similar to that observed in patients without additional stimuli. This is likely related to the fact that pentagastrin, apart from the stimulatory effect on gastric secretion, increases the secretion of the salivary glands as well as submucosal glands of the oesophageal sphincter tension, protecting against gastroesophageal reflux [23].

It cannot be excluded that the lack of significant differences

in the concentration and output of bicarbonate before and at the end of the treatment in some of the subgroups analysed separately, may be associated with a small number of patients and a relatively wide dispersion of the results. Nevertheless, in joint analysis of all groups, the concentration and output of salivary bicarbonate as well as the secretion of gastric acid, decreased significantly at the end of the treatment both under basal conditions and when stimulation with a catheter or catheter and pentagastrin was used. No correlation found between the secretion of gastric acid and salivary bicarbonate could be related to the fact that the regulation tested may be responsible only in part for total salivary bicarbonate secretion.

According to some authors, the increase in salivary bicarbonate output, associated with a decrease in intraoesophageal pH, is only related to the increase in salivary secretion and results from the induction of oesophago-salivary reflex [1]. The present findings suggest that in duodenal ulcer patients not only the output but also the concentration of bicarbonate is the subject to changes, and thus mechanisms other than oesophagosalivary reflex can also be involved in the regulation described above. The limitation of our study is a lack of observation documenting salivary bicarbonate secretion after the cessation of antisecretory therapy. However, on the basis of our former studies, we can speculate that it will increase reaching or even exceeding the pre-treatment values [24].

The results of our study provide evidence for the partial involvement of hydrogen ions of gastric origin in the regulation of salivary bicarbonate secretion in duodenal ulcer patients and suggest that disturbed regulation of salivary bicarbonate in some of these patients may predispose to the development of oesophagitis.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Medical University of Białystok, grants N° 3-18911 and 3-18918.

References

1. Brown CM, Snowdon CF, Slee B, Sandle LN, Rees WDW. Effect of topical acidification on human salivary and oesophageal alkali secretion. Gut, 1995; 36: 649-53.

2. Helm JF, Dodds WJ, Pelc LR, Palmer DW, Hogan WJ, Teeter BC. Effect of esophageal emptying and saliva on clearance of acid from the oesophagus. N Engl J Med, 1984; 310: 284-8.

3. Blum AL, Woodal JW. Salivary secretion in duodenal ulcer patients. Gut, 1972; 13: 713-7.

4. Nagwani PL, Naik SR, Sachdev S, Srivastava PN, Chuttani HK. Correlation of salivary and gastric acid secretions in duodenal ulcer patients in tropics. Gut, 1979; 20: 585-9.

5. Dutta SK, Matossian HB, Meirowitz RF, Vaeth J. Modulation of salivary secretion by acid infusion in the distal esophagus in humans. Gastroenterology, 1992; 103: 1833-41.

 Namiot Z, Sarosiek J, McCallum RW. Secretory function of the esophageal mucosa in opossum. The role of cholinergic, peptidergic and histaminergic pathways. Ann Acad Med Bialostocensis 2004; 49: 80-4.

 Namiot Z, Stasiewicz J, Kralisz M, Kożuszyńska-Topór M, Markowski AR, Aljanaby FK, Kemona A, Górski J. Omeprazole therapy and salivary flow rate in duodenal ulcer patients. Med Sci Monit, 2001; 7: 276-81.

 Namiot Z, Stasiewicz J, Kożuszyńska-Topór M, Markowski AR, Kemona A, Bucki R. Helicobacter pylori eradication and gastric acid secretion. Can antibacterial therapy be postponed? Gastroenterol Pol, 1999; 6: 107-10.

9. Labenz J, Tillenburg B, Peitz U, Idstrom JP, Verdu EF, Stolte M, Borsch G, Blum AL. Helicobacter pylori augments the pH-increasing effect of omeprazole in patients with duodenal ulcer. Gastroenterology, 1996; 110: 725-32.

10. Izutsu KT. Theory and measurement of the buffer value of bicarbornate in saliva. J Theor Biol, 1981; 90: 397-403.

11. Abernethy RJ, Gillespie IE, Lawrie JH, Forrest APM, Payne RA, Barabas A, Johnston IDA, Burns GP, Hobbs KEF, Clegg RT, Duthie HL, Fitzgerald JD. Pentagastrin as a stimulant of maximal gastric acid response in man. A multicenter pilot study. Lancet, 1967; 1: 291-5.

12. Cederberg C, Thomson ABR, Manachai V, Westin JA, Kirdeikis P, Fisher D, Zuk L, Marriage B. Effect of intravenous and oral omeprazole on 24-hour intragastric acidity in duodenal ulcer patients. Gastroenterology, 1992; 103: 913-18.

13. Goddard AF, Jessa MJ, Barrett DA, Shaw N, Idstrom J-P, Cederberg C, Spiller RC. Effect of omeprazole on the distribution of metronidazole, amoxicillin, and clarithromycin in human gastric juice. Gastroenterology, 1996; 111: 358-67.

14. von Konow L, Nord CE. Concentrations of tinidazole and metronidazole in serum, saliva and alveolar bone. J Animicrob Chemother, 1982; 10: 165-72.

15. Verma S, Jackson J, Floum S, Giaffer MH. Gastroesophageal reflux before and after Helicobacter pylori eradication. A prospective study using ambulatory 24-h esophageal pH monitoring. Dis Esophagus, 2003; 16: 273-78.

16. Brown CM, Snowdon CF, Slee B, Sandle LN, Rees WD. Measurement of bicarbonate output from the intact human oesophagus. Gut, 1993; 34: 872-80.

17. Vaderholzer WA, Klauser AG, Muhldorfer BE, Muller-Lissner SA. Effect of gastric inhibitors and cisapride on gastric volume in healthy volunteers. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 1992; 4: 635-8.

18. Namiot Z, Sarosiek J, Rourk RM, Hetzel DP, McCallum RW. Human esophageal secretion: mucosal response to luminal acid and pepsin. Gastroenterology, 1994; 106: 973-81.

19. Sarosiek J, Scheurich CJ, Marcinkiewicz M, McCallum RW. Enhancement of salivary esophagoprotection: rationale for a physiological approach to gastroesophageal reflux disease. Gastroenterology, 1996; 110: 675-81.

20. Sarosiek J, Yu Z, Namiot Z, Rourk RM, Hetzel DP, McCallum RW. Impact of acid and pepsin on human esophageal prostaglandins. Am J Gastroenterol, 1994; 89: 588-94.

21. Rourk M, Namiot Z, Edmunds MC, Sarosiek J, Yu Z, McCallum RW. Diminished luminal release of esophageal epidermal growth factor in patients with reflux esophagitis. Am J Gastroenterol, 1994; 89: 1177-84.

22. Loguercio C, de Sio I, Romano M, del Vecchio Blancho C, Coltorti M. Effect of somatostatin on salivary secretion in man. Digestion, 1987; 36: 91-5.

23. Giles GR, Mason MC, Humphries C, Clark CG. Action of gastrin on the lower oesophageal sphincter in man. Gut, 1969; 10: 730-4.

24. Namiot Z, Stasiewicz J, Markowski AR, Namiot DB, Jaroszewicz W, Kemona A, Górski J. Helicobacter pylori eradication and salivary flow rate and composition; a 12-month follow-up study in duodenal ulcer patients. Gastroenterol Pol, 2004; 11: 225-9.

Secretory function of the esophageal mucosa in opossum: the role of cholinergic, peptidergic and histaminergic pathways

Namiot Z¹, Sarosiek J², McCallum RW²

¹ Department of Medicine and Gastroenterology, J. Śniadecki District Hospital, Białystok, Department of Physiology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

² University of Kansas Medical Centre, Department of Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Gastroenterology Research Laboratory, Kansas City, USA

Abstract

Purpose: Esophageal histology in the opossum reveals numerous submucosal mucous glands closely resembling those commonly found in humans. The aim of the study was to examine the secretion of these glands using the commonest secretagogues.

Material and methods: The esophageal lumen in 5 male opossums was continuously perfused with saline during sixteen consecutive 5 min perfusion periods. After four initial equilibrating periods, each animal was injected (s.c.) with pentagastrin ($6 \mu g/kg$), bethanechol chloride ($100 \mu g/kg$) or histamine dihydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg). All sixteen (5 min) perfusates were assayed for protein by Lowry, mucin by PAS and viscosity using a cone/plate digital viscometer. Results were expressed as mean ± SE. Statistical analysis was performed using paired Student's t-test.

Results: Administration of bethanechol resulted in a significant increase in esophageal mucin release from 2.4 ± 0.4 to $8.0 \pm 1.2 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.01); enhancement of protein output from 8.9 ± 2.0 to $20.4 \pm 2.9 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.01) and potentiation of specific viscosity from 7.5 ± 0.6 to 14.4 ± 0.8 (p < 0.01). Pentagastrin-induced release of mucin reached the maximal value of $5.5 \pm 0.7 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.01), protein output increased to 20.0 ± 2.7 (p < 0.01) and viscosity expanded to 11.7 ± 0.9 (p < 0.05). Histamine evoked an increase in mucin release to $3.9 \pm 0.4 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.01), protein output to $24.1 \pm 3.3 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.01) and viscosity to 12.8 ± 1.1 (p < 0.05).

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Zbigniew Namiot Department of Medicine and Gastroenterology J. Śniadecki District Hospital ul. M. Skłodowskiej-Curie 25 15-950 Białystok, Poland Tel: +48 85 7488408 Fax: +48 85 7488502 e-mail: namiotz@poczta.onet.pl

Received 29.09.2003 Accepted 4.05.2004

Conclusions: The significant influence of cholinergic, histaminergic and peptidergic stimulation on physical and chemical properties of the esophageal secretion provides evidence for the role of these pathways in the pathophysiology of the esophageal mucosa.

Key words: esophageal secretion, bethanechol, pentagastrin, histamine.

Introduction

Gastroesophageal reflux disease usually develops either when excessive gastroesophageal reflux cannot be compensated by normal protective mechanisms or when the reflux remains within normal limits but protective mechanisms are severely compromised. The gastric content refluxed into the esophagus can damage the mucosa through the presence of hydrochloric acid, pepsin, bile salts, and pancreatic enzymes. Since the refluxate pH is most frequently acidic, the major injuries factors are hydrochloric acid and pepsin. Esophageal mucosa, due to the anatomical proximity to the deleterious gastric milieu, developed effective mechanisms preventing its damage by aggressive factors. The esophageal mucosa in the cat, opossum and man, although covered by nonkeratinized squamous epithelium, contains numerous submucosal mucous glands [1-4]. The secretion of these glands, although histochemically proven to be rich in mucins, has never been explored in detail. By using an esophageal perfusion catheter specially designed for testing the esophageal secretory function in vivo [5,6], we were able to study the physical and chemical characteristics of the esophageal secretion in the opossum. Knownig that acetylcholine, histamine and gastrin are the commonest secretagogues governing the secretory function within the gastrointestinal mucosa, we explored their influence on the major components of esophageal secretion.

Material and methods

Preparation of animals

Five opossums (3.5 kg, Didelphis virginiana) were used in the study according to a protocol approved by Animal Research Committee. After overnight fasting opossums were anesthetized with ketamine (20 mg/kg i.m.) and infused with sodium pentobarbital (30 mg/kg/h i.v.) throughout the entire experimental procedure.

Esophageal perfusion catheter

Esophageal perfusion in opossums was performed using a specially designed 6-channeled catheter equipped with two balloons (balloons spaced 10 cm apart, and were 20 mm in length) as described previously [5]. Briefly, to ensure an excellent recovery rate of esophageal perfusate, an optimal diameter of the inflated lower balloon was 25 mm (inflated with 8 ml of air) whereas the optimal diameter of the upper balloon was 23 mm (inflated with 7 ml of air).

Catheter channels were designated as follows: the first and largest diameter (3 mm) channel was utilised for aspiration of esophageal secretion elaborated during perfusion. The second channel (1.5 mm) served for gastric aspiration to determine any loss of esophageal perfusate into the gastric lumen from the measurement of [¹⁴C] polyethylene glycol. The third and fourth channels (1 mm) were connected directly with the lower and the upper balloons, respectively, to control their pressure and volume. The fifth channel was designed to aspirate saliva and esophageal secretion potentially collecting within the esophageal lumen above the upper balloon. The sixth channel was used as an infusion port for esophageal perfusion.

Esophageal perfusion model

The location of the lower esophageal sphincter was identified through an initial esophageal motility recording using a standard perfusion catheter in a pilot study based on similar size and weight of animals. Therefore, we could identify the optimal location for the subsequent placement of our perfusion catheter. Based on motility, the esophageal perfusion catheter was inserted into the esophagus with the proximal balloon located 14 cm and distal balloon 24 cm from incisors. Such placement of the catheter compartmentalized a 10 cm segment of esophagus extending from below the upper esophageal sphincter to just above the lower esophageal sphincter. This segment of the esophagus, comprising most of its length, was sealed between two balloons and exposed to perfusing solutions during the experimental procedure. In all animals, the placement of the esophageal catheter was performed with the same technique so that the same areas of the esophageal mucosa were exposed to perfusate.

Esophageal perfusion procedure

Esophageal perfusion in each opossum was performed using NaCl (0.15 M). [¹⁴C] polyethylene glycol was used as a nonabsorbable marker of the esophageal volume. The experimental procedure involved sixteen 5 min periods (80 min). In each 5 min period, fresh perfusion solution was infused into the esophageal lumen and circulated with the flow rate of 10 ml/min. The selection of the perfusion rate was based on preliminary experiments indicating that this rate would not cause distention of the esophagus or tissue damage from shear force. After 5 minutes, the entire volume of perfusate was aspirated, secured for analyses, and replaced with the next solution.

After four initial 5 min periods, when equilibration of esophageal secretory function was obtained, an injection (s.c.) of saline (control) or secretagogue was implemented. Each secretagogue was injected (s.c.) in a separate experimental setting allowing animals to fully recover from the previous procedure; a 7-day wash-up period was applied. Bethanechol chloride (Merck), pentagastrin (Ayerst) and histamine hydrochloride (Sigma) were administered (s.c.) in a dose of $100 \mu g/kg$, $6 \mu g/kg$ and 0.5 mg/kg, respectively.

Measurements

The evaluation of mucin in esophageal perfusate was based on the method developed by Mantle et al. [7] and protein on the method developed by Lowry et al. [8]. The viscosity of freshly recovered esophageal perfusates was measured using a cone/plate digital viscometer as described previously [9]. Results are for the lowest shear rate (2.25 sec⁻¹) at CP-40 cone, applying the most physiological shear stress to the samples, and were expressed in specific viscosity units.

Data analysis

In order to eliminate potential contamination of esophageal perfusate with salivary proteins adsorbed to the esophageal mucosa, we discarded the first two 5 min esophageal perfusate samples from the current analysis. As it can be clearly seen from the control figures, the rate of luminal release of esophageal secretion components reached a plateau during the third and fourth perfusion periods. Therefore, in all samples statistical analysis was performed to compare data obtained after injection of secretagogue (between the fifth and sixteenth perfusion periods) with that recorded in the fourth perfusion period (the last before injection of secretagogues). Results are expressed as mean \pm SE. Statistical analysis was performed using paired Students t-test.

Results

Esophageal mucin release

The basal rate of esophageal luminal mucin release was $1.9 \pm 0.4 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ and remained steady throughout the entire control esophageal perfusion procedure with saline (*Fig. 1*). Administration of bethanechol resulted in a significant increase in esophageal mucin release in a step-wise fashion reaching its maximum in 15 minutes from the moment of injection $(8.0 \pm 1.2 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}; \, p < 0.01)$. A significant effect of bethanechol on esophageal mucin release lasted 30 minutes, although at the end of the experimental procedure (60 min), mucin release was still higher than that observed in control animals. The maximal secretory effect of pentagastrin was achieved 5 min faster than that after bethanechol and was also statistically significant ($5.5 \pm 0.7 \, \text{vs} \, 2.2 \pm 0.4 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}; \, p < 0.01$). The effect of pentagastrin lasted only 15 minutes,

Figure 1. Effect of bethanechol, peptavlon and histamine on the luminal release of mucin



* p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01 as compared to the corresponding values recorded during 4th perfusion period. Arrow indicates the time of injection (s.c.) of the investigated agent

Figure 2. Effect of bethanechol, peptavlon and histamine on the luminal release of protein



* p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01 as compared to the corresponding values revealed during 4th perfusion period. Arrow indicates the time of injection (s.c.) of the investigated agent

although some sustained elevation of mucin release was observed for 30 minutes. Administration of histamine resulted in the fastest secretory response of all secretagogues since it occurred within the first 5 minutes $(3.9 \pm 0.4 \text{ vs } 2.0 \pm 0.4 \mu g/cm^2/min; p < 0.01)$. This effect, however, was short-lived, although some potentiation of mucin release also took place near the end of perfusion procedure.

Esophageal protein output

Esophageal perfusion with saline resulted in a continuous release of esophageal protein into the perfusate (Fig. 2), reaching steady-state phenomenon $(12.4 \pm 2.8 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min})$ within the third and fourth perfusion periods in control experiments. Administration of bethanechol resulted in a profound and significant increase in the luminal protein release, reaching its maximum within fifteen minutes of the stimulation (20.4 ± 2.9) vs $8.9 \pm 2.0 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$; p < 0.05). This stimulatory effect of bethanechol remained significant to the end of the experimental procedure. Pentagastrin also evoked a well sustained stimulatory effect on the luminal release of protein reaching a significantly higher value of $20.0 \pm 2.7 \,\mu\text{g/cm}^2/\text{min}$ (p < 0.05) after 10 minutes from its injection. The effect of pentagastrin lasted 40 minutes. The effect of histamine on protein release was evidently biphasic with the first peak during the ninth perfusion period and the second at the end of the perfusion procedure.

Viscosity of esophageal secretion

The viscosity of the esophageal secretion (Fig. 3), measured at the lowest shear rate (2.25 sec ⁻¹), mimicking the naturally existing physical forces in vivo, revealed that its value remained unchanged throughout the entire perfusion procedure in control experiments. Administration of bethanechol resulted in a stepwise potentiation of esophageal secretion viscosity reaching its maximal value of 14.4 ± 0.8 vs 7.5 ± 0.6 (p < 0.01) during the twelfth consecutive perfusion period and was maintained almost throughout the entire perfusion procedure. Also, pentagastrin evoked a long-lasting stimulatory effect on esophageal secretion viscosity, reaching its maximum during the eleventh consecutive perfusion period $(11.7 \pm 0.9 \text{ vs } 7.8 \pm 0.7; \text{ p} < 0.05)$. Even histamine administration resulted in a significant and long-lasting effect on esophageal secretion viscosity, reaching its maximum of 12.8 ± 1.1 vs 8.0 ± 0.5 (p < 0.05) at the ninth consecutive perfusion period.

Discussion

The integrity of the alimentary tract mucosa depends upon equilibrium between aggressive factors and protective mechanisms. Although the role of gastric acid and pepsin in the pathophysiology of the esophageal mucosa has been well explored, the role of esophageal mucosal secretion as an *Figure 3.* Effect of bethanechol, peptavlon and histamine on the viscosity of esophageal perfusate



* p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01 as compared to the corresponding values measured during 4th perfusion period. Arrow indicates the time of injection (s.c.) of the investigated agent

essential protective factor against damaging agents has not been studied in detail. It has been previously shown that the cat and human esophageal mucosa, sharing similar mucosal and submucosal morphology, have a secretory potential to continuous luminal release of mucin [5,10], epidermal growth factor [6], PGE_2 [11], and bicarbonate [12]. Since numerous submucosal mucous glands are also histologically proven in the opossum [3,4], we have studied their secretion after stimulation with the main secretagogues governing the secretory function of the gastrointestinal tract.

In previous study pentagastrin administered i.v. in a dose of $2 \mu g/kg/h$ significantly enhanced gastric mucus secretion in humans [13]. Also histamine (0.05 mg/kg s.c.) was reported to increase gastric mucin output in both controls and patients with gastritis [14]. Furthermore, it has been shown that the biosynthesis of canine gastric mucin was significantly enhanced in response to carbamylcholine, gastrin and histamine [15]. This indicates that gastric mucin synthesis and secretion remain under the significant impact of cholinergic, histaminergic and peptidergic pathways. Our present data suggest that the same pathways exist within esophageal mucosal compartment in opossum.

We have found significant enhancement of esophageal protein release under the impact of all applied stimuli. The origin of this protein remains unknown. We may assume that submucosal mucous glands are the most likely source of these components. Some proteins may have originated from the serum (predominantly albumin) due to an increase in permeability of the mucosa after secretagogues [16], however the contribution of this source of protein may be smaller than that from submucosal glands.

The reason for biphasic effect of secretagogues on protein and mucin release in the fasted state may be explained by coexistent periodic secretion related to the motility patterns. It has been shown that during fasting, the propagation of the migrating motor complex is associated with an increase of secretion in the stomach, pancreas, and intestines [17]. Is it the case also in the esophagus, so far there are no data.

Despite the relatively large volume (10 ml) of the circulating for 5 minutes solution of saline, we were able to record quite high specific viscosity of the esophageal perfusate. Although the mucin is the strongest contributing factor to the viscosity of esophageal perfusate, total protein affects its value as well; this was particularly evident after histamine administration. Considering the fact that viscosity of the esophageal secretion is decisive in the maintenance of the mucus layer on the surface of the epithelium [18], we are convinced that such a layer is able to inhibit hydrogen ion diffusion, and thus contribute significantly to the maintenance of the esophageal mucosal integrity [19].

The results of the present study indicate that esophageal secretion in the opossum remains under the significant influence of cholinergic, peptidergic, and histaminergic pathways and that the strongest secretory response was observed during cholinergic stimulation, followed by pentagastrin and histamine. These data, if confirmed in humans may open new avenues for advanced understanding of the esophageal mucosa pathophysiology. It may also help to design more efficacious treatment for some patients with reflux esophagitis.

References

1. Hopwood D, Coghill G, Sanders DS. Human oesophageal submucosal glands. Their detection mucin, enzyme and secretory protein content. Histochemistry, 1986; 86: 107-12.

2. Chiasson RB, Booth ES. Digestive system. In: Chiasson RB, Booth ES, editors. Laboratory anatomy of the cat. Dubuque, Iowa: WCB Co; 1977, p. 63-70.

3. Turner KS, Powell DW, Carney CN, Orlando RC, Bozymski EMT. Transmucosal electrical potential difference in the mammalian esophagus in vivo. Gastroenterology, 1978; 75: 286-91.

4. Boyd DD, Carney CN, Powell DW. Neurohumoral control of esophageal epithelial electrolyte transport. Am J Physiol (Gastrointest Liver Physiol), 1980; 239: G5-G11.

5. McCallum RW, Feng T, Frierson HF, Sarosiek J. A new experimental model esophagitis in the cat: The role of esophageal mucus and bicarbonate in mucosal protection against peptic erosion and back diffusion of hydrogen ion. Exper Clin Gastroenterol, 1992; 2: 90-6.

6. Sarosiek J, Yu Z, Hetzel DP, Rourk RM, Piaścik R, Li L, McCallum RW. Evidence on secretion of EGF by the esophageal mucosa in humans. Am J Gastroenterol, 1993; 88: 1081-7.

7. Mantle M, Allen A. A colorimetric assay for glycoprotein based on the Periodic Acid/Schiff stain. Biochem Soc Transac, 1978; 6: 607-9.

8. Lowry OH, Rosenbrough NJ, Farr AL, Randall RI. Protein measurement with folin phenol reagent. J Biol Chem, 1951; 193: 265-75.

9. Murty VLN, Sarosiek J, Slomiany A, Slomiany BL. Effect of lipids and proteins on the viscosity of gastric mucus glycoprotein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1984; 121: 521-9.

10. Namiot Z, Sarosiek J, Rourk RM, Hetzel DP, McCallum RW. Human esophageal secretion: Mucosal response to luminal acid and pepsin. Gastroenterology, 1994; 106: 973-81.

11. Sarosiek J, Yu Z, Namiot Z, Rourk M, Hetzel DP, McCallum

RW. Impact of acid and pepsin on human esophageal prostaglandins. Am J Gastroenterol, 1994; 89: 588-94.

12. Meyers RL, Orlando RC. In vivo bicarbonate secretion by human esophagus. Gastroenterology, 1992; 103: 1174-78.

13. Gabryelewicz A, Sarosiek J, Łaszewicz W. The effect of ranitidine on gastric mucus and pepsin secretion in patients with peptic ulcer. Acta Med Pol, 1981; 16: 226-34.

14. Badurski J, Sarosiek J, Gabryelewicz A, Zarzycki W, Głowacka D, Musiatowicz B, Zimnoch L. Changes in gastric secretory function in patients with chronic cholecystitis. Przegl Lek, 1973; 30: 259-62.

15. Scheiman JM, Kraus ER, Boland CR. Regulation of canine gastric mucin synthesis and phospholipid secretion by acid secretagogues. Gastroenterology, 1992; 103: 1842-50.

16. Greenwood B, Mantle M. Mucin and protein release in the rabbit

jejunum: Effects of bethanechol and vagal nerve stimulation. Gastroenterology, 1992; 103: 596-605.

17. Davison JS. The enteric nervous system. In: Greger R, Windhorst U, editors. Comprehensive human physiology. Berlin-Heidelberg: Springer; 1996, p. 1415-23.

18. Sarosiek J, Namiot Z, Piaścik R, Hetzel DP, Rourk RM, Edmunds MC, Daniel TM, McCallum RW. What part do the mucous cells of submucosal mucous glands play in the esophageal pre-epithelial barrier? In: Giuli R, Tytgat GNJ, DeMeester TR, Galmiche JP, editors. The esophageal mucosa. Amsterdam-Lausanne-New York-Oxford-Shannon-Tokyo: Elsevier; 1994, p. 278-90.

19. Quigley EMM, Turnbereg LA. PH of the microclimate lining human gastric and duodenal mucosa in vivo: Studies in control subjects and in duodenal ulcer patients. Gastroenterology, 1987; 92: 1876-84.

The effect of endothelin-1, endothelin-2 and endothelin-3 in early cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis in rats

Długosz JW¹, Nowak K^{1,2}, Andrzejewska A³, Wróblewski E¹, Dąbrowski A¹

¹ Department of Gastroenterology and Internal Medicine, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

² Department of Invasive Cardiology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

³ Department of Medical Pathomorphology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: To assess the effect of endothelins: ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3 on trypsinogen activation, lipase activity and histological changes in the pancreas in early (4 hrs) cerulein acute pancreatitis (AP) in rats.

Material and methods: In 45 Wistar rats with cerulein induced AP (2x40 μ g/kg i.p. at 1 hour interval, the effect of endothelins at the dose 2x0.5 or 2x1.0 nmol/kg i.p. was assessed vs untreated AP; 6 healthy rats were control (C). Free active trypsin (FAT), total potential trypsin after activation with enterokinase (TPT), lipase in 12 000 xg supernatants of pancreatic homogenates and the plasma α -amylase were assayed. The %FAT/TPT was an index of trypsinogen activation.

Results: %FAT/TPT increased from 3.0 ± 0.6 in C to 16.2 ± 3.1 in AP (p < 0.01). ET-1 decreased this index to 4.8 ± 1.1 after higher dose (p < 0.01); the effect of lower dose was insignificant. Attenuating effect of ET-2 was significant: 7.3 ± 1.7 after higher dose (p < 0.05) and 6.1 ± 0.9 after lower dose (p < 0.01). ET-3 diminished this index to 4.5 ± 1.5 (p < 0.01) and to 6.3 ± 2.2 (p < 0.05) respectively. Lipase activity in supernatant increased from 4.1 ± 0.6 in C to 6.3 ± 0.7 U/mg protein in untreated AP (p < 0.05) and plasma α -amylase from 7.0 ± 0.6 in C to 25.9 ± 4.3 U/ml in AP (p < 0.001), without essential changes in treated groups vs untreated AP. Higher doses of endothelins decreased inflammatory cell infiltration score in AP.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Prof. Jan W. Długosz, M.D.

Department of Gastroenterology and Internal Medicine Medical University of Białystok, ul. Skłodowskiej-Curie 24 a 15-276 Białystok, Poland Tel: 48 85 7468234, Fax: 48 85 7468506 e-mail: ariosto@amb.edu.pl

Received 1.07.2004 Accepted 8.07.2004

Conclusions: The exogenous endothelins, especially ET-2 and ET-3 and to lesser extent ET-1 exerted some protective effect in early, edematous acute pancreatitis by the attenuation of trypsinogen activation and inflammatory cell infiltration in the pancreas.

Key words: cerulein acute pancreatitis, endothelins, trypsin, lipase, α -amylase, histology.

Introduction

The derangement of pancreatic microcirculation plays an important role in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis (AP). The edematous AP is characterized by almost double increase of pancreatic capillary flow (PCF) within 6 hrs, whereas in severe, necrotic form of AP, PCF decreases by half at this time [1]. Early, premature activation of trypsinogen in pancreatic tissue is thought to be a key factor in the pathogenesis of AP [2]. The interrelationships between alterations of PCF and pancreatic zymogen activation have been suggested [3,4].

Endothelin, a 21-residue polypeptide, isolated by Yanagisawa et al. [5] from the culture of porcine epithelial cells has been shown to be the most potent vasoconstrictor known to date. Later, three distinct human endothelins (ET) – related genes were identified and three corresponding familiar polypeptides (ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3) have been synthesized [6]. In the dog pancreas, ET-1 and ET-3 reduced pancreatic blood flow by half, whereas ET-2 only by 20% [7]. All forms of endothelins reduced pancreatic blood flow in healthy rats, however ET-1 was much more effective than ET-2 or ET-3 on a molecular basis [8].

ET-1 is thought to exert its effects by binding to two different receptors, classified as ET_A and ET_B . ET_A receptor has been found to be responsible for vasoconstriction, whereas ET_B was considered as a "vasodilator" receptor, mediating the release of vasodilating factors [9]. Recently, two subtypes of ET_B receptor: ET_{B1} , mediating vasodilatation, and ET_{B2} , contributing to the vasoconstrictor effects, have been identified [10]. In the rat pancreas ET-1 and ET-3 mRNA and two classes of ET receptors have been found. ET_A receptor had a high affinity for ET-1, but a low affinity for ET-3, and ET_B receptor with equally high affinities for ET-1 and ET-3. No specific receptor for ET-2 was identified in this study [11].

In recent years a broad range of ET-1 receptor antagonists, less or more specific for the receptors ET_A or ET_B have been synthesized, enabling the studies of endothelin-1 action in different severe pathological entities [12-14]. The data on the effects of ET-1 and antagonists of its receptors in AP considerably differs, depending on the disease model, doses and the time of application [15-19]. Kogire et al. [20] found a protective effect of ET-1 infused simultaneously with cerulein on histological changes of the pancreas, whereas selective ETA receptor antagonist, BQ 123 increased pancreatic edema and inflammatory cell infiltration. On the contrary, in the studies of Liu et al. [21,22], the exogenous ET-1 has been shown to reduce pancreatic perfusion and aggravate mild cerulein-induced AP to a severe, necrotic form, whereas BQ 123 attenuated these changes.

The role of ET-2 and ET-3 in acute pancreatitis has not been studied as of yet. If endothelins could attenuate important pathways of early edematous pancreatitis, they could be useful in the prevention of AP escalation. If not, perhaps further studies on different antagonists of endothelin receptors might offer such an advantage.

Therefore, the purpose of the present study was to assess and to compare the effect of different endothelins: ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3 on the activation of trypsinogen, activities of other pancreatic enzymes and histological changes in the early course of edematous acute pancreatitis in rats.

Materials and methods

Animals

The experiments were carried out on 51 male Wistar rats, weighing 240-300 g, housed individually in wire bottomed cages in a room temperature of 21 ± 1 °C using a 12 hours light – dark cycle. The animals were given a standard rat chow diet and fasted overnight before the experiment with free access to water. The care was provided in accordance with the current procedures for the care and use of laboratory animals. The protocol has been approved by the local Bioethical Commission.

Induction of acute pancreatitis: Acute cerulein pancreatitis was induced according to the method of Yamaguchi et al. [23]. The rats were injected with cerulein (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO, U.S.A.) at a dose of 40 μ g/kg of body weight (b.w.) intraperitoneally (i.p.) twice in 1 hour interval. In control rats, only solvent of cerulein (saline solution) was given i.p. In the treated rats, the solution of respective endothelins in NaCl 0.9% was given i.p. twice, simultaneously with cerulein.

Experimental design

Rats were subdivided into 8 groups as follows:

- Group I. Control group (C), healthy rats, receiving only saline solution (NaCl 0.9%) i.p. at time 0 and 1 hour later (n=6).
- Group II. Rats with cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis (AP)

untreated. The solution of cerulein in equivalent volume of saline was given i.p. at 0 time and 1 hour later (n=8).

- Group III. Rats with cerulein-induced AP, treated with ET-1 at a dose of 0.5 nmol/kg b.w i.p. twice, in 1 hr interval, simultaneously with cerulein (n=6).
- Group IV. Rats with cerulein-induced AP treated with ET-1, at a dose of 1.0 nmol/kg b.w. i.p. twice, as in the group III (n=6).
- Group V. Rats with cerulein AP treated with ET-2, at a dose of 0.5 nmol/kg b.w. i.p. twice, in 1 hr interval, simultaneously with cerulein (n=7).
- Group VI. Rats with cerulein AP treated with ET-2, at a dose of 1.0 nmol/kg b.w. i.p. twice, as in the group III (n=6).
- Group VII. Rats with cerulein AP treated with ET-3, at a dose of 0.5 nmol/kg b.w. i.p. twice, in 1 hr interval, simultaneously with cerulein (n=6).
- Group VIII. Rats with cerulein AP treated ET-3, at a dose of 1.0 nmol/kg b.w. i.p. twice, as in the group III (n=6).

The volume of NaCl 0.9% as a solvent was equilibrated in all groups to 2x2 ml/kg b.w.

Preparation of pancreatic homogenate and the plasma: Four hours after the first cerulein injection (or saline in C group) a general anesthesia was induced with intraperitoneal ketamine at a dose of 40 mg/kg b.w., supported by pentobarbital at a dose of 20 mg/kg b.w. The blood samples was taken to the heparinized syringe by cardiac puncture and the rats were sacrificed by decapitation. The pancreases were quickly excised, freed from the peripancreatic tissues and weighed. For light microscopy, representative specimens of the pancreas were fixed and the sections were stained with hematoxylin and eosin.

The remaining portion of the pancreas was processed according to Yamaguchi et al. [23], meaning it was homogenized in ice-cold four volumes of 50 mmol/l Tris-HCl buffer (pH 8.0), containing nonorganic detergent Triton X-100, 0.5% v/v during 1 min by 3 full up-and down strokes using a motor driven glass-Teflon homogenizer (Thomas Scientific, New Jersey, U.S.A.) cooled with ice. The resulting homogenate was sonified for 20 seconds in an ice bath using Vibra cell, model VC 50, Sonics and Materials Inc., Danbury, CT, U.S.A. (frequency 20 kHz and amplitude 70). The volumes were then adjusted giving 10% homogenates, placed on ice for 20 min for further extraction of the enzymes, and then centrifuged at 12000xg for 20 min at 4°C. The supernatants were used for the assays of trypsin activity performed within 6 hrs. The remaining portions of the supernatant were frozen at -80°C, for the assay of lipase activity and protein concentration.

The samples of heparinized blood were centrifuged at 4000 rpm with cooling to 4°C, the resulting plasma was collected and frozen at -80°C for the assay of α -amylase activity.

Biochemical assays

1. Trypsin activity: Free active trypsin (FAT) and total potential trypsin (TPT) in the supernatants of pancreatic homogenates were estimated according to Yamaguchi et al. [23] with this exception that N α -p-tosyl-L-arginine methyl ester hydrochloride (TAME) 1 mmol/l was used as a substrate and the absorbance of released product was estimated at 247 nm wave length in an automatic spectrophotometer Pye Unicam SP 505 (Cambridge, U.K.) as in our previous studies [24,25].

Table 1. Free active trypsin (FAT), total potential trypsin (TPT) and the index of trypsinogen activation (% FAT/TPT) in the supernatants of pancreatic homogenates in early cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis (AP) untreated and treated with different endothelins (ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3) vs control group(C) in rats. Means \pm S.E.M

Nº	Group	FAT μg/mg protein	TPT μg/protein	% FAT/TPT
Ι	Control (C) $(n=6)$	0.366 ± 0.083	11.95 ±1.20	3.0 ± 0.6
II	AP untreated $(n=8)$	1.254 ± 0.145	8.70 ±1.50	16.2 ± 3.1
III	AP + ET-1 (n=6) 2×0.5 nmol/kg	1.670 ± 0.260	11.46 ±0.92	15.3 ±2.9
IV	AP + ET-1 (n=6) 2 x 1.0 nmol/kg	0.607 ± 0.120	14.17 ±1.66	4.8 ±1.1
V	AP + ET-2 (n=7) 2 x 0.5 nmol/kg	1.102 ± 0.189	16.14 ± 1.34	7.2 ± 1.4
VI	AP + ET-2 (n=6) 2×1.0 nmol/kg	1.097 ± 0.156	18.11 ±1.52	6.1 ±0.9
VII	AP + ET-3 (n=6) 2×0.5 nmol/kg	0.661 ± 0.153	16.14 ±1.11	4.5 ±1.5
VIII	AP + ET-3 (n=6) 2 x 1.0 nmol/kg	1.073 ± 0.377	17.03 ± 0.53	6.3 ± 2.2

Important statistical significance of differences between groups:

FAT: I/II p<0.001, II/IV p<0.01, II/VII p<0.02;

TPT: I/II n.s., II/III p<0.02, II/IV p<0.05, II/V p<0.001, II/VI p<0.01, II/VII p<0.001, III/VIII p<0.001;

% FAT/TPT: I/II p<0.01, II/IV p<0.01, II/V p<0.05, II/VI p<0.01, II/VII p<0.001, II/VII p<0.05, III/IV p<0.01

Total potential trypsin (TPT) in the supernatants was estimated after activation of trypsinogen with enterokinase in 1:1 dilution in 50 mmol Tris-HCl buffer, pH 8.0 for 30 min at 37°C. The freshly prepared working solution of enterokinase contained 2 mg of enzyme/ml of the same buffer [23]. The time of activation proved to be sufficient for maximal activation.

The activity was expressed in μ g of trypsin/mg of protein by comparison with the calibration curve of increasing concentrations of bovine trypsin, type I. The % FAT/TPT ratio served as an index of trypsinogen activation [23].

2. Lipase activity in the supernatants of pancreatic homogenates was assayed with tributyrin (1,2,3 – tributylglycerol) as a substrate and with the pehametric method using autotitrator (Radiometer, Copenhagen, Denmark) and 0.2 mol/l NaOH as in our previous studies [24,25].

3. a-Amylase activity in the plasma was assayed with colorimetric method with soluble starch as substrate as in our previous studies [26,27].

All reagents, with the exception of soluble starch were purchased from Sigma Chemicals Co., St Louis, MO, U.S.A.

Histological examination: Ten slides from 5 rats from each group (50 slides per group) stained with hematoxyline and eosine (H&E) were evaluated at a magnification of 200x in light microscopy by an expert pathologist (A. A.), who was not familiar with the experimental code at this time. The edema, inflammatory infiltrate, necrosis and vacuolization were scored from 0 to 3 degrees of severity according to Kyogoku et al. [28]. Generally, the interstitial edema was scored as follows: 0 = absent; 1 = expansion of interlobular septa; 2 = expansionof intralobular septa; 3 = separation of acini. The inflammatory infiltrate: 0 = absent; 1 = less than 20 neutrophils per field; 2 = 20-50 neutrophils; 3 = more than 50 neutrophils per field. Parenchymal necrosis: 0 = absent; 1 = less than approximately5%; 2 = 5-20%; 3 = more than 20% of the involved area. The vacuolization: 0 = absent; 1 = less than 20% of acinar cells with vacuoles per field; 2 = 20-50%; 3 = more than 50%.

Statistical analysis. The results of biochemical assays are reported as means \pm S.E.M. and after performing an F test for the equality of variances, the means were compared using the

t-test for unpaired data. Histologic data were expressed as range of the scores and means \pm S.E.M. and compared using Mann-Whitney's test for two groups. The differences with p < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

Tab. 1 illustrates the activities of trypsin and the index of trypsinogen activation in the supernatants containing enzymes extracted using organic detergent Triton X-100. FAT in cerulein AP group is markedly higher (about 3 times) than in the control group (p < 0.001), whereas a decrease of TPT activity was insignificant. In the groups with AP treated with endothelins, the increase of FAT was attenuated by half only after higher dose of ET-1 (p < 0.01) and after lower dose of ET-3 (p < 0.02). In all groups with AP treated with endothelins, TPT was higher than in untreated group with AP, but not significantly different in comparison to control group. The degree of trypsinogen activation (%FAT/TPT) in the untreated group was evidently higher (5.4x) than in the control group (p < 0.01). It was attenuated 2.25-3.60 times by the treatment with higher dose of ET-1 and with both doses of ET-2 and ET-3. However, lower dose of ET-1 was ineffective in this respect. Nevertheless, the values of %FAT/TPT in treated groups with AP, after effective attenuation of the trypsinogen activation remained 50%-140% higher than in the control group.

Tab. 2 shows the activity of lipase in the supernatant of pancreatic homogenate from untreated AP, which was ca 50% higher than in control group (p < 0.05). The effect of the treatment with endothelins on this activity was insignificant, with the exception of some diminishing influence of higher dose of ET-3 (p < 0.02). The plasma α -amylase activity was 3.7 times elevated in cerulein AP (p < 0.001) and none treatment affected significantly this activity.

The histological scores of edema, inflammatory cell infiltration, necrosis and vacuolization were significantly increased in the groups with AP, supporting the development of ceruleininduced pancreatitis. The mean score of edema was slightly *Table 2.* Lipase activity in the supernatants of pancreatic homogenates and plasma α -amylase in cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis (AP) untreated and treated with different endothelins (ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3) vs control group (C) in rats. Means \pm S.E.M. are reported

N⁰.	Group	Lipase U/mg protein	α-Amylase U/ml
Ι	Control (C) (n=6)	4.11 ±0.58	7.0 ± 0.63
II	AP untreated $(n = 8)$	6.34 ± 0.69	25.9 ±4.28
III	AP + ET-1 2 x 0.5 nmol/kg (n=6)	7.67 ± 1.36	19.2 ±4.66
IV	AP + ET-1 2 x 1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	5.53 ±0.84	18.7 ± 3.28
V	AP + ET-2 2 x 0.5 nmol/kg (n=7)	6.68 ± 0.77	27.2 ±2.98
VI	AP + ET-2 2 x 1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	7.00 ± 0.87	21.6 ±5.54
VII	AP + ET-3 2 x 0.5 nmol/kg (n =6)	4.53 ± 0.86	26.4 ±2.62
VIII	AP + ET-3 2 x 1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	3.87 ± 0.42	29.8 ±3.63

Important statistical significance of differences: Lipase: I/II p<0.05, II/VIII p<0.02;

α-Amylase: I/II p<0.001

Table 3. Morphologic changes in the pancreas in early caerulein-induced AP in rats in untread group with AP and in groups treated with endothelins (ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3)[#]

No	Group	Edema	PMN infiltration	Necrosis	Vacuolization
Ι	Control (C) (n=6)	0-1 (0.12±0.03)	0-1 (0.06±0.02)	0-0 (0.00±0.00)	$0-1 \\ 0.08 \pm 0.03$
II	AP untreated (n=8)	1-3 (2.04±0.07)	0-3 (1.61±0.08)	0-2 (0.58±0.06)	1-3 (1.88±0.08)
III	AP + ET-1 2x0.5 nmol/kg (n=6)	2-3 (2.62±0.05)	0-3 (1.47±0.09)	0-2 (0.57±0.06)	1-3 (1.96±0.07)
IV	AP + ET-1 2x1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	1-3 (2.12±0.08)	0-2 (1.04±0.05)	0-2 (0.54±0.06)	1-3 (1.92±0.08)
V	AP + ET-2 2x0.5 nmol/kg (n=7)	1-3 (2.61±0.05)	1-3 (1.59±0.05)	0-2 (0.81±0.07)	1-3 (2.30±0.07)
VI	AP + ET-22x1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	0-3 (2.30±0.08)	0-3 (1.29±0.08)	0-2 (0.63±0.06)	1-3 (1.89±0.08)
VII	AP + ET-3 2x0.5 nmol/kg (n=6)	1-3 (2.32±0.07)	0-3 (1.55±0.08)	0-2 (0.82±0.06)	1-3 (2.18±0.08)
VIII	AP + ET-3 2x1.0 nmol/kg (n=6)	1-3 (2.04±0.08)	0-3 (1.36±0.06)	0-2 (0.70±0.06)	1-3 (1.94±0.08)

Values are expressed as range of scores, with means \pm S.E.M. in parentheses.

Important statistical significance of differences:

Edema: I/II p<0.001, II/III,V p<0.001, II/VI,VII p<0.01; III/IV p<0.001; PMN infiltration: I/II p<0.001, II/IV p<0.001, II/VI p<0.02, II/VIII p<0.05;

Necrosis: I/II p < 0.001, II/V p < 0.05, II/VII p < 0.02;

Vacuolization: I/II p<0.001, II/V p<0.01, II/VII p<0.05

increased in the group treated with lower doses of ET-1 and ET-2, and even less elevated after higher dose of ET-2 and lower dose of ET-3. The infiltration with polymorphonuclear (PMN) cells was markedly decreased after higher dose of ET-1 and to less extent after higher dose of ET-2 and ET-3. The mean scores of necrosis and vacuolization were comparable in untreated and

treated groups with AP, with the exception of the groups after lower dose of ET-2 and ET-3, where some slight elevation of this score was observed (*Tab. 3*). The representative features of histological changes in AP groups in comparison to control group are depicted on *Fig. 1*. *Figure 1.* The representative histological features of pancreatic tissue in early (4 hrs) cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis (AP) untreated and treated with different endothelins. (*A*). Normal appearance of the rat pancreas. (B). Acute cerulein-induced $(2 \times 40 \ \mu\text{g/kg} \text{ b.w. i.p.})$ at 1 hour interval), edematous pancreatitis. (*C*). Cerulein-induced AP treated with lower dose $(2 \times 0.5 \ \text{nmol/kg} \ \text{b.w. i.p.})$ of endothelin-1, given simultaneously with cerulein. (*D*). Cerulein-induced AP treated with higher dose $(2 \times 1.0 \ \text{nmol/kg} \ \text{b.w. i.p.})$ of endothelin-1. (*E*). Cerulein-induced AP treated with higher dose $(2 \times 1.0 \ \text{nmol/kg} \ \text{b.w. i.p.})$ of endothelin-1. (*E*). Cerulein-induced AP treated with higher dose $(2 \times 1.0 \ \text{nmol/kg} \ \text{b.w. i.p.})$ of endothelin-3. Magnification x160. Staining: Hematoxyline and eosine (H&E)



Discussion

Our results indicate the significant, 2.25-3.60 times attenuation of augmented trypsinogen activation in the pancreatic tissue of the rats with early (4 hrs) cerulein induced pancreatitis (AP) after treatment with endothelins: ET-1, ET-2, and ET-3 at a dose of 1 nmol/kg b.w., and ET-2 or ET-3 at a dose of 0.5 nmol/kg b.w., given twice introperitoneally at 1 hour interval simultaneously with cerulein. The treatment with endothelins generally did not affect the elevation of pancreatic lipase and plasma α -amylase activities with the exception of higher dose of ET-3, which attenuated to some degree the increase of lipase activity. Parallelly, the higher doses of endothelins studied (especially ET-1) decreased a PMN infiltration of pancreatic tissue in histological examination. The scores of necrosis and vacuolization were not diminished by endothelins, and even they were slightly increased after lower doses of ET-2 and ET-3. Similarly, the mean scores of edema were slightly increased after lower doses of ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3 and after higher dose of ET-2. Consequently, our results suggest that the endothelins at chosen doses, given at the beginning of cerulein-induced AP could be effective in the attenuation of trypsinogen activation and inflammatory reaction in the early course of edematous pancreatitis. The effect of ET-1 on trypsinogen activation at higher dose was evidently more expressed than insignificant effect of lower dose. On the contrary, similar effects of both doses of ET-2 and ET-3, could suggest that the maximal effect could be achieved even with lower doses of these endothelins.

We have chosen the dosage of endothelins basing on the classical study of their effect on pressor responses in anesthetized rats. In the response to intravenous bolus injection (1 nmol/kg) of ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3, late pressor effect developed 10-20 min after the injection and lasted >1 hour. The mean time required for blood pressure 50% recovery to base-line levels was 90min for ET-1, 120 min for ET-2 and 50 min for ET-3 [6]. For the prolongation of endothelin action we repeated the bolus after 1 hour, therefore the total higher dose amounted 2 nmol/kg b.w. within 4 hours. To disclose eventual dose response effect, we used also twice lower dosage 0.5 nmol/kg given twice at 1 hour interval. This dose was intermediate between low dose of ET-1 (0.1 nmol/kg) and high dose (1 nmol/kg) used by Filep et al [13] in the study of vascular permeability. This permeability in the pancreas was not affected significantly by ET-1 treatment in their study.

Cerulein-induced pancreatitis is a well established, experimental model of acute interstitial, edematous pancreatitis. It has been shown to involve the interaction of supramaximally stimulating doses of the cholecystokinin analog (cerulein) with low-affinity pancreatic acinar cell cholecystokinin (CCK)-A receptors. The consecutive co-localization of lysosomal cathepsin B with digestive enzyme zymogens in cytoplasmic vacuoles enables intracellular trypsinogen activation, thought to be a "trigger mechanism" of acute pancreatitis [29]. Simultaneous blockade of apical secretion is a prerequisite to bass-lateral output of partially activated zymogens into the interstitial space with a consecutive release of cytokines and vasoactive mediators, causing chemoattraction of inflammatory cells and activation of vascular endothelium [4]. In last years, the role of neutrophils in the intrapancreatic trypsin activation by NADPH oxidase (hydrogen peroxide and superoxide) in cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rodents has been documented [30].

In fact, in our study, the attenuation of trypsinogen activation after higher doses of endothelins was associated with decreased score of inflammatory cell infiltration. Nevertheless, lower doses of ET-2 and ET-3 did not decrease the score of inflammatory infiltration and edema, despite of attenuation of trypsinogen activation and even slight increase of necrosis and vacuolization scores was noted. Moreover, lower dosage of ET-1 affected neither trypsinogen activation nor PMN infiltration or necrosis and vacuolization scores, and even slightly increased the edema score. It could suggest that not all histological aspects of local inflammatory reaction depends on trypsinogen activation. The possible explanation could be independent activation of intracellular trypsinogen and nuclear factor- κB (NF- κB) in cerulein-induced pancreatitis, which was found to be required for the production of chemokines by pancreatic acinar cells, initiating the inflammatory cascade [31].

The mechanism of attenuating effect of endothelins on the trypsinogen activation in early, cerulein-induced AP is not easy to explain. In human acute pancreatitis, the level of endothelin-1 was found to be elevated [32]. It is not known whether it is a component of defensive mechanism or a mediator of injuring effects of AP on other organs. The only known effect of endothelins in healthy pancreas is vasoconstriction, with consequent reducing the pancreatic blood flow, the most prominent after ET-1 on molecular basis [7,8]. Two types of endothelin receptors: ET_A with high affinity for ET-1 and 175 times lower affinity for ET-3 and ET_B , with equally high affinities for ET-1 and ET-3 in the rat pancreatic acini have been found, but endothelins neither stimulated the enzyme secretion nor do they alter intracellular Ca⁺² or cAMP [11]. Therefore the direct role of endothelins in the physiology of pancreas remains to be elucidated.

Cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis is a mild self-limited form of the disease. However, after additional stress it could progress into severe necro-hemorrhagic form, probably by decreases of pancreatic microperfusion [28]. The early microcirculatory changes in the pancreas with acute cerulein-induced pancreatitis include the increase of pancreatic capillary blood flow, increase permeability of the endothelium and accumulation of extravasated fluid in the perilobular space, which were aggravated after additional cold stress. The permeability changes are followed by a decrease in flow velocity and early delayed leukocyte adherence in the pancreatic microcirculation [33]. The most important difference between mild edematous pancreatitis and severe, necrotic form is evident in the early, 6 hrs period of observation. Pancreatic capillary flow in edematous, ceruleininduced AP rapidly increases to 188% of baseline and remains elevated up to 6 hrs of experiment, whereas in severe necrotic AP it decreases to 47% of baseline during 6 hrs. Complete capillary stasis develops in 38% of capillaries in severe AP and is absent in edematous AP [1]. These differences could be crucial for the explanation of controversial role of endothelin-1 and endothelin-1 receptors in AP reported in the literature.

Liu et al. [21] have observed that ET-1 administered at a dose of 250, 500 or 750 pmol/kg b.w. as intraaortal bolus 4 times at 1 hr intervals immediately after the second cerulein (2x10 µg/kg intraperitoneally at 1 hr interval) injection, evoking edematous AP, caused a dose dependent increase in pancreatic damage. The scores of vacuolization and necrosis of acinar cells were the most elevated with the highest dose of endothelin-1. Eibl et al. [17] have compared the effect of exogenous endothelin-1 and selective antagonist of it receptor A, LU-135 252 both in edematous, cerulein-induced AP and in severe, bile salt + cerulein AP. LU-135 252 injected i.v. at a dose of 50 mg/kg, 6 hrs after induction of AP decreased capillary permeability by 69% in the pancreas in edematous (cerulein-induced) pancreatitis and by 63% in severe (bile salt + cerulein-induced pancreatitis), where the increase of permeability in the untreated group was higher. Exogenous ET-1 at a dose of 1.25 µg/kg/hr (it means 0.5 nmol/kg/h, because the m.w. of ET-1 = 2492) i.v. during 6 hours, increased capillary permeability by 104% in the sham operated rats, by 40% in the cerulein-induced pancreatitis but did not further augment the extremal increase of permeability in necrotic pancreatitis. The authors suggest that the increase of capillary permeability by ET-1 is an unfavorable effect in edematous AP, which could be counteracted by selective antagonist of ET, receptor. On the other hand, Kogire et al. [20], in the rat pancreatitis induced by continuous i.v. infusion of supramaximal dose of cerulein (5 µg/kg/hr) for 3.5 hr, found that exogenous endothelin-1 (infused throughout the cerulein infusion at a dose of 100 pmol/kg/hr) exerted a protective effect. It was associated with less advanced inflammatory cell infiltration, acinar cell vacuolization and a decrease in the pancreatic edema index. The potent ET_A receptor antagonist BQ-123 at a dose of 3 mg/kg/h infused concomitantly with cerulein, further augmented pancreatic edema and the extent of inflammatory cell infiltration was greater than with cerulein alone. According to the authors opinion some protective effect of endothelin-1 in their study could be dependent on the secondary increased production of endogenous prostagladins. In fact, endothelin-1 is known to release prostacyclin [34] and a protective effect of prostacyclin analogs in taurocholate pancreatitis has been found in our previous studies [25,27].

It would be reasonable to assume that ET-1 given in properly chosen dose at the beginning of edematous pancreatitis, when pancreatic blood flow is increased, could exert rather beneficial than injuring effect by attenuating trypsinogen activation and inflammatory infiltration in the pancreas. The same could be pertinent also for ET-2 and ET-3, as their potentially suppressing effect on pancreatic microcirculation may be less important than the effect of ET-1. However, it should be kept in mind that the lower dosage of ET-2 and ET-3 increased slightly the necrosis and vacuolization scores, despite attenuation of trypsinogen activation. Therefore, more studies are needed to resolve their action in different models of AP.

Lipase is a recognized factor in the damage to isolated acinar cells in a degree similar to the action of chymotrypsin [35]. The increase of its activity in pancreatic tissue in our study could support its role in the cellular injury in cerulein-induced AP as reflected by the necrosis and vacuolization scores. Its activity was not depressed by the endothelins treatment (with one exception, which we could not explain). It is tempted to assume, that even after attenuation of trypsinogen activation, the inflammatory process in the pancreas could be perpetuated by lipolytic enzymes, with lipase as a representative in present work. This notion could be supported by an increased activity of the plasma α -amylase in the groups with cerulein AP, despite of the application of endothelins.

In summary our results support the positive effect of endothelin-1, -2, and -3, given simultaneously with cerulein in the course of mild, edematous acute pancreatitis in rats, as evidenced by the attenuation of trypsinogen activation and limitation of inflammatory cell infiltration in the pancreatic tissue. Such effects could be useful against progression of the disease into more severe forms and in the prevention of so called "post-ERCP pancreatitis". However, not all biochemical and histological aspects of AP, studied in this work, are favorable influenced by endothelins in chosen doses. Therefore this issue requires further studies on the mechanism of endothelins action in different models of acute pancreatitis.

Acknowledgement

The study was supported by grant of Medical University in Bialystok, # 3-51653.

References

1. Schmidt J, Ebeling D, Ryschich E, Werner J, Gebhard MM, Klar E. Pancreatic capillary blood flow in an improved model of necrotizing pancreatitis in the rat. J Surg Res, 2002; 106: 335-41.

2. Hietaranta AJ, Saluja AK, Bhagat C, Singh VP, Song AM, Steer ML. Relationship between NF-κB and trypsinogen activation in rat pancreas after supramaximal cerulein stimulation. Bioch Biophys Res Commun, 2001; 280: 388-95.

3. Sunamura M, Yamauchi J-I, Shibuya K, Chen H-M, Ding L, Takeda K, Kobari M, Matsuno S. Pancreatic microcirculation in acute pancreatitis. J Hep Bil Pancr Surg, 1998; 5: 62-8.

4. Klar E, Werner J. Neue pathophysiologische Kenntnisse der akuten Pankreatitis. Chirurg, 2000; 71: 253-4.

5. Yanagisawa M, Kurichara H, Kimura S, Tomobe Y, Kobayashi M, Mitsui Y, Yazaki Y, Goto K, Masaki T. A novel potent vasoconstrictor peptide produced by vascular endothelial cells. Nature, 1988; 332: 411-5.

6. Inoue A, Yanagisawa M, Kimura S, Kasuya Y, Miyauchi T, Goto K, Masaki T. The human endothelin family: Three structurally and pharmacologically distinct isopeptides predicted by three separate genes. Proc Ntl Acad Sci USA, 1989; 86: 2863-7.

7. Takaori K, Inoue K, Kogire M, Higashide S-I, Tun T, Aung T, Doi R, Fuji N, Tobe T. Effects of endothelin on microcirculation of the pancreas. Life Sci, 1992; 51: 615-22.

8. Plusczyk T, Bersal B, Menger MD, Feifel G. Differential effects of ET-1, ET-2, and ET-3 on pancreatic microcirculation, tissue integrity, and inflammation. Dig Dis Sci, 2001; 46: 1343-51.

9. Rossi GP, Seccia TM, Albertin G, Pessina A. Measurement of endothelin: clinical and research use. Ann Clin Biochem, 2000; 37: 608-26.

10. Evans RG, Madden AC, Cottevill E. ET-receptor subtypes: roles in regional renal vascular actions of exogenous and endogenous endothelins in anesthetized rabbits. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol, 2000; 35: 677-85.

11. Hildebrand P, Mrozinski JE Jr, Mantey SA, Patto RJ, Jensen RT. Pancreatic acini possess endothelin receptors whose internalization is regulated by PLC-activating agents. Am J Physiol, 1993; 264: G984-93.

12. Wanecek M, Oldner A, Sundin P, Alving K, Weitzberg E, Rudehill A. Effect on haemodynamics by selective endothelin ET(B) receptor and combined endothelin ET(A)/ET(B) receptor antagonism during endotoxin shock. Eur J Pharmacol, 1999; 386: 235-45.

13. Filep JG. Role of endogenous endothelin in the regulation of plasma volume and albumin escape during endotoxin shock in conscious rats. Br J Pharmacol, 2000; 129: 975-83.

14. Taniai H, Suematsu M, Suzuki T, Norimizu S, Hori R, Ishimura Y, Nimura Y. Endothelin B receptor-mediated protection against anoxia-reoxygenation injury in perfused rat liver: nitric oxide-dependent and -independent mechanisms. Hepatology, 2001; 33: 894-901.

15. Todd KE, Lewis MPN, Gloor B, Lange JS, Ashley SW, Reber HA. An ETa/ETb endothelin antagonist ameliorates systemic inflammation in a murine model of acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis. Surgery, 1997; 122: 443-50.

16. Fiedler F, Ayasse D, Rohmeiss P, Gretz N, Rehbein C, Keim V. The endothelin antagonist bosentan does not improve survival in severe experimental pancreatitis in rats. Int J Pancreatol, 1999; 26: 147-54.

17. Eibl G, Hotz HG, Faulhaber J, Kirchengast M, Buhr HJ, Foitzik T. Effect of endothelin and endothelin receptor blockade on capillary permeability in experimental pancreatitis. Gut, 2000; 46: 390-4.

18. Foitzik T, Faulhaber J, Hotz HG, Kirchengast M, Buhr HJ. Endothelin mediates local and systemic disease sequelae in severe experimental pancreatitis. Pancreas, 2001; 22: 248-54.

19. Martignoni ME, Ceyhan GO, Ayuni E, Kondo Y, Zimmermann A, Büchler MW, Friess H. Endothelin receptor antagonist are not beneficial in the therapy of acute experimental pancreatitis. Langenbeck's Arch Surg, 2004 (on line).

20. Kogire M, Inoue K, Higashide S-I, Takaori K, Echigo Y, Gu Y-J, Sumi S, Uchida K, Imamura M. Protective effects of endothelin-1 on acute pancreatitis in rats. Dig Dis Sci, 1995; 40: 1207-12.

21. Liu X-H, Kimura T, Ishikawa H, Yamagouchi H, Furokawa M, Nakano I, Kinjoh M, Nawata H. Effect of endothelin-1 on the development of hemorrhagic pancreatitis in rats. Scand J Gastroenterol, 1995; 30: 276-82.

22. Liu X-H, Nakano I, Ito T, Kimura T, Nawata H. Is endothelin an aggravating factor in the development of acute pancreatitis? Chinese Med J, 1999; 12: 603-7.

23. Yamaguchi H, Kimura T, Mimura K, Nawata H. Activation of proteases in cerulein-induced pancreatitis. Pancreas, 1989; 4: 565-71.

24. Dlugosz JW, Wroblewski E, Poplawski C, Gabryelewicz A, Andrzejewska A. Does antecedent ethanol intake affect course of taurocholate pancreatitis in rats? Dig Dis Sci, 1997; 42: 944-52.

25. Dlugosz JW, Wroblewski E, Poplawski C, Andrzejewska A, Gabryelewicz A. The effect of β -thia-iminoprostacyclin in taurocholate acute pancreatitis in rats: the role of antecedent acute ethanol abuse. Pancreas, 1997; 15: 91-8.

26. Dlugosz JW, Nowak K, Laszewicz W, Andrzejewska A, Wroblewski E. The effect of endothelin-1 receptors antagonists in acute experimental pancreatitis in the rats. Exp Toxic Pathol, 2003; 55: 137-45.

27. Dlugosz JW, Andrzejewska A, Wroblewski E, Poplawski C, Wereszczynska-Siemiatkowska U. Beneficial effect of iloprost on the course of acute taurocholate pancreatitis in rats and its limitation by antecedent acute ethanol intake. Exp Toxic Pathol, 2004; 55: 401-9.

28. Kyogoku T, Manabe T, Tobe T. Role of ischemia in acute pan-

creatitis. Hemorrhagic shock converts edematous pancreatitis to hemorrhagic pancreatitis in rats. Dig Dis Sci, 1992; 37: 1409-17.

29. Bhagat L, Singh VP, Song AM, Van Acker GJD, Agrawal S, Steer ML, Saluja AK. Thermal stress-induced HSP70 mediates protection against intrapancreatic trypsinogen activation in acute pancreatitis in rats. Gastroenterology, 2002; 122: 156-65.

30. Gukovskaya AS, Vaquero E, Zaninovic V, Gorelick FS, Lusis AJ, Brennan M-L, Holland S, Pandol SJ. Neutrophils and NADPH oxidase mediate intrapancreatic trypsin activation in murine experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology, 2002; 122, 974-84.

31. Han B, Ji B, Logsdon CD. CCK independently activates intracellular trypsinogen and NF-κB in rat pancreatic acinar cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2001; 49: C465-72.

32. Czen CY, Lu CL, Chang FY, Lu RH, Ng WW, Lee SD. Endothelin-1 is a candidate mediating intestinal dysmotility in patients with acute pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci, 1999; 44: 922-26.

 Chen HM, Sunamura M, Shibuya K, Yamauchi JI, Sakai Y, Fukuyama S, Mikami Y, Takeda K, Matsuno S. Early microcirculatory derangement in mild and severe pancreatitis models in mice. Surg Today, 2001; 31: 634-42.

34. Thiemermann C, Lidbury PS, Thomas GR, Vane JR. Endothelin-1 releases prostacyclin and inhibits ex vivo platelet aggregation in the anesthetized rabbits. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol, 1989; 13: S 138-41.

35. Niederau C, Fronhoffs K, Klonowski H, Schulz HU. Active pancreatic digestive enzymes show striking differences in their potential to damage isolated rat pancreatic acinar cells. J Lab Clin Med, 1995; 125: 265-75.

Relationship between gastroesophageal reflux disease and myocardial ischemia. Influence of reflux on temporary activity of autonomic nervous system

Dobrzycki S¹, Skrodzka D², Musiał WJ³, Go M⁴, Korecki J³, Gugała K¹, Kralisz P¹, Prokopczuk P¹, Bachórzewska-Gajewska H¹, Kamiński K³

¹ Invasive Cardiology Department, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

² Gastroenterology Department, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

³ Cardiology Department, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

⁴ Emergency Department, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Assessment of the gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) influence on myocardial ischemia and autonomic nervous system (ANS) activity.

Material and methods: In 50 patients with angiographically confirmed ischemic heart disease (IHD) in I–III CCS class, simultaneous 24-hour ECG and esophageal pH-metry monitoring was performed. We assessed: (1) GERD occurrence in patients with IHD, (2) influence of pathological reflux (PR) on myocardial ischemia – number and total duration of ST depression episodes in GERD and non-GERD patients, (3) temporary activity of ANS was determined according to the dynamics of spectral HRV (Heart Rate Variability) analysis components (LF, HF, VLF, LF/HF).

Results: 23 patients (46%) fullfilled the GERD criteria. Patients with GERD had significantly higher number of ST depression episodes (4.13 vs 2.85, p=0.013) as well as longer total duration of ischemia (64.73 vs 35.2min, p=0.034). Spectral HRV analysis showed the significant decrease of LF/HF ratio (p<0.035), which indicates the sympathovagal balance shift towards the parasympathetic system caused by PR.

Conclusions:

1. GERD is frequent condition in patients with angiographically confirmed IHD. Coexistence of GERD may predispose to the myocardial ischemia.

 Gastroesophageal reflux may cause the shift of sympathovagal balance towards its parasympathetic component.

Received 28.06.2004 Accepted 21.07.2004

This mechanism may induce esophago-cardiac reflex, leading to diminished myocardial perfusion.

Key words: iso dia

ischemic heart disease, gastroesophageal reflux disease, activity of authonomic nervous system, spectral HRV analysis.

Abbreviations: GERD – gastroesophageal reflux disease, ANS – autonomic nervous system, IHD – ischemic heart disease, CCS – Canadian Cardiovascular Society, PR – pathological reflux, TIB – total ischemic burden, LF – low frequency, HF – high frequency, VLF – very low frequency, LH/HF – temporary activity of ANS, TP – total power, PTCA – percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty, CABG – coronary artery by-pass graft.

Introduction

Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) is one of the most common diseases of upper part of digestive tract. Symptoms of GERD may be typical (heartburn) or atypical: non-cardiac chest pain (NCCP), cough, asthma symptoms, laryngitis [1,2]. The incidence of GERD is high (30-50%) among patients with ischemic heart disease (IHD) confirmed in angiography [3-5]. Results of numerous studies show mutual influence of both conditions on each other. Nitrates and calcium channel blockers, by reduction of the lower esophageal sphincter tension and relaxation of intramural esophageal muscles, may cause the increase of acidic content regurgitation from stomach to esophagus and may diminish the esophageal clearance. On the other hand, reflux may also increase the myocardial ischemia [3-5]. In experimental model such correlation was confirmed by Chauhan et al., who showed significant reduction of flow in left anterior descendent artery after the esophagus perfusion with acid. This phenomenon was observed both in the group of patients with X syndrome and in patients with atherosclerosis of

ADDRESS FOR CORRESSPONDENCE: Sławomir Dobrzycki, M.D., Ph.D. Invasive Cardiology Department Medical University of Białystok ul. Skłodowskiej 24 a 15-276 Białystok, Poland Tel: +48 85 746 84 96

coronary arteries, however it was absent in patients after heart transplantation (denervated heart). These results led to the conclusion, that reduction of myocardial perfusion is caused by nervous reflex, and the phenomenon was called "linked angina" [6,7]. Existence of esophago-cardiac reflex was confirmed in Bortolotti's studies. Inflation of a balloon in esophagus had significant influence on mean RR intervals in ECG recorded before and after the esophagus irritation [8]. The aim of the present study is to assess the influence of gastroesophageal reflux on myocardial ischemia and to investigate the correlation of reflux with components of spectral frequency domain analysis of heart rate variability (HRV). The frequency domain analysis of HRV is mathematical transformation of selected ECG recordings, which enables finding compartments with similiar R-R interval time - Fast Fourier Transform (FFT). These compartments reflect the activity of autonomic nervous system.

Material and methods

The study was conducted in the group of patients with stable IHD in 2nd or 3rd functional class according to CCS (Canadian Cardiovascular Society), with inducible ischemia in non-invasive tests and significant lesions in coronary arteries confirmed in angiography. Patients with urgent indications for coronary arteries revascularization (PTCA or CABG) were excluded from further investigation. At inclusion the intensity of anginal symptoms was analyzed (II or III CCS class), symptoms of GERD were not analyzed. Only patients who did not take drugs reducing the hydrochloric acid production for at least 2 weeks were included into the study. Drug therapy of IHD remained unchanged (neither the types of drugs nor their doses) for a month before the inclusion as well as during the study. In 50 patients (M-42; F-8; mean age 55.9, 37-74) simultaneous 24-hour ECG and pH-metry monitoring was performed.

Esophageal pH-metry:

Esophageal pH was measured with antimon electrode (Syntetics, Sweden) and epidermal reference electrode (Ag/AgCl). In each case the electrode was calibrated, and placed in the esophagus, 5 cm above the manometrically localized lower esophageal sphincter. Polygram software was used to analyze pH (PW-version 2.04 Esophogram-version 2.01).

The following parameters were evaluated in esophageal pH monitoring [9]:

1. Time percentage of esophageal pH lower than 4 during 24 hours (FT – fractional time).

2. Total time of pH lower than 4 (TT pH<4 – total time)

 A number of pathological refluxes (PR – pathological reflux – drop of esophageal pH < 4 lasting more than 5 minutes).

24-hour ECG monitoring: In Holter ECG monitoring ST depression >1 mm was considered significant. ECG monitoring was performed using the Reynolds Medical Pathfinder 700. The following variables of ECG monitoring were assessed:

1. The number of ST segment depression episodes (ST dep);

2. The total time of ST segment depression during 24 hour monitoring (TIB – total ischemic burden).

Spectral HRV analysis was performed only in those patients, in whom >95% of R waves were identified as of sinus origin. After the initial analysis, selected ECG recordings underwent the computerized Fast Fourier Transform (FFT). Analysis of short-term recording was selected in order to evaluate the temporary activity of ANS. The following parameters were assessed [10]:

LF – low frequency [ms²] range 0.5-0.05 Hz: component of sympathetic nervous system activity; HF – high frequency [ms²] range 0.15-0.5 Hz: component of parasympathetic nervous system activity; VLF – very low frequency [ms²] range <0.05 Hz – component expressing the activity of renin – angiotensin system and thermoregulation; LF/HF – temporary activity of ANS (sympathovagal balance); TP – total power [ms²].

Influence of pathological refluxes (PR) on temporary activity of ANS was evaluated by assessment of dynamic changes in spectral HRV analysis parameters in 3 consecutive compartments:

1 compartment (-1): 10 min before the reflux appearance (control compartment);

2 compartment (0): first 10 minutes of reflux;

3 compartment (+1): 10 following minutes.

Spectral HRV analysis parameters were assessed and changes of the evaluated parameters were analyzed as the results of ANS activity alterations due to PR.

Protocol of the study has been approved by Bioethic Commitee of the Medical University of Bialystok.

Statistical analysis:

Statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS package, release 8.0.0 pl. The data are reported as maximum, minimum, mean and standard deviation (SD). Nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test was used when the data were not normally distributed.

The Wilcoxon Matched-Pairs Signed-Ranks test was used for pairs of dependent variables not normally distributed. A result was considered statistically significant when the P value was <0.05.

Results

Tab. 1 lists major clinical and angiographic data. In coronarography a lesion was considered significant when coronary artery lumen was narrowed by at least 70%, with accompanying symptoms of myocardial ischemia. The results of the 24-hour simultaneous Holter and esophageal pH monitoring are shown in *Tab. 2*. Patients were divided into two groups on the basis of pH-metry results:

- Group 1: GERD (-): 27 (54%) patients with FT<5%; patients not fulfilling the pH criteria for the diagnosis of the gastroesophageal reflux disease.
- Group 2: GERD (+): 23 (46%) patients with FT<5%; patients fulfilling the pH criteria for the diagnosis of the gastroesophageal reflux disease.

There were no differences in mean age, rates of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, past history of myocardial infarction and the severity of angina classified by the CCS between the groups. The severity and localization of coronary lesions, rates of anti-

Table 1.	Clinical and angiographic characteristics of the studied
patients	i de la construcción de la constru

Study population 50 pts (100%)	N (%)
Arterial hypertension	30(60)
Diabetes mellitus	13(26)
Previous myocardial infarction	24 (48)
Angina class II CCS	29(58)
Angina class III CCS	21 (42)
Beta blockers	45 (90)
Calcium channel blockers	26(52)
Nitrates	45 (90)
Left anterior descending (LAD)	25 (50)
Circumflex coronary artery (Cx)	25 (50)
Right coronary artery (RCA)	32(64)
1 vessel disease (1VD)	24 (48)
2 vessel disease (2VD)	20(40)
3 vessel disease (3VD)	6(12)

Table 2. Results of simultaneous monitoring esophageal pH and ECG in the study population

variable	mean	SD	Minimum	Maximum
FT [%]	10.52	12.24	0.2	45,9
TT [min]	140.42	176.22	2.0	685.0
RP [n]	4.48	6.01	0	29
ST dep [n]	4.36	4.64	0	20
TIB [min]	58.05	77.79	0	452.50

FT [%]: time percentage of pH lower than 4 during 24 hours pHmetry (FT – fractional time); TT [min]: total time of pH<4; RP [n]: number of pathological refluxes; ST dep [n]: number of ST depression episodes; TIB [min]: total time of ST depression during Holter monitoring

anginal drug administration (nitrates, beta blockers, calcium antagonists) were comparable in both groups. The detailed data are shown in *Tab. 3*.

During the 24-hour esophageal pH-monitoring, a total number of 224 pathologic acidic refluxes was recorded in 42 patients (84%). In 23 (46%) patients $FT \ge 5\%$ was shown – these patients fulfilled the GERD criteria (GERD + group). Forty two patients (84%) had 218 ST-segment depression episodes during the 24-hour Holter monitoring. Significantly higher number and longer total duration of ischemic episodes was shown in the GERD (+) group – Tab. 4. The impact of reflux on the ANS activity was assessed in cases, when no recurrent refluxes were detected in control compartment (10 min before the reflux) and in 2 following 10-minutes long compartments, starting from the beginning of reflux. The existence of multiple reflux episodes in short time would interfere with the interpretation of collected data. Spectral HRV analysis was performed only when ECG recording was technically good and enabled identification of more than 95% R waves during the monitoring period as of sinus origin. Considering criteria presented above, 85 PR were

Table 3. Comparison of patients: GERD (-) Group and GERD (+) Group

	GERD (-) 27 pts (54%)	GERD (+) 23 pts (46%)	р
Age	56.77(±10.57)	53.08(±7.65)	NS
Sex (male)	24 (88.9)	18(78)	NS
Arterial hypertension	19(70.4)	11(47.8)	NS
Diabetes mellitus	2(25.9)	6(26.08)	NS
Previous MI	12(44.4)	12(52.2)	NS
II CCS	15 (55.5)	14(60.86)	NS
III CCS	12(44.5)	9(39.13)	NS
LAD	16(59.25)	9(39.13)	NS
Сх	18(66.7)	14(60.86)	NS
RCA	10(37)	15(65)	0.09
1VD	14(51.85)	10(43.48)	NS
2VD	9(33.3)	11(47.8)	NS
3VD	4(14.8)	2(8.69)	NS
Beta blockers	24 (88.9)	21 (91.3)	NS
Calcium blockers	16(59.25)	10(43.48)	NS
Nitrates	22(81.5)	23 (100)	NS

CCS – Canadian Cardiovascular Society, LAD – left anterior descendent coronary artery, Cx – circumflex coronary artery, RCA – right coronary artery, 1 VD – one vessel disease, 2 VD – two vessel disease, 3 VD – three vessel disease. Group 1: GERD (-) patients without gastroesophageal reflux disease, Group 2: GERD (+) patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease. (Statystical analysis: Mann – Whitney U Test and Chi² test)

Table 4. The comparison of number of ST depression (ST dep [n]) and total ischemic burden TIB [min] in both, selected according to the results of esophageal pH-metry groups

	GERD (+)	GERD (-)	р
ST dep [n]	2.85	4.13	0.013
TIB [min]	35.2	64.73	0.034

St dep – depression of ST segment, TIB – total ischemic burden (Statystical analysis: Mann – Whitney U Test)

selected for analysis: mean duration 16.82 min; (5.10-76.90 min); SD 14.90. Spectral HRV analysis was performed in 3 time intervals for each reflux. In every time interval 5 components of spectral HRV analysis were described (*Tab. 5*). *Tab. 6* shows the comparison of all components of spectral HRV analysis in studied time intervals. There were no significant differences in range of VLF i TP in all time intervals. Drop of LF and rise of HF did not reach the statistical significance, but there was a trend in control (-1) and study (0) compartment. Comparison of LF/HF (sympathovagal balance), however, showed statistically significant (p < 0.036) decrease of LF/HF in study compartment as compared to the control one. Comparison of LF/HF in compartments (-1) i (0) with compartment (1) did not show any differences.

Discussion

The pH-metric criteria of GERD have been found in almost half of patients (46%) in the studied group of 50 patients with

variable	mean	SD (standard deviation)	minimum	maximum	mediana
VLF(-1)	814.38	1178.03	68.70	8770.84	487.92
LF(-1)	197.57	305.64	11.50	1938.08	101.74
HF(-1)	85.74	144.53	4.18	943.54	38.36
LF/HF(-1)	3.23	2.20	0.49	10.88	2.54
TP(-1)	1106.79	1480.35	108.86	11206.78	707.33
VLF(0)	825.38	1007.37	22.15	6694.10	493.27
LF(0)	183.70	286.05	13.39	1860.85	94.43
HF(0)	86.19	142.14	3.08	964.91	37.20
LF/HF(0)	2.94	1.90	0.17	8.29	678.34
TP(0)	1100.73	1193.94	43.51	6864.01	2.38
VLF(+1)	834.00	1138.00	22.15	7046.88	455.30
LF(+1)	196.19	451.24	13.39	3870.29	97.35
HF(+1)	81.56	180.58	4.00	1600.58	36.74
LF/HF(+1)	3.16	2.42	0.20	10.16	2.31
TP(+1)	1119.20	1416.71	43.51	8066.23	707.78

Table 5. The values of spectral HRV analysis components in 3 time intervals, (-1) control interval before the reflux, (0) first 10 minutes from the beginning of reflux, (+1) successive 10 minutes following compartment 0

LF – low frequency [ms²] range 0.5-0.05 Hz: component of sympathetic nervous system activity; HF – high frequency [ms²] range 0.15-0.5 Hz: component of parasympathetic nervous system activity; VLF – very low frequency [ms²] range < 0.05 Hz – importance of this component isn't well known, it may express the activity of renin – angiotensin system and thermoregulation; LH/HF – temporary activity of ANS (sympathovagal balance); TP– total power [ms²]. Data analysis – SPSS

Table 6. Analysis of spectral HRV components variability in studied time intervals

	Α	В	С	р
VLF(-1)vsVLF(0)	43	42	85	0.7876
VLF(-1)vsVLF(1)	47	38	85	0.8833
VLF(0)vsVLF(1)	44	41	85	0.7342
LF(-1)vsLF(0)	52	33	85	0.0793
LF(-1)vsLF(1)	46	39	85	0.1984
LF(0)vsLF(1)	41	44	85	0.6820
HF(-1)vsHF(0)	36	49	85	0.0816
HF(-1)vsHF(1)	43	42	85	0.8764
HF(0)vsHF(1)	47	38	85	0.1054
LF/HF(-1)vsLF/HF(0)	51	34	85	0.0353*
LF/HF(-1)vsLF/HF(1)	43	41	85	0.7146
LF/HF(0)vsLF/HF(1)	36	49	85	0.2385
TP(-1)vsTP(0)	42	43	85	0.7342
TP(-1)vsTP(1)	46	39	85	0.6454
TP(0)vsTP(1)	43	42	85	0.6917

LF – low frequency $[ms^2]$ range 0.5-0.05 Hz: component of sympathetic nervous system activity; HF – high frequency $[ms^2]$ range 0.15-0.5 Hz: component of parasympathetic nervous system activity; VLF – very low frequency $[ms^2]$ range < 0.05 Hz – importance of this component isn't well known, it may express the activity of renin – angiotensin system and thermoregulation; LH/HF – temporary activity of ANS (sympathovagal balance); TP – total power $[ms^2]$

A: in compared pair first parameter value greater then the second B: in compared pair first parameter value smaller then the second C: general number of compared pairs

(Wilcoxon Matched-Pairs Signed-Ranks Test)

* statistically significant

angiographically confirmed ischemic heart disease. Presented results are correspond with the observations of other authors, already quoted in the introduction [3-5]. One of the possible explanations of frequent coexistence of both conditions are common risk factors, both occur more often in advanced age, among smokers and patients with visceral obesity [11]. In 1983 Mellow et al. described the impairment of coronary flow as the result of acidic stimulation of esophagus. In that study coronary flow was evaluated with Doppler transducer located in the left anterior descendent artery [12]. Results of Mellow's study were confirmed by Chauhan et al. [6,7]. In the present study we have shown that spontaneous acidic gastroesophageal reflux may trigger the myocardial ischemia. In GERD (+) patients there were more incidents of ST depression in ECG and their total time was significantly longer than in GERD (-) patients. Lux et al., using the simultaneous ECG and esophageal pH-metry monitoring in 15 patients with atherosclerotic lesions in coronary arteries showed time-dependence of 40% ST depression episodes with esophageal pathology [3]. The mechanism of myocardial ischemia increase by the experimental acidic stimulation of esophagus or spontaneous reflux is probably due to esophagocardiac reflex [6,7].

Frequency domain analysis of HRV is considered to be the best semi-quantitative method of ANS activity evaluation [10,13,14]. There are two methods of analysis: long term recording, used in for global assessment of ANS activity and short term recording, to assess the short term changes of vegetative system components and their balance [10]. According to the results of latter type of spectral HRV analysis, an attempt to explain the impact of PR on temporary activity of vegetative system was undertaken. The results of presented investigation did not show any differences in range of TP and LF components of spectral HRV analysis in studied time intervals. We observed the simultaneous decrease of LF component and increase of HF in study interval. Although neither change alone was statistically significant, this constellation caused statistically significant drop of LF/HF (p < 0.036) before and during PR. Results indicate the short term shift of ANS balance towards its parasympathetic during the pathological gastroesophageal reflux (PR) and showed induction of the esophago-cardiac reflex by PR. Other authors also showed impairment of ANS function in patients with GERD. Blaut et al. found the disturbances of vegetative system in patients with GERD. Those authors, using the method of short term recording showed significant reduction of LF and HF in GERD patients in comparison with healthy individuals [13]. Campo et al. observed reduced activity of sympathetic system in patients with GERD, furthermore, they reported a reverse correlation between the activity of sympathetic system and the total duration of reflux [15]. Interesting results reported Tougas et al. in the group of patients with angina-like chest pain of esophageal origin (acid sensitive patients). Half of the studied patients fulfilled the pH-metric criteria of GERD. The authors showed higher basal heart rate and lower activity of vagal nerve in this group of patients in comparison to control. Stimulation of esophagus with hydrochloric acid caused the significant increase of parasympathetic component HF and decrease of LF/HF during the provocation and return to initial status directly after the infusion [16]. Results of the present investigation show, that PR causes similar alteration of ANS activity, as the one caused by experimental acidic stimulation of esophagus. Patients with esophagus motility disorders may also have the dysfunction of ANS. Pirtniecks et al. found the ANS disorders, mainly of the parasympathetic system, in patients with so called nonspecific esophageal motility disorders [14].

Significance of HRV has been thoroughly investigated in cardiovascular disorders. In 1987 Kleiger et al. showed, that decreased parameters of HRV are the independent risk factor after the myocardial infarction [17]. Dilaveris et al. observed the activation of sympathetic system only in patients with post-exercise myocardial ischemia [18]. The comparison of the quoted results with the results of our study shows that ischemic episode results in different alteration of ANS activity than the one caused by gastroesophageal reflux.

Conclusions

1. Gastroesophageal reflux disease is frequent condition in patients with angiographically confirmed ischemic heart disease. Coexistance of GERD in these patients may predispose to myocardial ischemia.

2. Gastroesophageal reflux may cause the shift of sympathovagal balance towards its parasympathetic component. This mechanism may induce esophago-cardiac reflex, leading to diminished myocardial perfusion.

Acknowledgement

Polish State Comitee for Scientific Research grant nr 4P05 B 099 16.

References

1. Castell DO. Chest pain of undetermined origin: Overview of pathophysiology. Am J Med 1992; 92: 2.

 Baniukiewicz A, Dobrzycki S. Ból w klatce piersiowej o niewyjaśnionej etiologii – rola przełyku. Polskie Archiwum Medycyny Wewnętrznej 1996; 96: 62-7.

3. Lux G, Van Els J, Bozkurt T, Orth KH, Behrenbeck D. Ambulatory oesophageal pressure, pH and ECG recording in patients with normal and pathological coronary angiography and intermittent chest pain. Neurogastroenterol Motil 1995; 7: 23-30.

4. Dobrzycki S, Baniukiewicz A, Musiał WJ, Skrodzka D, Zaremba-Woroniecka A, Korecki J, Paruk J, Kochman W, Łaszewicz W. Ischemic heart disease and gastro-oesophageal reflux diasease – simultaneous 24 hour monitoring of ECG and oesophageal pH. Przegląd Lekarski 2002; 59: 675-7.

5. Bortolotti M, Marzocchi A, Bacchelli S, Esposti AD, Sarti P, Brunelli F. The esophagus a possible cause of chest pain in patients with and without angina pectoris. Hepatogastroenterology 1990; 37: 316-8.

 Chauhan A, Mullins PA, Taylor G, Petch MC, Schofield PM. Cardioesophageal reflex: a mechanism for "linked angina" in patients with angiographically proven coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996; 27: 1621-8.

 Chauhan A, Petch MC, Schofield PM. Cardio-oesophageal reflex in humans as a mechanism for "linked angina". Eur Heart J 1996; 17: 407-13.

8. Bortolotti M, Pandolfo N, Miglioli M. Abnormal esophagocardiac reflex in patients with non-cardiac chest pain. Diseases of the esophagus 2001; 14: 57-60.

 American Gastroenterological Association Medical Position Statement: Guidelines on the Use of Esophageal pH Recording. Gastroenterology 1996; 110: 1981-96.

10. Camm AJ, Malik M, Bigger JT. Heart rate variability. Standards of measurement, physiological interpretation, and clinical use. Task Force of The European Society of Cardiology and The North American Society Of Pacing and Electrophysiology. Eur Heart J 1996; 17: 354-81.

11. Świątkowski M, Budzyński J, Kłopocka M, Pułkowski G. Gastroenterologiczne przyczyny dolegliwości kardiologicznych. Kardiol Pol 2002; 57: 261-7.

12. Mellow MH, Simpson AG, Watt L, Schoolmeester L, Haye OL. Oesophageal acid perfusion in coronary artery disease: induction of myocardial ischemia. Gastroenterology 1983; 85: 306-12.

13. Blaut U, Dobrek L, Laskiewicz J, Thor PJ. Disturbances of the autonomic nervous system in gastroesophageal reflux disease. Folia Med Crakov 2001; 42: 63-73.

14. Pirtniecks A, Smith LF, Thorpe JA. Autonomic dysfunction in non-specific disorders of oesophageal motility. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2000; 17: 101-5.

15. Campo SM, Capria A, Antonucci F, Martino G, Ciamei A, Rossini PM, Bologna E, Cannata D. Decreased sympathetic inhibition in gastroesophageal reflux disease. Clin Auton Res. 2001; 11: 45-51.

 Tougas G, Spaziani R, Hollerbach S, Djuric V, Pang C, Upton AR, Fallen EL, Kamath MV. Cardiac autonomic function and oesophageal acid sensivity in patients with non-cardiac chest pain. Gut. 2001; 49: 706-12.

17. Kleiger RE, Miller JP, Bigger JT, Moss AJ. Decreased heart rate variability and its association with increased mortality after acute myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol 1987; 59: 256-62.

 Dilaveris PE, Zervopoulos GA, Michaelides AP, Gialofos JE, Toutouzas PK. Assessment of time domain and spectral components of heart rate variability immediately before ischemic ST segment depression episodes. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 1996; 19: 1337-45.

Sleep-related breathing disorders in small children with nocturnal acid gastro-oesophageal reflux

Wasilewska J, Kaczmarski M

III Department of Pediatrics, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Coincidence of gastroesophageal reflux disease with obstructive sleep apnea/hypopnea syndrome has been discussed in recent years. Treatment with nasal continuous positive airway pressure (nCPAP) reduces gastroesophageal reflux (GER) in adult patients with obstructive sleep apnea (OSA). Moreover, treatment of gastroesophageal reflux with omeprazole can reduce the severity of obstructive sleep in selected individuals. The aim of the study was to test the hypothesis that gastroesophageal reflux does not influence sleep quality and breathing pattern during sleep in children.

Material and methods: 24 children (14 boys, 10 girls, aged 2 months-3 years) with sleep disturbances indicating GER were studied. Standard polysomnography with parallel recording of 24-h oesophageal monitoring was performed. Apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) in active/REM sleep and quiet/NREM sleep was compared between nocturnal acid GER children (13 children; 7 boys, 6 girls; aged 1.28 ± 0.95 y; FRT-18.63±11.83%) and nocturnal acid GER-free controls (11 children; 7 boys, 4 girls; aged 1.64 ± 0.97 y; FRT-2.93±2.08%). Exclusion criteria were: 1. laboratory signs of infection (\uparrow OB, \uparrow CRP, $\uparrow\alpha$ 2-globulin); 2. clinical symptoms of infection in the respiratory tract, the alimentary tract or in the urinary tract.

Results: In children with nocturnal GER higher incidence of obstructive apnea/hypopnea during REM sleep was found: $AHI=23.35/h\pm19.1$; (CI 95%11.81-34.89) vs

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Jolanta Wasilewska M.D. III Department of Pediatrics Medical University of Białystok ul. Waszyngtona 17; 15-274 Białystok, Poland Fax: +48 85 742 38 41 e-mail: jolanta@amb.edu.pl

Received 30.06.2004 Accepted 30.06.2004

 $AHI=4.99/h\pm3.12$ in children without nocturnal GER. We found no differences between the groups in saturation <90% time during sleep.

Conclusions: The study confirms coincidence of nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux and sleep-related breathing disorders in children. Higher number of apnea/hypopnea during REM sleep was found in children with nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux.

 Key words:
 sleep apnea, gastroesophageal reflux disease,

 ALTE, SIDS, polysomnography.

Abbreviations:

ALTE – Apparent Life Threatening Event CI – confidence interval FRT – Fractional reflux time nGER – nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux OSAHS – obstructive sleep apnea/hypopnea syndrome SaO2 – arterial oxygen saturation SIDS – Sudden Infant Death Syndrome TST – Total Sleep Time.

Introduction

Coincidence of gastroesophageal reflux disease with obstructive sleep apnea/hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS) has been discussed in recent years [1-3]. Obstructive sleep apnea may predispose to nocturnal GER by lowering intrathoracic pressure and increasing arousal and movement frequency. Nasal continuous positive airway pressure (nCPAP) can correct these predisposing factors and may be an effective form of antireflux therapy leading to reduce GER in adult patients with OSAHS [4-6]. Moreover, treatment of gastroesophageal reflux with omeprazole can reduce the severity of obstructive sleep in selected individuals [2].

The role of gastroesophageal reflux in apnea/breathing

Table 1. Population characteristics and polysomnographic findings

	Group I nGER (+)	Group II nGER (-)	р
n	13	11	ns
Age (range, y) (Mean) (CI 95%)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.08\text{-}2.9 \\ 1.28\pm0.95 \\ (0.71\text{-}1.85) \end{array}$	0.16-3.08 1.64 ± 0.97 (0.98-2.29)	ns
Male, n (%)	7 (53.8)	7 (63.6)	ns
Body weight >95%	0	0	ns
Total recording time (min)	1324 ± 43	1287 ± 39	ns
Total sleep time (TST) (min)	698±72	591 ± 84	ns
Fractional Reflux Time (FRT) (%) (CI 95%)	18.63 ± 11.83 (11.47-25.78)	2.93 ± 2.08 (1.53-4.33)	p<0.0003
Mean intra-oesophageal pH during sleep (CI 95%)	5.01 ± 0.48 (4.72-5.31)	5.78 ± 0.36 (5.53-6.03)	P<0.0003
Mean intra-oesophageal pH during wakefulness (CI 95%)	5.21 ± 0.57 (4.86-5.55)	5.56±0.32 (5.39-5.82)	ns
Apnea / hypopnea Index AHI (n/h TST) (CI 95%)	23.35±19.1 (11.81-34.89)	4.99 ± 3.12 (2.89-7.09)	p < 0.004
Apnea / hypopnea Index AHI (n/h TST) (active/REM sleep) (CI 95%)	24.84 ± 19.64 (12.97-36.71)	8.54 ± 8.55 (2.79-14.28)	p < 0.018
Apnea / hypopnea Index AHI (n/h TST) (quiet/NREM sleep) (CI 95%)	4.00 ± 3.43 (1.93-6.08)	3.23 ± 2.43 (1.59-4.85)	ns
SaO2<90% (%TST)	3.1 ± 1.4	1.1±0.9	ns

nGER - nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux

difficulties in children has long been studied [7-11]. Despite a large number of studies, a direct causal relationship has not been consistently shown. The aim of the study was to test the hypothesis that gastroesophageal reflux does not influence sleep quality and breathing pattern during sleep in children.

Material and methods

Prospective, nonrandomized study involved 24 children (13 boys, 11 girls) aged 2 months-3 years with chronic sleep disturbances, suspected of nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux (Tab. 1, Fig. 1). The history, clinical examination, blood tests and polysomnographic study were performed in all the children. Complete polysomnography (Alice 4, Respironics USA) in addition to a 24-hour pH probe (single channel) was performed at the sleep laboratory, in III Department of Pediatrics, Medical University of Białystok. The following parameters were recorded: 2 channels of electroencephalogram (F4A2, F3A1), the bilateral electro-oculogram (LEOG, REOG), chin electromyogram (EMG), nasal and oral airflows detected using a termistor (FLW), chest and abdominal wall movement by respiratory impedance (THO, ABD, Imp), heart rate by electrocardiogram (ECG), arterial oxygen saturation (SaO2) assessed by pulse oximetry with simultaneous recording of the pulse wave form (PLR), body position (Body), actimeter and a digital time-synchronized video recording (Fig. 2). All measures were digitized using a commercially available polysomnography system.

Apnea was defined as the cessation of oronasal flow for >5 s and hypopnea was defined as a reduction $\ge 50\%$ in the

Figure 1. Clinical symptoms of sleep disturbances



oronasal flow for at least 20 seconds associated with a 3% decrease in oxygen saturation. The apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) was defined as the number of obstructive and mixed apnea/hypopnea per hour of total sleep time. Sleep studies were interpreted according to pediatric criteria [12].

The pH probe was introduced through the nose and the tip was sited at 87% of the distance from the nares to the lower



Figure 3. Sleep-disordered breathing in GER children



oesophageal sphincter. The reference electrode was attached to the anterior chest wall. Fractional reflux time (FRT), which represents the proportion of the total time of the recording for which the esophageal pH was less than 4.0 was calculated and expressed as a percentage value. When FRT was $\geq 7\%$ during total sleep time (TST) the diagnosis of nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux was made. None of the study patients took medications at the study time. Exclusion criteria were: 1. laboratory signs of infection (\uparrow OB, \uparrow CRP, $\uparrow \alpha 2$ -globulin); 2. clinical symptoms of infection in the respiratory tract, in the alimentary tract or in the urinary tract.

Statistical analysis

The Mann-Whitney nonparametric test was used to compare the results in patients with nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux and in control subjects.

Results

In 13 children (7 boys, 6 girls; aged 1.28 ± 0.95 y) with FRT-18.63 ± 11.83% we recognized nocturnal acid GER (*Tab. 1*). In 11 controls (7 boys, 4 girls; aged 1.64 ± 0.97 y) with FRT- $2.93 \pm 2.08\%$ we excluded exposure to esophageal acid at night. In children with nocturnal GER the mean intra-oesophageal pH during sleep was higher than in controls. The groups differ significantly in the number of obstructive apnea and hypopnea episodes (*Fig. 3*). This difference referred to the active/REM sleep but not to the quiet/NREM sleep. A strong positive correlation between the intensity of nocturnal acid GER (FRT) and degree of sleep-related breathing disorders (AHI) was found (*Fig. 4*). The total time of saturation < 90% did not differ between the groups.

Discussion

The main finding of this study is that infants and small children with intensive acid nocturnal GER (nGER) present



more obstructive apnea and hypopnea during sleep than controls. Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is a condition characterized by repetitive, sleep-related obstruction of the upper airway resulting in oxygen desaturation and arousals from sleep. Overnight polysomnography is conducted to assess respiratory, cardiac and neurological abnormalities during sleep and is the optimal standard investigation when sleep apnea is suspected [12,13]. Parallel recording of intraoesophageal pH makes detection of acid gastroesophageal reflux possible. Gastroesophageal reflux with an esophageal pH in the physiological range (pH 5-6.8) is unrecognized by pH-metry and the intraluminal impedance technique is recommended as a diagnostic method [10,14].

The role of gastroesophageal in apnea/breathing difficulties in infants has long been studied, but a direct causal relationship has not been consistently shown [9,13,15]. A high prevalence of GER has been found to be present in adult patients with OSAHS [4-6]. Subjects with OSAHS had more frequent and prolonged reflux episodes than matched control subjects [1]. Nocturnal GER may precipitate symptoms suggestive of OSA, including awaking, nocturnal choking and reduced sleep efficiency. GER symptoms in OSAHS patients are reversed by nasal CPAP treatment, probably by increasing the intrathoracic pressure [4,6]. Moreover, the treatment of GER with omeprazole improves the apnea index (AI) and respiratory disturbances index (RDI) in patients with OSAHS [2].

Obesity which is a common risk factor for OSAHS and nGER in adults, was not found in our study. The nGER group and the control group did not differ in anthropometric parameters. Other predisposing factors, including immaturity of neuro-muscular mechanisms of breathing and swallowing should be considered in this group of age [10,16,17]. The process of inspiration and expiration (the breathing cycle) is precisely linked with the swallowing reflex via the supralaryngeal nerve. It is suggested that OSA is a primary disorder that leads to

an abnormality in the swallowing reflex [18]. Patients with OSAHS are likely to exhibit an impaired swallowing reflex, probably due to the perturbed neural and muscular function of the upper airways, resulting in an increased vulnerability to aspiration. During OSA there is an increased respiratory effort by diaphragm, which is transmitted to the lower esophageal sphincter by the phrenoesophageal ligament.

There is evidence that obstructive apneas might cause hypoxia during sleep in infants at risk of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS). Characteristically petechiae are found on the surface of the lungs and intrathoracic organs such as the thymus at SIDS victims. It has been speculated that these petechiae are due to the highly negative pressure in the thoracic cavity that is generated by the inspiratory effort against an obstructed airway [16]. Polysomnography studies showed more frequent and longer obstructive episodes during sleep in the future SIDS victims [19]. Central apneas were not distinctive. According to the last consensus document of the European Society for the Study and Prevention of Infant Death (ESPID, 2003) digestive disorders are the most frequent problems associated with apparent life threatening events (ALTE) (about 50%) [13]. Gastrooesophageal reflux is one of the main causes identified in ALTE infants (in 28-95% patients) [7,8,20]. When reflux and apnea are associated, the latter is predominantly of the obstructive type. In this study ALTE symptoms were present in 46,2% of nGER patients, but not in the control group.

The present study did not determine a direct relationship between gastroesophageal reflux and sleep-disordered breathing. However, we confirmed their coexistence in small children. Recognition and treatment of GER should help improve the quality of sleep and quality of life in patients having both conditions. It is an important aspect in the management of sleep-related breathing disorders in pediatric patients.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported by Medical University of Białystok project 3-43791 L.

References

1. Ing AJ, Ngu MC, Breslin AB. Obstructive sleep apnea and gastroesophageal reflux. Am J Med, 2000; 108 (4a): 120-5.

 Senior BA, Kahn M, Schwimmer C, Rosenthal L, Benninger M. Gastroesophageal reflux and obstructive sleep apnea. Laryngoscope, 2001; 111: 2144-6.

3. Penzel T, Becker HF, Brandenburg U, Labunski T, Pankow W, Peter JH. Arousal in patients with gastro-oesophageal reflux and sleep apnea. Eur Resp J, 1999; 14: 1266-70.

4. Kerr P, Shoenut JP, Millar T, Buckle P, Kryger MH. Nasal CPAP reduces gastroesophageal reflux in obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. Chest, 1992; 101: 1539-44.

5. Tawk MM. Effect of one week of CPAP on esophageal reflux in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. Chest, 2003; 124: 73.

6. Green BT, Broughton WA, O'Connor JB. Marked improvement in nocturnal gastroesophageal reflux in a large cohort of patients with obstructive sleep apnea treated with continuous positive airway pressure. Arch Intern Med, 2003; 13: 41-5.

7. Sacre L, Vandenplas Y. Gastroesophageal reflux associated with respiratory abnormalities during sleep. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr, 1989; 1: 28-33.

8. Newman LI, Russe J, Glassman MS, Berezin S, Halata MS, Medow MS, Dozor AJ, Schwarz SM. Patterns of gastroesophageal reflux (GER) in patients with apparent life-threatening events. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr, 1989; 8: 157-60.

9. Peter CS, Sprodowski N, Bohnhorst B, Silny J, Poets CF. Gastroesophageal reflux and apnea of prematurity: no temporal relationship. Pediatrics, 2002; 109: 8-11. 10. Wentzl TG, Schenke S, Peschgens T, Silny J, Heimann G, Skopnik H. Association of apnea and nonacid gastroesophageal reflux in infants: Investigations with the intraluminal impedance technique. Pediatr Pulmonol, 2001; 31: 144-9.

11. Arad-Cohen N, Cohen A, Tirosh E. The relationship between gastroesophageal reflux and apnea in infants. J Pediatr, 2000; 137: 321-6.

12. American Thoracic Society. Standards and indications for cardiopulmonary sleep studies in children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med; 1996, 153: 866-78.

13. Kahn A. Recommended clinical evaluation of infants with an apparent life-threatening event. Consensus document of the European Society for the Study and Prevention of Infant Death, 2003. Eur J Pediatr, 2004; 163: 108-15.

 Kwiecień J, Fyderek K. 24-godzinna pH-metria przełyku w diagnostyce choroby refluksowej przełyku u dzieci. Standardy Medyczne 2002, 6, 412-7.

15. Kahn A, Rebuffat E, Sottiaux M, Dufour D, Cadranel S, Reiterer F. Lack of temporal relation between acid reflux in the proximal oesophagus and cardiorespiratory events in sleeping infants. Eur J Pediatr, 1992; 151: 208-12.

16. Engelberts AC. The role of obstructive sleep apnea in sudden infant death syndrome and apparent life threatening event. International J Ped Otorhinolaryngol, 1995; Suppl 32: 59-62.

17. Wennergren G, Bjure J, Hertzberg T, Lagercrantz H, Milerad J. Laryngeal reflex. Acta Paediat, 1993; Suppl 389: 53-6.

18. Teramoto S, Sudo E, Matsue T, Ogha E, Ishii T, Ouchii Y, Fukuchi Y. Impaired swallowing reflex in patients with obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. Chest, 1999; 116: 17-21.

19. Kahn A, Groswasser J, Rebuffat E, Sottiaux M, Blum D, Foerster M, Franco P, Bochner A, Alexander M, Bachy A. Sleep and cardiorespiratory characteristics of infant victims of sudden death: a prospective case-control study. Sleep, 1992; 15: 287-92.

20. Wasilewska J, Kaczmarski M, Semeniuk J, Wysocka I. Charakterystyka kliniczna zespołu ALTE u dzieci hospitalizowanych. Przeg Pediatr, 2001; 31: 25-8.

Low serum leptin concentration in vegetarian prepubertal children

Ambroszkiewicz J¹, Laskowska-Klita T¹, Klemarczyk W²

¹ Department of Biochemistry, Warsaw, Poland ² Department of Nutrition, Institute of Mother and Child, Warsaw, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Vegetarian diet may play a positive role in reducing risk of several chronic diseases such as diabetes, coronary heart disease and some types of cancer. There are different vegetarian dietary patterns, some of which are nutritionally adequate for children, whereas other may lack some essential nutrients. Leptin, a hormone from adipose tissue plays a key role in the control of body fat stores and energy expenditure. Higher leptin levels were observed in obese subjects and lower in anorectic patients. Recent studies support that diet may be a factor which influences leptin levels. The aim of this study was to investigate serum concentrations of leptin, lipids and apolipoproteins in prepubertal children with two different nutritional habits: vegetarian and omnivorous diet.

Material and methods: We examined 22 vegetarians and 13 omnivores in age 2-10 years. Serum leptin concentration was determined by immunoenzyme assay (ELISA) and serum lipids were measured by enzymatic and immunoturbidimetric methods.

Results: Average daily dietary energy intake and the percentage of energy from protein, fat and carbohydrates were similar for both groups of children. We observed that in vegetarian diet there is a high rate of fiber nearly twice as high as in omnivorous diet. Vegetarians had lower total cholesterol and HDL- and LDL-cholesterol concentrations than children on traditional mixed diet. There is no significant differences in trigliceride concentration between studied groups. The apolipoproteins levels in vegetarian children were significantly below that of omnivores. The

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Jadwiga Ambroszkiewicz Department of Biochemistry Institute of Mother and Child, ul. Kasprzaka 17a 01-211 Warsaw, Poland e-mail: biochem@imid.med.pl

Received 3.11.2003 Accepted 19.04.2004

serum concentration of leptin was lower in vegetarians $(3.0 \pm 1.1 \text{ ng/mL})$ than in nonvegetarians $(5.1 \pm 2.0 \text{ ng/mL})$ (p < 0.01).

Conclusions: Our results suggest that vegetarian diet may be accompanied by lower serum leptin concentration. Further studies on large group of children are needed for understanding this problem better.

Key words: leptin, lipids, vegetarian diet, prepubertal children.

Introduction

Leptin, a product of the ob gene, is synthesized and secreted mainly from adipose tissue. In humans this hormone regulates feeding behavior, metabolic rate and body energy balance and plays a key role in the control of body fat stores [1,2]. Apart from the function of leptin in the central nervous system on the regulation of energy expenditure it may be one of the hormonal factors, which signal the brain at what time the body is ready for maturation and reproduction [3]. Leptin levels correlate with adiposity, decrease acutely with caloric restriction, and increase with refeeding. Higher circulating levels of leptin were observed in obese subjects and lower in anorectic patients [4-6]. Leptin is important in energy balance, however its role in the metabolism of lipids is still not clear. Recent studies support the concept that other factors such as a diet rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids may influence leptin levels independently on changes in body mass index (BMI) [7].

The principal difference among various vegetarian diets is the extent to which animal products are avoided. Some vegetarian diets provide less fat and fewer calories than typical omnivorous diets and have a higher content of fruits, vegetables, and wholegrain products [8]. There is a wide range of vegetarian dietary patterns, some of which are nutritionally adequate for children, whereas other may lack some essential nutrition. Generally this kind of diet has low caloric density and is very rich in fiber [9].

	Vegetarian children n=22	Omnivores children n=13	p value
TC (mg/dL)	146.6 ± 23.3	172.4 ± 22.9	p=0.003
HDL-C (mg/dL)	49.3 ± 13.1	60.4 ± 13.9	p=0.027
LDL-C (mg/dL)	80.0 ± 18.5	94.8 ± 15.0	p=0.012
TG (mg/dL)	66.4 ± 22.9	63.6 ± 22.3	NS
Apo A-I (mg/dL)	167.3 ± 23.9	180.2 ± 16.8	p=0.048
Apo B (mg/dL)	69.4 ± 14.1	81.4 ± 18.4	p=0.024

Table 1. Serum lipids concentration in prepubertal vegetarian and omnivores children

Data are shown as mean \pm SD; NS – not significant

However lacto-ovo-vegetarians include dairy and eggs, lactovegetarians only dairy, while vegans exclude all animal products. Thus, the choice of vegetarian diet determines the nutritional status and the health of an individual, especially a child.

In the present study we investigated two groups of children with different dietary habits (vegetarians and omnivores) in order to determine the influence of vegetarian lifestyle on leptin and lipids status.

Material and methods

We examined 35 children who had been referred to Pediatric Clinic at the Institute of Mother and Child (Warsaw). Study group consisted of 22 children (11 girls, 11 boys; mean age 5.7 ± 2.9 years) on vegetarian diet. The reasons for the children being seen at Department of Nutrition were dietary consultation. In this group there were 13 children on lacto-ovo-vegetarian diet, 2 on lacto-vegetarian diet and 7 on vegan diet.

As a control group, 13 healthy children (7 girls, 6 boys; mean age 4.5 ± 2.1 years) with normal lipids profile on omnivorous diet were recruited from subjects being under temporary medical supervision (after 2 years of early constipation treatment).

The studies were approved by the institutional review board. Informed consent was obtained from parents of examined children.

We collected main daily diet components and anthropometrical data (weight, height) of all subjects. Dietary constituents were analyzed using nutritional programme "Dietetyk2[®]" (National Food and Nutrition Institute, Warsaw) and completed with supplementation data. Body mass index was calculated by the formula: body weight (kg) × height (m²).

Venous blood samples were obtained after a 12-hour overnight fast. Serum was prepared by centrifugation at 1000xg, at 4°C. Total cholesterol (TC), high-density lipoprotein HDL (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein LDL (LDL-C), and triglycerides (TG) concentrations were determined enzymatically with commercially available kits from Bio-Merieux (France) by Cobas Mira analyzer. Serum apolipoproteins A-I (apo A-I) and B (apo B) were measured using immunoturbidimetric metods with kits from Hoffman-La Roche (Switzerland). Serum leptin concentration was determined by immunoenzymeassay (ELISA) using kits from BioVendor Laboratory Medicine, Inc. (Czech Republic).

All data were reported as mean \pm standard deviation of the means and compared by Student's t-test. Differences were regarded as statistically significant at p < 0.05.





Results

Children consuming vegetarian diet were slightly older $(5.7 \pm 2.9 \text{ years})$ compared with their omnivorous diet counterparts $(4.5 \pm 2.1 \text{ years})$. Vegetarian children had slightly higher weight and height, but BMI in both groups was nearly the same: $15.7 \pm 1.7 \text{ kg/m}^2$ in vegetarian versus $16.0 \pm 1.3 \text{ kg/m}^2$ in omnivores. Average daily dietary energy intake was similar for both groups of children. In vegetarian diet the percentage of energy from protein was: 15.9 ± 3.2 ; from fat 27.5 ± 6.9 ; from carbohydrates 56.6 ± 6.9 whereas in the control group it was: 15.6 ± 3.7 ; 30.2 ± 8.5 and 54.2 ± 9.7 , respectively. Vegetarian diets consisted of 20.7 g of fiber and omnivorous – 11.8 g/day (p < 0.01).

The results presented in *Tab. 1* indicate that vegetarian children had lower total cholesterol and HDL- and LDL-cholesterol in fractions than meat eaters did. There is no significant difference in TG concentration between the two groups ($66.4 \pm 22.9 \text{ mg/dL}$ in vegetarian and $63.6 \pm 22.3 \text{ mg/dL}$ in omnivores). The apolipoproteins levels in vegetarian children were significantly below that of nonvegetarians: Apo A-I concentration was $167.3 \pm 23.9 \text{ mg/dL}$ versus $180.2 \pm 16.8 \text{ mg/dL}$ (p < 0.05) and Apo B was $69.4 \pm 14.1 \text{ mg/dL}$ versus $81.4 \pm 18.4 \text{ mg/dL}$ (p < 0.05). The mean serum leptin concentration in vegetarian children was significantly lower: $3.0 \pm 1.1 \text{ ng/mL}$ as compared with the omnivores: $5.1 \pm 2.0 \text{ ng/mL}$, (p < 0.01) (*Fig. 1*). The

vegetarian children in our study were on different kind of diets, therefore leptin levels for the 13 children on a lacto-ovo vegetarian diet versus the 7 vegans were compared. Mean values of leptin was 3.17 ± 1.1 ng/mL in lacto-ovo vegetarians and slightly lower: 2.9 ± 0.9 ng/mL in vegans (no significant).

Discussion

Winnicki et al. [7] examined leptin levels in two African populations. In one of them the major dietary component was fishes, whereas in the other it was vegetables. Authors stated that diet rich in fish resulted in lower leptin levels in comparison to one in the manner independent on body mass index. Our results in prepubertal children suggest also that vegetarian diet rich in olive oil may be accompanied by lower leptin levels. It seems that diet may influence serum leptin concentrations.

Conclusions

This is the first observation on serum leptin levels in prepubertal children on vegetarian diet and larger studies are needed for better understanding this problem.

References

1. Ahima RS, Flier JS. Leptin. Ann Rev Physiol 2000; 62: 413-37.

2. Coleman RA, Herrmann TS. Nutritional regulation of leptin in humans. Diabetologia 1999; 42: 639-46.

3. Kiess W, Reich A, Meyer K, Glasow A, Deutscher J, Klammt J, Yang Y, Muller G, Kratzsch J. A role for leptin in sexual maturation and puberty? Horm Res 1999; 51(suppl 3): 55-63.

4. Considine RV, Sinha MK, Heiman ML, Kriauciunas A, Stephens, TW, Nyce MR, Ohannesian JP, Marco CC, McKee LJ, Bauer TL. Serum immunoreactive-leptin concentrations in normal-weight and obese humans. N Engl J Med 1996; 334: 292-5.

 Gutin B, Ramsey L, Barbeau P, Cannady W, Ferguson M, Litaker M, Owens S. Plasma leptin concentrations in obese children: changes during 4-mo periods with and without physical training. Am J Clin Nutr 1999; 69: 388-94.

 Heer M, Mika C, Grzella I, Drummer C, Herpertz-Dahlmann B. Changes in bone turnover in patients with Anorexia Nervosa during eleven weeks of inpatient dietary treatment. Clin Chem 2002, 48(5): 754-60.

7. Winnicki M, Somers VK, Accurso V, Phillips BG, Puato M, Palatini P, Pauletto P. Fish-rich diet, leptin, and body mass. Circulation 2002; 106: 289-91.

8. Rajaram S, Sabate J. Health benefits of vegetarian diet. Nutrition 2000; 16 (7/8): 531-3.

9. Dwyer JT. Dietary fiber for children: How much? Pediatrics 1995; 96(5): 1019-22.

Assessment of selected adhesion molecules and lymphocyte subpopulations in children with IgA nephropathy

Wierciński R¹, Zoch-Zwierz W¹, Stasiak-Barmuta A², Wasilewska A¹, Tomaszewska B¹, Winiecka W¹

¹ 1st Department of Paediatrics, Medical University of Białystok, Poland
 ² Flow Cytometry Laboratory, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of the study was to assess the expression of selected adhesion molecules on mononuclear cells of peripheral blood and lymphocyte subpopulations in children with IgA nephropathy (IgAN).

Material and methods: 14 children with IgAN and 20 healthy controls were included in the study. Flow cytometry was used to determine the expression of such adhesion molecules as L selectin (CD62L), VLA-4 integrin (CD49d), intracellular molecule ICAM-1 (CD54) and cytotoxic lymphocyte molecule CTLA-4 (CD152), as well as the lymphocyte antigens: CD3, CD4, CD8, CD19, CD1656 (NK), CD4 and CD8 RO+ and RA+.

Results: The findings revealed that the expression of the adhesion molecules VLA-4 and CTLA-4 did not differ from that of the healthy controls (p>0.05). However, the expression of CD62L (L-selectin) was increased (p<0.05). The expression of ICAM-1 was reduced, but not significantly, compared to the control group (p>0.05). We found a decrease in the expression of NK cells (CD1656) and CD4/CD8 ratio, and an increase in CD8 cells (p<0.05). In the group of 9/14 children, with proteinuria over 1.0 g/24 hours, a decreased expression of CD4 was additionally found (p<0.05).

Conclusions: The children with IgAN show: 1. Changes in peripheral lymphocyte subpopulations involving an increase in CD8 cells and a decrease in CD1656(NK) cells, a reduction in the CD4/CD8 ratio, and additionally in cases

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Wierciński R 1st Department of Paediatrics Medical University of Białystok ul. Waszyngtona 17 15-274 Białystok, Poland Tel: +48 85 7450-823 Fax: +48 85 7421-838 e-mail: annwasil@interia.pl

Received 19.04.2004 Accepted 31.05.2004

with proteinuria a reduction in CD4 cell count, 2. Increased expression of L-selectin (CD62L) on periferal blood mononuclear cells.

Key words: IgA nephropathy, adhesion molecules, lymphocyte subpopulations.

Introduction

IgA nephropathy is one of the most common immunological diseases of renal glomeruli in adults. It differs from Schönlein-Henoch purpura, being more common in children in the lack of generalised changes. The final diagnosis of IgA nephropathy is based on renal biopsy and finding immune deposits in glomerular mesangium, which consist of complement and immunoglobulins with a quantitative predominance of immunoglobulin A (IgA). The immunological process leading to the formation of IgA deposits is stimulated mainly by viral and bacterial antigens [1]. These deposits induce a number of reactions with a release of cytokines, growth factors and adhesion molecules, and their interactions enhancing inflammation or repair processes. These processes result in the accumulation of the amorphous matrix in the glomeruli and their sclerosis [2]. Adhesion molecules play a special role in the persistent injury of renal glomeruli in different immunological diseases. The knowledge of the pathogenic role of adhesion molecules in IgA nephropathy can facilitate proper treatment. In the animal model it has been shown that blocking of the adhesion molecules with monoclonal antibodies tempers the course of such diseases as lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis or Graves-Basedow disease [3,4]. It has been revealed that adhesion molecules, i.e. selectins, integrins and intracellular adhesion molecules [1,7,10], are the sensitive markers of progression in many diseases [3-9]. The earlier studies, especially those using flow cytometry, have demonstrated the role of T-cell associated disturbances of cellular response in the pathogenesis of IgAN. First of all, the abnormalities affect CD4 and CD8 lymphocyte subsets, which has also been

		histhopathologic	erythrocyturia		proteinuria	
patient	age (years)	type (WHO)	micro	macro	mg/kg b.v./24h	oedema
1	14	II	+		6.1	_
2	13	II	+	+	13.4	_
3	6	II	+		2.6	_
4	9	II	+		24.4	_
5	7	II	+	+	2.5	_
6	6	II	+	+	5.4	_
7	8	II	+		28.9	_
8	13	II	+		15.7	_
9	11	III	+	+	11.8	_
10	16	IV	+		9.9	_
11	14	IV	+	+	128.4	+
12	15	V	+	+	61.7	+
13	14	V	+		110.5	+
14	16	V	+	+	82.3	+

confirmed in our own study [11]. In recent years, the role of adhesion molecules in the etiopathogenesis and the course of glomerulonephritis was emphasised. According to literature survey, an increase in adhesion molecules has been shown in neoplastic diseases, in diabetes, hypertension, in patients with impaired renal function, and also in chronic glomerulonephritis [6-9,12]. However, very few data are available on the expression of different adhesion molecules in the subpopulations of peripheral mononuclear cells in the course of IgA nephropathy. Most of the studies are concerned with the assessment of particular adhesion molecules in serum or tissues.

In order to enrich the knowledge on the role of adhesion molecules in IgA nephropathy we decided to assess the expression of L-selectin, VLA-4 integrin, intracellular adhesion molecule ICAM-1 and the receptor of T-lymphocytes – CTLA-4 on the monoclonal cells of peripheral blood.

L-selectin (CD62L, LEC-CAM-1, LAM-1) is expressed on almost all leucocytes. Its role is to facilitate binding of leucocyte glycoprotein to endothelial cells and their passage through the blood capillary wall, and homing the peripheral lymphatic organs by T-lymphocytes. It is the main receptor of homing for circulating unstimulated lymphocytes [10,13,14].

VLA (CD49d/CD29) (very late antigen) is a subunit of integrin α 4 β 1, which possesses 4 α chains and 1 β chain and is distributed on lymphocytes, monocytes, granulocytes, platelets and other cells. It is a receptor localised on the surface of unstimulated lymphocytes, which is bound to the cytoplasmatic protein to transmit the signal to the cell. It has an affinity to fibronectin, which is an extracellular matrix protein, and is responsible for reciprocal adhesion of cells and their adherence to the extracellular matrix. During lymphocyte stimulation by antigens, VLA-4 production is elevated [2,9,10].

The ICAM-1 (CD54) is a vascular adhesion molecule situated mainly on high endothelial cells. It is a ligand for integrins. It is also a receptor which facilitates cell penetration by some viruses. Apart from endothelial cells, ICAM-1 molecules are expressed on lymphocytes, fibroblasts, epithelium and other cells [3,15-19,20].

The CTLA-4 is a co-stimulator, which blocks the lymphocyte proliferation. It is an antigen of cytotoxic T-lymphocytes. The stimulation of CTLA-4 receptors on T-lymphocytes leads to the inhibition of their proliferation, by inducing their apoptosis.

The aim of the study was to assess: 1. The expression of selected adhesion molecules on mononuclear cells of peripheral blood, 2. The subpopulations of peripheral blood lymphocytes in children with IgAN.

Material and methods

The study group consisted of 14 children (Q-3, \bigcirc -11) aged 4-16 years (mean 11.6±3.7), with IgAN (group I). In 9/14 children (subgroup A) constant proteinuria (>1.0 g/24 h) was observed and in 4/14 nephrotic syndrome was found. The control group (C) consisted of 20 healthy children (Q-13 \bigcirc -7) aged 6-17 years (mean 14.0±3.1), without erythrocyturia and proteinuria.

For analysis, 1 ml venous blood samples taken to probes containing K₂EDTA were used. White blood cell counts with smear, lymphocyte subpopulations and some adhesion molecules were determined. Flow cytometry, using a Coultier analyser and monoclonal antibodies (f. Becton Dickinson) was applied to assess peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations: CD3, CD4, CD4RO, CD4RA, CD8, CD8RO, CD8RA, CD19, CD56, and adhesion molecules: L selectin (CD62L), VLA-4 integrin (CD49d), intracellular adhesion molecules ICAM-1 (CD54) and cytotoxic lymphocyte molecules CTLA-4 (CD152) on mononuclear cells of blood. The study was performed before treatment of the children.

Statistical analysis was based on a computer program Statistica 6.0, with the t-Students test and Pearson correlation tests. A p value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

The study was approved by the Ethical Committee, Medical University of Białystok.

Results

Tab. 1 presents clinical and laboratory characteristics the group of children with IgAN. Haevy proteinuria (>10 mg/kg

Group C n = 20	white cell count G/l	T CD3 %	T CD4 %	T CD8 %	B CD19 %	NK CD1656 %	CD4/CD8
Х	6.20	70.56	43.50	27.26	13.56	12.30	1.58
SD	1.16	6.24	5.62	2.69	3.70	4.30	0.29
min-max	3.5-8.5	59.1-80.8	30.5-50.9	22.2-32.8	6.5-20.0	6.8-18.8	1.11-2.05
Group I n =14							
Х	7.25	68.88	35.26	33.43	17.66	8.52	1.15
SD	1.49	8.53	12.10	8.12	9.12	4.13	0.54
min-max	5.2-9.6	51.6-82.8	12.7-52.3	17.8-44.0	6.5-41.0	2.9-14.2	0.3-2.0
p I z K	0.0887	0.8185	0.1203	0.0204	0.1548	0.0037	0.0421
Group A $n = 9$							
Х		71.61	35.60	34.38	15.71	8.57	1.11
SD		7.99	10.29	6.29	7.22	3.85	0.49
min-max		57.0-82.8	20.3-47.4	24.0-44.0	6.5-26.7	3.5-14.2	0.5-1.9
p A z K		0.9132	0.03557	0.0051	0.6862	0.0419	0.0025

Table 2. The mean values of lymphocyte subpopulations of peripheral blood in healthy children (C) and children with IgAN (I). Nine children with IgAN groups with heavy proteinuria are presented as subgroup A

Table 3. The expression the adhesion molecules on lymphocyte of peripheral blood in children with IgAN (I), subgroup IgAN with heavy proteinuria (A), and healthy children (C)

Group C n = 20	L-selectin (CD62L) %	ICAM-1 (CD54) %	VLA-4 (CD49d) %	CTLA-4 (CD152) %
Х	51.91	73.90	51.34	4.35
SD	16.97	18.39	8.79	1.91
min-max	18.1-76.1	16.6-98.1	28.4-66.0	1.6-7.3
Group I $n = 14$				
Х	68.15	59.81	51.30	5.89
SD	18.03	17.39	13.71	3.05
min–max	32.7-87.6	25.7-90.0	16.7-72.7	2.2-12.2
Subgroup A				
Х	79.91	65.21	58.30	5.97
SD	23.22	15.32	14.67	3.01
min–max	18.8-98.2	17.1-84.5	16.9-84.6	2.3-13.1

Figure 1. Comparison of the adhesion molecules on lymphocyte of peripheral blood in children with IgAN (I), IgAN subgroup with heavy proteinuria (A) vs control group (C)



% – percentage of the lymphocytes with adhesion molecules

b.v./24 h) was observed in 9 children. In 4 children was observed nephrotic proteinuria (> 50 mg/kg b.v./24 h). All the examined children revealed erythrocyturia and periodical haematuria

as the predominant clinical symptoms. Renal biopsy showed: II degree of the disease progression in 8 children, III degree in 1 child, IV degree in 2 children, and V degree in 3 children, according to the histhopathological classification proposed WHO [21,22].

All the examined children with IgA nephropathy had normal white cell counts $(7.2 \pm 1.4 \text{ G/l})$, which did not differ from those of healthy controls (p>0.05). Mean values of peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations in the examined groups of children are shown in *Tab. 1*. In group I, including all the children with IgAN, we found a reduced number of CD4 and CD1656 (NK) cells and elevated number of CD8 and CD19 (B lymphocytes), compared to the control group (C). However, the differences were statistically significant only for CD8 and CD1656 cells (p<0.05), compared to healthy children (p<0.05). The CD4/CD8 ratio was significantly depressed (p<0.05). In subgroup A, including the children with IgAN, who had not only erythrocyturia, but also constant proteinuria (more than 1.0 g/24 hours), we additionally revealed a reduced CD4 lymphocyte count (p<0.05).

The mean expressions of the adhesion molecules are presented in *Tab. 2*. In group I, the children with IgAN, showed an increased expression of CD62L cells (L-selectin) in comparison
with the healthy controls (C) (p<0.05). However, the reduced expression of ICAM-1 molecule was not statistically significant. No differences were observed between the expression of integrin VLA-4 and CTLA-4 (p>0.05). *Fig. 1* presents data concerning the expression of adhesion molecules in our patients (group I and subgroup A) vs. healthy controls (C). In subgroup A, including the IgAN children with constant proteinuria, increased expression of L-selectin (CD62L) (p<0.01) and a statistically insignificant increase in integrin VLA-4 expression were found (p>0.05). In the group of patients, no linear correlation was observed between L-selectin and B lymphocytes (r = -0.183), NK cells (r = 0.111), CD4 lymphocytes (r = 0.089), irrespective of the severity of pathological changes in the urine. However, a very weak negative linear correlation was found between the expression of L-selectin and CD4/CD8 (r=-0.327).

Discussion

Mononuclear cells play a very important role in the pathogenesis of IgA nephropathy. Their accumulation in the kidneys is conditioned by the adhesive interaction between the cells and the adequate ligands [15,21,23-27]. We assessed the expression of three main types of adhesion molecules and lymphocyte subpopulations in children with IgAN confirmed in the histopathological examination. The findings revealed that the expression of L-selectin on peripheral blood mononuclear cells in children with IgAN was increased and the expression of ICAM-1 was decreased, in comparison with healthy children. However, only the difference in the mean L-selectin expression was statistically significant. The expressions of VLA-4 and CTLA-4 were similar to those observed in the control group. Our findings suggest that L-selectin, which takes part in leucocyte migration and adhesion to endothelium, might play an important role in the pathogenesis of IgAN. Similar results were obtained by Kannel-de March et al. [13], who observed increased proportion of T and B lymphocytes and increased L-selectin expression on T-lymphocytes in their patients. The authors assume that overproduction of CD62 L cells may be related to the increased adhesion of lymphocytes and their homing in the lymphoid tissues in IgAN. Sakatsumi [28] used flow cytometry to assess the antigen expression of T-lymphocytes and monocytes in the urine of patients with different glomerulopathies, including IgAN. They showed the presence of CD45RO+ and CD62L-T-effector cells, like in renal glomeruli. The authors believe that the analysis of antigen expression on T-lymphocytes in the urine of children with IgAN can facilitate monitoring of the disease activity. The highest expression of these cells was found in patients with heavy proteinuria and impaired renal function. However, CD62L⁺ lymphocytes were present in the lymphatic follicles, where active cells change into memory cells.

Many reports indicate that vascular adhesins, represented by the intracellular adhesion molecule ICAM-1, also play an important role in the pathogenesis of IgAN [15-18,26,29]. The evidence for that fact is the expression of ICAM-1 on renal cells in patients with IgAN. The study of Arrizabalage [15] suggests that the cellular ICAM-1 in renal tubules and interstitial tissue takes part in leucocyte adhesion. The expression of ICAM-1 in

renal tubules is induced by macrophages and interstitial and glomerular T-cells, especially CD8 cells [27]. It has been shown that such cytokins as TNF-a and interleukin 1 together with mononuclear cells induce the regulation of ICAM-1. The authors assume that the cellular expression of ICAM-1 in renal tubules and interstitial tissue may be a marker of tubulointerstitial damage in IgA nephropathy. Ootaka [29] showed that ICAM-1 took part in the induction of proteinuria in IgAN. Tomico [19] found an increased expression of ICAM-1 in the renal glomeruli of patients with IgAN. However the expression did not correlate with the immunological complex, containing IgA. Up to now, ICAM-1 expression on renal tissue has been mainly evaluated [5,15-17,19,26,29]. Few investigators have assessed serum levels of soluble ICAM-1 molecules in IgAN [20,30]. In our study, the expression of ICAM-1 on peripheral blood mononuclear cells was evaluated. A little decrease in ICAM-1 was found in the children with IgAN, compared to healthy controls. A decrease in ICAM-1 expression on peripheral blood mononuclear cells may indicate their utilisation in the immunological process. However, in our examination the decreased expression of ICAM-1 in the study group did not differ statistically significantly from the values in the control group.

In the immunological diseases, integrins are of pathogenic importance [10]. Namie and colleagues [2] estimated the expression of integrins on peripheral lymphocytes and monocytes of patients with IgAN. They found the increased expression of β integrins: VLA-4 and VLA-5. The activation of VLA-4 (fibronectin receptor) on peripheral mononuclear cells indicates its participation in the process of glomerulosclerosis in the course of IgAN. In our investigations the expression of VLA-4 on peripheral lymphocytes and monocytes in patients with IgAN did not differ from that of healthy children. We noted no changes in the expression of the CTLA-4 molecule, either.

The present study revealed a thymus-dependent lymphocyte activation in children with IgAN. This finding was supported by the increased number of CD8 T-cells and decreased CD4/CD8 ratio. Similar results were obtained in our earlier studies in children with Schönlein-Henoch nephropathy [11]. It was also confirmed by other authors, who studied IgAN [23,25,27]. The status of CD4 and CD8 T-lymphocytes is defined by the presence of the receptors CD54RA+ and CD54RO+ on their surface. CD4 or CD8+CD45RA+ cells are the naive lymphocytes, which have not got into contact with the antigens yet and which after the antigen stimulation change into CD4 or CD8+CD45RO+ memory lymphocytes [31-33]. In our examinations, antigen expression on lymphocytes did not differ from that observed in the healthy controls. On the other hand, a decreased count of CD1656 cells (NK) was found. One of the properties of NK cells is their participation in the cellular antibody-dependent cytotoxity. In that case a decreased number of NK cells on the peripheral cells in IgAN may indicate their involvement in the immunological process in the kidney [1,11,24,34]. In the urine of 9/14 examined children constant proteinuria (more than 1.0 g/24 hours) was found. A detailed analysis showed an increase in the expression of L-selectin and a reduction in the number of CD4 and CD8 cells - more pronounced than in the children without proteinuria. We noted increased expression of VLA-4 integrin, as well.

Our results confirm the observations of other authors that in IgAN children with concomitant proteinuria, lymphocyte subpopulations and some adhesion molecules, and particularly L-selectin are more involved in the immunological process than in patients with mild course of the disease.

Our results should be further evaluated in a larger study cohorts. There is still an open question: can inhibition of expression of adhesive molecules by neutralizing antibodies, he used as a therapeutic treatment of IgAN.

Conclusions

The children with IgAN show:

• changes in peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations involving an increase in CD8 cells and a decrease in CD1656 (NK) cells, a reduction in the CD4/CD8 ratio, and additionally in cases with proteinuria a reduction in CD4 cell count.

• increased expression of L-selectin (CD62L) on peripheral blood mononuclear cells.

References

 Kowalski ML. Immunological respons in: Clinical Immunology. Mediton Łódź 2000; 1-32.

2. Namie S, Ozono Y, Harada T, Hara K. Expression and function of fibronectin receptors on peripheral mononuclear cells in IgA nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1995; 10: 1342-7.

3. Aoki S, Imai K, Yachi A. Soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (sICAM-1) antigen in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Scand J Immunol, 1993; 38: 485-90.

4. Sonet E, Massart C, Gibassier J, Allnnic H, Maugenore D. Longitudinal study of soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (sICAM-1) in sera of patients with Graves disease. J Endocrinol Invest, 1999; 22: 430-5.

5. Chow J, Hartley RB, Jagger C, Dilly SA. ICAM-1 expression in renal disease. J Clin Pathol, 1992; 45: 880-4.

 Kiliś-Pstrusińska K, Medyńska A, Wikiera-Magott J, Zwolińska D. Serum levels of soluble adhesion molecules in children with glomerulonephritis. Pol Merk Lek, 2001; 10: 247-9.

 Krętowski A, Kinalska I. The immune markers of preclinical phase of type 1 diabetes mellitus. The role of cytokines, adhesion molecules and peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations in the pathogenesis and prediction of insulin-dependent diabetes. Przegląd Lekarski, 2000: 12: 763-72.

8. Martin-Henao GA, Quiroga R, Sureda A, Gonzalez JR, Moreno V, Garcia J. L-selectin expression is low on CD34⁺ cells from patients with chronic myeloid leukemia and interferon- α up-regulates this expression. Hematologica, 2000; 85: 139-46.

9. Musiał K, Zwolińska D. The role of selected cell adhesion molecules in chronic renal failure patients on conservative treatment. Pol Merk Lek, 2001; 10: 209-12.

 Jakóbisiak M, Obłąkowski P. Krążenie limfocytów, w: Jakóbisiak M, Immunologia. Wyd Nauk PWN Warszawa, 1996; 171-82.

11. Wierciński R, Zoch-Zwierz W, Wasilewska A, Tomaszewska B, Winiecka W, Stasiak-Barmuta A, Porowski T, Biernacka A. Lymphocyte subpopulations of peripheral blood in children with Schönlein-Henoch purpura and IgA nephropathy. Pol Mer Lek, 2001; 10: 244-6.

12. Bruijn JA, Dinklo NJ. Distinct patterns of expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1, vascular cell adhesion molecule-1, and endothelia leukocyte adhesion molecule-1 in renal disease. Lab Invest, 1993; 69: 329-35.

13. Kennel-de March A, Bene MC, Renoult E, Kessler M, Faure GGC, Kolopp-Sarda MN. Enhanced expression of L-selectin on peripheral blood lympocytes from patients with IgA nephropathy. Clin Immunol Immunopathol, 1997; 84: 158-65.

14. Takei T, Iida A, Nitta K, Tanakat T, Ohnishi Y, Yamada R,

Maeda S, Tsunoda T, Takeoka S, Ito K, Honda K, Uchida K, Tsuchiya K, Suzuki Y, Fujioka T, Ujiie T, Nagane Y Miyano S, Narita J, Gejyo F, Nihei H, Nakamura Y. Association between single- nucleotide polymorphisms in selectin genes and immunoglobulin A nephropathy. Am J Hum Genet, 2002; 70: 781-6.

15. Arrizabalaga P, Sole M, Quinto JL, Ascaso C. Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 mediated interactions and leucocyte infiltration in IgA nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1997; 12: 2258-62.

16. Arrizabalaga P, Sole M, Abellana R, Ascaso C, Cardesa A. Renal expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 in immunoglobulin A nephropathy tubulointerstitial injury and prognosis. Virchows Arch, 2001; 439: 27-34.

17. Lee TW, Park JK, Ahn JH, Ihm CG, Kim MG. Role of mononuclear cells of IgA nephropathy on ICAM-1 expression in mesangial cells. Korean J Intern Med, 1998; 13: 27-32.

18. Nguyen TT, Shou I, Funabiki K, Shirato I, Kubota K, Tomino Y. Correlations among expression of glomerular intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), levels of serum soluble ICAM-1, and renal histopathology in patients with IgA nephropathy. Ann J Nephrol, 1999; 19: 495-9.

19. Tomino Y, Ohumuro H, Kuramoto T, Shirato I, Eguchi K, Sakai H, Okumura K, Koide H. Expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 and infiltration of lymphocytes in glomeruli of patients with IgA nephropathy. Nephron, 1994; 67: 302-7.

20. Yokoyama H, Takaeda M, Wada T, Ohta S, Hisada Y, Segawa C, Furuichi K, Kobayashi K. Glomerular ICAM-1 expression related to circulating TNF-alpha in human glomerulonephritis. Nephron, 1997; 76: 425-33.

21. Schena FP. IgA nephropathies in: Oxford textbook of clinical nephrology. Cameron S University Press Oxford, 1992; 1: 339-62.

22. Sieniawska M, Kozak-Białasik D, Gura C, Wierzbowska-Lange B, Szymanik-Grzelak H, Girdwoyn A, Róg-Marczuk J, Wasiutyński A. Przebieg i wyniki leczenia nefropatii IgA u dzieci. Ped Pol, 1996; 71: 313-9.

 Hori Y, Takamoto T, Nishida H, Ishizaki T, Yokoyama MM, Nomura G. Studies of cell-mediated immunity in mesangial proliferative glomerulonephritis – IgA nephropathy and non-IgA nephropathy. Nippon Jinzo Gakkai Shi, 1989; 31: 723-33.

24. Hotta O, Taguma Y, Ooyama M, Yusa N, Nagura H. Analysis of CD14⁺cells and CD56⁺ cells in urine using flow cytometry: a useful tool for monitoring disease activity of IgA nephropathy. Clin Nephrol, 1993; 39(6): 289-94.

25. Kashem A, Yamauchi F, Yano N, Miyazaki H, Endoh M, Nomoto Y, Sakai H. CD4 subsets in IgA nephropathy. Tokai J Exp Clin Med, 1992; 17: 173-7.

26. Ohmuro H, Tomino Y, Koide H. Effect of monoclonal antibody CD4 on expression of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 in renal tissues of ddY mice a spontaneous animal model of IgA nephropathy. Am J Nephrol 1994; 14: 136-41.

27. Shimamine R, Shibata R, Ozono Y, Harada T, Taguchi T, Hara K, Kono S. Anti-CD8 monoclonal antibody protects against spontaneous IgA nephropathy in ddY mice. Nephron, 1998; 78: 310-8.

28. Sakatsume M, Xie Y, Ueno M, Obayashi H, Goto S, Narita I, Homma N, Tasaki K, Suzuki Y, Gejyo F. Human glomerulonephritis accompanied by active cellular infiltrates shows effector T-cells in urine. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 2636-44.

29. Ootaka T, Saito T, Soma J, Yusa A, Abe K. Intercellular adhesion molecule-1/ leukocyte function associated antigen-1 mediated and complement receptor type 4 – mediated infiltration and activation of glomerular immune cells in immunoglobulin A nephropathy. Am J Kidney Disk, 1996; 28: 40-6.

30. Mrowka C, Heintz B, Sieberth HG. VCAM-1, ICAM-1, and E-selektin in IgA nephropathy and Schönlein-Henoch syndrome: differences between tissue expression and serum concentration. Nephron, 1999; 81: 1256-963.

31. Adamthwaite D, Cooley MA. CD8⁺ CD – cell subsets defined by expression of CD45 isoforms. Immunology, 1994; 81: 253-6.

32. Bell EB, Sparshott SM. Interconversion of CD54R subsets of CD4 T-cells in vivo. Nature, 2000; 348: 163-6.

33. Ferreira C, Barthlott T, Garcia S, Zamoyska R, Stockinger B. Differential survival of naïve CD4 and CD8 T-cells. J Immunol, 2000; 165: 3689-94.

34. Barao J, Acsensao JL. Human natural killer cells. Arch Immun Therap Exp, 1998; 46: 213-29.

Diagnostic value of birch recombinant allergens (rBet v 1, profilin rBet v 2) in children with pollen-related food allergy

Cudowska B, Kaczmarski M

III Department of Paediatrics, Medical University of Bialystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Pollen-related food allergy to fresh fruits and vegetables is a well-known clinical phenomenon. Bet v 1, the major birch pollen allergen, has been cloned and shows homologies to various food allergens (e.g. hazelnut, apple, celery, tomato). Allergy to profilin Bet v 2 was also described in 10-15% of patients sensitized to birch pollen. Objective of our work was to assess the diagnostic value of recombinant allergens (rBet v 1, rBet v 2) for diagnosis of children sensitized to birch pollen with associated food allergy.

Material and methods: The investigations were carried out on the group of 14 children aged 4-17 years, with a history of allergic reactions and sensitized to birch pollen with associated food allergy. Skin prick tests were performed with natural foods and commercial aeroallergens (Bencard). Sera-specific IgE antibodies to recombinant and other allergens (Pharmacia Upjohn) were measured with a fluoroimmunoenzymatic essay (UniCAP). Oral food challenge tests were performed to confirm adverse food reactions.

Results: 64% were sensitized to rBet v 1, 14% to rBet v 2, 7% to both of them. 50% of children with allergy to Bet v 1 had also concomitant allergy to other pollens and food allergy to fruits from family Rosaceae. Patients with positive reaction to Bet v 2 represented allergy to vegetables from family Umbelliferae. The most common form of allergic reactions were: allergic rhinitis in 64%, atopic dermatitis in 36%, oral allergy syndrom in 21% of investigated children.

Received 26.11.2003 Accepted 4.05.2004

Conclusions: Use of two recombinant allergens permits the diagnosis of birch pollen sensitization in children with food-pollen related allergy and gives the pattern of possible cross-reactivity between pollen and food allergens in children with allergic diseases.

Key words: birch recombinant allergens, cross allergy, children.

Introduction

Pollen-related food allergy to fresh fruits and vegetables is a well-known clinical phenomenon. It concerns patients sensitized to pollens and suffering from allergic rhinitis and bronchial asthma and developed allergic reactions after ingesting some of plant-origin foods containing allergens from the same family [1,2]. The results of first clinical investigations were published by Eriksson, Onorato, Boccafolgi in the midle of last century [3]. They described association of hypersensitivity to birch pollen with allergy to apple, hazelnuts or coincidence between allergy to grass pollen and celery, carrot and tomato [1-3]. Many immunological data has been obtained using sera provided by birch pollen-sensitive patients with simultaneously occuring allergies to various fruits and vegetables. They explained immunological background and pathogenesis of cross reactivity. The scientifc experiments with new immunological methods (immunoblotting, RAST inhibition) suggested structural similarities in the allergic components responsible for these cross-reactivities [4-6].

Techniques of genetic engineering applied to allergens have enabled the production of highly pure proteins with homogenic structures, identified sequency of peptides and B cell and T cell epitopes (recombinant allergens) and allowed to better understanding of pathogenetic mechanism of cross allergy. In most cases, it concerns the presence of cross-reactive IgE epitopes in pollen and plant-derived food. By using specific

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Beata Cudowska M.D., Ph.D. III Department of Paediatrics Medical University of Bialystok, ul. Waszyngtona 17 15-274 Bialystok, Poland Fax: +48 85 7423841 e-mail: becud@wp.pl

antibody probes, IgE immunoblott inhibition experiments and molecular biology techniques, it could be demonstrated that plant-derived food contains allergens that share epitopes with the major birch pollen allergen, Bet v 1, and profilin Bet v 2, a highly cross-reactive plant panallergen [7-9].

Materials obtained from natural sources often vary in composition and contain many allergens (major and minor), so a reliable separation of the different allergens contained in that material is not always easy to achieve. The epitopes of major allergens (Bet v 1, Mal d 1) show the highest IgE-affinity, but the different patterns of IgE-binding were also observed in individuals. In general, allergen extracts from plant materials contain many glycoproteins with N-linked glycans that bind IgE in a subgroup of patients sensitized to pollen and food [4,5,10].

Last years and new diagnostic methodes gave a better knowledge of allergen structure and the pathomechanism of association between pollen and food allergy. The investigations performed with recombinant and native allergens have confirmed the role of them in diagnosis of cross-reactivity, based on the similarity and homogenicity of protein structure. Most common are also skin tests with recombinant allergens and detection of specific IgE to recombinant polypeptides in the sera of patients. The differences between immune response to recombinant polypeptides can hence be used to decrease or even modulate specific IgE responses in vivo [4,9,11].

These recent studies concern also allergens of Betula verrucosa. The presence of rBet v 1 (major allergen) and rBet v 2 homologues allergen (profilin) in tree extracts was investigated by IgE immunoblott experiments. Bet v 1 is one of the most important environmental allergens and it shares B cell and T cell epitopes with related allergens present in the pollens of many trees and plant-derived food. Furthermore, more than 95% of birch pollen allergic patients react with Bet v 1, and more than 60% are sensitized exclusively against Bet v 1. Proteins that share common epitopes with Bet v 1, the major birch pollen allergen, occur in pollens of several tree species: apples, stone fruits, celery etc. Molecular analysis has proved the higher amount of IgE-binding epitopes in rBet v 1 allergens versus rBet v 2. Allergy to profilin Bet v 1 is also specific to patients with food allergy to fruits form family Rosaceae [6,9,12].

The first results of investigations with recombinant proteins indicated the necessity of further experiments with plant food and pollen allergens. It is important not only to comprehension of cross allergy, but, first of all, the use of modified recombinant allergens with reduced allergic activity lead to new modalities of specific immunotherapy.

Material and methods

The investigations were carried out on the group of 14 children (10 boys, 4 girls) aged 4-17 years, with a history of clinical allergic reactions to food and pollen allergens. The diagnosis of cross allergy was confirmed on the basis of clinical symptoms and skin prick tests performed as with birch pollen as with fruits and vegetables. In all patients, food allergens were tested in native form by means of a modified skin prick technique (prick by prick tests). To perform tests with aeroallergens (trees





and birch pollen, grass, weed pollen), commercial extracts from Bencard Company were used. Negative (saline serum) and positive (9% Codeine) controls were also included. The criterion for positivity of the test was a wheal diameter of 3 mm to tested allergens with a negative glycerosaline control result.

Sera-specific IgE antibodies to recombinant and other allergens (Pharmacia Upjohn) were measured with a fluoroimmunoenzymatic essay (UniCAP) as detailed by the manufacturer and considered positive if >0.7 kU/l. To confirm adverse food reactions, labial and oral food challenge tests (DBPCFC) were performed, following standards.

Results

All 14 patients who had been included in this study showed positive prick test reactions to birch pollen; sensitization to other pollens was found in the majority of cases. Allergy to birch pollen was also confirmed on the basis of IgE specific results. They were positive in all of investigated patients. 64% of children were sensitized to rBet v 1 (5 of them has IgE antibodies in 3rd class), 14% to rBet v 2, 7% to both of them (major allergen rBet v 1 and profilin rBet v 2) (Fig. 1). These, who had reaction neither to Bet v 1 nor to Bet v 2 (14%), presented lower levels of birch IgE in the sera than the others, but had elevated sIgE to artemisia (Artemisia vulgaris) and timothy (Phleum pratense) and suffered from pollen-related food allergy to fruits from family Rosaceae and Rutaceae (citrus). 50% of children with allergy to Bet v 1 had also concomitant allergy to other pollens and food allergy to fruits from family Rosaceae (apple, peach, cherry). But all children with positive reactions to rBet v 2 demonstrated allergy to some fruits and vegetables from family Umbelliferae (celery, carrot, parsley). The most common clinical form of allergic reactions were: allergic rhinitis (64%), atopic dermatitis 36%, bronchial asthma (7%) and multiorgans symptoms as (bronchial asthma, allergic rhinits, atopic dermatitis) observed in 50% of children. 21% of patients suffered from oral allergy syndrom after ingesting of some fruits (apple, peach, citrus, cherry). Analysis of clinical symptoms is presented in Tab.1.

All investigated children were underwent labial and oral food challenge with potential harmful food allergens. Positive results were obtained in 50% of children in labial challenge tests

Table 1. Clinical symptoms in the investigated group of children (N=14)

Clinical symptoms Specific IgE to birch	Allergic rhinitis N (%)	Atopic dermatitis N (%)	Bronchial asthma N (%)	Oral allergy syndrome N (%)
Bet v 1 (N=9)	6(43%)	2 (14%)	-	2 (14%)
Bet v 2 (N=2)	4 (14%)	-	1 (7%)	1 (7%)
Bet v 1 + Bet v 2 (N=1)	1 (7%)	1 (7%)	-	-
None (N=2)	-	2 (14%)	-	-

Table 2. Positive results of food challenge tests in children with birch-pollen allergy (N=5)

Patient (initials)	sIgE to birch recombinant allergens		allergens	Food allergens (food challenge tests)			
	Bet	Bet v1	Bet v2	Apple	Orange	Peach	Cherry
K.K.	3rd class	3rd class	3rd class	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)
M.W.	3rd class	3rd class	0 class	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)
Ł.M.	3rd class	3rd class	0 class	(+)	(+)	(+)	(-)
M.S.	2 nd class	0 class	0 class	(+)	(+)	(-)	(-)
M.R.	2 nd class	0 class	0 class	(+)	(+)	(-)	(-)

and 36% in oral provocation tests, most often to apple. The results of food challenge tests with comparison to sensitization to recombinat birch allergens are presented in *Tab. 2*.

Discussion

Increasing numbers of clinically relevant cross-reactivities between different pollen and food allergens have been recognized during the last years, due to the progress of molecular biology and immunological studies. Patients with pollen allergy, also to birch, often experience allergic reactions to various fruits, vegetables and nuts [1-3,12]. The major birch pollen allergen is Bet v1 and the results of investigations showed that more than 95% of birch allergic patients react with Bet v 1 and more than 60% are sensitized exclusively against Bet v 1. This recombinant protein has also homology to other trees of the order Fagales (oak, nut). Although allergic reactions after the ingestion of apple, peach observed in patients with birch-pollen allergy are well described, there are few reports on the homology of epitopes between some fruits, vegetables and second, highly cross-reactive birch pollen allergen - profilin rBet v 2, cloned and expressed in Escherichia coli [9,11].

Patients with food-birch pollen related allergy are more often sensitized to Bet v 1 than to Bet v 2. It has been proved in Rossi et al. investigations carried out on the group of 65 patients presenting rhinoconjunctivitis or asthma and sensitized to tree pollens of trees of the order Fagales. All subjects reacted to at least one of the recombinant birch allergens: 43% to Bet v 1, 30.7% to Bet v 2 and 26% to both of them. Patients with a history of oral allergy syndrome after eating apples were monosensitized and reacted to Bet v 1 in 57%, but subjects allergic to Bet v 2 were polysensitized to other pollens and fruits [13]. Our clinical results indicate also that 64% of children had specific IgE against Bet v 1 and only 14% against Bet v 2. Bet v 1 allergic subjects demonstrated clinical symptoms after ingesting

of apple, peach, orange and they with Bet v 2 allergy didn't tolerate celery, parsley.

The clinical statement of pollen-related food allergy is well known, but the clinical suspicion of this coincidence should be confirmed by food challenge tests [14,15]. It is very important, because of the lack of positive correlation between results of skin and food provocation tests. In many cases, skin prick tests with food extracts are not standarized and affected by false negative reactions in patients with clinical symptoms, after eating of some products [14]. The significantly greater importance for evidence of sensitization and correlation with clinical symptoms came from detection of specific antibodies in the serum of patients [16-18]. Serious systemic reactions after eating apples, peach, nuts in birch pollen sensitizied patients, were noticed only in cases with high level of specific IgE antibodies. In contrast, patients with positive prick tests and negative specific antibodies demonstrated only isolated local symptoms (oral allergy syndrom) [13]. Our clinical studies confirm the neccessity of following positive skin prick tests by food challenge tests. Only 5/14 investigated children reacted in provocation tests to apple, orange, peach, cherry. Positive SPT and specific IgE in 2nd and 3rd class were noticed in all subjects.

Patients with birch pollinosis and oral allergy syndrom frequently develop adverse reactions to hazelnuts, what is well known and very common [6,9,12,18]. But in medical history they often include walnuts among causative foods, however, skin prick tests with commercial walnut extracts are almost invariably negative in these subjects, what has been confirmed by recent study performed by Asero et al. The study were carried out on the group of 36 birch-pollen-hypersensitive adult patients reporting OAS after ingestion of nuts. No patients was positive on SPT with fresh walnut and only two with commercial extract, but all patients were positive on SPT with fresh hazelnut. On the basis of these findings, the possible explanation is that walnut does not express any Bet v 1-like allergen and the only way left definitely to diagnose walnut hypersensitivity in these patients would be the food challenge. In our study in 5/14 children allergy to hazelnut was confirmed; none of them had specific antibodies to walnut [19].

Our and other investigations showed that cross allergy between different fruits (cherry, peach, pear) in patients with allergy to Bet v 1, concerns only those, who have allergy to Bet v 1 (*Tab.* 2) [9,20,21].

The comparative study of Pauli et al., with two recombinant birch pollen allergens, confirmed that sensitization to rBet v 1 is specific for birch and Rosaceae allergies, whereas sensitization to birch profilin, Bet v 2, is encountered in multisensitized subjects and is not always related to Umbelliferae allergy [11]. Immunochemical and molecular biology studies indicate that rBet v 1 contain more IgE binding epitopes than rBet v 2, what explained clinical importance of major Bet v 1 allergen. Rosaceae fruit allergy associated with birch pollinosis is typical to inhabitants in Central and Northern Europe. Rosaceae fruit allergy can occasionally be observed in patients without pollinosis. In those patients, profilin and Bet v 1-related structures are not involved in pathogenesis of food allergy symptoms [21]. This thesis can be counted as controversial but is the first step to further clinical analysis.

Type I allergic symptoms in the oropharyngeal mucosa upon contact with plant-derived food in patients with pollen allergies have been termed oral allergy syndrome (OAS). IgE cross-reactivity between pollen and food allergens represents the molecular basis for this phenomenon. Patients with OAS exhibit a broad variety of symptoms on direct contact of the oral mucosa with plant food as apple, peach, nuts etc., especially during and after the pollen season. This type of food sensitization often concerns people with birch-pollen allergy [2,3,6,12]. IgE immunoblot inhibition experiments demonstrated that plant-derived foods share epitopes with the major birch pollen allergen, rBet v 1 [6]. In the investigated group of children OAS was noticed in 3 of them. Because of the fact that proteins appeared to be strongly degraded in commercial extracts, diagnostic procedures should be based on the native allergens comming from natural sources. In addition, recombinant allergens can be beneficial in diagnostic of OAS [11,13,22].

The actual question remains the value and correlation of skin prick tests, concentration of specific IgE and clinical symptoms in patients with allergy to birch recombinant allergens. In the study of Oster, Pauli, assessing the value of diagnostic tests, total correlation between them was noticed in patients reacted to Bet v 1. In skin prick tests was noticed higher sensitivity with recombinant allergen rBet v 2 I.b., contrary to serum concentration of specific IgE [16].

The recent studies indicate also that only 75% of patients with confirmed IgE cross allergy to Bet v 1 – Mal d 1, demonstrated clinical symptoms after ingesting of apple. Some experiences with recombinant allergens show that these IgE binding with Bet v 1 and its homology in apple Mal d 1 can be clinically irrelevant because of cross-reactive carbohydrate determinants (CCD) [8,23,24]. They are frequently present in patients with adverse reactions to certain foods and responsible for false positive laboratory tests. These observations can explain the absence of specific IgE to birch recombinant allergens (Bet v 1, Bet v 2) obsreved in our two patients with presence of specific IgE to mixture of birch allergens (Bet). Clinically, they demonstrated the severe atopic dermatitis with allergic rhinonjunctivitis and showed positive skin tests to some of inhalant and food allergens (orange, apple, nuts). Food allergy was confirmed on the basis of food challenge tests. Fernandez--Rivas et al. investigations indicate that allergy to Rosaceae fruits (apple, peach) can be observed in patients without a related pollen allergy and profilin and Bet v 1-related structures are not involved in this kind of fruits allergy [21].

Recombinant allergens are not only very important in diagnostic procedures. Some recent progress has led to the production of modified recombinant allergens: the synthesis of recombinant polypeptides corresponding to T epitopes, the production of isoform recombinant allergens with reduced allergenic activity [25,26]. These isoforms can be used as a new tool in specific immunotherapy and reduce the risk of systemic reactions [26].

Acknowledgments

The study was supported by Grant of State Committee for Scientific Research (KBN) No 6P05E 141 21.

References

1. Pastorello EA, Ispano M, Pravettoni V. Cross-reactive allergens in clinical syndromes. Allergologie, 1995; 9: 389-415.

2. Pauli G, Blay F, Bessot JC. Reactions croisees entre allergenes inhales et allergenes alimentaires. Immunol Med, 1992; 9: 6-12.

3. Boccafolgi A, Vicentini L, Camerani A, Cogliati P, D'Ambrosi A, Scolozzi R. Adverse food reactions in patients with grass pollen allergic respiratory disease. Ann Allergy, 1994; 73: 297-304.

4. Chapman MD, Smith AM, Vailes LD, Arruda LK, Dhanarej V, Pomes A. Recombinant allergens for diagnosis and therapy of allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 2000; 106: 409-18.

 Cudowska B, Kaczmarski M. Alergeny rekombinowane w diagnostyce i terapii chorób alergicznych. Magazyn Medyczny, 2001; 4: 34-41.

6. Wensing M, Akkerdaas JH, van Leeuwen WA, Stapel SO, Bruijnzeel-Koomen A, Aalberse-Bast BJ, Knulst AC, van Ree R. IgE to Bet v 1 and profilin: Cross-reactivity patterns and clinical relevance. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 2002; 110(3): 435-42.

7. Pauli G, Deviller P. Allergenes recombinants: utilisation diagnostique et perspectives therapeutiques. Rev Mal Respir, 2000; 17: 293-303.

 Vieths S, Scheurer S, Ballmer-Weber B. Current understanding of cross-reactivity of food allergens and pollen. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2002; 964: 47-68.

9. Niederberger V, Pauli G, Gronlund H, Froschl R, Rumpold H, Kraft D, Valenta R, Spitzauers S. Recombinant birch pollen allergens (rBet v 1 and rBet v 2) contain most of the IgE epitopes present in birch, alder, hornbeam, hazel and oak pollen: a quantitative IgE inhibition study with sera from different populations. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 1998; 102: 579-91.

10. Deviller P. Les profilines. Rev Fr Allergol, 1995; 35(3): 307-8.

11. Pauli G, Oster JP, Deviller P, Heiss S, Bessot JC, Susani M, Ferreira F, Kraft D, Valenta R. Skin testing with recombinant allergens rBet v 1 and birch profilin, rBet v 2: diagnostic value for birch pollen and associated allergies. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 1996; 97: 1100-9.

12. Weber RW, Patterns of pollen cross-allergenicity, J Allergy Clin Immunol, 2003; 229-39.

13. Rossi RE, Monasterolo G, Operti D, Corsi M. Evaluation of recombinant allergens Bet v 1 and Bet v 2 (profilin) by Pharmacia CAP system in patients with pollen-related allergy to birch and apple. Allergy, 1996; 51(12): 940-5.

14. Alergie i nietolerancje pokarmowe. Stanowisko Polskiej Grupy

Ekspertów. Praca zbiorowa pod red. M. Kaczmarskiego. Sympozjum 1997; 1: 28-30.

15. Wasilewska J, Kaczmarski M, Cudowska B, Matuszewska E. Doustne próby prowokacyjne w diagnostyce alergii i nietolerancji pokarmowej. Pol Tow Pediatr, 1997; 38-42.

16. Oster JP, Deviller P, Pauli G. Correlations entre tests cutanes aux allergenes recombinants de bouleau (rBet v 1 et rBet v 2) et methodes de detection in vitro des IgE specifiques du pollen de bouleau. Rev Fr Allergol, 1995; 35(3): 336.

17. Scolozi R, Boccafogli L, Vicentini L, Lambertini D. Recombinant profilin-specific IgE in patients polysensitized to pollens with food allergy, Allergologie, 1995; 9: 408.

18. Straumann F, Wuthrich B, Food allergies associated with birch pollen: comparison of Allergodip and Pharmacia CAP for detection of specific IgE antibodies to birch pollen related foods. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol, 2000; 10(3): 135-41.

19. Asero R. Is walnut really a birch-pollen-related fruit? Allergy, 1998; 53: 908-9.

20. Rodriguez-Perez R, Fernandez-Rivas M, Gonzalez-Mancebo E, Sanchez-Monge R, Diaz A, Salcedo G. Peach profilin: cloning, heterologous expression and cross-reactivity with Bet v 2. Allergy, 2003; 58(7): 635-40.

21. Fernandez-Rivas M, van Ree R, Cuevas M. Allergy to Rosaceae fruits without related pollinosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997; 100: 728-33.

22. Tresch S, Holzmann D, Baumann S, Blaser K, Wuthrich B, Crameri R, Schmid-Grendelmeier P. In vitro and in vivo allergenicity of recombinant Bet v1 compared to the reactivity of natural birch pollen extract. Clin Exp Allergy, 2003; 33(8): 1153-8.

23. van Ree R, Jaap H, Akkerdaas W, van Leeuwen A, Fernandez-Rivas M, Asero R, Knul-Brettlova V, Knulst A, Aalberse RC. New perspectives for the diagnosis of food allergy. Allergy Clin Immunol, 2000; 12(1): 7-12.

24. Son DY, Scheurer S, Hoffmann A, Haustein D, Vieths S. Pollenrelated food allergy: cloning and immunological analysis of isoforms and mutants of Mal d 1, the major apple allergen, and Bet v 1, the major birch pollen allergen. Eur J Nutr, 1999; 38(4): 201-15.

25. Haselden BM, Kay AB, Larche M. Peptide-mediated immune responses in specific immunotherapy. Allergy Clin Immunol, 2000; 122: 229-37.

26. Vrtala S, Hirtenlehner K, Susani M, Akdis M, Kussebi F, Akdis CA, Blaser K, Hufnagel P, Binder BR, Politou A, Pastore A, Vangelista L, Sperr WR, Semper H, Valent R, Ebner Ch, Kraft D, Valenta R. Genetic engineering trimer of the major birch pollen allergen, Bet v 1. The FASEB Journal, 2001; 15(11): 2045-7.

The way to cardio-renal protection in non-diabetic chronic nephropathies

Ruggenenti P, Remuzzi G

Department of Medicine and Transplantation, Azienda Ospedaliera Ospedali Riuniti, Bergamo Italy Mario Negri Institute for Pharmacological Research, Bergamo, Italy

Abstract

Angiotensin II (AII), the main effector of the Renin Angiotensin System (RAS), plays a central role in the hemodynamic and non-hemodynamic mechanisms of chronic renal disease and is currently the main target of interventions aimed to prevent the onset and progression of chronic nephropathies to end stage renal disease (ESRD). In addition to ameliorate glomerular hyperfiltration and size-selectivity, reduce protein traffick and prevent glomerular and tubulointerstitial toxicity of ultrafiltered proteins, RAS inhibitors also limit the direct nephrotoxic effects of AII. Thus, both ACE inhibitors (ACEi) and AII antagonists (ATA) exert a specific nephroprotective effect in both experimental and human chronic renal disease. This effect is time-dependent and is observed across degrees of renal insufficiency. Forced ACEi or ATA up-titration above doses recommended to control arterial hypertension and combined treatment with both agents allow to optimise A II inhibition and maximize renoprotection. Multifactorial interventions combining RAS inhibition to treatments targeted also to non-RAS mechanisms may even achieve regression of glomerulosclerosis and chronic tubulo-interstitial injury. Studies are needed to assess whether renal damage can be reverted to such a point that renal function may be fully prevented from worsen, and possibly improve. The economic impact of even a partial improvement would be enormous. Moreover, chronic renal insufficiency is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease and effective nephroprotection

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Giuseppe Remuzzi, M.D. Mario Negri Institute for Pharmacological Research Via Gavazzeni, 11 24125 Bergamo, Italy Tel: +39-035 319 888 Fax: +39-035 319 331 e-mail: gremuzzi@marionegri.it

Received 6.05.2004 Accepted 11.06.2004

may also decrease the excess cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with chronic nephropathies. In patients with renal insufficiency ACEi are even more cardioprotective than in those without, and are well tolerated. Thus, RAS inhibitor therapy should be offered to all renal patients without specific contraindications, including those closer to renal replacement therapy.

Key words: cardio-renal protection, non-diabetic chronic nephropathies.

The key role of angiotensin II in the pathogenesis and progression of chronic renal disease

Angiotensin II (A II), the main effector of the Renin Angiotensin System (RAS), plays a central role in the hemodynamic and non-hemodynamic mechanisms of chronic renal disease and is currently the main target of interventions aimed to prevent the onset and progression of chronic nephropathies to end stage renal disease (ESRD) [1]. In vivo, AII enhances the vascular tone of both afferent and efferent glomerular arterioles, modulating intraglomerular capillary pressure and glomerular filtration rate. AII exerts its vasoconstrictor effect predominantly on the postglomerular arterioles thereby increasing the glomerular hydraulic pressure and the filtration fraction (glomerular hyperfiltration). High glomerular capillary pressure increases the radius of the pores in the glomerular membrane, thus impairing the size-selective function of the membrane to plasma macromolecules [2]. In isolated perfused kidneys infusion of A II results in a loss of glomerular size-selectivity and proteinuria, an effect that has been attributed not only to the hemodynamic activity of AII [3], but also to its direct effect on the glomerular barrier [4]. Podocytes have a complex cytoskeleton with contractile properties, and there are AII receptors on their surface [5]: these findings have suggested that AII may alter perm-selective properties of the glomerular barrier by mediating contraction of the foot processes ultimately changing slit diaphragm architecture and allowing proteins to escape more easily into the urinary space [6]. Evidence that A II depolarizes podocytes by opening a chloride conductance related to cytoskeleton via an AT1 receptor is in line with such a possibility [7]. Increased glomerular permeability results in an abnormal protein trafficking through the glomerular capillary that contributes to progressive glomerular and tubulo-interstitial damage and eventually results in renal function loss and scarring [8].

Glomerular toxicity of ultrafiltered proteins

Recent data are in support of the possibility that the excessive protein load of the cells can be a factor underlying progressive podocyte injury [9]. Signs of enhanced uptake of plasma proteins by podocytes, as assessed by immunofluorescence analysis of IgG and complement C3, were found in remnant kidneys of rats with 5/6 renal mass reduction at 7 days after surgery, in a very early stage of disease. The granular intracellular pattern was entirely consistent with accumulation of proteins by endocytosis. By dual staining of sections of kidneys taken at 14 days after surgery, the abnormal expression of desmin, a marker of podocyte injury, was confined to the podocytes showing intracellular staining for plasma proteins. In addition, proteinladen podocytes showed loss of expression of synaptopodin, an actin associated molecule first detectable during foot process formation and thus an indicator of differentiated phenotype of the cell. These data were taken to suggest that the enhanced endocytosis of protein may concur to the perturbation of podocyte function that is currently recognized to play a major role in generating adhesive lesions and sclerosis. A causal link between protein load and podocyte dysfunction indeed was established by findings that the exposure of cultured podocytes to albumin (10 mg/ml) induced both loss of synaptopodin staining and expression and release of TGF-\u00b31, a major stimulus for extracellular matrix production in the glomerulus. Moreover, the conditioned medium of IgG-loaden podocytes induced the expression of the myofibroblast-associated molecule alpha-smooth muscle actin in cultured mesangial cells. Such response was inhibited by the addition of neutralizing anti-TGF-B1 antibody [9].

Tubulo-interstitial toxicity of ultrafiltered proteins

Pioneering studies in rats with age-related proteinuria [10], or with adriamycin-induced nephrosis [11], found that protein reabsorption droplets accumulate in the proximal tubular cells. Evidence that protein accumulation was associated with focal breaks of tubular basement membranes, and extravasation of the tubular content in the renal interstitium led to suggest that plasma proteins may contribute to the tubulo-interstitial damage so frequently observed in animals or humans with long lasting, proteinuric nephropathies.

Both in vitro and in vivo, protein overload causes increased production of inflammatory mediators such as endothelin-1, monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), RANTES (Regulated upon Activation Normal T-cell Expressed and Secreted), a chemotactic cytokine for monocytes and memory T-cells, and osteopontin [12]. The molecular mechanisms that lead to chemokine over-expression is mediated by NF-kB, a transcription factor that promotes nuclear translocation of the DNA [13,14]. There is in vitro evidence that albumin and IgG caused a dosedependent increase in NF-kB activation in proximal tubular cells, an event that is followed by up-regulation of RANTES and MCP-1 [15,16]. In specimen of renal biopsies of patients with severe proteinuria, NF-kB activation has been shown in tubular cells, concomitant to up-regulation of pro-inflammatory chemokines [17].

Cytokines, growth factors and vasoactive substances may result in abnormal accumulation of extracellular matrix collagen, fibronectin and other components which are responsible for interstitial fibrosis. The pro-inflammatory mediators promote local recruitment of macrophages and lymphocytes, which in turn can stimulate the transformation of interstitial cells into myofibroblasts [18]. Proximal tubular epithelial cells can interact with interstitial fibroblasts to promote fibrogenesis via release of profibrogenic molecules [19].

Protein overload may also lead to an in situ activation of the complement system in proximal tubular cells associated with marked cytoskeleton alterations, increased production of superoxide anion and hydrogen peroxide, synthesis of proinflammatory cytokines and transmigration of T-cells across tubular epithelial cells [20]. Moreover, ultrafiltration of complement factors across the altered glomerular barrier may lead to complement C3 deposition and membrane attack complex formation (C5b-9) on the luminal side as well as C3 accumulation within proximal tubular cells [12]. These findings, combined to evidence that congenital absence of C6 limits interstitial inflammation and preserves renal function and structure in several proteinuric conditions [21], suggest a major role of the complement system in the pathogenesis of proteinuria-induced interstitial damage.

Direct toxicity of Angiotensin II

AII has an intrinsic toxicity that is independent of – and additional to – the nephrotoxic effects of increased protein traffic. AII modulates renal cell growth which in turn may contribute to tubulointerstitial injury [22]. Increased expression of c-fos and Egr-1, the immediate early genes whose activation precedes cell proliferation, has been shown in proximal tubular cells exposed to A II [23]. The peptide, acting through A II type 1 receptors, also induces hypertrophy in tubular cells by upregulating the gene for transforming growth factor $\beta 1$ (TGF- $\beta 1$) which in turn leads to increased synthesis of collagen type IV [24]. Remodeling of the interstitial architecture may also occur as a result of transformation of tubular cells, an additional event promoted by the enhanced synthesis of TGF- $\beta 1$ stimulated by AII [25].

A II also stimulates the production of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1), and may therefore further increase the accumulation of the extracelular matrix through inhibition of

its breakdown by matrix metalloproteinases, which require the conversion to an active form by plasmin [26]. By stimulating macrophage activation and phagocytosis, AII may enhance the inflammatory component associated with chronic renal injury [27]. AII up-regulates genes and stimulate secretion of peptides with chemotactic and vasoactive properties [28]. In experimental animals, repeated infusions of AII cause interstitial fibrosis and lead to the deposit of type IV collagen, a process that suggests the morphogenic effect of AII on tubulointerstitial structure [29]. Studies in a protein overload model of nephropathy [30] allowed to dissect the relative contribution of AII and proteinuria on chronic renal damage in animals with targeted gene deletion of the AII type 1A receptor (AT1-/-) as compared to wildetype mice (AT1 +/+). Normal animals not exposed to overload proteinuria acted as controls. AT1-/animals developed proteinuria, renal failure and glomerular sclerosis although to a lesser degree than AT1 + /+ animals. In both models renal ET1 expression and synthesis was increased as compared to normal controls. These data confirm that both A II and plasma proteins have an intrinsic renal toxicity that is maximized when the two factors may play in combination [30].

Angiotensin II inhibition and nephroprotection

Animal studies

Evidence that A II blockade with an angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor (ACEi) reduced proteinuria and slowed renal damage in a number of animal models of chronic renal disease [31,32], offered the opportunity, for the first time, to devise a treatment strategy which was not limited to passively accompain patients to their destiny of dialysis, but was aimed to preserve renal function as long as possible.

The antiproteinuric effect of AII inhibition has been initially attributed to the reduction of glomerular hypertension, but a direct effect on glomerular membrane permselectivity to macromolecules has been also demonstrated [32]. In in vitro and in vivo experiments ACEi prevent the expression of inflammatory mediators such as NF-kB, RANTES, MCP-1, and insulin-like growth factor [33]. This may result both from decreased exposure of glomerular and tubular cells to toxic effects of proteins and from direct inhibition of the proinflammatory properties of A II. In the remnant kidney model, the ACE inhibitor treatment limited the upregulation of TGF- β 1 in podocytes, as well as the abnormal expression of alpha-smooth muscle actin in mesangial cells [33].

The development of a new class of RAS inhibitors, such as the Angiotensin Receptor Blockers (ARBs), has opened the perspective of novel strategies to achieve renoprotection. Indeed, several studies in different models of chronic renal disease uniformly found that ARBs may shear with ACEi a similar antiproteinuric and renoprotective effect [34].

Human studies

Over the last decade several clinical trials have evaluated whether the encouraging results achieved with RAS inhibitors in experimental animals translated in a real clinical benefit for

humans with progressive nephropathies. In one of these trials, ACEi decreased the risk of doubling serum creatinine by 53% [35]. However, the large blood pressure difference between ACEi and placebo, made it impossible to separate the beneficial effects of better blood pressure control from any other effect specific to the inhibitor. Evidence for a specific renoprotective effect of ACEi was provided by the Ramipril Efficacy in Nephropathy (REIN) study [36-38]. In this study patients were randomly assigned to receive ramipril or conventional antihypertensive therapy to maintain diastolic blood pressure at 90 mm Hg or less. The trial was divided into two levels based on degree of baseline proteinuria (stratum 1; 1-3 gm/24 hour and stratum 2>3 gm/24 hours). The stratum 2 arm was stopped early because of greater efficacy of ramipril on preserving GFR. Despite a virtual identical blood pressure control in the two treatment groups, the ramipril group showed a slower rate of loss of GFR (mean monthly GFR decline 0.53 ml/min vs 0.88 ml/min) and a 50% lower incidence of ESRD as compared to controls [36]. Both effects were associated with a greater decrease in proteinuria (55% for ramipril vs no reduction for placebo). The rate of GFR decline was correlated negatively with the extent of proteinuria reduction [36] and positively with the level of residual proteinuria [39]. Of note, the renoprotective effect was seen across degrees of renal insufficiency, and patients in the lowest tertile of GFR (GFR 10 to 30 ml/min) also benefited from treatment with ACEi without a significant increase in the risk of hyperkalemia [40]. ACEi reduced the rate of decline of residual renal function even in patients with ESRD treated with peritoneal dialysis [41].

The African-American Study of Kidney disease (AASK), found a similar renoprotective effect also in patients – e.g. African-Americans with hypertensive renal disease – generally considered to poorly respond to ACEi therapy. Indeed, ramipril as compared to amlodipine decreased GFR decline by 36% and progression to clinical end-points by 38%, a finding that led the Ethics Committee to prematurely stop the amlodipine arm of the trial [42]. At final analyses, ACEi retained a superior renoprotective effect also as compared to beta blockade with metoprolol [43].

Prolonged ACEi therapy resulted in even more effective renoprotection. Nephrotic patients of the REIN study who, at completion of the core study, continued on ramipril for another two years (the REIN Follow-up study), enjoyed a progressive decrease in GFR decline up to a rate, approximately 1 ml/min/year, similar to that associated with normal aging [37]. After about 36 months no more patient progressed to the point of requiring dialysis [37]. Even more surprisingly, GFR slopes in sixteen of those patients progressively stabilized or were worsening so slowly that ESRD would be delayed beyond the patients' expected life time. Ten patients showed an improvement of GFR to the point that they might never reach ESRD [44]. On the contrary, patients originally on conventional treatment and switched to ramipril only on follow-up, despite a substantially reduced GFR decline, continued to progress and, in some cases, developed ESRD. Thus, ESRD risk reduction went from 50% in the core (18 months) to 300% in the follow-up (3-4 years) study, a finding consistent with a strongly time-dependent effect of ACEi [44].

Optimized angiotensin II inhibition to halt progression

Although encouraging, evidences from both experimental studies and clinical trials suggest that RAS inhibition postpones ESRD in most cases, but definitively prevent dialysis only in a minority of patients. Indeed, due to the current lag-time between starting treatment and achievement of remission, a substantial proportion of patients still progresses to ESRD before their renal function begins to stabilize. ACEi alone is sufficient to halt progression if therapy is started hearly, at GFRs still higher than 50 ml/min/1.73 m² [40]. To achieve this target at more advanced stages, a multimodal approach based on maximized RAS inhibition is needed. First, a low sodium diet may serve to activate the intrarenal RAS, which would maximize the response to ACEi or ATA. Diuretics may also achieve this, in particular when the response to RAS inhibition is blunted by sodium retention secondary to high sodium diet and/or severe renal insufficiency. However, maximized RAS inhibition mainly rests on the use of higher than antihypertensive doses of ACEi or ATA or of these two agents in combination.

High dose ACE inhibitor therapy

In Munich Wistar Fromter (MWF) rats with spontaneous disease, high dose ACEi given late during the animal's life when animals were already heavily proteinuric, decreased proteinuria and stopped the disease from progressing, as documented by a lower incidence of glomeruli affected by sclerotic lesions and less interstitial injury than untreated controls [45]. These data overall substantiated the results of previous morphological studies showing that ACEi, at doses exceeding the antihypertensive doses, imparted an additional benefit to glomerular structure, reversing the early glomerular lesions but not the advanced ones [46]. Sclerosis was also remodeled in aging rats by inhibiting the renin angiotensin system with an ATA given at high doses for six months [47]. The effect was attributed to the modulation of cortical cell turnover and inhibition of plasminogen activator-1 (PAI-1) expression.

In humans, lisinopril up-titrated to 40 mg/day (twice the standard antihypertensive dose for patients with normal renal function), despite no additional effects on blood pressure, further reduced proteinuria and, importantly, dose-dependently ameliorated the dyslipidemia associated with the nephrotic syndrome [48].

Combined ACEi and ARB therapy

Complementary or alternative to forced ACEi or ATA uptitration, is combined treatment with both agents [49,50]. The combination of an ACEi and ATA has been suggested as a way to maximize RAS blockade by affecting both the bioavailability of A II through ACEi and also by affecting its activity at the receptor level. ACEi have the additional properties of blocking the breakdown of bradykinin, a vasodilator that also stimulates nitric oxide production. ATA, do not affect the activity of the

AT-R2, which appears to be important in vasodilation. Moreover they antagonize the activity of A II produced by non-ACEi sensitive enzymes such as chymase and other serine proteases [49,50]. The combination of these two drugs may be a way to block the effects of A II at the AT-R1 level, while achieving both increased bradykinin levels and activation of the AT-R2. This approach has recently offered a powerful tool to induce regression of renal disease at functional and structural levels. In a recently published study, the treatment with ACEi and ATA given to MWF rats during the interval between 25 and 40 weeks of age had remarkable effects [51]. Combined therapy completely reversed protein excretion and ameliorated renal plasma flow and the glomerular ultrafiltration coefficient. The reduction of the extent of existing structural damage was a key finding. Specifically the percentage of glomeruli with sclerotic lesions affecting less than 25% of the tuft decreased in respect to baseline, in the absence of increases in the percentage of glomeruli with more severe lesions. The degree of tubulointerstitial injury, including protein cast formation, macrophage infiltration and type III collagen accumulation, was also reduced by treatment. In this model the glomerular permselective dysfunction attributable to large, nonselective pores of the membrane precedes and may play role in structural injury independently of increased glomerular capillary hydraulic pressure. Given the effect of A II to disrupt the permselective function of the glomerular filtering barrier, the primary action of drug of ameliorating the functional barrier, presumably at the podocyte level, could contribute to prevent the detrimental effects of proteinuria and chemokine stimulation. Dual as compared to single drug RAS blockade provided superior benefit and partial regression of tubulointerstitial injury also in another model of severe, progressive renal disease, passive Heymann nephritis in uninephrectomized rats [52].

On the clinical ground, several studies found more proteinuria reduction with combined therapy than with ACEi or ATA alone [49,50]. This effect, however, was almost invariably associated with more blood pressure reduction with combined therapy, which did not allow concluding on whether the superior antiproteinuric effect of combined therapy depended on more RAS inhibition rather than on more blood pressure reduction. To dissect the relative contribution of these two mechanisms, we recently compared the antiproteinuric effect of combined therapy with halved doses of benazepril and valsartan with the effect of full doses of both agents used alone [53]. Finding that combined therapy reduced proteinuria more effectively than the two agents alone at virtually identical levels of blood pressure control provided consistent evidence of the intrinsic renoprotective effect of combined RAS inhibition. The benefit of combined therapy was more consistent, and clinically relevant, in patients with more severe, nephrotic-range, proteinuria. The superior, long-term renoprotective effect of combined vs single drug RAS inhibition was confirmed by the results of the COOPERATE study [54]. This study included 263 patients with non-diabetic, proteinuric nephropathies randomized to 3-year treatment with 3 mg/day of trandolapril, 100 mg/day of losartan or with halved doses of both drugs in combination. Eleven percent of patients on combination treatment reached the combined primary endpoint of doubling of serum creatinine concentration

-	Residual proteinuria (g/24 hours)	GFR decline (ml/min/1.73m2/year)	Renal structural changes
Progression	≥1.0	>1.0*	worsening
Remission	1.0-0.3	0.0-1.0*	stable
Regression	<0.3	<0.0	improving

Table 1. Definitions of progression, remission and regression of proteinuric chronic nephropathies

* Physiological GFR decline associated with aging: 1.0 ml/min/1.73m²/year

or ESRD compared with 23 percent of patients on trandolapril alone (hazard ratio 0.38, 95% CI 0.18-0.63, p=0.018) and 23 percent of those on losartan alone (0.40, 0.17 - 0.69, p = 0.016). Thus, combined therapy reduced progression to the endpoint by about 60% as compared to single ACEi or ATA treatment. The most striking difference in groups was the much more consistent proteinuria reduction (versus pre-randomization values) on dual RAS blockade (76%) than on single ACEi (44%) or ATA (42%) treatment. Finding that the three treatment groups did not differ with respect to risk factors and showed the same reductions in blood pressure, combined to evidence that improved kidney survival was strongly associated with more proteinuria reduction, led further support to the hypothesis that proteinuria reduction may have an important pathogenetic role in the renoprotective effect of (dual) RAS blockade. Consistently with short-term data [53], the greater the proteinuria at baseline, the more was proteinuria reduction on follow-up [54]. Thus, in line with post-hoc analyses of the REIN study [36-40], patients with more severe disease at study entry and predicted to have a faster progression on follow-up, were those who finally benefited the most of renoprotective treatment. Hence, combined therapy was well tolerated, even in patients with advanced renal insufficiency, which provided further evidence that the practice of avoidance of ACEi, ATA or both to prevent further renal impairment and hyperkalemia in patients closer to ESRD is no longer justified [40]. Although good, however, these results show that a substantial proportion of patients with chronic nephropathies still continues to progress even on combined treatment.

Implementing angiotensin II inhibition with a multifactorial intervention: a way to achieve regression?

The RAS is the major, but not unique, determinant of progressive renal damage. Thus, targeting renoprotective therapy solely to the RAS may not be enough to achieve full remission/ /regression of chronic renal disease. Actually, experimental and human evidence is accumulating that both glomerulosclerosis and chronic tubulointerstitial injury, once developed, can be stabilized and even reverted when RAS inhibition is combined to treatments targeted also to non-RAS mechanisms. Thus – in analogy with other major medical conditions such as cancer or HIV infection – multi-factorial treatments may be required to definitely cure chronic nephropathies.

Experimental studies

In an animal model of nephrotic syndrome, the accelerated passive Heyman nephritis, a lipid-lowering drug added to ACEi and ATA further lessened the structural damage and ameliorated the outcome [55]. Combining ACEi, ATA and statin was therapeutic when given between 2 and 10 months. The triple drug therapy, despite similar blood pressure control as compared to less effective treatments, led to reduction of urinary protein to normal values and full prevention of renal failure.

Reduction of intrarenal leukocyte accumulation and expression of TGF- β may concur to mediate the beneficial effects [52]. Like TGF-B, other chemokines and growth factors of tubular and/or inflammatory cell origin such as interleukin-1 and tissue plasminogen activator (tPA), contribute to the production and regulation of glomerular and interstitial extracellular matrix. Some of these factors might play interrelated actions possibly relevant to regression of lesions. This appears to be the case, for instance, in mice lacking tPA that were protected against tPA-induced MMP9 gene expression and renal fibrosis [56]. Thus, besides RAS-blocking agents and statins, other drugs such as TGF- β inhibitors [57], vasopeptidase inhibitors [58], and agents to block immune and inflammatory reactions, such as mycophenolate mofetil [59], complement inhibitory molecules [60] and, in perspective, anti-TNF antibodies [61], are candidate components of the pharmacological cocktail aimed to achieve regression of the renal lesions.

Human studies

Evidence that regression of renal progressive disease and of the underlying lesion is achievable in humans can only be indirect, but it is fairly consistent and encouraging. Clinical findings of reduction of proteinuria to < 0.3 g/24h and increasing glomerular filtration rate indicate regression of proteinuric chronic nephropathy possibly reflecting improvement of renal structural changes [62] (Tab. 1). Combined therapy with ACEi, ATA, diuretics and statins blunted proteinuria and stabilized GFR for almost ten years in a young girl with nephrotic-range proteinuria who might otherwise have required dialysis within months [63]. In a series of ours, twenty-six patients whose proteinuria had been at least 3 g for more than 6 months, despite ACEi therapy, were given a standardized multidrug treatment including diuretics, ACEi, ATA, statins and non-dihidropyridine calcium channel blockers. Nineteen (73%) of these patients achieved full remission of proteinuria and their renal function stabilized over 24 months. Whether in parallel with clinical remission renal damage can also be reduced is still matter of investigation. In support is the evidence by repeated biopsy for a trend of renal damage to regress leading to less mesangial expansion, more open capillaries and less interstitial fibrosis [64]. At least ten years were needed to reverse the lesions, which is entirely consistent with the concept that the timing of institution of therapy, beside the drug doses and combinations, is critical in the human setting exactly like in the experimental animal [65].

The implications of achieving regression

Regression of lesions may have significant impact on progressive renal disease and its sequelae. One might wonder why we should pursue the goal of improving renal structure and function, if we can already successfully stabilize the disease perhaps for a lifetime. First and most obviously, improving renal function may have a major effect in reducing the number of patients with chronic renal disease that progresses to ESRD. Any improvement of renal structure and function should also translate into less risk of ESRD for those who have less compromised renal function. This would apply both to young patients and to the elderly that may incur in more critical renal and cardiovascular risks. The economic impact of even a partial improvement would be enormous, as documented by findings that a 30% reduction in the rate of GFR decline would translate in more than 60\$ billions saved for providing renal replacement therapy to patients progressing to ESRD in the US by the year 2010 [66]. Finally, in certain settings, such as membranous nephropathy, focal and segmental sclerotic lesions predict worse prognosis. What would happen if we could revert them? Understanding the mechanisms by which a given lesion may regress and its relationship to function will be crucial to understanding the relevant renal cell biology and therapeutic targets. Once again, investigation in experimental models will prove indispensable to the new task and will clarify whether renal damage can be reverted to such a point that renal function may be fully prevented from worsen, and possibly improve.

Cardiovascular risk and cardioprotection in non-diabetic chronic renal disease

Cardiovascular risk in chronic renal disease

Even in the absence of classic risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia and smoking, patients with renal disease are at increased risk of cardiovascular events [67,68]. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality linearly correlate with serum creatinine concentration and in patients with terminal renal failure may exceed that in the general population by ten to one hundred folds [68]. The HOPE study found that in patients with increased cardiovascular risk, even mild increases in serum creatinine (1.4 to 2.3 mg/dl) and microalbuminuria were equally strong-related risk predictors and were independent of each other. Patients with both risk factors had an incidence of cardiovascular events comparable to that of subjects with known coronary ischemic disease [69].

Several factors have been claimed to explain this strong renal-cardiovascular association. Renal insufficiency and proteinuria may play a direct pathogenetic role in the onset and progression of atherosclerotic disease, and may also amplify the effects of classic risk factors [70]. In particular, arterial hypertension (especially overnight), [71], dyslipidemia [72], hyper-homocysteinemia [73], and increased insulin resistance [74], may promote atherosclerosis and, in addition to cardio-vascular remodeling [72], may increase the cardiovascular risk even in the very early stages of chronic renal disease. More-over, microalbuminuria is considered to reflect a generalized endothelial dysfunction that may independently contribute to macrovascular disease [75]. Finally, there is evidence that RAS activation may be an independent risk factor for both renal and cardiovascular disease [76].

Angiotensin II inhibition and cardioprotection in chronic renal disease

Evidence that excess cardiovascular risk is associated with renal disease and that this excess may be, at least in part, associated with increased RAS activity [76] provides a further, strong rationale to RAS inhibition therapy in patients with chronic nephropathies. Although ad hoc studies are missing, post-hoc analyses of the Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation (HOPE) trial [69], that included almost one thousand patients with mildmoderate renal insufficiency, allowed to evaluate the impact of renal function on the cardioprotective effects of ACEi therapy. Actually, ramipril uniformly decreased the overall cardiovascular risk across quartiles of basal serum creatinine, and reduced overall mortality, cardiovascular mortality and hospitalization for heart failure even more effectively in patients with serum creatinine \geq 1.4 mg/dl than in the overall study population. On the same line, in the renal and cardiovascular treatment program introduced in late 1995 into an high-risk Australian Aboriginal community, ACEi therapy resulted in a 50% reduction in rate of natural (mostly cardiovascular) deaths and 57% reduction in ESRD events [77]. Large part of renal and cardiovascular events occurred in subjects with evidence of renal disease (macroalbuminuria) and the beneficial effect of ACEi inhibitor therapy was largely driven by the remarkable risk reduction achieved in this subset of patients [77]. Despite these encouraging results, many physicians still have safety concerns to use RAS inhibitors in patients with renal insufficiency. However, both the REIN [36-38] and the HOPE [78] study failed to detect any association between renal insufficiency and premature ramipril withdrawal because of adverse events. In particular, in the HOPE study the incidence of ramipril-related symptomatic hypotension, cough, and angioedema was independent of basal serum creatinine levels. Moreover, at comparable levels of serum creatinine, the incidence of premature withdrawal because of hyperkalemia or worsening renal function was comparable on ramipril and on placebo. Thus, in patients with renal insufficiency ACEi therapy is even more cardioprotective than in the general population and is well tolerated. Thus, it should not be withheld simply because of a moderate (<30%) elevation in serum creatinine concentration. Higher increases should arise the suspicion of a concomitant ischemic kidney disease or of an overzelous diuretic therapy resulting in decreased effective arterial volume and RAS activation. Response to treatment is less predictable in renal patients with congestive heart failure. In most cases, the improvement in systemic hemodynamics achieved by RAS inhibitor therapy may also result in an improvement in kidney function. However, when kidney perfusion and ultrafiltration are largely dependent on an activated (intrarenal) RAS system – such as in patients with severe cardiac dysfunction and remarkably decreased effective arterial volume – RAS inhibition may result in kidney hypoperfusion and dysfunction. In most cases, however, this is a transient effect and empirical down-titration of the ACEi or ATA dose and/or of concomitant diuretic therapy may help achieving a balance between the systemic and renal effects of ACE inhibition that may result in improved hemodynamics and kidney function [79]. Of note, the long-term benefit of RAS inhibition therapy appears similar in patients with and without substantial elevations in serum creatinine levels [79].

References

1. Aros C, Remuzzi G. The renin-angiotensin system in progression, remission and regression of chronic nephropathies. J Hyperten, 2002; 20: 45-53.

2. Yoshioka T, Rennke HG, Salant DJ. Role of abnormally high transmural pressure in the permselectivity defect of glomerular capillary wall: A study in early passive Heymann nephritis. Circ Res, 1987; 61: 531-8.

 Bohrer MP, Deen WM, Robertson CR, Brenner BM. Mechanism of angiotensin II-induced proteinuria in the rat. Am J Physiol, 1977; 233: 13-21.

 Lapinski R, Perico N, Remuzzi A. A II modulates glomerular capillary permselectivity in rat isolated perfused kidney. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1996; 7: 653-60.

5. Kritz W, Hackenthal E, Nobiling R, Sakai T, Elger M, Hahnel B. A role for podocytes to counteract capillary wall distension. Kidney Int, 1994; 45: 369-76.

6. Shake JG, Brandt RC, Daniels BS. A II induces actin polymerization within the glomerular filtration barrier: possible role in the local regulation of ultrafiltration. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1992; 3: 568.

7. Gloy J, Henger A, Fischer K-G. A II depolarizes podocytes in the intact glomerulus of the rat. J Clin Invest, 1997; 99: 2772-81.

 Remuzzi G, Bertani T. Pathophysiology of progressive nephropathies. N Engl J Med, 1998; 339: 1448-56.

9. Abbate M, Zoja C, Morigi M. Transforming growth factor-beta1 is up-regulated by podocytes in response to excess intraglomerular passage of proteins: a central pathway in progressive glomerulosclerosis. Am J Pathol, 2002; 161: 2179-99.

10. Bertani T, Zoja C, Abbate M, Rossini M, Remuzzi G. Agerelated nephropathy and proteinuria in rats with intact kidneys exposed to diets with different protein content. Lab Invest, 1989; 60: 196-204.

11. Bertani T, Cutillo F, Zoja C. Tubulointerstitial lesions mediate renal damage in adriamycin glomerulopathy. Kidney Int, 1986; 30: 488-96.

12. Zoja C, Morigi M, Remuzzi G. Proteinuria and phenotypic change of proximal tubular cells. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 36-41.

Barnes PJ, Karin M. Nuclear factor-kB – A pivotal transcription factor in chronic inflammatory diseases. N Engl J Med, 1997; 336: 1066-71.

14. Baldwin AS. The transcription factor NF-kB and human disease. J Clin Invest, 2001; 107: 3-11.

15. Zoja C, Donadelli R, Colleoni S. Protein overload stimulates RANTES production by proximal tubular cells depending on NF-kB activation. Kidney Int, 1998; 53: 1608-15.

16. Morigi M, Macconi D, Zoja C. Protein overload-induced NFkB activation in proximal tubular cells requires H2O2 through a PKC-Dependent pathway. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 1179-89.

17. Mezzano SA, Barria M, Droguett MA. Tubular NF-kB and AP-1 activation in human proteinuric renal disease. Kidney Int, 2001; 60: 1366-77.

18. Eddy AA. Role of cellular infiltrates in response to proteinuria. Am J Kidney Dis, 2001; 37(2): 25-29.

19. Johnson DW, Saunders HJ, Baxter RC, Field MJ, Pollock CA. Paracrine stimulation of human renal fibroblasts by proximal tubule cells. Kidney Int, 1998; 54: 747-57.

20. Zoja C, Benigni A, Remuzzi G. Cellular responses to protein overload: Key event in renal disease. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens (in press).

21. Hsu SI-H, Couser WG. Chronic progression of tubulointerstitial damage in proteinuric renal disease is mediated by complement activation: a therapeutic role for complement inhibitors? J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 186-91.

22. Wolf G. A II as a mediator of tubulointerstitial injury. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15: 61-3.

23. Wolf G, Ziyadeh F. Renal tubular hypertrophy induced by A II. Seminar Nephrol, 1997; 17: 448-54.

24. Wolf G, Kalluri R, Ziyadeh F. A II induces alpha3 (IV) collagen expression in cultured urine proximal tubular cells. Proc Ass Am Physic, 1999; 11: 357-64.

25. Strutz F, Muller GA. Interstitial pathomechanisms undelying progressive tubulointerstitial damage. Kidney Blood Press Re, 1999; 22: 71-80.

26. Baricos WH, Cortez SL, el-Dahr SS, Schnaper HW. ECM degradation by cultured human mesangial cells is mediated by a PA/plasmin/ MMP-2 cascade. Kidney Int, 1995; 47: 1039-47.

27. Keane WF, Raij L. Relationship among altered glomerular barrier permselectivity, A II, and mesangial uptake of macromolecules. Lab Invest, 1985; 52: 599-604.

28. Egido J. Vasoactive hormones and renal sclerosis. Kidney Int, 1996; 49: 578-97.

29. Okada H, Danoff T, Kalluri R. Early role of Fsp 1 in epithelialmesenchymal transformation. Am J Physiol, 1997; 273: 563-74.

30. Benigni A, Corna D, Zoja C. Targeted deletion of Angiotensin II Type 1 receptor does not protect mice from progressive nephropathy of overload proteinuria. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 341.

31. Zatz R, Dunn BR, Meyer TW, Anderson S, Rennke HG, Brenner BM. Prevention of diabetic glomerulopathy by pharmacological amelioration of glomerular capillary hypertension. J Clin Invest, 1986; 77: 1925-30.

32. Remuzzi A, Puntorieri S, Battaglia C. Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibition ameliorates glomerular filtration of macromolecules and water and lessens glomerular injury in the rat. J Clin Invest, 1990; 85: 541-9.

33. Donadelli R, Abbate M, Zanchi C, Corna D, Tomasoni S, Benigni A, Remuzzi G, Zoja C. Protein traffic activates NF-kB gene signaling and promotes MCP-1-dependent interstitial inflammation. Am J Kidney Dis, 2000; 36: 1226-41.

34. Taal MW, Brenner BM. Renoprotective benefits of RAS inhibition: fro ACEi to angiotensin II antagonists. Kidney Int, 2000; 57: 1803-17.

35. Maschio G, Alberti D, Janin G. Effect of the angiotensinconverting-enzyme inhibitor benazepril on the progression of chronic renal insufficiency. The Angiotensin-Converting-Enzyme Inhibition in Progressive Renal I Study Group. N Engl J Med, 1996; 334: 939-45.

36. The GISEN Group (Gruppo Italiano di Studi Epidemiologici in Nefrologia). Randomised placebo-controlled trial of effect of ramipril on decline in glomerular filtration rate and risk of terminal renal failure in proteinuric, non-diabetic nephropathy. Lancet, 1997; 349: 1857-63.

37. Ruggenenti P, Perna A, Gherardi G, Gaspari F, Benini R, Remuzzi G on behalf of Gruppo Italiano di Studi Epidemiologici in Nefrologia (GISEN). Renal function and requirement for dialysis in chronic nephropathy patients on long-term ramipril: REIN follow-up trial. Lancet, 1998; 352: 1252-6.

38. Ruggenenti P, Perna A, Gherardi G, Garini G, Zoccali C, Salvadori M, Scolari F, Schena FP, Remuzzi G. Renoprotective properties of ACE-inhibition in non-diabetic nephropathies with non-nephrotic proteinuria. Lancet, 1999; 354: 359-64.

39. Ruggenenti P, Perna A, Remuzzi G on behalf of the Investigators of the GISEN Group. Retarding progression of chronic renal disease: The neglected issue of residual proteinuria. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 2254-61.

40. Ruggenenti P, Perna A, Remuzzi G. ACE inhibitors to prevent end-stage renal disease: when to start and why possibly never to stop: a post hoc analysis of the REIN trial result. Ramipril Eficacy in Nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 2832-7.

41. Kam-Tao P, Chow K-M, Wong TY-H, Leung C-B, Szeto C-C. Effects of an angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor on residual renal function in patients receiving peritoneal dialysis. Ann Intern Med, 2003; 139: 105-12.

42. Agodoa LY, Appel L, Bakris GL. African-American Study of Kidney Disease and Hypertension (AASK) Study Group: Effect of ramipril vs amlodipine on renal outcomes in hypertensive nephrosclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA, 2001; 285: 2719-28.

43. Wright JT, Bakris G, Green T. African-American Study of Kidney Disease and Hypertension (AASK) Study Group. Effect of blood pressure lowering and antihypertensive drug class on progression of hypertensive kidney disease: results from the AASK trial. JAMA, 2002; 288: 2421-31.

44. Ruggenenti P, Perna A, Benini R, Bertani T, Zoccali C, Maggiore Q, Salvadori M, Remuzzi G. In chronic nephropathies prolonged ACE inhibition can induce remission: dynamics of time-dependent changes in GFR. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 997-1006.

45. Remuzzi A, Fassi A, Bertani T. ACE inhibition induces regression of proteinuria and halts progression of renal damage in a genetic model of progressive nephropathy. Am J Kidney Dis, 1999; 34: 626-32.

46. Ikoma M, Kawamura T, Kakinuma Y, Fogo A, Ichikawa I. Cause of variable therapeutic efficiency of angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor on glomerular lesions. Kidney Int, 1991; 40: 195-202.

47. Ma L-J, Nakamura S, Whitsitt JS, Marcantoni C, Davidson JM, Fogo AB. Regression of sclerosis in aging by an angiotensin inhibitioninduced decrease in PAI-1. Kidney Int, 2000; 58: 2425-36.

48. Ruggenenti P, Mise N, Pisoni R, Arnoldi F, Pezzotta A, Perna A, Cattaneo D, Remuzzi G. Diverse effects of increasing Lisinopril doses on lipid abnormalities in chronic nephropathies. Circulation, 2003; 107: 586-92.

49. Taal MW, Brenner BM. Combination ACEi and ARB therapy: additional benefit in renoprotection? Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens, 2002; 11: 377-81.

50. Ruggenenti P, Remuzzi G. Is therapy with combined ACE inhibitor and Angiotensin receptor antagonist the new "gold standard" of treatment for non-diabetic chronic proteinuric nephropathies? Nephrology (in press).

51. Remuzzi A, Gagliardini E, Donadoni A. Effect of A II antagonism on the regression of kidney disease in the rat. Kidney Int, 2002; 62: 885-94.

52. Zoja C, Corna D, Camozzi D, Cattaneo D, Rottoli D, Batani C, Zonchi C, Abbate M, Remuzzi G. How to fully protect the kidney in a severe model of progressive nephropathy: a multidrug approach. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 2898-908.

53. Campbell R, Sangalli F, Perticucci E, Aros C, Viscarra C, Perna A, Remuzzi A, Bertocchi F, Fagiani L, Remuzzi G, Reggenenti P. Effects of combined ACE inhibitor and angiotensin II antagonist treatment in human chronic nephropathies. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 1094-103.

54. Nakao N, Yoshimura A, Morita H. Combination treatment of angiotensin II receptor blocker and angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor in non diabetic renal disease (COOPERATE): a randomized controlled trial. Lancet, 2003; 361: 117-24.

55. Zoja C, Corna D, Rottoli D, Cattaneo D, Zanchi C, Tomasoni S, Abbate M, Remuzzi G. Effect of combining ACE inhibitor and statin in severe experimental nephropathy. Kidney Int, 2002; 61: 1635-45.

56. Yang J, Shultz RW, Mars WM, Wegner RE, Li Y, Dai Ch, Nejak K, Liu Y. Disruption of tissue-type plasminogen activator gene in mice reduces renal interstitial fibrosis in obstructive nephropathy. JCI, 2002; 110: 1525-38.

57. Ziyadeh FN, Hoffman BB, Cheol Han D. Long-term prevention of renal insufficiency, excess matrix gene expression, and glomerular mesangial matrix expansion by treatment with monoclonal antitransforming growth factor- β antibody in db/db diabetic mice. PNAS, 2000; 97: 8015-20.

58. Taal MW, Nenov VD, Wong W, Satyal SR, Sakharowa O, Choi JH, Troy JL, Brenner BM. Vasopeptidase inhibition affords greater renoprotection than angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition alone. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 2051-9.

59. Remuzzi G, Zoja C, Gagliardini E. Combining an antiproteinuric approach with mycophenolate mofetil fully suppresses progressive nephropathy of experimental animals. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 1542-9.

60. Nangaku M, Pippin J, Couser WG. C6 mediates chronic progression of tubulointerstitial damage in rats with remnant kidneys. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 928-36. 61. Muller DN, Shagdarsuren E, Park J-K, Dechend R, Mervaala E, Hampich F, Fiebeler A, Ju X, Finckenberg P, Theuer J, Viedt C, Kreuzer J, Heidecke H, Haller H, Zenke M, Luft FC. Immunosuppressive treatment protects against A II-induced renal damage. Am J Pathol, 2002; 161: 1679-93.

62. Ruggenenti P, Schieppati A, Remuzzi G. Progression, remission, regression of chronic renal diseases. Lancet, 2001; 357: 1601-8.

63. Ruggenenti P, Brenner BM, Remuzzi G. Remission achieved in chronic nephropathy by a multidrug approach targeted at urinary protein excretion. Nephron, 2001; 88: 254-9.

64. Fioretto P, Steffes MW, Sutherland DE, Goetz FC, Mauer M. Reversal of lesions of diabetic nephropathy after pancreas transplantation. N Engl J Med, 1998; 339: 69-75.

65. Perico N, Amuchastegui CS, Colosio V. Evidence that an angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor has a different effect on glomerular injury according to the different phase of the disease at which the treatment is started. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1994; 5: 1139-46.

66. Trivedi HS, Pang MMH, Campbell A, Saab P. Slowing the progression of chronic renal failure: economic benefits and patients' perspectives. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 39: 721-9.

67. Hall WD. Abnormalities of kidney function as a cause and a consequence of cardiovascular disease. Am J Med Sci, 1999; 317: 176-82.

68. Parfrey PS, Foley RN. The clinical epidemiology of cardiac disease in chronic renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 1606-15.

69. Mann JFE, Gestein HC, Pogue J, Bosch J, Yusuf S. Renal insufficiency as a predictor of cardiovascular outcomes and the impact of Ramipril: the HOPE randomized trial. Ann Intern Med, 2001; 134: 629-36.

70. Baigent C, Burbury K, Wheeler D. Premature cardiovascular disease in chronic renal failure. Lancet, 2000; 356: 147-52.

71. Sdevanski A, Schmidt KG, Waldherr R, Ritz E. Early increase in blood pressure and diastolic left ventricular malfunction in patients with glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int, 1996; 50: 1321-6.

72. Kronenberg F, Kuen E, Ritz E, Konig P, Kraatz G, Lhotta K, Mann JFE, Muller GA, Neyer U, Riegel W, Riegel P, Schwenger V, von Eckardstein A. Apolipoprotein A-IV serum concentrations are elevated in patients with mild and moderate renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2000; 11: 105-15.

73. Jungers P, Joly D, Massy Z, Chauveau P, Nguyen AT, Aupetit J, Chadefaux B. Sustained reduction of hyperhomocysteinaemia with folic acid supplementation in predialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1999; 14: 2903-6.

74. Fliser D, Pacini G, Engelleiter R, Kautzky-Willer A, Prager R, Franek E, Ritz E. Insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia are already present in patients with incipient renal disease. Kidney Int, 1998; 53: 1343-7.

75. Gall M-A, Borch-Johnsen K, Hougaard P, Nielsen FS, Parving H-H. Albuminuria and poor glycemic control predict mortality in NIDD. Diabetes, 1995; 44: 1303-9.

76. Yusuf S, Ionn E. Anti-ischemic effects of ACE-inhibitors: review of currentclinical evidence and ongoing trials. Eur Heart J, 1998; 19: 36-44.

77. Hoy WE, Wang Z, Baker PRA, Kelly AM. Secondary prevention of renal and cardiovascular disease: Results of a renal and cardiovascular treatment program in an Australian Aboriginal community. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 178-85.

78. The Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation Study Investigators. Effects of angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, ramipril, on cardiovascular events in high-risk patients. N Engl J Med, 2000; 342: 145-53.

79. Shlipak MG. Pharmacotherapy for heart failure in patients with renal insufficiency. Ann Intern Med, 2003; 138: 917-24.

Principles of family practitioners and nephrologists collaboration

Steciwko A, Kurpas D

Family Medicine Department, Medical University of Wrocław, Poland

Abstract

There is a need to establish clear standards of cooperation family doctors with specialists and arrange specialist service for family practitioners to improve a care for patients with urinary system diseases.

Our paper presents attempt on the estimation of medical care system reform and state of general practitioners with specialists cooperation level as well as draw conclusions regarding possibilities of specialist and primary care contacts improvement and by this – increasing of comprehensive patients care quality.

Family doctor never tried to replace with a specialist. Only constructive and professional cooperation specialists with family doctors can secure proper care for patients.

Key words: general practitioner, nephrologist, collaboration.

Health Care System (HCS) in Poland is in continuous process of transformation. Before 1989 we had a system based on hospital, near-hospital specialist centers and local specialist units. There were no Family Medicine/General Practice specialists at all – the role of GPs was replaced by a team of internal medicine specialist and a paediatrician (sometimes with laryngologist, gynaecologist, dentist etc.). Patient was assigned to the nearest health care unit and couldn't choose a doctor. Almost all health care units were a public property [1-4].

Received 14.05.2004 Accepted 10.06.2004

The growing number of non-public primary care practices especially family doctor practices originated from the transformation of the National Health Care system in Poland which started in 1998, giving independence to health care practices, and forming and strengthening the structure of the health care organizational body. This meant structures health care system could negotiate contracts with public and non-public practices. Further stages of health care system reforms aimed to strengthen the role of family medicine and put the focus on the promotion of family doctors who were able to bid competitive offers for providing health services [4].

The aim of reforming the Polish National Health Service is to improve the general health of the population and run effectively polish care system. The target number of GP in Poland is 20000 for 40 mln population.

Pharmacies, dental practices and a quite a lot of primary and secondary care units are private. Most of the hospitals are still public (local government's) property [1-4].

Primary care in Poland is to be provided by family medicine specialist. The insured patient chooses a doctor (signs a declaration). Family doctors are contracted on capitatation fee and they are responsible for population reported on their list (max 2500 patients), differently from specialists who have fee for service system. Family doctor signs one year contract with Regional Department of National Health Fund (public health insurance unit) and gets capitation fee monthly.

For now we have no certification/recertification system in family medicine [4].

Family Practice is open five days a week (from Monday to Friday) with working hours between 8 a.m. and 6 p.m. Out of hours patients usually report to Emergency Care Unit.

The out of hours services vary in different parts of our country. There are 3 general models:

- a) services provided by emergency units,
- b) services provided by family doctors/specialists on additional contracts with other family doctors in special "out of hour" centers,

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Family Medicine Department Medical University of Wrocław ul. Syrokomli 1, 51-141 Wrocław, Poland Tel/Fax: + 48 71 325 43 41

c) services provided by GPs themselves at their own practice.

There is a document, written by College of Family Physicians in Poland which describes all duties of family practitioners – it leaves a wide range of competences in the hands of family practitioners. A reference document for constructing of undergraduate and postgraduate training program in family medicine has been written. But, in fact, the real duties of GP depend on a signed contract [1-4].

There is the referral system to specialist's care in Poland. It is required for the patient to be referred to the specialist excluding the following: ophthalmologist, dermatologist gynaecologist (obstetrician), oncologist and psychiatrist. Cooperation between GP and specialist is rather difficult because of low availability of specialist care, long waiting list for consultation, lack of a good system of information exchange concerning referred patients.

There are three levels of secondary care – provided by local specialist care, provided by specialist centers (mainly situated in large specialist hospitals) and university/medical school centers [4].

Specialists also sign contracts with public Fund – they have "fee for service" payment system (but there is a maximal number of medical procedures during a contracted period) [4-6].

Patient who has obtained a referral from GP can choose any secondary care unit to take care of her/him. The most expensive procedures (e.g. cardiosurgery, chemotherapy) are paid directly from central budget of Ministry of Health.

Choosing one doctor as your primary health care professional is your best insurance for better health care. By letting this doctor coordinate health care needs, the patient can be assured of the highest quality care. This means the doctor will know the complete health history, what kinds of medications the patient is on, how a new medication might interact with existing medications, and, if necessary, what kinds of specialists he may need. With this knowledge, the doctor will be better equipped to make the best recommendations when the patient need care especially – specialist consultation or diagnostic [2].

There is still a need to establish clear standards of cooperation family practitioners with nephrologists during diagnostic and treatment of kidneys' diseases [2,7].

The family practitioner should be able to conduct diagnostic and treatment:

- · acute and uncomplicated urinary system's infections
- nephrolithiasis
- acute glomerulonephritis
- polycystic degeneration of kidneys
- uncomplicated anomalies of kidneys
- chronic renal failure (first stage, second after the nephrologist's consultation)
- primary hypertension
- secondary hypertension (after the specialist consultation)
- gouty diathesis
- asymptomatic bacteriaemia
- complications of glomerulonephritis (between the nephrologist's consultations)
- the stage between haemodialyses (acute conditions)
- the stage during peritoneal dialyses (acute conditions).

The family practitioner has following diagnostic tests at

disposal to fulfill the competences during collaboration with the nephrologist:

- urine analysis
- urea and creatinine concentration
- creatinine clearance
- electrolytes: Na, K, Ca, PO₄, Mg
- Fe concentration
- ESR, morphology
- ASO, complement-binding test
- urine culture with antibiogram
- abdominal scout film
- USG of abdomen
- concentration of cholesterol, HDL, LDL, triglyceride
- proteinogram
- gasometry
- concentration of GOT, GPT, GGTP
- concentration of bilirubin
- concentration of glucose
- markers of HBV and HCV infections.

The main tasks of the family practitioners are:

- knowledge of symptoms and diagnostic tests in kidneys' diseases
- · follow-up of specialist recommendations
- knowledge of nephrotoxic medications
- doses modification due to creatinine clearance
- health promotion and prophylaxis in kidneys' diseases.

The proper functioning family practitioner should:

- start early diagnostic and therapy of urinary system diseases
- · continue the therapy started by nephrologist
- know when and with which diseases to refer the patient to a nephrologist
- know which diagnostic tests are indispensable before a nephrologist consultation
- know principles of water balance and creatinine clearance estimation
- know principles of nutrition of patients with urinary system diseases
- · know causes of urinary system diseases
- · avoid anomalies of kidneys
- propagate the health promotion and prophylaxis of urinary system diseases
- collaborate with nephrologists during comprehensive care for patients with urinary system diseases.

There are very few relationships as important as those which bind a physician with a patient. To find a qualified doctor worthy of the patient confidence, requires time and effort. It is worth while, since this will give years of quality life, or even sometimes save the life. In addition to a great integrity, several factors and qualities must be joined together so that you will be completely satisfied with the choice [1].

A good doctor (a family practitioner as well as a specialist) is personally concerned with regularly advices on preventive medicine, including an anamnesis (personal history), i.e. personal medical history, a physical examination, and done with respect, confidence in a doctor who prescribes paraclinical examinations (laboratory tests, radiology), without having initially made anamnesis and physical examination, physical examination whose extent depends on anamnesis result [1]. A family practitioners and a nephrologists are partners in the care of patients: their duty to the patient comes first. They works for the good of the patient, not that of the government, an insurance company, or a managed health care bureaucrat.

Generally, any physician (a family practitioner and a specialist), officially agreed or not, knows extremely well that he is not a recipient in the contract which binds the policy-holder and the insurer and he is not co-signatory. In fact the physician does have and can have only one master: his patient especially during the care for the patients with so complex problems that urinary system diseases are.

The aim of reforming the Polish national health service is to improve the general health of the public and the effective running of the health service, as experience from western European countries and Poland shows, it is advantageous for the development of family medicine [4-6].

There is still a need to establish clear standards of cooperation family practitioners with specialists and arrange specialist phone service for family practitioners. Family doctor never tried to replace with a specialist. Only constructive and professional cooperation specialists with family doctors can secure proper care for patients especially with the urinary system diseases.

References

1. Barrett S. To choose your physician. Quackwatch, http://www.quackwatch.com/04 Consumer Education.

2. Steciwko A. Practice of the family practitioner. Organisational, law and finance aspects. Wroclaw Medical Academy, Wrocław; 1998.

3. Targets for health for all, The health policy for Europe, 1991, WHO, Copenhagen 1991.

 Kurpas D, Gryko A, Oleszczyk M. Health care and family medicine in Poland. Junior Doctor Project for the WONCA Region Europe u Amsterdam, 2004.

5. Mierzecki A, Januszewski A. Management of a family practitioner practice. Szczecin – Wrocław 1999.

6. Luczak J. Family practitioner and his patient in a changing environment. Health and management, 1999; 1:5.

7. Steciwko A, Rutkowski B. Principles of family practitioner – nephrologist cooperation in diagnosis and treatment of kidneys' diseases. In: Rutkowski B, Czekalski S. Standards of management in diagnosis and treatment of kidneys' diseases. MAK med, Gdańsk; 2001: 384-92.

Application of LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption in kidney diseases

Sułowicz W, Stompór T

Chair and Department of Nephrology, Jagiellonian University, Cracow, Poland

Abstract

Plasmapheresis is one of the methods of extracorporeal blood purification used for many decades for the treatment of different kidney and extrarenal diseases, mainly of autoimmunological nature. The main disadvantage of this method is the lack of selectivity and the risk of infections associated with plasma used for supplementation. Hence, the efforts are made to establish an alternative blood purification treatment that might be used in renal diseases instead of plasmapheresis. These alternative methods should be more selective in certain pathogenic factors elimination and result in less risk for patient, both acute and delayed. Recently two such methods were applied more frequently to everyday nephrological practice, i.e. LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption. The present paper aims to review the current state of knowledge regarding use of two mentioned methods in kidney diseases. Despite their very high costs both of them if used early in certain, refractory nephropathies may ameliorate their clinical course and significantly improve the prognosis. In addition they may significantly reduce the overall costs of therapy due to avoidance of unnecessary immunosupression, prolonged hospitalization and finally - costs of postponed renal replacement therapy.

Key words: plasmapheresis, LDL-apheresis, immunoadsorption, kidney diseases, renal transplantation.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Chair and Department of Nephrology Jagiellonian University ul. Kopernika 15 c 31-501 Cracow, Poland e-mail: wladsul@mp.pl

Received 7.05.2004 Accepted 5.06.2004

Introduction

Plasma exchange (PE; plasmapheresis) belongs to the group of methods commonly called extracorporeal blood purification techniques. They are used not only for the treatment of kidney diseases, but also in many other disorders, mainly from the area of neurology and toxicology. In some diseases this method was proven to be very effective (anti-GBM glomerulonephritis, Guillan-Barre syndrome, hemolytic-uremic syndrome, recurrence of certain glomerulopathies in transplanted kidney), whereas in others its effectiveness remains doubtful and lacks good support with prospective clinical trials. Although relatively safe, traditional plasma exchange carries certain risk for the patient, both acute (related to the procedure itself), as well as delayed (risk for transmission of certain viral infections with the fresh frozen plasma used as the supplement fluid appears the most important one). Unfortunately, during therapeutic elimination of immunoglobulins or immune complexes that might be involved in the pathogenesis of the disease, this method exposes the risk related to non-selective, uncontrolled elimination of other circulating agents, including blood coagulation factors, hormones etc. Thus the researchers focused on the development of new techniques that might provide more selective techniques targeting certain circulating pathogenic agents without the concomitant removal of physiological factors.

Among methods used in extracorporeal blood purification two of them attract a special attention from nephrologist's point of view as potential tools in the treatment of renal diseases. These methods are LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption.

LDL-apheresis

Selectivity of LDL-apheresis

Different methods of apheresis possess different selectivity for pathogenic factor removal. The simplest one is of course plasmapheresis with no selectivity at all. Double-filtration plasmapheresis (DFPP) is also characterized by relatively low selectivity, as plasma proteins are eliminated depending on their molecular weight only. Another method frequently used, heparin-induced extracorporeal lipoprotein precipitation (HELP) allows eliminating not only LDL-cholesterol, but also other factors that precipitate in low pH in the presence of heparin. As these factors include lipoprotein (a) and fibrinogen, this cannot be considered as a side effect, but rather an additional benefit of the procedure. Indeed, HELP is very efficient in elimination of both mentioned proatherogenic agents. The efficacy of fibrinogen elimination (highest among all extracorporeal LDL-cholesterol removal techniques) limits the volume of plasma that may be processed during single procedure to 3000 ml per session to avoid pronounced fibrinogen depletion.

The elimination of different plasma proteins deserves special attention in case of dextran sulphate, the basic ligand used for LDL-apheresis. In his interesting review Kojima divided these substances depending of the mode of interaction with the column into four groups: proteins containing apolipoprotein B (LDL-cholesterol, lipoprotein a), proteins that become activated in the initial contact phase of the intrinsic coagulation pathway (prekallikrein), lipophilic proteins that adhere to the phospholipid portions of LDL-cholesterol already bound to the column (coagulation factors VIII, V, VII, X, vitamin E) and other adhesive proteins (von Willebrand factor, fibronectin) [1]. Again, the elimination of most of mentioned proteins is rather positive, than undesirable effect, as most of them are proatherogenic. As it has been shown in comparative studies, all LDL-apheresis techniques to the different extent eliminate also HDL-cholesterol and triglicerydes, although these effects are transient [2].

LDL-apheresis in refractory hypercholesterolemia

Although the aim of this paper is to review the role of LDLapheresis in renal disease, we should also refer briefly to its use in other diseases. Originally, LDL-apheresis was established to treat familiar homo- or heterozygous hypercholesterolemia refractory to conventional treatment (i.e. diet plus lipid-lowering drugs, mostly HMG-CoA inhibitors). The data available on the influence of LDL-apheresis on lipid profile and on the possible clinical symptoms, although convincing, are usually obtained in small groups of patients. It is obvious, as apheresis may be performed only in highly selected populations, in which both diet and lipid-lowering drugs appeared to be ineffective [2-5]. Another important consideration is that these studies cannot be blinded for obvious reasons [2]. Nevertheless most of the trials provide the data that confirm the efficacy of LDL-apheresis, especially when combined with pharmacological treatment. This efficacy is obtained not only in terms of serum lipid concentration lowering, but also in the prevention of atherosclerosis progression, decrease in the onset of new cardiovascular and cerebro-vascular events, as well as substantial reduction of mortality [2-5]. Some studies suggest that even slight regression of atherosclerosis may be achieved under the treatment with LDL-apheresis [3,5].

LDL-apheresis in kidney diseases

Initial concept for LDL-apheresis was to use it as a lipidlowering treatment (lipoprotein elimination) in refractory (mostly familial) hypercholesterolemia. However, this method was also proven to be effective in the treatment of nephrotic syndrome (NS). The use of this method in NS is logical, as this group of diseases manifests with severe dyslipidaemia. Interestingly, LDL-apheresis was effective not only in symptomatic lowering of plasma lipids, but also influenced the course of nephropathies of different origin. In this review we aimed to focus mostly on the impact of LDL-apheresis on the clinical course of various primary and secondary nephropathies.

There are only few indications in renal patients, in which the usefulness of LDL-apheresis seems to be proven, although mostly in non-randomized observations performed in smallsample size populations. These indications include: primary focal segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSG), recurrence of FSG in transplanted kidney and lupus nephritis. Anecdotal reports indicate that many other glomerular diseases irrespectively from the type might be successfully treated with LDL-apheresis, when other therapies were ineffective.

Yokoyama and co-workers showed a significant decrease of daily protein loss and increase in GFR after the course of LDL-apheresis among 14 patients with FSG refractory to previous steroid treatment. Six procedures performed over 3 weeks were sufficient to achieve the improvement in GFR, the reduction of daily protein loss and normalization of lipid profile for more than 6 months of follow-up. In addition, repeated biopsies performed 3 months after LDL-apheresis therapy revealed the regression of morphological lesions when compared to initial (pre-treatment) samples. As one could expect the response to treatment was better in patients with less severe sclerosis on initial biopsy, but with more severe nephritic syndrome at the treatment initiation [6]. In the study of Musso et al. an amelioration of symptoms of nephrotic syndrome due to FSG or minimal-change nephritis resistant to previous treatment was accompanied by decreased intensity of mesangial staining for ApoB and reduced number of macrophages infiltrating the glomeruli in patients responding to LDL-apheresis therapy [7]. Many case reports confirm, that LDL-apheresis may be successfully employed in the treatment of FSG and that along with lowering of serum lipid profile proteinuria decreases, serum total protein and albumin levels increase and renal function improves [8,9]. The concomitant use of HMG-CoA inhibitors may additionally enhance the effect of LDL-apheresis [9,10]. The use of mentioned drugs is also advisable to avoid a rebound effect (i.e. the return of serum lipids to pre-treatment level after certain period of time). In addition, this group of drugs could probably improve the clinical course of certain nephropathies in lipid lowering-independent mechanisms, probably associated to its anti-inflammatory and antithrombotic properties.

The employment of LDL-apheresis in lupus-associated nephropathy should probably be limited only to patients who are resistant to other therapies and those with rapid clinical and morphological progression to renal failure. Daimon and co-workers described such a patient with rapidly progressing glomerulonephritis in the course of systemic lupus, with presence of crescents in 11 out of 22 glomeruli in renal biopsy specimen, who needed dialysis due to rapid deterioration of renal function. The initial use of plasmapheresis was sufficient to recover renal function and quit renal replacement therapy, although did not protect the patient from severe nephrotic syndrome. This state was further treated with LDL-apheresis using Liposorba columns and later on – with DNA-adsorption using Selesorb columns [11]. This case report provides an excellent example for an 'integrated' extracorporeal treatment using four (including hemodialysis) blood purification techniques for treatment of severe systemic lupus.

LDL-apheresis may also be effective in the treatment of nephrotic syndrome associated with the recurrence of glomerulonephritis in transplanted kidney. This method appears to be especially effective in recurrent FSG [12].

Effectiveness of LDL-apheresis was also proven in other diseases associated with nephrotic syndrome resistant to immunosuppressive therapy, such as minimal change nephritis although vast majority of reports are limited to small groups of patients or even single cases [13-15]. Interestingly, LDLapheresis may also ameliorate renal function in diabetic nephropathy [16,17].

LDL-apheresis: mechanisms of action in glomerular diseases

Several mechanisms in which the lowering of serum lipids may improve kidney function and slow down or even reverse the progression of renal insufficiency were proposed. LDL-cholesterol in its oxidized form may induce the formation of foam cells, thus accelerating inflammatory process and glomerular damage [6,7,15,18]. Another possible mechanism is binding of lipoproteins to polyanionic glycosaminoglycans in the mesangial matrix and glomerular basement membrane with further modification of their structure, electrical charge, and in consequence - permeability [19]. Oxidized LDL particles and lipoprotein (a) stimulate renin release by the juxtaglomerular cells, which may additionally contribute to the progression of renal failure in both hemodynamic and inflammatory mechanism (angiotensin II is one of the potent stimuli of TGF β release, which in turn is the most important factor that accelerates renal interstitial fibrosis) [19,20]. On the other hand, reduction in proteinuria, despite the mechanism, diminishes LDL-cholesterol synthesis in nephrotic syndrome [10].

Although relatively selective, LDL-apheresis removes also coagulation factors V, VIII and von Willebrand factor. In addition, after LDL-apheresis the significant reduction in urinary excretion of thromboxane A_2 and B_2 was noticed. These changes suggest that improvement of renal function after the course of treatment with LDL-apheresis may at least in part depend upon the improved blood rheology in renal microcirculation [14,15].

Interesting observation was made by Muso et al., who found, that the treatment with LDL-apheresis not only increases creatinine clearance in patients with initially impaired renal function, but also leads to substantial decrease of abnormally high glomerular filtration rate to the normal range in nephrotic subjects [15]. This observation is very important, as the glomerular hyperfunction (hyperfiltration) is one of the important factors responsible for glomerular damage.

It has been proposed, that lipids removal may increase the response to concomitantly used immunosuppressive therapy [6, 14]. As it was suggested, after LDL-apheresis an up-regulation of receptors for steroids may occur [14,15]. Cyclosporin-LDL

complexes are also bound to LDL receptors, hence the removal of lipids with LDL-apheresis may increase the availability of this drug [22].

Another mechanism that leads to amelioration of kidney function after LDL-apheresis in different nephropathies may be the improvement of endothelium-dependent vasodilatation after this procedure noticed in hypercholesterolemic patients [23]. Vasodilatatory properties of blood vessels are seriously compromised in patients with renal diseases; the restoration of this function with LDL-apheresis may possibly contribute to the improvement of renal function due to improvement of local blood circulation.

The real efficacy of LDL-apheresis is largely confounded by concomitant treatment with immunosuppressive drugs. From this point of view an interesting observation was maid by Yokoyama et al., who performed LDL-apheresis in patient with FSG previously naive to immunosuppression [24]. Patient described in the cited case report experienced marked improvement in renal function and significant decrease in urinary protein loss from initial 5.31 to 0.87 g/day after initial course of 6 LDL-apheresis procedures without concomitant treatment with immunosuppressive drugs. This clinical improvement was accompanied by regression of some histological lesions in repeated kidney biopsy. Patient was maintained on LDL-apheresis treatment alone performed twice a month [24]. Of course this data, although very interesting, cannot suggest the use of LDL-apheresis alone as a routine treatment. Nevertheless, this observation suggests that the discussed method may be useful also without concomitant immunosupression.

Immunoadsorption

Another technique that recently deserved special attention of nephrologists is immunoadsorption (IA). This technique allows eliminating immunoglobulins and other circulating agents that might be involved in the pathogenesis of different diseases, mostly of immunological origin, in the relatively selective manner. Selectivity is largely dependent on the type of the membrane and especially - the type of ligand used for adsorption. These adsorbents include staphylococcal protein A (SPA), tryptophan, phenylalanine, monoclonal sheep anti-IgG-human immunoglobulin, dextrane sulphate [25-29]. The types of membranes and ligands used for LDL and IA as well as selected indications for treatment in renal and extrarenal diseases are summarized in Tab. 1. Depending on the type of the ligand used and the type of circulating pathogenetic factor the elimination this factor may be based on immunological, chemical or electrostatic interaction. Most of the IA techniques utilizing mentioned ligands are designed to eliminate circulating antibodies and immune complexes. Indeed, these methods may really be selective in elimination of certain plasma components. As it has been shown for dextran sulphate in in vivo experiment, this ligand was able to adsorb 62% of passed anti-DNA antibody, 47% of cardiolipin and 26% of immune complexes, whereas no adsorption of total protein, albumin, immunoglobulin G nor C3 complement component was noticed [30]. Of course this theoretical selectivity is not fully sustained *in vivo* – the substantial amounts of IgG or albumin are also lost during the procedure [27,31]. Interestingly, as it was shown in patients with lupus nephritis, IA possesses also immunomodulatory properties, as it is able to restore the initially decreased complement level [32,33]. IA selectivity may be further improved using more specific ligands, such as anti- β_2 -microglobulin antibody or hexadecyl alkyl chains containing columns (designed exclusively to eliminate β_2 -microglobulin in dialysis patients), or acetylocholine receptor peptide columns in the treatment of myasthenia [28,34,35]. Immunoadsorption using specific LDL-apolipoprotein B binding antibodies or dextran sulphate are also used for the LDL-chlesterol elimination, as it was discussed in the previous section of current review.

Immunoadsorption in primary and secondary nephropathies

Similarly to the statement made when discussing LDL--apheresis, also the use of IA is especially important in fast - progressing, treatment - resistant nephropathies with poor renal and overall prognosis. This is especially true for those nephropathies which manifest clinically as rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis and morphologically as crescentic nephropathy. In one of the early reports, Palmer et al. described significant improvement of renal function in 10 patients with crescentic glomerulopathy already on dialysis. In all cases immunoadsorption coupled with immunosupression resulted in recovery of renal function and dialysis - independency. Simultaneous resolution of glomerular crescents was observed [36]. Similar results were also presented in the number of case reports, describing both patients with primary crescentic nephropathies and Goodpasture syndrome [26,37]. As one could expect the presence of 'early', cellular, but nor fibrous crescents is probably the sine qua non condition for therapeutic success in IA, as it happens for 'classical' immunosupression.

Large group of diseases that may manifest as crescentic (rapide progressive) glomerulonephritis are ANCA-positive vasculitides. Matic et al. reported 3 cases of Wegener's granulomatosis with severe renal and other systemic involvement successfully treated with IA. In all patients the clinical improvement was accompanied by complete elimination of circulating c-ANCA antibodies [25]. However, in the prospective randomized trial comparing IA versus plasmapheresis in the treatment of rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis (RPG) in patients with at least 50% of glomeruli with crescents Stegmayr and co-workers failed to demonstrate any difference in patients' outcome between the two treatment groups [38].

The studies performed to date clearly indicate that 'classical' plasmapheresis is not effective in the treatment of lupus erythematosus. Several studies showed its relative usefulness as a symptomatic treatment relieving acute symptoms of flares, but none of them was able to demonstrate the independent impact of PE on survival. In opposite, IA appeared to be useful in the treatment of severe cases of systemic lupus, probably because it allows treating much larger volumes of plasma. Although the large prospective studies are still lacking, the preliminary clinical reports are very promising. Remission was achieved in 7 out of 8 patients with drug – resistant SLE treated with immunoadsorption onto protein A, reported by Braun

and co-workers. In all patients the substantial amelioration of symptoms from different body systems was achieved, including arthritis and polyserositis, decline of proteinuria and serum creatinine concentration. Clinical improvement was accompanied by significant decrease of circulating plasma autoantibodies. Interestingly, IA led to restoration of initially decreased complement levels [32]. The same authors described the case of critically ill patient with lupus (renal WHO class IVd), non-responding to any drug treatment applied. She was successfully treated with IA after previous discontinuation of all immunosuppressive agents when became dialysis dependent and presented with grand mal seizures. After two weeks of repeated IA dialysis treatment was stopped; renal biopsy was performed 9 months later and only minor morphological abnormalities were found [33]. Another report showed significant improvement in overall SLE disease activity index and in most of the clinical manifestations such as skin lesions, leukopenia and proteinuria in 19 SLE patients treated with mean number of 3.7 IA procedures using dextran sulphate as a ligand [39]. The use of IA together with steroids and/or cyclophosphamide allowed for significant reduction of total dose of immunosuppressive agents and appeared to be an additive synergistic therapy [39].

Effectiveness of IA in elimination of anticardiolipin antibodies appears to be a major advantage in the treatment of SLE (and possibly – in primary anti-phospholipid syndrome). The onset of anti-phospholipid syndrome leads to very serious complications of the disease, including marked mortality among patients, mainly due to thrombosis, and habitual abortions in pregnant women. Hence, the new alternative for treatment of this dangerous disease may be of great importance in terms of possible reduction of mortality and improved outcome for pregnancies [33,40,41].

The interesting results of the treatment with IA in nephrotic syndrome of primary and secondary origin were presented in 1999 by Esnault et al. They used repeated IA to protein A columns in 9 patients with membranous glomerulonephritis, IgA glomerulonephritis, amyloidosis and diabetic nephopathy. Significant reduction of proteinuria from the mean 12.6 ± 5.49 to 3.35 ± 2.2 g/24 h (75.4% decrease) was achieved. It is worth to emphasize that authors obtained significant amelioration of proteinuria also in the disease of non-immunological pathogenesis, namely diabetic nephropathy [31].

Immunoadsorption in solid organ transplantation

Except of the usefulness of IA in the treatment of 'native' kidney diseases this technique seems to be promising in renal transplantation. First, the discussed method may help preparing high-risk patients for transplantation. Haas and colleagues used IA to lower the level of panel reactive antibodies (PRA) in patients awaiting retransplantation. They performed up to 24 sessions in pre- and early posttransplant period in 20 highly sensitized patients (median PRA 87%), achieving excellent patient and graft survival [42]. Second, severe complications of transplantation may also be managed using IA. Boehmig et al. treated acute humoral renal transplant rejection in ten patients displaying C4d deposits in peritubular capillaries on renal biopsy, using immunoadsorption onto protein A (median number of sessions equaled 9), together with standard anti-

Procedure	Ligand	Trade name/Manufacturer	Therapeutic Indication/Factor eliminated	
LDL-apheresis (HELP)	Physical factors (low temperature), heparin	B. Braun	Elimination of LDL-cholesterol, lipoprotein (a) and fibrinogen	
LDL-apheresis	Anti-Apo B antibodies	DALI system, Fresenius	Lipoprotein elimination	
	Dextran sulphate (LA-15, LA-40)	Liposorba, Kaneka	Elimination of lipoproteins, LDL-cholesterol, apolipoprotein B, lipoprotein (a)	
Immunoadsorption	Dextran sulphate	Selesorb, Kaneka		
	Staphylococcal protein A (SPA)	Immunosorba, Fresenius Prosorba, Kaneka	Non-specific binding and elimination of antibodies and immune complexes; used in myastenia, Guil- lain-Barre syndrome, prophylaxis of acute rejection	
	Anti-IgG antibodies	Therasorb, PlasmaSelect; Baxter	in AB0 blood groups incompatibility and in the	
	Fenylalanin	РН-350	⁻ presence of anti-HLA antibodies, immunovasculitis, Goodpasture disease and syndrome, SLE, habitual abortion, antiphospholipid syndrome, infiltrative ophtalmopathy in Graves-Basedow syndrome, primary and recurrent FSG (permeability factor elimination)	
	Tryptophan	TR-350	myastenia, autoimmune polineuropathy, rheumatoid arthritis (rheumatoid factor)	
	Polimyxin B		Sepsis (elimination of endotoxines, cytokines,	
	Albumin	MATISSE, Fresenius	chemokines)	
	Hexadecyl alkil polymer	Lixelle, Kaneka		
	Monoclonal anti- β_2 M antibody; recombinant fragment scFv of anti- β_2 M antibody		β_2 M-amyloidosis	
	Fibrinogen-binding pentapeptide	Rheosorb, PlasmaSelect	Fibrinogen, fibrin, fibrinogen degradation products; impaired blood rheology, hypercoagulability	
	Anti-acetylocholine receptor antibodies	Medisorba MG, Kuraray Medical Inc.	Myasthenia gravis	
	Resins: Amberochrom Amberlit		Sepsis/removal of: 80% TNFα 100 IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-8 40% TNFα	

Table 1. Selected ligands used for immunoadsorption and apheresis, their trade names and indications for clinical use

rejection therapy. In eight out of 10 treated patients prolonged normalization of graft function for a mean period of 14.2 ± 7.1 months has been achieved [43].

The recurrence of certain nephropathies (or their de novo onset) appears to be an emerging problem in renal transplant recipients. Although not routinely used in primary FSG, immunoadsorption seems to be promising in the treatment of recurrent FSG after renal transplantation. The recurrence of mentioned nephropathy is related to not completely recognized circulating 'permeability factor' that impacts on permeability properties of glomerular filtrating membrane. Bussemaker et al. described the patient with severe nephrotic syndrome (urinary protein loss of up to 35 g/d, with advanced glomerular lesions on graft biopsy seven months after transplantation), in which IA to tryptophane (11 consecutive sessions) was able to reduce proteinuria to 2.0 g/d and to restore serum albumin level and normal renal function [27]. Other authors confirmed the successful outcome of recurrent FSG in renal transplant recipients treated with IA [44,45]. Belson et al. described a 9-years old patient who started plasmapheresis since 12th posttransplant day because of severe nephrotic syndrome due to recurrent FSG, followed by immunoadsorption on protein A column since 8th post-transplant month and remained on this treatment for up to 60 months [46].

Initial results with this procedure are so encouraging, that in the EDTA guidelines for renal transplantation released in the year 2000 immunoadsorption on protein A or anti-IgG column as well as plasmapheresis were recommended as measures for recurrent FSG in renal transplant recipients (Guideline IV.2.5.A) [47].

"Non-renal" indications for immunoadsorption

Another promising indication of immunoadsorption may be the removal of β_2 -microglobulin. This agent is responsible for many serious complications in patients on long-term dialysis. 'Traditional' hemodialysis treatment with bioincompatible membranes is not sufficient enough to eliminate this low molecular weight protein. The experimental use of the column containing anti-human β_2 -microglobulin antibodies in vitro was sufficient to eliminate this agent to the level below the detectable limit of assay [34]. Another method for selective elimination of β_2 -microglobulin, based on hexadecyl alkyl chains was also effective in adsorption of endotoxins in an in vitro model [35].

Protein A-based IA was also effective in the removal of antiplatelet antibodies in idiopatic thrombocytopenic purpura, antifactor VIII antibodies in hemophilic patients, autoantibodies against endothelial cells in thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura/hemolytic uremic syndrome as well as in neurological disorders (myasthenia and Guillain-Barre syndrome) [48].

Although most of the reports regarding the use of immunoadsorption are non-controlled studies performed in small groups of patients, now some results from prospective randomized trials are also available. Such studies were performed mainly in rheumatoid arthritis patients. Furst and colleagues compared the results of treatment with sham procedure (apheresis only, with blood circulating through a by-pass loop around the column to ensure blindness) and staphylococcal protein A immunoadsorption in patients with severe rheumatoid arthritis. The significant improvement in clinical symptoms was found in 41.7% of IA patients who completed the whole course of therapy versus 15.6% of those on sham treatment. The duration of response after the full course of treatment was very long and lasted 37 +/-5.3 weeks [49].

Side effects of LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption

Side effects of LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption, although significantly less pronounced in comparison to 'classical' PE are still very important. They may be related to several factors. First, they may be related to the extracorporeal circuit, central venous access, plasma separation procedures or anticoagulation; all these conditions are relatively 'universal' for most of extracorporeal blood purification techniques. More specific adverse effects of LDL- apheresis and IA are related to the contact between plasma and the ligand used. In this respect the staphylococcal protein A deserves special attention. The basic biological role of this agent (being the part of bacterial cellular wall) is to activate immune system and stimulate cytokine release. In addition, depending on technology, SPA may be contaminated with other agents, such as enterotoxins [31,48]. Hence, the treatment with IA may be complicated by allergic reactions and the prophylactic use anti-histaminic drug prior to the procedure is highly advisable. These reactions may be mild and transient, mostly limited to skin (urticaria), but also more generalized, for example resulting in hypotension, joint pains

and swelling, fever and even convulsions. Relatively rare complication that may occur in patients treated with IA using staphylococcal protein A columns is small vessel vasculitis related to the development of SPA/SPA-antibody immune complexes [50].

There is an extremely interesting study that focused on possible side effects of IA using double blind, randomized approach, performed in rheumatoid arthritis patients and comparing IA with sham treatment. In this study all patients and study personnel were blinded against the treatment used, and the preparation of the extracorporeal circuit was exactly the same. The only difference between the treatment groups was the by-pass of plasma around the IA column in sham-treated patients. Interestingly, the incidence of adverse reactions was equal in both groups and thus – related probably to extracorporeal circuit itself and/or to plasma separation [49].

As in the case of PE, the series of IA procedures may also lead to systemic immunoglobulin depletion and further immunosuppressive state; hence it may be complicated with serious systemic infections [27]. Albumin deficiency may also occur after few procedures [31].

In the opinion of the authors of this review special attention should be paid on hypotension occurring during LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption. It must be kept in mind that blood pressure lowering in dextran-sulphate columns may be attributed to enhanced bradykinin release, since prekallikrein becomes activated on the contact with this polyanionic membrane. Hence, it is important to remember that treatment with ACE inhibitors should be discontinued prior to the initiation of IA treatment. The unintentional administration of mentioned drugs may result in severe hypotension and 'anaphylactoid' reactions [3,4]. This seems to be the issue of superior importance since the reninangiotensin-aldosteron system blockade is currently the most important strategy for amelioration of proteinuria and renal failure progression, with an excellent support form a number of prospective and randomized studies. Many of patients being candidates for LDL-apheresis/IA would additionally benefit from the concomitant use need of these renoprotective of cardioprotective drugs and deprivation of this treatment would be very problematic. However, in these cases switching from ACEi to ATII receptor blocking agent is probably safe [1,3].

Future considerations

Reviewing the literature regarding the issue of LDL--apheresis and immunoadsorption we have a strong impression, that these methods are the milestones in the treatment of many autoimmune diseases since the introduction of steroids and cyclophosphamide as immunosuppressive agents. In our opinion encouraging results of many clinical trials should change the use of this method not only as a rescue therapy for patients who do not respond to other conventional treatment. We believe that these techniques should be employed earlier, possibly even as a first-line therapy in patients who display the risk factors for poor prognosis and fast progression of the disease as well as in those with contraindications for 'classical' immunosupression. We also think, that despite the fact that LDL-apheresis and IA are very expensive, their early use in well-selected cases may also benefit from financial point of view. An early response to this treatment may significantly reduce the costs of hospitalization, cease unsuccessful immunosupression, limit its complications and possibly reduce overall costs postponing renal replacement therapies.

References

1. Kojima S. Low-density lipoprotein apheresis and changes in plasma components. Ther Apheresis, 2001; 5: 232-8.

2. Mabuchi H, Koizumi J, Shimizu M, Kajinami K, Miyamoto S, Ueda K, Takegoshi T. Long-term efficacy of low-density lipoprotein apheresis on coronary artery disease in familial hypercholesterolemia. Am J Cardiol, 1998; 82: 1489-95.

3. Nishimura S, Sekiguchi M, Kano T, Ishiwata S, Nagasaki F, Nishide T, Okimoto T, Kutsumi Y, Kuwabara Y, Takatsu F, Nishikawa H, Daida H, Yamaguchi H. Effects of intensive lipid lowering by low-density lipoprotein apheresis on regression of coronary atherosclerosis in patients with familial hypercholesterolemia: Japan Low-Density Lipoprotein Apheresis Coronary Atherosclerosis Prospective Study (L-CAPS). Atherosclerosis, 1999; 144: 409-17.

4. Kroon AA, Aengevaeren WRM, van der Werf T, Uijen GJH, Reiber JHC, Bruschke AVG. LDL-apheresis Atherosclerosis Regression Study (LAARS). Effect of aggressive versus conventional lipid lowering treatment on coronary atherosclerosis. Circulation, 1996; 93: 1826-35.

5. Yamamoto A, Harada-Shiba M, Kawaguchi A, Tsushima M. Apheresis technology for prevention and regression of atherosclerosis. Ther Apheresis, 2991; 5: 221-5.

 Yokoyama K, Sakai S, Sigematsu T, Takemoto F, Hara S, Yamada A, Kawaguchi Y, Hosoya T. LDL adsorption improves the response of focal glomerulosclerosis to corticosteroid therapy. Clin Nephrol, 1998; 50: 1-7.

7. Muso E, Yashiro M, Matsushima M, Yoshida H, Sawanishi K, Sasayama S. Does LDL-apheresis in steroid-resistant nephrotic syndrome affect prognosis? Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1994; 9: 257-64.

8. Yorioka N, Taniguchi Y, Nishida Y, Okushin S, Amimoto D, Yamakido M. Low-density lipoprotein apheresis for focal glomerular sclerosis. Ther Apheresis, 1997; 1: 370-1.

 Hattori M, Ito K, Kawaguchi H, Tanaka T, Kubota R, Khono M. Treatment with a combination of low-density lipoprotein apheresis and pravastatin of a patient with drug-resistant nephrotic syndrome due to focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. Pediatr Nephrol, 1993; 7: 196-8.

10. Brunton C, Varghese Z, Moorhead JF. Lipopheresis in the nephrotic syndrome. Kidney Int, 1999; 56(71): 6-9.

 Daimon S, Saga T, Nakayama M, Nomura Y, Chikaki H, Dan K, Koni I. Dextran sulphate cellulose columns for the treatment of nephrotic syndrome due to inactive lupus nephritis. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15: 235-8.

12. Yanasigawa T, Otsubo O, Nozaki H, Sugimoto H, Inoue S, Kuzuhara K. Massive proteinuria after renal transplantation treated with LDL-apheresis. Transplant Proc, 1996; 28: 1482-3.

13. Faucher C, Albert C, Beaufils H, Jouanneau C, Dupouet L. Remission of a refractory nephrotic syndrome after low-density lipoprotein apheresis based on dextrane sulphate adsorption. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1997; 12: 1037-9.

14. Muso E, Mune M, Fujii Y, Imai E, Ueda N, Hatta K, Imada A, Miki S, Kuwahara T, Takamitsu Y, Takemura T, Tsubakihara Y. Low density lipoprotein apheresis therapy for steroid-resistant nephrotic syndrome. Kidney Int, 1999; 56(71): 122-5.

15. Muso E, Mune M, Fujii Y, Imai E, Ueda N, Hatta K, Imada A, Takemura T, Miki S, Kuwahara T, Takamitsu Y, Tsubakihara Y; Kansai FSG LDL Apheresis Treatment (K-FLAT) Study Group. Significant rapid relief from steroid-resistant nephrotic syndrome by LDL-apheresis compared with steroid monotherapy. Nephron, 2001; 89: 408-15.

16. Nakao T, Yoshino M, Matsumoto H, Okada T, Han M, Hidaka H, Shino T, Yamada C, Nagaoka Y, Miyahara T. Low-density lipoprotein apheresis retards the progression of hiperlipidemic overt diabetic nephropathy. Kidney Int, 1999; 56(71): 206-9.

17. Kobayashi S. LDL-apheresis for diabetic nephropathy: a possible new tool. Nephron, 1998; 79: 505-6.

18. Moorhead JF, Chan MK, El-Nahas M, Varghese Z. Lipid nephrotoxicity in chronic progressive glomerular and tubulo-interstitial disease. Lancet, 1982; 2: 1309-11.

19. Klahr S, Harris K. Role of dietary lipids and renal eicosanoids on the progression of renal disease. Kidney Int, 1989; 36: 27-31.

20. Galle J, Strunz P, Schollmeyer P, Wanner C. Oxidized LDL and lipoprotein (a) stimulate rennin release of juxtaglomerular cells. Kidney Int, 1995; 47: 45-52.

21. Futrakul P, Sitprija V, Futrakul N. Renal perfusion in developing focal segmental glomerulosclerosis: a hypothesis. Am J Nephrol, 1995; 15: 176-7.

22. Sanghvi A, Warty V, Zeevi A, Diven W, Duquestnoy R, Makowka L et al. FK-506 enhances cyclosporine uptake by peripheral blood lymphocytes. Transplant Proc, 1987; 19(6): 45-9.

23. Tamai O, Matsuoka H, Itabe H, Wada Y, Kohno K, Imaizumi T. Single LDL-apheresis improves endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in hypercholesterolemic humans. Circulation, 1997; 95: 76-82.

24. Yokoyama K, Sakai S, Yamaguchi Y, Suzuki Y, Hinoshita F, Hara S, Yamada A, Ogura Y, Kawaguchi Y, Sakai O. Complete remission of the nephritic syndrome due to focal glomerular sclerosis achieved with low density lipoprotein adsorption alone. Nephron, 1996; 72: 318-20.

25. Matic G, Michelsen A, Hofmann D, Winkler R, Tiess M, Schneidewind JM, Muller W, Ramlow W. Three cases of C-ANCA-positive vasculitis treated with immunoadsorption: possible benefit in early treatment. Ther Apher, 2001; 5: 68-72.

26. Schindler R, Kahl A, Lobeck H, Berweck S, Kampf D, Frei U. Complete recovery of renal function in a dialysis-dependent patient with Goodpasture syndrome. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1998; 13: 462-6.

27. Büssemaker E, Passauer J, Franz T, Gross P. Tryptophan immunoadsorption strongly reduces proteinuria in recurrent nephrotic syndrome. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 1270-2.

28. Nakaji S. Current topics on immunoadsorption therapy. Ther Apher, 2001; 5: 301-5.

29. Suzuki K. The role of immunoadsorption using dextran-sulfate cellulose columns in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. Ther Apher, 2000; 4: 239-43.

30. Kutsuki H, Takata S, Yamamoto K, Tani N. Therapeutic selective adsorption of anti-DNA antibody using dextran sulphate cellulose column (Selesorb) for the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. Ther Apher, 1998; 2: 18-24.

31. Esnault VL, Besnier D, Testa A, Coville P, Simon P, Subra J-F, Audrain MA. Effect of protein A immunoadsorption in nephritic syndrome of varius etiologies. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 2014-7.

32. Braun N, Erley C, Klein R, Koetter I, Saal J, Risler T. Immunoadsorption onto protein A induces remission in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15: 1367-72.

33. Braun N, Risler T. Immunoadsorption as a tool for the immunomodulation of the humoral and cellular immune system in autoimmune disease. Ther Apheresis, 1999; 3: 240-5.

34. Ameer GA, Grovender EA, Ploegh H, Ting D, Owen WF, Rupnick M, Langer R. A novel immunoadsorption device to for removing β ,-microglobulin from whole blood. Kidney Int, 2001; 59: 1544-50.

35. Tsuschida K, Takemoto Y, Sugimura K, Yoshimura R, Yamamoto K, Nakatami T. Adsorption on endotoxin by β_2 -mikroglobulin adsorbent column (Lixelle): the new approach for endotoxinaemia. Ther Apher, 2002; 6: 116-8.

36. Palmer A, Cairns T, Dische F, Gluck G, Gjostrup P, Parsons V, Welsh K, Taube D. Treatment of rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis by extracorporeal immunoadsorption, prednisolone and cyclophosphamide. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1991; 6: 536-42.

37. Laczika K, Knapp S, Derfler K, Soleiman A, Horl AH, Druml W. Immunoadsorption in Goodpasture's syndrome. Am J Kidney Dis, 2000; 36: 392-5.

38. Stegmayr BG, Almroth G, Berlin G, Fehrman I, Kurkus J, Norda R, Olander R, Sterner G, Thysell H, Wikstrom B, Wiren JE. Plasma exchange or immunoadsorption in patients with rapidly progressive crescentic glomerulonephritis. A Swedish multi-center study. Int J Artif Organs, 1999; 22: 81-7.

39. Suzuki K, Matsuki Y, Hidaka T, Ishizuka T, Kawakami M, Takata S, Kutsuki H, Nakamura H. Anti-DNA antibody kinetics following selective removal by adsorption using dextran sulphate cellulose columns in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Clin Apheresis, 1996; 11: 16-22.

40. Hashimoto H, Tsuda H, Kanai Y, Kobayashi S, Hirose S, Shinoura H, Yokohari R, Kinoshita M, Aotsuka S, Yamada H. Selective removal of anti-DNA and anticardiolopin antibodies by adsorbent plasmapheresis using dextran sulphate columns in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol, 1991; 18: 545-51.

41. Kobayashi S, Tamura N, Mokuno C, Hashimoto H, Hirose S.

Immunoadsorbent plasmapheresis for a patient with antiphospholipid syndrome during pregnancy. Ann Rheum Dis, 1992; 51: 399-401.

42. Haas M, Boehmig GA, Leko-Mohr Z, Exner M, Regele H, Derfler K, Horl WH, Druml W. Peri-operative immunoadsorption in sensitized renal transplant recipients. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2002; 17: 1503-8.

43. Bohmig GA, Regele H, Exner M, Derhartunian V, Kletzmayr J, Saemann MD, Horl WH, Druml W, Watschinger B. C4d-positive acute humoral renal allograft rejection: effective treatment by immunoadsorption. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 2482-9.

44. Dantal J, Hourmant M, Cantarovich D, Buzelin F, Soulillou JP. Recurrent nephritic syndrome following renal transplantation in patients with focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. One center study and plasma exchange effects. Transplantation, 1991; 52: 827-31.

45. Dantal J, Godfrin Y, Koll R, Perretto S, Naulet J, Bouhours JF, Soulillou JP. Antihuman immunoglobulin affinity immunoadsorp-

tion strongly decreases proteinuria in patients with relapsing nephrotic syndrome. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1998; 9: 1709-15.

46. Belson A, Yorgin PD, Al-Uzri AY, Salvatierra O, Higgins J, Alexander SR. Long-term plasmapheresis and protein A column treatment of recurrent FSGS. Pediatr Nephrol, 2001; 16: 985-9.

47. EBPG Expert Group on Renal Transplantation. European Best Practice Guidelines for Renal Transplantation (Part 1). Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15(7): 16-8.

48. Matic G, Bosch T, Wamlov W. Background and indications for protein A-based extracorporeal immunoadsorption. Ther Apher, 2001; 5: 394-403.

49. Furst D, Felson D, Thoren G, Gendrau RM for the Prosorba Trial Investigators. Immunoadsorption for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: final results of a randomized trial. Ther Apher, 2000; 4: 363-73.

50. Deodhar A, Allen E, Daoud K, Wahba I. Vasculitis secondary to staphylococcal protein A immunoadsorption (Prosorba) treatment in rheumatoid arthritis. Semin Arthritis Rheum, 2002; 32: 3-9.

The nephrologist's role in the oncology – haematology ward

Rydzewski A

Department of Internal Medicine and Nephrology, CSK MSWiA, Warsaw, Poland Institute of Medical Education, Świętokrzyska Academy, Kielce, Poland

Abstract

Cancer patients require care by a multidisciplinary medical team. Although nephrology usually is not the "core" speciality in such a multidisciplinary team, nonetheless it may substantially improve the quality of care. This paper reviews nephrologist's role in the management of the cancer patient.

Key words: cancer, multidisciplinary care, nephrologist.

Introduction

Cancer patients require care by a multidisciplinary medical team. Although nephrology is usually not the "core" speciality in such a multidisciplinary team, nonetheless it may substantially improve the quality of care.

Malignancy and its treatment modalities may be associated with a variety of renal and metabolic abnormalities. Nephrologist is usually called in when one of the following problems is encountered:

- Kidney insufficiency either preexisting or developing in the course of disease
- Glomerular injury presenting as nephritic or nephrotic syndromes
- Obstructive nephropathy causing kidney failure
- Tubulointerstitial disease
- Tumor invasion of the kidney
- Fluid and electrolyte disorders
- · Decision regarding renal replacement therapies.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Andrzej Rydzewski Department of Internal Medicine and Nephrology, CSK MSWiA, ul. Wołoska 137, Warsaw, Poland Tel: +48 22 6021207 Fax: +48 22 6021200 e-mail: Andrzej.Rydzewski@cskmswia.pl

Received 7.05.2004 Accepted 3.06.2004

These may be either the result of the presence of malignancy (local or remote effects) or be associated with treatment or diagnostic procedures.

Acute renal failure (ARF)

May arise as a consequence of the most disorders described in this presentation including acute tubular necrosis, glomerular disease, tubulointerstitial disease, abnormalities of intrarenal blood vessels. Particular attention should be paid to the nephrotoxicity of drugs used in the treatment of cancer patients (*Tab. 3*). In the management of ARF in the setting of oncologyhematology department meticulous attention should be paid to the prevention of ARF. Dialysis may be necessary in more severe cases.

In cancer patients decrease in effective circulating blood volume leading to renal hypoperfusion with consequent decrease in GFR, may be induced by several mechanisms. Most common causes of hypovolemia include vomiting, diarrhoea, edema, hepatorenal syndrome and treatment with interleukin-2 (which induces alterations in vascular permeability, leading to a capillary leak syndrome). Management of prerenal failure is directed towards the correction of the underlying cause and, restoration of extracellular fluid volume to optimal.

Chronic renal failure (CRF)

May be the consequence of most of the disorders described in this presentation including glomerular disease, tubulointerstitial abnormalities, renovascular disease, and chronic obstructive uropathy

Glomerular disease

Glomerular disease is a recognised complication of malignancy. Its true incidence is unknown although it is probably not as frequent as generally thought and does not warrant an extensive workup in search for malignancy. Most frequent glomerulopathies seen in the association with malignancy are membranous nephropathy, minimal change disease, membranoproliferative GN, RPGN, focal segmental glomerulosclerosis

Table 1. Most common causes of chronic renal failure in cancer patients

Clinical syndrome	Type of disease
Glomerular disease	Glomerulonephritis Amyloidosis Primary renal cancer Chemotherapeutic drugs
Tubulointerstitial abnormalities	Monoclonal immunoglobulin deposition disease Light chains deposition disease Infiltration by tumor cells Radiation nephropathy Chemotherapeutic drugs
Renovascular disease	Thrombotic microangiopathy (HUS, TTP) Hypertension Renal vein thrombosis
Chronic obstruction	Ureteral obstruction Unilateral obstruction in the case of a single functioning kidney Retroperitoneal fibrosis (irradiation, drugs, carcinoid tumors, reactions to metastases obstruction of the urethra)

and amyloidosis. They were described usually in the setting of Hodgkin lymphoma; other lymphoproliferative disorders; squamous cell carcinoma; adenocarcinomas of the lung, kidney, thyroid, cervix, and gastrointestinal tract [1-5]. This topic is described in more detail elsewhere in this issue of the journal.

Tubulointerstitial disease

Most common forms of tubulointerstitial disease observed in cancer patients are listed in *Tab. 2*.

Obstructive uropathy

May be caused by bilateral ureteral obstruction (or unilateral obstruction in the case of a single functioning kidney) by tumors growing in the vicinity of the urinary tract, or develop as a result of blood clots or stones induced by therapy. Most common tumors causing urinary tract obstruction include:

- bladder tumors and tumors of the collecting systems
- uterine tumors, especially carcinoma of the cervix
- retroperitoneal tumors (rare)
- primary renal tumors (rare).

Other rare causes include: retroperitoneal fibrosis (irradiation, drugs (busulfan), carcinoid tumors, reactions to metastases), or obstruction of the urethra.

Diagnosis is usually made by ultrasonography although it should be remembered that normal-appearing collecting system does not exclude the diagnosis. Treatment is directed toward relieving obstruction by urological procedures or chemotherapy in order to decrease tumor mass [6].

Tumor invasion of the kidney

It is needless to say that primary renal tumors (like renal cell carcinoma) invade renal parenchyma, but usually do not require nephrological consultation. Kidney failure develops only when there is extensive bilateral renal involvement. More commonly kidney insufficiency results from surgery, and consultation may

Table 2. Tubulointerstitial disease in cancer patients

Cause	Symptoms
Products or metabolites of cancer cells	
Lysozyme	Hypokalemia Fanconi's syndrome
Immunoglobulin light chains	Renal tubular acidosis Fanconi's syndrome
Hypercalcemia	Polyuria, polydypsia
Amyloid deposits in collecting ducts	Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus
Cast nephropathy in multiple myeloma	Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus
Drugs	
Cisplatin	Hypomagnesemia
Cyclophosphamide	SIADH
Ifosfamide	Fanconi's syndrome
Streptozotocin	Renal tubular acidosis Hypophosphatemia Fanconi's syndrome
Vincristine	SIADH
Change in hormones	
↑ PTH-like	Hypercalcemia Hypophosphatemia
↑ADH	Hyponatremia (SIADH)
↓ADH	Hypernatremia (central diabetes insipidus)
Adrenocortical excess	Hypokalemia
Adrenocortical insufficiency	Hyperkalemia

Table 3. Drugs used in oncology associated with kidney damage

Syndrome	Drug
Nephrotic syndrome	Mitomycin C Gemcitabine Interferon-2
Acute tubular necrosis	Antibiotics – aminoglycosides, amphotericin, pentamidine, cephalosporin (rare), vancomycin (rare), acyclovir, gancyclovir, foscarnet Chemotherapeutics – methotrexate, cisplatin, carboplatin, streptozocin, semustine, carmustine, ifosfamide, interferon-A, mithramycin
Acute interstitial nephritis	Penicillins, cephalosporins, sulfonamides, thiazide diuretics, loop diuretics, antituberculous drugs, NSAIDs
Chronic renal failure	Cisplatin, semustine, carmustine, streptozotocin, cyclosporine, gemcitabine, and deoxycofor-mycin
Hemolytic-uremic syndrome	Mitomycin (potentiated by tamoxifen), bleomycin + cisplatin, radiation + high dose cyclo-phosphamide
Tubular interstitial fibrosis	Cisplatin, carboplatin, cyclosporine, FK-506, ifosfamide
Fanconi's syndrome	Ifosfamide

be asked by surgeon to aid in management plan after tumor removal [7].

Many tumors metastasise to kidneys but usually late in the course of the disease and rarely require nephrological intervention.

Most often kidneys are involved in lymphoproliferative malignancies (acute lymphoblastic leukemia and lymphomas). The spread of malignancy to kidneys is usually manifested by proteinuria, hematuria, increased kidney size in imaging studies and impaired renal function. Treatment includes chemotherapy and local irradiation.

Involvement of kidney in hematological malignancies

Kidney failure is present in up to 20-40% of patients with multiple myeloma at the time of presentation [8-10]. A variety of renal disease is associated with multiple myeloma and might present either as acute or chronic renal failure. Most common pathomechanism is due to the overproduction of immunoglobulin light chains. These include myeloma kidney (which refers to renal failure resulting from filtration of light chains, that lead to a formation of intratubular casts and are toxic to tubular cells), light chain deposition disease, primary amyloidosis, and tubulopathies.

Other renal problems observed in multiple myeloma are hypercalcemia, radiocontrast nephropathy, acute urate nephropathy, direct invasion of the kidneys by neoplastic cells and cryoglobulinemia [10].

This topics is the subject of a separate presentation during present symposium and therefore will not be covered in detail.

Drugs used in cancer patients

Both chemotherapeutics used to treat malignancy and other drugs commonly used to treat complications may induce renal damage. *Tab. 3* shows typical clinical syndromes seen with different drugs

Tumor lysis syndrome

Is characterized by electrolyte abnormalities and frequently acute renal failure. It usually occurs in patients with lymphoproliferative malignancies, most often after initiation of treatment, when massive lysis of tumor cell generates large amounts of uric acid, potassium, and phosphate. Tubular obstruction by uric acid and calcium phosphate crystals may cause acute renal failure. Treatment includes intravenous hydration; alkalinization of urine; use of allopurinol or recombinant urate oxidase; lowering serum potassium levels; and dialysis if necessary [11].

Radiation nephritis

Usually develops 6 to 12 months after kidneys receive dosesgreater than 2000cGy most often in patients receiving whole abdominal radiation therapy or in the bone marrow transplantation setting [12,13]. It manifests with impaired renal function, hypertension, and often with hematuria, oliguria, fatigue, and renal atrophy. Chronic radiation nephropathy develops 10 to 15 years after radiation treatments, and present as chronic interstitial nephritis. Urinary sediment is usually bland. Treatment of radiation nephropathy is limited to the control of elevated blood pressure [13].

Renovascular disease

Thrombotic microangiopathies (TTP and HUS) are closely related disorders presenting as a triad of ARF, thrombocytopenia and hemolytic anemia. In patient with malignancy they may be caused by some types of tumors or by drugs used in chemotherapy [14]. Treatment is directed to the removal of culprit and occasionally plasmapheresis is necessary [14].

Renal venous thrombosis in a cancer patient may be a consequence of tumor growth, hypercoagulability, nephritic syndrome or massive hyperleukocytosis [15,16].

Fluid and electrolyte abnormalities

Most common fluid and electrolyte abnormalities include hyponatremia, hyperkalemia, hypercalcemia and polyuria but almost any electrolyte abnormality may be encountered in cancer patient. Electrolyte abnormalities may be associated with hormonal changes induced by neoplasia (*Tab. 2*), tumor lysis syndrome, treatment (*Tab. 3*) or spread of cancer to bones.

Bone marrow transplantation

Occasionally nephrologist might be called to consult a bone marrow transplant (BMT) recipient. The spectrum of renal involvement in such a patient encompasses most of the aforementioned diseases. Most frequent are ARF, CRF, thrombotic microangiopathies (TTP, HUS) and hepatic veno-oclusive disease (VOD).

Acute deterioration in renal function (defined as doubling serum creatinine) develops in about 50% of the patients after successful BMT, usually as results of sepsis, urinary tract infection, nephrotoxic drugs or in association with VOD [17,18]. VOD usually develops 2 to 3 weeks after BMT and its clinical picture resembles that of hepato-renal syndrome.

Similarly to recipients of solid organs, BMT patients may develop nephrotoxicity associated with calcineurin inhibitors therapy (cyclosporine, tacrolimus), although chronic calcineurin inhibitors nephrotoxicity is less frequent, because these drugs are given in full doses to stable patients for shorter periods of time, than in solid organ recipients. This does not hold true for cases when graft-versus-host disease develops. Late-onset renal failure occurs in up to 20% of survivors of BMT as a consequence of the so-called bone marrow transplant nephropathy [12].

References

 Alpers CE, Cotran RS. Neoplasia and glomerular injury. Kidney Int, 1986; 30: 465-73.

2. Rahman RC, Pollono D, Drut R, Spizzirri FD. Malignancy-

associated membranoproliferative glomerulonephritis. Pediatr Nephrol, 1997; 11: 208-9.

3. Da'as N, Polliack A, Cohen Y, Amir G, Darmon D, Kleinman Y, Goldfarb AW, Ben-Yehuda D. Kidney involvement and renal manifestations in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and lymphocytic leukemia: a retrospective study in 700 patients. Eur J Haematol, 2001; 67: 158-64.

4. Birkeland SA, Storm HH. Glomerulonephritis and malignancy: a population-based analysis. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 716-21.

5. Yavuzsen T, Oztop I, Yilmaz U, Cavdar C, Sifil A, Sarioglu S, Alakavuklar M. Gastric cancer diagnosed in a patient with crescentic glomerulonephritis. Gastric Cancer, 2003; 6: 267-9.

 Harrington KJ, Pandha HS, Kelly SA, Lambert HE, Jackson JE, Waxman J. Palliation of obstructive nephropathy due to malignancy. Br J Urol, 1995; 76: 101-7.

 Zigeuner R, Quehenberger F, Pummer K, Petritsch P, Hubmer G. Long-term results of nephron-sparing surgery for renal cell carcinoma in 114 patients: risk factors for progressive disease. BJU Int, 2003; 92: 567-71.

8. Blade J, Fernandez-Llama P, Bosch F, Montoliu J, Lens XM, Montoto S, Cases A, Darnell A, Rozman C, Montserrat E. Renal failure in multiple myeloma: presenting features and predictors of outcome in 94 patients from a single institution. Arch Intern Med, 1998; 158: 1889-93.

 Sułowicz W, Sydor A, Króliczak M, Ochmański W, Giza D, Stompor T, Wolakiewicz M, Kupaj L. Wybrane powikłania nerkowe w przebiegu szpiczaka mnogiego. Przegl Lek, 1997; 54: 835-40.

10. Kyle RA. Multiple myeloma: review of 869 cases. Mayo Clin Proc. 1975: 50: 29-40.

11. Davidson MB, Thakkar S, Hix JK, Bhandarkar ND, Wong A, Schreiber MJ. Pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and treatment of tumor lysis syndrome. Am J Med, 2004; 116: 546-54.

 Cohen EP, Lawton CA, Moulder JE. Bone marrow transplant nephropathy: radiation nephritis revisited. Nephron, 1995; 70: 217-22.

13. Krochak RJ, Baker DG. Radiation nephritis. Clinical manifestations and pathophysiologic mechanisms. Urology, 1986; 27: 389-93.

14. Kwaan HC, Gordon LI. Thrombotic microangiopathy in the cancer patient. Acta Haematol 2001; 106: 52-56.

15. Murray JC, Dorfman SR, Brandt ML, Dreyer ZE. Renal venous thrombosis complicating acute myeloid leukemia with hyperleukocytosis. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol, 1996; 18: 327-30.

16. Zucchelli P. Renal vein thrombosis. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1992; 7: 105-8.

17. Noel C, Hazzan M, Noel-Walter MP, Jouet JP. Renal failure and bone marrow transplantation. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1998; 13: 2464-6.

18. Iwamoto S, Azuma E, Hori H, Hirayama M, Kobayashi M, Komada Y, Nishimori H, Miyahara M. BK virus-associated fatal renal failure following late-onset hemorrhagic cystitis in an unrelated bone marrow transplantation. Pediatr Hematol Oncol, 2002; 19: 255-61.

Lipid disturbances in chronic renal failure – patomechanisms and treatment

Rutkowski B, Chmielewski M

Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Medicine, Medical University of Gdańsk, Poland

Abstract

Lipid disturbances are a constant feature of chronic renal failure (CRF). They compose a significant risk factor for vascular complications, leading to increased morbidity and mortality in this patients group. The major lipid abnormality in the course of CRF is hypertriglyceridemia, but increased cholesterol level is also common. Numerous studies, including these from our Centre, point to the conclusion that hypertriglyceridemia is a consequence of both, increased TG production and impaired TG removal. In contrast hypercholesterolemia is mainly due to enhanced cholesterol biosynthesis. HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors (statins) compose the most promising group of drugs to treat lipid abnormalities in CRF. Apart from their lipid-lowering abilities they posses non-lipid, so called pleiotropic activities, which make them especially useful in proliferative and inflammatory kidney diseases.

Key words: chronic renal failure, lipid disturbances, fibrates, statins.

Cardiovascular and cerebrovascular complications are as much as 20 times more frequent in patients suffering from chronic renal failure (CRF), when compared to general population [1]. This is mainly due to accelerated atherosclerosis processes in this group of patients. Numerous risk factors for

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Prof. Bolesław Rutkowski

Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Medicine Medical University of Gdańsk ul. Dębinki 7 Gdańsk, Poland Tel: +58 349 2505 e-mail: bolo@amg.gda.pl

Received 23.06.2004 Accepted 28.07.2004

the development of atherosclerosis are present in patients with CRF. Among them lipid disturbances play a particularly important role. Described for the first time almost hundred years ago by Blackall et al. they were predicted much earlier by Richard Bright [2]. They consist mainly of hypertriglyceridemia [3]. This abnormality occurs in as much as 60% of CRF patients. Triglycerides (TG) content is increased in all atherogenic lipoprotein fractions (VLDL, IDL, LDL), and seems to be related to the progression of the disease. Hypercholesterolemia is less common, as it affects 20-30% of patients with renal insufficiency. This percentage is similar to the one observed in general population. However, even in cases of normal total cholesterol level shifts among particular lipoprotein fractions are often observed with a tendency to higher cholesterol concentrations in atherogenic VLDL and LDL, and lower in HDL fraction.

Lipoprotein disturbances in the course of CRF vary significantly depending on the stage of the disease and the method of treatment. On the basis of data obtained from the literature as well as the studies performed in our Department it can be stated that the abnormalities in lipid profile are still present in the course of renal replacement therapy. In hemodialysed (HD) patients they consist mainly of increased plasma TG levels and reduced plasma HDL cholesterol [4]. It is noteworthy that erythropoietin treatment has no impact on lipid profile in HD patients [5]. Impaired lipid metabolism is also common in patients on peritoneal dialysis (PD). Increased concentrations of TG, total and LDL cholesterol, decreased HDL cholesterol level are constant features of lipid profile in PD patients [6]. Probably, to some extent it is a consequence of increased absorption of glucose from the dialysate. But it is after renal transplantation when most severe changes in lipid metabolism occur. Our studies, among others indicate that cholesterol level begins to rise immediately after transplantation reaching the maximum after 2-3 months post transplant [7-9]. In the third month after transplantation total cholesterol level is approximately 20% higher, than pre-transplant. Cholesterol concentration is increased in all the lipoprotein fractions. In the course of further treatment the level of total cholesterol decreases, still, after six months after the transplantation it exceeds 200 mg/dl in 80% of patients. It is now well acknowledged that the mentioned above complications are caused by the immunosuppressive treatment, especially the use of cyclosporine and steroids [9].

Despite numerous studies performed in several nephrology centres all over the world the mechanisms of lipid disturbances in the course of CRF are still poorly understood.

Hypertriglyceridemia is the major lipid abnormality in CRF patients. It is believed that this disturbance is mainly a consequence if impaired TG removal. Studies by Bagdade et al. [3,10] demonstrated decreased activities of both lipoprotein and hepatic lipases. The impact of lipogenesis disturbances on hypertriglyceridemia was evaluated in our Centre on a rat model of chronic renal insufficiency. Experimental CRF was induced by our own modification of 5/6 nephrectomy model [11]. First studies, performed 25 years ago showed augmented lipid production in white adipose tissue of CRF animals [12]. This was most probably due to the observed increase in free fatty acid synthase activity. The studies on lipogenesis in experimental CRF were continued recently [13]. They confirmed that the activity of free fatty acid synthase activity was increased in CRF rats. Further, increase in the enzyme's mRNA level and protein abundance was demonstrated, both in liver and adipose tissue of CRF animals when compared to control group. Moreover, increased activities of malic enzyme, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase and 6-phosphogluconate dehydrogenase were observed. As these enzymes play a significant part in lipogenesis processes, namely NADPH production, obtained results further support the role of increased lipid synthesis in development of hypertriglyceridemia in the course of CRF. The factors responsible for the stimulation of gene expression of enzymes engaged in lipogenesis include hyperinsulinemia and low leptin concentration. Indeed, results of our earlier studies demonstrate that leptin mRNA level is decreased by 50% in adipose tissue of CRF animals, while leptin is known to inhibit fatty acid synthase gene expression [14,15].

Hypercholesterolemia affects 20-30% of CRF patients. Though not as common as hypertriglyceridemia it is as dangerous, since it is acknowledged that hypercholesterolemia constitutes an independent risk factor for atherosclerosis development [1]. As atherosclerosis processes are enhanced in CRF population, leading to increased morbidity and mortality in this patient group, mechanisms leading to hypercholesterolemia deserve thorough evaluation.

Both in vitro and in vivo studies conducted in our Centre showed a significant impact of enhanced cholesterol biosynthesis on hypercholesterolemia in experimental CRF. The first set of experiments with the use of tritated water injected intraperitoneally proved that the rate of cholesterologenesis was increased both in liver and intestines of CRF animals [16]. Further studies evaluated in vitro incorporation of radioactive cholesterol substrates: [¹⁴C]-acetate and [³H]-mevalonate into liver cholesterol fraction [16]. Significantly higher activities of both 'compounds' incorporation were found in livers of CRF rats, when compared to control animals.

Since 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzymeA (HMG-CoA)

reductase is the rate limiting enzyme in cholesterol biosynthesis pathway one can suppose that enhanced cholesterologenesis observed in our studies is a consequence of increased HMG-CoA reductase activity. This activity, as well as the whole cholesterologenesis process undergoes a significant diurnal rhythm. It is preserved in the course of experimental CRF, as demonstrated by studies from our Centre [16]. Our experiments on HMG-CoA reductase were, therefore, performed with regard to these diurnal changes in enzyme's activity. We found that liver microsomal HMG-CoA reductase specific activity in CRF rats was increased both during the day and in the night [17]. Similarly, values of HMG-CoA reductase mRNA level were higher in CRF group when compared to control animals.

Patients, as well as laboratory animals with CRF exhibit higher plasma mevalonate concentrations with a concomitant decrease in its urinary excretion [18]. Mevalonate is a direct product of HMG-CoA reductase activity. Therefore, in the presence of elevated mevalonate level HMG-CoA reductase activity and its mRNA level would be expected to be suppressed rather than stimulated. As it is not the case, it seems obvious that normal feedback regulation of HMG-CoA reductase is altered in CRF animals.

The etiology of the described disturbances is poorly understood. It has been suggested that CRF generates an undefined stimulus for HMG-CoA reductase activity in the liver. Feingold and Grunefeld [19] demonstrated that intravenous administration of Tumor Necrosis Factor-alpha (TNF- α) stimulated hepatic sterol synthesis and increased HMG-CoA reductase activity in livers of rats. It is noteworthy that plasma concentrations of TNF- α as well as soluble TNF- α receptors have been found to be increased in chronically uremic patients [20]. On the other hand, however, in the work by Feingold and Grunefeld stimulation of sterologenesis by TNF-a was specifically localized to the liver. Administration of TNF-a did not stimulate cholesterol biosynthesis in the small intestine, adipose tissue, muscle nor skin, while our results indicated that in experimental CRF cholesterolegenesis was stimulated both in liver and intestinal tissue [16]. Therefore, it appears that TNF- α might by just one of many factors responsible for the increase in HMG-CoA gene expression in CRF.

Taking into consideration unfavorable impact of lipid disturbances on CRF patient survival it seems advisable that they should be adequately treated. Dietary guidelines state that total calorie intake should be chosen to attain/maintain a desirable body weight and to prevent weight gain, daily total fat intake should not exceed 35% of total calories: (a) saturated fats < 7% of total calories, (b) polyunsaturated fat up to 10% of total calories, and (c) monounsaturated fat up to 20% of total calories, daily carbohydrate intake should range between 50 and 60% of total calories (predominantly from foods rich in complex carbohydrates, including grains, fruits, and vegetables), and daily protein intake is expected to be about 15% of total calories [21]. But dietary restrictions are usually insufficient in correcting lipid profile, and pharmacological treatment is often indispensable. Fibrates are often introduced, especially in patients with predominant hypertriglyceridemia. How fibrates exert their hipolipidemic action is still unclear. However, it is known that they act as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (PPAR- α) agonists [22]. By activating these nuclear transcription factors they have an impact on free-fatty acid transport. Further, they enhance β -oxidation process, increase the activity of lipoprotein lipase and the expression of apolipoproteins: apoA1 and apoA2, thereby increasing HDL production. Finally, they decrease VCAM-1 and interleukine-6 synthesis, and, therefore, act as anti-inflammatory agents [23,24].

But the most potent drugs lowering plasma lipid concentrations are HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors, i.e. statins. They inhibit endogenous cholesterol synthesis on the level of HMG-CoA reductase. Statins bind to this enzyme at nanomolar concentrations, whereas the natural substrate, HMG-CoA binds at micromolar concentrations [25]. This leads to competitive displacement of HMG-CoA and inhibition of the synthesis of cholesterol precursor, mevalonate. Active cholesterol synthesis is a requirement for VLDL assembly and secretion [26]. As VLDL are precursors of IDL and LDL, statins, by inhibiting cholesterol synthesis decrease the concentrations of all these lipoproteins. Further, reduction of intracellular cholesterol concentration by statins leads to activation of compensating mechanisms to assure intracellular lipid homeostasis. Namely, it activates membrane-bound transcription factors called sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs) that regulate multiple genes involved in cholesterol homeostasis [27]. SREBPs directly stimulate the expression of more than 30 genes dedicated to the synthesis and uptake of cholesterol, fatty acids and TG, among them the LDL-receptor gene. This leads to an increase in the number of LDL-receptors and intensification of LDL clearance from the plasma providing yet another mechanism, by which statins decrease plasma cholesterol concentration [26]. Lipid lowering properties of statins do not restrict themselves solely to cholesterol. More potent drugs, e.g. atorvastatin or rosuvastatin have been shown to decrease TG levels by 20-30% [28,29].

Beneficial effects of statins in decreasing the risk of coronary complications and prolonging survival have been documented in many large trials, with thousands of patients participating [30-33]. Statins appear also to have a positive impact on the prevention of other vascular complications, e.g. strokes [34]. Similar results have been obtained in patients with kidney diseases, both in persons with mild chronic renal insufficiency, as well as in end-stage renal disease (ESRD) patients [35,36].

Potential usefulness of statins in treating kidney diseases has been investigated by several authors. Kasiske et al. [37] introduced lovastatin in rats with experimental CRF. After 10 weeks of therapy urine albumin excretion was significantly reduced, as compared to the control group. Moreover, the percent of glomeruli with focal glomerulosclerosis was 3 times smaller in the group treated with the statin. In an experiment by O'Donnell et al. [38], after 22 weeks of treating rats with experimental CRF with lovastatin the animals had a 76% reduction in urine albumin excretion and one-sixth the incidence of focal glomerulosclerosis, compared with the vehicle-treated control rats. Other studies dealing with the use of lovastatin in rats with experimental CRF showed decrease in blood urea concentration, mesangial cell proliferation, and glomeruli sclerosis [39,40]. Clinical observations provided similarly promising results. Shoji et al. [41] introduced pravastatin in patients with microalbuminuria in the course of diabetic nephropathy. After three months of such treatment they observed decrease in albumin excretion in all patients. In the work by Rabelink et al. [42] partial remission of nephrotic syndrome was achieved in all patients after 48 weeks of treatment with simvastatin. However, patient groups were small in these studies.

There is also some clinical evidence that statins may slow down the progression of renal insufficiency [43]. These observations gain more importance in the light of the hypothesis that mechanisms leading to glomerulosclerosis are very similar to those responsible for the development of atherosclerosis [44].

Knowing that lipoprotein disturbances lead to atherosclerosis, and given the information that they can also have an injurious impact on kidneys, it would seem self-evident that the mentioned above beneficial effects of statins are related solely to their lipid lowering properties. However, analysis of large clinical trials shows that the advantages of statin use are not associated with the degree of cholesterol reduction [30-32]. In fact, they exceed it by far. Furthermore, a growing number of experimental studies indicates that many actions of HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors are independent from cholesterol lowering. For instance, Hidaka et al. [45] observed inhibition of the migration of cultured porcine smooth muscle cells stimulated with PDGF by simvastatin. This effect was reversed by the addition of mevalonate to the culture. However, supplementation with LDL was unable to reverse the effect of statin. In another work vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation was inhibited by lovastatin [46]. Addition of mevalonate completely reversed this effect, whereas supplementation with cholesterol had no impact on lovastatin induced action. Similar results were obtained in rat mesangial cells, where exogenous LDL did not prevent lovastatin inhibition of cell proliferation [47]. These investigations, as well as many others, show clearly that some effects of statin use are not related to cholesterol lowering.

It is known, however, that by inhibiting HMG-CoA reductase activity statins influence the biosynthesis of more compounds than merely cholesterol.

Mevalonate is the direct product of HMG-CoA reductase activity. Not all mevalonate molecules, however, participate in cholesterol formation. Some of them join together to form 15-carbon, and 20-carbon compunds - isoprenoids, named farnesyl pyrophosphate (FPP) and geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP), respectively (Fig. 1). These two compounds play a major role in a process called protein prenylation [48]. It consists in post-translational modification of certain proteins by isoprenoids, leading to protein activation. Both, FPP and GGPP have the ability of covalent addition to cysteine residues at the carboxy-terminus of the proteins. The process is mediated by two enzymes, farnesyl transferase and geranylgeranyl transferase. The enzymes recognize a specific sequence at the carboxy-terminus, named CAAX motif, where C means cysteine, A an aliphatic amino acid, and X the carboxyterminal amino acid, which determines which isoprenoid is to be added. In situations where X is methionine or serine, preferential protein prenylation occurs via farnesyl transferase, and where X is leucine, GGPP addition occurs. The enzymes



Figure 1. Farnesyl pyrophosphate (FPP) and geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP) synthesis

catalyze the attachment of isoprenoid to the cysteine residue of the CAAX motif, and the -AAX moiety is removed. It is now known that prenylation is not confined to proteins containing the CAAX motif. Still, in such cases isoprenoids are also attached to cysteine residue at, or very near the carboxy-terminus of the protein. Prenylated protein is translocated to the inner cell membrane or plasma membrane, where isoprenoid serves as an "anchor" to fix the protein on the membrane's surface, thereby activating it [48] (Fig. 2). About 0.5% of the proteins in animals cells are activated through prenylation [49]. Some of them, as Ras or rho proteins are indispensable for cell growth and proliferation [50,51]. Therapeutic strategies that aim at prenylation inhibition can, therefore, have a crucial impact on inhibiting cell growth and proliferation, for instance in primary glomerulonephritis. Results of numerous studies demonstrate that the antiproliferative activity of statins is related, at least in part to inhibition of protein prenylation [51-53].

Cell proliferation is a part of a general inflammatory process which affects kidneys in response to injurious factors. This process, apart from cellular proliferation includes: release of several adhesion molecules, chemokines, proinflammatory cytokines, activation of inflammatory enzymes, oxidative stress, alterations in nitric oxide (NO) synthesis, coagulation disturbances etc. One of the markers of the ongoing inflammation is increased plasma concentration of C-reactive *Figure 2.* Prenylation process. Isoprenoid (FPP or GGPP) is attached to the CAAX motif of a protein. This enables attachment of the protein to the inner cell membrane, and protein's activation



protein (CRP). It has also been demonstrated that levels of CRP are associated with increased risk of myocardial infarction and stroke among apparently healthy individuals [54]. The impact of pravastatin on CRP level was evaluated in a group of patients taking part in Cholesterol and Recurrent Events (CARE) trial [55]. After five years patients on pravastatin treatment had median CRP levels 21.6% lower than those on placebo (p = 0.007). This effect was, at least to some extent, independent from cholesterol lowering, as the magnitude of CRP reduction associated with pravastatin use did not correlate with the magnitude of LDL reduction. In an interesting study by Sirken et al. [55] statin therapy was demonstrated to decrease erythropoietin (EPO) requirements in hemodialysed patients. Increased levels of CRP have been associated with relative EPO resistance in dialysis patients. Therefore, the authors suggest that the improvement in EPO responsiveness may be caused by the effect of statins on CRP. These observations raise the possibility that HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors may have clinically important anti-inflammatory actions.

Despite potential benefits, statin treatment in CRF patients is still related to many fears and controversies. Numerous reports on myopathy, including rhabdomyolysis after statin treatment are available in the literature [56-58]. This is especially true for patients after renal transplantation, since some statins posses the same path of metabolism with immunosuppressive agents, mainly with cyclosporine and tacrolimus [59,60]. It has to be stressed, however, that statins are safe, when administered in adequate doses. Their ability to lower cholesterol level, as well as their pleiotropic abilities make statins a group of drugs worth considering in CRF patients.

References

1. London GM, Drueke TB. Atherosclerosis and arteriosclerosis in chronic renal failure. Kidney Int, 1997; 51: 1678-95.

 Zdrojewski Z, Rutkowski B. Lipid disturbances in the course of chronic renal failure. Pol Tyg Lek, 1982; 37: 391-96.

 Bagdade J, Porte D, Biermann E. Hypertriglyceridemia: A metabolic consequence of chronic renal failure. N Engl J Med, 1968; 279: 181-85. Król E, Wróblewska M, Rutkowski B, Badzio T. Classification of lipid disorders in chronic hemodialyzed patients. Miner Electrolyte Metab, 1996; 22: 13-5.

 Król E, Dębska-Ślizień A, Biedunkiewicz B, Zdrojewski Z, Wróblewska M, Rutkowski B. Does erythropoietin treatment influence lipid metabolism in chronically dialysed patients? Pol Arch Med Wewn, 1995; 94: 410-7.

6. Łososowska R, Rutkowski B, Wróblewska M. Evaluation of lipid disturbances in chronic renal failure patients treated with peritoneal dialysis. Nefrol Dial Pol, 2000; 4: 122-8.

7. Zdrojewski Z, Kisielnicka E, Kortas B, Spineter-Sokolowska EA, Badzio T, Rutkowski B. Dynamics of changes in lipid metabolism during the first year after kidney transplantation. Pol Arch Med Wewn 1994; 92: 229-36.

8. Kisielnicka E, Zdrojewski Z, Wroblewska M, Kortas B, Rutkowski B. Lipid disturbances in a two-year follow-up after successful kidney transplantation. Transplant Proc, 2000; 32: 1358-62.

9. Chmielewski M, Zdrojewski Z, Rutkowski B. Benefits and menaces related to the use of statins in patients after renal transplantation. Ann Transplant, 2002; 7: 6-10.

10. Bagdade J. Disorders of carbohydrate and lipid metabolism in uremia. J Lab Clin Med, 1976; 87: 37-9.

11. Szolkiewicz M, Bogusławski W, Swierczynski J, Rutkowski B. Rate of lipogenesis and cholesterologenesis in vivo during experimental chronic renal failure in rats. Wien Klin Wochenschr, 1998; 110(4): 45.

 Rutkowski B. Chosen aspects of carbohydrate and lipid metabolism disturbances in experimental chronic renal failure. Diag Lab, 1982; 18: 1-18.

13. Szolkiewicz M, Nieweglowski T, Korczynska J, et al. Upregulation of fatty acid synthase gene expression in experimental chronic renal failure. Metabolism, 2002; 51: 1605-10.

14. Swierczynski J, Korczynska J, Szolkiewicz M, et al. Low leptin mRNA level in adipose tissue and normoleptinemia in experimental chronic renal failure. Exp Nephrol, 2001; 9: 54-9.

15. Nogalska A, Swierczynski J. The age-related differences in obese and fatty acid synthase gene expression in white adipose tissue of rat. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2001; 1533: 73-80.

16. Chmielewski M, Nieweglowski T, Swierczynski J, Rutkowski B, Boguslawski W. Diurnal rhythm of cholesterol biosynthesis in experimental chronic renal failure. Mol Cell Biochem, 2001; 228: 33-7.

17. Chmielewski M, Sucajtys E, Swierczynski J, Rutkowski B, Boguslawski W. Contribution of increased HMG-CoA reductase gene expression to hypercholesterolemia in experimental chronic renal failure. Mol Cell Biochem, 2003; 246(1-2): 187-91.

18. Scoppola A, De Paolis P, Menzinger G, Lala A, Di Giulio S. Plasma mevalonate concentrations in uremic patients. Kidney Int, 1997; 51: 908-12.

 Feingold KR, Grunfeld C. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha stimulates hepatic lipogenesis in the rat in vivo. J Clin Invest, 1987; 80: 184-90.

20. Guarnieri G, Toigo G, Fiotti N. Mechanisms of malnutrition in uremia. Kidney Int Suppl, 1997; 62: S41-4.

21. Trovati M, Cavalot F. Optimization of hypolipidemic and antiplatelet treatment in the diabetic patient with renal disease. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2004; 15(1): S12-S20.

22. Wahli W. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs): from metabolic control to epidermal wound healing. Swiss Med Wkly, 2002; 132(7-8): 83-91.

23. Haubenwallner S, Essenburg AD, Barnett BC. Hypolipidemic activity of select fibrates correlates to changes in hepatic apolipoprotein C-III expression: a potential physiologic basis for their mode of action. J Lipid Res, 1995; 36: 2541-51.

24. Barter P. Anti-atherogenic effects of fibrates in type 2 diabetes. Curr Control Trials Cardiovasc Med, 2001; 2(5): 218-20.

25. Istvan ES, Deisenhofer J. Structural mechanism for statin inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase. Science, 2001; 292: 1160-4.

26. Aguilar-Salinas CA, Barrett H, Schonfeld G. Metabolic modes of action of the statins in the hyperlipoproteinemias. Atherosclerosis, 1998; 141: 203-7.

27. Horton JD, Goldstein JL, Brown MS. SREBPs: activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. J Clin Invest, 2002; 109: 1125-31.

28. Le NA, Innis-Whitehouse W, Li X, Bakker-Arkema R, Black D, Brown WV. Lipid and apolipoprotein levels and distribution in patients with hypertriglyceridemia: effect of triglyceride reductions with atorvastatin. Metabolism, 2000; 49: 167-77.

29. White CM. A review of the pharmacologic and pharmacokinetic aspects of rosuvastatin. J Clin Pharmacol, 2002; 42: 963-70.

30. Randomised trial of cholesterol lowering in 4444 patients with coronary heart disease: the Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study (4S). Lancet 1994; 344: 1383-9.

31. Shepherd J, Cobbe SM, Ford I. Prevention of coronary heart disease with pravastatin in men with hypercholesterolemia. West of Scotland Coronary Prevention Study Group. N Engl J Med, 1995; 333: 1301-7.

32. Sacks FM, Pfeffer MA, Moye LA. The effect of pravastatin on coronary events after myocardial infarction in patients with average cholesterol levels. Cholesterol and Recurrent Events Trial investigators. N Engl J Med, 1996; 335: 1001-9.

33. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, Sleigh P, Peto R. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin in 5963 people with diabetes: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet, 2003; 361: 2005-16.

34. Corvol JC, Bouzamondo A, Sirol M, Hulot JS, Sanchez P, Lechat P. Differential effects of lipid-lowering therapies on stroke prevention: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. Arch Intern Med, 2003; 163: 669-76.

35. Tonelli M, Moye L, Sacks FM, Kiberd B, Curhan G. Pravastatin for secondary prevention of cardiovascular events in persons with mild chronic renal insufficiency. Ann Intern Med, 2003; 138: 98-104.

 Seliger SL, Weiss NS, Gillen DL. HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors are associated with reduced mortality in ESRD patients. Kidney Int, 2002; 61: 297-304.

37. Kasiske BL, O'Donnell MP, Garvis WJ, Keane WF. Pharmacologic treatment of hyperlipidemia reduces glomerular injury in rat 5/6 nephrectomy model of chronic renal failure. Circ Res, 1988; 62: 367-74.

38. O'Donnell MP, Kasiske BL, Katz SA, Schmitz PG, Keane WF. Lovastatin but not enalapril reduces glomerular injury in Dahl salt-sensitive rats. Hypertension, 1992; 20: 651-8.

39. O'Donnell MP, Kasiske BL, Kim Y, Schmitz PG, Keane WF. Lovastatin retards the progression of established glomerular disease in obese Zucker rats. Am J Kidney Dis, 1993; 22: 83-9.

40. Harris KP, Purkerson ML, Yates J, Klahr S. Lovastatin ameliorates the development of glomerulosclerosis and uremia in experimental nephrotic syndrome. Am J Kidney Dis, 1990; 15: 16-23.

41. Shoji T, Nishizawa Y, Toyokawa A, Kawagishi T, Okuno Y, Morii H. Decreased albuminuria by pravastatin in hyperlipidemic diabetics. Nephron, 1991; 59: 664-5.

42. Rabelink AJ, Hene RJ, Erkelens DW, Joles JA, Koomans HA. Partial remission of nephrotic syndrome in patient on long-term simvastatin. Lancet, 1990; 335: 1045-6.

43. Tonelli M, Moye L, Sacks FM, Cole T, Curhan GC. Effect of pravastatin on loss of renal function in people with moderate chronic renal insufficiency and cardiovascular disease. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 1605-13.

44. Diamond JR. Analogous pathobiologic mechanisms in glomerulosclerosis and atherosclerosis. Kidney Int Suppl, 1991; 31: S29-34.

45. Hidaka Y, Eda T, Yonemoto M, Kamei T. Inhibition of cultured vascular smooth muscle cell migration by simvastatin (MK-733). Atherosclerosis, 1992; 95: 87-94.

46. Munro E, Patel M, Chan P. Inhibition of human vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation by lovastatin: the role of isoprenoid intermediates of cholesterol synthesis. Eur J Clin Invest, 1994; 24: 766-72.

47. O'Donnell MP, Kasiske BL, Kim Y, Atluru D, Keane WF. Lovastatin inhibits proliferation of rat mesangial cells. J Clin Invest, 1993; 91: 83-7.

48. Zhang FL, Casey PJ. Protein prenylation: molecular mechanisms and functional consequences. Annu Rev Biochem, 1996; 65: 241-69.

49. Marshall CJ. Protein prenylation: a mediator of protein-protein interactions. Science, 1993; 259: 1865-6.

50. O'Donnell MP, Kasiske BL, Massy ZA, Guijarro C, Swan SK, Keane WF. Isoprenoids and Ras: potential role in chronic rejection. Kidney Int Suppl, 1995; 52: S29-33.

51. Hirai A, Nakamura S, Noguchi Y. Geranylgeranylated rho small GTPase(s) are essential for the degradation of p27Kip1 and facilitate the progression from G1 to S phase in growth-stimulated rat FRTL-5 cells. J Biol Chem, 1997; 272: 13-6.

52. Vrtovsnik F, Couette S, Prie D, Lallemand D, Friedlander G. Lovastatin-induced inhibition of renal epithelial tubular cell proliferation involves a p21ras activated, AP-1-dependent pathway. Kidney Int, 1997; 52: 1016-27.

53. Nishimura M, Tanaka T, Yasuda T. Effect of pravastatin on type IV collagen secretion and mesangial cell proliferation. Kidney Int Suppl, 1999; 71: S97-100.

54. Ridker PM, Rifai N, Pfeffer MA, Sacks F, Braunwald E. Longterm effects of pravastatin on plasma concentration of C-reactive protein. The Cholesterol and Recurrent Events (CARE) Investigators. Circulation, 1999; 100: 230-5.

55. Sirken G, Kung SC, Raja R. Decreased erythropoietin requirements in maintenance hemodialysis patients with statin therapy. Asaio J, 2003; 49: 422-5.

56. East C, Alivizatos PA, Grundy SM, Jones PH, Farmer JA. Rhabdomyolysis in patients receiving lovastatin after cardiac transplantation. N Engl J Med, 1988; 318: 47-8.

57. Corpier CL, Jones PH, Suki WN. Rhabdomyolysis and renal

injury with lovastatin use. Report of two cases in cardiac transplant recipients. Jama, 1988; 260: 239-41.

58. Stirling CM, Isles CG. Rhabdomyolysis due to simvastatin in a transplant patient: Are some statins safer than others? Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 873-4.

59. Bottorff M, Hansten P. Long-term safety of hepatic hydroxymethyl glutaryl coenzyme A reductase inhibitors: the role of metabolismmonograph for physicians. Arch Intern Med, 2000; 160: 2273-80.

60. Olbricht C, Wanner C, Eisenhauer T. Accumulation of lovastatin, but not pravastatin, in the blood of cyclosporine-treated kidney graft patients after multiple doses. Clin Pharmacol Ther, 1997; 62: 311-21.
Acute renal failure: the new perspectives

Nowicki M, Zwiech R, Szklarek M

Department of Nephrology, Hypertension and Renal Transplantology, Medical University of Łódź, Poland

Abstract

This review updates the progress which has been made in the recent years in the field of diagnosis, prevention and treatment of acute renal failure (ARF). Despite the better recognition of the etiology and risk factors of ARF this disease is still characterized by high mortality especially when developing in patients with multi-organ failure. The origin of ARF is clearly multifactorial but its pathomechanism shows many similarities regardless of a cause. Due to the latest achievements in the understanding of the pathogenesis of ARF better preventive and therapeutic strategies are being developed. Some of them have been successfully tested in experimental settings. Surprisingly most of the human studies showed that preventive methods other than simple hydration could not change the course of the disease or even could be harmful. Also the critical issue remains early ARF detection. In turn in cases of fully developed acute tubular necrosis the major concern is to prevent secondary complications and organ failure and to introduce appropriate dialysis therapy. Although not yet supported by a significant reduction in mortality in most severe cases of ARF some progress has been made due to the development of new convective intermittent or continuous renal replacement therapies, notably hemodiafiltration.

Key words: acute renal failure, renal replacement therapy, hemodialysis.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. Michał Nowicki, M.D. Department of Nephrology, Hypertension and Renal Transplantology, Medical University of Łódź University Hospital No 1 Kopcińskiego 22, 90-153 Łódź Tel: 42 6776709, Fax: 42 6783632, e-mail: nefro@wp.pl

Received 25.03.2004 Accepted 7.06.2004

Introduction

Acute renal failure (ARF) is a common clinical condition that affects as much as 5-7% of all hospitalized patients. Although prevalence rate of ARF substantially decreased in some clinical situations, e.g. after surgical intervention or delivery, surprisingly no significant general improvement in mortality has been recorded [1,2]. Overall this clinical entity still carries a significant mortality rate of 20-70%. The problem of ARF is of major concern especially in cases complicated by non-renal organ failure. The presence of sepsis and associated multi-organ failure results in the highest mortality. Although in mild cases of ARF an average mortality rate is 20% those requiring dialysis have mortality rates of about 40-50% and in the intensive care units patients with ARF carry the highest mortality rate reaching 70% [2]. It is interesting that during the past 50 years these rates remained unchanged mainly because more and more patients developing ARF are older and have multiple co-morbidities [2]. Most of the preventive strategies which appeared promising only several years ago, e.g. loop or osmotic diuretic agents, atrial natriuretic peptide, dopamine, endothelin receptor antagonists, have been found unsuccessful and therefore further studies in this field are mandatory. In contrast some progress has been achieved due to an introduction of new renal replacement modalities which appear to be especially suitable for the treatment of severe cases of ARF. Unfortunately, human studies which have been carried out to date are scarce and the results are conflicting.

Pathophysiology of ARF

Presently it is evident that either the sudden or persistent changes in glomerular filtration, tubular dysfunction or renal perfusion may result in ARF. The knowledge of the pathomechanism is crucial with respect to the development of preventive measures and therapeutic interventions. According to newly proposed classification not three (initiation, maintenance and recovery) but four phases (initiation, extension, maintenance and recovery) of ARF have been recognized [1]. The initiation phase with nonspecific hemodynamic changes may evolve into the extension phase which is characterized by alterations in renal perfusion leading to hypoxia. In the next phase an inflammatory response predominates resulting in epithelial and endothelial injury which occurs mainly in the cortico-medullary part of a kidney.

ARF is the complex, dynamic process involving renal vasculature and tubules leading to renal injury. The first stage is the reduction of regional renal blood flow which initiates the kind of a chain reaction leading to ARF. Vasoconstriction begins as a result of altered vascular reactivity associated with the endothelial damage and inhibition of the nitric oxide synthase activity. Reduced arteriolar renal blood flow causes cortical proximal tubules cells damage mainly because of cyclic GMP depletion [3]. Additionally endothelial activation and injury result in cell swelling and loss of potency of endothelial barrier leading to mechanical obstruction and interacting with leukocytes and platelets. Those factors may trigger an expression of adhesion molecules (ICAM-1, MIP-2, KC, and CXC) and activate coagulation pathways. That in turn leads to accumulation and activation of leukocytes and the interplay between leukocytes and endothelium which end with cellular infiltration and inflammatory response with whole spectrum of proinflammatory cytokines release (e.g. IL-1, $TNF-\alpha$). Resulting neutrophil accumulation leads to complement-mediated injury. Tubular cells are also involved in the initiation of the inflammatory response which is accompanied by a massive production of IL-6, TGF-β, RANTES, MCP-1, ENA-76, Gro-α IL-8, TRAF6 and Fas. The prolonged ischemia may also affect parenchymal cells. Finally all of these events may result in cell death which could occur either by necrosis (typically in the proximal tubules) leading directly to elimination of damaged cells during post-ischemic kidney reperfusion events, or apoptosis or programmed cell death (mediated by the expression of bcl2 family genes, i.e. bax, bak, bad and caspases -3, -6, -7) [3,4].

Definitions of ARF

Till now several different definitions of ARF have been proposed. Most of them used arbitrary defined rise of the serum creatinine concentrations as a major criterion for ARF diagnosis. According to them in order to fulfill the criteria of ARF serum creatinine should rise of more than 50% from the baseline value or to over 3.0 mg% (270 µmol/l). Thus, the current definition of ARF is based on serum creatinine or a volume of urine produced which frequently cannot support adequate decisions for therapeutic intervention. However no widely accepted ARF definition has been proposed. Such definition should ideally show the association between the development of ARF and the risk of mortality or the likelihood of recovery of renal function. Extremely complex definitions [5] are likely impractical for clinical evaluation. Precise quantification of the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) with inulin clearance technique might be useful for research purposes but is impractical, cumbersome and expensive. Serum creatinine concentration

changes may not reflect GFR precisely enough to be used for monitoring of kidney function [3]. The heterogeneity of ARF and the lack of widely available markers of renal injury, the need for effective diagnostic and classification scheme are points to reconsider ARF definition.

Classification of ARF

The proper assessment of kidney function should take into account several elements such as a function of glomeruli, endothelium, renal tubules and urinary tract. Not only the severity, type and site of injury but also an individual patient's susceptibility can modify the course of ARF. The vital factors that should be taken into consideration are therefore age, sex, co-morbidities, etiology and nature of ARF (e.g. coexisting oliguria), timing of ARF, the nature of an underlying disease, presence of sepsis and nutritional status. The ARF definition relies neither on the presence of specific markers nor on the severity of signs or symptoms. ARF, with its complexity and subsequent multi-organ effects, should be seen in similar manner to other critical clinical entities like sepsis or acute pancreatitis. When all these factors are taken into account the term "ARF syndrome" should be used [3]. It is easy to compose this with RIFLE (Risk, Injury, Function, Loss, End-stage) criteria suggested by ADQI (Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative) [6]. Mehta et al. has recently proposed a new classification of acute renal failure which could help clinicians to categorize patients with ARF (Tab. 1) [3]. This allows individual assessment of a patient according to his clinical stage including preexisting diseases (each element is pointed 1 to 4 in each of the following categories - susceptibility, the response to an insult, and end-organ damage). Although appearing promising this classification needs to be tested in clinical settings. For clinical decision making also some sensitive and specific markers of the severity of renal injury and renal response to injury would be helpful.

New insights into a diagnosis of ARF

A rise of serum creatinine concentration often follows an initiating event of ARF with highly variable delay and therefore cannot be recognized as an early marker of its development. Recently KIM-1 (kidney injury molecule 1) - type 1 transmembrane glycoprotein that is upregulated in post-ischemic regenerating rat kidney has been proposed as an early marker of ARF. The physiologic role of this molecule includes the dedifferentiation of epithelial cells, promotion of proliferation and epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Studies of Ichimura et al. and Han et al. provided a strong evidence that this marker for renal injury is highly specific for tubular destruction [7,8]. KIM-1 appeared to be a very sensitive indicator of toxemic ARF and its expression was enhanced in proximal tubule epithelial cells in biopsy specimens taken from patients suffering from ARF [7]. KIM-1 urinary excretion increases after mild tubular injury even before urinary casts appear, and then returns to baseline when the tubular epithelium regenerates. In addition, increased expression of KIM-1 in the proximal tubule shows a tight correlation

	Stage			
Domain	1	2	3	4
Susceptibility (S)	None GRF>90	Known preexisting kidney dis- ease (CKD 2) 60 <gfr<89< td=""><td>Known chronic preexisting kidney disease (CKD 3) GFR<60</td><td>Known preexisting kidney dis- ease (CKD 2) 60<gfr<89 Presence of one risk factor</gfr<89 </td></gfr<89<>	Known chronic preexisting kidney disease (CKD 3) GFR<60	Known preexisting kidney dis- ease (CKD 2) 60 <gfr<89 Presence of one risk factor</gfr<89
Insult (I) nature time	Known<24 hours	24 <known<48 hours<="" td=""><td>Unknown >48 h</td><td>Both unknown</td></known<48>	Unknown >48 h	Both unknown
Response (R) Cr increase mg% GFR decrease %	0.5 <increase<1 25<decrease<49< td=""><td>1<increase<2 50<decrease>74</decrease></increase<2 </td><td>increase>2 decrease>75</td><td>increase>3 decrease<10</td></decrease<49<></increase<1 	1 <increase<2 50<decrease>74</decrease></increase<2 	increase>2 decrease>75	increase>3 decrease<10
Nonrenal organ failing (E)	None	Single organ	Two organs	>2 organs

creatinine serum concentration (Cr) – mg%, GFR – ml/min according RIFLE criteria risk factors: diabetes mellitus with microalbuminuria, dehydration, multiple myeloma, congestive heart failure, decompensated cirrhosis organs failing includes: respiratory, CV, neurological, liver, hematological failure

with the development of ARF. Most importantly, no expression of KIM-1 has so far been detected in the normal human kidney [8]. Several other studies tested other suspected early markers of renal injury. Recently another new protein has been discovered. It was named after its chemical structure a cystein-rich protein (CYR 61). CYR 61 could be detected in large quantities in the urine shortly after ischemia reperfusion injury develops [9,10]. Recently, Pilar et al. proposed a new marker asmac/diablo protein (a mitochondrial protein which may block an apoptosis inhibitor IAPs) which may play and important role in regulating amplification of lethal stimuli potential in renal cells during AFR [11]. Although this protein measurement in vivo may be of potential relevance in the detection of early changes in ARF its clinical usefulness has not yet been proven. Still the whole spectrum of biomarkers is being extensively studied in the kidney proteom [12,13]. Another extensively studied protein - cystatin C appears to be a promising marker of changes in GFR, but its serial measurements during the ARF will still require validation in both experimental and clinical conditions [12].

GFR measurements are still of major importance in monitoring the course of ARF. Quantification of GRF could help to modify doses of drugs and more precisely assess the timing of dialysis initiation. An accurate GFR estimation may be also of importance with respect to prognosis. Additionally, GFR assessment could help us to assess the effect of specific therapeutic interventions and provide information on the severity of renal dysfunction (Fig. 1). Rapid changes of serum creatinine during ARF are a major limitations to use methods of indirect assessments of GFR which are based on serum creatinine. The most useful is the GFR estimation based sorely on serum concentrations of such markers as inulin or iothalamate. With this method even the rapid changes in GFR could be detected. The new HPLC technique for the measurement of iothalamate concentration has recently been introduced and validated [14]. The use of plasma clearance of radioactive markers (e.g. 51CR-EDTA, 99mTc-DTPA) allows avoiding invasive procedures and also shows an excellent correlation with the GFR measured with standard iothalamate method. In addition those techniques combine estimation of GFR with renal imaging. Modern techniques of GFR estimation should provide more accurate measurements in the case of rapid changes of GFR in the course of ARF [14].

Magnetic resonance imaging is a method which usefulness cannot be underestimated. Whole-body three dimensional MR angiograms may show occlusion or stenosis of the renal arteries as well as kidney diameters or contrast-enhanced images of perfusion changes within renal cortex and medulla. Two new MRI techniques have been extensively studied. Blood oxygenation level-dependent (BOLD) MRI depends on hemoglobin as an endogenous contrast agent according to its paramagnetic (deoxyhemoglobin) and diamagnetic (oxyhemoglobin) capabilities. It provides the non-invasive estimation of tissue pO₂ which reflects medullary hypoxia. Unfortunately with this method one cannot distinguish between alterations of oxygenation caused by perfusion changes or changes in oxygen consumption. Blood pool contrast agents improve high-resolution MRI imaging (allowing better visualization of small vessels) due to reduced interstitial diffusion and prolonged circulation in the blood. This technique detects medullary perfusion defects precisely and may differentiate a cortical from medullary perfusion. Thereby it could offer us the possibility of studying vascular pathology [14]. Recently the micro-MRI methods have been developed in order to measure tubular function and the extent of renal inflammation (the two factors which role in the pathogenesis of ARF may be relevant). Unfortunately, both techniques are in the early stages of experimental research. The first method is based on the use of dendrimer-based contrast agents (also known as the 4th generation agents) and allows to precisely monitoring proximal tubule function after injury [15]. The latter uses negative imaging agent (e.g. dextran-coated ultra small superparamagnetic iron oxide - USPIO) which is quickly internalized after the administration by monocytes/macrophages



Figure 1. The comparison of the methods used to assess the glomerular filtration rate

what makes the severity of infiltration and inflammation easy to monitor. Currently USPIO is being used in preclinical studies [16]. The non-invasive examining of patients with ARF using MRI may increase our understanding of the pathomechanism of this disease and likely change the therapeutic regimens in the future.

Two-photon fluorescence microscopy is a method of imaging which allows quantifying apoptotic changes with the nearinfrared light. Due to this unique feature this method could be helpful in monitoring of wide spectrum of pathologic conditions including ischemic kidney injury [14].

Some recent experimental studies suggested that ischemia or transient ureteral obstruction may have the protective effect against subsequent ischemia. This protection is associated with a decreased inflammatory response and KIM-1 expression [12].

The new perspectives for therapy

Erythropoietin is a growth agent that has a strong cytoprotective and anti-apoptic properties. Vesey et al. proved that Epo may have an inhibitory role in the regulation of tubular cells apoptosis in vitro and their functional recovery [17]. This concept, although promising, has not been so far supported by clinical studies.

New exciting possibilities are also provided by the studies on stem-cells applications in ARF. Such therapy could give the opportunity to replace damaged kidney structures and a chance for an easiest and an earliest recovery of patients suffering from ARF. Still the great barrier has to be overcome because unlike the heart muscle the kidney consists of at least 26 major types of cells and each of them is highly specialized and differentiated. Thus to achieve the full renal recovery these cell types should be replaced in order to give them a potential to form kidney structures such as glomeruli. Recently with the application of new engineering methods it was shown that the stem-cells could differentiate and form renal tissues [18]. In the recent studies bone marrow stem-cells were found to differentiate in vitro into such kidney structures as tubular epithelium and whole proximal tubules, glomeruli, mesenchymal cells or small vessels [19]. With this technique it was found that hematopoietic stem-cell introduction led to complete renal tubules regeneration after ischemic injury [20]. Unfortunately, the stem-cell science is still at the early stage of development. It has a great potential but also brings huge controversies about embryonic researches and human cloning procedures.

Recently a number of new genes which regulate cell cycle regeneration after renal injury have been identified. Therapeutic interventions involving this gene expression can become most potent and simplest future method of reparation and regeneration of kidney cells [21].

Management strategies

The complexity of causes of ARF and heterogeneity of patients' populations which are at risk of ARF make clinical studies an extremely difficult task. It would therefore be very challenging to propose a uniform management strategy.

Numerous initially promising therapies of ARF based on such agents as loop diuretics or low ("renal") doses of dopamine which could dilate the renal vasculature have been found of no or only of very limited value in clinical conditions [22]. To date volume correction stays the most efficient and evidence-based intervention in most patients with ARF [23]. In the last two years several studies were published which showed that a mucolytic agent with potent antioxidative properties - acetylcysteine could be effective for the prevention of contrast media-induced acute worsening of renal failure. Most of the patients in those studies had chronic renal disease which is a major risk factor of ARF. Seven of those studies which comprised a total number of 805 patients were included in the recent meta-analysis which showed that the administration of acetylcysteine reduced the risk of contrast nephropathy by 56% compared to hydration alone [24]. There is no doubt, however, that fluid balance should be adequately controlled. It is to note that not only dehydration but also excessive hydration should be avoided since Lowell et al. recently reported a strong positive association between fluid overload and mortality, suggesting that fluid management should be carefully observed and limited [25].

The patients in whom serum creatinine concentration increases or oliguria (<400 ml/day) develops are usually consulted by nephrologists. Surprisingly in one study it was found that the timing of nephrologists referral has no significant influence on mortality rate [26], but according to the other analysis patients who were delayed with nephrology consultation had higher non-renal organ failure rates [27].

The natural history, clinical needs, the course of the disease/ /pattern of illness with the predicted therapy response determine and could identify the exact time point of intervention. Each of initial three phases of the aforementioned new ARF classification, may be a target for therapies aimed at prevention, limiting extension or treatment of established ARF, respectively. That helps to characterize the renal response, to institute supportive therapy (adequate dialyses type) and to stabilize non-renal organ dysfunction. However, each of a new schemes, even the most adequate, has limitations and therefore should be tested to prove its utility.

In severe cases of ARF when there is no chance of early recovery of renal function and serum creatinine rises renal replacement therapy (RRT) should be initiated. Unfortunately, the dose of RRT is often low and inappropriate. The most probable reasons are the presence of high catabolic rate, recirculation of blood and cardiovascular instability that occur frequently in cases of ARF [27]. Despite intensive research leading to a substantial improvement of dialytic procedures especially in intensive care units (timing, duration frequency, dose and modality of RRT) no uniform therapeutic scheme has been established [3]. Although the timing of intervention, the amount and frequency of dialyses may affect outcome, dialysis treatment should be clearly individualized [27]. Continuous renal replacement therapies (CRRT) may show an advantage over intermittent hemodialysis or hemofiltration. It was found that although those methods allows better fluid and metabolic control than standard hemodialysis, it did not increase patient survival rate and decrease the time to renal recovery. Recent studies showed the association between the severity of illness and outcomes after CRRT. Similarly dialyzer membrane biocompatibility or its permeability (low vs high-flux membranes) had no major influence on survival of patients with ARF [28]. There is also no clear advantage of intensive vs less intensive dialysis in ARF although Ronco et al. [29] showed that large volume of ultrafiltration in continuous veno-venous hemofluction (CVVH) improves survival. The retrospective study analyzing the influence of frequency of a dialytic procedure on survival showed that the highest mortality rate was observed in a group of patients who had one dialysis session during the course of the ARF (74.8%), lower for those dialyzed 2-10 times (66.7%), and 10-20 times (50%). If the patients had more than 20 sessions the mortality was even higher (61.5%) [27,29]. No definite conclusions could be drawn from such analyses, however, since the patients who were dialyzed more intensively and longer periods must have had more severe course of the disease.

In patient with end stage renal disease (ESRD) a proper dose of hemodialysis is usually set based on Kt/V calculation and clinical condition. The dose of dialysis prescribed to patients with ARF is much more difficult to establish. Kanagasundarm et al. [30] showed that the calculation of equilibrated Kt/V is also of potential value in patients with ARF. In general, hemodialysis sessions (when using intermittent therapies) should be more frequent in ARF than in patients with ESRD because of the differences in the distribution of urea and invalidity of a steady state assumption in ARF.

Peritoneal dialysis is an acceptable method of treatment of ARF, however, due to technical and practical limitations it is mainly used in small children. In general it could be used in patients without associated severe infections. Since the efficiency of this type of dialysis is generally lower than of hemodialysis, this method should not be used in cases of ARF with multi-organ failure or in case of prominent hypercatabolism [31].

The coupled plasma filtration adsorption (CPFA) is a new and promising method of blood purification which can be used in patients with sepsis and multi-organ failure. This method may be used to efficiently reduce levels of pro- and anti-inflammatory mediators. It also decreases mononuclear cell proliferation [32].

Conclusions

In summary, the knowledge of ARF pathophysiology, definition, classification, prevention and treatment is a dynamic matter. Each year brings new concepts and insights, reveal novel perspectives or management strategies. Despite heterogeneity of ARF patient's population new promising preventive and management strategies are being tested. The reduction in the incidence rate of ARF is seen in the younger patients mainly due to improved preventive methods and awareness of the problem among medical professionals. Still a lot has to be done in the treatment of ARF in the elderly and in patients with multi-organ failure. The reduction in mortality rate in ARF remains a major challenge for nephrologists in the new millennium.

References

1. Molitoris B. Transitioning to therapy in ischemic acute renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 265-67.

2. Singri N, Abya SN, Levin ML. Acute renal failure. JAMA, 2003; 289: 747-51.

3. Mehta RL, Chertow GM. Acute renal failure definition and classification: Time for change? J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 2178-87.

4. Bonventre JV, Weinberg JM. Recent advances in pathophysiology of ischemic acute renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 2199-210.

5. Liano F, Junco E, Pascual J, Madero R, Verde E. The spectrum of acute renal failure in the intensive care unit compared with that seen other settings. The Madrit Acute Renal Failure Study Group. Kidney Int, 1998; 66: 16-24.

 Kellum J, Levin N, Bouman C, Lamiere N. Developing the consensus classification system for acute renal failure. Curr Opin Crit Care, 2002; 8: 509-14.

7. Ichimura T, Bonventre JV, Bailly V, Wei H, Hession CA, Cate RL, Sanicola M. Kidney injury molecule (KIM-1) a putative epithelial cell adhesion molecule containing a novel immunoglobulin domain, is up-regulated in renal cells after injury. J Biol Chem, 1998; 273: 4135-42.

8. Han WK, Bailly V, Abichandani R, Thadhani R, Bonventre JV. Kidney injury molecule (KIM-1): a novel biomarker for human renal proximal tubule injury. Kidney Int, 2002; 62: 237-44.

9. Star R, Hostetter T, Hortin GL. New markers for kidney disease. Clin Chem, 2002; 48: 1375-6.

10. Muramatsu Y, Tsujie M, Kohda Y, Pham B, Perantoni AO, Zhao H, Jo SK, Yuen PS, Craig L, Hu X, Star RA. Early detection of cysteine rich protein 61 (CYR 61, CCN1) in urine following renal ischemic reperfusion injury. Kidney Int, 2002; 62: 1601-10.

11. Pilar J, Sanz A, Lorz C, Gomez-Garre D, Mezzano S, Egido J, Ortiz A. Expression of smac/diablo in tubular epithelial cells and during acute renal failure. Kidey Int, 2003; 64: 52-6.

12. Bonventure JV. The kidney proteome: a hint of things to come. Kidney Int, 2002; 62: 1470-1.

13. Westhuyzen J, Endre ZH, Reece G, Reith DM, Saltissi D, Morgan TJ. Measurement of tubular enzymuria facilitates early detection of acute renal impairment in the intensive care unit. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 543-51.

14. Dagher PC, Herget-Rosenthal S, Ruehm SG, Jo SK, Star RA, Agarwal R, Molitoris BA. Newly developed techniques to study and diagnose acute renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 2188-98.

15. Kobayashi H, Kawamoto S, Jo SK, Sato N, Saga T, Hiraga A, Konishi J, Hu S, Togashi K, Brechbiel MW, Star RA. Renal tubular damage detected by dynamic micro-MRI with a dendrimer-based magnetic resonance contrast agent. Kidney Int, 2002; 61: 1980-5.

16. Jo SK, Hu X, Kobayashi H, Lizak M, Miyaji T, Koretsky A, Star RA. Detection of inflammation following renal ischemia by magnetic resonance imagining. Kidney Int, 2003; 64: 43-51.

17. Vesey DA, Cheung C, Pat B, Endre Z, Gobe G, Johnson DW. Erythropoietin protects against ischemic acute renal injury. Nephrol Dial Transpalnt, 2004; 19: 348-55.

18. Mollura DJ, Joshua MH, Rabb H. Stem-cell therapy for renal diseases. Am J Kidney Dis, 2003; 42: 891-905.

19. Paulsom R. Does bone marrow contain renal precursor cells? Nephron Exp Nephrol, 2003; 93: 53-7.

20. Lin F, Cordes K, Li L, Hood L, Couser WG, Shankland SJ, Igarashi P. Hematopoietic stem-cells contribute to the regeneration of renal tubules after renal ischemia-reperfusion injury in mice. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003, 14, 1188-99.

21. Price PM, Magyesi J, Safirstein RL. Cell cycle regulation: repair and regeneration in acute renal failure. Seminars in Nephrol, 2003; 23: 449-59.

22. Kellum JA, Decker JM. Use of dopamine in acute renal failure: meta-analysis. Crit Care Med, 2001; 29: 1526-31.

23. Lamiere NH, DeVriese AS, Vanholder R. Prevention and nondialytic treatment of acute renal failure. Curr Opin Crit Care, 2003; 9: 481-90.

24. Birck R, Krzossohs S, Markowetz F. Acetylcysteine for prevention of contrast nephropathy: meta-analysis. Lancet, 2000; 362: 598-603. 25. Lowell JA, Schifferdecker C, Driscoll DF. Post-operative fluid overload: not benign problem. Crit Care Med, 1990; 18: 728-33.

26. Mehta RL, MacDonald B, Gabbai F, Pahl M, Farkas A, Pascual MT, Zhuang S, Kaplan RM, Chertow GM. Nephrology consultation in acute renal failure: Does timing matter? Am J Med, 2002; 113: 456-61.

27. Mehta RL. Outcomes research in acute renal failure. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 283-94.

28. Teechan GS, Liangos O, Jaber BL. Update on dialytic management of acute renal failure. J Intensive Care Med, 2003; 18: 130-8.

29. Ronco C, Bellmo R, Homel P. Effects of different doses in continuous veno-venosus haemofiltration on outcomes of acute renal failure. Lancet, 2000; 356: 26-30.

30. Kanagasundram NS, Greene T, Larive AB, Daugirdas JT, Depner TA, Gracia M, Paganini EP. Prescribing an equilibrated intermittent hemodialysis dose in intensive care unit acute renal failure. Kidney Int, 2003; 64: 2298-310.

31. Phu NH, Hien TT, Mai NTH. Hemofiltration and peritoneal dialysis in infection-associated acute renal failure in Vietnam. N Engl J Med, 2002; 347: 895-902.

32. Morgera S, Hasse M, Rocktaschel J, Bohler T, Heymann C, Vargas-Hein O, Krausch D, Zuckermann-Becker H, Muller JM, Kox WJ, Neumayer HH. High permeability haemofiltration improves peripheral blood mononuclear cell proliferation in septic patients with acute renal failure. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 2570-76.

Endothelial dysfunction, atherosclerosis and thrombosis in uremia – possibilities of intervention

Myśliwiec M, Borawski J, Naumnik B, Rydzewska-Rosołowska A

Department of Nephrology and Transplantology with Dialysis Unit, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Chronic renal failure is a state of prominent endothelial dysfunction, accelerated atherosclerosis, high incidence of thromboembolic complications and excess cardiovascular mortality. We reviewed up-to-date experimental and clinical data showing close and deleterious links between these entities. Emerging therapeutic interventions aimed at improvement of endothelial function and better clinical outcomes in chronic kidney disease patients were also discussed.

Key words: atherosclerosis, cardiovascular disease, endothelium, thrombosis, uremia.

Introduction

Although uremia is regarded as a clinical model of bleeding diathesis, nowadays a tendency to thrombosis prevails in these patients. Atherosclerosis and thrombotic complications are the main causes of morbidity and mortality in different stages of chronic kidney disease, particularly in patients with renal failure.

In vivo the most important interaction in hemostasis is the one between platelets and vascular endothelium. Platelet function is usually impaired in uremia, although enhanced platelet aggregation in dialyzed patients has been demonstrated [1].

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. Michał Myśliwiec Department of Nephrology and Transplantology with Dialysis Unit Medical University, Białystok, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 85 7434586 e-mail: mysmich@poczta.onet.pl

Received 6.05.2004 Accepted 7.06.2004

Antithrombotic function of endothelium

Endothelium produces many substances (*Tab. 1*) with autocrine and paracrine activity [2]. Factors which are regulated by the endothelium and take active part in hemostasis and thrombosis are shown in *Tab. 2*.

One of the most important functions of endothelial cells is the prevention of non-physiological activation of blood coagulation resulting in thrombosis. This activity is mediated by the negative charge of the endothelium provided by surface expression of heparan sulfate proteoglycans and the secretion of prostacyclin, nitric oxide (NO), tissue factor pathway inhibitor (TFPI) and tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA). Endothelial expression of thrombomodulin (TM), which binds to thrombin and activates anticoagulant protein C, plays a very important antithrombotic role. A concentration-dependent role of TM in modulating activity of thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor (TAFI) is also acknowledged. Endothelial damage triggers thrombus formation due to decreased antithrombotic potential, expression of tissue factor (TF) and release of von Willebrand factor (vWf) as well as plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI-1). Vascular tone, leukocyte adhesion, permeability to nutrients, macromolecules and leukocytes is also normally regulated by the endothelium. It has become increasingly evident that the peripheral vasculature exhibits striking regional and segmental heterogeneity in the influence of the endothelial cell layer on vascular tone. This heterogeneity arises in part from differences in the endothelial cell microenvironment (autocrine and paracrine substances), and in the influence of hemodynamic forces, such as local pressure and shear stress. Endothelial cells produce also vasoconstrictive substances like endothelin-1 and thromboxane A2. A delicate balance between endothelium-derived relaxing and contracting factors maintains vascular homeostasis. Upon disruption of this balance by inflammatory and traditional cardiovascular offenders, the vasculature becomes susceptible to atheroma formation. Inflammatory mediators appear to play a fundamental role in the initiation, progression and the eventual rupture of the atherosclerotic plaque.

Vasodilators	NO, prostacyclin, endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor, bradykinin, adrenomedullin, C-natriuretic peptide	
Vasoconstrictors	ET-1, angiotensin-II, thromboxane A_2 , oxidant radicals, prostaglandin H_2	
Antiproliferative	NO, prostacyclin, transforming growth factor-β, heparan sulphate	
Proproliferative	ET-1, angiotensin-II, oxidant radicals, platelet-derived growth factor, basic fibroblast growth factor, insulin-like growth factor, interleukins	
Antithrombotic	NO, prostacyclin, plasminogen activator, protein C, tissue factor inhibitor	
Prothrombotic	ET-1, oxidant radicals, plasminogen-activator inhibitor-1, von Willebrand factor, thromboxane A_2 , fibrinogen, tissue factor	
Inflammatory markers	CAMs (P- and E-selectin, ICAM, VCAM), chemokines, nuclear factor κ -B	
Permeability	Receptor for advanced glycosylation end-products	
Angiogenesis	Vascular endothelial growth factor	

Table 1. Autocrine and paracrine substances released from the endothelium (according to Verma et al.)

Table 2. Regulation of hemostasis and thrombosis by the endothelium (according to Cines et al.)

	Antithrombotic	Prothrombotic
Coagulation protein binding sites	Glycosaminoglycans/ATIIIBinding sites for: fibrin, FIX, IXa, X, kallikreinTFPITissue factorThrombomodulinThrombin receptorReceptor for protein C/APC	
Substances produced and/or stored by platelets	PGI ₂ NO ADPase	vWF PAF Fibrinogen FV FXI
Fibrinolytic factors	t-PA production u-PA expression u-PAR Plasminogen binding sites Annexin II	PAI-1, PAI-2 PAI-3 (protein C inhibitor) TAFI activation
Vasomotor factors	NO PGI ₂	TxA ₂ ET-1

Nitric oxide is a particularly important endothelium-derived mediator because of its unique vasodilatory, antiplatelet, antiproliferative, antiadhesive, permeability-decreasing and antiinflammatory properties.

Dysfunction of the endothelium, inflammation and thrombosis

Endothelial dysfunction prevails when endothelial properties have changed in a way that is inappropriate with regard to the preservation of organ function [3]. For example increased vascular tone and permeability may contribute to increased blood pressure and atherogenesis. Current concepts recognize atherosclerosis as a dynamic and progressive disease arising from the combination of endothelial dysfunction and inflammation [4]. Endothelial dysfunction leads to the loss of its antithrombotic and profibrinolytic properties and the

development of a prothrombotic and antifibrinolytic status. Such alterations may differ depending on the extent of the injury and intrinsic properties of the endothelium (i.e. venous vs arterial vs microvascular). Endothelial activation designates one specific type of endothelial dysfunction characterized by increased cytokine-induced interactions with blood leukocytes, where adhesion molecules and chemoattractants become essential [3]. Endothelial cell dysfunction can promote transduction of atherogenic risk factors, thus playing an important role in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis. Oxidatively modified low-density lipoproteins (oxLDL), cholesterol, smoking, hypertension, angiotensin II and diabetes may initiate atherosclerosis through endothelial activation. The predilection of atherosclerosis to arterial branching points is explained by nonlaminar or even turbulent blood flow, which increases shear stress and activates endothelial cells. Endothelial function cannot be measured directly in humans, thus indirect estimates are often used in clinical research, including endotheliumdependent vasodilation and plasma levels of endotheliumderived substances such as NO, vWf, soluble TM, endothelin, circulating adhesion molecules, t-PA and PAI-1.

Lectin-like oxidized low-density lipoprotein receptor-1 (LOX-1) is a novel mediator of endothelial cell activation [5]. In addition to being the main receptor for oxLDL, LOX-1 has the ability to bind damaged or apoptotic cells and activated platelets, and reduce the intracellular concentration of NO in endothelial cells [6]. Protease-activated receptors (PARs) are G-protein-coupled receptors which link tissue injury with appropriate cellular responses, such as inflammation and tissue repair, both of which may contribute to disease progression [7]. There are four PARs out of which three (PAR-1, PAR-3, and PAR-4) are activated by thrombin. PARs are expressed by a variety of cells including endothelial cells and platelets. Their signaling impacts the initiation, progression, and complications of atherosclerosis.

Injured vascular endothelium may be repaired thanks to bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells which have an ability to differentiate into functional endothelial cells [8].

Endothelial dysfunction and thrombosis in uremic patients

Growing amount of evidence indicates that endothelial function is disturbed in uremic patients. In line is the fact that forearm artery dilatation is strictly related to the degree of glomerular filtration rate (GFR) [9]. High levels of endothelium-derived regulatory proteins including antifibrinolytic and prothrombotic PAI-1 have also been observed. As PAI-1 is produced not only by endothelial cells but also by hepatocytes, adipocytes and vascular smooth muscle cells, a panel of endothelium derived substances should be determined to validate the assumption of endothelial dysfunction or damage. Several of these molecules are increased in concert in uremia [10]. There is a strong correlation between plasma levels of PAI-1 and the prevalence of cardiovascular disease in uremia [11]. Elevated TF levels as well as increased concentrations of vWf were also described in uremic patients [12-14].

Endothelial dysfunction is also likely to be due to oxidative stress which increases in different stages of chronic kidney disease, including uremia [15-17]. Markers of oxidative stress, endothelial injury, extrinsic coagulation pathway activation and intima-media thickness of the carotid artery were strictly related with the presence of coronary heart disease in hemodialysis (HD) patients [16]. Moreover, oxLDL are cytotoxic for endothelial cells. In hypertensive patients with reduced creatinine clearance plasma fibrinogen, prothrombin fragment 1+2(a marker of thrombin activation) and D dimer (a marker of thrombosis) were elevated. In uremic patients increased blood concentrations of fibrinogen, fibrinopeptide A and thrombinantithrombin complexes (markers of thrombin activity) were observed [18]. Decreased activity of protein C was demonstrated in patients with renal failure [19]; there is also a report on low levels of free protein S and an active anticoagulant fraction of protein C in these patients [20].

Endothelial dysfunction may play a role in the progression

of chronic renal failure by increasing intraglomerular pressure and glomerular basement membrane permeability, as well as indirectly – by influencing mesangial cell and podocyte function in a paracrine fashion. Inflammatory cytokines are also likely to be involved, as uremia can be considered a state of chronic low-grade inflammation.

Thrombosis and atherosclerosis in uremic patients

In uremic patients a striking association of inflammation, high fibrinogen levels and thrombosis was observed [21]. Hypoalbuminemia – a result of malnutrition and/or inflammation, is strongly associated with arteriovenous (AV) graft thrombosis in HD patients [22]. Endothelial cell activation, vascular smooth muscle proliferation and extracellular matrix deposition are also known risk factors for AV graft thrombosis [23]. Assessment of circulating PAI-1 levels can identify patients who are at risk for developing atheromatous cardiovascular disease [11].

Coronary artery thrombosis is generally a result of atherosclerosis, which develops primarily as a result of endothelial damage. Atherosclerosis is a very frequent complication in uremia due to coexistence of hypertension, hyperhomocysteinemia, inflammation, malnutrition and increased oxidative stress. Elevated triglycerides, intermediate-density and very-low-density lipoproteins as well as lipoprotein A, and lowered high-density lipoproteins increase the risk of atherosclerosis in end-stage renal disease [24].

Thrombotic events may also be associated with renal transplantation. Antibody-mediated or cyclosporine-induced endothelial damage may play an important prothrombotic role.

The most common type of thrombosis in uremia results from disruption of the vulnerable atherosclerotic plaque. This is a consequence of exposure to hemodynamic stress. Erosion of the plaque, characterized by areas of endothelial cell desquamation, exposes a prothrombotic surface. Even greater prothrombotic stimulus arises from the rupture of fibrous cap and removal of its contents into the lumen. Subendothelial collagen, TF and vWf become accessible in circulation, promoting coagulation and thrombin formation [4]. Then, platelet activation and aggregation ensue, mediated by interaction with thrombin, TF and vWf. Tissue factor overexpression by endothelial cells and macrophages is enhanced by the presence of inflammatory mediators within the plaque, namely interleukin-1, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) alpha, and CD40/CD40L - members of the TNF family. In response to this vascular insult, thrombogenicity is further favored by the activation of PARs on platelets and in the adjacent tissue [7].

Treatment

Specific interventions which could heal the diseased endothelium in renal failure patients are not available. Smoking cessation, use of ultrapure dialysis fluid and biocompatible membranes for HD procedures, administration of statins, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, endothelin blockers, estrogens, L-arginine, antioxidants and folic acid are, however, likely to improve some aspects of endothelial function.

Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors decrease the levels of PAI-1 in plasma, thus promoting fibrinolysis. They also have antioxidative properties and cause a decrease in angiotensin-II and an increase in bradykinin activity. Angiotensin receptor blockers seem to act in a similar way although they do not increase the bradykinin activity.

Reduction of oxidative stress during HD may be reached by the use of biocompatible membranes and ultrapure dialysis fluid. Hypercholesterolemia, hyperhomocysteinemia and smoking are associated with a marked increase of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) - a known NO synthase inhibitor. Antioxidants, like vitamin C and vitamin E, have been used in uremic patients quite extensively. The lowering of reactive oxygen species in patients treated with vitamin C positively influenced their survival [25]. Nitric oxide is generated in the endothelium from Larginine by NO synthase. In uremia L-arginine availability may be low [26]. Tetrahydrobiopterin is an essential factor for NO synthase function. When tetrahydrobiopterin is oxidized, the synthesis of NO is compromised and superoxide-peroxynitrite is generated from NO, thus amplifying the oxidative stress [27]. Vitamin C and selenium-containing glutathione peroxidase may reconvert tetrahydrobiopterin to the non-oxidized state, which normalizes NO production. A negative effect of vitamin C on an increase of serum uric acid level in uremia should be taken into account. Selenium supplementation has not been properly controlled. Quite safe may be vitamin E, which can be used orally or as vitamin E-modified cellulose membranes for HD; the clinical results are, however, conflicting and the dialysis cost is substantially increased [28,29]. The placebo-controlled SPACE study showed reduction in myocardial infarction and composite outcome of cardiovascular end-points in HD patients treated with 800 IU of vitamin E daily [30]. Red blood cells contain a high amount of antioxidants - particularly of reduced glutathione peroxidase, so anemia treatment should be included into antioxidative armamentarium. It is also interesting that combination of antioxidants with simvastatin and niacin blunted the favorable effects of lipid-lowering drugs [31]. Acetylcysteine may also be useful as an antioxidant in renal failure patients [32].

There are conflicting data concerning the use of estrogens which are beneficial to endothelium in experimental studies but did not meet expectancies in clinical trials. Supplementation estrogens to post-menopausal women resulted in of even higher coronary events rate. There are inconclusive data concerning the use of folic acid to diminish plasma concentration of homocysteine in uremic patients. In contrast to studies describing hyperhomocysteinemia as a risk factor for cardiovascular events, a recent study found a reverse relationship between homocysteine concentration and both mortality and cardiovascular events in uremic patients [33]. Administration of high-dose folic acid did not affect either mortality or cardiovascular morbidity in that population. In another prospective study a low, rather than a high, plasma homocysteine was an indicator of poor outcome in HD patients

[34]. The result may be explained by nutritional feature of homocysteine which is low in malnourished patients.

Statins, among other pleiotropic actions may exert a beneficial effect on the endothelium and increase fibrinolysis. A lag time in a clearly superior effect of statin as compared to placebo in 4S Study [35] and Heart Protection Study [36] suggests an indirect effect of statins, possibly via a beneficial effect on the endothelium. However no lag time was found in recent controlled trials labeled with acronyms REVERSAL [37] and PROVE-IT [38], comparing head-to-head atorvastatin and pravastatin effect on reversing atherosclerotic coronary disease. Both the statins lowered serum C-reactive protein levels - in PROVE-IT Study by over 80%. This suggests a very potent antiinflammatory effect, particularly evident for atorvastatin. Apart from many trials statins have been under-used in uremics, probably due to the high cost of such therapy. As atorvastatin does not need dose adjustment in renal failure (similarly to fluvastatin and pravastatin) it seems to be a drug of choice in patients with chronic kidney disease. It cannot be, however, excluded that new statins like rosuvastatin will be superior to atorvastatin in these patients.

Possible pharmacological prophylaxis of AV graft thrombosis includes antiplatelet agents, anticoagulants, and antiproliferative agents administered either systemically or locally [39]. Recent multicenter placebo-controlled trial of aspirin plus clopidogrel for prevention of AV graft thrombosis was discontinued due to increased risk of bleeding [40].

Clear benefits were established in treatment of acute coronary syndromes with aspirin and heparin, despite the risk of bleeding in chronic renal failure. Also thrombolytic agents or glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors may be additionally administered if otherwise indicated [41]. Dose adjustments for GFR is necessary for some glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors. Abciximab appears to be the drug of choice in uremic patients as its dose does not need to be adjusted.

Thrombosis is a serious complication of renal transplantation. No association of renal vein thrombosis with cyclosporine or azathioprine use was demonstrated in a randomized trial [42]. However, cyclosporine A may induce endothelial damage and increase a tendency to thrombosis. In case of hemolytic uremic syndrome/thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura in a patient treated with calcineurine inhibitor, the drug should be switched or totally withdrawn.

Antithrombotic agents such as heparin and oral anticoagulants are commonly used in uremic patients, although both the treatments need scrupulous monitoring, the same concerns antiplatelet aspirin. Heparin has been extensively used as an anticoagulant during HD procedures. It exerts pleiotropic effects which may be of clinical value. Heparin can release from the endothelium several substances including growth factors (i.e. activin A and follistatin) to the circulation. Recently it was shown that activin A is a potent activator of renal interstitial fibroblasts [43]. The role of follistatin – a natural inhibitor of activin A, may be thus of antifibrotic value. Hepatocyte growth factor, which is also released from the endothelium by heparin, ameliorates renal fibrosis by enhancing extracellular matrix catabolism via both the metalloproteinase and plasminogen activators/plasmin proteolytic pathways [44]. Oral anticoagulants are usually used in uremic patients with persistent atrial fibrillation as a protection from the thromboemboli formation or as prophylaxis of recurrence of deep venous thrombosis. They did not, however, prove to be useful in protection against native AV fistula or synthetic graft thrombosis.

In conclusion, endothelial dysfunction is a prominent feature in patients with renal failure, underlying accelerated atherosclerosis and a high incidence of thromboembolic cardiovascular complications. Specific therapeutic interventions aimed at the endothelium hold exceptional promise for better survival in this population.

References

1. Małyszko J, Małyszko JS, Pawlak D, Pawlak K, Buczko W, Myśliwiec M. Hemostasis, platelet function and serotonin in acute and chronic renal failure. Thromb Res, 1996; 83: 351-61.

2. Verma S, Anderson TJ. Fundamentals of endothelial function for the clinical cardiologist. Circulation, 2002; 105: 546-9.

3. Stehouwer CD. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetic nephropathy: state of the art and potential significance for non-diabetic renal disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2004; 19: 778-81.

4. Libby P. Inflammation in atherosclerosis. Nature, 2002; 420: 868-74.

5. Mehta JL, Li D. Identification, regulation and function of a novel lectin-like oxidized low-density lipoprotein receptor. J Am Coll Cardiol, 2002; 39: 1429-35.

6. Cominacini L, Fratta Pasini A, Garbin U, Pastorino A, Rigoni A, Nava C, Davoli A, Lo Cascio V, Sawamura T. The platelet-endothelium interaction mediated by lectin-like oxidized low-density lipoprotein receptor-1 reduces the intracellular concentration of nitric oxide in endothelial cells. J Am Coll Cardiol, 2003; 41: 499-507.

7. Coughlin SR, Camerer E. Participation in inflammation. J Clin Invest, 2003; 111: 25-7.

8. Iwaguro H, Yamaguchi J, Kalka C, Murasawa S, Masuda H, Hayashi S, Silver M, Li T, Isner JM, Asahara T. Endothelial progenitor cell vascular endothelial growth factor gene transfer for vascular regeneration. Circulation, 2002; 105: 732-8.

9. Annuk M, Lind L, Linde T, Fellstrom B. Impaired endotheliumdependent vasodilatation in renal failure in humans. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 302-6.

10. Małyszko J, Małyszko JS, Myśliwiec M. Endothelial cell injury markers in chronic renal failure on conservative treatment and continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis. Kidney Blood Press Res, 2004; 27: 71-7.

11. Segarra A, Chacon P, Martinez-Eyarre C, Argelaguer X, Vila J, Ruiz P, Fort J, Bartolome J, Camps J, Moliner E, Pelegri A, Marco F, Olmos A, Piera L. Circulating levels of plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1, tissue plasminogen activator, and thrombomodulin in hemodialysis patients: biochemical correlations and role as independent predictors of coronary artery stenosis. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 1255-63.

12. Małyszko J, Małyszko JS, Myśliwiec M. Tissue factor pathway inhibitor and tissue factor in HD and CAPD. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1998; 13: 2424-6.

13. Naumnik B, Borawski J, Pawlak K, Myśliwiec M. Effect of hemodialysis on plasma levels of vascular endothelial markers. Clin Appl Thromb Hemost, 2002; 8: 245-50.

14. Naumnik B, Borawski J, Mysliwiec M. Different effects of enoxaparin and unfractionated heparin on extrinsic blood coagulation during haemodialysis: a prospective study. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1376-82.

15. Toborek M, Wąsik T, Drożdż M, Klin M, Magner-Wróbel K, Kopieczna-Grzebieniak E. Effect of hemodialysis on lipid peroxidation and antioxidant system in patients with chronic renal failure. Metabolism, 1992; 41: 1229-32.

 Pawlak K, Naumnik B, Brzosko S, Pawlak D, Mysliwiec M. Oxidative stress – a link between endothelial injury, coagulation activation, and atherosclerosis in haemodialysis patients. Am J Nephrol, 2004; 24: 154-61.

17. Landray MJ, Wheeler DC, Lip GY, Newman DJ, Blann AD, McGlynn FJ, Ball S, Townend JN, Baigent C. Inflammation, endothelial

dysfunction, and platelet activation in patients with chronic kidney disease: the chronic renal impairment in Birmingham (CRIB) study. Am J Kidney Dis, 2004; 43: 244-53.

18. Sagripanti A, Cupisti A, Baicchi U, Ferdeghini M, Morelli E, Barsotti G. Plasma parameters of the prothrombotic state in chronic uremia. Nephron, 1993; 63: 273-8.

19. Faioni EM, Franchi F, Krachmalnicoff A, Valsecchi C, Vigano GL, Remuzzi G, Mannucci PM. Low levels of the anticoagulant activity of protein C in patients with chronic renal insufficiency: an inhibitor of protein C is present in uremic plasma. Thromb Haemost, 1991; 66: 420-5.

20. Lai KN, Yin JA, Yuen PM, Li PK. Protein C, protein S, and antithrombin III levels in patients on continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis and hemodialysis. Nephron, 1990; 56: 271-6.

21. Irish A. Cardiovascular disease, fibrinogen and the acute phase response: associations with lipids and blood pressure in patients with chronic renal disease. Atherosclerosis, 1998; 137: 133-9.

22. Churchill DN, Taylor DW, Cook RJ, LaPlante P, Barre P, Cartier P, Fay WP, Goldstein MB, Jindal K, Mandin H, et al. Canadian Hemodialysis Morbidity Study. Am J Kidney Dis, 1992; 19: 214-34.

23. Roy-Chaudhury P, Kelly BS, Miller MA, Reaves A, Armstrong J, Nanayakkara N, Heffelfinger SC. Venous neointimal hyperplasia in polytetrafluoroethylene dialysis grafts. Kidney Int, 2001; 59: 2325-34.

24. Shoji T, Kimoto E, Yamada A, Emoto M, Kawagishi T, Tabata T, Nishizawa Y. Elevated plasma free apo(a) levels in hemodialysis patients. Nephron, 2000; 86: 389-90.

25. Heitzer T, Schlinzig T, Krohn K, Meinertz T, Munzel T. Endothelial dysfunction, oxidative stress, and risk of cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease. Circulation, 2001; 104: 2673-8.

26. Wever R, Boer P, Hijmering M, Stroes E, Verhaar M, Kastelein J, Versluis K, Lagerwerf F, van Rijn H, Koomans H, Rabelink T. Nitric oxide production is reduced in patients with chronic renal failure. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 1999; 19: 1168-72.

27. Laursen JB, Somers M, Kurz S, McCann L, Warnholtz A, Freeman BA, Tarpey M, Fukai T, Harrison DG. Endothelial regulation of vasomotion in apoE-deficient mice: implications for interactions between peroxynitrite and tetrahydrobiopterin. Circulation, 2001; 103: 1282-8.

28. Galli F, Rovidati S, Chiarantini L, Campus G, Canestrari F, Buoncristiani U. Bioreactivity and biocompatibility of a vitamin E-modified multi-layer hemodialysis filter. Kidney Int, 1998; 54: 580-9.

29. Miyazaki H, Matsuoka H, Itabe H, Usui M, Ueda S, Okuda S, Imaizumi T. Hemodialysis impairs endothelial function via oxidative stress: effects of vitamin E-coated dialyzer. Circulation, 2000; 101: 1002-6.

30. Boaz M, Smetana S, Weinstein T, Matas Z, Gafter U, Iaina A, Knecht A, Weissgarten Y, Brunner D, Fainaru M, Green MS. Secondary prevention with antioxidants of cardiovascular disease in endstage renal disease (SPACE): randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet, 2000; 356: 1213-8.

31. Brown BG, Zhao XQ, Chait A, Fisher LD, Cheung MC, Morse JS, Dowdy AA, Marino EK, Bolson EL, Alaupovic P, Frohlich J, Albers JJ. Simvastatin and niacin, antioxidant vitamins, or the combination for the prevention of coronary disease. N Engl J Med, 2001; 345: 1583-92.

32. Tepel M, van der Giet M, Statz M, Jankowski J, Zidek W. The antioxidant acetylcysteine reduces cardiovascular events in patients with end-stage renal failure: a randomized, controlled trial. Circulation, 2003; 107: 992-5.

33. Wrone EM, Hornberger JM, Zehnder JL, McCann LM, Coplon NS, Fortmann SP. Randomized trial of folic acid for prevention of cardiovascular events in end-stage renal disease. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2004; 15: 420-6.

34. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Block G, Humphreys MH, McAllister CJ, Kopple JD. A low, rather than a high, total plasma homocysteine is an indicator of poor outcome in hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2004; 15: 442-53.

35. Randomised trial of cholesterol lowering in 4444 patients with coronary heart disease: the Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study (4S). Lancet, 1994; 344: 1383-9.

36. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebocontrolled trial. Lancet, 2002; 360: 7-22.

37. Nissen SE, Tuzcu EM, Schoenhagen P, Brown BG, Ganz P, Vogel RA, Crowe T, Howard G, Cooper CJ, Brodie B, Grines CL, DeMaria AN. Effect of intensive compared with moderate lipid-lowering therapy on progression of coronary atherosclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA, 2004; 291: 1071-80.

38. Cannon CP, Braunwald E, McCabe CH, Rader DJ, Rouleau JL, Belder R, Joyal SV, Hill KA, Pfeffer MA, Skene AM. Intensive versus moderate lipid lowering with statins after acute coronary syndromes. N Engl J Med, 2004; 350: 1495-504.

39. Kaufman JS. Antithrombotic agents and the prevention of access thrombosis. Semin Dial, 2000; 13: 40-6.

40. Kaufman JS, O'Connor TZ, Zhang JH, Cronin RE, Fiore LD, Ganz MB, Goldfarb DS, Peduzzi PN. Randomized controlled trial of clopidogrel plus aspirin to prevent hemodialysis access graft thrombosis. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 2313-21.

41. Fernandez JS, Sadaniantz A. Medical and revascularization management in acute coronary syndrome in renal patients. Semin Nephrol, 2001; 21: 25-35.

42. Gruber SA, Chavers B, Payne WD, Fryd DS, Canafax DM, Simmons RL, Najarian JS, Matas A. Allograft renal vascular thrombosislack of increase with cyclosporine immunosuppression. Transplantation, 1989; 47: 475-8.

43. Yamashita S, Maeshima A, Kojima I, Nojima Y. Activin A is a potent activator of renal interstitial fibroblasts. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2004; 15: 91-101.

44. Gong R, Rifai A, Tolbert EM, Centracchio JN, Dworkin LD. Hepatocyte growth factor modulates matrix metalloproteinases and plasminogen activator/plasmin proteolytic pathways in progressive renal interstitial fibrosis. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 3047-60.

Antioxidants in the treatment of patients with renal failure

Luciak M

Department of Internal Medicine and Dialysis, Medical University of Łódź, Poland

Abstract

Renal failure is accompanied by oxidative stress, which is caused by enhanced production of reactive oxygen species and impaired antioxidant defense. The suggested therapeutical interventions aimed at reducing oxidative stress in chronic renal failure patients are as follows: 1) the use of biocompatible membranes, ultrapure dialysate, and removal of endogenous foci of infection; 2) haemolipodialysis, and electrolysed reduced water for dialysate preparation; 3) administration of antioxidants (a-tocopherol, ascorbic acid, N-acetylcysteine, reduced glutathione); 4) substances possibly affecting oxidative stress indirectly (erythropoietin, sodium selenite). As currently available data have, as yet, provided rather limited evidence for the clinical benefit of antioxidant interventions, at present it is untimely to give practical recommendations with regard to antioxidant treatment of patients with renal failure.

Key words: renal failure, oxidative stress, antioxidant treatment.

Introduction

Renal failure is accompanied by oxidative stress [1,2], which consists in the damage of biological structures by reactive

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Department of Internal Medicine and Dialysis, Medical University of Łódź, ul. Żeromskiego 113, 90-549 Łódź, Poland Tel: (0-42) 639-35-71 Fax: (0-42) 636-82-76 e-mail: rofe@toya.net.pl.

Received 4.05.2004 Accepted 11.06.2004

oxygen species due to their excessive generation and impaired efficiency of antioxidant defense mechanisms.

In renal failure patients enhanced reactive oxygen species production is underlain mainly by inflammation [3,4], malnutrition [3], presence of endogenous stable oxidants in the uraemic plasma [5]. In haemodialysis patients the additional stimulus for increased free oxygen radical production can be the haemodialysis procedure itself [6,7]. It is mainly due to inflammatory cell activation caused by insufficiently biocompatible membranes, which is amplified by various bacterial products passing across from the dialysate to the blood compartment [8,9]. Advanced age and diabetes are further factors increasing pro-oxidant activity in renal failure patients [4]. At the same time, impaired activities of endogenous enzymatic free radical scavengers (superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase, catalase) and deficiency of non-enzymatic antioxidants (reduced glutathione, α -tocopherol, ascorbic acid, transferrin, albumin, 17 β -oestradiol) aggravate the oxidative stress [1]. Moreover, antioxidant defenses insufficient to shut down the oxidative stress can lead to a chronic and vicious cycle of free radicals causing production of inflammatory mediators that in turn amplify the generation of reactive oxygen species. Either chronic or acute production of free radicals leads to the oxidative modification of lipids, arachidonic acid derivatives, carbohydrates, amino acids, proteins, and deoxyribonucleic acid [1]. In addition, it activates cellular signaling events regulating cell division [10], differentiation [11], and apoptosis [12].

There is growing evidence from experimental and clinical studies that in chronic renal failure oxidative stress can be considered as a potentially important source of patient morbidity and mortality. It may be implicated in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis [2,13,14], malnutrition [2,13,14], anaemia [15], dialysis-induced amyloidosis [16], and possibly increased risk of cancerogenesis [17] in these patients. Therefore, for some time past various therapeutic interventions have been attempted in order to reduce oxidative stress in chronic renal failure in the hope to improve patient outcome. Therapeutic approaches to reduce oxidative stress in chronic renal failure patients

A. Red	uction of inflammatory cell activation:
1)	biocompatible dialysis membranes;
2)	ultrapure dialysate;
3)	removal of focal infections.
B. Rem	oval of inflammatory mediators:
1)	haemolipodialysis;
2)	electrolysed reduced water
	for dialysate preparation.
C. Adm	inistration of antioxidants:
1)	α-tocopherol;
2)	ascorbic acid;
3)	N-acetylcysteine;
4)	reduced glutathione.
D. Subs	stances possibly affecting oxidative stress indirectly:
1)	erythropoietin (?);
2)	sodium selenite (?).

Table 1. Directions of therapeutic interventions considered for

reducing oxidative stress in chronic renal failure patients

are focused on the reduction of inflammatory cell activation, removal of inflammatory mediators and the use of antioxidants [8,9]. Measures considered to date to accomplish this aim are presented in *Tab. 1*.

Reduction of inflammatory cell activation

Reduction of inflammatory cell activation can be attained by the use of biocompatible dialysis membranes, ultrapure dialysate, and removal of focal infections.

Biocompatible dialysis membranes. Haemodialysis procedure performed with a biocompatible (e.g. polyacrylonitrile or polysulfone) dialysis membranes is known to reduce significantly intradialytic oxidative stress [7]. Therefore, one can expect that decreased production of active oxygen species would prevent overproduction of oxidized LDL and enhanced endothelial dysfunction, and, consequently, the risk of atherosclerosis with subsequent cardiovascular complications would be reduced. However, this has not, as yet, been confirmed conclusively, and convincing proofs for cause-effect relationship between membrane biocompatibility per se and accelerated atherosclerosis are still lacking.

Ultrapure dialysate. Reactive oxygen species were found to induce oxidative modification of β_2 -microglobulin amyloidosis, and thus, to favour the development of dialysis-induced amyloidosis [16]. Long-term observations disclosed that regular haemodialysis treatment with ultrapure dialysate was associated with a significant decrease in amyloidosis-induced carpal tunnel syndrome compared with pure dialysate [18]. However, it is not, as yet, known whether this phenomenon was affected by the reduction of intradialytic reactive oxygen species production with ultrapure dialysate only or by other factors.

Removal of focal infections. As infections induce oxidative burst of inflammatory cells, removal of focal (i.e. dental, tonsillar, and other) infections, and preventive measures against vascular access infections are of importance.

Removal of inflammatory mediators

Among suggested measures aimed at removal of inflammatory mediators there are haemolipodialysis, and electrolysed reduced water.

Haemolipodialysis relies on the addition of liposomes to the dialysate during the standard haemodialysis procedure [8,9]. The liposomes of 250-300 nm in diameter are comprised of lyophilized soybean phosphatidylcholine bilayer with incorporated α -tocopherol, which form a unilamellar bilayer upon addition to dialysate [8,9]. At the same time, water-soluble ascorbic acid is added directly to the dialysate. These two antioxidants are used together to increase removal of hydrophobic toxins and inflammatory mediators on the one side, and to synergistically scavenge oxidants on the other side, thereby supporting the host's antioxidant defense system. Maintenance of the appropriate ratio between α-tocopherol and ascorbic acid is of crucial importance to avoid their pro-oxidant action. The preliminary experience with haemolipodialysis for the prevention of intradialytic oxidative stress is, however limited, though promising [9].

Electrolysed reduced water. During electrolysis of raw water the active atomic hydrogen with higher reducing activity is released on the cathode. Administration of the dialysate prepared from this electrolysed reduced water during haemodialysis efficiently scavenged hydrogen peroxide and hypochlorite, and ameliorated antioxidant status during onemonth treatment [19].

Antioxidants

Among antioxidants α -tocopherol, ascorbic acid, N-acetylcysteine, and reduced glutathione were tried to modify oxidative stress in renal failure.

A-tocopherol. To date, α -tocopherol (vitamin E) was the most frequently used antioxidant to achieve adequate control of oxidative stress in chronic renal failure patients. Short- or long-term administration of vitamin E orally or intramuscularly has been reported to modify beneficially their oxidative status [20-26]. In addition, haemodialysis procedures performed with vitamin E bonded membrane not only ameliorated antioxidative defense [27-33], but also significantly reduced the percentage increase of the aortic calcification index [30], improved carotid intima-media thickness, viscosity and dysmorphism of the red blood cells [30], and haemolysis [32] with resultant reduction of erythropoietin requirements for the treatment of uraemic anaemia [29]. Haemodialysis by vitamin E-coated membrane also prevented dialysis-induced endothelial dysfunction [33].

Although observational studies suggested possible beneficial effect of vitamin E on cardiovascular complications, except for the CHAOS study [34] the vast majority of large placebocontrolled studies on non-renal population (GISSI [35], HOPE [36], SECURE [37], HPS [38]) were rather discouraging, because they failed to demonstrate a positive effect of vitamin E on cardiovascular event rates.

Meanwhile, the first double-blind placebo-controlled randomized SPACE study [39] performed on 196 haemodialysed patients disclosed a significant decrease in combined cardiovascular event rates in the group of orally treated with vitamin E 800 IU/day over 2 years, but no significant differences in overall mortality and mortality from cardiovascular disease were observed. However, in view of negative influence of vitamin E on the blood serum level of protective HDL₂ cholesterol, its safety in the long-term antioxidative treatment needs to be determined [2].

Ascorbic acid represents one of the most prominent antioxidants, exerting beneficial effects by an inhibition of lipid peroxidation and by reducing endothelial dysfunction [40]. Although in chronic renal failure patients deficiency of vitamin C can be observed, its administration in these patients requires deliberation. Vitamin C in food or as supplementation may lead to its excessive serum levels, resulting in hyperoxalaemia that may contribute to vascular disease in uraemic patients [41]. In addition, in the presence of transition metals like iron, ascorbate may give rise to an increased generation of antioxidants, and ascorbylation may impose additional carbonyl stress to uraemic patients, particularly in the presence of high blood glucose levels [40]. Therefore, 60 mg of oral vitamin C are currently recommended for chronic kidney patients [42], while in case of suspected subclinical ascorbate deficiency 1-1.5 g of oral vitamin C per week or 300 mg parenteral ascorbate per dialysis session are recommended, respectively [43].

N-acetylcysteine. In the recently published randomized controlled trial [44], treatment with the reduced thiol-containing antioxidant N-acetylcysteine (600 mg orally twice a day for a median of 14.5 months) significantly reduced cardiovascular events by 40% in the treated group compared with the placebo group. However, no effect was reported on total or cardiovascular mortality.

Reduced glutathione. Intravenous administration of exogenous reduced glutathione (tationil) alone [45] or in combination with the use of vitamin E bonded dialysis membrane [46] significantly improved uraemic anaemia. Some investigators [46] believe that combined use of the vitamin E bonded membrane and intravenous reduced glutathione seems to be the best antioxidant therapy so far, with significant saving of recombinant human erythropoietin dose.

Substances with possible indirect antioxidant action

Also some substances with possible indirect antioxidant action, e.g. erythropoietin, and sodium selenite, seem to be helpful for antioxidant treatment in renal failure.

Though erythropoietin is not an antioxidant, it is suggested that in chronic renal failure it can reduce oxidative stress indirectly by the correction of uraemic anaemia, and consequently, the rise in glutathione content in the blood. However, up-todate reported studies did not provide univocal results. During recombinant human erythropoietin therapy some authors did not found significant changes in the oxidative stress intensity [47] or antioxidant status [48], while others observed positive effects [49-51].

Selenium deficiency, frequently observed in chronic renal failure patients [48], may contribute to the impairment of activity of glutathione peroxidase, an enzymatic antioxidant belonging to selenoproteins. Correction of selenium deficiency by sodium selenite given intravenously [52] significantly increased red blood cell glutathione peroxidase activity, while selene-rich yeasts given orally did not affect this enzyme activity [53]. Influence of selenite supplementation on other components of the antioxidant system remains unclear.

Conclusions

There are many prerequisites suggesting possible beneficial effects of therapeutic interventions aimed at reducing oxidative stress in chronic renal failure, and the recently published results of two randomised placebo-controlled clinical trials [39,44] are particularly promising in this respect. However, according to Steinberg and Witztum [54] several crucial questions still remain unanswered: 1) have the clinical trials been done with the right antioxidants at the right doses? 2) was the effectiveness of these antioxidants investigated properly? 3) are the right markers for oxidative stress and for the effectiveness of the antioxidants identified? 4) were the patients for the antioxidative therapies chosen accurately? 5) have the trials been started early enough, and have they lasted long enough? 6) are the species differences such that the results in animal models do not extrapolate to humans? Answering these questions will enable to design suitable antioxidant protocols and to evaluate their effectiveness in chronic renal failure. As currently available data have, as yet, provided rather limited evidence for clinical benefit of antioxidant interventions, at present it is untimely to give practical recommendations with regard to antioxidant treatment of patients with renal failure.

References

 Himmelfarb J, Hakim RM. Oxidative stress in uremia. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens, 2003; 12: 593-8.

2. Galle J. Oxidative stress in chronic renal failure. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 2135-7.

3. Stenvinkel P, Heimbürger O, Paultre F. Strong association between malnutrition, inflammation, and atherosclerosis in chronic renal failure. Kidney Int, 1999; 55: 1899-911.

4. Locatelli F, Canaud B, Eckardt KU, Stenvinkel P, Wanner C, Zoccali C. Oxidative stress in end-stage renal disease: an emerging threat to patient outcome. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1272-80.

 Roselaar SE, Nazhat NB, Winyard PG, Jones P, Cunningham J, Blake DR. Detection of oxidants in uremic plasma by electron spin resonance spectroscopy. Kidney Int, 1995; 48: 199-206.

 Trznadel K, Pawlicki L, Kędziora J, Luciak M, Błaszczyk J, Buczyński A. Superoxide anion generation, erythrocyte superoxide dismutase activity, and lipid peroxidation during hemoperfusion and haemodialysis in chronic uremic patients. Free Radic Biol Med, 1989; 6: 393-7.

7. Luciak M, Trznadel K. Free oxygen species metabolism during haemodialysis with different membranes. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1991; 6(3): 66-70.

8. Wratten ML, Navino C, Tetta C, Verzetti G. Haemolipodialysis. Blood Purif, 1999; 17: 127-33.

9. Wratten ML, Tetta C, Ursini F, Sevanian A. Oxidant stress in

hemodialysis: prevention and treatment strategies. Kidney Int, 2000; 58(76): 126-32.

10. Bae GU, Seo DW, Kwon HK, Lee HY, Hong S, Lee ZW, Ha KS, Lee HW, Han JW. Hydrogen peroxide activates p70 (S6k) signaling pathway. J Biol Chem, 1999; 274(32): 596-602.

11. Satter M, Winkler T, Verma S, Byrne CH, Shrikhande G, Salgia R, Griffin JD. Hematopoietic growth factors signal through the formation of reactive oxygen species. Blood, 1999; 93: 2928-35.

12. Goossens V, de Vos K, Vercammen D, Steemans M, Vancompernolle K, Fiers W, Vandenabeele P, Grooten J. Redox regulation of TNF signalling. Biofactors, 1999; 10: 145-56.

13. Maggi E, Belazzi R, Falaschi F, Frattoni A, Perani G, Finardi G, Gazo A, Nai M, Romanini D, Bellono G. Enhanced LDL oxidation in uremic patients: an additional mechanism for accelerated atherosclerosis? Kidney Int, 1994; 45: 867-83.

14. Galle J, Seibold S, Wanner C. Inflammation in uremic patients: what is the link? Kidney Blood Press Res, 2003; 26: 65-75.

15. Taccone-Gallucci M, Lubrano R, Meloni C, Morosetti M, Manca di Villahermosa S, Scoppi P, Palombo G, Castello M, Casciani C. Red blood cell membrane lipid peroxidation and resistance to erythropoietin therapy in hemodialysis patients. Clin Nephrol, 1999; 52: 239-45.

16. Cappeillère-Blandin C, Deleveau T, Descamps-Latscha B. Structural modifications of human beta-2 microglobulin treated with oxygen-derived radicals. Biochem J, 1991; 277: 175-82.

17. Vamvakas S, Bahner U, Heidland A. Cancer in end-stage renal disease: potential factors involved. Am J Nephrol, 1998; 18: 89-95.

18. Berland Y, Brunet P, Ragon A, Reynier JP. Dialysis fluid and water: their roles in biocompatibility. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1995; 10(10): 45-7.

19. Huang KC, Yang CC, Lee KT, Chien CT. Reduced hemodialysisinduced oxidative stress in end-stage renal disease patients by electrolyzed reduced water. Kidney Int, 2003; 64: 704-14.

20. Giardini O, Taccone-Gallucci M, Lubrano R, Ricciardi-Tenore G, Bandino D, Silvi L, Paradisi C, Mannarino O, Citti G, Elli M, Casciani CU. Effects of alpha-tocopherol administration on red blood cell membrane lipid peroxidation in hemodialysis patients. Clin Nephrol, 1984; 21: 174-7.

21. Taccone-Gallucci M, Lubrano R, Del Principe D, Menichelli A, Giordani M, Citti G, Morosetti M, Meloni C, Mazzarella V, Meschini L, Tozzo C, Elli M, Giardini O, Casciani CU. Platelet lipid peroxidation in haemodialysis patients: effects of vitamin E supplementation. Nephrol. Dial. Transplant, 1989; 4: 975-8.

22. Lubrano R, Taccone-Gallucci M, Piazza A, Morosetti M, Meloni C, Citti G, Mannarino O, Castello MA, Casciani CU. Vitamin E supplementation and oxidative status of peripheral blood mononuclear cells and lymphocyte subsets in hemodialysis patients. Nutrition, 1992; 8: 94-7.

23. Yukawa S, Hibino A, Maeda T, Mimura K, Yukawa A, Maeda A, Kishino M, Sonobe M, Mune M, Yamada Y, Niside I. Effect of alphatocopherol on in vitro and in vivo metabolism of low-density lipoproteins in haemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1995; 10(3): 1-3.

24. Hassan MQ, Hussain SA, Zaki MA, Alsharif NZ, Stohs SJ. Protective effects of antioxidants against uraemia-induced lipid peroxidation and glutathione depletion in humans. Pharmacol Toxicol, 1995; 77: 407-11.

25. Yalçin AS, Yurtkuran M, Dilek K, Kilinç A, Taga Y, Emerk K. The effect of vitamin E therapy on plasma and erythrocyte lipid peroxidation in chronic hemodialysis patients. Clin Chim Acta, 1989; 185: 109-12.

26. Cristol JP, Bosc JY, Badiou S, Leblanc M. Lorrho R, Descomps B, Canaud B. Erythropoietin and oxidative stress in haemodialysis: beneficial effects of vitamin E supplementation. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1997; 12: 2312-7.

27. Buoncristiani U, Galli F, Rovidati S, Albertini MC, Campus G, Canestrari F. Oxidative damage during hemodialysis using a vitamin-E-modified dialysis membrane: a preliminary characterization. Nephron, 1997; 77: 57-61.

28. Tarng DC, Huang TP, Liu TY, Chen HW, Sung YJ, Wei YH. Effect of vitamin E-bonded membrane on the 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine level in leukocyte DNA of hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int, 2000; 58: 790-9.

29. Usberti M, Gerardi GM, Bufano G, Tira P, Micheli A, Albertini M, Floridi A, Di Lorenzo D, Galli F. Effects of erythropoietin (EPO) and vitamin E-modified membrane (CL-E) on plasma oxidative stress markers and anemia of hemodialyzed patients. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 40: 590-9.

30. Kobayashi S, Moriya H, Aso K, Ohtake T. Vitamin E-bonded hemodialyzer improves atherosclerosis associated with a rheological improvement of circulating red blood cells. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 1881-7.

31. Mune M, Yukawa S, Kishino M, Otani H, Kimura K, Nishikawa O, Takahashi T, Kodama N, Saika Y, Yamada Y. Effect of vitamin E on lipid metabolism and atherosclerosis in ESRD patients. Kidney Int, 1999; 56(71): 126-9.

32. Taccone-Gallucci M, Meloni C, Lubrano R, Morosetti M, Palombo G, Cianciulli P, Scoppi P, Castello MA, Casciani CU. Chronic hemolysis and erythrocyte survival in hemodialysis patients treated with vitamin E-modified dialysis filters. Contrib Nephrol, 1999; 127: 44-8.

33. Miyazaki H, Matsuoka H, Itabe H, Usui M, Ueda S, Okuda S, Imaizumi T. Hemodialysis impairs endothelial function via oxidative stress: effects of vitamin E-coated dialyzer. Circulation, 2000; 101: 1002-6.

34. Stephens NG, Parsons A, Schofield PM, Kelly F, Cheeseman K, Matchison MJ, Brown MJ. Randomised controlled trial of vitamin E in patients with coronary disease: Cambridge Heart Antioxidant Study (CHAOS). Lancet, 1996; 347: 781-6.

35. GISSI-Prevenzione Investigators. Dietary supplementation with n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and vitamin E after myocardial infarction: results of the GISSI-Prevenzione trial. Lancet, 1999; 354: 447-55.

36. Yusuf S, Dagenais G, Pogue J, Bosch J, Sleight P. Vitamin E supplementation and cardiovascular events in high-risk patients. The Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation Study investigations. New Engl J Med, 2000; 342: 154-60.

37. Lonn E, Yusuf S, Dzavik V, Doris I, Yi Q, Smith S, Moore-Cox A, Bosch J, Riley WA, Teo KK. Effects of ramipril and vitamin E on atherosclerosis: the study to evaluate carotid ultrasound changes in patients treated with ramipril and vitamin E (SECURE). Circulation, 2001; 103: 919-25.

 Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of antioxidant vitamin supplementation in 20,536 highrisk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet, 2002; 360; 23-33.

39. Boaz M, Smetana S, Weinstein T, Matas Z, Gafter U, Iaina A, Knecht A, Weissgarten Y, Brunner D, Fainaru M, Green MS. Secondary prevention with antioxidants of cardiovascular disease in end-stage renal disease (SPACE): randomized placebo-controlled trial. Lancet, 2000; 356: 1213-8.

40. Deicher R, Hörl WH. Vitamin C in chronic kidney disease and hemodialysis patients. Kidney Blood Press Res, 2003; 26: 100-6.

41. Pru C, Eaton J, Kjellstrand C. Vitamin C intoxication and hyperoxalaemia in chronic hemodialysis patients. Nephron, 1985; 39: 112-6.

42. Makoff R. Vitamin replacement therapy in renal failure patients. Miner Electrolyte Metab, 1999; 25: 349-51.

43. Hörl WH. Is there a role for adjuvant therapy in patients being treated with epoetin? Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1999; 14(2): 50-60.

44. Tepel M, van der Giet M, Statz M, Jankowski J, Zidek W. The antioxidant acetylcysteine reduces cardiovascular events in patients with end-stage renal failure: a randomized, controlled trial. Circulation, 2003; 107: 992-5.

45. Costagliola C, Romano L, Scibelli G, de Vincentis A, Sorice P, di Benedetto A. Anemia and chronic renal failure: a therapeutical approach by reduced glutathione parenteral administration. Nephron, 1992; 61: 404-8.

46. Usberti M, Gerardi GM, Micheli AM, Tira P, Bufano G, Gaggia P, Movilli E, Cancarini GC, De Marinis S, D'Aviolo G, Broccoli R, Manganoni A, Albertini A, Di Lorenzo D. Effects of a vitamin Ebonded membrane and of glutathione on anemia and erythropoietin requirements in hemodialysis patients. J Nephrol, 2002; 15: 558-64.

47. Bozfakioglu S, Alptekin N, Seckin S, Ark E, Kocak-Toker N. Red cell lipid peroxidation and antioxidant system in chronic renal failure patients treated with recombinant human erythropoietin. Nephron, 1992; 61: 228-9.

48. Zachara BA, Adamowicz A, Trafikowska U, Trafikowska A, Manitius J, Nartowicz E. Selenium and glutathione levels, and glutathione peroxidase activities in blood components of uremic patients on hemodialysis supplemented with selenium and treated with erythropoietin. J Trace Elem Med Biol, 2001; 15: 201-8.

49. Sommerburg O, Grune T, Hampl H, Riedel E, van Kuijk FJMG, Ehrich JHH, Siems WG. Does long-term treatment of renal anaemia with recombinant erythropoietin influence oxidative stress in haemodialysis patients? Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1998; 13: 2583-7.

50. Delmas-Beauvieux MC, Combe C, Peuchant E, Carbonneau AN, Dubourg L, de Précigout V, Aparicio M, Clerc M. Evaluation

of red blood cell lipoperoxidation in hemodialysed patients during erythropoietin therapy supplemented or not with iron. Nephron, 1995; 69: 404-10.

51. Mimić-Oka J, Simić T, Djukanović L. Epoetin treatment improves red blood cell and plasma antioxidant capacity in hemodialysis patients. Renal Failure, 2002; 24: 77-87.

52. Koenig JS, Fischer M, Bulant E, Tiran B, Elmadfa I, Druml W. Antioxidant status in patients on chronic hemodialysis therapy: impact of parenteral selenium supplementation. Wien Klin Wochenschr, 1997; 109: 13-9.

53. Zachara BA, Trafikowska U, Adamowicz A, Nartowicz E, Manitius J. Selenium, glutathione peroxidases, and some other antioxidant parameters in blood of patients with chronic renal failure. J Trace Elem Biol Med, 2001; 15: 161-6.

54. Steinberg D, Witztum JL. Is the oxidative modification hypothesis relevant to human atherosclerosis? Do the antioxidant trials conducted to date refute the hypothesis? Circulation, 2002; 105: 2107-11.

Heart failure in the patients with chronic kidney disease

Lisowska A, Musiał WJ

Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Heart failure is highly prevalent in the population with chronic kidney disease. Upon starting dialysis, 37% of patients will have had a previous episode of heart failure, doubling the risk of death. Both systolic and/or diastolic function may be impaired. 15% of patients starting dialysis therapy have systolic dysfunction of the left ventricle. The prevalence of diastolic dysfunction at dialysis inception is unknown, but is likely to be high. Either systolic or diastolic dysfunction can lead to clinically evident congestive heart failure. Hypertension and coronary heart disease are important causes of myocardial dysfunction in end-stage renal disease. Individuals with chronic kidney disease are at a very high risk for the development and progression of cardiovascular disease. The increased risk of cardiovascular disease is due to a higher prevalence of both traditional risk factors as well as nontraditional "uremia-related" risk factors. The prevalence of coronary artery disease (CAD) approaches 40% among patients starting dialysis. About 70-80% of these patients have hypertension. Anaemia is a known risk factor for left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) and dilatation, heart failure and death. The diagnosis and treatment of heart failure in the patients with chronic kidney disease (CKD) are similar to that reccomended for patients without CKD. The potent drugs like ACE-I, AT-1 antagonists, β-receptor antagonists are the main tools in nowadays treatment of CHF. New therapeutic regiments using natriuretic peptides are being evaluated in clinical settings.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Anna Lisowska M.D. Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Białystok, ul. Skłodowskiej-Curie 24a 15-273 Białystok, Poland e-mail: anlila@poczta.onet.pl

Received 5.05.2004 Accepted 11.06.2004

Key words:

heart failure, chronic kidney disease, systolic dysfunction, diastolic dysfunction.

Introduction

The cardiovascular system is closely related to function of the kidneys. Renal insufficiency can affect cardiac performance leading to its failure which consequently worsens renal function. The fact, that impairment of one component of the cardio-renal system aggravates dysfunction of the other is clinically very important.

Heart failure (HF) is a specific term used to define the clinical syndrome when the heart is unable to pump enough blood to supply the metabolic needs of the body [1]. Subjects with myocardial failure can have symptomatic HF or asymptomatic ventricular dysfunction. Symptoms of exercise intolerance are typically assessed by the New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional classification.

About half of all deaths in end-stage renal disease (ESRD) patients are attributable to cardiac causes [2]. Heart failure and coronary heart disease (CHD) are highly prevalent in this population.

Epidemiology

Upon starting dialysis, 37% of patients will have had a previous episode of heart failure, doubling the risk of death [3]. The remaining patients will develop heart failure at a rate of about 10%/year [4]. Both systolic and/or diastolic function may be impaired. 15% of patients starting dialysis therapy have systolic dysfunction of the left ventricle [5]. The prevalence of diastolic dysfunction at dialysis inception is unknown, but is likely to be high [6]. Either systolic or diastolic dysfunction can lead to clinically evident congestive heart failure (CHF). Risk factors for new onset CHF include hypertension, older age, anaemia and coronary heart disease [7]. Hypertension and CHD are important causes of myocardial dysfunction in ESRD.

Coronary heart disease in patients with chronic kidney disease

Individuals with chronic kidney disease are at a high risk for the development and progression of cardiovascular disease [8]. The prevalence of CAD approaches 40% among patients starting dialysis. 22% of them have stable angina, while 18% will have suffered from a prior myocardial infarction. The symptoms of myocardial ischaemia in dialysis patients are the same as those observed in other groups, although silent ischaemia may be more common because of the higher prevalence of diabetics [2]. The increased risk of cardiovascular disease is due to a higher rate of both traditional as well as nontraditional "uremia-related" risk factors [9].

Most important traditional risk factors are: older age, male gender, hypertension, lipid abnormalities (increased level of total and LDL cholesterol, decreased level of HDL cholesterol), diabetes, smoking, physical inactivity, left ventricular hypertrophy, family history of cardiovascular disease.

For the nontraditional risk factors we account: albuminuria, anaemia, abnormal calcium/phosphate metabolism, hyperhomocysteinemia, extracellular fluid volume overload, oxidative stress, inflammation, malnutrition, thrombogenic factors.

CHD is usually the result of critical coronary artery disease, but in 27% of hemodialysis patients ischaemic symptoms are caused by other changes, like: small vessel disease (caused by hypertension, diabetes mellitus and calcium-phosphate deposition), reduced capillary density and abnormal myocyte bioenergetics [10]. LV hypertrophy predisposes to ischaemic symptoms by reducing coronary reserve.

The patology of CHD in patients with renal insufficiency is complex. It's important to note that, in uremic patients the atherosclerotic plaque is more calcified [11]. Morever not only epicardial arteries, but also small arterioles are involved in atherosclerosis. The left ventricular hypertrophy often coexists. In the beginning it is concentric, followed by excentric hypertrophy which leads to the dilatation of the left ventricle.

The coronary flow reserve is decreased [12]. Increased concentration of NO inhibitors due to decreased accessibility of nitric oxide is present [13]. Hypertrophy and hyperplasia of the coronary vessels further limit its dilatation ability [14]. Decreased amount of capillary vessels in myocardium impairs oxygen diffusion.

The following risk factors lead to cardiomyopathy in patients with chronic kidney disease:

- LV volume overload: salt and water overload, arteriovenous fistula, anaemia
- LV pressure overload: hypertension, aortic stenosis, arteriosclerosis.

Other causes are: hypoalbuminemia, small and large coronary vessel disease [15].

Hypertension in patients with chronic kidney disease (CKD)

About 70-80% of these patients have hypertension. The prevalence of high blood pressure increases as GFR declines [16]. Three out of four of patients starting dialysis have left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) [17]. For dialysis patients, each 10 mmHg increment in blood pressure is associated with a 48% higher risk of LVH [18]. Risk factors for LVH apart from systolic blood pressure, include: anaemia, age and gender. Reducing blood pressure slows the rate of loss of renal function in CKD [6]. On the other hand NHANES III data suggest that in the majority of patients with renal insufficiency hypertension is poorly controlled. 2/3 of them had blood pressure > 140/90 mmHg. Only 11% individuals had adequate values.

Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers should be considered the preferred antihypertensive agents. Calcium channel blockers are recommended to be used only as a part of a multidrug regimen in combination with ACE inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers [8]. Usually multidrug therapy is needed. According to the standards, the uremic patients require more intensive treatment of high blood pressure (INC VI):

- individuals without proteinuria less than 130/85 mmHg
- individuals with proteinuria (> 1 g/day) and/or diabetes it should be lower – 125/75 mmHg.

The optimal pressure values for dialysis patients is not clear, as low blood pressure has been associated with increased mortality in this group [19].

It is worth to note that, in the Hypertension Optimal Treatment (HOT) trial participants with elevated baseline serum creatinine were two- to threefold more likely to experience a major or fatal CVD events compared to subjects with normal serum creatinine levels [20]. The prognostic significance of serum creatinine levels was also reported in the Heart Outcomes Evaluation Protection Study (HOPE) [21].

Dyslipidemia in patients with chronic kidney disease (CKD)

The most important abnormalities of uremic dyslipidemia are: elevated levels of trigliceryde trigliceryde-rich particles (VLDL and IDL) and LDL-cholesterol, increased Lp(a) lipoprotein level, low concentration of HDL-cholesterol. Total cholesterol level can be normal, although this is not the rule [22]. The prevalence of dyslipidemia in CKD is associated with the level of GFR and the level of proteinuria [23].

The patients with CKD and hyperlipidemia should be treated according to the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) guidelines [2]. The target LDL cholesterol level is ≤ 100 mg/dl. The HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors (statins) are the most effective drugs. Fibrates are also effective, but they are excreted by the kidney, that is why dosage reduction is required.

Anaemia in patients with CKD

Anaemia is a special risk factor in patients with CKD. This fact well recognized by nephrologists is often unrealised by other specialists, also cardiologists. It influences left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) and dilatation, heart failure and death [24]. Anaemia with haemoglobin levels < 12 g/dl is present in more than half of patients with advanced heart failure. Its incidence increases with higher NYHA classes. Several observational studies have suggested that anaemia (haemoglobin levels 6-12 g/dl) is an independent predictor of mortality in dialysis patients [6]. It has been shown that haemoglobin normalization may prevent progressive LV dilatation in patients with normal cardiac volumes at baseline [25]. Results of recent studies indicated that partial or complete correction of anaemia with erythropoietin decreases the cardiac output and heart rate, and induces a partial regression of the LVH, principally in relation with decreased left ventricular end-diastolic diameter [26]. Foley et al. postulated, that normalization of haemoglobin in haemodialysis patients with asymptomatic cardiomyopathy prevented the development of further left ventricle dilation [25]. The Canadian Normalization of Hemoglobin study (haemodialysis patients with either LVH or LV dilatation randomly treated to hemoglobin levels of 10 or 13.5 g/dl) showed that normalization of haemoglobin led to clinically significant improvements in quality of life, while survival rate were similar in both target groups [6].

Hyperparathyroidism in patients with CKD

High level of parathyroid hormone is an important factor in the genesis of myocardial fibrosis [27]. Hyperparathyroidism is associated with LV hypertrophy. Some studies have shown improvement in left ventricular function and size after parathyroidectomy [6].

Diagnosis of heart failure in patients with CKD

The diagnosis consists of:

- symptoms of heart failure
- declinations in physical examination
- ECG
- chest X-ray
- echocardiogram.

Echocardiography is the most important tool for the diagnosis of CHF in CKD patients. Especially echocardiography in the patients starting dialysis revealed a variety of abnormalities. Most common was concentric LV hypertrophy found in 42% of patients, eccentric LV hypertrophy in 23%, isolated LV dilatation in 4% and systolic dysfunction in 16%. Only 16% had a normal echocardiogram [28]. Similar data (about 75% patients with LVH) showed USRDS (United States Renal Data System) [29].

However, LV volume fluctuates in haemodialysis patients. Therefore it is necessary to perform echocardiography at the patients "dry weight" – the day after dialysis. In patients with anaemia the increase in cardiac preload alters the pattern of Doppler signals that is used for the evaluation of diastolic function.

Treatment of heart failure in patients with CKD [2]

The data are lacking, because patients with significant renal impairment have been exluded from randomized studies. Few little trials indicated that ACE inhibitors and β -receptor antagonists improve outcomes also for patients with heart failure in the CKD and ESRD populations.

ACE Inhibitors are metabolized in kidneys, therefore their dose has to be adjusted according to the renal insufficiency. This, however, is not a problem in the case of the angiotensin II receptor type 1 (AT-1) antagonists, which are metabolized predominantly by liver. Nevertheless some of them, like valsartan, also require dose adjustments in advanced renal failure (GFR < 30 ml/min). A separate problem is the risk of hyperkalaemia and decrease of the glomerular filtration as the consequence of the inhibition of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system. According to the guidelines, serum levels of potassium and creatinine should be initially monitored every 4 weeks and at least twice a year on a regular basis. A discontinuation of the drug should be considered when serum potassium exceeds 5.5 mmol/L or creatinine increases more than 30% of the basal (pre-treatment) values [16].

There was one prospective placebo-controlled trial – 114 dialysis patients with dilated cardiomyopathy were randomized to receive either carvedilol or placebo in addition to standard therapy. All patients were followed up for two years. After two years, 51.7% of the patients died in the carvedilol group, compared with 73.2% in the placebo group (p < 0.01). These data suggest the use of carvedilol in all dialysis patients with chronic heart failure [30]. In such patients carvedilol has good kinetic characteristics – its hepatic metabolism does not require dose adjustments in case of impaired renal function.

Loop diuretics are complying in patients with symptoms of CHF in renal failure. Their effect will be attenuated in cases with advanced renal insufficiency, but not as severly as thiazide diuretics, which usually become ineffective with a GFR less than 30 ml/min. The effects of aldosterone antagonists are unpredictictable in patients with CKD – they can induce hyperkalemia, in combination with ACE inhibitors and β -receptor antagonists in the setting of reduced GFR.

It has been demonstrated that the use of diuretics alone, by reducing the effective plasma volume, results in further activation of the neurohormonal axis. The administration of diuretics rises activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS). Multiple studies have shown that, when diuretics are used alone, one of their effects on the kidney is to significantly decrease glomerular filtration rate. Acute Decompensated Heart Failure National Registry (ADHERE) database indicates than more than 80% of patients are managed with diuretics. It makes sense when patients are congested. But it must be emphasized that diuretics are really a double-edged sword in heart failure. They activate neurohormones, they cause potassium loss, and they have detrimental effects on renal function.

It is worth to note that, aggressive therapy for advanced heart failure can aggravate renal dysfunction. Estimation creatinine clearance may predict this situation better than baseline creatinine levels.

165

Increased experience with natriuretic peptides suggests that their administration might facilitate diuresis with less compromise of renal function. Probably they can also limit the dilatation of the heart and maybe activation of pathways at a cellular and molecular level for cardiac remodeling.

Each of modern medications alone causes a significant reduction in mortality; but the cumulative risk reduction when combined therapy (ACE-I, β -receptor antagonists and aldosterone antagonists) is used brings a 66% risk reduction [31].

Digoxin is useful in patients with atrial fibrillation and heart failure, and it improves exercise tolerance in nonuremic patients with symptomatic LV systolic dysfunction. Digoxin should be considered for similar patients with CKD or ESRD.

Conclusions

More than one a third of patients starting dialysis have clinical symptoms of heart failure. On the other hand, congestive heart failure is a common and crucial contributor to the progression of chronic renal disease. If we can help prevent renal dysfunction in heart failure, we are likely to be much more successful in dealing clinically with such patients. Therefore close cooperation between cardiologists and nephrologists is needed. The potent new drugs like ACE-I, β -receptor antagonists and angiotensin receptor blockers are the main tools in nowadays treatment of CHF. New therapeutic regiments using natriuretic peptides are being evaluated in clinical settings.

References

1. Braunwald E. Heart Disease. W.B. Saunders Company. Philadelphia 2001, 635.

2. Murphy S. Management of heart failure and coronary artery disease in patients with chronic kidney disease. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 165-72.

3. Foley R, Parfrey P, Hefferton D, Kent G, Murray D, Barre P. Advance prediction of early death in patients starting maintenance dialysis. Am J Kidney Dis, 1994; 23: 836-45.

4. Churchill D, Taylor D, Cook R, LaPlante P, Barre P, Cartier P, Fay W, Goldstein M, Jindal K, Mandin H. Canadian Hemodialysis Morbidity Study. Am J Kidney Dis, 1992; 19: 214-34.

5. Foley R, Parfrey P, Harnett J, Kent G, Martin C, Murray D, Barre P. Clinical end echocardiographic disease in patients starting endstage renal disease therapy. Kidney Int, 1995; 47: 186-92.

6. Foley R. Clinical epidemiology of cardiac disease in dialysis patients: left ventricular hypertrophy, ischemic heart disease, and cardiac failure. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 111-7.

7. Harnett J, Foley R, Kent G, Barre P, Murray D, Parfrey P. Congestive heart failure in dialysis patients: Prevalence, incidence, prognosis and risk factors. Kidney Int, 1995; 47: 884.

8. Uhlig K, Levey A, Sarnak M. Traditional cardiac risk factors in individuals with chronic kidney disease. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 118-27.

9. Parfrey P, Foley R. The clinical epidemiology of cardiac disease in chronic renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 1606-15.

10. London G, Parfrey P. Cardiac disease in chronic uremia: pathogenesis. Ad Renal Replac Ther, 1997; 4:194-211. 11. Schwarz U, Buzello M, Ritz E, Stein G, Raabe G, Wiest G, Mall G, Amann K. Morphology of coronary atherosclerotic lesions in patients with end-stage renal failure. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15: 218-23.

12. Amann K, Ritz E. Microvascular disease: The Cinderella of uraemic heart disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15: 1493-503.

13. Kielstein J, Boger R, Bode-Boger S, Frolich J, Haller H, Ritz E, Fliser D. Marked increase of asymetric dimethylarginine in patients with incipient primary chronic renal disease. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 170-6.

14. Amann K, Wolf B, Nichols C, Tornig J, Schwarz U, Zeier M, Mall G, Ritz E. Aortic changes in experimental renal failure: hyperplasia or hypertrophy of smooth muscle cells? Hypertens, 1997; 29: 770-5.

15. Parfrey P. Cardiac disease in dialysis patients: diagnosis, burden of disease, prognosis, risk factors and management. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2000; 15 (5): 58-68.

16. K/DOQI clinical practice guidelines for chronic kidney disease: evaluation, classification, and stratification. Kidney Disease Outcome Quality Initiative. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 39: 1-246.

 Levin A. Clinical epidemiology of cardiovascular disease in chronic kidney disease prior to dialysis. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 101-5.

18. Foley R, Parfrey P, Hefferton D, Kent G, Murray D, Barre P. Impact of hypertension on cardiomyopathy, morbidity and mortality in end-stage renal disease. Kidney Int, 1996; 49: 1379-85.

19. Port F, Hulbert-Shearon T, Wolfe R, Bloembergen W, Golper T, Agodoa L, Young E. Predialysis blood pressure and mortality risk in a national sample of maintenance hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis, 1999; 33: 507-17.

20. Ruilope L, Salvetti A, Jamerson K, Hansson L, Warnold I, Wedel H, Zanchetti A. Renal function and intensive lowering of blood pressure in hypertensive participants of the hypertension optimal treatment (HOT) study. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 218-25.

21. Mann J, Gerstein H, Pogue J, Bosch J, Yusuf S. Renal insufficiency as a predictor of cardiovascular outcomes and the impact of ramipril: the HOPE randomized trial. Ann Intern Med, 2001; 134: 629--36.

22. Madore F. Uremia-related metabolic cardiac risk factors in chronic kidney disease. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 148-56.

23. Sarnak M, Coronado B, Greene T, Wang S, Kusek J, Beck G, Levey A. Cardiovascular disease risk factors in chronic renal insufficiency. Clin Nephrol, 2002; 57: 327-35.

24. Foley R, Parfrey P, Harnett J, Kent G, Murray D, Barre P. The impact of anaemia on cardiomyopathy, morbidity and mortality in end stage renal disease. Am J Kidney Dis, 1996; 28: 53-61.

25. Foley R, Parfrey P, Morgan J, Barre P, Campbell P, Cartier P, Coyle D, Fine A, Handa P, Kingma I, Lau C, Levin A, Mendelssohn D, Muirhead N, Murphy B, Plante R, Posen G, Wells G. Effect of hemoglobin levels in hemodialysis patients with asymptomatic cardiomyopathy. Kidney Int, 2000; 58: 1325-35.

26. London G. Cardiovascular disease in chronic renal failure: pathophysiologic aspects. Seminars in Dialysis, 2003; 16: 85-94.

27. Amann K, Ritz E, Wiest G, Klaus G, Mall G. A role of parathyroid hormone for the activation of cardiac fibroblasts in uremia. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1994; 4: 1814-9.

28. Parfrey P, Foley R, Harnett J, Kent G, Murray D, Barre P. The outcome and risk factors for left ventricular disorders in chronic uremia. Nephrol Dial Transpl, 1996; 11: 1277-85.

29. Foley R, Herzog C, Collins A. Blood pressure and long-term mortality in United States hemodialysis patients: USRDS Waves 3 and 4 study. Kidney Int, 2002; 62: 1784-90.

30. Cice G, Ferrara L, D'Andrea A, D'Isa S, Di Benedetto A, Cittadini A, Russo P, Golino P, Calabro R. Carvedilol increases two-year survival in dialysis patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. JACC, 2003; 41: 1438-44.

31. Fonarow G. Heart failure: recent advances in prevention and treatment. Rev Cardiovasc Med, 2000; 1: 25-33.

What is new in therapy of glomerulonephritis in the 2003/2004

Hruby Z

Department of Nephrology, Medical University of Wrocław, Voivodship Speciality Hospital, Poland

Abstract

The article reviews reports and opinions dealing with management of human glomerulonephritis that have appeared in the years 2003/2004. The following glomerulopathies have been covered: primary focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis, IgA nephropathy, membranous nephropathy, lupus nephritis, ANCA positive vasculitis and HCV-positive membranoproliferative cryoglobulinemic glomerulopathy. Aside from original studies, expert opinions and recommendations have been cited.

Key words: glomerulonephritis therapy, primary and secondary glomerulopathies.

The problems of pathogenesis and treatment of human glomerular diseases are particularly complex and multifactorial, as much as clinical management of glomerulonephritis. Despite a notable improvement made in the past decade in this field, in particularly regarding secondary glomerular disease, satisfactory results have not been reached in majority of glomerulonephritides. Therefore, this presentation aimed at underlining novel approaches to management of these diseases, is based upon my personal, based selection of, in my opinion, interesting and

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Medical University of Wrocław Department of Nephrology, Voivodship Specialty Hospital, ul. Kamieńskiego 73A, 51-123 Wrocław, Poland, Tel/Fax: +48 71 327 04 18, e-mail: hruby@wssk.wroc.pl

Received 5.05.2004 Accepted 3.06.2004

representative reports, that have been published in the years 2003/2004. Thus it doesn't mean that the reports and opinions cited herein reflect a complete upate of this complicated and multifaceted subject.

Primary focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS)

A prolonged treatment with corticosteroids is a first therapeutic option. In resistant cases cytotoxic agents, cyclosporine, mycophenolate mofetil (MMF), plasmapheresis or LDL-apheresis have been tried with variable results. In adults resistant to corticosteroids several months' course of cytotoxic therapy is warranted. Some benefit has been reported of treatment with MMF, although in uncontrolled studies. Nonetheless, as for now, a 6 months trial of cytotoxic drugs or MMF may be recommended in steroid-resistant FSGS to identify few responsive cases. Plasma- or lipopheresis is also promising but awaits confirmation of effectivity in future trials [1]. Some 50-70% of steroid-resistant FSGS cases will have a marked reduction of proteinuria as result of treatment with cyclosporine A (CsA). Apropriate titration of dosage to avoid nephrotoxicity is necessary and a course of up to 12 months is advisable without a substantial risk of cyclosporine-dependence. Given the above, CsA therapy could be regarded as primary treatment in patients with FSGS at high risk of steroid toxicity [2]. The rationale of employing corticosteroids in therapy of FSGS has been questioned by the group of Ron Falk (Glomerular Disease Collaborative Network; [3]). An aggressive and multifactorial therapy of collapsing glomerulopathy, a variant of FSGS, has been proposed by Gerald Appel and his coworkers [4]. It includes steroids or CsA, ACE-inhibitors, AII receptor blockers and statins. Moreover, 6-12 months' course of AII receptor antagonist losartan (50 mg/day) was effective in ameliorating nephrotic syndrome in normotensive patients with FSGS resistant to immunosuppressive treatment [5]. Contrary to the above cited opinion of R. Falk and coworkers, Indian authors demonstrated

in a controlled trial that patients with FSGS should be given steroids for at least 4 months before they could be regarded non-responsive to these drugs [6]. In a study assessing long-term effects of CsA or chlorambucil treatment (6months trial) of patients with nephrotic syndrome due to FSGS, investigators of the German Collaborative Glomerulonephritis Study Group [7] revealed that at 4 years after the trial mean serum creatinine in group receiving CsA was appx. 1.7 mg/dl, while in that treated with chlorambucil was 1.9 mg/dl (difference not statistically significant). Total remission of nephrosis was seen in 28% of patients taking CsA. Thus this form of therapy appears to be relatively safe and effective in the FSGS, also in the long run, however the results were not significantly better than those of chlorambucil treatment. Stewart Cameron has also contributed to the above cited discussion on usefulness of corticosteroids in FSGS by stating that nowadays, contrary to the past, a 4-6 months course of steroids is warranted in all adult nephrotic patients with FSGS to establish if they fall into the 20-30% who will thus achieve a remission of proteinuria [8]. These steroidsensitive patients have a benign prognosis as to progression of renal disease and their management could rely on long-term (24 months) low dose steroids and/or CsA (up to 12 months). A study reported in children, but equally applicable to young adults with steroid-resistant FSGS, proposed combined use of MMF and ACE-inhibitors or AII receptor blockers if all other measures failed [9]. After 6 months of such medication proteinuria was reduced by 72% and this level maintained for at least 24 months. Nonetheless this study, as many other similar reports, has suffered from a low number of cases.

IgA nephropathy

Among many reports on beneficial effect of anti-angiotensin treatment in this nephropathy, a group from Korea [10] has documented an additive antiproteinuric influence of combined ACE-inhibitor and AII receptor blocker. Interestingly, in a group of type 2 diabetic nephropathy patients treated in parallel, such synergism against proteinuria could not be observed. A controlled trial assessing effect of steroid therapy in patients with moderate proteinuria (0.5-2.0g/d) was performed in Japan [11]. The result revealed not only significant reduction in proteinuria in steroid-treated patients, but also remarkable improvement of renal histology assessed on repeated biopsy at 3 years' follow-up. Another controlled trial in Japan featured over 5 years' observation of patients treated with low dose steroids (20 mg tapered to 5 mg/day) for histologically moderate IgA nephropathy. As result, this dosage, while reducing proteinuria, was ineffective in arresting deterioration of glomerular filtration. Authors concluded that higher doses of corticosteroids are mandatory in management of this entity [12]. On the other hand, histopathologically severe crescentic IgA nephropathy was successfully managed with pulse methylprednisolone and intravenous cyclophosphamide repeated monthly for 6 months. Marked histopathologic improvement was noted on repeat biopsy along with significant reduction in proteinuria. At 36 months' follow-up end-stage renal disease was observed in 1/12 patients of treated group versus 5/12 historical controls

[13]. A 10 years' follow-up study was performed in Greece on patients with IgA nephropathy and heavy proteinuria (>3g/d). Results revealed beneficial effect of treatment with corticosteroids and azathioprine (24 months) on progression of glomerular disease to end-stage renal insufficiency [14]. In advanced cases of nephropathy presenting with reduction in glomerular filtration (creatinine > 1.5 mg/dl) it may be advisable to combine pulse methylprednisolone treatment with tonsillectomy. This approach significantly decreases rate of progression to ESRD in over 5 years' follow-up [15]. Similarly advanced (creatinine >2mg/dl) and progressing (25% increase of serum creatinine in the past 3 months) noncrescentic IgA nephropathy was evaluated for response to cyclophosphamide pulse therapy (750 mg/m² monthly for 6 months) and low dose prednisolone by Rasche FM et al. [16]. This treatment reduced the rate of renal function loss from 16% to 4% along with significant decrease of proteinuria and was therefore regarded effective in this subgroup of patients. A group of children or young adults with moderate proteinuria (normocholesterolaemia) and mild histopathological changes responded favourably to combined treatment with fluvastatin and dipyridamole (12 months) in terms of diminution in proteinuria, hematuria and serum creatinine concentration [17]. Finally, a group of 110 patients with mesangial proliferative nephropathy and IgM deposits (IgM nephropathy) was observed for 15 years by Finish investigators: 29% were resistant to corticosteroids and 80% of steroid-sensitive were steroid-dependent [18].

Membranous nephropathy

Despite extensive clinical investigations in the past 2 decades, the jury is still out on optimal scheme of management of this type of glomerulonephritis. In particular, the efficacy and safety of majority of protocols employing corticosteroids and alkylating agents must be regarded at least controversial. In a recent review, a group of Chapel Hill, USA, suggests more selective, innovative strategies aimed at modulating immune response to pathogenic antigen, inhibition of B and T cell activation, blockade of complement cascade, interference with peroxidation of GBM components and others [19]. With regard to steroid and cytotoxic drugs, the authors of original scheme of treating membranous nephropathy with alternating monthly schedule admit that although significant antiproteinuric effect was noted, long-term nephroprotective influence was uncertain and severe side effects were observed in patients with impaired renal function [20]. CsA has been shown in a number of controlled trials to markedly diminish proteinuria and arrest progression of renal failure in at least 2/3 of patients characterised as being at high risk of progression (reviewed in [21]). The evidence in favour of MMF efficacy in these patients is much weaker and derived from pilot studies: half of the patients will have a 50% reduction in proteinuria and no effect on renal function. Down the line suggested by the above cited selective approach to treatment, the group of G. Remuzzi reported on a successful use of anti-B cell (CD20) monoclonal antibody, rituximab in patients with membranous nephropathy at high risk of progression to ESRD [22]. Specifically after 12 monthly infusions renal function stabilized and proteinuria decreased to <0.5 g/d. Finally, a report from Hong Kong described effective treatment with tacrolimus of 3 patients with membranous nephropathy nonresponsive to steroids and cytostatics: there was complete remission in 1 and partial in 2 patients [23].

Lupus nephritis

It is now recognized that this disease represents rather a clinical syndrome, than the unique pathogenic and clinical entity, therefore there cannot be a uniform therapeutic approach to all the types and patient subgroups. Each treatment strategy includes induction and maintenance phase and recommendations for both phases are still controversial. Whereas induction therapies outlined by the NIH (intravenous cyclophosphamide pulse therapy for diffuse proliferative lupus nephritis) and the Mayo Clinic trials are more or less widely accepted, the maintenance therapy abounds controversies as to whether cyclophosphamide or azathioprine are effective and safe in this regard [24]. Recently, Contreras G et al. [25] published results of their prospective controlled trial comparing efficacy and safety of 3 regimens aimed at maintaining results of remission induction: quarterly pulse cyclophosphamide, oral azathioprine and oral MMF. Following the pulse-cyclophosphamide induction phase that caused remission in 83% patients, they obtained much better results in maintenance phase (72 months event-free survival and relapse-free survival, as well as incidence of hospitalization and side-effects) in the azathioprine and MMF groups than in the cyclophosphamide group. New drugs currently employed in other autoimmune diseases haven't been extensively used in treatment of lupus nephritis: methotrexate, CsA, high dose intravenous immunoglobulins [26]. The same applies to immunosuppressive drugs used in transplantation (MMF, tacrolimus). There are interesting attempts with monoclonal antibodies against immune cells, cytokines and components of the complement system, as well as with autologous bone marrow transplantation in treatment of severe lupus nephritis. Recently, a group from the Heidelberg University compared outcomes of lupus nephritis in patients treated at this institution in the years 1980-1989 and 1990 through 2000. In the later decade there were lower rates of renal failure and fewer histological signs of chronicity at diagnosis. Thus, although the treatment schedules were not significantly different, the outcome of disease was clearly better in the recent decade (40% of ESRD in the years 1980-89; no ESRD in the 1990-2000, [27]). A new immunosuppressive drug developped in Japan, mizoribine has been used to relieve flare of lupus nephritis in a pilot prospective study of 6 patients [28]. Oral pulse therapy resulted in reduction of proteinuria, serum anti-dsDNA antibody titers as well as significant histological improvement in 1 patient who has been rebiopsied after treatment. Yet another novel drug, rituximab (anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody) has been successfully employed (complete remission achieved) by a group from Navarra (Italy) in management of lupus nephritis refractory to cytostatics and steroids [29]. Evaluation of safety and efficacy of another monoclonal antibody, anti-CD 40L was performed by investigators from NIH, Bethesda, in 28 persons with proliferative

lupus nephritis. The study was terminated prematurely because of thromboembolic phenomena occurring in some patients, however reduction in proteinuria and anti-dsDNA titers was observed in few persons available for assessment of efficacy [30]. Also from the NIH originated a review article summarizing current approach to treat lupus membranous nephropathy [31]. It was concluded that the patients with this entity should be treated from the earliest stages of the disease with angiotensin antagonists to minimize proteinuria, whereas after development of nephrotic syndrome active immunosuppression should be employed including corticosteroids, cyclosporine, MMF and cyclophosphamide.

ANCA positive renal vasculitis

The second wave clinical trials launched by the European Vasculitis Study Group (EUVAS) was aimed at testing new therapeutic approaches. Results of the part of the CYCLOPS (pulsed vs. oral continuous cyclophosphamide in generalized vasculitis) trial from the First Medical Department, Charles University (Prague) were recently published [32]. It appears from the outcome that mortality was higher in the oral cyclophosphamide arm, so was the cumulative dose of the drug and infection rate, although while remission rate was lower, the relapses were less frequent in the oral cyclophosphamide group. New trials by EUVAS include comparison of MMF and azathioprine in maintenance of remission (IMPROVE). The efficacy of both anti-TNF antibody and soluble TNF receptor in management of ANCA (+) vasculitis have been probed recently. A study from Bologna revealed that plasma exchange treatment (PE) improves prognosis in acute phase of ANCA (+) crescentic glomerulonephritis: in patients receiving both PE and steroids plus oral cyclophosphamide there was less mortality and lower rate of transfer to end-stage renal disease than in those given immunosuppressive drugs alone [33]. Tetracycline derivatives inhibit production and activity of matrix metalloproteinases; a single case report demonstrated remarkable subsidance of proteinuria in crescentic glomerulonephritis with tetracycline [34].

Miscelanous

Rather futuristic approach of treating glomerular diseases has been reviewed by Schena FP and Abbattista MR [35]: infusion of bone marrow-derived stem cells could repair injured glomeruli. Data from experimental animal studies indicate that this strategy may be employed in treatment of human glomerulopathies in the near future. The issue of combined ACE and AII receptor blockade in reducing proteinuria in glomerulonephritis has been tackled by few studies. The G. Remuzzi's group achieved a synergistic antiproteinuric effect when both drugs were used in concert [36], while investigators from Bern (Switzerland) observed reduction in serum matrix metalloproteinase activity with ACE inhibitor, but not with AII receptor blockers, or combined use of both anti-angiotensin drugs [37]. The major advantage of LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption as selective procedures over nonselective plasmapheresis in management of certain glomerulopathies has been underlined by Sułowicz W and Stompór T [38].

In patients with HCV infection and cryoglobulinemic glomerulonephritis (membranoproliferative, MPGN), a 12 months course of interferon alpha (IFN α) and ribavirin results in sustained virologic response, along with improvement of clinical and histologic features of glomerulopathy [39]. The treatment with IFN α alone may be complicated by relapses of HCV viremia and renal disease after discontinuation of therapy. In cases of rapidly progressive MPGN the treatment is initiated by pulses of methylprednisolone plus oral prednisolne with cytostatic, followed by the above antiviral therapy. In patients with genotype Ib HCV cryofiltation (double filtration plasmapheresis with a cooling unit) combined with IFN α and ribavirin is recommended [40].

References

1. Ponticelli C, Passerini P. Other immunosuppressive agents for focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 242-8.

2. Cattran DC. Cyclosporine in the treatment of idiopathic focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 234-41.

3. Franceschini N, Hogan SL, Falk RJ. Primum non nocere: Should adults with idiopathic FSGS receive steroids? Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 229-33.

4. Schwimmer JA, Markowitz GS, Valeri A, Appel GB. Collapsing glomerulopathy. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 209-18.

5. Usta M, Ersoy A, Dilek K, Yavuz M, Gullulu M, Yurtkuran M. Efficacy of Losartan in patients with primary focal segmental glomerulosclerosis resistant to immunosupressive treatment. J Intern Med, 2003; 253: 329-34.

6. Pokhariyal S, Gulati S, Prasad N, Sharma RK, Singh U, Gupta RK, Mittal S, Mehta B. Duration of optimal therapy for idiopathic focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. J Nephrol, 2003; 16: 691-6.

7. Heering P, Braun N, Mullejans R, Ivens K, Zauner I, Funfstuck R, Keller F, Kramer BK, Schollmeyer P, Risler T, Grabensee B; German Collaborative Glomerulonephritis Study Group. Cyclosporine A and chlorambucil in the treatment of idiopathic focal segmental glomerulonephritis. Am J Kidney Dis, 2004; 43: 10-8.

8. Cameron JS. Focal segmental glomerulosclerosis in adults. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18(6): 45-51.

9. Montane B, Abitbol C, Chandar J, Strauss J, Zilleruelo G. Novel therapy of focal glomerulosclerosis with mycophenolate and angiotensin blockade. Pediatr Nephrol, 2003; 18: 772-7.

10. Kim MJ, Song JH, Suh JH, Lee SW, Kim GA. Additive antiproteinuric effect of combination therapy with ACE inhibitor and angiotensin II receptor antagonist: differential short-term response between IgA nephropathy and diabetic nephropathy. Yonsei Med J, 2003; 44: 463-72.

11. Uzu T, Harada T, Ko M, Yamato M, Takahara K, Yamasuchi A. Effect of corticosteroid therapy on the progression of IgA nephropathy with moderate proteinuria. Clin Exp Nephrol, 2003; 7: 210-4.

12. Katafuchi R, Ikeda K, Mizumasa T, Tanaka H, Ando T, Yanase T, Masutani K, Kubo M, Fujimi S. Controlled, prospective trial of steroid treatment in IgA nephropathy: a limitation of low-dose prednisolone therapy. Am J Kidney Dis, 2003; 41: 972-83.

13. Tumlin JA, Lohavichan V, Hennigar R. Crescentic, proliferative IgA nephropathy: clinical and histological response to methylprednisolone and intravenous cyclophosphamide. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1321-9.

14. Goumenos DS, Davlouros P, El Nahas AM, Ahuja M, Shortland JR, Vlachojannis JG, Brown CB. Prednisolone and azathioprine in IgA nephropathy – a ten-year follow-up study. Nephron Clin Pract, 2003; 93: 47-8.

15. Sato M, Hotta O, Tomioka S, Horigome I, Chiba S, Miyazaki M, Noshiro H, Taguma Y. Cohort study of advanced IgA nephropathy: efficacy and limitations of corticosteroids with tonsillectomy. Nephron Clin Pract, 2003; 93: 137-45.

16. Rasche FM, Klotz CH, Czock D, Karges W, Muche R, Jehle

PM, Mertz A, Keller F. Cyclophosphamide pulse therapy in advanced progressive IgA nephropathy. Nephron Clin Pract, 2003; 93: 131-6.

17. Kano K, Nishikura K, Yamada Y, Arisaka O. Effect of fluvastatin and dipyridamole on proteinuria and renal function in childhood IgA nephropathy with mild histological findings and moderate proteinuria. Clin Nephrol, 2003; 60: 85-9.

 Myllymaki J, Saha H, Mustonen J, Helin H, Pasternack A. IgM nephropathy: clinical picture and long-term prognosis. Am J Kidney Dis, 2003; 41: 343-50.

19. Kshirsagar AV, Nachman PH, Falk RJ. Alternative therapies and future intervension for treatment of membranous nephropathy. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 362-72.

20. Passerini P, Ponticelli C. Corticosteroids, cyclophosphamide and chlorambucil therapy of membranous nephropathy. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 355-61.

21. Cattran DC. Mycophenolate mofetil and cyclosporine therapy in membranous nephropathy. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 272-7.

22. Ruggenenti P, Chiurchiu C, Brusegan V, Abbate M, Perna A, Filippi C, Remuzzi G. Rituximab in idiopathic membranous nephropathy: a one-year prospective study. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 1851-7.

23. Szeto CC, Leung CB, Lai FM, Li PK. Tacrolimus in resistant primary membranous nephropathy – a report of 3 cases. Clin Nephrol, 2003; 59: 293-6.

24. Balow JE, Austin HA III. Maintenance therapy for lupus nephritis – something old, something new. New Engl J Med, 2004; 350: 1044-6.

25. Contreras G, Pardo V, Leclercq B, Lenz O, Tozman E, O'Nan P, Roth D. Sequential therapies for proliferative lupus nephritis. New Engl J Med, 2004, 350: 971-80.

26. Kuiper-Geertsma DG, Derksen RH. Newer drugs for the treatment of lupus nephritis. Drugs, 2003; 63: 167-80.

27. Fiehn C, Hajjar Y, Mueller K, Walherr R, Ho AD, Andrassy K. Improved clinical outcome of lupus nephritis during the past decade: importance of early diagnosis and treatment. Ann Rheum Dis, 2003; 62: 435-9.

28. Tanaka H, Suzuki K, Tsugawa K, Ito E, Waga S. Mizoribine oral pulse therapy for patients with disease flare of lupus nephritis. Clin Nephrol, 2003; 60: 390-4.

29. Fra GP, Avanzi GC, Bartoli E. Remission of refractory lupus nephritis with a protocol including rituximab. Lupus, 2003; 12: 783-7.

30. Boumpas DT, Furie R, Manzi S, Illei GG, Wallace DJ, Balow JE, Vainshaw A; BG9588 Lupus Nephritis Trial Group. A short course of BG9588 (anti-CD40 ligand antibody) improves serologic activity and decreases hematuria in patients with proliferative lupus glomerulonephritis. Arthritis Rheum, 2003; 48: 719-27.

31. Balow JE, Austin HA III. Therapy of membranous nephropathy in systemic lupus erythematosus. Semin Nephrol, 2003; 23: 386-91.

32. Tesar V, Rihova Z, Jancova E, Rysava R, Merta M. Current treatment strategies in ANCA-positive renal vasculitis – lessons from European randomized trials. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18(5): 2-4.

33. Frasca GM, Soverini ML, Falaschini A, Tampieri E, Vangelista A, Stefoni S. Plasma exchange treatment improves prognosis of antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody-associated crescentic glomerulonephritis: a case-control study in 26 patients from single center. Therap Apher Dial, 2003; 7: 540-6.

34. Ahuja TS. Doxycycline decreases proteinuria in glomerulonephritis. Am J Kidney Dis, 2003; 42: 376-80.

35. Schena FP, Abbattista MR. Stem cells: reparative medicine and nephrology. J Nephrol, 2003; 16(7): 1-5.

36. Campbell R, Sangalli F, Perticucci E, Aros C, Viscarra C, Perna A, Remuzzi A, Bertocchi F, Fagiani L, Remuzzi G, Ruggenenti P. Effects of combined ACE inhibitor and angiotensin II antagonist treatment in human chronic nephropathies. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 1094-103.

37. Lods N, Ferrari P, Frey FJ, Kappeler A, Berthier C, Vogt B, Marti HP. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition but not angiotensin II receptor blockade regulates matrix metalloproteinase activity in patients with glomerulonephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2003; 14: 2861-72.

38. Sułowicz W, Stompór T. LDL-apheresis and immunoadsorption: novel methods in the treatment of renal diseases refractory to conventional therapy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18(5): 59-62.

39. Rossi P, Bertani T, Baio P, Caldara R, Luliri P, Tengattini F, Bellavita P, Mazzucco G, Misiani R. Hepatitis C virus-related cryoglobulinemic glomerulonephritis: long-term remission after antiviral therapy. Kidney Int, 2003; 63: 2236-41.

40. Schena FP. What is the optimal treatment for HCV glomerulonephritis? ASN Renal Week, 2003; 134-5.

What is new in peritoneal dialysis in the years 2003-2004

Grzegorzewska AE

Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, Karol Marcinkowski University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

This review paper describes new data on the role of aquaporins in peritoneal function, peritoneal membrane permeability, peritoneal dialysis (PD) adequacy and peritoneal membrane histology, new aspects of the use of PD solutions alternative to glucose ones and indications for use of peritoneal catheters with different configurations.

Results of main studies, published predominantly in 2003-2004, are presented and discussed. Clinically important news, although preliminary in some cases, are also included.

Key words: aquaporins, peritoneal membrane, dialysis solutions, catheters.

Introduction

The following subjects will be discussed:

- 1. The role of aquaporins (APQs) in peritoneal function,
- 2. Peritoneal membrane permeability, peritoneal dialysis (PD) adequacy and peritoneal membrane histology,
- 3. New aspects of the use of PD solutions alternative to glucose ones,
- 4. Indications for use of peritoneal catheters with different configurations.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. dr hab. med. Alicja E. Grzegorzewska Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases Al. Przybyszewskiego 49 60-355 Poznań, Poland Tel: +48 61 8691 700 Fax: +48 61 8691 688 e-mail: alicja_grzegorzewska@yahoo.com

The role of AQPs in peritoneal function

When expression of cellular water channels – AQPs – was found in kidney tissue, exploration of peritoneum for AQPs was also initiated. In human peritoneum mRNA for AQP1, AQP3 and AQP4 was shown [1]. The localization of AQP1 protein in peritoneal mesothelial cells was confirmed by double immunohistochemical staining of the mesothelial lining of human peritoneal membrane. Immunohistologic studies revealed different localization of AQP1 and AQP3 in human peritoneal mesothelial cells, with apical localization of AQP1 and basolateral localization of AQP3 [2]. In mice, the presence of mRNA for AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP7 and AQP8 was reported in peritoneum [3]. In the rat peritoneum, mRNA for AQP1 and AQP4 was shown [4].

AQPs, which are present in human peritoneum, were also found in other human organs. AQP1 was detected in kidneys (proximal tubule, descending thin limb of the loop of Henle, the descending vasa recta), chorid plexus, eye, gall bladder, lung, red blood cell, endothelium of non-fenestrated capillaries. AQP3 is present in kidney collecting ducts (basolateral membrane), lung, gastrointestinal tract, chorid plexus and eye. AQP4 was found in brain, lung and kidney [2,5].

Important progression of investigations in cell cultures was achieved with detection that glucose itself or hyperosmotic conditions, caused by high glucose concentrations (4%), increase expression of mRNA and synthesis of AQP1 protein in endothelial cells of human umbiliculus vein [6] and in rat peritoneal mesothelial cells [7]. These data suggest that during PD a number of AQP1 may increase due to action of hyperosmotic solutions containing glucose, if cells responsible for AQPs formation are capable to answer on stimulus like hyperosmotic glucose solution. Chronic exposition of peritoneum on dialysis solution with low pH (3.5) causes a decrease of mRNA for AQP1 and AQP4 in the rat model of PD [4].

Not all AQPs are involved in transperitoneal ultrafiltration. Studies on AQP1-null mice or AQP4-null mice have shown that AQP4 plays no significant role in peritoneal water permeability,

Received 14.05.2004 Accepted 30.05.2004

whereas in AQP1-null mice the rate of increase in the volume of a hypertonic dialysate was reduced to about 40% of the level seen in control mice [3]. Results of these studies also indicate that a presence of AQP1 is not the only condition causing transperitoneal ultrafiltration under hypertonic circumstances. Investigations on rats with renal-vascular hypertension revealed that greater ultrafiltration is accompanied by higher expression of AQP1 and AQP4 [8]. Expression of AQPs may be decreased by administration of angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors (ACEI) or drugs which are antagonists for angiotensin II receptor (AIIA). Action of ACEI or AIIA results in decreased transperitoneal ultrafiltration [8].

Reduced expression of AQPs as a cause of deteriorated ultrafiltration should be suspected when patients with decreased ultrafiltration demonstrate impaired sodium sieving, but peritoneal transport of small solutes is not increased [2].

Attempts to demonstrate a decreased number of AQP1 in patients with impaired peritoneal ultrafiltration capacity were, however, not successful. Changes in AQP1 expression were not shown during peritonitis in human [9] and in the rat model of peritonitis. A presence of AQP1 was also revealed in a long-term patient with impaired transcellular water transport [10]. A question arises, what is really important – a number or a function of AQPs. It cannot be excluded that glycation of proteins of AQPs is a reason for loss of their physiological functions [2].

Peritoneal membrane permeability, PD adequacy and peritoneal membrane histology

Long-term exposure of peritoneal membrane to bioincompatible dialysis solutions and episodes of dialysis-related peritonitis lead to functional and structural changes in peritoneum of PD patients.

Functional changes of peritoneal membrane are relatively easy to check with repeated performance of peritoneal tests, like peritoneal equilibration test - PET [11], standard permeability analysis - SPA [12], personal dialysis capacity - PDC [13,14]. In 2003, reference values of SPA were established [15], and PET was modified by the use of a radiopharmaceutical: ⁹⁹Tc - diethylenetriaminepentaacetate - ⁹⁹Tc - DTPA, which was intravenously injected at the end of peritoneal instillation of 2 L of 2.5% glucose - containing PD solution as a bolus [16]. Comparing to standard PET, nuclear PET may have the added advantages of simplicity and a possibility of measuring total clearance (PD + renal) in the same sitting. All afore-mentioned tests determine transperitoneal movement of small solutes. SPA and PDC additionally determine peritoneal ultrafiltration capacity, function of water channels and peritoneal transport of large molecules. However, standard PET remains the most popular method of functional evaluation of peritoneal membrane.

Numerous papers indicate changes in peritoneal permeability in the course of PD treatment. An increase in peritoneal permeability is predominantly described. It occurs usually after at least 2 years of PD duration [17-21]. Increments in peritoneal permeability were also observed in the rat model of PD [22]. Reports on decreasing permeability of peritoneum during PD treatment also appear in the scientific literature [19,23-27].

Recent studies indicate that the normal anatomic peritoneum (the mesothelium and associated surface coatings, stagnant layers and the connective tissue immediately adherent to the mesothelium) is relatively unimportant as a physical transport barrier and does not provide a major limitation to small solutes permeability and osmotic ultrafiltration in PD [28]. In cases of alterations of the peritoneum over years, this conclusion may not apply.

Conventional dialysis solutions, containing high glucose lood, lead to formation of advanced glycation end-products (AGE) in peritoneum. In diabetic patients non-enzymatic glycation of proteins begins already in pre-dialytic period. Accumulation of AGE in peritoneum leads to increased permeability of peritoneal membrane. Diabetes mellitus, according to CANUSA studies, is more frequently related to high peritoneal permeability than other diseases causing renal insufficiency [29]. Diabetic patients show higher peritoneal transport, because AGE accumulation in peritoneum and in dialysate effluent is significantly greater in diabetics than in non-diabetics. Differences in peritoneal transport between insulin-dependent patients and insulin-nondependent ones were not demonstrated [30]. However, not all authors confirm more frequent occurrence of high transport in diabetics compared to non-diabetics [31,32]. Dimkovic et al. [33] showed even a greater number of low transporters among Asian Indian patients with diabetes than in non Indian ones. Recent study, using PDC [13], demonstrated that peritoneal function, including peritoneal membrane transport and peritoneal permeability to protein, was significantly higher in diabetics than in non-diabetics [34]. Therefore, hypoproteinemia in PD diabetic patients might be associated with high permeability of peritoneal membrane [34].

In 2003, PD adequacy parameters were related to histologic changes of peritoneal membrane, shown in a peritoneal biopsy at initiation of PD treatment and after a mean of 4 years on continuous ambulatory PD [35]. The main histologic changes were loss of mesothelial cells and decrease in normal mesothelial surface, thickening of the submesothelial collagenous zone, and presence of vascular hyalinosis. Only a trend was observed toward more severe lesions in patients treated with PD for about 4 years than in those starting PD. These not significant structural changes were not followed by functional changes during the first 4 years on PD. However, this study is limited by the small number (n = 18) of patients included [35].

After numerous experimental investigations, clinical trials with glycosaminoglycans have been already started to slow the progressive reduction in the dialytic efficiency of the peritoneal membrane. Intraperitoneal use of hyaluronan for 6-hour dwell in PD patients did not reveal significant changes neither in ultrafiltration nor peritoneal transport, but there was no adverse events related to hyaluronan administration [36]. Further studies with oral treatment of long-term PD patients with the glycosaminoglycan sulodexide showed that this drug improves some functional peritoneal membrane parameters (induces an increase in D/P urea and D/P creatinine and a decrease in peritoneal albumin loss), but it is inclear whether this therapy may be a strategy effective in stopping peritoneal dialytic failure [37]. New therapeutic strategies aiming to protect the peritoneal membrane from the consequences of long-term PD include [38,39]:

- 1. administration of L-arginine analogues,
- modulating angiogenesis using agents that inhibit endothelial cell growth, adhesion and cell migration, or that interfere with vascular growth factors VEGF and βFGF, or their receptors,
- 3. gene therapy

a) peritoneal mesothelial cells or peritoneal leukocytes can be modified to express antiinflammatory cytokines, as IL-1 receptor antagonist, the soluble receptor to TNF- α and IL-10,

b) membrane integrity could be preserved enhancing the expression of fibrinolytic factors (tissue plasminogen activator) and anti-fibrotic molecules that counteract VEGF action and inhibit factor Kappa B and transforming growth factor β .

New aspects of the use of PD solutions alternative to glucose ones

Malnutrition is common among PD patients. Numerous factors lead to depletion of body tissue and nutrients, among them reduced nutrient intake, reflecting disturbed appetite, was recently proved in PD patients using electronic appetite rating system [40].

Amino acid-based dialysis solution (AA-DS) was designed to replace transperitoneal losses of amino acids and proteins during PD, thereby improving PD patients' nutrition. After many correction, AA-DS exerts beneficial nutritional effects, including improved nitrogen balance, increased concentration of plasma proteins, improved anthropometric measurements and improved plasma amino acid pattern [41,42]. However, Brulez et al. [43] have observed already in 1999 that absorption of L-methionine from AA-DS induces an increase in the plasma level of homocysteine by about 40% after use of AA-DS for 2 months and, therefore, increases the potential risk of cardiovascular illness. Perhaps AA-DS formulation can be still optimised. Recent data also demonstrate that AA-DS increases serum homocysteine level irrespective of patient sex, age, underlying disease, or diabetic status, and suggest that L-methionine content in AA-DS should be lower than 85 mg/dL, but optimal concentration was not established as yet [44].

It was shown in 2001 that leptinemia of patients switched to icodextrin dialysis solution is lower compared to that of a control group continuing to receive treatment with a glucose – based solution only [45]. Further studies of the same authors revealed that icodextrin administration leads to an increase in leptin peritoneal clearance, presumably as a consequence of increased ultrafiltration [46]. However, the previously established decrease in leptinemia during long-term icodextrin treatment cannot be simply an effect of an increased icodextrin peritoneal clearance. A role in the decrease in leptinemia during icodextrin treatment could also be played by reduced leptin synthesis following the decrease in glucose load and/or hyperinsulinemia and body fat mass in the long run [46].

Episodes of icodextrin-associated sterile peritonitis in

patients maintained on chronic PD have been repeatedly described. In many cases this syndrome is caused by contamination of icodextrin with a gram-positive bacteria-derived peptidoglycan, a nonendotoxin pyrogen capable of provoking the inflammatory response in peritoneum. It is established that only a < 10 ng/ml peptidoglycan level fluid should be used, but some patients may become hypersensitive to the peptidoglycan contaminant in icodextrin solution. Such patients may only be able to tolerate fluid containing no peptidoglycan [47,48]. In contrast to bacterial peritonitis, there is no increase in CD14 (receptor for lipopolysaccharide) expression on the peripheral and peritoneal macrophages on the day of presentation and during the follow-up period of icodextrin-associated peritonitis [49].

Indications for use of peritoneal catheters with different configurations

With development of PD treatment, different types of peritoneal catheters are commercially available. Precise indications for their choice for individual patient are not well established. Chinese group of clinical investogators have published in 2003 the results of a prospective randomized controlled trial in PD patients who received a conventional straight double-cuffed catheter, a swan-neck straight catheter, or a swan-neck curled tip catheter [50]. These three different types of PD catheters did not have markedly different outcomes. However, there was a trend toward lower risk of exit site infections in swan-neck catheters, and significantly fewer swan-neck catheters were removed because exit site infections. The main benefit of swanneck catheters was found in nasal non carriers of Staph. aureus, but swan-neck curled tip catheters had a high migration rate. Swan-neck straight catheters are therefore recommended by authors as the first-line catheters of choice, particularly in populations with a low rate of Staph. aureus nasal carriage.

Due to frequently observed migration of intraabdominal part of Tenckhoff catheter, techniques for correction of its position in the peritoneal cavity are continuously elaborated. Recently, the double guidewire method was introduced by Taiwan group [51]. The first guidewire is used to correct the direction of the catheter tip and the second guidewire is used to anchor the catheter so that an ideal course of the catheter can be maintained during removal of the first guidewire.

Acknowledgements

The paper was presented at the VIII Congress of Polish Society of Nephrology in Białystok, 5-6.06.2004.

References

1. Fang W, Qian JQ. Expression of aquaporin-1 in human tissue. Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 149.

 Lai KN, Lam MF, Leung JC. Peritoneal function: the role of aquaporins. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 20-5.

3. Yang B, Folkesson HG, Yang J, Matthay MA, Verkman AS. Reduced osmotic water permeability of the peritoneal barrier in aquaporin-1 knockout mice. Am J Physiol, 1999; 276: 76-81.

4. Imai H, Nakamoto H, Ishida Y, Yamanouchi Y, Suzuki H. Glucocortycoid protects against the development of encapsulating peritoneal sclerosis in peritoneal dialysis. Abstr Perit Dial Int, 2002; 22: 10. Sasaki S. Basic and clinical aspects of kidney channelopathies. Proc. 9th Asian Pacific Congress of Nephrology. Pattaya, 2003; p. 69-78.

 Fang W, Qian JQ. Effect of glucose on the expression of aquaporin-1 in cultured human endothelial cells. Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 150.

7. Oto T, Kuwahara M, Fan S, Terada Y, Akiba T, Sasaki S, Marumo F. Expression of aquaporin-1 in the peritoneal tissues: localization and regulation by hyperosmolality. Perit Dial Int, 2002; 22: 307-15.

8. Imai H, Nakamoto H, Ishida Y, Suzuki H. Role of renin-angiotensin system in the regulation of peritoneal function in CAPD. Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 150.

9. Pannekeet MM, Mulder JB, Weening JJ, Struijk DG, Zweers MM, Krediet RT. Demonstration of aquaporin-chip in peritoneal tissue of uremic and CAPD patients. Perit Dial Int, 1996; 16: 54-7.

10. Goffin E, Combet S, Jamar F, Cosyns JP, Devuyst O. Expression of aquaporin-1 in a long-term peritoneal dialysis patient with impaired transcellular water transport. Am J Kidney Dis, 1999; 33: 383-8.

11. Twardowski ZJ, Nolph KD, Khanna R, Prowant BF, Ryan LP, Moore HL, Nielsen MP. Peritoneal equilibration test. Perit Dial Bull, 1987; 7: 138-47.

12. Smit W, Langedijk MJ, Schouten N, van den Berg N, Struijk DG, Krediet RT. A comparison between 1.36% and 3.86% glucose dialysis solution for the assessment of peritoneal membrane function. Perit Dial Int, 2000; 20: 734-41.

13. Haraldsson B. Assessing the peritoneal dialysis capacities of individual patients. Kidney Int, 1995; 47: 1187-98.

14. van Biesen W, Carlsson O, Bergia R, Brauner M, Christensson A, Genestier S, Haag Weber M, Heaf J, Joffe P, Johansson AC, Morel B, Prischl F, Verbeelen D, Vychytil A. Personal dialysis capacity (PDC[™]) test: a multicentre clinical study. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 788-96.

15. Smit W, van Dijk P, Langedijk MJ, Schouten N, van den Berg N, Struijk DG, Krediet RT. Peritoneal function and assessment of reference values using a 3.86% glucose solution. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 440-9.

16. Sharma RK, Jeloka T, Gupta A, Senthilnathan MS, Pradhan PK, Das BK. Peritoneal equilibration test using a radiopharmaceutical: diethylenetriaminepentaacetate. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 31–3.

17. Passlick-Deetjen J, Chlebowski H, Koch M, Grabensee B. Changes of peritoneal membrane function during long-term CAPD. Adv Perit Dial, 1990; 6: 35-43.

18. Selgas R, Fernandez-Reyes MJ, Bosque E, Bajo MA, Borrego F, Jimenez C, Del Peso G, De Alvaro F. Functional longevity of the human peritoneum: how long is continuous peritoneal dialysis possible? Results of a prospective medium long-term study. Am J Kidney Dis, 1994, 23, 64-73.

19. Lo WK, Brendolan A, Prowant BF, Moore HL, Khanna R, Twardowski ZJ, Nolph KD. Changes in the peritoneal equilibration test in selected chronic peritoneal dialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1994; 4: 1446-74.

20. Rocco MV, Jordan JR, Burkart JM. Changes in peritoneal transport during the first month of peritoneal dialysis. Perit Dial Int, 1995; 15: 12-7.

21. Yoshino A, Honda M, Fukuda M, Araki Y, Hataya H, Sakazume S, Tanaka Y, Kawamura K, Murai T, Kamiyama Y. Changes in peritoneal equilibration test values during long-term peritoneal dialysis in peritonitis-free children. Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 180-5.

22. Lee JH, Peddy DK, Saran R, Moore HL, Twardowski ZJ, Nolph KD, Khanna R. Peritoneal accumulation of advanced glycosylation endproducts in diabetic rats on dialysis with icodextrin. Perit Dial Int, 2000, 20: 39-47.

23. Blake PG, Abraham G, Sombolos K, Izatt S, Weissgarten J, Ayiomamitis A, Oreopoulos DG. Changes in peritoneal membrane transport rates in patients on long-term CAPD. Adv Perit Dial, 1989; 5: 3-7.

24. Struijk DG, Krediet RT, Koomen GC, Boeschoten EW, Hoek FJ, Arisz L. The initial decrease in effective peritoneal surface area is not caused by an increase in hematocrit. Perit Dial Int, 1993; 13: 53-6.

25. Lam MF, Cheng SW, Lui SL, Lo WK. Natural changes of peritoneal transport in peritonitis-free peritoneal dialysis patients. Abstr Perit Dial Int, 2002; 22: 11.

26. Hung SY, Chung HM. Natural changes in peritoneal equilibration test results: The effects of peritoneal dialysis itself. Abstr Perit Dial Int, 2002; 22: 10.

27. Grzegorzewska AE, Leander M, Mariak I. Differences in PET results in patients aged over or below 60 years. Abstr Perit Dial Int, 2002; 22: 22.

28. Flessner M, Henegar J, Bigler S, Geous L. Is the peritoneum a significant transport barrier in peritoneal dialysis? Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 542-9.

29. Churchill DN, Thorpe KE, Nolph KD, Keshaviah PR, Oreopoulos DG, Page D, for the CANUSA Study Group: Increased peritoneal membrane transport is associated with decreased patient and technique survival for continuous peritoneal dialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1998; 9: 1285-92.

30. Lin JJ, Wadhwa NK, Suh H, Cabralda T. Comparison of peritoneal transport between insulin-dependent and noninsulin-dependent diabetic peritoneal dialysis patients. Perit Dial Int, 1997; 17: 208-9.

31. Chung SH, Chu WS, Lee HA, Kim YH, Lee IS, Lindholm B, Lee HB. Peritoneal transport characteristics, comorbid diseases and survival in CAPD paients. Perit Dial Int, 2000; 20: 541-7.

32. Fried L. Higher membrane permeability predicts poorer patient survival. Perit Dial Int, 1997; 17: 387-9.

33. Dimkovic N, Tam P, Wu G, Oreopoulos DG. Peritoneal permeability of Asian Indian patients does not differ from that of non Indian patients (in Toronto, Canada). Perit Dial Int, 2000; 20: 472-4.

34. Nakamoto H and Suzuki H for the Japan PDC Study Group. Hypoproteinemia in patients with diabetes undergoing continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis is attributable to high permeability of peritoneal membrane. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 72-8.

35. Savidaki I, Karavias D, Sotsiou F, Alexandri S, Kalliakmani P, Presvelos D, Papachristou E, Goumenos DS, Vlachojannis JG. Histologic change of peritoneal membrane in relation to adequacy of dialysis in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 26-30.

36. Moberly JB, Sorkin M, Kucharski A, Ogle K, Mongoven J, Skoufos L, Lin L, Bailey S, Rodela H, Mupas L, Walele A, Ogrinc F, White D, Wolfson M, Martis L, Bręborowicz A, Oreopoulos DG. Effects of intraperitoneal hyaluronan on peritoneal fluid and solute transport in peritoneal dialysis patients. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 63-73.

37. Fracasso A, Baggio B, Masiero M, Bonfante L, Bazzato G, Feriani M, Gambaro G. Effect of oral treatment with the glycosaminoglycan sulodexide on peritoneal transport in CAPD patients. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 595-9.

38. Hoff CM, Shockley TR. Peritoneal dialysis in the 21st century. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 117-24.

39. Buemi M, Aloisi C, Cutroneo G, Nostro L, Favaloro A. Flowing time on the peritoneal membrane. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2004; 19: 26-9.

40. Wright M, Woodrow G, O'Brien S, King N, Dye L, Blundell J, Brownjohn A, Turney J. Disturbed appetite patterns and nutrient intake in peritoneal dialysis patients. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 550-6.

41. Gonzalez AO, Melon CP, Esteban J, Armada E, Machi AG. Intraperitoneal amino acids in CAPD: An 18-month experience. Perit Dial Int, 1999; 19: 494-6.

42. Brem AS, Maaz D, Shemin DG, Wolfson M. Use of amino acid peritoneal dialysate for one year in a child on CCPD. Perit Dial Int, 1996; 16: 634-6.

43. Brulez HF, van Guldener C, Donker AJ, ter Wee PM. The impact of an amino acid-based peritoneal dialysis fluid on plasma total homocysteine levels, lipid profile and body fat mass. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1999; 14: 154-9.

44. Chang JM, Chen HC, Hwang SJ, Tsai JC, Lai YH. Does amino acid-based peritoneal dialysate change homocysteine metabolism in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients? Perit Dial Int, 2003, 23, 48-51.

45. Opatrná S, Opatrný K Jr, Senft V, Stehlik F, Racek J. The effect of icodextrin-based dialysis solution on selected metabolic parameters in CAPD patients. Abstr Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 98.

 Opatrná S, Opatrný K Jr, Racek J, Šefrna F. Effect of icodextrinbased dialysis solution on peritoneal leptin clearance. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 89-91.

47. Povlsen JV, Ivarsen P, Jorgensen KA, Madsen S. Exposure to the peptidoglycan contaminant in icodextrin may cause sensitization of the patient maintained on peritoneal dialysis. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 509-10.

48. Seow YT, Iles-Smith H, Hirst H, Gokal R. Icodextrin-associated peritonitis among CAPD patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1951-2.

49. Glorieux G, Lameire N, Van Biesen W, Dequidt C, Vanholder R. Specific characteristics of peritoneal leukocyte populations during sterile peritonitis associated with icodextrin CAPD fluids. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1648-53.

50. Lo WK, Lui SL, Li FK, Choy BY, Lam MF, Tse KC, Yip TPS, Ng FSK, Lam SC, Chu WL, Cheng SW. A prospective randomized study on three different peritoneal dialysis catheters. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 127-31.

51. Lee CM, Ko SF, Chen HC, Leung TK. Double guidewire method: a novel technique for correction of migrated Tenckhoff peritoneal dialysis catheter. Perit Dial Int, 2003; 23: 587-90.

Role of endothelial progenitor cells in cardiovascular pathology

Gross P, Herbrig K

Department of Nephrology, University Medical Center, TU Dresden, Germany

Abstract

Replacement of injured endothelial cells by bone marrow derived endothelial progenitor cells (EPC's) is a new pathway of vascular repair after ischemia. Endothelial progenitor cells contribute less than 0.01% to the peripheral venous compartment of mononuclear cells. The detection of EPC's requires a demonstration of CD 34 and VEGFR-2 (vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2) antigenic cell membrane determinants and proof of endothelial characteristics after outgrowth and differentiation in cell culture. The most important stimuli to the mobilization and proliferation of EPC's are VEGF, GM-CSF (granulocytemacrophage colony stimulating factor), erythropoietin, HMG-CoA-reductase inhibitors and tissue ischemia. In vivo in patients EPC's appear to contribute to endothelialization of vascular grafts, the formation of collaterals of ischemic limbs and the healing of myocardial infarcts. The role of EPC's in uremia is currently under investigation.

Key words: endothelial progenitor cells, vascular endothelial growth factor, erythropoietin.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Peter Gross M.D. Department of Nephrology, University Medical Center, Fetscherstraße 74, D - 01307 Dresden, Germany Fax: +49 351 458 53 33 e-mail: petergross@mailbox.tu-dresden.de

Received 4.05.2004 Accepted 12.06.2004

Introduction

Arteriosclerotic cardiovascular disease is a principal cause of death in the industrialized countries. An accelerated form of arteriosclerosis is found in patients with renal insufficiency or with end-stage renal failure. Endothelial injury is believed to be the first step in arteriosclerosis [1]. Endothelial injury is characterized by endothelial dysfunction, i.e. ineffective vascular dilatation in response to acetylcholine, thrombogenicity, enhanced adhesiveness of the endothelial surface and a loss of antiproliferative control over the adjacent layer of vascular smooth muscle cells [1]. It is likely that dysfunctional endothelial cells may recover upon cessation of the injurious insult(s) or they may be replaced by outgrowing endothelial cells from their neighbourhood. However, there may be an additional pathway: it was recently observed in recipients of a kidney transplant that the endothelial cells of capillaries in the graft were partly recipient derived, especially after an episode of rejection [2]. The cells were held to be derived from the recipient's bone marrow [2]. This and other observations opened up a new range of possibilities in endothelial regulation and repair. Much current research is devoted to the steps presumed to occur between the bone marrow stem cells and the vascular periphery as well as to the actual roles that bone marrow derived progenitor cells may assume in a mature endothelium.

Endothelial progenitor cells

Adult bone marrow contains (rare) pluripotent stem cells as well as stromal cells. Both cell types can be induced by activation of matrix metalloproteinase-9 to generate angioblast precursor cells, which in turn give rise to endothelial progenitor cells (EPC's) [3]. Asahara et al. [4] were the first to demonstrate the presence of EPC's in human peripheral blood. On the basis of known antigenic determinants found on cells involved in embryonic vasculogenesis – CD 34 and VEGFR-2 (vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2); they were able to select *Table 1.* Marker proteins used in the differentiation of various endothelial progenitor cells (EPC's) and mature endothelial cells (EC's)

	Bone marrow EPC's	Peripheral blood EPC's	Mature EC's
CD 133	+	+	-
CD 34	+	+	+
CD 31	-	+	+
VEGFR-2	+	+	+
VE Cadherin	-	+	+
vWF	-	+	+
CD 146	-	-	+

Abbreviations: CD 31: PECAM; vWF: von Willebrand factor; VEGFR-2: vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2; Table modified after [4,10,23].

a fraction of cells from peripheral blood mononuclear cells that differentiated into endothelial cells under the conditions of cell culture - hence the term endothelial progenitor cells (EPC's). In addition the authors demonstrated homing of EPC's to sites of trauma and angiogenesis in vivo [4]. Reyes et al. [5] reported studies in vivo of bone marrow from healthy volonteer donors in which they showed the presence of stem cells within the samples and the subsequent differentiation of such stem cells into EPC's in response to cultivation in the presence of VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor). Again, these EPC's contributed to wound healing in vivo later. Using subjects that had received a bone marrow transplant Lin et al. [6] also provided evidence of (donor) bone marrow derived EPC's in peripheral venous blood of recipients. In addition these authors showed a remarkable potential of their EPC's to multiply in culture. Over a time of 4 weeks they had a 1023-fold expansion of endothelial cells derived from EPC's [6].

Detection of endothelial progenitor cells

While it is clear that bone marrow stem cells give rise to EPC's which then leave the bone marrow, traverse the vascular compartment and home to the vascular endothelium of individual organs or tributaries there is debate on the surface markers to be used in the definition of EPC's. Most authors are in agreement that cells from the monocytic fraction of peripheral venous blood exhibiting CD 34 and VEGFR-2 antigenic determinants qualify as EPC's, i.e. as cells that later differentiate into mature endothelial cells and multiply prodigiously (*Tab. 1*). However, CD 133, VEGFR-3 and fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 have been suggested as additional characteristic surface markers of EPC's in some studies [7]. All of these marker proteins were originally known as antigens of embryonic hematopoetic stem cells and hematopoetic progenitor cells.

In order to study the number and function of EPC's it is customary to count circulating EPC's by FACS analysis. Their numbers in the peripheral circulation are very small. EPC's account for roughly 0.01% of circulating mononuclear cells. A second approach is to propagate them in culture [8]. The latter is used to determine their proliferation rate, their migratory capacity, their ability to form primitive tubes (termed: angiogenesis assay), their adherence function, and other qualities [8]. Cultured EPC's tend to lose their early progenitor markers – such as CD 133 – and aquire characteristics of endothelial cells – such as uptake of acetylated LDL, staining with Ulex Europeus agglutinin, expression of VE-cadherin and of CD 31.

Regulation of endothelial progenitor cells

The mobilization of EPC's from bone marrow and their circulating numbers are influenced by endogenous and exogenous factors as well as by pathological changes. The angiogenic growth factor VEGF has been shown in many studies to correlate with EPC counts and with EPC incorporation into sites of endothelial repair [9]. Injection of recombinant VEGF 165 in mice induced a rapid mobilization of hematopoetic stem cells and of EPC's, while a neutralizing monoclonal antibody to the VEGF-receptor-2 (VEGFR-2] inhibited these responses [9]. Other angiopoetic growth factors stimulating EPC mobilization are the following ones: angiopoietin-1, fibroblast growth factor, stroma cell derived growth factor-1 and placental growth factor [10]. 'The cytokines G-CSF and GM-CSF and the chemokine stem cell factor were also shown to increase EPC proliferation [10]. Bahlmann et al. studied the effects of erythropoietin in vivo in patients with moderate renal insufficiency and renal anemia [11]. They found a three-fold increase in the number of circulating EPC's together with a large augmentation of the proliferation rate in culture occurring within 2-6 weeks after the start of erythropoietin therapy [11].

Amongst exogenous factors HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors (statins) were shown to augment the numbers of hematopoietic stem cells in the bone marrow of mice and the proliferation rate of the corresponding EPC's in culture [12], effects that were mediated by the protein kinase Akt. The effects of statins were held to be at least as potent as those of VEGF [12]. Vasa et al. [8] extended these kinds of observations to human patients with coronary artery disease. Four weeks of therapy by 40 mg of atorvastatin daily increased the numbers of circulating EPC's threefold, augmented their proliferation rate in culture approximately fourfold and improved their migratory ability significantly [8].

Amongst pathological conditions with effects on bone marrow stem cells and EPC's ischemia has been demonstrated to provide a major stimulus [13]. Acute myocardial infarction in human patients, limb ischemia or vascular trauma during coronary artery bypass grafting were all associated with a rapid increase of EPC's in the circulation [14]. On the other hand there may also be downregulating effects at work in certain circumstances [15]. Studying 45 patients with stable coronary disease and 15 healthy volonteers, Vasa et al. [15] showed significant reductions of circulating EPC's and of the proliferation rate of EPC's in the patients with coronary artery disease. Of note they were able to correlate the number of atherosclerotic risk factors with the reductions of EPC counts. In their study, smoking, a positive family history for coronary artery disease and hypertension were the major negative regulators of EPC's. The authors speculated that apoptosis was the mechanism involved in the observed effects. In another report – involving mice – it was suggested that age may lead to endothelial progenitor cell exhaustion and hence arteriosclerosis [16].

Potential roles of endothelial progenitor cells

We shall not address the issue of homing of EPC's in this communication. Assuming that there are ways to accomplish homing of EPC's to sites of involvement the question is: what purposes might be served by EPC's?

EPC's may contribute to rapid endothelialization. It was found in human patients that the surfaces of left ventricular assist devices had been colonized with CD 133+/VEGFR-2+ endothelial cells. Comparable observations have also been made on the internal surfaces of Dacron grafts in the aortic position of bone marrow transplanted dogs.

Werner et al. induced carotid artery injury in bone marrow transplanted mice resulting in the formation of a neointima [17]. They could show that bone marrow derived EPC's were involved in reendothelialization. However, in the presence of treatment by a HMG-CoA-reductase inhibitor the circulating pool of EPC's was enhanced, the homing of EPC's to the injured vessel wall was increased, reendothelialization was accelerated and neointima formation lessened [17].

Urbich et al. [18] studied neovascularization in a model of ligation induced hind-limb ischemia in the mouse. They gave intravenous infusions of EPC's that had undergone previous culture using VEGF or that were freshly isolated from blood. Only the former condition (culture and pretreatment with VEGF) yielded functionally improved neovascularization and augmented capillary density with demonstrable integration of EPC's into the respective vessels [18].

Glomerular endothelial cell injury and its repair in the Thy-1.1 model of the rat has also been studied [19]. In these observations an allogenic bone marrow transplant model was used to permit tracing of bone marrow-derived cells by MHC class I specific mAB. It was found that the damaged glomerular endothelium was repopulated by bone marrow-derived EPC's [19].

Potentially a very important area for EPC treatment may be coronary artery disease. Kamihata et al. [20] implanted EPC's in a porcine myocardial infarction model. Three weeks after implantation the treated animals had improved regional blood flow, increased capillary density and a higher number of collateral vessels at the infarct zone than control animals [20].

In a recent study in humans after acute myocardial infarction 20 patients received an infusion of autologous progenitor cells into the infarct artery [21]. Several months later the treated group was reported to show a significant increase in left ventricular ejection fraction and improved regional wall motion in the infarct zone as compared to untreated controls [21]. Another study in human patients was able to confirm these results [22]. Three months after intracoronary application of autologous progenitor cells the treated patients had a significantly decreased infarct region and a significant increase of myocardial wall motion in the infarct region compared with control.

In moderate renal insufficiency mildly reduced counts of circulating EPC's have been demonstrated [11]. Ongoing work in our own group serves to delineate the functional properties of EPC's in patients with uremia undergoing treatment by hemodialysis.

References

 Ross R. Atherosclerosis – an inflammatory disease. New Engl J Med, 1999; 340: 115-26.

2. Lagaaij EL, Cramer-Knijnenburg GF, van Kemenade FJ, van Es LA, Brujn JA, van Krieken JHJM. Endothelial cell chimerism after renal transplantation and vascular rejection. Lancet, 2001; 357: 33-7.

3. Heissig B, Hattori K, Dias S, Friedrich M, Ferris B, Hackett NR, Crystal RG, Besmer P, Lyden D, Moore MA, Werb Z, Rafii S. Recruitment of stem and progenitor cells from the bone marrow niche requires MMP-9 mediated release of kit-ligand. Cell, 2002; 109: 625-37.

4. Asahara T, Murokara T, Sullivan A, Silver M, van der Zee R, Li T, Witzenbichler B, Schatteman G, Isner JM. Isolation of putative progenitor endothelial cells for angiogenesis. Science, 1997; 275: 964-7.

5. Reyes M, Dudek A, Jahagirdar B, Koodie L, Marker PH, Verfaillie CM. Origin of endothelial progenitors in human postnatal bone marrow. J Clin Invest, 2002; 109: 337-46.

6. Lin Y, Weisdorf DJ, Solovey A, Hebbel RP. Origins of circulating endothelial cells and endothelial outgrowth from blood. J Clin Invest, 2000; 105: 71-7.

7. Salven P, Mustjoki S, Alitalo R. VEGFR-3 and CD 133 identify a population of CD 34+ lymphatic/vascular endothelial precursor cells. Blood, 2003; 101: 168-72.

8. Vasa M, Fichtlscherer S, Adler K, Aicher A, Martin H, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S. Increase in circulating enothelial progenitor cells by statin therapy in patients with stable coronary artery disease. Circulation, 2001; 103: 2885-90.

9. Hattori K, Dias S, Heissig B, Hackett NR, Lyden D, Tateno M, Hicklin DJ, Zhu Z, Witte L, Crystal RG, Moore MAS, Rafii S. Vascular endothelial growth factor and angiopoietin-1 stimulate postnatal hematopoesis by recruitment of vasculogenic and hematopoetic stem cells. J Exp Med, 2001; 193: 1005-14.

 Szmitko PE, Fedak PWM, Weisel RD, Stewart DJ, Kutryk MJB, Verma S. Endothelial progenitor cells. Circulation, 2003; 107: 3093-100.

11. Bahlmann FH, De Groot K, Duckert T, Niemczyk E, Bahlmann E, Boehm SM, Haller H, Fliser D. Endothelial progenitor cell proliferation and differentiation is regulated by erythropoietin. Kidney Int, 2003; 64: 1648-52.

12. Dimmeler S, Aicher A, Vasa M, Mildner-Rihm C, Adler K, Tiemann M, Rütten H, Fichtlscherer S, Martin H, Zeiher AM. HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors increase endothelial progenitor cells via the PI3-kinase / Akt pathway. J Clin Invest, 2001; 108: 391-7.

13. Shintani S, Murohara T, Ikeda H, Neno T, Honma T, Katoh A, Sasaki K, Shimada T, Oike Y, Imaizumi T. Mobilization of endothelial progenitor cells in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Circulation, 2001; 103: 2776-9.

14. Gill M, Dias S, Hattori R, Rivera ML, Hicklin D, Witte L, Girardi L, Yurt R, Himel H, Rafii S. Vascular trauma induces rapid but transient mobilization of VEGFR 2(+) AC 133(+) endothelial precursor cells. Circ Res, 2001; 88: 167-74.

15. Vasa M, Fichtlscherer S, Aicher A, Adler K, Urbich C, Martin H, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S. Number and migratory activity of circulating endothelial progenitor cells inversely correlate with risk factors for coronary artey disease. Circ Res, 2001; 88: 1-7.

16. Rauscher FM, Goldschmidt-Clermont PJ, Davis BH, Wang T, Gregg D, Ramaswami P, Pippen AM, Annex BH, Dong C, Taylor DA. Aging, progenitor cell exhaustion, and atherosclerosis. Circulation, 2003; 108: 457-63.

17. Werner N, Priller J, Laufs U, Endres M, Böhm M, Dirnagl U, Nickenig G. Bone marrow-derived progenitor cells modulate vascular reendothelialization and neointimal formation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2002; 22: 1567-72.

18. Urbich C, Heeschen C, Aicher A, Dernbach E, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S. Relevance of monocytic features for neovascularization capacity of circulating endothelial progenitor cells. Circulation, 2003; 108: 2511-6.

19. Rookmaker MB, Smits AM, Tolboom H, van't Want K, Martens AC, Goldschmeding R, Joles JA, van Zonneveld AJ, Gröne HJ, Rabelink TJ, Verhaar MC. Bone-marrow-derived cells contribute to glomerular endothelial repair in experimental glomerulonephritis. Am J Pathol, 2003; 163: 553-62.

20. Kamihata H, Matsubara H, Nishine T, Fujiyama S, Tsutsumi Y, Ozono R, Masaki H, Mori Y, Iba O, Tateishi E, Kosaki A, Shintani S, Murohara T, Imaizumi T, Iwasaka T. Implantation of bone marrow mononuclear cells into ischemic myocardium enhances collateral

perfusion and regional function via side supply of angioblasts, angiogenic ligands and cytokines. Circulation, 2001; 104: 1046-52.

21. Assmus B, Schachinger V, Teupe C, Britten M, Lehmann R, Dobert N, Grunwald F, Aicher A, Urbich C, Martin H, Hoelzer D, Dimmeler S, Zeiher AM. Transplantation of progenitor cells and regeneration enhancement in acute myocardial infarction. Circulation, 2002; 106: 53-61.

22. Strauer BE, Brehm M, Zeus T, Kostering M, Hernandez A, Sorg RV, Kogler G, Werner P. Repair of infarcted myocardium by autologous intracoronary mononuclear bone marrow cell transplantation in humans. Circulation, 2002; 106: 1913-8.

23. Hristov M, Erl W, Weber PC. Endothelial progenitor cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2003; 23: 1185-9.

Continuous modalities of renal replacement therapy. Review of selected aspects

Grenda R

Department of Nephrology and Kidney Transplantation, Children's Memorial Health Institute, Warsaw, Poland

Abstract

Severe clinical course of acute renal and acute liver failure is recognized as life-threatening condition, often developing in critically ill patients, demanding intensive care. Continuous renal replacement techniques, including venovenous hemodialysis/hemofiltration/hemodialfiltration/ (CVVHD/CVVHF/CVVHDF/SCUF) are /ultrafiltration becoming the therapeutic modality of choice in unstable patients with acute renal failure. Recently introduced new technique - albumin dialysis (MARS - Molecular Adsorbent Recirculating System) is a very useful extracorporeal method of detoxication in patients with acute liver or kidney/liver failure. It may also serve as bridge to liver transplantation in patients with rapidly deteriorating chronic liver failure. Indications, benefit/risk ratio and specific clinical and technical aspects are briefly described in this review paper.

Key words: continuous hemodialysis-hemodiafiltration, albumin dialysis, MARS.

Continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT)

Acute renal failure in unstable patients is the main indication for continuous renal replacement techniques (CRRT). There are four types of these modalities, including

Prof. Ryszard Grenda M.D., Ph.D.

Head, Department of Nephrology and Kidney Transplantation, Children's Memorial Health Institute, Al. Dzieci Polskich 20, 04-736 Warsaw, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 22 815 1541 e-mail: grenda@czd.waw.pl

Received 4.05.2004 Accepted 4.06.2004

veno-venous hemodialysis/hemofiltration/hemodialfiltration/ /ultrafiltration (CVVHD/CVVHF/CVVHDF/SCUF). The arterio-venous variant of hemofiltration is now abandoned in most centres, due to technical and clinical superiority of venovenous techniques [1,2]. Advantages and contraindications are summarized in *Tab. 1*.

Standard vascular access required to perform veno-venous CRRT techniques is regular double-lumen hemodialysis catheter, introduced to the central vein by Seldinger technique or (in specific cases) surgically. Currently available CRRT machines offer advanced electronic control of several technical parameters, crucial for efficacy and safety of the procedure and friendly for the medical staff. The blood flow driving force is almost independent from the patients current blood pressure values and both ultrafiltration/supplementation rates planned by physician are actively created and monitored by machine. Fully integrated electronic system adjusts all the required parameters to desired balance.

Depending on specific clinical conditions – different techniques are used, with the same device. The options are summarized in *Tab. 2*.

In terms to follow new clinical requirements, the initially introduced technique may be extended. If e.g. patients treated by SCUF develop uremic toxicity, the modality may be extended to CVVHD or CVVHDF, simply by adding supplementation or dialysate flow. The higher flow of these fluids – the higher efficacy of detoxication. The range of fluid flow rates depends on patients body weight (volume distribution) and severity of uremic toxicity. Both (supplement and dialysate) may be given with velocity from 100 to 1500 ml/h. Commercially available fluids contain ions and buffers in concentration resembling physiological plasma water. The exception is potassium, which (depending on current kaliemia) must be added to the fluid, if required [3-7].

According to several reports, potentially advantageous effect of CVVHF in septic patients is based not only on uremic toxins/water elimination, but also cytokines (range of 10000--50000 daltons) and bacterial endotoxins removal. Tumor

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Modality	Main indications	Contraindications	Advantages	Disadvantages Common complications
CVVHF CVVHD CVVHDF SCUF	 ARF with massive overhydration ARF in nephrotic patients parenteral nutrition in anuric patients ARF in patients with congenital defects or surgery-related damage of abdomen cavity and wall (contraindication for peritoneal dialysis) ARF with extreme BUN concentration and coma (high risk of brain 	 poor quality of vascular access * severe coagulation defects ** severe active bleeding, especially to CNS ** * relative problem, solved by change of access ** relative problem, solved by reduction or withdraw- ing of heparinisation 	 gentle, slow detoxication well, automatically controlled ultrafiltration rate performable in unstable patients with heart failure, or with septic shock, remaining on catecholamines 	 problems with maintain- ing vascular access with prolonged therapy thrombocytopenia with prolonged heparinisation high dialysate consump- tion in hypercatabolic cases long immobilization of the patient with all side- effects of this condition

Table 1. Continuous renal replacement techniques in acute renal failure (ARF)

Table 2. Specific indications for different CRRT modalities

oedema)

Specific indication	Recommended CRRT modality	
Overhydration, low uremic toxicity (e.g. ARF in nephrotic patients)	SCUF	
ARF in septic patients (potential advantage of cytokines removal)	CVVHF/CVVHDF	
High BUN, hypercatabolic patients, parenteral nutrition	CVVHD/CVVHDF	

necrosis factor (TNF α), interferon- γ and several interleukins (IL-1, -2, -6) are considered candidates. The reliability of this aspect is controversial, as no extended, controlled studies are available [8,9].

As all extracorporeal techniques, CRRT modalities require heparinisation, applied up to personal experience. If non-fractioned heparin is selected – bolus dose of 0.3-0.5 mg (30-50 u.)/kg/dose, followed by continuous infusion of 0.1-0.2 mg (10-20 u.)/kg/h is recommended. Activated coagulation time (ACT) must be monitored, to maintain a target range of 170-200s. Low molecular-weight heparin (LMWH) iv., at repeated doses of 50-100 j.antyXa./kg/6 h may be administered alternatively. Thrombocytopenia is specific complication in patients treated with CRRT during several, following days. Obviously, in patients at bleeding-risk the heparinisation should be reduced or withdrawn.

Continuous liver-renal replacement therapy Albumin dialysis – MARS (Molecular Adsorbent Recirculating System)

Indication for MARS therapy is liver failure with hepatic encephalopathy and liver-kidney failure in cases of hepato-renal syndrome [10,11]. Hepatic encephalopathy is a neuropsychiatric syndrome occurring in several patients with both acute and chronic liver failure. It is characterized by altered sleep-wake cycle, confusion and disorientation, asterixis, hyperreflexia and slowing of the dominant rhythm on electroencephalography. It is potentially reversible, if liver function improves, spontaneously or under specific treatment and in cases, when the liver

transplantation is successfully performed on time. Hepatic encephalopathy usually develops slowly in chronic, cirrhotic patients, but in cases of acute liver failure the onset is sudden and it may progress very rapidly. Coma and brain herniation are the main life-threatening complications. Encephalopathy is one of the major determinants of very high mortality and irreversible brain damage in acute liver failure. The pathogenesis of hepatic encephalopathy is multifactorial. One of the mechanisms is the systemic accumulation of several neuroactive and neurotoxic substances, normally metabolised and cleared by the liver. Massive astrocytes swelling is the cause of brain oedema and, if is not overcome, fatal brain herniation. Arterial ammonia concentration seems to correlate with occurrence of increase of intracranial pressure and cerebral herniation. Other important substances include cerebral benzodiazepines, serotonin, manganese, inflammatory cytokines and bilirubin. Many of these substances, as bound by plasma albumins, are waterinsoluble. Extracorporeal removal of liver toxins is the target of specific therapeutic modalities. The aim of such therapy is either to avoid hepatic encephalopathy or ameliorate existing condition, while awaiting spontaneous improvement of hepatic function or liver transplantation. It must be stressed, that urgent liver transplantation is the optimal therapeutic option for patients with hepatic encephalopathy, unless irreversible brain damage occurs [12].

Recently a new method designed for the selective removal of albumin-bound substances MARS (Molecular Adsorbent Recirculating System), originally developed by Dr Jan Stange and Dr Steffen Mitzner from University of Rostock (Germany), became available [13-17].

The aim of MARS technology is continuous selective



removal of small and medium sized molecules from blood. The special polysulfone high-permeability MARS membrane absorbs lipophilic, protein-bound toxin from patient's blood onto one side and is simultaneously cleaned by selective molecular adsorbents (albumin dialysate) from the other side. Small – sized and water – soluble substances are also dialyzed through this membrane, as during conventional hemodialysis. Therefore MARS therapy enables specific simultaneous elimination of the liver failure albumin – bound toxins and water – soluble uremic toxins, using "intelligent" membrane transport [18].

Technical aspect of the procedure is similar to all other extracorporeal modalities. The patient's blood flows through a catheter via an extracorporeal circuit into blood compartment of capillary MARS-flux dialyzer. The outside of MARS membrane is cleansed by a recirculating human albumin 20% solution (albumin "dialysate"). As the "liver toxins" are transported by bounding proteins, this mechanism produces the driving force across the MARS membrane. Albumin dialysate is then regenerated in closed circuit. It flows through the blood compartment of the second dialyzer (DIA-flux) and undergoes regeneration by bicarbonate-buffered dialysate in open-loop, single pass dialysate circuit ("renal detoxification" - water and small soluble toxins are removed). On the next step the albumin dialysate is passing through two sequential columns; the first containing uncoated charcoal to bind non-ionic toxins and the second - an anion exchanger resin to remove the toxins still bound to albumin ("hepatic detoxification"). After this regeneration purified albumin dialysate returns to clean MARS membrane in closed circuit. The MARS Monitor is connected to the hemodialysis machine, allowing continuous flow of albumin dialysate through dialyzer MARS-flux and its regeneration in DIA-flux dialyzer and two adsorbers. It can cooperate with majority of standard dialysis machines and machines for continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT) [18].

MARS procedure effectively removes several substances from the patient's blood: albumin bound - bilirubine, bile acids, aromatic amino acids, benzodiazepin like substances, short and middle chain fatty acids and water soluble - ammonia, creatinine, urea, copper, iron. The procedure is usually performed in continuous manner - the time of single session ranges from 8 to 24 hours. The absorbing capacity of columns decreases with time, so depending on basic concentration of toxic substances - the circuit must be exchanged, once the columns are saturated. Slow and gentle removal of several toxins improves the clinical safety, especially in cases at risk of brain herniation. Patients with severe coagulation defects require no heparinisation during MARS procedure, however with gradual improvement of liver insufficiency - ACT must be checked regularly and unfractioned heparin should be added to the circuit, to maintain ACT within the range 170-200 s.

MARS therapy has a positive impact on patient's survival, systemic hemodynamics, neurological status, course of hepatic encephalopathy, cerebral blood flow velocity, intracranial pressure, intrahepatic cholestasis, kidney and liver function, toxin load, albumin binding capacity, electrolyte and acid-base balance.

It must be stressed, that MARS therapy should be used by specialized centers, able to proceed all the steps of management, required by critically ill patients with liver or multiorgan failure [19,20].

References

1. Ronco C, Brendolan A, Bellomo R. Continuous renal replacement techniques. Contrib Nephrol, 2001; 132: 236-51.

 D'Intini V, Ronco C, Bonello M, Bellomo R. Renal replacement therapy in acute renal failure. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol, 2004; 1: 145-57.

3. Ronco C, Bellomo R, Ricci Z. Hemodynamic response to fluid
withdrawal in overhydrated patients with intermittent and slow continuous ultrafiltration: role of blood volume monitoring. Cardiology, 2001; 96: 196-201.

 Bellomo R, Tan HK, Bhonagiri S, Gopal I, Seacombe J, Daskolakis M, Boyce N. High protein intake during continuous hemodiafiltration: impact on amino-acids and nitrogen balance. Int J Artif Organs, 2002; 25: 261-8.

5. Morimatsu H, Uchino S, Bellomo R, Ronco C. Continuous veno-venous hemodiafiltration or hemofiltration: impact on calcium, phosphate and magnesium concentration. Int J Artif Organs, 2002; 25: 512-9.

 Morimatsu H, Uchino S, Bellomo R. Continuous renal replacement therapy: does technique influence azotemic control? Renal Fail, 2002; 24: 645-53.

7. Sasaki S, Gando S, Kobayashi S, Nanzaki, S, Ushitani T, Morimoto Y, Demmotsu O. Predictors of mortality in patients treated with continuous hemodiafiltration for acute renal failure in an intensive care setting. ASAIO J, 2001; 47: 86-91.

 Dahaba AA, Elawady GA, Rehak PH. Procalcitonin and proinflammatory cytokine clearance during continuous veno-venous hemodiafiltration in septic patients. Anaesth Inten Care, 2002; 20: 269-74.

 Klouche K, Cavadore P, Portales P. Continuous veno-venous hemodiafiltration improves hemodynamics in septic shock with acute renal failure without modifying TNFalpha and IL6 plasma concentrations. J Nephrol, 2002; 15: 150-7.

10. Sen S, Williams R, Jalan R. The pathophysiological basis of acute-on-chronic liver failure. Liver, 2002; 22(2): 5-13.

 Grenda R. Zespół wątrobowo-nerkowy. Pediatria Polska 1999, LXXIV. 6, 595-600.

12. Butterworth RF: Pathophysiology of hepatic encephalopathy: a new look at ammonia. Metab Brain Dis, 2002; 17(4): 221-7.

13. Stange J, Mitzner SR, Risler T. Molecular adsorbent recycling system (MARS): clinical results of a new membrane-based blood purification system for bioartificial liver support. Artif Organs, 1999; 23(4): 319-30.

14. Mitzner S, Klammt S, Peszyński P, Hickstein H, Korten G, Stange J, Schmidt R. Improvement of multiple organ functions in hepatorenal syndrome during albumin dialysis with the molecular adsorbent recirculating system. Ther Apher, 2001; 5(5): 417-22.

15. Mitzner S, Loock J, Peszyński P, Klammt S, Majcher-Peszyńska J, Gramowski A, Stange J, Schmidt R. Improvement in central nervous system functions during treatment of liver failure with albumin dialysis MARS – a review of clinical, biochemical, and electrophysiological data. Metab Brain Dis, 2002; 17(4): 463-75.

16. Schmidt LE, Svendsen LB, Sorensen VR, Hansen BA, Larsen FS. Cerebral blood flow velocity increases during a single treatment with the molecular adsorbents recirculating system in patients with acute on chronic liver failure. Liver Transpl, 2001; 7(8): 709-12.

17. Stange J, Mitzner SR, Risler T. Molecular adsorbent recycling system (MARS): clinical results of a new membrane-based blood purification system for bioartificial liver support. Artif Organs, 1999; 23(4): 319-30.

18. Rubik J, Prokurat S, Grenda R. Albumin dialysis (MARS) as a new supportive treatment in patients with hepatic encephalopathy. Med Sci Monit, 2003; 9: 2-6.

19. Steiner C, Mitzner S. Experiences with MARS liver support therapy in liver failure: analysis of 176 patients of the International MARS Registry. Liver, 2002; 22(2): 20-5.

20. Prokurat S, Grenda R, Lipowski D, Kaliciński P, Migdal M. MARS procedure as a bridge to combined liver-kidney transplantation in severe chromium-copper acute intoxication – a pediatric report. Liver, 2002; 22: 76-7.

Urinary tract infection – 2003

Duława J

Department of Internal Medicine and Metabolic Diseases, Silesian University of Medicine, Katowice, Poland

Abstract

Urinary tract infections (UTI) are one of the most common and most intensively studied infections encountered in clinical practice. It is, however, an area where significant confusion has existed in agreeing the criteria for diagnosis, the natural history of disease, and the treatment.

In the present paper etiology and risk factors for uncomplicated UTI, treatment of UTI, estrogen in UTI treatment in postmenopausal women and UTI in patients with diabetes and renal insufficiency were discussed.

Key words: urinary tract infection, risk factors, etiopathogenesis, diabetes, asymptomatic bacteriuria.

Uncomplicated, community-acquired urinary tract infections (UTI) in women

Discussion of uncomplicated urinary infection primarily relates to a condition affecting women. It has been estimated that most women will experience at least one urinary tract infection during their lifetime. Uncomplicated UTI may involve the bladder or the kidneys and may be symptomatic or asymptomatic.

Most acute lower UTI (also termed acute bacterial cystitis) are uncomplicated – that is, they are not associated with structural abnormalities of the urinary tract, diabetes, immunosuppression, pregnancy, previous pyelonephritis, or symptoms lasting more than 14 days.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Department of Internal Medicine and Metabolic Diseases GCM, Katowice–Ochojec ul. Ziołowa 45/47 40-635 Katowice Tel/Fax: +48 32 2523593 e-mail: jdulawa@slam.katowice.pl

Received 3.05.2004 Accepted 4.06.2004

After an initial infection, most women have sporadic recurrences, and a quarter to half have another infection within one year [1].

Etiology

Escherichia coli causes 75 to 90 percent of episodes of acute uncomplicated cystitis, and Staphylococcus saprophyticus accounts for 5-15%, mainly in younger women. Enterococci and aerobic gram-negative rods other than E. coli, such as Klebsiella sp. and Proteus mirabilis, are isolated in the remainder of the cases [2]. E. coli that encode the type 1 pilus, an organelle containing the adhesin FimH, which recognizes a wide range of cell types, are commonly associated with cystitis as well as sepsis and meningitis [3].

Considerable evidence supports the concept that the initial event leading to community-acquired UTI is intestinal colonization with a uropathogenic strain of E. coli. Once colonization has occured, the strain may remain part of the colonic flora for months, whether or not it causes a UTI. Its persistence in the colonic flora is facilitated by the same bacterial adhesins that promote attachment to the uroepithelium [4].

Risk factors

Women who experience acute UTI are characterized by both a genetic predisposition and behavioral factors. The most exposed are non-secretors of blood group substance and first degree female relatives with recurrent urinary infections. The most important behavioral risk factors are: recent sexual activity, use of spermicidal agents and diaphragm. Other behavioral factors include: frequency of urination, aspects of personal hygiene or use of the birth control pill. Despite the frequency of acute uncomplicated UTI, there is little long-term morbidity and no evidence for mortality attributable to this problem [5]. These women are not at increased risk of developing hypertension or renal failure. Short-term morbidity due to acute symptoms may however be substancial, especially for women with frequent UTI.

Table 1. Antimicrobial regimens for prevention and treatment of recurrent urinary tract infections [8].

Antimicrobial agent	Dosage for treatment	Daily dosage for prevention
Cefalexin	500 mg three times daily for three days	125 mg
Ciprofloxacin	100 mg twice daily for three days	125 mg
Amoxiclav	375 mg thrice daily for three days	No data available
Co-trimoxazole	960 mg twice daily for three days	240 mg (or three times a week)
Nitrofurantoin	50 mg four times daily for seven days	50-100 mg
Nitrofurantoin macrocrystals and monohydrate	100 mg twice daily for seven days	100 mg
Norfloxacin	200 mg twice daily for three days	200 mg
Trimethoprim	200 mg twice daily for three days	100 mg (or three times a week)

Treatment

In some locales, such as the southeastern and western United States and in Poland, resistance to trimethophrim-sulfametoxazole has become widespread and is detected in up to 20-25% of the pathogens cultured from the urine of women with acute cystitis, most commonly those who have received this agent within the preceding six month [5,6]. The prevalence of such resistance varies not only from country to country, but even from hospital to hospital [7].

The alarming reports of community-acquired UTI caused by fluoroquinolone-resistant E. coli strains in some parts of the world suggest that we will see an evolution of resistance to these agents just as we have with sulfonamides, ampicillin, oral cephalosporins, and now trimethoprim - sulfamethoxazole unless we take a much more aggressive approach to the control of antimicrobial resistance [4].

Nevertheless most of authors maintain that the first choice of treatment is trimethoprim, except in women from communities with a high rate of resistance, when one should follow the local guidance. The main alternatives are: norfloxacin, amoxiclav and nitrofurantoin. Antimicrobial regimens for treatment and prevention of recurrent UTI are enlisted in *Tab. 1*. A three day course of antibiotic treatment should suffice for most women with lower UTI. If, despite treatment, symptoms persist or worsen, urine culture should be performed and antibiotics according to the results of the culture and sensitivity tests should be prescribed. Upper UTI in otherwise healthy women can be treated with oral antibiotics for 7-10 days. Women who are systemically unwell should be admitted to hospital [8].

Women who have frequent recurrences (arbitrarily defined as three or more infections a year) should be advised to avoid exposure to vaginal spermicides and should be offered prophylaxis or methods of self-treatment. Imaging studies should be reserved for women with complicated infections [5].

Interestingly, there is some evidence that cranberry juice treats UTI and prevents its recurrence [9].

Exogenous estrogen in preventing recurrent UTI in postmenopausal women

It has been hypothesized that exogenous estrogen can prevent recurrent cystitis by reversing genitourinary mucosal atrophy and restoring a more normal milieu in the vagina. In a randomized, open-label study, the use of an estrogenimpregnated ring, or topical estriol cream were associated with a significant reduction in recurrent infections [10], but further studies with larger sample sizes are needed.

Although small studies have suggested a benefit associated with oral estrogen replacement therapy, recent randomized trials have failed to show a favorable effect in preventing cystitis, and there is currently no rationale for prescribing oral estrogens to prevent recurrent cystitis [11].

Urinary tract infections in patients with diabetes mellitus and renal insufficiency

Diabetic patients with renal disease are at increased risk of developing urinary tract infections due to functional complications of the urinary tract, impaired host defence mechanisms, and poor urinary flow. Interestingly, the frequency of UTI has been shown to be increased only in diabetic women compared with non-diabetic women, but not in diabetic men compared with non-diabetic men. This difference may be secondary to the increased incidence of vaginitis among women with diabetes mellitus. UTI in these patients may be further complicated by pyelonephritis, intrarenal or perinephric abscesses, papillary necrosis, and sepsis. In addition, the wide spread use of broadspectrum antibiotics in recent years has selectively causes an increased incidence of fungal infections in the urinary tract [12].

Pathogenesis

Microorganisms may infect urinary tract by ascending through the urethra into the bladder or by haematogenous or lymphatic spread. The first mechanism is by far most common and can explain the association of the increased incidence of urinary tract infection in patients with frequent vaginitis and lower urinary tract abnormalities. Reported antibacterial host factors include the urea, organic acids, and salt content of the urine, and a high osmolality in the presence of the low pH. Other factors protecting the host include urinary inhibitors to bacterial adherence such as Tamm-Horsfall protein (THP), bladder mucopolysaccharide, low-molecular-weight oligosaccharides, secretory IgA and lactofferin. In addition, proper urine flow, micturition and emptying of the bladder are crucial in inhibiting bacterial proliferation and extension to the upper urinary tract.

Role of Tamm-Horsfall protein in pathogenesis of UTI

There are some interesting informations concering the role of THP in the kidney defence against UTI, particularly those caused by E. coli.

Pak et al. [13] recently showed, that THP binds type 1 fimbriated E. coli in vitro and efficiently competes with uroplakin Ia and Ib in binding to these pathogens. These results support the notion that in vivo, urinary THP represents a protective agent against UTI, because type 1 E. coli strains represent the predominant phenotypic variants of isolates from patients with UTI, and uroplakin Ia and Ib behave as efficient cell receptors for type 1 fimbriated E. coli [14].

On the other hand it is known, that glication of THP in patients with diabetes, or in renal diseases can changes its ability to inhibition of bacterial adherence to human uroepithelial cells.

Asymptomatic bacteriuria in diabetics

The incidence of asymptomatic bacteriuria in diabetic patients is estimated from several studies to range between 7 and 32%. Despite its high incidence in diabetic patients, asymptomatic bacteriuria is not affected by hyperglycaemic control or the degree of renal failure [15]. Empirical treatment of asymptomatic bacteriuria still remains a clinical challenge. Undertreatment may theoretically predispose to pyleonephritis, renal papillary necrosis, and renal insufficiency, whereas overtreatment may give rise to multiple complications including poor tolerance to the side effects of antimicrobial agents, development of antibiotic-resistant organisms, fungal superinfections, and antimicrobial-induced renal failure. The latter complication may be irreversible in patients with underlying renal insufficiency. In diabetic patients, the presence of asymptomatic bacteriuria may be more problematic, especially in those with associated diabetic neurogenic bladder and urinary retention.

Treatment of asymptomatic bacteriuria requires careful clinical judgment. In general, the prognosis for asymptomatic bacteriuria is excellent. 14-year follow-up study of untreated asymptomatic bacteriuria in diabetic patients revealed similar frequencies of acute pyelonephritis, deterioration of kidney function, and systemic hypertension compared with control subjects [16].

Currently, treatment of asymptomatic bacteriuria is recommended for patients with frequent episodes of symptomatic UTI, pregnancy, after renal transplantation, and prior to urological interventions, but there are no substantial benefits from treating diabetics with asymptomatic bacteriuria [17].

References

1. Hooton TM. Recurrent urinary tract infection in women. Int J Antimicrob Agents, 2001; 17: 259-68.

2. Ronald A. The etiology of urinary tract infection: traditional and emerging pathogens. Am J Med, 2002; 113(1): 145-95.

3. Mulvey MA. Adhesion and entry of uropathogenic Escherichia coli. Cell Microbiol, 2002; 4: 257-71.

4. Stamm WE. An epidemic of urinary tract infections? N Engl J Med, 2001; 345: 1055-7.

5. Fihn SD. Acute uncomplicated urinary tract infections in women. N Engl J Med, 2003; 349: 259-66.

6. Hryniewicz K, Szczypa K, Sulikowska A, Jankowski K, Betlejewska K, Hryniewicz W. Antibiotic susceptibility of bacterial strains isolated from urinary tract infections in Poland. J Antimicrob Chemotherapy, 2001; 47: 773-80.

7. Gupta K, Sahm DF, Mayfield D, Stamm WE. Antimicrobial resistance among uropathogens that cause community-acquired urinary tract infections a nationwide analysis. Clin Infect Dis, 2001; 33: 89-94.

8. Car J, Sheikh A. Recurrent urinary tract infection in women. B M J, 2003; 327: 1204.

9. Kontiokari T, Sundquist K, Nuutinen M, Pokka T, Koskela M, Uhari M. Randomised trial of cranberry – longonberry juice and Lactobacillus GG drink for the prevention of urinary tract infections in women. B M J, 2001; 322: 1571-5.

10. Eriksen BC. A randomized, open, parallel-group study on the preventive effect of an estradiol-releasing vaginal ring (Estring) on recurrent urinary tract infections in postmenopausal women. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1999; 180: 1072-9.

11. Brown VS, Vittlinhhoff E, Kanaya AM. Urinary tract infections in postmenopausal women: effect of hormone therapy and risk factors. Obstet Gynecol, 2001; 98: 1045-52.

12. Patterson JE, Andriole UT. Bacterial urinary tract infections in diabetes. Infections Dis Clin North Am, 1997; 11: 735-50.

13. Pak J, Pu Y, Zhang ZT, Hasty DL, Wu XR. Tamm-Horsfall protein binds to type 1 fimbriated E coli and prevents E coli from binding to uroplakin Ia and Ib receptors. J Bid Chem. 2001; 276: 9924-30.

14. Serafini-Cessi F, Malagolini N, Cavallone D. Tamm-Horsfall glycoprotein: biology and clinical relevance. Am J Kidn Dis, 2003; 42: 658-76.

15. Stein G, Fünfstück R. Asymptomatic bacteriuria – what to do. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1999; 14: 1618-21.

16. Semetkowska-Jurkiewicz E, Horoszek-Maziarz S, Galiński J, Manitius A, Krupa-Wojciechowska B. The clinical course of untreated asymptomatic bacteriuria in diabetic patients – 14-year follow-up. Mater Pol, 1995; 27: 91-5.

17. Andriole UT. Asymptomatic bacteriuria in patients with diabetes – enemy or innocent visitor? N Engl J Med, 2002; 347: 1617-8.

Renal affection in patients with diabetes mellitus is not always caused by diabetic nephropathy

Żukowska-Szczechowska E, Tomaszewski M

Department of Internal Medicine, Diabetology and Nephrology, Medical University of Silesia, Zabrze, Poland

Abstract

Accumulated clinical data suggest that non-diabetic nephropathy complicating type 1 diabetes mellitus is rare, accounting for 2-3% of unselected diabetic patients with proteinuria. In contrast, non-diabetic kidney disease is a common finding in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Joint analysis of available data on prevalence of non-diabetic kidney disease among type 2 diabetic patients revealed that non-diabetic nephropathy was evident on kidney biopsy approximately in 22% of European and 26.7% of Asian patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Therefore, kidney biopsy may become a useful diagnostic option among proteinuric patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. However, it is generally agreed that renal biopsy cannot be used as a routine diagnostic test in all type 2 diabetic patients with proteinuria. Diabetic subjects that may benefit form kidney biopsy should be rather identified on a case-by-case basis. Absence of diabetic retinopathy, particularly used in combination with acanthocyturia, may come useful in decisions about kidney biopsy in type 2 diabetic patients.

Key words: diabetes mellitus, diabetic nephropathy, nondiabetic nephropathy, kidney biopsy.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Ewa Żukowska-Szczechowska Department of Internal Medicine, Diabetology and Nephrology Medical University of Silesia ul. 3 Maja 13/15 41-800 Zabrze, Poland Tel: 032 2712511 Fax: 032 2714617 e-mail: ewaszczechowska@poczta.onet.pl

Received 6.05.2004 Accepted 20.05.2004

Kidney biopsy in diabetic patients with proteinuria – potential therapeutic implications

Proteinuria in diabetic patients is usually interpreted as a clinical manifestation of diabetic nephropathy [1]. Although kidney biopsy is the most unbiased method of evaluation in proteinuric patients, it is rarely used in subjects with diabetes mellitus. Theoretically, in each proteinuric patient with diabetes mellitus kidney biopsy may reveal different renal pathologies including:

- a) diabetic nephropathy,
- b) non-diabetic kidney disease superimposed on diabetic nephropathy,
- c) non-diabetic nephropathy,
- d) normal renal structure.

Consequently, therapeutic decisions based on the results of the biopsy may differ – treatment of diabetic patients with nondiabetic nephropathy (i.e. primary glomerulonephritis) may be adjusted to eliminate the primary trigger causing the renal pathology with a potential to halt or reverse the decline in renal function. Paradoxically, therapy in subjects whose renal structure was normal on kidney biopsy will not differ significantly from patients with biopsy-confirmed diabetic nephropathy – in both cases prevention of diabetic kidney disease is warranted. Thus, the primary aim of kidney biopsy in proteinuric patients with diabetes mellitus is to confirm/exclude non-diabetic renal disease.

Non-diabetic kidney disease in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus

A routine kidney biopsy in proteinuric patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus, although postulated by several authors [2], is not supported by both prospective as well as [3,4] cross-sectional studies [5]. A long-term prospective observation of a large cohort of Caucasians have provided evidence for uncommon

occurrence of non-diabetic kidney disease among patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus – only 2.5% of subjects developed non-diabetic proteinuria [3]. A slightly higher rate (9%) of non-diabetic renal disease in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus reported in a cross-sectional observation may be caused by a selection bias (inclusion of patients with atypical clinical manifestation of renal disease) [5]. It is generally agreed that non-diabetic nephropathy complicating type 1 diabetes mellitus is relatively rare, accounting for 2-3% in unselected proteinuric patients with diabetes longer then 10 years [6]. Although guidelines with precise indications for kidney biopsy in subjects with diabetes mellitus are lacking, accumulating clinical data suggest that renal biopsy should not be a routine diagnostic test in proteinuric patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus.

Non-diabetic kidney disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

Due to significantly higher prevalence of type 2 diabetes mellitus (when compared to type 1) as well as its increasing rates of incidence in many populations [7] chronic kidney disease in type 2 diabetic patients is common in clinical setting. In contrast to data on type 1 diabetes mellitus, there is no general agreement on prevalence of non-diabetic kidney disease among patients with type 2 diabetic mellitus. Consequently, it is not clear whether kidney biopsy should become a part of the standard evaluation of proteinuric patients with this type of diabetes mellitus.

In order to evaluate genuine rates of non-diabetic nephropathies in patients with type 2 diabetes, we analysed available English publications on kidney biopsy in proteinuric patients with this type of diabetes mellitus [8-18]. Altogether, 665 cases of renal biopsies were included in the analysis that was performed separately for Caucasian and Asian populations. Prevalence of biopsy-proven diabetic nephropathy, non-diabetic kidney disease superimposed on diabetic nephropathy, non-diabetic nephropathy and normal renal structure were reported for each study and the final average percentage of each kidney biopsy finding was calculated. The results of this analysis are presented in *Tab. 1*.

Prevalence of non-diabetic kidney disease among European patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus varied from 3% among Danish [8] to 32% in Italian subjects [12]. Coexistence of both non-diabetic nephropathy and diabetic nephropathy was the most infrequent result of kidney biopsies. On average, diabetic nephropathy was the most common pathology in proteinuric patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus (64.8%), followed by non-diabetic kidney diseases (18.7%), normal renal structure (13.2%) and non-diabetic nephropathy superimposed on diabetic nephropathy (3.3%). Altogether, non-diabetic kidney disease was present in approximately 22% of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Analysis of kidney biopsy results from Asian patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus (subjects from Japan, China and India) provided consistent findings. A significant variation in prevalence of diabetic nephropathy (from 87.7% in subjects from India [13] to 35.3% in Chinese patients [18]) was evident across the studies. Non-diabetic nephropathy without coexistent diabetic nephropathy was found in 16.8% cases and superimposition of chronic non-diabetic renal pathology on diabetic nephropathy accounted for 9.9% cases. Altogether, non-diabetic renal disease affected 26.7% of Asian subjects with type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Significant differences in prevalence of non-diabetic renal diseases among the studies are caused, at least in part, by discrepancies in methodology. First, in several studies [18] only diabetic patients with atypical clinical manifestation of renal disease were included in the study group. This may lead to overrepresentation of cases with non-diabetic kidney disease among proteinuric subjects with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Second, different pathologic criteria of diabetic nephropathy were used in several studies and this may result both in overestimation and underestimation of non-diabetic renal disease in diabetic patients. Finally, a confounding influence caused by interobserver variability cannot be excluded in several studies [19].

Taken together, the results of this analysis indicate that, even after adjusting for differences in methodology among the studies, non-diabetic renal disease may affect a significant percentage of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Therefore, kidney biopsy may become a useful diagnostic option among proteinuric patients with this type of diabetes mellitus.

Types of non-diabetic kidney disease among type 2 diabetic patients undergoing kidney biopsy

Primary glomerulonephritis was the most common renal pathology among all types of non-diabetic kidney disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Almost all types of glomerulonephritis including IgA nephropathy [11,15,19-20] membranous nephropathy [18], mesangiocapillary glomerulonephritis [18,20], rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis [14] and minimal change disease [15] were represented in these patients. In fact, coexistence of more then one type of glomerulonephritis, superimposed on diabetic nephropathy, although not common, was reported in diabetic subjects [21].

IgA nephropathy was consistently the most common type of glomerulonephritis in both Caucasian [11,19] and non-Caucasian [15] populations accounting for approximately 6-19% of kidney biopsies. Several observations suggest that common occurrence of IgA nephropathy in diabetic patients is not coincidental [22-24]. Diabetes itself, by affecting either glomerular structure and function [24] and/or non-enzymatic glycation of immunoglobulins may facilitate [16] the development of immunopathological alterations [24]. In support of this notion, circulating levels of IgA fraction of immunoglobulins were higher in type 2 diabetic patients than age- and sex-matched controls [15] and superimposition of IgA nephropathy on diabetic nephropathy was associated with higher IgA levels when compared to diabetic nephropathy alone [16]. Nevertheless, IgA nephropathy remains the most common type of glomerulonephritis in the general population [24] and its high prevalence among type 2 diabetic patients may simply reflect general epidemiological trends.

Tubulointerstitial renal disease was a relatively rare finding on renal biopsy in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus [13,17]. In particular, pathology indicating chronic pyelonephritis was not common among diabetic patients undergoing kidney biopsy [13]. This under-representation of chronic pyelonephritis among type 2 diabetic patients is surprising in light of the wellknown tendency to asymptomatic bacteriuria among diabetic subjects [25].

Clinical markers of non-diabetic kidney disease among patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and renal affection

In light of relatively high prevalence of non-diabetic kidney disease among patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus indication for routine kidney biopsy was postulated by several authors [19]. However, it is generally agreed, that kidney biopsy cannot be applied as a standard diagnostic test in all type 2 diabetic patients with proteinuria and identification of subjects that may benefit from kidney biopsy should be made on a case-by-case basis. Several clinical and laboratory features including absence of diabetic neuropathy [26], absence of diabetic retinopathy [10], hematuria [15], short duration of diabetes [27], sudden progression of renal failure [11] and acanthocyturia [28] were proposed as markers of non-diabetic renal disease in diabetic patients. None of the proposed markers has either absolute sensitivity or 100% specificity for non-diabetic renal disease. Therefore, they cannot be used as sole indicators of non-diabetic renal disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Nevertheless, some of these markers, particularly used in combination, may come useful when decisions about kidney biopsy in type 2 diabetic patients are made.

Absence of diabetic retinopathy as a marker of non-diabetic renal disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and renal affection

It is not clear to what extent absence of diabetic retinopathy in type 2 diabetic patients with renal affection may serve as an indicator of non-diabetic renal disease. To address this issue we performed a joint analysis of 4 available publications (Tab. 1) [11,19,27,29] evaluating prevalence of non-diabetic renal disease in type 2 diabetic patients without diabetic retinopathy. Altogether, 154 Caucasian diabetic patients undergoing kidney biopsy were included in this analysis. Consistent with the previous joint examination, there were substantial differences in prevalence of non-diabetic renal disease among the studies. As discussed before, these discrepancies are probably related to the lack of methodological consistency among these investigations. Overall, the prevalence of diabetic nephropathy, non-diabetic renal disease superimposed on diabetic nephropathy, nondiabetic renal disease and normal renal structure were 45.5%, 13.6%, 35.1% and 5.8%, respectively. Subjects with apparent non-diabetic renal disease accounted for 48.7% of type 2 diabetic patients without diabetic retinopathy. This number

is almost twice higher when confronted with the percentage of cases of non-diabetic renal disease among type 2 diabetic patients with renal affection.

These results are supported by the data on prevalence of diabetic retinopathy among type 2 diabetic patients with diabetic nephropathy when compared to type 2 diabetic subjects with non-diabetic renal disease. Coexistence of diabetic retinopathy with biopsy-proven diabetic nephropathy was documented in 41.4-75% patients [11-20]. In contrast, diabetic retinopathy was consistently absent [10-11,30] or present in a small (9.7%) number of patients [18].

Altogether, these data suggest that diabetic retinopathy occurs significantly less frequently in type 2 diabetic patients with non-diabetic renal disease when compared to subjects with diabetic nephropathy. Therefore, absence of diabetic retinopathy in proteinuric patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus may suggest that non-diabetic renal disease may be responsible for renal affection.

Microscopic hematuria and acanthocyturia as markers of non-diabetic renal disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus

Although microscopic hematuria has been suggested as a rare clinical finding in diabetes mellitus [31], its prevalence in diabetic subjects in most of the available studies was relatively high (from 29% [15] to 72.7% [32]). In addition, comparison of rates of microscopic hematuria between patients with diabetic nephropathy and primary glomerulonephritis revealed no statistically significant differences [18]. Taken together, these data indicate that utility of microscopic hematuria as a marker of differentiation between diabetic and non-diabetic renal disease is limited.

Urinary excretion of acanthocytes (dysmorphic ring-formed erythrocytes with vesicle-shaped protrusions) has been long recognised as a marker of glomerular bleeding [33]. Unlike other dysmorphic red cells (echinocytes, anulocytes, ghost cells, schizocytes, stomatocytes, knizocytes) found on urinalysis, clinically significant acanthocyturia (>5% of excreted erythrocytes) was shown as a relatively sensitive (approximately 52%) and very specific (98%) marker of primary glomerulonephritis [33]. The recent clinical study on acanthocyturia supports its utility as a diagnostic tool to differentiate diabetic kidney disease and glomerulonephritis – acanthocytes were significantly less frequent in urinalysis from patients with diabetic nephropathy when compared with subjects with biopsy-proven primary glomerulonephritis [24].

Conclusions

Non-diabetic kidney disease is a relatively common finding in patients with type 2 but not type 1 diabetes mellitus. Reliable confirmation of non-diabetic kidney disease in a diabetic patient with renal affection requires renal biopsy. It is reasonable to postulate that although renal biopsy cannot be a routine diagnostic procedure, it should be taken into consideration in all

Study No	Total number of subjects	Subjects with diabetic nephropathy	Subjects with non-diabetic renal disease superimposed on diabetic nephropathy	Non-diabetic kidney disease	Normal renal structure	Reference
Caucasian populat	ions					
1.	33-100%	87.9% (29)	9.1% (3)	3.0% (1)	0% (0)	8.
2.	26-100%	84.6% (22)	0% (0)	15.4% (4)	0% (0)	9.
3.	35-100%	77.1% (27)	0% (0)	22.9% (8)	0% (0)	10.
4.	35-100%	74.3% (26)	8.6% (3)	11.4% (4)	5.7% (0)	11.
5.	53-100%	26.4% (14)	0% (0)	32.1% (17)	41.5% (22)	12.
Altogether	182-100%	64.8% (118)	3.3% (6)	18.7% (34)	13.2% (24)	
Non-diabetic kidney	y disease – altogether		22.0% (40)			
Asian populations						
1.	260-100%	87.7% (228)	1.2% (3)	11.1% (29)	0% (0)	13.
2.	35-100%	71.4% (25)	14.3% (5)	14.3% (5)	0% (0)	14.
3.	51-100%	66.7% (34)	17.6% (9)	15.7% (8)	0% (0)	15.
4.	53-100%	66.0% (35)	44.0% (18)	0% (0)	0% (0)	16.
5.	16-100%	50.0% (8)	0% (0)	50.0% (8)	0% (0)	17.
6.	68-100%	35.3% (24)	20.0% (13)	45.6% (31)	0% (0)	18.
Altogether	483-100%	73.3% (354)	9.9% (48)	16.8% (81)	0% (0)	
Non-diabetic kidney	y disease – altogether		26.7% (129)			
Type 2 diabetic pat	tients without diabet	ic retinopathy				
1.	23-100%	73.9% (17)	0% (0)	26.1% (6)	0% (0)	11.
2.	49-100%	69.4% (34)	0% (0)	12.2% (6)	18.4% (9)	19.
3.	75-100%	22.7% (17)	28.0% (21)	49.3% (37)	0% (0)	27.
4.	7-100%	28.6% (2)	0% ()	71.4% (5)	0% (0)	29.
Altogether	154-100%	45.5% (70)	13.6% (21)	35.1% (54)	5.8% (9)	
Non-diabetic kidney	y disease – altogether		48.7% (75)			

Table 1. Prevalence of non-diabetic kidney disease in type 2 diabetic patients undergoing renal biopsy

type 2 diabetic patients with renal affection, particularly in those without diabetic retinopathy and/or acanthocyturia.

References

1. American Diabetes Association. Diabetic nephropathy. Diabetes Care, 2002; 25: 85-9.

2. Mauer SM, Chavers BM, Steffes MW. Should there be an expanded role for kidney biopsy in the management of patients with type I diabetes? Am J Kidney Dis, 1990; 16: 96-100.

3. Borch-Johnsen K, Andersen PK, Deckert T. The effect of proteinuria on relative mortality in type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia, 1985; 28: 590-6.

4. Andersen AR, Christiansen JS, Andersen JK, Kreiner S, Deckert T. Diabetic nephropathy in Type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes: an epidemiological study. Diabetologia, 1983; 25: 496-501.

5. Richards NT, Greaves I, Lee SJ, Howie AJ, Adu D, Michael J. Increased prevalence of renal biopsy findings other than diabetic glomerulopathy in type II diabetes mellitus. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1992; 7: 397-9.

 Olsen S. Identification of non-diabetic glomerular disease in renal biopsies from diabetics – a dilemma. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1999; 14: 1846-9.

7. van Dam RM. The epidemiology of lifestyle and risk for type 2 diabetes. Eur J Epidemiol, 2003; 18: 1115-25.

8. Olsen S, Mogensen CE. How often is NIDDM complicated with non-diabetic renal disease? An analysis of renal biopsies and the literature. Diabetologia, 1996; 39: 1638-45.

9. Cordonnier DJ, Pinel N, Barro C, Maynard M, Zaoui P, Halimi S, Hurault de Ligny B, Reznic Y, Simon D, Bilous RW. Expansion of cortical interstitium is limited by converting enzyme inhibition in type 2 diabetic patients with glomerulosclerosis. The Diabiopsies Group. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 1253-63.

10. Parving HH, Gall MA, Skott P, Jorgensen HE, Lokkegaard H, Jorgensen F, Nielsen B, Larsen S. Prevalence and causes of albuminuria in non-insulin-dependent diabetic patients. Kidney Int, 1992; 41: 758-62.

11. Serra A, Romero R, Bayes B, Lopez D, Bonet J. Is there a need for changes in renal biopsy criteria in proteinuria in type 2 diabetes? Diabetes Res Clin Pract, 2002; 58: 149-53.

12. Brocco E, Fioretto P, Mauer M, Saller A, Carraro A, Frigato F, Chiesura-Corona M, Bianchi L, Baggio B, Maioli M, Abaterusso C, Velussi M, Sambataro M, Virgili F, Ossi E, Nosadini R. Renal structure and function in non-insulin dependent diabetic patients with microalbuminuria. Kidney Int Suppl, 1997; 63: S40-4.

 Prakash J, Sen D, Usha, Kumar NS. Non-diabetic renal disease in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Assoc Physicians India, 2001; 49: 415-20.

14. Hironaka K, Makino H, Ikeda S, Haramoto T, Ota Z. Non-diabetic renal disease complicating diabetic nephropathy. J Diabet Complications, 1991; 5: 148-9.

15. Mak SK, Gwi E, Chan KW, Wong PN, Lo KY, Lee KF, Wong

AK. Clinical predictors of non-diabetic renal disease in patients with non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1997; 12: 2588-91.

16. Kanauchi M, Kawano T, Dohi K. Serum IgA levels in patients with diabetic nephropathy and IgA nephropathy superimposed on diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Res Clin Pract, 2000; 48: 113-8.

17. Premalatha G, Vidhya K, Deepa R, Ravikumar R, Rema M, Mohan V. Prevalence of non-diabetic renal disease in type 2 diabetic patients in a diabetes centre in Southern India. J Assoc Physicians India, 2002; 50: 1135-9.

18. Wong TY, Choi PC, Szeto CC, To KF, Tang NL, Chan AW, Li PK, Lai FM. Renal outcome in type 2 diabetic patients with or without coexisting non-diabetic nephropathies. Diabetes Care, 2002; 25: 900-5.

19. Christensen PK, Larsen S, Horn T, Olsen S, Parving HH. Causes of albuminuria in patients with type 2 diabetes without diabetic retinopathy. Kidney Int, 2000; 58: 1719-31.

20. Schwartz MM, Lewis EJ, Leonard-Martin T, Lewis JB, Batlle D. Renal pathology patterns in type II diabetes mellitus: relationship with retinopathy. The Collaborative Study Group. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1998; 13: 2547-52.

21. Lui SL, Chan KW, Yip PS, Chan TM, Lai KN, Lo WK. Simultaneous occurrence of diabetic glomerulosclerosis, IgA nephropathy, crescentic glomerulonephritis, and myeloperoxidase-antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody seropositivity in a Chinese patient. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 40: E14.

22. Orfila C, Lepert JC, Modesto A, Pipy B, Suc JM. IgA nephropathy complicating diabetic glomerulosclerosis. Nephron, 1998; 79: 279-87.

23. Gans RO, Ueda Y, Ito S, Kohli R, Min I, Shafi M, Brentjens JR. The occurrence of IgA-nephropathy in patients with diabetes mellitus may not be coincidental: a report of five cases. Am J Kidney Dis, 1992; 20: 255-60.

24. Sessa A, Meroni M, Battini G, Vaccari M, Giordano F, Torri Tarelli L. IgA nephropathy complicating diabetic glomerulosclerosis. Nephron, 1998; 80: 488-9.

25. Ooi ST, Frazee LA, Gardner WG. Management of asymptomatic bacteriuria in patients with diabetes mellitus. Ann Pharmacother, 2004; 38: 490-3.

26. Amoah E, Glickman JL, Malchoff CD, Sturgill BC, Kaiser DL, Bolton WK. Clinical identification of non-diabetic renal disease in diabetic patients with type I and type II disease presenting with renal dysfunction. Am J Nephrol, 1988; 8: 204-11.

27. Kveder R, Kajtna-Koselj M, Rott T, Bren AF. Nephrotic syndrome in patients with diabetes mellitus is not always associated with diabetic nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 86-7.

28. Heine GH, Sester U, Girndt M, Kohler H. Acanthocytes in the urine: useful tool to differentiate diabetic nephropathy from glomerulo-nephritis? Diabetes Care, 2004; 27: 190-4.

29. Izzedine H, Fongoro S, Pajot O, Beaufils H, Deray G. Retinopathy, hematuria, and diabetic nephropathy. Nephron, 2001; 88: 382-3.

30. Nzerue CM, Hewan-Lowe K, Harvey P, Mohammed D, Furlong B, Oster R. Prevalence of non-diabetic renal disease among African-American patients with type II diabetes mellitus. Scand J Urol Nephrol, 2000; 34: 331-5.

31. Hommel E, Carstensen H, Skott P, Larsen S, Parving HH. Prevalence and causes of microscopic haematuria in type 1 (insulindependent) diabetic patients with persistent proteinuria. Diabetologia, 1987; 30: 627-30.

32. Lopes de Faria JB, Moura LA, Lopes de Faria SR, Ramos OL, Pereira AB. Glomerular hematuria in diabetics. Clin Nephrol, 1988; 30: 117-21.

33. Kohler H, Wandel E, Brunck B. Acanthocyturia – a characteristic marker for glomerular bleeding. Kidney Int, 1991; 40: 115-20.

Ratio of cyclase activating and cyclase inactive parathormone (CAP/CIP) in dialysis patients: correlations with other markers of bone disease

Grzegorzewska AE, Młot M

Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, Karol Marcinkowski University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: We checked correlation of CAP/CIP with osteoprotegrin (OPG), its soluble ligand (OPGL) and routinely measured parameters of bone turnover in patients treated with peritoneal dialysis (PD) and hemodialysis (HD).

Material & methods: In 30 patients (22 HD, 8 PD) we determined serum concentrations of intact parathormone (iPTH), CAP, OPG, OPGL, total Ca, inorganic phosphates (Pi), creatinine, urea, total alkaline phosphatase (AP) and blood pH. CIP was calculated by subtraction of CAP from iPTH. Controls (Cs) included 9 healthy persons in whom iPTH, CAP, OPG and OPGL were measured as well as CIP, CAP/CIP and OPGL/OPG were calculated.

Results: Differences between HD and PD patients included dialysis duration, OPGL, OPGL/OPG, AP, Pi, Ca and pH. After adjustment to dialysis duration differences in OPGL/OPG, Pi, Ca and pH remained significant. HD patients differed from Cs in terms of iPTH, CAP, CIP, OPGL, OPG and OPGL/OPG. In whole group of patients iPTH, CAP, CIP but not CAP/CIP correlated negatively with OPGL and OPGL/OPG as well as positively with dialysis duration, OPG and AP.

Conclusions: Despite more advanced uremic bone disease in longer dialyzed HD patients than in shorter dialyzed PD ones, CAP/CIP is not different neither between these groups nor Cs persons. CAP/CIP does not seem to be more powerful tool in noninvasive diagnosis of bone disease than iPTH or CAP and CIP alone.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. dr hab. med. Alicja E. Grzegorzewska Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases Al. Przybyszewskiego 49 60-355 Poznań, Poland Tel: +48 61 8691 700 Fax: +48 61 8691 688 e-mail: alicja_grzegorzewska@yahoo.com

Received 14.05.2004 Accepted 30.05.2004

Key words:

parathormone, CAP/CIP, osteoprotegrin, osteoprotegrin ligand, dialysis.

Introduction

1-84 parathormone (PTH) - cyclase activating PTH (CAP) and 7-84 PTH - cyclase inactive PTH (CIP) are secreted by the parathyroid glands. CAP is a whole PTH molecule, which consists of 84 amino acids, but only the first 34 are essential in keeping of mineral homeostasis. CIP is a C-terminal fragment of 1-84 PTH and has been demonstrated to be an antagonist of CAP with inverse biological activities as it was shown in thyroparathyroidectomized and nephrectomized rats [1]. CAP operates through the type 1 PTH/PTH related peptide (rP) receptor and stimulates synthesis of cyclic adenosinomonophosphoran (cAMP) [2]. Human CIP inhibits bone resorption in vitro via actions independent of the type 1 PTH/PTHrP receptor [3]. CIP appears to operate through a C terminal PTH receptor [4]. CAP is hypercalcemic and increases bone turnover, whereas CIP has been demonstrated to be hypocalcemic and able to lower bone turnover through an inhibition of osteoclast formation and differentiation resulting in an overall inhibition of bone resorption. CIP does not increase synthesis of cAMP [2].

The 2nd generation "intact" PTH (iPTH) assays measure sum of CAP and CIP. Thus, estimation of iPTH, if considered as "active" PTH, provides PTH activity over 30% higher due to detection of CIP additionally to CAP [5]. Such high PTH levels may result in over treatment with D-analogues, leading to adynamic bone disease and soft tissue calcifications. Advanced assay 3rd generation methodology anables to measure biologically active CAP [5,6].

CAP/CIP (the optimal range 1.5-1.8) is recently considered as useful in assessment of bone turnover in dialysis patients [4, 6]. It has been demonstrated to predict bone turnover with a histologically determined 93% predictability. CAP/CIP below unity indicates in dialysis patients adynamic low bone turover (87.5%) [7,8]. More difficult task is to answer the question which value of CAP/CIP is characteristic for high bone turnover, because among patients with CAP/CIP of 2.0 or higher there are 60% of patients with normal bone turnover [9]. For clinical practice, it is adviced to use value of 1.4 as separating dialysis patients with low bone turnover (CAP/CIP < 1.4) and normal or high bone turnover (CAP/CIP > 1.4) [9].

In this study we checked correlation of CAP/CIP with osteoprotegrin (OPG), its soluble ligand (OPGL) and routinely measured parameters of bone turnover in patients treated with peritoneal dialysis (PD) or hemodialysis (HD).

Material and methods

The study was performed in 30 patients (22 were treated with HD, 8 – with PD). Mean patients' age was 61.6 (36.7-79.6) years. Patients were treated with dialysis for 15.2 (1.3-186.3) months. Dialysis duration was significantly longer in HD patients than in PD ones (p = 0.014; 26.7, 3.5-186.3 months for HD vs 5.0, 1.3-26.7 months for PD).

In dialyzed patients serum concentrations of iPTH and CAP were measured by Duo PTH (BioRepair, Sinsheim, Germany). OPG and OPGL were measured by ELISA (Biomedica, Vienna, Austria). Other measured parameters included serum total alkaline phosphatase (AP) activity, serum total calcium (Ca) and inorganic phosphate (Pi) concentrations, blood pH and serum creatinine and urea levels. All the parameters were measured by routinely used methods.

CIP was calculated by subtraction of CAP from iPTH. CAP/CIP and OPGL/OPG were also calculated in examined patients.

Control group (Cs) included 9 healthy persons in whom serum levels of iPTH, CAP, OPG and OPGL were measured as well as CIP, CAP/CIP and OPGL/OPG were calculated.

All results are expressed as median and range. ANOVA for nonparametric data was used to elucidate differences between HD, PD and Cs. Either Student's t-test for non-paired data or Mann-Whitney U test was used to check differences between PD and HD patients. Spearman's and Pearson's coefficients were respectively used to describe correlations between nonnormal and normal distributed variables. Results were also adjusted to dialysis duration. The p level less than 0.05 was considered as significant.

Results

There was no statistically significant difference in terms of iPTH, CAP, CIP and CAP/CIP between HD and PD patients. Only HD patients differed from Cs in terms of iPTH, CAP and CIP, but not in CAP/CIP (*Tab. 1*).

Significant differences were shown between HD patients and Cs for OPG (p = 0.004; 7.8, 1.5-15.8 pmol/L for HD vs 2.2, 1.0-3.9 pmol/L for Cs), OPGL (p = 0.035; 0.6, 0.0-10.0 pmol/L for HD vs 3.4, 0.4-10.5 pmol/L for Cs) and OPGL/OPG (p = 0.000; 0.10, 0.00-1.45 for HD vs 1.23, 0.18-5.4 for Cs) as well as between HD patients and PD ones for OPGL (p = 0.016; 2.1, 0.0-5.3 pmol/L for PD) and OPGL/OPG (p = 0.003; 0.73,

Table	1.	Serum	parathormone	levels	in	hemodialysis	(HD)
patien	ıts,	peritone	al dialysis (PD)	patien	ts a	nd controls	

	HD patients	PD patients	Controls
PTH (pg/ml)	199.9 (10.3-1266.9)	109.2 (13.7-334.9)	37.4 (18.9-76.8) ^a
CAP (pg/ml)	126.7 (6.5-887.9)	79.7 (9.3-238.6)	23.5 (11.2-42.6) ^b
CIP (pg/ml)	70.4 (3.3-398.9)	48.4 (2.4-129.0)	13.5 (0.9-34.2)°
CAP/CIP atio	1.73 (0.84-4.21)	1.97 (0.90-4.67)	1.45 (0.92-3.61)

No significant changes between HD patients and PD ones Changes between HD patients and controls: a p = 0.016 b p = 0.018 c p = 0.019

0.00-1.60 for PD). After adjustment to dialysis duration differences in OPGL/OPG between HD patients and PD ones remained significant.

Significant differences between HD patients and PD ones also included standard parameters related to bone turnover: serum concentrations of Ca (p=0.004; 2.2, 0.8-2.8 mmol/L for HD vs 2.6, 2.2-2.6 mmol/L for PD) and Pi (p=0.003; 2.5, 1.2-7.3 mmol/L for HD vs 1.2, 0.99-2.1 mmol/L for PD), total AP activity in serum (p=0.000; 122, 74-577 U/L for HD vs 64, 60-98 U/L for PD) and blood pH (p=0.003; 7.31, 7.28-7.35 for HD vs 7.43, 7.32-7.50 for PD). After adjustment to dialysis duration all these parameters except total AP remained significantly different between both groups of patients.

In whole group of examined patients iPTH, CAP, CIP but not CAP/CIP correlated negatively with OPGL (iPTH: r =-0.377, p=0.018; CAP: r=-0.356, p=0.026; CIP: r=-0.383, p=0.016), OPGL/OPG (iPTH: r=-0.435, p=0.006; CAP: r=-0.414, p=0.009; CIP: r=-0.440, p=0.005) and positively with dialysis duration (iPTH: r=0.415, p=0.025; CAP: r=0.420, p=0.023; CIP: r=0.392, p=0.035), OPG (iPTH: r=0. 374, p=0.019; CAP: r=0.366, p=0.022; CIP: r=0.406, p=0.010) and AP (iPTH: r=0.606, p=0.007; CAP: r=0.577, p=0.002; CIP: r=0.617, p=0.001). iPTH additionally showed correlation with pH (r=-0.514, p=0.042).

In PD patients correlation of CAP/CIP with serum urea concentration (r = -0.717, p = 0.030) was shown. In HD patients correlation between AP and iPTH (r = 0.619, p = 0.005), CAP (r = 0.605, p = 0.006) and CIP (r = 0.657, p = 0.002) was shown, and between iPTH and serum urea level (r = 0.633, p = 0.036).

Discussion

Comparisons of iPTH, CAP, CIP, CAP/CIP and total AP indicate that secondary hyperparathyroidism is more advanced in longer dialyzed HD patients than in shorter dialyzed PD ones. The later group, if small, may not differ from controls in terms of serum PTH concentrations. CAP/CIP is not able to differentiate HD patients, PD patients, and controls. It suggests that regulatory system preserving normal proportions between serum CAP and CIP concentrations is not disturbed in dialyzed patients. According to Gao et al. [5], CAP as percent of total PTH is lower and serum CIP concentration is higher in uremic patients. Both these abnormalities acting together or separately may explain a resistance to active PTH in uremia, causing an effect that 3-5 times higher iPTH concentration is needed to keep normal bone turnover [10].

OPG acts as a soluble secreted receptor for OPGL that prevents it from binding to and activating osteoclast differentiation an activation receptor on the osteoclast surface. The biological effects of OPG on bone cells are the opposite of that of OPGL, including inhibition of terminal stages of osteoclast differentiation [11-13], suppression of the activation of mature osteoclasts [12,14], and induction of apoptosis [15]. OPG also inhibits osteoclastic pit formation of mature osteoclasts [12,14] and antagonizes the induction of bone resorption by 1α ,25-(OH)₂D₃, PGE₂, PTH, IL-1 α [12,16], as well as OPGL [16].

Increased OPG level was already shown in HD patients [17, 18]. However, reports on diagnostic value of OPG estimations in serum are controversial. Coen et al. [17] have demonstrated lower OPG concentration in patients with adynamic bone disease than in patients with high bone turnover. Haas et al. [18] reported both OPG and PTH as markers of high turnover osteodystrophy and decreased bone mineralisation in HD patients. We lean towards hypothesis that lower serum OPG level is connected with lower activity of osteoclasts, what appears in adynamic bone disease, and with less compensating production of OPG. When serum PTH increases, OPG also rises to prevent bone destruction associated with PTH action.

CAP/CIP did not show significant correlations with other markers of bone turnover, dialysis duration or blood pH. Such correlations were observed for iPTH, CAP and CIP. It is worthy to notice that in our study in dialyzed patients both CAP and CIP showed a significant positive correlation with AP as it was earlier demonstrated in kidney transplant patients [19]. This may suggest that changes in CAP/CIP can be hardly used to show relations between parameters of bone turnover. Additionally, there were no significant correlations in our study between serum concentrations of total Ca and CAP/CIP. According to the earlier studies of the other authors [4], CAP/CIP decreases in dialysis patients when serum calcium concentration increases and vice versa. In PD patients, lower serum OPG level may contribute to higher serum calcium level because OPG causes a decrease in serum calcium concentration [20].

Our studies indicate that despite more advanced uremic bone disease in longer dialyzed HD patients than in shorter dialyzed PD ones, CAP/CIP is not different neither between these groups nor Cs persons. We conclude that CAP/CIP does not seem to be more powerful tool in noninvasive diagnosis of bone disease than iPTH, CAP and CIP alone, OPGL, OPGL/ /OPG or even AP.

References

2. Nguyen-Yamamoto L, Rousseau L, Brossard JH, Lepage

R, D'Amur P. Synthetic carboxyl-terminal fragments of parathyroid hormone (PTH) decrease ionised calcium concentration in rats by acting on receptor different from the PTH/PTH-related peptide receptor. Endocrinology, 2001; 142: 1386–92.

3. Divietti P, John MR, Juppner H, Bringhurst FR. Human PTH-(7-84) inhibits bone resorption in vitro via actions independent of the type 1 PTH/PTHrP receptor. Endocrinology, 2002; 143: 171-6.

4. Cantor T. The clinical application of cyclase activating PTH assay and the inhibitor ratio. Proc. 23rd Annual Conf. Perit. Dial. Seattle. 2003, p. 51-5.

5. Gao P, Scheibel S, D'Amur P, John MR, Rao SD, Schmidt-Gayk H, Cantor TL. Development of the novel immunoradiometric assay exclusively for biologically active whole parathyroid hormone 1-84: implications for improvement of accurate assessment of parathyroid function. J Bone Miner Res, 2001; 16: 605–14.

 Amerling R. What is the 3rd generation PTH assay and how do 3rd generation assays differ? Proc. 24th Annual Conf. Perit. Dial. San Antonio. 2004, pp. 443-58.

 Monier-Faugere MC, Geng Z, Mawad H, Friedler RM, Gao P, Cantor TL, Malluche HH. Improved assessment of bone turnover by the PTH- (1-84)/large C-PTH fragments ratio in ESRD patients. Kidney Int, 2001; 60: 1460–8.

 Faugere MC, Geng Z, Mawad H, Friedler RM, Gao P, Cantor T, Malluche HH. Improved assessment of bone turnover by the PTH 1-84/large C-PTH fragments ratio in ESRD patients. Kidney Int, 2001; 60: 1460-8.

 Cantor T. What to look in assessing the value of an existing or new PTH test. Proc. 24th Annual Conf. Perit. Dial. San Antonio. 2004, p. 459-70.

10. Slatopolsky E, Finch J, Clay P, Martin D, Sicard G, Singer G, Gao P, Cantor T, Dusso A. A novel mechanism for skeletal resistance in uremia. Kidney Int, 2000, 58; 753–61.

11. Yasuda H, Shima N, Nakagawa N, Mochizuki SI, Yano K, Fujise N, Soto Y, Goto M, Yamaguschi K, Kuriyama M, Kanno T, Murakami A, Tsuda E, Morinaga T, Higashio K. Identity of osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (OCIF) and osteoprotegrin (OPG): A mechanism by which OPG/OCIF inhibits osteoclastogenesis in vitro. Endocrinology, 1998; 39: 1329-37.

12. Kown BS, Wang S, Udagawa N, Haridas V, Lee ZH, Kim KK, Oh KO, Greene J, Li Y, Su J, Gentz R, Aggarwal BB, Ni J. TR1, a new member of the tumor necrosis factor receptor family, induces fibroblast proliferation and inhibits osteoclastogenesis and bobe resorption. FASEB J, 1998; 12: 845-54.

13. Tan HL, Van G, Scully S, Shimamoto G, Kelley M, Boyle B, Dunstan C, Lacey D. Recombinant osteoprotegrin (OPG), a novel TNF-receptor family member, inhibits in vitro murine osteoclast formation form bone marrow precursors (abstract P213). J. Bone Miner. Res. 1997; 12(Suppl 1): S155.

14. Hakeda Y, Kobayashi Y, Yamaguchi K, Yasuda H, Tsuda E, Higashio K, Miyata T, Kumegawa M. Osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (OCIF) directly inhibits bone-resorbing activity of isolated mature osteoclasts. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 251: 796-801.

15. Akatsu T, Murakami T, Nishikawa M, Ono K, Shinomiya N, Tsuda E, Mochizuki SI, Yamaguchi K, Kinosaki M, Higashio K, Yamamoto M, Motoyoshi K, Nagata N. Osteoclastogenesis-inhibitory factor supresses osteoclast survival by interfering in the interaction of stromal cells with osteoclast. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 250: 229-34.

16. Fuller K, Wong B, Fox S, Choi Y, Chambers TJ. TRANCE is necessary and sufficient for osteoblast-mediated activation of bone resorption in osteoclasts. J Exp Med, 1998; 188: 997-1001.

17. Coen G, Ballanti P, Balducci A, Calabria S, Fischer MS, Jancovic L, Manni M, Morosetti M, Moscaritolo E, Sardella D, Bonucci E. Serum osteoprotegrin and renal osteodystrophy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2002, 17; 233–8.

18. Haas M, Leko-Mohr Z, Roschager P, Kletzmayr J, Schwartz C, Domenig C, Zsontsich T, Klaushofer K, Delling G, Oberbauer R. Osteoprotegrin and parathyroid hormone as markers of high-turnover osteodystrophy and decreased bone mineralization in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 39: 580–6.

19. Spiechowicz U, Kokot F, Więcek A. Function of parathyroid glands in kidney transplant patients – diagnostic value of CAP and CIP. Abstr. The 2nd Poland – Korea Seminar on Renal Replacement Therapy. Seoul. 2004, p. 21.

20. Morony S, Capparelli C, Lee R, Shimamoto G, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR. A chimeric form of osteoprotegrin inhibits hypercalcemia and bone resorption induced by IL-1 β , TNF- α , PTH, PTHrP, and 1,25(OH),D₃. J Med Bone Miner Res, 1999; 14: 1478-85.

^{1.} Faugere MC, Langub M, Malluche HH. The effects of PTH-(1--84) on bone turnover are antagonized by PTH-(7-84) in thyroparathyroidectomized and nephrectomized rats. Abstr. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001; 12: 764A.

Serum osteoprotegrin level is lower in peritoneal dialysis patients than in hemodialysis ones

Grzegorzewska AE, Młot M

Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, Karol Marcinkowski University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Osteoprotegrin (OPG) and OPG-ligand are involved in bone turnover induced by parathyroid hormone (PTH) in renal osteodystrophy. We determined serum OPG level in dialysis patients and checked its correlations with other parameters of bone turnover.

Material and methods: Serum level of OPG, PTH, phosphates (Pi), calcium, total alkaline phosphatase (AP) and pH was determined in 29 peritoneal dialysis (PD) patients and 41 hemodialysis (HD) ones.

Results: OPG level was lower in PD than HD patients (4.0, 2.1-13.4 pmol/L vs 7.9, 0.9-16.5 pmol/L; p = 0.000)and in both groups it was higher than in controls (2.2, 1.0-3.9 pmol/L; p = 0.000). PD patients had also lower AP (78.0, 34.0-583.0 U/L vs 116.0, 59.0-577.0 U/L; p = 0.000)and Pi $(1.4 \pm 0.4 \text{ mmol/L} \text{ vs } 3.4 \pm 2.6 \text{ mmol/L}; \text{ } \text{p} = 0.000)$ than HD patients, but higher calcium level $(2.4 \pm 0.2 \text{ mmol/L})$ vs 2.2 ± 0.3 mmol/L; p = 0.002) and pH (7.412 ± 0.051 vs 7.326 ± 0.043 ; p = 0.000). The only correlation displayed in PD patients for OPG was negative one with pH (r = -0.417, p = 0.038) and in HD patients – positive with Pi (r = 0.548, p = 0.000). OPG level was elevated in 38 HD (92,7%) and in 15 PD (51,7%) patients. There was correlation between serum OPG and AP (r = -0.615, p = 0.033) and calcium (r = 0.575, p = 0.040) in group characterised by normal OPG value. There were no significant correlations in group with elevated OPG level.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. dr hab. med. Alicja E. Grzegorzewska Chair and Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases Al. Przybyszewskiego 49 60-355 Poznań, Poland Tel: +48 61 8691 700 Fax: +48 61 8691 688 e-mail: alicja grzegorzewska@yahoo.com

Received 14.05.2004 Accepted 16.06.2004

Conclusions: Lower serum OPG level in PD patients may be connected with lower activity of osteoclasts and less compensating production of OPG in this group of patients. Lower serum OPG level may contribute to higher serum calcium level in PD patients.

Kay words: osteoprotegrin, parathormone, peritoneal dialysis, hemodialysis.

Introduction

The precise mechanism of different kinds of renal osteodystrophy (ROD) is still not fully understood and ROD is still one of the major complications of chronic renal failure, and is associated with increasing morbidity over time. Recently, it was suggested that osteoprotegrin/osteoptotegrin-ligand (OPG/OPG-L) system is involved in pathogenesis of ROD [1,2].

OPG is a member of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) - receptor superfamily. Its gene is located on chromosome 8q23-24 [3], and OPG mRNA has wide tissue distribution, that is not restricted to bone or immune tissues [3-5]. OPG is synthesized as a 401 amino acids peptide for the human, of which the signal peptide is cleaved, thus generating the mature peptide (380 amino acids) [3,4]. In contrast to all other TNFreceptor superfamily members, OPG lacks transmembrane and cytoplasmic domeins and is secreted as soluble protein [3-5]. Synthesis of OPG in osteoblastic lineage cells is increased by the cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-1 α , IL-1 β , TNF- α , TNF- β , 1 α , 25-(OH), D₂, bone morphogenetic protein 2 [6] and by antiresorptive agents estrogen [7] and transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) [8]. Protein level is however decreased by glucocorticoids [9], prostaglandin E, (PGE,) [10] and by the pure estrogen receptor antagonist ICI 182,780 [7]. OPG acts as a soluble secreted receptor for OPG-L that prevents it from binding to an activating osteoclast differentiation and activation



Figure 1. Serum osteoprotegrin (OPG) level in dialysed patients and controls





receptor (ODAR) on the osteoclast surface. Thus, the biological effects of OPG on bone cells are the opposite of that of OPG-L, including inhibition of terminal stages of osteoclast differentiation [4,5,11], suppression of the activation of mature osteoclasts [5,12], and induction of apoptosis [13]. OPG also inhibits osteoclastic pit formation of mature osteoclasts [5,12] and antagonizes the induction of bone resorption by 1α ,25-(OH)₂D₃, PGE₂, parathormone (PTH), IL-1 α (5,14), as well as OPG-L [14].

In this study we checked serum OPG concentration in peritoneal dialysis (PD) and hemodialysis (HD) patients and correlated it with routinely measured parameters of bone metabolism.

Material and methods

The study was performed in 29 PD patients (age 55.1 ± 14.5 years, PD duration 11.4; 0.1-57.4 months) and 41 HD ones (age 63.0 ± 10.6 years, HD duration 24.1; 1.1-186.3 months). The causes of end stage renal disease in PD patients were the following: diabetic nephropathy (9 patients), chronic glomerulonephritis (6 patients), tubulointerstitial nephropathy (6 patients), polycystic kidney disease (3 patients), hypertensive nephropathy (2 patients), unknown (3 patients). In HD patients, end stage renal disease was caused by diabetic nephropathy (10 patients), tubulointerstitial nephropathy (9 patients), chronic glomerulonephritis (8 patients), polycystic kidney disease (6 patients), obstructive nephropathy (3 patients), ischaemic nephropathy (1 patients), unknown reasons (4 patients). Difference between HD and PD patients in terms of age and dialysis duration did not achieve statistical significance. The control group (CG) included 13 healthy volunteers.

Serum OPG concentration was measured by enzyme immunoassay (Biomedica, Vienna, Austria) using specific biotinylated OPG detection antibody. In the first step they combine to detected substance and respectively to the precoauted capture anti-OPG antibody and form a sandwich. In the last step OPG is quantitated by an enzyme catalyzed color change detectable on standard ELISA reader. The amount of color developed is directly proportional to the amount of measured substance.

Serum concentration of intact PTH and cyclase activating PTH/cyclase inactive PTH (CAP/CIP) ratio were measured by immunoradiometric assay (DuoPTH, BioRepair, Sinsheim, Germany). Other parameters such as phosphates (Pi), total calcium, total alkaline phosphatase (AP) activity and blood pH were simultaneously measured by routinely used methods.

All results are expressed as mean \pm SD or median and range, when appropriate. ANOVA for nonparametric data was used to elucidate differences between HD, PD and CG. Either Student's t-test for paired data or Mann-Whitney U test was used to checked differences between PD and HD patients. Spearman's and Pearson's coefficients were respectively used to describe correlations between non-normal and normal distributed variables. P less than 0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

Results

Serum OPG level was significantly lower in PD than HD patients and in both groups it was higher than in CG (*Fig. 1*). PD patients had also lower AP (78.0, 34.0-583.0 U/L vs 116.0, 59.0-577.0 U/L; p = 0.000) and Pi (1.4 ± 0.4 mmol/L vs 3.4 ± 2.6 mmol/L; p = 0.000) concentrations than HD patients, but higher serum calcium level ($2.4 \pm 0.2 \text{ mmol/L}$ vs $2.2 \pm 0.3 \text{ mmol/L}$; p = 0.002) and pH ($7.412 \pm 0.051 \text{ vs } 7.326 \pm 0.043$; p = 0.000). The only correlation displayed in PD patients for OPG was negative correlation with pH (*Fig. 2*) and in HD patients – positive with Pi (*Fig. 3*). Serum OPG level was elevated above normal value in 38 HD (92,7%) and in 15 PD (51,7%) patients. There was significant correlation between serum OPG level and AP (*Fig. 4*) and serum calcium (*Fig. 5*)



Figure 3. A correlation between serum concentration of osteoprotegrin (OPG) and inorganic phosphates (Pi) in HD patients

Figure 5. A correlation between serum concentration of osteoprotegrin (OPG) and total calcium (Ca) in PD patients showing normal serum OPG level



in group characterised by normal OPG value. There were no significant correlations in group with elevated OPG level.

We did not disclose any significant differences between PD (2.0, 0.9-4.7), HD (1,7, 0.8-4.2) and CG (1.6, 0.9-3.6) in terms of CAP/CIP ratio and it did not correlate significantly with any of examined parameters in PD and HD patients.

Discussion

Our results confirm prior reports on elevated serum OPG in HD patients [1,2]. In our study also PD patients had significantly higher serum OPG concentration than controls, but they had lower level of this cytokine than HD patients. The issue if *Figure 4.* A correlation between serum osteoprotegrin (OPG) concentration and total alkaline phosphatase (AP) activity in serum of PD patients showing normal serum OPG level



elevated level of serum OPG is connected with adynamic bone disease (ABD) or high bone turnover disease is not clear [1,2]. We lean towards hypothesis that lower serum OPG level is connected with lower activity of osteoclasts, what appeared in ABD [2], and with less compensating production of OPG. Coen et al. [2] found inverse correlation of serum OPG level with histomorphometric parameters of bone resorption. Such situation may take place in PD patients, who are more predisposed to ABD [15].

Negative correlations between serum OPG level and pH or AP showed in PD patients and positive correlation of OPG with Pi in HD ones seems to confirm relationship between lower activity of osteoclasts and lower serum OPG concentration [2]. Futhermore, lower serum OPG level may contribute to higher serum calcium level in PD patients, because OPG causes a decrease in serum calcium concentration [16].

We did not display correlation between CAP/CIP ratio and level of OPG in serum in any of separated group, however Coen et al. [2] revealed inverse correlation of serum intact PTH and CAP with OPG but only in patients with hyperparathyroidism or mixed osteodystrophy.

In summary, differences in serum OPG concentration showed between dialyzed groups and CG, may indicate that ROD is more advanced in HD patients than PD ones. Lower serum OPG level in PD group is probably connected with lower activity of osteoclasts and less compensating production of OPG. In the about 50% of PD patients osteoclasts function is also disturbed (elevated OPG level). Correlations of OPG with calcium and Pi describe their influence on osteoclasts activity; correlation with pH confirms considerable influence of pH on bone metabolism.

References

1. Haas M, Leko-Mohr Z, Roschger P, Kletzmayr J, Schwartz C, Domenig C, Zsontsich T, Klaushofer K, Delling G, Oberbauer R. Osteo-

protegrin and parathyroid hormone as markers of high-bone turnover osteodystrophy and decreased bone mineralization in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis, 2002; 39: 580-6.

2. Coen G, Ballanti P, Balducci A, Calabria S, Fischer MS, Jancovic L, Manni M, Morosetti M, Sardella D, Bonucci E. Serum osteoprotegrin and renal osteodystrophy. Naphrol Dial Transplant, 2002; 17: 233-8.

3. Tan KB, Harrop J, Reddy M, Young P, Terrett J, Emery J, Moore G, Truneh A. Characterization of novel TNF-like ligand and recently described TNF ligand and TNF receptor superfamily genes and their constitutive and inducible expression in hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells. Gene, 1997; 204: 35-46.

4. Yasuda H, Shima N, Nakagawa N, Mochizuki SI, Yano K, Fujise N, Soto Y, Goto M, Yamaguschi K, Kuriyama M, Kanno T, Murakami A, Tsuda E, Morinaga T, Higashio K. Identity of osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (OCIF) and osteoprotegrin (OPG): A mechanism by which OPG/OCIF inhibits osteoclastogenesis in vitro. Endocrinology, 1998; 39: 1329-37.

5. Kown BS, Wang S, Udagawa N, Haridas V, Lee ZH, Kim KK, Oh KO, Greene J, Li Y, Su J, Gentz R, Aggarwal BB, Ni J. TR1, a new member of the tumor necrosis factor receptor family, induces fibroblast proliferation and inhibits osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption. FASEB J, 1998; 12: 845-54.

6. Hofbauer LC, Dunstan CR, Spelsberg TC, Riggs BL, Khosla S. Osteoprotegrin production by human osteoblast lineage cells is stimulated by vitamin D, bone morphogenetic protein-2, and cytokines. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 250: 776-81.

7. Hofbauer LC, Kholsa S, Dunstan CR, Lacey DL, Spelsberg TC, Riggs BL. Estrogen stimulates gene expression and protein production of osteoprotegrin in human osteoblastic cells. Endocrinology, 1999; 140: 4367-70.

 Murakami T, Yamamoto M, Ono K, Nishikawa M, Nagata N, Motoyoshi K, Akatsu T. Transforming growth factor-β1 increases mRNA levels of osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor in osteoblastic/stromal cells and inhibits the survival of murine osteocleast-like cells. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 252: 747-52.

9. Vidal NOA, Brändström H, Jonsson KB, Ohlsson C. Osteoprotegrin mRNA is expressed in primary human osteoblast-like cells: Down-regulation by glucocorticoids. J Endocrinol, 1998; 159: 191-5.

10. Brändström H, Jonsson KB, Oflsson C, Vidal O, Ljunghall S, Ljunggren Ö. Regulation of osteoprotegrin mRNA levels by prostaglandin E_2 in human bone marrow srtroma cells. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 247: 338-41.

11. Tan HL, Van G, Scully S, Shimamoto G, Kelley M, Boyle B, Dunstan C, Lacey D. Recombinant osteoprotegrin (OPG), a novel TNF-receptor family member, inhibits in vitro murine osteoclast formation form bone marrow precursors (abstract P213). J Bone Miner Res, 1997; 12: 155.

12. Hakeda Y, Kobayashi Y, Yamaguchi K, Yasuda H, Tsuda E, Higashio K, Miyata T, Kumegawa M. Osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (OCIF) directly inhibits bone-resorbing activity of isolated mature osteoclasts. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 251: 796-801.

13. Akatsu T, Murakami T, Nishikawa M, Ono K, Shinomiya N, Tsuda E, Mochizuki S, Yamaguchi K, Kinosaki M, Higashio K, Yamamoto M, Motoyoshi K, Nagata N. Osteoclastogenesis-inhibitory factor supresses osteoclast survival by interfering in the interaction of stromal cells with osteoclast. Biochem Biophys Res Com, 1998; 250: 229-34.

14. Fuller K, Wong B, Fox S, Choi Y, Chambers TJ. TRANCE is necessary and sufficient for osteoblast-mediated activation of bone resorption in osteoclasts. J Exp Med, 1998; 188: 997-1001.

15. Weinreich T. Prevention of renal osteodystrophy in peritoneal dialysis. Kidny Int, 1998; 54: 2226-33.

16. Morony S, Capparelli C, Lee R, Shimamoto G, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR. A chimeric form of osteoprotegrin inhibits hypercalcemia and bone resorption induced by IL-1 β , TNF- α , PTH, PTHrP, and 1,25(OH),D₃. J Med Bone Miner Res, 1999; 14: 1478-85.

Protein Z and vitamin K in kidney disease

Małyszko JS¹, Małyszko J¹, Skrzydlewska E², Pawlak K¹, Myśliwiec M¹

¹ Department of Nephrology and Transplantology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland
² Department of Analytical Chemistry, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Disturbances in hemostasis are common complications of kidney diseases. Both bleeding diathesis and thromboembolism may complicate the course of chronic uremia. As far as we know, there is a limited data about protein Z in kidney disease.

Material and methods: The aim of our work was to examine plasma protein Z and vitamin K concentrations in nephrotic syndrome (n=34), glomerulonephritis (n=48), kidney transplant recipients (n=80), peritoneally dialyzed patients (n=42) and in the healthy volunteers (n=27).

Results: Vitamin K was significantly lower in nephrotic syndrome when compared to non-nephrotic patients, CAPD and healthy volunteers (p < 0.05). Protein Z was the highest in CAPD and kidney transplant recipients when compared to any other group. In nephrotic syndrome protein Z was significantly lower when compared to the healthy volunteers, but it did not differ significantly between two groups of patients with chronic renal failure (with and without nephrotic syndrome). Protein Z correlated only with fibrinogen in CAPD, glomerulonephritis and nephrotic patients. Vitamin K correlated with age and albumin in patients with glomerulonephritis, nephrotic syndrome as well as with albumin in CAPD.

Conclusions: Alterations in protein Z might contribute to the enhanced risk of thromboembolic complications in nephrotic syndrome, CAPD and Tx via different and

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Jacek S. Małyszko Department of Nephrology and Transplantology Medical University of Białystok, ul. Żurawia 14 15-540 Białystok, Poland Tel/fax: 48-85-7434586 e-mail: jackmały@poczta.onet.pl

Received 23.05.2004 Accepted 23.06.2004

unknown mechanisms. This phenomenon seems to be unrelated to vitamin K status in these patients.

Key words: vitamin K, protein Z, kidney disease.

Introduction

Hemostasis is a process of blood clot formation at the site of vessel injury. Bleeding or a thrombosis may occur due to missing or dysfunctional moieties of the coagulation or fibrinolytic factors. Abnormal bleeding can result from diminished thrombin generation or enhanced plasmin formation. Conversely, excessive production of thrombin can lead to thrombosis. Renal failure may be associated with a variety of signs and symptoms that are collectively referred to as the uremic state. Both bleeding diathesis and thromboembolism may complicate the course of chronic uremia [1,2]. At present, the incidence of bleeding is apparently declining, whereas thrombotic complications have become the predominant causes of morbidity and mortality in chronic renal failure [2]. Results of both in vitro and in vivo studies suggest that protein Z, a vitamin K-dependent plasma glycoprotein, plays an important role in dampening coagulation [3,4]. Vitamin K is necessary for the posttranslational γ-carboxylation of glutamic acid (Gla), present in several coagulation factors. Gla-mediated Ca++ ion binding to the coagulation factors is necessary for their association with phospholipids. This is a critical moment for their hemostatic function. An additional vitamin K-dependent protein, named protein Z, was found to be similar to the coagulation factors VII, IX, X and protein C [3,4]. However, in contrast to them, protein Z is not a serine protesase [3,4]. In the presence of phospholipid vesicles and calcium ions, protein Z serves as a cofactor for the inhibition of activated factor X by protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor. The physiological role of protein Z is still unclear. Controversial data have been published concerning protein Z alterations in different diseases. Low protein Z levels have been associated

with both bleeding tendency [5] and enhanced prothrombotic risk [6]. Recently, a possible role of low protein Z was found to be related to occurrence of acute coronary syndromes [7]. As far as we know, there is a limited data about protein Z in kidney disease. Usalan et al. [8] have reported a high plasma levels of protein Z in hemodialyzed patients. In our preliminary study we found that in nephrotic syndrome vitamin K concentration as well as protein Z were low, but these two findings were unrelated [9]. Since patients with nephrotic syndrome, peritoneally dialyzed and kidney transplant recipients exhibit hypercoagulable state and are particularly prone to thromboembolic complications [10-12], the aim of our work was to examine soluble plasma protein Z and vitamin K concentrations in these populations.

Material and methods

The study was performed on 4 groups of clinically stable patients with renal failure: group I – 48 patients with chronic glomerulonephritis without nephrotic syndrome, group II – 34 patients with nephrotic syndrome, group III – 42 peritoneal dialysis patients maintained on CAPD, group IV – 80 kidney transplant recipients.

In CAPD patients renal failure was due to glomerulonephritis (n=18), chronic interstitial nephritis (n=10), diabetic nephropathy (n=6), polycystic kidney disease (n=5) and other or unknown causes (n=3). All the diabetics were treated with subcutaneous insulin. Blood samples were drawn in the morning when subjects, appeared for routine office assessment of dialysis therapy after an overnight fast. All the CAPD patients were performing four 2 l exchanges. They were using Baxter Twin Bag system or Fresenius Andy Plus system. Dwell times were generally 4-6 h during the day and 8 h overnight. The osmotic pressure of CAPD fluid was adjusted in accordance with the extent of ultrafiltration in each patient.

80 kidney transplant recipients, with stable graft function (serum creatinine $1.74 \pm 0.80 \text{ mg/dl}$) without any infection (C-reactive protein within the normal ranges), and liver dysfunction (normal prothrombin time and normal activities of alanine and asparaginine aminotransferases) were enrolled in the study. The immunosuppressive agents used in the transplants recipients consisted of cyclosporine (Neoral), azathioprine/mycophenolate mofetil and prednisone. The average dose of cyclosporine was 290 ± 85 mg/day, concentration measured using monoclonal antibodies in the whole blood was 158 ± 62 ng/ml). The average dose of prednisone was 5 mg/dayand the highest dose was 10 mg/day. The azathioprine (Imuran) dose was on average 100 mg/day, with a range of doses between 50 and 150 mg/day, the mycophenolate mofetil (CellCept) doses ranged from 1 g/d to 2 g/d. Patients were engrafted for a period of 7 months to 12 years. The underlying renal pathology in patients was chronic glomerulonephritis (n=38), pyelonephritis (n=9), adult polycystic kidney disease (n=8), unknown (n=19), diabetic nephropathy (n=6).

Nephrotic syndrome was due to IgA nephropathy (n=15), focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis (n=11), membrano-proliferative glomerulonephritis in 3 cases, membranous

nephropathy in 2 cases, submicroscopic glomerulonephritis in 1 case. Biopsy was not diagnostic in 2 cases. During the study none of the patients have received prednisone, anticoagulants or cytotoxic drugs. Twenty seven sex-and age-matched healthy volunteers served as a control group.

All the patients were informed about the aim of the study and gave their consent. The study was approved by Local Ethical Committee.

The following parameters were assessed: total protein, albumin, cholesterol, triglycerides, urea, total calcium, prothrombin time and activated partial thromboplastin time-APTT by means of standard laboratory methods. Vitamin K concentration was analyzed by HPLC as described previously [13]. Protein Z was assyaed using commercially available kits from Diagnostica Stago, France.

Data expressed as means ± SD and analyzed using Statistica 5.0 computer software. ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA, Pearson or Spearman correlations were used in statistical analysis, when appropriate.

Results

Concentrations of vitamin K were not significantly related to either age or gender in patients on renal replacement therapy (CAPD, Tx), but in GN+NS vitamin K correlated positively with age (r=0.64, p<0.01). We found that vitamin K concentrations did not differ significantly between all of the groups studied, when all the patients with chronic renal failure were taken together (NS+GN). When they were divided into patients with and without nephrotic syndrome, vitamin K was significantly lower in nephrotic syndrome when compared to non-nephrotic patients (p<0.05). In nephrotic patients vitamin K concentration was lower when compared to the patients maintained on CAPD and the healthy volunteers (p < 0.05). Protein Z was the highest in CAPD patients when compared to any other group. In nephrotic syndrome protein Z was significantly lower when compared to the healthy volunteers, but it did not differ significantly between two groups of patients with chronic renal failure (with and without nephrotic syndrome). Protein Z correlated only with fibrinogen in CAPD patients (r=-0.78, p<0.01) and NS+GN (r=-0.73, p<0.01). Vitamin K correlated with albumin in CAPD patients (r=0.52, p<0.05) and in NS+GN (r=0.58, p<0.05).

Discussion

Protein Z (PZ) is a 6.2 kDa vitamin K-dependent protein, synthesized in the liver, first described in bovine plasma by Prowse and Esnouf [14]. Later human protein Z, was isolated in 1984 but its physiological function has remained uncertain [15]. It is a 62 kD glycoprotein, highly homologous to factors VII, IX, X, protein C, S and prothrombin. However, protein Z is not a serine protease due to lack of the active centre in its amino acid sequence [3,4]. It has been suggested that protein Z could promote coagulation [16], but since protein Z circulates in complex with protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor (ZPI),

	NS n=34	CAPD n=42	Tx n=80	GN n=48	CG n=27
age (years)	52+19	49+17	48+12	55+18	45+16
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.4±4.2	23.9±3.4	25.2 ± 297	23.5 ± 4.1	24.9±4.8
cholesterol (mg/dl)	238±58°	223±47**	219±41**	209±65**	178±38
triglycerides (mg/dl)	254±69*	159±72***	201±44***	127±52**	93±29
total protein (g/l)	$6.19 \pm 0.52^*$	6.22±0.69**	6.89 ± 0.67	$6.48 \pm 0.71^{**}$	6.95 ± 0.61
albumin (g/l)	$3.49 \pm 0.50^{*00}$	3.51±0.54****	4.26 ± 0.44	3.73±0.42****	4.35 ± 0.56
urea (mg/dl)	85.3±28.8***	127.5±41.2***	99.4±37.1***	85.7±42.3***	29.1±5.5
Vitamin K (ng/L)	93.8±17.5*°	108.9 ± 20.9 &	109.4 ± 21.5	108.8±17.2#	109.5 ± 13.1
Protein Z (ng/ml)	$0.48 \pm 0.27^{**\&\&}$	$1.58 \pm 0.44^{*\circ}$	$0.83 \pm 0.35^{*\&\&}$	1.05 ± 0.27 ^{&}	$1.19 \pm 0.32^{\&}$
prothrombin time (secs)	12.5 ± 0.7	12.4±0.9	13.0 ± 1.0	13.2 ± 0.5	12.3 ± 1.0
aptt (secs)	30.8 ± 7.9	34.5±7.8	37.0±8.1	36.2 ± 10.1	36.4±8.2
total Ca (mmol/l)	2.14±0.31 [∞] ##	2.09±0.31 [∞] ##	2.29 ± 0.33	2.29 ± 0.23	ND

Table 1. Vitamin K, protein Z and some biochemical markers in patients with nephrotic syndrome (NS), peritoneally dialyzed patients (CAPD), kidney transplant recipients (Tx), patients with chronic glomerulonephritis (GN) and healthy volunteers (CG)

Values given are means \pm SD,

* p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001 vs control group #p<0.05 vs NS * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001 vs CAPD

°p<0.05, °p<0.01, vs Tx

this limits the action of protein Z to a cofactor for the inhibition of activated factor X [17]. In the last few years, limited and controversial data were published on the changes of protein Z in various diseases. Very low plasma levels of protein Z were observed under oral anticoagulant treatment [18]. The cause of this phenomenon might be increased protein Z binding on the surface of endothelial cells or its consumption during coagulopathy. In our study we chose population of kidney patients prone to hypercoagulability. Nephrotic syndrome is known to carry an increased risk of thrombosis by a number of mechanisms. Continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis (CAPD) with its tendency to hypoalbuminemia and hypertriglyceridemia as well as transperitoneal protein loss appears to mimic the metabolic abnormalities that account for the hypercoagulability in the nephrotic syndrome [19]. Similarly stable kidney transplant recipients manifest a chronic hypercoagulable state with an increased risk of thrombotic complications, which also appears to be multifactorial. In our study we found that in patients with nephrotic syndrome, protein Z concentration was significantly lower than in the healthy volunteers and in CAPD and kidney transplant recipients it was significantly higher than in the control group. Significant protein losses through the peritoneum may be counterbalanced by the possible increase in protein synthesis in CAPD as a result of a nonspecific stimulation of the liver to protein production due to a lowered oncotic pressure. Thus, protein Z synthesis in CAPD patients may be increased via this mechanism. In nephrotic syndrome urinary protein loss is usually lesser than in transperitoneal protein loss in CAPD patients. On the other hand, preliminary reports suggest that protein Z could be a negative acute phase reactant [20]. In fact, inflammation (very often subclinical with CRP within normal ranges) is a frequent finding in dialyzed patients as a one of the

components of MIA (malnutrition, inflammation, atherosclerosis) syndrome. In our study we observed a negative correlation between protein Z and fibrinogen in nephrotic syndrome and CAPD. Similarly, Fedi et al. [7] observed a lower protein Z levels in patiens with acute coronary syndromes and fibrinogen levels over 400 mg/dL. In the only one paper regarding protein Z levels in dialyzed patients, Usalan et al. [8] compared plasma protein Z levels in 10 hemodialysis patients (6 M, 4 F, mean age 36±11) and 10 healthy normal controls (5 M, 5 F, mean age 34±8). They found increased mean plasma protein Z levels in haemodialysis patients over healthy controls. They suggested that increased level of protein Z, which influenced the action of thrombin on its protein substrates and inhibitors might contribute to the haemostatis alterations in end-stage renal failure patients, in addition to other well known abnormalities in the coagulation and fibrinolytic system. In contrast to our study, the number of patients was relatively small and they were significantly younger.

It is known that vitamin K is needed for the carboxylation of osteocalcin, matrix Gla protein in bone, prothrombin, protein S and protein Z [21]. However, the specific function of these proteins is still unknown. Therefore, we tried to find correlations between vitamin K status and protein Z. In none of the group of patients studied vitamin K was related to protein Z levels.

Conclusions

Our results add further weight to the possible role of protein Z in the hemostatic disturbances in kidney diseases. The most interesting finding of our study is the observation

ND – not done

that in nephrotic syndrome vitamin K concentration is low as well as protein Z. Protein Z alterations might contribute to the enhanced risk of thromboembolic complications in nephrotic syndrome, CAPD and stable kidney transplant recipients, however, these findings seems to be unrelated to vitamin K status in these patients.

References

1. Eberst E, Berkowitz LR. Hemostasis in renal disease: Pathophysiology and management. Am J Med, 1994; 96: 168-79.

2. Sagripanti A, Barsotti G. Bleeding and thrombosis in chronic uremia. Nephron, 1997; 75: 125-39.

3. Broze GJ. Protein Z-dependent regulation of coagulation. Thromb Haemost, 2001; 86: 8-13.

4. Broze GJ. Protein-Z and thrombosis. Lancet, 2001; 357: 900-2.

5. Kemkes-Matthes B, Matthes KJ, Protein Z deficiency: A new cause of bleeding tendency. Thromb Res, 1995; 79: 49-55.

 Vasse M, Guehgan-Massardier E, Borg JY, Woimant F, Soria C. High frequency of protein Z deficiency in patients with ischemic stroke. Lancet, 2001; 357: 933-4.

7. Fedi S, Sofi F, Brogi D, Tellini I, Cesari F, Sestini I, Gazzini A, Comeglio M, Abbate R, Gensini G. Low protein Z plasma levels are independently associated with acute coronary syndromes. Thromb Haemost, 2004; 90: 1173-8.

8. Małyszko J, Skrzydlewska E, Małyszko JS, Myśliwiec M. Protein Z, a vitamin K-dependent protein in patients with renal failure. J Thromb Haemost, 2003; 1: 195-6.

9. Usalan C, Erdem Y, Altun B, Arici M, Haznedaroglu YC, Yasavul U, Turgan C, Caglar S. Protein Z levels in hemodialysis patients. Int Urol Nephrol, 1999; 31: 541-5. 10. Małyszko J, Małyszko J, Pawlak D, Pawlak K, Myśliwiec M, Rydzewski A, Buczko W. A comprehensive study on platelet function, fibrinolysis, peripheral serotonergic system and serum lipids in nephrotic syndrome. Pol J Pharmacol, 1996; 48: 191-5.

11. Małyszko J, Małyszko JS, Myśliwiec M. Comparison of hemostasis between CAPD and HD patients. Perit Dial Int, 2001; 21: 158-65.

12. Małyszko J, Małyszko JS, Pawlak K, Myśliwiec M. The coagulolytic system and endothelial function in cyclosporine-treated kidney allograft recipients. Transplantation, 1996; 62: 828-30.

13. Van-Haard PMM, Engel R, Postma T. Routine clinical determination of carotene, vitamin E, vitamin A, 25-hydroxy vitamin D3 and vitamin K1 (phylloquinone) in human serum by straight phase HPLC. Biomed Chromatogr, 1987; 2: 79-88.

14. Prowse CV, Esnouf MP. The isolation of a new warfarin-sensitive protein from bovine plasma. Biochem Soc Trans, 1977; 5: 255-6.

15. Broze GJ Jr, Miletich JP. Human protein Z. J Clin Invest, 1984; 73: 933-8.

16. Hogg PJ, Stenflo J. Interaction of vitamin K-dependent protein Z with thrombin. Consequences for the amidolytic activity of thrombin and the interaction of thrombin with phospholipids vesicles. J Biol Chem, 1991; 266: 10953-8.

17. Tabatabai A, Fiehler R, Broze GJ Jr. Protein Z circulates in plasma in a complex with protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor. Thromb Haemost, 2001; 85: 655-60.

18. Miletich JP, Broze GJ Jr. Human plasma protein Z antigen: Range in normal subjects and effect of warfarin therapy. Blood, 1987; 69: 1580-6.

19. Undar L, Karadogan I, Ozturk F. Plasma protein Z levels inversely correlate with plasma interleukin-6 in patients with acute leukemia and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Thromb Res, 1999; 94: 131-4.

20. Llach F. Hypercoagulability, renal vein thrombosis in the nephrotic syndrome. Kidney Int, 1985; 28: 429-39.

21. Vermeer C. Gamma-carboxyglutamate-containing proteins and the vitamin K-dependent carboxylase. Biochem J, 1990; 266: 625-36.

The expression of two alternative transcription forms of platelet-derived growth factor-A chain in the normal human kidney and in glomerulonephritis

Miller-Kasprzak E, Olejniczak P, Kubiak A, Polcyn-Adamczak M, Niemir ZI

Laboratory for Molecular Nephrology, Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Up to now, a role of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF)-AA in glomerulonephritis (GN) remains unclear. PDGF-A chain may be produced in two forms, as a result of the alternative splicing.

Material and methods: We examined the expression of this growth factor in the renal tissue of 57 patients with GN and seven normal kidneys (NK). The gene expression of PDGF-A was examined by reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction. Sets of primers allowing distinction between the two forms of transcripts were used. Specificity of the PCR products was confirmed by restriction enzyme analysis and sequencing. The expression of PDGF-AA/AB was also evaluated by immunohistochemistry.

Results: Compared to NK, the expression of PDGF-A gene was higher in the renal tissue with GN. This expression was higher in non-proliferative GN (NPGN) than in proliferative forms of GN (PGN) (1.24 ± 0.34 vs. 0.86 ± 0.14). In NK, both forms of transcripts (N=4) or only the short one (N=3) were found. In 45.5% of patients with NPGN, only the short form could be detected. In contrast, in 68.6% of patients with PGN both or only the longer form of transcripts were found. In NK, a faint staining for PDGF-AA/AB was observed within glomerular capillaries, whereas a statistically significant increase in this protein expression was particularly stated in NPGN.

Conclusions: These results suggest that the production of the longer PDGF-A chain variant is associated with

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Zofia I. Niemir Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, University of Medical Sciences Al. Przybyszewskiego 49, 60-355 Poznań Tel: +48 61 8691 768 Fax: +48 61 869 17 68 e-mail: zniemir@usoms.poznan.pl

Received 13.05.2004 Accepted 2.06.2004

glomerular cells' proliferation. However, the higher expression of PDGF-AA/AB protein in NPGN could indicate an essential role of this growth factor in the maintaining the glomerular architecture.

Key words: platelet-derived growth factor-A chain, alternative splicing, glomerulonephritis, endothelial cells, maintaining the glomerular architecture.

Introduction

Platelet-derived growth factor-A (PDGF-A) is believed to be a mediator of smooth muscle cell hyperplasia in hypertension and atherosclerosis [1-4]. Increased expression of this growth factor has also been shown in arteries of rejected renal grafts [5-6]. Recently, PDGF-A involvement in the development of interstitial fibrosis in the renal tissue with diabetic nephropathy has been suggested [7]. Though, the results regarding the expression and a role of PDGF-A in the evolution of glomerulonephritis (GN) remain unclear up to now. In previous studies, we demonstrated the expression of PDGF-A mRNA in IgA nephropathy (IgAN) by the reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) [8]. Later, Terada et al. [9], using a similar method, have confirmed the expression of mRNA for this growth factor in various forms of GN. In this study, the expression of PDGF-A gene in IgAN did not differ from that found in the non-proliferative forms of GN (NPGN). However, the results concerning the expression of PDGF-A protein in different morphological forms of GN are conflicting so far [10-11]. In the study of Taniguchi et al. [10], performed on the renal tissue with features of IgAN, the expression of PDGF-AA has been localized to the mesangial areas. In IgAN, mesangial staining for this growth factor has also been observed by Stein-Oakley et al. [11]. Since only a faint glomerular staining for PDGF-AA has been found in focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS) in the latter study, it has been suggested that PDGF-AA might

Table 1.	Histological and	clinical data of	patients at the	time of renal biopsy
----------	------------------	------------------	-----------------	----------------------

Morphology	No of patients	Sex (F/M)	Age (y) Mean/Range	Serum Creatinine μ mol/L (Mean ± SEM)	Proteinuria (g/24 h)
Non-proliferative GN	22	13/9	36 (11-71)	91.9 ± 76.9	5.0 ± 1.1
IMGN	14	7/7	45 (11-71)	117.5 ± 55.7	5.5 ± 1.4
FSGS	8	6/2	18 (13-22)	64.5 ± 11.5	3.2 ± 0.3
Proliferative GN	35	19/16	33 (9-64)	83.2 ± 7.1	3.9 ± 1.0
MesPGN	32	18/14	32 (9-64)	78.6 ± 11.5	4.3 ± 1.1
MPGN	3	1/2	31 (16-60)	97.3 ± 9.7	1.2 ± 0.2

NOTE: Values expressed as mean (range); mean ± SEM, or number of patients.

Abbreviations: IMGN, idiopathic membranous GN; FSGS, focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis; MesPGN, mesangial proliferative GN, MPGN, membranoproliferative GN

be involved in the proliferative response of mesangial cells in IgAN [11]. However, Alpers et al. [12] have earlier shown that podocytes of the mature human kidney express the PDGF-AA protein. Recently, Yang et al. have not only confirmed this finding in the normal human kidney, but also demonstrated a significant increase in the podocyte expression of PDGF-AA in the Denys-Drash syndrome [13].

The gene encoding PDGF-A chain is located on the 7p22 position of chromosome 7, and spans 7 exons [14-15]. PDGF-A chain primary transcripts may be spliced into the two different mRNAs, omitting or including the 69 base pairs' (bp) long sequence of exon 6 [15-16]. The sequence of exon 6 has been shown to be responsible for coding the retention motif [17-18]. Transcription of the long form of PDGF-A chain has been suggested to contribute to smooth muscle cells' hyperplasia in atherosclerotic lesions [20]. This is thought to be a consequence of an increased binding of PDGF-AA dimers containing the sequence encoded by the exon 6 to the cell surface- and matrix-associated glycosaminoglycans [19].

The aim of our study was to examine the gene and protein expression of PDGF-A in the normal kidney and in different morphological forms of GN. Patients with proliferative (PGN) and non-proliferative forms of GN (NPGN) were included into the study. Our study revealed the existence of two differentially spliced forms of PDGF-A chain in the human renal tissue. Moreover, the long form of PDGF-A transcript was more often detected in PGN than in NPGN. In addition, glomerular endothelial cells were revealed to express the PDGF-AA/AB protein in the normal kidney. An essential increase in the expression of this protein was observed in GN, particularly in the absence and/or in the association with mild glomerular cells' proliferation.

Material and methods

Patients

Fifty-seven patients with biopsy-proven GN were included into the study: 32 with mesangial proliferative GN (MesPGN), 3 with membranoproliferative GN (MPGN), 14 with idiopathic membranous GN (IMGN) and 8 with FSGS. The diagnosis was based on morphological and immunopathological examinations of renal biopsy specimens. Histological and clinical data of patients are summarized in *Tab. 1*.

Renal biopsies

Renal biopsy material remaining after the immunopathological diagnosis was used in this study. Informed consent was obtained from all the patients. Tissue preparations for immunohistochemistry and RNA isolation were performed as described elsewhere [8]. The RT-PCR analysis of PDGF-A chain gene expression was performed on fragments from the biopsy tissue of all the patients. All these fragments were also checked for the existence of two alternatively spliced PDGF-A chain transcripts. The amounts of tissue remaining after the diagnosis were sufficient for immunohistochemical evaluation of PDGF-AA/AB protein in 17 patients: 11 with MesPGN, 1 with MPGN, 3 with IMGN, and in 2 with FSGS. Normal-appearing kidney tissue from patients undergoing tumor nephrectomy (N = 7) served as controls for both methods used.

RNA isolation and RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from renal biopsy specimens and subsequently reverse-transcribed into cDNA as previously described [21]. Sets of primers with lengths of the amplified PCR products and annealing temperatures for particular pairs of primers are listed in Tab. 2. For semiquantitative analysis of PDGF-A gene expression, primers' pair 1 was selected, which amplified the sequence spanning exons 1 through 4. The gliceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) was used as a reference gene. The sequences of 5' and 3' primers for GAPDH were GAGTCAACGGATTTGGTCGT and GTTGT-CATGGATGACCTTGG [22], respectively. For the analysis of both short and long forms of PDGF-A chain transcripts, primers' pairs 2 and 3 were selected, which amplified the sequence spanning exons 3 through 7 (see Tab. 2). The reaction mixture was subjected to 40 cycles of PCR amplification. The amplification profile consisted of an initial denaturation step at 96°C for 5 min, followed by denaturation at 94° for 1 minute, annealing at the appropriate temperature (Tab. 2), and extension at 72°C for 1 minute and 30 seconds. The PCR products were electrophoretically separated on 2% agarose gel (Serva Electrophoresis, Heidelberg, Germany) and visualized by ethidium bromide staining.

No	Forward 5'-3'	Reverse 3'-5'	Size (bp)	Anneal. temp. (°C)
1	ATGAGGACCTTGGCTTGC Exon 1 (839-856) [23]	GGGACAGCTTCCTCGATGCT Exon 3/4 (1097-1117) [9]	278	56
2	AGCATCGAGGAAGCTGTCCC Exon 3/4 (1097-1017) [9]	TTCTCCCGAGTGTTCTCGGAC Exon 7 (1607-1628) [24]	531 462	62
3	CTCCCGCGTCCACCACCGCAGCGTC Exon 4 (1265-1278) [25]	TTCTCCCGAGTGTTCTCGGAC Exon 7 (1607-1628) [24]	363 294	56

<i>Tuble 2.</i> Sets of Difficers and FCK conditions used in the st

Location for primers is based on the published NCBI sequence (accession no NM_002607)

For PCR products obtained with primers' pair 1 and for the short form of transcript, original cDNA for the short variant of PDGF-A chain in the plasmid puC13 (kindly supplied by Dr. Ch. Betsholtz, University of Uppsala, Sweden) [14] linearized with SmaI was used as a positive control. Negative controls consisted of buffer alone and/or non-reverse-transcribed sample RNA.

Analysis of PCR products

To confirm the specificity of PCR products obtained with the pair 2 of primers, restriction enzyme analysis was performed. The PCR products were purified using the Clean-Up kit for DNA purification (A&A Biotechnology, Gdynia, Poland), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The kit is based on the of DNA ability to absorb to silica-coated surfaces in the presence of chaotropic salts. After purification, the PCR products were resuspended in 25 µL of diethyl pyrocarbonate (DEPC) treated water (Fermentas, Vilnius, Lithuania) and subjected to digestion by the MboI restriction endonuclease (Fermentas). Briefly, 25 µl of purified PCR product was added into the reaction mixture containing MboI specific restriction buffer, 2 U of MboI and the DEPC treated water to the final volume of 30 µL. Overnight incubation at 37°C was performed. After digestion, products were separated on 8% non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel (Serva) and silver stained according to the method of Budowle et al. [26].

For the PCR products obtained with the third set of primers, cycle sequencing of the long and short forms of transcripts (in both directions) was performed by the means of fmol® DNA Cycle Sequencing System (Promega Biotech). Briefly, 5-10 fmol of the purified PCR product was dissolved in the mixture containing 5× sequencing buffer (250 mM Tris-HCl, pH 9.0 at 25°C; 10 mM MgCl₂), 1.5 pmol of CY5 (indodicarbocyanine 5-1-O- (2--cyanoethyl)-(N, N-diisopropyl)-phosphoramidite)-end-labeled primer, and 5U of Sequencing Grade Taq DNA Polymerase, and DEPC water to the final volume of 16 µL. Then, the mixture was separated into 4 tubes, 4 µL to each, containing 2 µL of the deoxyribonucleoside triphosphates (dNTP) supplemented with a limiting amount of a different dideoxyribonucleoside triphosphate (ddNTP). The amplification profile consisted of an initial denaturation at 95°C for 2 minutes, followed by denaturation at 95°C for 30 seconds, annealing at 42°C for 30 seconds and extension at 70°C for 1 minute. Products were then separated on the Repro Gel[™] Long Read (Amersham Biosciences, Uppsala, Sweden) in 0.5×TBE buffer (890 mM Tris-borate,

890 mM boric acid, 20 mM EDTA) at 55°C for 750 minutes using an automated sequencer Alf® Express II (Amersham Biosciences). Data obtained by sequencing were analyzed by the means of Alf Win[™] Sequence Analyser 2.10 software (Amersham Biosciences) and compared to that published in the NCBI sequence database.

Immunohistochemistry

The immunostaining procedure was performed on acetonefixed cryostat sections using the alkaline phosphatase – antialkaline phosphatase method as previously described [8,21]. A rabbit anti-human polyclonal antibody against PDGF-AA (Chemicon International, Temecula, USA) was applied in this study. An antibody to CD31 (Dako A/S, Glostrup, Denmark) was used as a marker of endothelial cells. Control experiments were conducted by omitting the incubation with the primary antibody, as well as with substitution of the primary antibody with non-immune murine serum.

Statistical analysis

Results of RT-PCR and immunohistochemical evaluation of PDGF-A expression were analyzed in particular groups of patients according to their morphological classification. Images of ethidium bromide-stained bands for PDGF-A and GAPDH cDNAs were photographed using a system with camera supported with a darkroom (Vilbert Loumart, Torcy, France). The intensity of the bands was densitometrically measured with the BioGENE computer software (Vilbert Loumart). All PDGF-A signals were normalized to mRNA levels of GAPDH and expressed as a ratio.

Mean glomerular expression scores were calculated for the examined protein, based on the staining intensity (I) and the percentage of glomerular stained area (A) by applied antibody according to the formula: mean glomerular expression score =I (1)×A (1)/100% +I (N)×A (N)/100%/N, where N was the number of glomeruli in the renal specimen. Staining intensity was graded from 0 to 3 points according to the following scale: zero – no immunoreactivity, 1-weak immunoreactivity, 2-moderate intense immunoreactivity, and 3-dense marked immunoreactivity.

All values in the text and figures are presented as mean \pm SEM. Non-paired Mann-Whitney test was used to test differences between particular groups of patients. The level of significance was set at P<0.05.

Figure 1. Examples of RT-PCR evaluation of PDGF-A expression (band at 278 bp) in comparison to GAPDH expression (band at 482 bp) in kidney samples: Lanes 1, 2 and 3, normal kidneys, lanes 4 and 5, MesPGN, lanes 6 and 7, IMGN, lane 8, negative control (buffer)



Figure 2. Results of RT-PCR evaluation of PDGF-A chain expression in normal kidneys (NK), proliferative glomerulone-phritis (P), and non-proliferative glomerulonephritis (NP)



Figure 3. Examples of two differentially spliced variants of PDGF-A chain transcripts in controls and diseased kidneys: lane 1, original PDGF-A chain cDNA without the sequence of exon 6 (positive control); lanes 2 and 4, normal kidneys; lanes 5 and 7, MPGN; lane 6, IMGN, lanes 8, 9, and 12, MesPGN; lanes 10 and 11, FSGS; lane 13, negative control (non-reverse-transcribed RNA)

	М	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
531 bp 462 bp ➡	HIII			I	-								-	

Figure 4. Results of the restriction analysis with MboI of both variants of PDGF-A chain transcripts. The products were separated electrophoretically on 8% polyacrylamide gel and silver stained. Lane 1, short form of PDGF-A chain transcript before digestion (band at 462 bp); lane 2, short form of PDGF-A transcript after digestion with MboI (bands at 366 and 96 bp); lanes 3 and 5, both forms of PDGF-A transcript before digestion (bands at 531 and 462 bp); lanes 4 and 6, both forms of PDGF-A transcript after digestion with MboI (bands at 435, 366 and 96 bp)



Results

Evaluation of PDGF-A gene expression and analysis of transcript variants

By RT-PCR, the PDGF-A chain gene expression was stated in both the normal and diseased kidneys (*Fig. 1*). Fragments of the same length were amplified from the original PDGF-A chain cDNA and reverse transcribed cDNAs from biopsy tissue. In addition, cycle sequencing analysis confirmed that the sequence of the obtained PCR product was identical to that deposited in the NCBI database (not shown). Compared to normal kidneys, higher levels of PDGF-A mRNA were observed in GN (0.84 ± 0.19 versus 1.0 ± 0.16) (not shown). The expression of PDGF-A mRNA in NPGN exceeded that in PGN, although the difference between these groups did not reach statistical significance (*Fig. 2*).

Using the primers' pair 2, PCR products of 462 and 531 bp were observed both in the normal kidney (NK) and in the renal tissue with GN (*Fig. 3*). With respect to the shorter form of detected transcripts, fragment of the same length was amplified from the original PDGF-A chain cDNA. Restriction enzyme

analysis of these products with MboI resulted in bands of the expected length, 366 and 96 bp for the short form of PDGF-A chain transcript, and 435, 366 and 96 bp when two forms of transcripts were detected (*Fig. 4*).

Both forms of PCR products obtained with the third set of primers were subjected to the sequencing analysis. They disclosed the 100% similarity with the sequences deposited in the NCBI database (*Fig. 5* and *Fig. 6*).

In four out of seven NK examined, both the long and short forms of PDGF-A transcripts were detected, whereas in the remaining three cases only the short form could be observed. Out of 57 patients, both forms of transcripts were found in 31. In 23 of them, only the short form of PDGF-A chain mRNA was present, whereas the long form singly was detected in 3 patients. Interestingly, the expression of PDGF-A mRNA was significantly higher in the group with the only short variant of transcripts detected (*Fig. 7*). Among these patients were all individuals with FSGS, 4 with IMGN and 11 with MesPGN. The short form of PDGF-A chain mRNA was less frequently detected in PGN. In 68.6% of them, both or only the longer form of transcripts were found. *Figure 5.* Sequencing analysis of the long splice variant of PDGF-A chain. An arrow indicates the boundary between the exons 5 and 6

Figure 6. Sequencing analysis of the short splice variant of PDGF-A. An arrow indicates the boundary between the exons 5 and 7



Figure 7. RT-PCR evaluation of PDGF-A chain expression in patients presenting with only the short splice variant of PDGF-A chain and both splice variants of transcripts



Evaluation of PDGF-AA/AB protein expression

A faint glomerular immunoreactivity for PDGF-AA/AB was observed in NK (*Fig. 8A*). In the tubulointerstitial compartment, tubular epithelial cells and endothelial cells in the interstitial vessels were positive for PDGF-AA/AB. In GN, the glomerular expression of this protein varied greatly with a staining pattern resembling that for CD31 (not shown). In PGN, the expression of PDGF-AA/AB protein depended on the degree of mesangial cells' proliferative response. Marked immunoreactivity for this growth factor was observed in glomeruli with no or mild mesangial cells' proliferation (*Fig. 8B*), whereas only a faint reaction was noticed in advanced lesions in the course of MPGN (*Fig. 8D*). In NPGN, the glomerular expression of

PDGF-AA/AB was increased in early stages of IMGN or FSGS and significantly reduced in the presence of advanced sclerotic alterations (*Fig. 8C*).

Semiquantitative evaluation of the glomerular expression of PDGF-AA/AB in NPGN and PGN, compared to NK, is shown in *Fig. 9*.

Clinical-pathological correlation

No relationship could be stated between the expression of PDGF-A mRNA or protein and serum creatinine levels or degree of proteinuria in different morphological forms of GN. Intriguingly, a higher expression of PDGF-A mRNA and protein was observed in NPGN. As stated above, the expression of the shorter PDGF-A transcript was more often detected in this group of patients.

Discussion

Our RT-PCR study showed that the gene expression of PDGF-A chain in renal specimens with GN exceeded that in the normal kidney. Previously, only Terada et al. [9] have used a similar method to evaluate the expression of PDGF-A chain mRNA in the renal tissue with GN. Though, the expression of PDGF-A chain mRNA in the normal kidney has not been examined at all in this study. The authors compared the gene expression of PDGF-A chain in IgAN, IMGN, FSGS, and minimal change disease. They stated that the expression of this growth factor was higher in IgAN, but it did not differ significantly from that found in the other types of GN grouped together [9]. In contrast, in our study, a higher expression of PDGF-A chain mRNA was observed in the renal tissue of patients with NPGN than in PGN, although the difference between these groups did not reach statistical significance. One of the reasons for the lack



Figure 8. (*A*) Immunoreactivity for PDGF-AA in a normal glomerulus. Some endothelial cells are positive. (*B*) Increased immunoreactivity for PDGF-AA in a glomerulus from a patient with IgA nephropathy and mild mesangial cell proliferation. (*C*) A glomerulus from a patient with an advanced stage of FSGS. The reactivity for PDGF-AA is comparable to that in the normal kidney. (*D*) PDGF-AA immunoreactivity in a glomerulus with features of membranoproliferative GN is even lower than that observed in the normal kidney.

of significance might have been the fact that we used the total RNA isolated from the whole remaining biopsy fragment for PDGF-A chain evaluation. However, although Terada et al. performed their study on the RNA isolated only from glomeruli, they amplified the PDGF-A chain sequence spanning exons 3 through 6, and thus they were able to detect only the long transcript [9].

To our knowledge, our study is the first one, which analyzed the expression of two alternative forms of PDGF-A chain transcripts in the normal kidney and in different morphological forms of GN. Digestion with a restriction enzyme and, more notably, sequencing analysis confirmed the specificity of the obtained PCR products. We observed significantly higher levels of mRNA for PDGF-A chain in cases with the only short form of transcripts detected. Intriguingly, in this group were predominantly patients with NPGN, in particular all the patients with FSGS. In contrast, the long form of PDGF-A chain transcript was more often found in PGN. In the latter respect, also in the study of Terada et al. [9] transcripts for the longer form of PDGF-A chain were more frequently detected in patients *Figure 9.* Evaluation of PDGF-AA glomerular expression in normal kidneys (NK), proliferative glomerulonephritis (P) and non-proliferative glomerulonephritis (NP)



with IgAN, i.e. the proliferative form of GN, than in those with NPGN. Thus, both studies would suggest that transcription of longer PDGF-A chain form is associated with glomerular cells' proliferation.

In vitro, both forms of PDGF-A chain transcripts have been found in the human smooth muscle arterial cells (VSMC), adult vein endothelial cells (VEC) and monocyte-derived macrophages (M) [19]. In VSMC, the short PDGF-A chain transcript was 8 times more abundant than that of the long form. The long and short PDGF-A chain mRNAs were expressed at similar levels in monocyte-derived macrophages. In contrast, a constant and comparatively high production of the long PDGF-A chain transcript, representing approximately 44% of the total PDGF-A mRNA was observed in VEC [20].

In the latter context, results of our immunohistochemical studies point to the glomerular EC as to the most likely source of PDGF-AA protein in glomeruli. In NK, only trace amounts of this protein could be detected within the glomerular capillaries. An essential increase in the immunoreactivity for PDGF-AA was observed in GN. Furthermore, a significantly higher expression of this growth factor was found in NPGN than in PGN. These results are in disagreement with that obtained by others [10-13]. However, inconsistent are also the results of the abovecited studies. Two different antibodies against PDGF-AA (both polyclonal) were used in these studies. One of them stained mesangial areas in IgAN and gave negative results in NK [10-11], whereas the other stained podocytes both in NK and in the disease condition [12-13]. We used an antibody that in addition to other applications is also recommended for neutralization of the biological activity of human PDGF-AA. Moreover, opposing to all the above studies that were carried out on deparaffinized sections, our study was performed on the acetone-fixed tissue. In the light of these data, both cross-linking effects of formalin on proteins and specificity of the antibodies used to detect the PDGF-AA protein could have impact on the obtained results. Further, one has to realize that an anti-PDGF-AA antibody is able to detect also the PDGF-AB dimer.

Nevertheless, given the specificity of the antibody used, increased expression of PDGF-AA observed in our patients with NPGN appears to be a confusing finding. In vivo, the expression of PDGF-AA has been demonstrated in vascular EC of arteries undergoing acute rejection. The authors suggested that PDGF-AA chain expression might be a marker of EC injury or activation in this condition [5-6]. Recent in vitro results propose a new role for PDGF-AA in vascular remodeling. It has been shown that PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB are released from activated arterial EC. But, PDGF-AA inhibits PDGF-BB-mediated VSMC migration and this is regulated at the receptors level. Namely, PDGF-AA induces the expression of PDGF- α receptor (PDGF- α R) in VSMC [27]. This receptor activates JNK-1 signaling and thus counteracts the activity of PDGF- β receptor (PDGF- β R), i.e. the signaling receptor of PDGF-BB [28].

Increased expression of PDGF-BB and PDGF- R with the mitogenic consequences of this axis has long been implicated in the pathogenesis of GN [8-11,29]. On the other hand, the increased expression of PDGF- α R has been shown in vitro and in vivo on mesangial cells [11,30]. Taking into account the new data on PDGF-AA action, increased expression of this

growth factor in GN would indicate its protective role aimed at inhibition of mesangial cell proliferation and maintaining the glomerular architecture.

In conclusion, our study showed the existence of two alternatively spliced variants of PDGF-A chain mRNA in the normal human kidney and in GN. The short form of PDGF-A chain was more frequently detected in NPGN and accompanied by a higher expression of PDGF-AA protein. However, further studies including parallel examination of PDGF- α R and PDGF-BB are necessary to signify the actual role of PDGF-AA in GN.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the grant from the State Committee for Scientific Research (no 3 P05A 120 25).

We are grateful to Prof. Wiesława Salwa-Żurawska and Dr Aldona Woźniak from the Department of Clinical Pathology, and Prof. Jan Żeromski, Dr Grzegorz Dworacki, and Dr Ewa Nyczak from the Department of Clinical Immunology, University of Medical Sciences in Poznań for their help in the evaluation of morphological and immunopathological lesions in the renal specimens of the examined patients.

References

1. Zwijsen RM, Japenga SC, Heijen AM, van den Bos RC, Koeman JH. Induction of platelet-derived growth factor chain A gene expression in human smooth muscle cells by oxidized low density lipoproteins. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1992; 186: 1410-6.

 Heldin C-H, Westermark B. Mechanism of action and in vivo role of platelet-derived growth factor. Physiol Rev, 1999; 79: 1283-316.

3. Dobrian A, Wade SS, Prewitt RL, PDGF-A expression correlates with blood pressure and remodeling in 1K1C hypertensive rat arteries. Am J Physiol, 1999; 276: 159-67.

4. Miller-Kasprzak E, Niemir ZI, Czekalski S. The role of plateletderived growth factor A (PDGF-A) in hypertension and renal diseases. Part 1: Structure and regulation of the PDGF-A gene expression and its role in hypertension. Pol Merk Lek, 2004; 94: 394-7.

5. Alpers CE, Davis CL, Barr D, Marsh CL, Hudkins KL. Identification of platelet-derived growth factor A and B chains in human renal vascular rejection. Am J Pathol, 1996; 148: 439-51.

6. Savikko J, Kallio EA, von Willebrand E. Early induction of platelet-derived growth factor ligands and receptors in acute rat renal allograft rejection. Transplantation, 2001; 72: 31-7.

 Langham RG, Kelly DJ, Maguire J, Dowling JP, Gilbert RE, Thomson NM. Over-expression of platelet-derived growth factor in human diabetic nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2003; 18: 1392-6.

8. Niemir ZI, Stein H, Noronha IL, Kruger C, Andrassy K, Ritz E, Waldherr R. PDGF and TGF-beta contribute to the natural course of human IgA glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int, 1995; 48: 1530-41.

9. Terada Y, Yamada T, Nakashima O, Sasaki S, Nonoguchi H, Tomita K, Marumo F. Expression of PDGF and PDGF receptor mRNA in glomeruli in IgA nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1997; 8: 817-9.

10. Taniguchi Y, Yorioka N, Oda H, Yamakido M. Platelet-derived growth factor, interleukin (IL)-1 beta, IL-6R and tumor necrosis factoralpha in IgA nephropathy. An immunohistochemical study. Nephron, 1996; 74: 652-60.

11. Stein-Oakley AN, Maguire JA, Dowling J, Perry G, Thomsom NM. Altered expression of fibrogenic growth factors in IgA nephropathy and focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis. Kidney Int, 1997; 51: 195-204.

 Alpers CE, Hudkins KL, Ferguson M, Johnson RJ, Rutledge JC. Platelet-derived growth factor A-chain expression in developing and mature human kidneys and in Wilms' tumor. Kidney Int, 1995; 48: 146-54.

13. Yang Y, Zhang SY, Sich M, Beziau A, van den Heuvel LP,

Gubler MC. Glomerular extracellular matrix and growth factors in diffuse mesangial sclerosis. Pediatr Nephrol, 2001;16:429-38.

14. Betsholtz C, Johnsson A, Heldin C-H, Westermark B, Lind P, Urdea MS, Eddy R, Shows TB, Philpott K, Mellor AL, Knott TJ, Scott J. cDNA sequence and chromosomal localization of human plateletderived growth factor A-chain and its expression in tumour cell lines. Nature, 1986; 320: 695-699.

15. Bonthron DT, Morton CC, Orkin SH, Collins T. Platelet-derived growth factor A chain: gene structure, chromosomal location, and basis for alternative mRNA splicing. Proc Natl Acad Sci, 1988; 85: 1492-1496.

16. Collins T, Bonthron DT, Orkin SH. Alternative RNA splicing affects function of encoded platelet-derived growth factor A chain. Nature, 1987; 328: 621-4.

17. Östman A, Andersson M, Betsholtz C, Westermark B, Heldin C-H. Identification of a cell retention signal in the B-chain of plateletderived growth factor and in the long splice version of the A-chain. Cell Regul, 2: 503-512, 1991.

18. Raines EW, Ross R. Compartmentalization of PDGF on extracellular binding sites dependent on exon-6-encoded sequences. J Cell Biol, 1992; 116: 533-43.

19. Krettek A, Fager G, Lindmark H, Simonson C, Lustig F. Effect of phenotype on the transcription of the genes for platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) isoforms in human smooth muscle cells, monocyte-derived macrophages, and endothelial cells in vitro. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 1997; 17: 2897-903.

20. Pollock RA, Richardson WD. The alternative-splice isoforms of the PDGF A-chain differ in their ability to associate with the extracellular matrix and to bind heparin in vitro. Growth Factors, 1992; 7: 267-77.

21. Niemir ZI, Ondracek M, Dworacki G, Stein H, Waldherr R, Ritz E, Otto HF. In situ upregulation of IL-10 reflects the activity of human glomerulonephritides. Am J Kidney Dis, 1998; 32: 80-92.

22. Ercolani L, Florence B, Denaro M, Alexander M. Isolation and

complete sequence of a functional human glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase gene. J Biol Chem, 1988; 263: 15335-41.

23. Yano N, Endoh M, Nomoto Y, Sakai H, Fadden K, Rifai A._Phenotypic characterization of cytokine expression in patients with IgA nephropathy. J Clin Immunol, 1997; 17: 396-403.

24. Tsai LH, White L, Raines E, Ross R, Smith RG, Cushley W, Ozanne B. Expression of platelet-derived growth factor and its receptors by two pre-B acute lymphocytic leukemia cell lines. Blood, 1994; 83: 51-5.

25. Matoskova B, Rorsman F, Svensson V, Betsholtz C. Alternative splicing of the platelet-derived growth factor A-chain transcript occurs in normal as well as tumor cells and is conserved among mammalian species. Mol Cell Biol, 1989; 9: 3148-50.

26. Budowle B, Chakraborty R, Giusti AM, Eisenberg AJ, Allen RC. Analysis of the VNTR locus D1S80 by the PCR followed by high-resolution PAGE. Am J Hum Genet, 1991; 48: 137-44.

27. Palumbo R, Gaetano C, Antonini A, Pompilio G, Bracco E, Ronnstradt L, Heldin C-H, Capogrossi MC. Different effects of high and low shear stress on platelet-derived growth factor isoform release by endothelial cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2002; 22: 405-11.

28. Yu J, Deuel TF, Kim HR. Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) receptor-alpha activates c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase-1 and antagonizes PDGF receptor-beta-induced phenotypic transformation. J Biol Chem, 2000; 275: 1907-82.

29. Floege J, Ostendorf T, Janssen U, Burg M, Radeke HH, Vargeese C, Gill SC, Green LS, Janjic N. Novel approach to specific growth factor inhibition in vivo: antagonism of platelet-derived growth factor in glomerulonephritis by aptamers. Am J Pathol, 1999;154:169-79.

30. Gesualdo L, Di Paolo S, Milani S, Pinzani M, Grappone C, Ranieri E, Pannarale G, Schena FP. Expression of platelet-derived growth factor receptors in normal and diseased human kidney. An immunohistochemistry and in situ hybridization study. J Clin Invest, 1994; 94: 50-8.

Soluble adhesion molecules in children and young adults with chronic renal failure treated conservatively

Musiał K¹, Zwolińska D¹, Berny U¹, Polak-Jonkisz D¹, Szprynger K², Szczepańska M²

 ¹ Department of Paediatric Nephrology, Wrocław Medical University, Wrocław, Poland
 ² Department of Paediatrics, Clinic of Nephrology, Endocrinology and Metabolic Diseases of Childhood, Silesian School of Medicine, Zabrze, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Chronic renal failure (CRF) patients present with signs of immunodeficiency, such as increased incidence of infections. Cell adhesion molecules, determining leukocyte migration, may be responsible for the impaired immune response. The aim of the study was to measure soluble(s) vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), intercellular cell adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), P-selectin and L-selectin levels in sera of CRF children and young adults.

Material and methods: The evaluation of adhesion molecule concentrations by ELISA was performed on 15 patients with serum creatinine levels below $265.2 \,\mu mol/l$ (gr. I), 15 patients with serum creatinine levels above $265.2 \,\mu mol/l$ (gr. II) and 15 controls.

Results: sVCAM-1, sICAM-1 and sP-selectin concentrations were elevated in both groups vs controls, whereas sL-selectin levels were decreased in all CRF patients. Mean sVCAM-1 and sICAM-1 values in gr. I and gr. II were comparable. sL-selectin and sP-selectin mean values in gr. II were lower than in gr. I. sICAM-1 correlated with haemoglobin and erythrocyte count in both groups and with haematocrit and serum urea – in gr. I.

Conclusions: Enhanced (sVCAM-1, sICAM-1, sPselectin) and diminished (sL-selectin) adhesion molecule concentrations in both groups show a state of immunologic imbalance, already present in early stages of CRF. Differences in sL-selectin concentrations between gr. I and II imply a progressive character of CRF-related leukocyte

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Prof. Danuta Zwolińska Department of Paediatric Nephrology Wrocław Medical University ul. Skłodowskiej-Curie 50/52 50-369 Wrocław, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 71 328 47 78 e-mail: zwolin@nefped.am.wroc.pl

Received 15.03.2004 Accepted 10.08.2004

dysfunction. sICAM-1 correlation with anaemia markers may suggest the connection between this molecule and the CRF-related disorders.

Key words: soluble adhesion molecules, immunodeficiency, chronic renal failure, children, young adults.

Introduction

Chronic renal failure (CRF) and its treatment are associated with complex impairment of the immune system. CRF patients present with acquired immunodeficiency, which is clinically manifested by prolonged skin allograft survival, anergy in cutaneous delayed – type hypersensitivity tests, dysregulated response to vaccinations and increased incidence of infections [1-3]. The latter may result from the insufficient migration of immunocompetent cells, possibly leading to the impaired defence against pathogens.

Integrins, selectins (E-selectin, L-selectin and P-selectin) and cell adhesion molecules from immunoglobulin superfamily, like intercellular cell adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), take part in the subsequent stages of adhesion cascade, determining leukocyte migration to the sites of inflammation or tissue damage [4-7]. Activation of the membrane-bound adhesion molecules, observed during this process, results in their proteolytical shedding from cells into the circulation [8,9]. These soluble forms appear to be biologically active and influence leukocyte attachment to the vascular endothelium, thus playing a crucial role in effective immune response [10,11].

There are studies concerning the immune status of adults with uraemia, but hardly any have dealt with the children population [1-3,12-19]. The aim of the present study was therefore to evaluate serum levels of soluble (s) adhesion molecules: sICAM-1, sVCAM-1, sP-selectin and sL-selectin, in children and young adults with chronic renal failure treated

conservatively. The analysis of selectins, initiating leukocyte rolling, and immunoglobulin superfamily members, responsible for adhesion and diapedesis, was aimed at evaluating the subsequent stages of adhesion cascade. The choice of particular adhesins depended also on the variety of their membrane form location and possible evaluation of endothelial (sICAM-1, sVCAM-1), leukocyte (sL-selectin) and platelet (sP-selectin) activity. We also searched for relationship between circulating adhesin levels and markers of renal function impairment as well as CRF-related complications like anaemia or disturbances in calcium-phosphate metabolism.

Material and methods

The study included 30 children and young adults (15 boys and 15 girls) with CRF, treated conservatively in 2 Departments of Paediatric Nephrology in Wroclaw and Zabrze. Their age ranged from 18 months to 22 years (mean 10.5 years). Mean time of therapy, since the diagnosis of CRF has been established, was 5.5 years (range 3 months - 14 years). Primary diseases causing CRF were: reflux nephropathy (n=11), chronic glomerulonephritis (n=4), urinary tract obstruction (n=3), neurogenic bladder (n=3), amyloidosis (n=2), polycystic kidney disease (n=2), haemolytic uraemic syndrome (n=1), cystynosis (n=1), dysplasia (n=1) and unknown (n=2). CRF patients were divided into two subgroups based on the extent of renal function impairment. Group I included 15 children (9 girls, 6 boys) aged 18 months - 18 years (mean 11.5 years) with mean serum creatinine level $185.6 \pm 44.2 \ \mu mol/l$ (range $106.0 \ \mu mol/l$ - 265.2 µmol/l). Group II consisted of 15 children (6 girls, 9 boys) aged 20 months - 22 years (mean 10.1 years) with mean serum creatinine level 512.72 μ mol/l ± 256.36 μ mol/l (range 265.2 µmol/l – 1281.8 µmol/l). In both groups urinary tract abnormalities were the dominant cause of CRF. The glomerular filtration rate (GFR) was estimated by the Schwartz formula. GFR ranged from 50 to 15 ml/1.73m²/min in gr. I and was less than 15 ml/1.73m²/min in gr. II. The control group contained 15 children (10 boys, 5 girls, mean age 11.5 years) with a diagnosis of urinary tract abnormalities or urolithiasis, with normal kidney function. Detailed characteristics of examined children are shown in Tab. 1. When necessary, phosphate binders and vitamin D analogue supplementation was applied. None of the patients showed clinical evidence of infection, had malignancies, received recombinant erythropoetin, took antibiotics, or immunosuppressive therapy. Informed consent was obtained from the subjects and their parents.

In each patient, sICAM-1, sVCAM-1, sP-selectin and sL--selectin plasma levels were evaluated. Blood for the examination was drawn from peripheral vein during routine control. Samples were centrifuged at 4°C, 2000 g, for 10 minutes, then serum was stored at -20°C until assay. Serum concentrations of adhesion molecules were determined by commercially available ELISA kits (R&D Systems, Inc., Minneapolis, Minn., USA) on Statfax 2100 (Analco). Each sample was measured in duplicate and the arithmetic mean was considered as a final result. Results were calculated by reference to standard curves. Limits of detection, intra- and interassay variations for adhesion molecules were as follows: sVCAM-1 – 2 ng/ml, 3.5%, 7%; sICAM-1 – 0.35 ng/ml, 3.5%, 7.5%; sP-selectin – 0.5 ng/ml, 4%, 8%; sL-selectin – 0.3 ng/ml, 4%, 8%.

The following investigations were also carried out: renal function evaluation (serum urea and creatinine levels), haematocrit, haemoglobin concentration, peripheral blood erythrocytes, leukocyte, platelet and lymphocyte count, serum total proteins, total cholesterol, triglicerides, calcium, inorganic phosphate.

Results are expressed as mean values \pm SD. Differences between all groups were evaluated by using non-parametric tests (Kruskall-Wallis, Mann-Whitney U). Correlations between variables were evaluated by Spearman's correlation coefficient. Statistical analysis was performed using the package Statistica 5.0 (StatSoft). A p value < 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Baseline laboratory test results are shown in Tab. 1.

Serum sVCAM-1 levels

The concentrations of sVCAM-1 were increased in all CRF patients vs controls, irrespective of their serum creatinine levels (*Tab. 2*). No significant difference between sVCAM-1 concentrations in group I and group II was observed. The levels of sVCAM-1 correlated with granulocyte count (r = 0.58; p < 0.05) in group I, with lymphocyte count (r = -0.57; p < 0.05) and platelet count (r = -0.53; p < 0.05) – in group II.

Serum sICAM-1 levels

The concentrations of sICAM-1 were elevated in CRF patients from both groups, when compared with controls (*Tab. 2*). There were no significant differences between sICAM-1 concentrations in group I and group II. Strong linear correlations were found between sICAM-1 levels and serum concentrations of: haemoglobin (r = -0.83; p < 0.001), haematocrit (r = -0.86; p < 0.001), erythrocyte count (r = -0.82; p < 0.001), urea (r = 0.70; p < 0.01) and granulocyte count (r = -0.71; p < 0.01) – in group I; haemoglobin (r = -0.66; p < 0.01) and erythrocyte count (r = -0.53; p < 0.05) – in group II.

Serum sP-selectin levels

The levels of sP-selectin were elevated in all CRF patients, when compared with controls (*Tab. 2*). sP-selectin concentrations in group I were significantly higher than in group II. The levels of sP-selectin correlated with alkaline phosphatase activity (r = 0.74; p < 0.001) in group I and with lymphocyte count (r = 0.59; p < 0.05) in group II.

Serum sL-selectin levels

The levels of sL-selectin were decreased in all CRF patients vs controls, irrespective of their serum creatinine levels (*Tab. 2*). Additionally, sL-selectin concentrations in group II were significantly lower than in group I. No correlation was found between sL-selectin and biochemical markers in any of the analyzed groups.

Table 1.	CRF	patients	characteristics a	nd baselin	e laboratory	test resul	ts presented	l as mean ± SD
----------	-----	----------	-------------------	------------	--------------	------------	--------------	----------------

Results	I GROUP $n = 15$	II GROUP $n = 15$
Age (years)	11.5 ± 4.4	10.1 ± 5.7
CRF duration (months)	72 ± 53.8	63.8 ± 53.8
Haematocrit (%)	36.3 ± 6.0	29.8 ± 3.7
Haemoglobin (g/dl)	12.4 ± 2.1	10.0 ± 1.3
Erythrocytes (T/l)	4.3 ± 0.6	3.4 ± 0.5
Leukocytes (G/l)	8.1 ± 2.5	6.7 ± 2.0
Neutrophils (%)	57.2 ± 9.0	55.5 ± 11.6
Lymphocytes (%)	34.1 ± 7.7	37.9 ± 12.7
Trombocythes (G/l)	309.1 ± 94.9	297.1 ± 107.6
Sodium (mmol/l)	142.1 ± 4.7	140.9 ± 3.8
Potassium (mmol/l)	4.4 ± 0.8	4.5 ± 0.9
Calcium (mmol/l)	2.25 ± 0.5	2.38 ± 0.4
Phosphate (mmol/l)	1.49 ± 0.52	1.71 ± 0.46
Urea (mmol/l)	85.8 ± 43.5	132.0 ± 47.0
Creatinine (µmol/l)	186.3 ± 40.7	511.0 ± 256.4
Total proteins (g/l)	73.2 ± 12.7	70.7 ± 0.9
Total cholesterole (mmol/l)	5.59 ± 1.7	5.51 ± 1.3
Triglicerydes (mmol/l)	21.2 ± 13.7	16.2 ± 8.9

Table 2. Mean serum sVCAM-1, sICAM-1, sP-selectin and sL-selectin concentrations in examined groups

Parameter [ng/ml] Mean ± SD	Control group n = 15	$\begin{array}{l} CRF-\text{group I}\\ n=15\\ \text{serum cre-}\\ \text{atinine} <\!265.2\ \mu\\ \text{mol/l} \end{array}$	$CRF - group II n = 15 serum cre-atinine >265.2 \mu mol/l$	Differences between controls, gr. I and gr. II (Kruskall- -Wallis test)	Differences between controls and gr. I (Mann- -Whitney U test)	Differences between controls and gr. II (Mann- -Whitney U test)	Differences between gr. I and gr. II (Mann- -Whitney U test)
sVCAM-1	625.00 ± 80.00	1442.00 ± 711.03	1478.67 ± 559.76	p=0.0000	p=0.0000	p = 0.0000	p=0.6600
sICAM-1	231.60 ± 60.87	334.93 ± 109.56	348.67 ± 82.27	p=0.0006	p = 0.0042	p = 0.0002	p = 0.7400
sP-selectin	93.13 ± 14.59	189.33 ± 61.13	140.13 ± 55.28	p = 0.0002	p = 0.0000	p=0.0238	p = 0.0279
sL-selectin	6492.66 ± 1914.45	1982.67 ± 391.51	1618.00 ± 484.93	p=0.0000	p=0.0000	p=0.0000	p=0.0327

Discussion

Deleterious effects of uraemia may change various components of immune system. In our study, the analysis of soluble cell adhesion molecules in children with chronic renal failure treated conservatively revealed the elevation of sVCAM-1, sICAM-1 and sP-selectin serum concentrations. Bonomini et al. [20] also found increased serum levels of sICAM-1, sVCAM-1, sE-selectin and sP-selectin in adult patients with CRF on conservative treatment and on maintenance dialysis. In the predialysis group circulating adhesion molecule levels correlated positively with serum creatinine levels. Likewise, Mrowka et al. [21] described the increased concentrations of sICAM-1 and sVCAM-1, strongly correlating with serum creatinine levels, in patients with CRF treated conservatively, as well as in the dialyzed ones. In both studies, the authors pointed out impaired excretory kidney function and inefficient elimination of molecules as the main causes of their accumulation. In our patients, we only noticed the relationship between sICAM-1 and serum urea levels in the group of patients with serum creatinine concentration below 265,2 µmol/l. Ara et al. [22] did not confirm the association between sICAM-1, sVCAM-1, sE-selectin, or sP-selectin and serum creatinine levels in CRF

patients either. Taking into account the fact that sICAM-1 and sVCAM-1 concentrations in our study did not increase as renal insufficiency progressed, we may speculate that various overlapping mechanisms may be responsible for elevated concentrations of those molecules. It was documented that the activity of pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g. TNF- α) is enhanced in uraemia [23,24]. Pigott et al. [9] revealed the elevation of sICAM-1 and sVCAM-1 concentrations due to stimulation by TNF- α . Thus, the increased levels of sVCAM-1 and sICAM-1 in our patients may result from TNF- α stimulation. Correlations observed between sICAM-1 and markers of anaemia need to be further investigated.

sP-selectin, elevated in all our patients, can be derived from both platelets and endothelium. The study by Gamble et al. [25] revealed that sP-selectin inhibits the adhesion of neutrophils, previously activated with TNF- α , to the endothelium. That reaction weakens the effectiveness of further leukocyte migration. The latter was also confirmed by Nagata et al. [26], who observed the inhibition of leukocyte superoxide anion production in the presence of recombinant, circulating P-selectin. Our study [27] showed that the higher serum creatinine concentration, the more severe peroxidative damage in CRF children. Taking into account these results and our observations, we hypothesized that enhanced concentrations of sP-selectin may be regarded as an indicator, reflecting disordered leukocyte-endothelial adhesion and impaired production of active oxygen compounds in uraemia.

Among soluble adhesion molecules, sL-selectin was the only one to show decreased serum concentrations in adults with CRF [22,28]. Our results confirmed diminished levels of sL-selectin also in children. Dou et al. [28] explained this phenomenon by impaired granulocyte function in uraemia, which resulted in reduced adhesion molecule synthesis. Schleiffenbaum et al. [11] and Kawabata et al. [29] compared the expression of membrane receptors for L-selectin with the levels of its soluble form. They emphasized that the presence of sL-selectin in serum is a consequence of its release from the surface of activated leukocytes. Schleiffenbaum et al. [11] also showed that sL-selectin binds to L-selectin counterreceptors on endothelium, thus inhibiting the adhesion of leukocytes to the endothelium. Therefore, lowered sL-selectin concentrations result from either leukocyte dysfunction and failure to shed sL--selectin, or from sL-selectin binding to endothelial receptors. Consequently, decreased sL-selectin concentrations reflect the impairment of leukocyte function and migration, that may be, at least in part, responsible for increased incidence of infections in CRF children. Moreover, our examination revealed that sL-selectin levels in patients with serum creatinine levels above 265.2 µmol/l were lower than those in patients with the values below 265,2 µmol/l. Nonetheless, sL-selectin concentrations decrease as renal function deteriorates, thus showing progressive granulocyte impairment. In contrast, Dou et al. [28] did not observe correlation between sL-selectin concentration and expression of L-selectin on granulocytes. They suspected that the altered balance between sL-selectin synthesis and elimination may be responsible for its reduced activity in patients with CRF.

In conclusion, enhanced (sICAM-1, sVCAM-1, sP--selectin) and simultaneously diminished (sL-selectin) adhesion molecule concentrations document a state of imbalance, already appearing in children and young adults with mild CRF. Differences in sL-selectin levels between examined groups show the progressive character of leukocyte dysfunction in CRF patients. Relationships between sICAM-1 and markers of anaemia suggest the role of this molecule in disturbances observed in CRF patients. However, the latter needs further detailed investigation.

Acknowledgements

The part of this work was presented at the ERA-EDTA Congress in Copenhagen in 2002.

References

1. Vanholder R, Van Loo A, Dhondt AM, De Smet R, Ringoir S. Influence of uremia and hemodialysis on host defence and infection. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1996; 11: 593-8.

2. Descamps-Latscha B, Herbelin A, Nguyen AT, Zingraff J, Jungers P, Chatenoud L. Immune system dysregulation in uremia. Semin Nephrol, 1994; 14: 253-60.

3. Cohen G, Haag-Weber M, Hörl WH. Immune dysfunction in uremia. Kidney Int, 1997; 52; suppl. 62: S79-S82.

 Dal Canton A. Adhesin melecules in renal disease. Kidney Int, 1995; 48: 1687-96.

5. Carlos TM, Harlan JM. Leukocyte-endothelial adhesion molecules. Blood, 1994; 84: 2068-101.

6. Petruzzelli L, Takami M, Humes HD. Structure and function of cell adhesion molecules. Am J Med, 1999; 106: 467-76.

7. van der Flier A, Sonnenberg A. Function and interactions of integrins. Cell Tissue Res, 2001; 305: 285-98.

8. Leeuwenberg JFM, Smeets EF, Neefjes JJ, Shaffer AA, Cinek T, Jeunhomme TMAA, Ahern TJ, Buurman WA. E-selectin and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 are released by activated human endothelial cells in vitro. Immunology, 1992; 77: 543-9.

9. Pigott R, Dillon LP, Hemingway IH, Gearing AJ. Soluble forms of E-selectin, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 are present in the supernatant of cytokine activated cultured endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1992; 187: 584-9.

10. Gearing AJH, Newman W. Circulating adhesion molecules in disease. Immunology Today, 1993; 14: 506-12.

11. Schleiffenbaum B, Spertini O, Tedder TF. Soluble L-selectin is present in human plasma at high levels and retains functional activity. J Cell Biol, 1992; 119: 229-38.

12. Descamps-Latscha B, Chatenoud L. T cells and B cells in chronic renal failure. Semin Nephrol, 1996; 16: 183-91.

13. Haag-Weber M, Dumann H, Hörl WH. Effect of malnutrition and uremia on impaired cellular host defence. Miner Electrolyte Metab, 1992; 18: 174-85.

14. Haag-Weber M, Hörl WH. Dysfunction of polymorphonuclear leukocytes in uremia. Semin Nephrol, 1996; 16: 192-201.

15. Cendoroglo M, Jaber BL, Balakrishan VS, Perianayagam M, King AJ, Pereira JG. Neutrophil apoptosis and dysfunction in uremia. J Am Soc Nephrol, 1999; 10: 93-100.

16. Meier P, Dayer E, Blanc E, Wauters JP. Early T cell activation correlates with expression of apoptosis markers in patients with end-stage renal disease. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2002; 13: 204-12.

17. Ensari C, Ekim M, Ikinciogullari A, Tümer N, Ensari A. Are uraemic children immunologically compromised? Nephron, 2001; 88: 379-81.

18. Bouts AH, Out TA, Schroder CH, Monnens LA, Nauta J, Krediet RT, Davin JC. Characteristics of peripheral and peritoneal white blood cells in children with chronic renal failure, dialyzed or not. Perit Dial Int, 2000; 20: 748-56.

19. Lonnemann G, Novick D, Rubinstein M, Dinarello CA. Interleukin-18, interleukin-18 binding protein and impaired production of interferon- γ in chronic renal failure. Clin Nephrol, 2003; 60: 327-34.

20. Bonomini M, Reale M, Santarelli P, Stuard S, Settefrati N, Albertazzi A. Serum levels of soluble adhesion molecules in chronic renal failure and dialysis patients. Nephron, 1998; 79: 399-407.

 Mrowka C, Sieberth HG. Detection of circulating adhesion molecules ICAM-1, VCAM-1 and E-selectin in Wegener's granulomatosis, systemic lupus erythematosus and chronic renal failure. Clin Nephrol, 1995; 43: 288-96.

22. Ara J, Mirapeix E, Arrizabalaga P, Rodriquez R, Ascaso C, Abellana R, Font J, Darnell A. Circulating soluble adhesion molecules in ANCA-associated vasculitis. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 276-85.

23. Bolton CH, Downs LG, Victory JG, Dwight JF, Tomson CR, Mackness MI, Pinkney JH. Endothelial dysfunction in chronic renal failure: roles of lipoprotein oxidation and pro-inflammatory cytokines. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2001; 16: 1189-97.

24. Stenvinkel P. The role of inflammation in the anaemia of endstage renal disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2004; 16: suppl. 7, 36-40.

25. Gamble JR, Skinner MP, Berndt MC, Vadas MA. Prevention of activated neutrophil adhesion to endothelium by soluble adhesion protein GMP-140. Science, 1990; 249: 414-7.

26. Nagata K, Tsuji T, Todoroki N, Katagiri Y, Tanoue K, Yamazaki H, Hanai N, Irimura T. Activated platelets induce superoxide anion release by monocytes and neutrophils through P-selectin (CD62). J Immunol, 1993; 151: 3267-73.

27. Zwolińska D, Grzeszczak W, Kiliś-Pstrusińska K, Szprynger K, Szczepańska M. Lipid peroxidation and antioxidant enzymes in children with chronic renal failure. Pediatr Nephrol, 2004; 19(8): 888-92.

28. Dou L, Brunet P, Dignat-George F, Sampol J, Berland Y. Effect of uremia and hemodialysis on soluble L-selectin and leukocyte surface CD11b and L-selectin. Am J Kidney Dis, 1998; 31: 67-73.

29. Kawabata K, Nagake Y, Shikata K, Makino H, Ota Z. The changes of Mac-1 and L-selectin expression on granulocytes and soluble L-selectin level during hemodialysis. Nephron, 1996; 73: 573-9.

Can von Willebrand factor, platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 and thrombomodulin be used as alternative markers of endothelial cell injury in human glomerulonephritis?

Niemir ZI, Kubiak A, Olejniczak P, Nowak A, Czekalski S

Laboratory for Molecular Nephrology, Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, Karol Marcinkowski University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: There is growing evidence that endothelial cells (EC) are active participants of an inflammatory process in glomeruli.

Material and methods: We compared the glomerular expression of three EC-coupled molecules, i.e. plateletendothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1 or CD31), von Willebrand factor (vWF) and thrombomodulin (TM) in 60 patients with glomerulonephritis (GN) and five normal kidneys (NK). The alkaline phosphatase anti-alkaline phosphatase method was used to examine the expression of these proteins in the biopsy specimens.

Results: In NK, the expression of CD31 and vWF comprised the whole glomerular network. In contrast, the expression of TM was much lower and localized mainly to EC at the vascular pole and adjacent areas. In GN, the glomerular staining for CD31 and vWF was significantly reduced. A fall in the expression of both these EC antigens was more pronounced in proliferative forms of GN (PGN) than in non-proliferative GN (NPGN) (CD31: NPGN vs. PGN, p < 0.02; vWF: NPGN vs. PGN, p < 0.05). In addition, a linear relationship between the expression of CD31 and vWF was found in GN (r = 0.8, p < 0.001). Conversely to CD31 and vWF, a marked increase in glomerular reactivity for TM was observed in all the patients with GN (GN: 2.12 ± 0.32 , NK: 0.95 ± 0.05 , p < 0.02). However, the highest expression of TM was found in membranoproliferative GN and lupus GN.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Zofia I. Niemir Department of Nephrology, Transplantology and Internal Diseases, University of Medical Sciences, Al. Przybyszewskiego 49 60-355 Poznań, Poland Tel: +48 61 8691768 Fax: +48 61 8691688 e-mail: zniemir@usoms.poznan.pl

Received 14.06.2004 Accepted 27.06.2004

Conclusions: Our results suggest that CD31 and vWF may be used as markers of glomerular EC loss during GN, whereas TM staining seems to reflect EC activation in response to circulating and/or released in situ procoagulant factors.

Key words: von Willebrand factor, platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1, thrombomodulin, glomerulonephritis.

Introduction

Injury of the glomerular capillary network with endothelial cells' (EC) damage has been shown to play an important role in the progression of glomerulonephritis (GN) [1]. Shimizu et al. have demonstrated a marked loss of EC in glomeruli in experimental rapid progressive GN, using an antibody to thrombomodulin (TM) as the marker of EC [2]. The same findings were observed in rats with anti-Thy 1.1 GN when an antibody to platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1 or CD31) was applied to stain EC [3,4]. The authors of the above studies suggest that damage to the glomerular EC with the following incomplete repair is an important factor in the appearance and progression of the glomerular sclerosis [2-4].

Others and we have previously demonstrated the loss of glomerular EC also in various morphological forms of human GN with CD31 used as the marker of EC [5-7]. Results concerning the expression of TM in human GN are, however, inconsistent. Increased expression of TM has predominantly been shown in glomeruli of patients with lupus GN (LGN) [8,9]. In this context, Frijns et al. have observed significantly higher plasma levels of soluble TM and von Willebrand factor (vWF) in patients with a history of lupus glomerulonephritis LGN than in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) patients without GN [10]. The authors have suggested that the increase in these EC markers reflects a state of persistent EC activation specifically localized in the kidneys. Woywodt et al. [11] used antibodies against vWF and CD31 in order to isolate EC from peripheral blood of patients with ANCA-associated vasculitis and came to the same conclusion. In primary GN, the highest expression of TM, compared to other forms of glomerular diseases, has been observed in membranoproliferative GN (MPGN) [8]. On the other hand, higher intraglomerular staining for TM has been reported in the remission phase of focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS) than in the nephrotic stage of this disease [12].

Although PECAM-1, vWF and TM can serve as EC markers, their localization in the cell [13,14] and function [13, 15-17] differ from each other. PECAM-1 is one of the adhesion molecules of 130 kDa and belongs to the immunoglobulin (Ig) superfamily. It is present in thrombocytes, lymphocytes, neutrophils, and EC, in which it concentrates at the intercellular borders of adjacent cells. Its redistribution depends on cytokines, such as INF- γ and TNF- α [14]. Its ligands include homophilic interactions with itself, $\alpha v\beta 3$ integrins and CD38 [18]. It has been implicated in various biological functions such as modulation of integrin-mediated cell adhesion, angiogenesis, apoptosis, cell migration, negative regulation of immune signaling, autoimmunity, macrophage phagocytosis, IgE-mediated anaphylaxis, and thrombosis [18]. CD31 plays an important role in transendothelial migration of leukocytes without influence on adhesion of these cells to endothelium [15].

TM is a thrombin receptor present on the surface of the EC in arteries, veins, capillaries, lymphatic vessels, platelets, and placental syncytiotrophoblast cells. It is considered to be the main factor taking part in the control of thrombogenesis [16]. TM acts as a cofactor for the activation of plasma protein C. EC membrane-bound TM forms a high-affinity complex with thrombin, and inhibits thrombin interaction with fibrinogen and protease-activated receptor. TM-thrombin complex is also a potent activator of protein C that enhances thrombin-dependent protein C activation [17]. TM-thrombin complex activates also latent plasma carboxypeptidase B, which removes carboxyterminal arginine and lysine residues from fibrin. These residues are important for the sequestration of fibrynolytic enzymes on the fibrin matrix, and their removal renders the clot more resistant to lysis [19]. In vitro, exposure of EC to neutrophils or hydrogen peroxide promotes the release of TM. Soluble TM consists of fragments of various molecular weights, which are most likely either proteolytically degraded from cellular TM or derived from the injured EC [20,21].

Another marker of EC is vWF [22]. It is a multimeric plasma glycoprotein with the molecular weight of 270 kDa. This glycoprotein mediates platelet adhesion to injured vessel walls and serves as a carrier and stabilizer for coagulation factor VIII, as well as it has functional binding domains to platelet glycoprotein Ib, glycoprotein IIb/IIIa, collagen and heparin. It is present in EC, platelets, and megakaryocytes, as well as in numbers of tumors including hemangiomas, hemangiosarcomas and Kaposi's sarcomas [22].

In the light of the above data, it seemed reasonable to address the question whether all these three EC markers can alternatively be used for EC visualization in an inflamed glomerulus. Our results show a variable loss of the glomerular staining for CD31 and vWF in renal specimens with GN. On the other hand, an increased immunoreactivity for TM is observed in GN.

Material and methods

Sixty patients with biopsy-proven GN were enrolled into the study. The morphological diagnosis was based on conventional light microscope and immunopathological examinations. Biopsy material remaining after the latter investigation was used in this study. Fourty-five patients with primary GN had proliferative forms of GN (PGN). Among them, 41 had mesangial proliferative GN (MesPGN) while membranoproliferative GN (MPGN) was diagnosed in four. In the group with non-proliferative glomerulopathies (NPGN), seven patients had idiopathic membranous GN (IMGN) and four had focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS). Out of four patients with lupus nephritis (LGN), three were categorized as PGN (1 patient, class III; 2 patients, class IV) and one patient having class V of glomerular lesions was classified to the NPGN group. Clinical and morphological data of patients are presented in Tab 1.

The expression of TM, CD31 and vWF was examined by immunohistochemistry on acetone-fixed sections using the three-step alkaline phosphatase - anti-alkaline phosphatase (APAAP) method as previously described [7]. Monoclonal antibodies against TM (Dako Corporation, Glostrup, Denmark), and CD31 (Novocastra, Newcastle, UK) were used, whereas a plyclonal antibody to vWF (Novocastra) was applied. The expression of CD31 was examined in 46 cases, that of vWF in 37 subjects and TM in 38 patients. The expression of all these molecules was examined in 19 patients (MesPGN, 14; MPGN, 2; IMGN, 2; LGN, 1), that of CD31 and vWF in 25 subjects (MesPGN, 17; MPGN, 2; IMGN, 4; FSGS, 1; LGN, 1), TM and CD31 in 29 patients (MesPGN, 20; MPGN, 4; IMGN, 2; FSGS, 1; LGN, 2), and TM together with vWF in 26 individuals (MesPGN, 19; MPGN, 2; IMGN, 2; FSGS, 1; LGN, 2). Normalappearing kidney tissue (n = 5) surrounding the removed tumor served as controls.

Regarding CD31 and vWF, evaluation of the glomerular expression of these EC markers was performed using a following grading scale: grade 3, reflecting the staining intensity (I) in the normal kidney; grade 2, defined as a moderate decrease in the staining; and grade 1, defined as a severe decrease in the staining intensity. With respect to TM, a scale in an opposite direction was used, beginning with the estimation of the staining intensity in normal glomeruli at 1 point and increasing upward to 3 points in specimens with GN. Based on the above grading scales, the mean glomerular expression scores (GES) were calculated for each molecule, according to the formula: GES = $I_{(1)}/100\% + ... I_{(N)}/100\%/N$, where N was the number of glomeruli in the renal specimen. The non-paired Mann-Whitney U test was used to test differences between patients with PGN and NPGN. Finally, a linear regression analysis between the expression CD31, vWF and TM was performed, respectively. The P values less than 0.05 were considered significant.

Results

In the normal kidney, the expression of CD31 and vWF comprised the whole glomerular network, although some differ-

Morphology	No of Patients	Age (yr) (Mean ± SD)	Serum Creatinine (μ mol/l) (Mean ± SD)	Urinary Protein (g/24 h) (Mean ± SD)					
Primary GN									
Proliferative GN									
MesPGN	41	31.4 ± 15.9	81.4 ± 19.2	2.2 ± 1.3					
MPGN	4	52.0 ± 1.0	99.2 ± 18.1	3.7 ± 0.3					
Non-proliferative GN									
FSGS	4	24.1 ± 14.1	97.4 ± 20.3	3.4 ± 0.8					
IMGN	7	37.3 ± 12.7	82.6 ± 18.4	3.2 ± 1.4					
		Lupus nephritis							
Class III	1	29	97.24	3.4					
Class IV	2	37.5 ± 17.7	165.7 ± 102.4	3.2 ± 0.7					
Class V	1	31	79.6	2.5					

Table 1. Clinical and morphological data of patients at the time of renal biopsy

Abbreviations are: PGN, proliferative glomerulonephritis; MesPGN, mesangial proliferative GN; MPGN, membranoproliferative GN; NPGN, non-proliferative GN; IMGN, idiopathic membranous GN; FSGS, focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis

Figure 1. A comparison between glomerular expression of CD31 (A, D, G, J), von Willebrand factor (B, E, H, K), and thrombomodulin (C, F, I, L), respectively, in the normal kidney (A, B, C), idiopathic membranous nephropathy (D, E, F), mesangial proliferative GN in the course of IgA GN (G, H, I), and class IV lupus nephritis (J, K, L)



ences in the staining patterns could be noticed (*Fig. 1A* and *1B*). In contrast, small amounts of TM localized to the vascular poles of normal glomeruli (*Fig. 1C*).

In GN, some reduction in the expression of CD31 and vWF was observed in biopsies with NPGN (*Fig. 1D* and *1E*). It was related with the appearance of sclerotic alterations in glomeruli. On the other hand, a variable decrease in the expression of both these EC markers, dependent on the degree of the proliferative response of glomerular cells, was noted in PGN. Thus, the immunoreactivity for CD31 and vWF was mildly reduced in IgA-GN with moderate mesangial cell proliferation (*Fig. 1G* and *1H*), but markedly diminished in biopsies with severe proliferative lesions in MPGN and class IV lupus nephritis (*Fig. 1J* and *Fig. 1K*). In particular, the lowest values of GES for CD31 and vWF were observed in MPGN (CD31: 1.43 ± 0.64 , p < 0.02 vs. IMGN and p < 0.01 vs. the whole NPGN group; vWF: 1.2 ± 0.0).

In contrast to the decreasing trend in the expression of CD31 and vWF, an increased glomerular reactivity for TM was a general feature of GN (*Fig. 1F, 1I, 1L*). However, the highest values of GES for TM were obtained in MPGN and LGN (2.36 ± 0.46 for both groups of patients).

Results of a semiquantitative evaluation of the glomerular expression of CD31, vWF and TM in NPGN and PGN, in comparison to the normal kidney, are shown in *Fig. 2*. As demonstrated in *Fig. 3*, a linear correlation between the glomerular expression of CD31 and vWF could be stated in the whole population of patients examined. No relationship between the glomerular expression of CD31 and TM, as well as vWF and TM could be observed in GN.

Discussion

Our study showed marked differences between the glomerular expression of TM, CD31 and vWF in the normal kidney. The expression of CD31 and vWF comprised the whole glomerular network, whereas the immunoreactivity for TM localized only to the vascular poles of the glomeruli. With respect to the distribution of CD31 in the normal glomeruli, Wada et al. have reported similar results in the rat kidney [3] and Sivridis et al. in the human kidney [6]. Also regarding the pattern of reactivity for TM in the normal kidney, previous results of Mizutani et al. [8] and Tomura et al. [9], are in line with these presented in this study.

Not only did the expression of the examined proteins differ with respect of their pattern of reactivity in the normal kidney, but also in terms of their expression in different types of GN. Most of our patients presented features of MesPGN. Previously, we have observed a variable loss of CD31 staining in the course of IgA nephropathy [7]. This study demonstrates that the deepest fall in the expression of CD31 is found in MPGN, where mesangial cell proliferation largely exceeds that observed in MesPGN. Thus, in PGN, the reduction in the expression of CD31 seemed to be dependent on the extent of proliferative response of mesangial cells and subsequent destruction of the glomerular architecture.

Experimental studies on acute models of GN in which

Figure 2. Evaluation of glomerular expression of von Willebrand factor (vWF), CD31, and thrombomodulin (TM) in normal kidneys (NK), non-proliferative GN (NPGN), and proliferative GN (PGN). GES: mean glomerular expression score



PECAM-1 has been used as the marker of EC show that these cells have a great regenerative capacity [3,4]. However, in models of progressive glomerular injury, loss of PECAM-1 staining signified impairment of capillary regeneration and preceded the development of glomerulosclerosis [3,4]. The expression of CD31 could particularly not be found in areas occupied by macrophages [4]. Since PECAM-1 has been shown to regulate the transmigration of neutrophils and monocytes across EC monolayer [15,23], loss of its expression may favor the leukocyte accumulation inside the glomerulus, which is the classical feature of the proliferative forms of GN [24,25].

Compared to MesPGN and MPGN, reduction in the glomerular expression of CD31 in our patient population with NPGN, i.e. in IMGN and FSGS, was relatively low. These results are in disagreement with that presented recently by Sivridis et al. [6]. In the above study, complete loss of the glomerular expression of PECAM-1 was observed in 9 out of 15 cases with IMGN. It may be supposed that more advanced sclerotic lesions in glomeruli were responsible for the discrepancy between the results of both studies. Since ten of these patients had higher values of serum creatinine concentration than our subjects with IMGN, such an explanation seems to be reasonable [6].

In our study, the glomerular expression of CD31 was related with that of vWF. Although vWF has bee used as a marker of EC in chronic allograft nephropathy [26], its glomerular expression in GN has not been demonstrated until now. As in the case of CD31, the more pronounced the distortion of glomerular architecture, the lower expression of vWF was observed. Recently, increased urinary excretion of vWF, including its functionally active form, has been reported in patients with active lupus nephritis [27]. Intriguingly, the highest levels of urinary vWF were found in patients with rapid progressive forms of LGN, who presented with the same range of proteinuria as patients with nephrotic syndrome without rapid progressive renal fail-


ure. In this context, increased levels of vWF have also been found in sera of patients with history of LGN [10]. The authors suggested that both increased serum concentration and urinary excretion of vWF in LGN might be a marker of local renal EC damage, which reflected the severity of immune inflammation and intravascular coagulation [10,27]. Taking into account our results and the fact that vWF plays a pivotal role in platelet adhesion and aggregation and acts as a ligand protein to support endothelial cell adhesion [22], this supposition sounds as a plausible hypothesis. However, larger population of patients with MPGN and, particularly, with LGN should be examined to draw final conclusions.

In contrast to CD31 and vWF, our study showed an increased glomerular reactivity for TM in patients with GN. Intriguingly, the glomerular expression of TM did not statistically differ between patients with NPGN and PGN. These results do not correspond with previously reported studies on the expression of TM in GN [8,9]. Although a moderate staining for TM has been observed in IMGN and minimal change disease, a significant increase in its expression has primarily been observed in idiopathic MPGN and LGN [8,9]. In the study of Mizutani et al., a direct correlation between the degree of TM expression and amounts of subendothelial immune deposits in LGN and MPGN has been found. In contrast, the expression of TM was not related with the presence of subepithelial or mesangial immune deposits in IMGN and IgA nephropathy, respectively [8]. Though, Tomura et al. have noticed no apparent differences in the intensity and distribution of TM staining among the different morphological forms of LGN [9]. Furthermore, the appearance of TM staining in the remission phase of FSGS has been found in another study. The authors of this study has linked the emergence of TM staining with the recovery from EC damage and suggested TM involvement in the repair process in GN [12]. The latter assumption might be strengthen by the fact

that intravenous administration of recombinant human soluble TM to the rats with thrombotic rapid progressive GN had not only anti-thrombotic effects, but also attenuated leukocyte infiltration into the glomerulus [28].

In the light of these data, TM appears to be not only an antithrombotic but also anti-inflammatory molecule. The emergence of its staining in GN could be interpreted as an EC trial to maintain the local homeostasis and prevent the progression of glomerular lesions. In the latter context, the association of the highest expression of TM and the lowest one of CD31, observed in our patients with MPGN and LGN, might reflect maximal EC activation, which is, however, insufficient under condition of continuing EC injury.

Conclusions

Our results suggest that the reduction in the glomerular expression of CD31 and vWF in GN seems to reflect EC loss as a result of the inflammatory process inside the glomerulus. On the other hand, increased expression of TM points out to the active participation of glomerular EC in mechanisms aimed at the preservation of the glomerular architecture.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Prof. Wiesława Salwa-Żukowska and Dr Aldona Woźniak from the Department of Clinical Pathology, and to the team of Prof. Jan Żeromski from the Department of Clinical Immunology, University of Medical Sciences in Poznan for the morphological and immunopathological evaluation of renal specimens from the examined patients.

References

1. Futrakul P, Sitprija V, Yenrudi S, Poshyachinda M, Sensirivanta R, Watana D, Singklawa V, Futrakul N. Glomerular endothelial dysfunction determines disease progression: a hypothesis. Am J Nephrol, 1997; 17: 533-40.

2. Shimizu A, Kitamura H, Masuda Y, Ishizaki M, Sugisaki Y, Yamanaka M. Rare glomerular capillary regeneration and subsequent capillary regression with endothelial cells apoptosis in progressive glomerulonephritis. Am J Pathol, 1997; 151: 1231-9.

Wada Y, Morioka T, Oyanagi-Tanaka Y, Yao J, Suzuki Y, Gejyo F, Arakawa M, Oite T. Impairment of vascular regeneration precedes progressive glomerulosclerosis in anti-Thy 1 glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int, 2002; 61: 432-43.

4. Kaneko Y, Shiozawa S, Hora K, Nakazawa K. Glomerulosclerosis develops in Thy-1 nephritis under persistent accumulation of macrophages. Pathol Int, 2003; 53: 507-17.

5. Honkanen E, von Willebrand E, Teppo A, Tornroth T, Gronhagen-Riska C. Adhesion molecules and urinary tumor necrosis factoralpha in idiopathic membranous glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int, 1998; 53: 909-17.

6. Sivridis E, Giatromanolaki A, Touloupidis S, Pasadakis P, Vargemesis V. Platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 and angiogenic factor expression in idiopathic membranous nephropathy. Am J Kidney Dis, 2003; 41: 360-65.

7. Niemir ZI, Stein H, Dworacki G, Mundel P, Koehl N, Koch B, Autschbach F, Andrassy K, Ritz E, Waldherr R, Otto HF. Podocytes are the major source of IL-1 α and IL-1 β in human glomerulonephritides. Kidney Int, 1997; 52: 393-403.

8. Mizutani M, Yuzawa Y, Maruyama I, Sakamoto N, Matsuo S. Glomerular localization of thrombomodulin in human glomerulonephritis. Lab Invest, 1993; 69: 193-202.

9. Tomura S, Deguchi F, Marumo F, Aori N. Enhanced presence of thrombomodulin in the glomeruli of lupus glomerulonephritis. Clin Neprol, 1994; 41: 205-10.

10. Frijns R, Fijnheer R, Schiel A, Donders R, Sixma J, Derksen R. Persistent increase in plasma thrombomodulin in patients with a history of lupus nephritis: endothelial cell activation markers. J Reumathol, 2001; 28: 514-9.

11. Woywodt A, Streiber F, de Groot K, Regelsberger H, Haller H, Haubitz M. Circulating endothelial cells as markers for ANCA-associated small-vessel vasculitis. Lancet, 2003; 16: 206-13.

12. Shiiki H, Enomoto Y, Uyama H, Nishino T, Horii Y, Iwano M, Dohi K. Distribution of thrombomodulin in patients with focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis. Nippon Jinzo Gakkai Shi, 1994; 36: 890-5.

13. Fujieda M, Oishi N, Naruse K, Hashizume M, Nishija K, Kurashige T, Ito K. Soluble thrombomodulin and antibodies to bovine glomerular endothelial cells in patients with Henoch-Schoenlein purpura. Arch Dis Child, 1998; 78: 240-4.

14. Romer L, Mclean NW, Yan HC, Daise M, Sun J, DeLisser HM. IFN- γ and TNF- α induce redistribution of PECAM-1 (CD31) on human endothelial cells. J Immunol, 1995; 154: 6582-92.

15. Yong KL, Watts M, Thomas NS, Sullivan A, Ings S, Linch D. Transmigration of CD34⁺ cells across specialized and nonspecialized endothelium requires prior activation by growth factors and is mediated by PECAM-1 (CD31). Blood, 1998; 91: 1196-205.

16. Laszik ZG, Zhou XJ, Ferrel GL, Silva F, Esmon C. Downregulation of endothelial cell protein C receptor and thrombomodulin in coronary atherosclerosis. Am J Pathol, 2001; 159: 797-802.

17. Esmon C, Owen W. Identification of an endothelial cell cofactor for thrombin-catalyzed activation of protein C. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1981; 78: 2249-52.

18. Jackson D. The unfolding tale of PECAM-1. FEBS Letters, 2003; 540: 7-14.

19. Broze GJ, Higuchi DA. Coagulation-dependent inhibition of fibrinolysis: role of carboxypeptidase-U and the premature lysis of clots from hemophilic plasma. Blood, 1996; 88: 3815-23.

20. Ishii H, Majerus P. Thrombomodulin is present in human plasma and urine. J Clin Invest, 1985; 76: 2178-81.

21. Ishii H, Uchiyama H, Kazama M. Soluble thrombomodulin antigen in conditioned medium is increased by damage of endothelial cells. Thromb Haemost, 1991; 65: 618-23.

22. Ruggeri ZM. Developing basic and clinical research on von Willebrand factor and von Willebrand factor disease. Thromb Haemost, 2000; 84: 147-9.

23. Liao F, Ali J, Greene T, Muller WA. Soluble domain 1 of platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule (PECAM-1) is sufficient to block transendothelial migration in vitro and in vivo. J Exp Med, 1997; 185: 1349-57.

24. Holdsworth SR. Fc dependence of macrophage accumulation and subsequent injury in experimental glomerulonephritis. J Immunol, 1983; 30: 735-9.

25. Noble B, Ren K, Taverne J, Dipirro J, Van Liew J, Dijkstra C, Janossy G, Poulter LW. Mononuclear cells in glomeruli and cytokines in urine reflect the severity of experimental proliferative immune complex glomerulonephritis. Clin Exp Immunol, 1990; 80: 281-7.

26. Romagnani P, Pupilli C, Lasagni L, Baccari MC, Bellini F, Amorosi A, Bertoni E, Serio M. Inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in vascular and glomerular structures of human chronic allograft nephropathy. J Pathol, 1999; 187: 345-50.

27. Bobkova I, Lysenko L, Polyantseva L, Tareyeva I. Urinary von Willebrand Factor as a marker of lupus nephritis progression. Nephron, 2001; 87: 369-70.

28. Ikeguchi H, Maruyama S, Morita Y, Fujita Y, Kato T, Natori Y, Akatsu H, Campbell W, Okada N, Okada H, Yuzawa Y, Matsuo S. Effects of human soluble thrombomodulin on experimental glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int, 2002; 61: 490-501.

Kidney function estimated with the different formulas in centenarians

Wieczorowska-Tobis K¹, Niemir ZI², Guzik P³, Mossakowska M⁴

¹ Laboratory for Gerontology and Geriatrics, Department of Pathophysiology, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

² Department of Nephrology, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

³ Department of Cardiology, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

⁴ International Institute of Molecular and Cellular Biology, Warsaw, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: There are growing doubts about the accuracy of Cockcroft-Gault formula (CG) used for the estimation of creatinine clearance, especially in elderly. Recently, the authors of the multicenter trial of the Modification of Diet in Renal Diseases (MDRD) have proposed a new equation. Moreover, Baracskay et al. (B), proposed the special formula for the estimation of kidney function (KF) in elderly. The aim of our study was to compare the results of KF calculated with these three formulas in centenarians.

Material and methods: The study involved 50 centenarian subjects aged 100-111 years (41 females and 9 males) who participated in Polish Centenarians Program. In all of them KF was estimated with the CG, B and MDRD formulas.

Results: In the whole population examined, the mean KF according to CG was lower in comparison to both others (p < 0.001 vs both B and MDRD). Also, in females CG results were the lowest (p < 0.001 vs both B and MDRD). In contrast, KF calculated according to CG and B did not differ in males. The results of the MDRD formula significantly exceeded the two others also in males (p < 0.001 vs CG and B). No impact of gender on the obtained results could be found when CG and MDRD were used. However, according to B, the mean values for females were higher (p < 0.01).

Conclusions: KF calculated with the CG, B and MDRD formulas significantly differed in the centenarians exam-

K. Wieczorowska-Tobis M.D.

Laboratory for Gerontology and Geriatrics Department of Pathophysiology University of Medical Sciences ul. Święcickiego 6 60-781 Poznań, Poland Tel: 061 8659502 Fax: 061 8658879 e-mail: kwt@tobis.pl

Received 7.05.2004 Accepted 4.06.2004

ined. Thus, further studies, which include a reference standard, are necessary to answer the question which of these mathematical formulas is the most reliable for the calculation of KF in the elderly.

Key words: centenarians, kidney function, mathematical formulas.

Introduction

In elderly, all accepted methods for the estimation of kidney function (KF) are neither precise nor accurate. Since the doses of many drugs should be adjusted for KF, its accurate assessment is crucial in this group of patients [1]. The measurement of creatinine clearance is difficult to carry out due to the increasing with age problem with proper 24 h urine collection [2]. In addition, decline in the muscle mass during the aging may keep creatinine in the normal range even after significant fall in the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) [3].

Thus, mathematical formulas are often used to assess KF in elderly individuals. The most popular one is the Cockcroft-Gault formula [4]. However, due to large body of evidence about its inaccuracy [2,5-7] new equations have been proposed [8,9]. Baracskay et al. [8] proposed the special formula for the estimation of KF in elderly. Recently, the authors of the multicenter trial of the Modification of Diet in Renal Diseases (MDRD) created a new one that is recommended as the most accurate estimation of GFR [9].

The aim of our study was to compare the results of KF calculated using these three formulas in centenarians.

Material and methods

The study is part of the Polish Centenarians Program (coordinated by the International Institute of Molecular and

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Figure 1. Kidney function estimated with three different formulas (CG – Cockcroft-Gault formula, B – Baracskay et al. formula, MDRD – The Modified Diet of Renal Diseases formula)



Figure 2. Kidney function estimated with three different formulas in females (A) and males (B) (CG – Cockcroft-Gault formula, B – Baracskay et al. formula, MDRD – The Modified Diet of Renal Diseases formula)



Cell Biology in Warsaw) that was developed to assess the environmental and genetic factors associated with aging in Poland. The details of the study were presented elsewhere [10]. The study was based on a questionnaire and on the analysis of the standard morphological and biochemical parameters, which were performed at the Central Laboratory of the Warsaw Medical Academy (Warsaw, Poland).

The study involved 50 centenarian subjects (41 females and 9 males) aged 100-111 years. The mean age of studied subjects was 101.7 ± 2.0 years. All these individuals had serum creatinine within the normal range.

Figure 3. The mean kidney function estimated with three different formulas in females (white bars) and males (gray bars) (CG – Cockcroft-Gault formula, B – Baracskay et al. formula, MDRD – The Modified Diet of Renal Diseases formula)



In all of them, KF was estimated with three different formulas. The formulas are presented below:

Cockcroft and Gault formula (CG) [4]:

CG = (140 - age)/(72 x PCr(mg/ml)), for females multiplied by 0.85

Baracskay et al. formula (B) [8]:

 $B = \frac{1}{2} [100/PCr(mg/ml)] + 88 - age)$

MDRD formula [9]:

MDRD=186 x PCr^{-1.154} x age^{-0.203}, for females multiplied by 0.742.

The obtained results were adjusted for body surface area (BSA), which was calculated in each subject based on the Dubois and Dubois method [11].

Statistical analysis

The results are presented as mean \pm SD. Statistical analysis was performed with t-Student's test or Kruskal-Wallis oneway ANOVA, as appropriate. A p values less than 0.05 were considered to be significant.

Results

The mean KF according to CG was lower than calculated with the two other methods (CG, $33.4 \pm 9.0 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; B, $55.5 \pm 23.5 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; B vs CG p < 0.001; MDRD, $83.9 \pm 30,0 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; p < 0.001 vs both CG and B) (*Fig. 1*). In females, values calculated using the CG formula were lower than obtained with both B and MDRD equations (CG, $33.6 \pm 9.8 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; B, $59.5 \pm 23.7 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; B vs CG, p < 0.001; MDRD, $85.9 \pm 31.9 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; B, $36.3 \pm 8.8 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$. However, values obtained with the MDRD formula were higher ($73.9 \pm 15.2 \text{ ml/min/1.73m}^2$; p < 0.001 vs CG and B) (*Fig. 2B*).

No impact of gender on the obtained results could be found when CG and MDRD were used for the assessment of KF (CG: females, 33.6 ± 9.8 ml/min/1.73m²; males, 32.0 ± 3.3 ml/min/1.73m²; MDRD: females, 85.9 ± 31.9 ml/min/1.73m²; males, $73.9 \pm 15.2 \text{ ml/min/}1.73\text{m}^2$). Though, KF calculated with the B formula was significantly higher in females than in males ($59.5 \pm 23.7 \text{ ml/min/}1.73\text{m}^2$ and $36.3 \pm 8.8 \text{ ml/min/}1.73\text{m}^2$, p < 0.01) (*Fig. 3*).

Discussion

In the absence of a simple and accurate method for the assessment of KF, to estimate it mathematical formulas are used. With the aim to find the best one, the results obtained with different formulas are often compared. However, as far as we know there is no data about the usage of different formulas in centenarians. We decided to compare the results of KF calculated with the three mostly used formulas in subjects aged 100 years and more.

One has to realize that the CG formula is used for the assessment of creatinine clearance ($C_{\rm cr}$), whereas both B and MDRD equations estimate the GFR [4,8,9]. Due to these differences we decided to define calculated values as KF. According to Fliser et al. [5], significant differences between the values of $C_{\rm cr}$ and GFR could particularly be observed in the older population. In our study, the results obtained with CG were the lowest. This could suggest that the CG formula underestimates KF in centenarians.

The results obtained using the equation of Baracskay et al. [8] showed the difference between females and males. The difference was probably noticed due to the fact that this equation, as the only one known, has no multiplier for women. The Baracskay et al. formula was created based on the measurement of KF in elderly subjects with iothalamate clearance (¹²⁵I iothalamate) [8]. The study involved only 41 subjects and these were predominantly females (32 females and only 9 males). Since the number of males was very small, it seems obvious that the sex impact on the GFR was not noticed. We have already reported on the difference between the results calculated using CG and B in centenarians [12]. As far as we know, the formula of Baracskay et al. [8] has never been validated on a bigger group of elderly subjects.

In the present study, KF calculated according to the MDRD formula was the highest one (*Fig. 1 & 2*). The MDRD formula was created based on the results of ¹²⁵I-iothalamate clearance in 1070 patients aged 18-70 years [9]. Because there were no very old subjects in the examined group, the accuracy and precision of this formula for such a population was not validated at all. Recently, Lamb et al. [13] have demonstrated that in subjects

aged 65-92 years the MDRD equation may slightly overestimate the GRF.

In summary, our results showed that KF calculated with the CG, B and MDRD formulas significantly differed in the centenarians examined. Thus, further studies, which include a reference standard, are necessary to answer the question which of these mathematical formulas is the most reliable for the calculation of KF in the elderly.

References

1. Guay DRP, Artz MB, Hanlon JT, Schmader K. The pharmacology of aging. In: Tallis RC, Fillit HM, editors. Geriatric medicine and Gerontology. 3rd ed. McGraw-Hill, Inc; 1994, p. 155-62.

2. Goldberg TH, Finkelstein MS. Difficulties in estimating glomerular filtration rate in the elderly. Arch Intern Med, 1987; 147: 1430-3.

3. Hajd-Aissa A, Dumarest C, Maire P, Pozet N. Renal function in the elderly. Nephron, 1990; 54: 364-5.

4. Cockcroft DW, Gault MH. Prediction of creatinine clearance from serum creatinine. Nephron, 1976; 16: 31-41.

5. Fliser D, Bischoff I, Hanses A, Block S, Joest M, Ritz E, Mutschler E. Renal handling of drugs in the healthy elderly. Creatinine clearance underestimates renal function and pharmacokinetics remain virtually unchanged. Eur J Clin Pharmacol, 1999; 55: 205-11.

6. Van Den Noortgate NJ, Janssens WH, Delanghe JR, Afschrift MB, Lameire NH. Serum Cystatin C concentration compared with other markers of glomerular filtration rate in the old. J Am Ger Soc, 2002; 50: 1278-82.

7. Burkhardt H, Bojarsky G, Grety N, Gladisch R. Creatinine clearance, Cockcroft-Gault formula and cystatin C: estimators of true glomerular filtration rate in the elderly? Gerontology, 2002; 48: 140-8.

8. Baracskay D, Jarjoura D, Cugino A, Blend D, Rutecki GW, Whittier FC. Geriatric renal function: estimating glomerular filtration in an ambulatory elderly population. Clin Nephrol, 1997; 47: 222-8.

 Levey AS, Bosch JP, Lewis JB, Greene T, Rogers N, Roth D. A more accurate method to estimate glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine: a new prediction equation. Ann Intern Med, 1999; 30: 461-9.

 Mossakowska M, Puzianowska-Kuznicka M, Barcikowska M, Chiron-Jouan S, Czyzewski K, Derejczyk J, Franceschi C, Gabryelewicz T, Galus K, Grodzicki T, Gross R, Klich-Rączka A, Łuczywek E, Passeri G, Pfeffer A, Pruszyński J, Radziszewska E, Sikora E, Sosnowski M, Styczyńska M, Wasiak B, Wieczorowska-Tobis K, Życzkowska J, Kuźnicki J. Program badania polskich stulatków "PolStu99" – poszukiwanie czynników sprzyjających długowieczności. Gerontologia Polska, 2000; 8: 35-9.

11. Dubois D, Dubois EF. Clinical calorimetry. A formula to estimate the approximate surface in height and weight be known. Arch Intern Med, 1916; 17: 863-71.

12. Wieczorowska-Tobis K, Mossakowska M, Niemir Z, Breborowicz A, Oreopoulos DG. Discrepancies in creatinine clearance in centenarians when calculated by two different mathematical formulas. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2002; 17: 2274-5.

13. Lamb EJ, Webb MC, Simpson DE, Coakley AJ, Newman DJ, O'Riordan SE. Estimation of glomerular filtration rate in older patients with chronic renal insufficiency: is the modification of diet in renal disease formula an improvement? J Am Geriatr Soc, 2003; 51: 1012-7.

Prooxidant-antioxidant balance in blood during the surgical treatment of obliterating arterial atherosclerosis in the lower extremities

Ioskevich NN¹, Zinchuk VV²

¹ Surgical Disease Department No 1, Grodno State Medical University, Belarus
 ² Normal Physiology Department, Grodno State Medical University, Belarus

Abstract

The chronic disorder of arterial circulation in the lower extremities due to the atherosclerotic injuries of the femoral-popliteal-tibial arteries was accompanied by the shift of the blood prooxidant-antioxidant balance towards more active free radical oxidation and by a depletion of antioxidant system. After restoring arterial blood flow in the ischemic lower extremities this balance was shifted towards more prominent lipid peroxidation processes. Such pattern of prooxidant-antioxidant balance changes implicates the development of strategies for its correction targeted on the reduction of lipid peroxidation activity and therefore on a tissue defense against the reperfusion injury.

Key words: obliterating atherosclerosis, blood prooxidantantioxidant balance, reperfusion-reoxygenation injury.

Introduction

The recovery of the blood flow in the ischemic lower extremities causes the complex pathophysiological, biochemical and morphological processes [1,2] induced by 2 mutually dependent, but different pathophysiological mechanisms: "no-reflow phenomenon" and reflow-associated injuries called a "reflow-paradox" [3-5]. Reactive oxygen species (ROS)

Grodno State Medical University. Gorky str. 80, 230015 Grodno, Belarus. Fax: +375 152 335341 e-mail: zinchuk@grsmu.by

Received 16.02.2004 Accepted 21.05.2004

are the mediators of reflow-paradox in ischemia-reperfusion [2]. Lipid peroxidation (LPO) products cause both direct and indirect toxic effects on the vascular endothelium [6,7]. However, healthy people have a relatively low content of LPO products due to the presence of the regulatory systems that efficiently maintain the level of LPO products and inhibit LPO reactions when the oxidative processes are enhanced, thereby forming the body prooxidant-antioxidant balance [8,9]. The antioxidant system (AOS) that includes the enzymatic and non-enzymatic mechanisms for LPO product inactivation is a part of such protection [10].

The pathogenetic mechanisms of prooxidant-antioxidant state disorder with the reperfusion-reoxygenation syndrome (RRS) in reconstructive surgery of acute arterial failure in the lower extremities are not completely understood [7,11]. Acute muscular ischemia in the lower extremities was shown to be associated with tissue accumulation of LPO products [5]. LPO activation increases with the duration of ischemia and depends on the ischemic sensitivity of the organ [12]. The significant rise of malondialdehyde (MDA) and conjugated dienes (CD) in venous outflow from the ischemic leg was observed since 1-2 hrs after the start of reperfusion and was accompanied by increased edema [13,14]. In contrast, Yokayama K. et al. [15] showed somewhat later LPO activation: within the first 24-72 hrs after the operation.

Experiments in animals and clinical practice have shown that acute muscular ischemia in the lower extremities was associated with the reduction of plasma antioxidant activity [2]. The recovery of arterial circulation in the ischemized lower extremities caused further disorder of the AOS [10]. However, other investigators [12] did not find the differences in antioxidant enzyme activities (superoxide dismutase – SOD, glutathione peroxidase) in m.gastrocnemius between control and ischemized extremities after the reconstructive surgery of the arterial femoral-popliteal-tibial segment.

Therefore, the present investigation is aimed to study the role of the main parameters of prooxidant-antioxidant state in the development of the RRS during the surgical treatment of

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Zinchuk VV

popliteal-tibial arteries

chronic leg ischemia caused by the atherosclerotic injuries of the femoral-popliteal-tibial arteries.

Material and methods

The study was carried out in 145 patients with atherosclerotic injury of the arteries of femoral-popliteal-tibial segment. According to the rules of the Grodno State Medical University Ethical Commission, the patients signed the informed consent for the blood sampling. 45 patients had chronic leg ischemia (CLI) in the lower extremities, stage 2 (by Fontaine), 61 patients had stage 3, and 28 patients - stage 4. Foot gangrene was diagnosed in 11 patients. Femoropopliteal autovenous bypass was performed in 122 patients. Profundoplastics was carried out in 12 cases. The reconstructive arterial operations in the lower extremities were performed under peridural anesthesia. The control group consisted of 34 patients without the signs of atherosclerotic arterial injuries in the lower extremities. 134 patients received usual drugs before and after the operations: vasodilator (xanthinol nicotinate) and disaggregant (pentoxyfilin).

The indices of prooxidant-antioxidant state were studied in plasma from the subcutaneous dorsal foot vein and from the common femoral artery of the ischemic leg. Blood was sampled before and on the 6th and 11th days after the reconstructive operations in the lower extremity arteries, and much later (1-5 years after the surgical intervention). LPO activity was estimated by CD and Schiff base (SB) concentrations. The CD content was measured by intensity of the UV absorbance at 232-234 nm (typical of lipid hydroperoxides with conjugated double bonds) [16]. SB level was determined by the fluorescence intensity of chloroform extract at excitation and emission wavelengths of 344 and 440 nm [16] measured with spectrofluorimeter "F-4010" (Hitachi). AOS state was evaluated by plasma content of α -tocopherol (α -TP) [17], β -carotene, coenzyme Q [18]. The data were processed by the routine methods of variation statistics using the software packages EXCEL and STATISTIC.

Results

The obtained results have shown that the development of CLI in the lower extremities because of the atherosclerotic occlusive or stenotic injury in the femoral-popliteal-tibial segment of the major arteries is associated with a significant (p<0.01) increase of CD and SB content vs the control group - both in arterial blood from the femoral arteries and in venous blood of the ischemic leg (Fig. 1). In addition, the progressing ischemic disorder in the lower extremities was accompanied by directly related activation of the free radical processes (r=0.79, p < 0.01). The higher CLI stage was accompanied by more prominent accumulation of primary LPO products (CD vs SB). However, the persons with foot gangrene did not have further activation of the free radical processes comparing with patients with the 4th stage of the femoral lower extremity CLI; their CD and SB contents in the arterial and venous blood were even lower (p<0.01).



Figure 1. Schiff base (U/ml) in plasma from different vascular regions in patients with atherosclerotic injury of the femoral-

Simultaneously, the reduction (p<0.01) of both enzymatic and non-enzymatic AOS components was observed during the CLI progression (*Fig. 2*). The data of *Fig. 2* suggest that the degree of AOS reduction in our groups of patients also was directly related to the CLI stage (r=0.86, p<0.01). The lowest content of antioxidant was observed in patients with foot gangrene.

The recovery of the major artery blood flow through the femoral-popliteal-tibial segment of the patients that received routine therapy before and after the operation was accompanied by considerable LPO activation and AOS inhibition. Thus, Fig. 1 shows that the highest CD and SB contents in the venous outflow from the reperfused-reoxygenated leg was observed on the 6th day after the operation; thereafter the levels of LPO products decreased, however, even 11 days after the operation it was significantly higher than before one (p<0.01). The activation of the free radical processes in the early postsurgical period directly depended on the initial CLI stage in the lower extremities (r=0.88, p<0.01). The relationship between the degree of LPO activation and the type of a reconstructive arterial operation (i.e. the volume of revascularized muscles) was observed. Thus, in the patients with the 3rd CLI stage in the lower extremities CD and SB content after profundoplastics was less than after bypass (p < 0.01). Their highest CD and SB values were registered on the 11th day of the postsurgical observation.

The content of antioxidant continuously decreased within the first 6 days after successive bypass in the arterial femoralpopliteal-tibial segment (*Fig. 2*). Later the AOS state somewhat ameliorated with significant (p<0.01) increase in both enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant levels comparing with their values on the 6th day. However, on the 11th day after the operation these levels were lower than before it (p<0.01).

In the cases of early shunt thrombosis within the first 11 days after the operation (10 cases) we did not note the previously *Figure 2.* Indices of antioxidant blood system from different vascular regions in patients with atherosclerotic injury of the arterial femoral-popliteal-tibial segment



Figure 3. Indices of lipid peroxidation in venous blood plasma from reperfused-reoxygenated the lower extremity in patients with atherosclerotic injury of the arterial femoral-popliteal-tibial segment



described dynamics of LPO activity and AOS state in blood obtained from the subcutaneous vein of the treated leg. The preoperative levels of LPO products and AOS indices in such patients were not changed after the operation. In persons with functional shunts the levels of CD and SB in the venous blood from the treated leg during the remote postsurgical period were essentially the same as in healthy controls, such as the values of AOS (p>0.5). In cases of later shunt thrombosis (12 observations) the values of investigated LPO and AOS parameters were similar to observed those in the patients with the 2nd (5), 3rd (4) or 4th (3) stage of the lower extremity CLI.

Discussion

The present investigation of LPO activity and AOS state during the atherosclerotic injury of the arterial femoralpopliteal-tibial segment indicated that chronic tissue hypoxia of the lower extremities was accompanied by the disorder of prooxidant-antioxidant balance. Such disorder was related to the activation of the free radical oxidative processes and AOS depletion and was directly dependent on the stage of CLI in the lower extremities. However, the development of irreversible trophic disorders in the ischemic legs diminished such dependence.

The return of the blood flow to the ischemized lower extremities of the patients with an atherosclerotic arterial injury in the femoral-popliteal-tibial segment is associated with an "oxygen burst" (dramatic increase of oxygen inflow) after the operation. Such burst initiates an active LPO process, expressed as a considerable rise of LPO products in the venous blood of the reperfused-reoxygenated leg. The degree of LPO activation is directly dependent on the CLI stage in the lower extremities, type and result of the arterial reconstruction performed. The observed increase in the lipoperoxide content is undoubtfully due to the beginning disparity between their generation and *Figure 4.* Indices of antioxidant blood system from reperfusedreoxygenated the lower extremity in patients with atherosclerotic injury of the arterial femoral-popliteal-tibial segment



- patients with the 2nd stage of the low extremity chronic ischemia;
- patients with the 3rd stage of the lower extremity chronic ischemia;
 patients with 4th stage of the lower extremity chronic
- patients with 4th stage of the lower extremity enrolled ischemia

insufficient physiological mechanisms limiting the LPO and AOS in the first turn.

The absence of excessive increase in venous LPO products in the reperfused leg after profundoplastics may be explained by lower blood flow to this leg. The multistep return of the blood flow to the ischemic tissues [19,20] may also have an important role in the slower peroxidative reactions in such patients. Ischemia is obviously associated with the imbalance between oxygen supply and velocity, efficiency of its cellular use. Furthermore, the efficiency of the oxygen consumption mechanisms, i.e. the relationship between the amount of generated free radicals and AOS activity is more important for LPO activation than absolute tissue oxygen content [9]. The close functional links between hemoglobin-oxygen affinity and as well activity of tissue free radical lipid oxidation were observed during hypoxia [9,21]. The direction and degree of changes in LPO processes and AOS activity in such conditions was shown to be dependent on the blood oxygen-binding properties [22]. These data about OA-induced LPO processes during the CLI in the lower extremities reveal a necessity to search antioxidant drugs for OA treatment.

Thus, the CLI development and progress in the lower extremities due to the atherosclerotic injuries of the arterial femoral-popliteal-tibial segment were accompanied by a disordered prooxidant-antioxidant balance. In patients with obliterating atherosclerosis such balance is shifted to the activation of free radical oxidation and inhibition of AOS. The recovery of arterial circulation in the ischemic lower extremities initiates the LPO activation, that depends on the blood flow to reperfused-reoxygenated leg, efficiency of oxygen use mechanisms and relationship between the amount of the generated radicals and AOS activity.

References

 Braithwaite BD, Petrik PV, Moore WS, Gelabert H, Pollen DN, Earnshaw JJ, Quinones-Baldrich WJ. Aspirin increases tissue oedema after skeletal muscl ishaemia and reperfusion. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg, 1996; 12: 76-80.

2. Chan AC. Vitamin E and atherosclerosis. J Nutr, 1998; 128: 1593-96.

3. Harmon J. The significance of local vascular phenomena in production of ischemic necrosis in skeletal muscle. Am J Pathol, 1948; 24: 625-64.

4. Hvaal K, Malhisen SR, Svindland A, Nordsletten L, Skjeldal S. Protective effect of the endothelin antagonist Bosentan against ishemic skeletal muscle necrosis. Acta Orthop Scand, 1999; 70: 293-7.

5. Menger MD, Vollmar B. In vivo analisis of microvascular reperfusion injury in striated muscle and skin. Microsurgery, 1994; 15: 383-9.

6. Capelli S, Rocca M, Orienti L, Giavaresi G, Giardino R. Preliminary histoenzymatic muscular evaluations after ischemia – reperfusion damage. Boll Soc Ital Biol Sper, 1995; 71: 149-55.

 Haapaniemi T, Sirsjo A, Nylander G, Larsson J. Hyperbaric oxygen treatment attenuates glutathione depletion and improves metabolic restitution in postischemic skeletal muscle. Free Radic Res, 1995; 23: 91-101.

8. Spark JI, Chelter IC, Gallavine L, Kester RC, Guillou PJ, Scott DJ. Reduce total antioxidant capacity predict ishaemia-reperfusion injure after femorodistal bypass. Br J Surg, 1998; 85: 221-5.

9. Zinchuk VV, Khodosovsky MN, Maslakov DA. Influence of different oxygen modes on the blood oxygen transport and prooxidantantioxidant status during hepatic ischemia-reperfusion. Physiol Res, 2003; 52: 533-44.

10. Novak S, Smith R, Payl N. An improve experimental method for study: cardiovascular effects and demonstration of an early vascular lesion in the rabbit. J Neuro-Surg, 1968; 28: 150-2.

11. Hofmeister EP, Shin AY. The role of profilactic fasciotomy and medical treatment in limb ishaemia and revascularization. Hand Clin, 1998; 14: 457-65.

 Korthuis RJ, Anderson DG, Granger DN. Role of neutrophilendothelial cell adhesion in inflammatory disorders. J Crit Care, 1994; 28: 1-26.

13. Person N, Berggvist D, Fexe G. Lipid peroxidation and activity of antioxidant in muscle of the lower leg before and after arterial reconstruction. Eur J Vasc Surg, 1999; 3: 399-03.

14. Wang WZ, Guo SZ, Tsai TM, Anderson GL, Miller FN. Plate-

let-activity factor contributes to postischemic vasospasm. J Surg Res, 2000; 89: 139-46.

15. Yokoyama K, Nakamura K, Homan M. Do superoxide radicals in blood indicate anastomotic patency after microvascular tissue reperfusion? J Reconstr Microsurg, 1995; 11: 467-71.

16. Rice-Evans CA, Diplok AT, Symons MCR. Laboratory tehniques in biochemistry and molfcular biology: texhniques in free radical research. London; 1991, 125-44.

17. Aruoma OI, Cuppett SL. Antioxidant Methodology: in vivo and in vitro. Concepts: AOCS Press; 1997, p.152-86.

18. Sies H, Stahl W, Sundquist AR. Antioxidant functions of vitamins E and C, beta- carotene and carotenoids. Ann N Y Acad. Sci, 1992; 669: p. 7-20. 19. Abraham P, Eudo M, Picquet J, Saumet JL, Vieller B. Spectral and profile analysis of Doppler recording following below-knee arterial distal bypasses. J Cardiovasc Surg, 2002; 43: 223-30.

20. Blaisdell FW. The pathophysiology of skeletal muscle ischemia and reperfuzion syndrome: a review. Cardiovasc. Surg, 2002; 10: 620-30.

21. Zinchuk VV, Dorokhina L, Maltsev A. Prooxidant-antioxidant balance in rats under hypothermia combined with modified hemoglobin-oxigen affinity. J Termal Biology, 2002; 27: 345-52.

22. Zinchuk VV. Effect of NO-synthase inhibition on hemoglobinoxygen affinity and lipid peroxidation in rabbits during fever. Respiration, 1999; 66: 448-54.

Molecular mechanisms of brain plasticity: neurophysiologic and neuroimaging studies in the developing patients

Kułak W, Sobaniec W

Department of Pediatric Neurology and Rehabilitation, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

The term plasticity, derived from the Greek word "plaistikos" meaning "to form" refers to the brain's ability to learn, remember and forget as well as its capacity to reorganize and recover from injury. There are four major types of plasticity: adaptive plasticity, impaired plasticity, excessive plasticity, and the 'Achilles heel' of the developing brain. Mechanisms of plasticity include: a change in the balance of excitation and inhibition; a long-term potentiation (LTP) or long-term depression (LTD); a change in neuronal membrane excitability; the anatomical changes-formation of new axon terminals and new synapses. Mechanisms for plasticity include activity-dependent refinement of neuronal connections and synaptic plasticity as a substrate for learning and memory. The molecular mechanisms for these processes were described in view of the current investigations. Authors presented: the role of calcium ions, calcium channels, NMDA receptors, free radicals, lipid peroxides and neurotrophins in the plasticity of developing brain. The utility of the neurophysiologic and MRI techniques were described in the determination of brain reorganization and repair in patients with cerebral palsy. Authors discussed their results on quntatative EEG and spectroscopy MRI studies in children with cerebral palsy. They have shown the existence of two processes in brain: brain damage and recovery.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. W. Sobaniec Department of Pediatric Neurology and Rehabilitation Medical University of Białystok, ul. Waszyngtona 17 15-274 Białystok, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 85 7450812 e-mail: kneur2@wp.pl

Received 12.07.2004 Accepted 18.07.2004

Key words: brain, plasticity, children.

Introduction

The term plasticity, derived from the Greek word "plaistikos" meaning "to form" refers to the brain's ability to learn, remember and forget as well as its capacity to reorganize and recover from injury [1]. Children have enhanced capacity for learning and memory compared to adults as reflected in their ability to learn a second language, play musical instruments or become proficient in complicated sports such as golf or tennis. Children also have remarkable ability to recover from early brain injuries as demonstrated by their ability to recover receptive language after left hemispherectomy performed for epilepsy as late as the second decade [2]. Mechanisms of plasticity include: first, a change in the balance of excitation and inhibition; second, a long-term potentiation (LTP) or longterm depression (LTD); third, a change in neuronal membrane excitability; fourth, the anatomical changes, which need a longer period of time. Specific anatomical changes include formation of new axon terminals and new synapses.

In the 1980s and 1990s, a great deal of excitement was generated by new insights into new novel mechanisms of brain damage during hypoxia/ischemia [3,4]. It has been well known that hypoxia/ischemia lasting more than a few minutes can cause irreversible brain damage. Further research has indicated that reperfusion may cause more damage than simple hypoxia [4-6]. The mechanism of reperfusion injury is thought to involve the production of free oxygen radicals. The free radicals induce a chain reaction leading to a breakdown of the neuronal cell membrane (necrotic cell death). Further, free radicals are generated, causing a damage in the original cell that spreads to neighboring cells [5,6]. The brain uses glucose as its primary energy source. Glutamic acid, or glutamate, is a common metabolite of glucose metabolism. Glutamate is involved in several metabolic processes in the brain. It plays a role as a precursor for the inhibitory neurotransmitter, γ-amino butyric acid (GABA). Elevated levels of glutamate were associated with increased brain activity. Furthermore, glutamate-induced excitotoxicity is a major mechanism by which neuronal loss may occur [6,7].

This review describes molecular mechanisms of brain plasticity and neurophysiological and magnetic resonance imaging studies in children with cerebral palsy.

Role of calcium ions (Ca²⁺)

 Ca^{2+} is a regulator of metabolic pathways and serves important functions as a second messenger, thus the free cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration must be tightly regulated at round $10^{-7}M$. Ca^{2+} influx occurs by voltage dependent calcium channels (VDCCs) and receptor-operated calcium channels (ROCCs), while release form the endoplasmatic reticulum is triggered by inositol triphosphate [4,5,8]. Efflux of Ca^{2+} occurs by a high affinity-low capacity ATPase (calmodulin-dependent) and by a low affinity-high capacity, electrogenic Na^+/Ca^{2+} exchanger. Ca^{2+} -binding proteins buffer any Ca^{2+} entering the cell, or release within the cell. When Ca^{2+} concentrations increase, mitochondria become important in calcium storage. The Ca^{2+} sequestration process is dependent on ATP and during ischemia Ca^{2+} concentration within the cell rises [6,8,9].

The channels may be opened by the occupation of associated receptors (ROCCs) or by changes in membrane potential including those occurring with depolarization (VDCCs). The L-type Ca²⁺ channel is composed of five different polypeptide subunits, each with different molecular masses. The existence of this channel type has been demonstrated in many regions of the central nervous system (CNS) such as the cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum, and spinal cord.

The N (high-threshold inactivating) and T (low) type Ca²⁺ currents have also been documented. The T-type current could contribute to rhythmic firing of veretebrate neurons and the N or L-type currents could be involved in the release of neurotransmitters [10,12].

In general, it is thought that the blockade of T-type Ca^{2+} channels is associated with efficacy in treating absence seizures, while blockage of high voltage-activated (L-type) Ca^{2+} channels seems to be associated with control of partial seizures with or without secondary generalization [11-13]. More importantly, elevated levels of intracellular Ca^{2+} are thought to activate numerous Ca^{2+} -dependent processes that lead to cell death. Blockage of Ca^{2+} channels may play a key role in preventing these progressions [3,10,12].

L-type Ca²⁺ channels are expressed by particular cell types in the spinal sensorimotor network. They provide distinct nonlinear conversions of synaptic input to axonal output. Several features suggest a major role in spinal motor function. The unusually slow kinetics is well adapted to provide the driving potential for the firing patterns that regulate the muscle activity of posture and locomotion. This arguably reduces the computational load on the premotor network [14]. Motor behaviour is the concerted action of hundreds of muscles. The study of postsynaptic properties mediated by L-type Ca²⁺ channels in spinal neurons has revealed mechanisms that may provide functional plasticity on a time scale from hundreds of milliseconds to tens of seconds [15].

Long-lasting changes in the structure and function of synapses occur in response to environmental stimuli in many regions of the nervous system during child and adult life.

The synaptic plasticity is a process called long-term potentiation (LTP) that is believed to be a cellular mechanism of learning and memory [16]. LTP is defined as a long-term enhancement of synaptic strength resulting from repeated activation of that synapse. In several regions of the brain, including the hippocampus, LTP has been shown to require activation of glutamate receptors and calcium influx into the dendrite of the post-synaptic neuron. Evidence also suggests that calcium release from endoplasmatic reticulum (ER) stores can promote LTP. And LTP can be modified by changes in ATP production and release. During LTP, mitochondrial calcium pump activity increases [17] and changes in mitochondrial gene expression occur [18]. Current findings suggest that such changes in mitochondria play an important role in the process of LTP. Calcineurin (CaN) exerts a powerful effect on a variety of signaling-proteins within neurons. Depending upon the strength, duration, and site of a Ca2+ stimulus, CaN may either increase or decrease synaptic efficacy and cell excitability, through modulation of ion channels, neurotransmitter receptors, cytoskeletal proteins, kinases, other phosphatases, and transcription factors. Thus, in response to multiple forms of synaptic stimulation, CaN initiates both short- and long-term changes on neuronal function, which ultimately translate to behavioral modification and neuroplasticity [17].

Role of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) and α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionate (AMPA) receptors

Developing neuronal connections are shaped by the balance of excitatory and inhibitory pathways entering the brain from primary sensory modalities such as vision, hearing and somatosensory sensation as well as by the activity of intrinsic circuits [16,18]. Most of these pathways use glutamate as their neurotransmitter, and active pathways are likely to gain influence compared with quieter ones according to their pattern of activation of glutamate receptors. Over-production of synapses during the postnatal period results in the 2 year old toddler having twice as many synapses in cerebral cortex as adults, and excessive synapses are pruned until approximately 16 years of age [19]. During this period, synaptic connections are refined through activity at excitatory synapses that use glutamate as their neurotransmitter [20]. Activity at glutamate synapses contributes to the loss of many synapses and the preservation of synapses that fire together repeatedly [21]. Both NMDA (N-methyl-D-aspartate) and AMPA (a-amino-3-hydroxy--5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionate)-type glutamate receptor activation is involved in synapse formation and stabilization. The NMDA-type glutamate receptor plays a special role in this process because it requires simultaneous stimulation by glutamate and membrane depolarization caused by stimulation of adjacent excitatory receptors [21]. Persistent coincident

firing of neurons leads to Ca2+ entry through NMDA receptors into post-synaptic neurons and release of trophic factors that support that synaptic connections [22]. Enhanced function of the immature NMDA receptor during postnatal development contributes to enhanced plasticity at this time [19,21,23]. Activation of NMDA channels allows Ca2+ to flux into neurons, activating protein kinases such as CaMKinase II and IV and production of neurotrophins such as brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF). The growth factors such as BDNF, acetylcholine and serotonin receptors, and neurotransmitters that stimulate adenyl cyclase and protein kinase A all play roles in activation of gene transcription involved in neuronal plasticity [23,24]. Influx of Ca2+ through NMDA receptors plays an important role in LTP, formation of memories, and plasticity of neuronal circuits through downstream phosphorylation of transcription factors such as CREB (cyclic AMP response element binding protein transcription factor) as well as through indirect activation of transcription through the Ras-MAP kinase cascade [23].

AMPA receptor expression is also linked to synaptic morphology [24,28]. Synapses smaller than 180 nm across have been found to contain only NMDA receptors; above this size, the number of immunohistochemically detectable AMPA receptors increases linearly with synaptic diameter [29]. Increased AMPA receptor numbers are also associated with synaptic plasticity.

In the fetus or premature infant, expression of non-NMDA type glutamate receptors on immature oligodendroglia, during a critical window in development, makes them vulnerable to glutamate-mediated cell death leading to periventricular leukomalacia (PVL) [24]. Later in gestation, the enhanced function of immature NMDA receptors contributes to the selective vulnerability of neuronal circuits in the thalamus, basal ganglia and cerebral cortex to near-total asphyxia.

Free radicals (FR) and lipid peroxides (LP)

Free radicals (FR) and lipid peroxides (LP) are the byproducts of cellular metabolism that have been implicated in neurodegeneration, age-associated cognitive, memory impairments, ischemia and epilepsy [6,9,25-27,29]. Thus far, FR and LP have been treated as harmful agents that cause damage to macromolecules through nucleophillic attack [25]. However, there are recent indications that FR and LP may have an important role as signaling molecules that are used by cells as second messengers for altering the redox state of specific molecules that affect their functions [27,28]. These regulatory roles can only occur under physiologically significant concentrations of FR, which are strictly regulated in vivo by a myriad of antioxidant molecules. Recently, a link between FR and modulation of synaptic plasticity has been proposed; high concentrations of FR attenuate synaptic transmission and LTP [29]. On the other hand, superoxide radicals are proposed to be involved in LTP induction [30].

Nitric oxide (NO) is involved in the pathophysiology of brain ischaemia as well as in the formation of activity dependent synaptic plasticity. Accordingly, inhibition of nitric oxide synthase (NOS) attenuates anoxic LTP in the brain and this effect can be blocked by L-arginine (a substrate of NOS) [16].

PVL in the premature infant is a distinctive lesion of cerebral white matter associated with much of this adverse neurologic outcome. The pathogenesis of cerebral white matter injury in the premature infant is not entirely clear, although ischaemiareperfusion and infection/inflammation appear to be important [31]. The unique nature of this neuropathological lesion in the premature infant is to relate in part to an exquisite vulnerability of the immature oligodendrocyte to FR and LP damages [31]. In two model systems of free radical accumulation, the early differentiating oligodendrocyte has been shown to be exquisitely vulnerable to FR attack [31]. Moreover, this immature form, the so-called preoligodendrocyte, has been shown recently to account for 90% of the total population of oligodendrocytes in cerebral white matter of infants under the gestational age of 31 week [32], the period when the premature infant is most at risk for white matter injury.

Neurotrophins

Neurotrophins belong to a family of secretory proteins that include nerve growth factor (NGF), BDNF, neurotrophin-3 (NT-3), and NT-4/5. Neurotrophins promote neuronal survival and differentiation, but it has become increasingly clear that they also have essential roles in neuronal survival and synaptic plasticity [22,33]. The expression of BDNF mRNA and the secretion of BDNF protein are tightly regulated by neuronal activity. Exogenous BDNF enhances transmission at the developing neuromuscular junction and at various central excitatory synapses [34]. Furthermore, endogenous BDNF, supports the survival, the growth of dendrites and axons, including glutamatergic neurons [35,36]. At cellular levels, the expression of BDNF mRNA is enhanced when the non-NMDA-type glutamate receptor is activated [37,38] and suppressed when GABA-A receptor is activated [39]. Cholinergic afferent inputs to the cortex and hippocampus also increase the levels of BDNF mRNA [37]. An important finding was that the enhancement of BDNF gene expression requires an increase in intracellular calcium concentrations [36] possibly by Ca2+ influx through L-type Ca2+ channels or NMDA receptors [38.39].

The local and synapse-specific modulation, together with preference in active neurons/synapses, suggests that neurotrophins must preferentially regulate active synapses with little or no effect on nearby less active synapses [37]. Moreover, both BDNF and NT-4 regulate cortical development. Specifically, exogenous application of BDNF regulates pyramidal neuron dendritic growth [40], whereas endogenous BDNF is necessary for differentiation of cortical interneurons [41].

Neurogenesis

Mechanisms that account for enhanced brain plasticity during childhood include persistence of neurogenesis in certain parts of the brain during the postnatal period, deletion of neurons through apoptosis or programmed cell death, proliferation and pruning of synapses, and activity-dependent refinement of synaptic connections [3]. The presence of primitive ipsilateral non-pyramidal pathways can also contribute to plasticity as occurs in recovery of walking and body steering activity after injury to one hemisphere [4]. If damage to the corticomotoneuronal system occurs in adulthood, great difficulty follows in learning new or relearning former sequences of skilled movements [5], emphasizing the role of the corticomotoneuronal system in the acquisition and maintenance of skill. When lesions occur in the perinatal period, not only is learning of skilled movements severely impaired, but the development of alphamotor neurons and their afferent segmental reflex control is secondarily disrupted [6,7]. This implies a further role for the corticomotoneuronal system in man: activity dependent regulation of the development of spinal motor centres.

In animals, it has been demonstrated that exercise increases the number of new neurons [49]. Neurotrophins might mediate this effect. Exercise increases levels of BDNF in the hippocampus and BDNF promotes the survival of newly differentiated neurons. Exercise increases brain uptake of circulating IGF-1, a factor that promotes neuronal differentiation of progenitor cells and increases hippocampal BDNF gene expression [49,50]. In addition, Fibroblast growth factors (FGF-2) which stimulates proliferation and differentiation of hippocampal cells, and there is increased in hippocampal astrocytes after exercise [51]. Thus, exercise activates a number of factors that converge on neurogenesis.

There are four major types of plasticity: adaptive plasticity, impaired plasticity, excessive plasticity, and the 'Achilles heel' of the developing brain [42]. Adaptive plasticity refers to the changes in neuronal circuitry that enhance a special skill with practice or allow the brain to adapt or compensate for injuries or changes in sensory input. Impaired plasticity refers to situations in which genetic or acquired disorders disrupt molecular plasticity pathways (genetic and acquired disorders that cause cognitive impairment). In contrast, excessive plasticity in the developing brain can lead to disability through reorganization of new, maladaptive neuronal circuits that cause neurologic disorders such as partial seizures following mesial temporal sclerosis or focal dystonia. Plasticity becomes the brain's 'Achilles heel' in situations such as energy failure or status epilepticus when excitatory mechanisms designed to enable plasticity become over-stimulated, resulting in excitotoxic neuronal damage.

More recent studies have concentrated on the recovery and plasticity in the stroke patients [43-46]. A small number of the investigations have been performed on children with cerebral palsy (CP) [47,48].

Cerebral palsy

The CP prevalence is increasing, more premature infants survive because of better neonatal care [52]. Spastic diplegia is the commonest form of CP as a results of injury to the PVL, which occurs only during a temporal window of development that ends at 30-32 weeks PCA. A characteristic feature of PVL is disruption of corticospinal axons, while the cortical pyramidal projection neurons are left intact and subsequently make aberrant intracortical axonal projections [53]. The rapidly expanding understanding of CNS axonal regeneration indicates that with early intervention there are realistic prospects of inducing corticospinal axons to re-grow through the cystic areas of PVL and to find their appropriate targets [54]. Myelin is inhibitory to axonal growth but this should not pose an encumbrance to axonal regrowth, since the corticospinal tract is poorly myelinated before term [55,56]. Recently, it has been demonstrated that corticospinal axons are actively growing, innervating spinal cord and expressing growth-associated protein-43 (GAP43) during this period and are thus likely to have a high degree of plasticity. Interventions providing early regeneration of corticospinal projections and reinnervation of the spinal cord in preterm babies with PVL would be likely to reduce disability, not only by re-establishing the cortical input to spinal motor centres but also by facilitating their subsequent normal development.

There are a few tools to study brain plasticity. Recently, neural plasticity can be measure evaluated validly with transcranial magnetic stimulation techniques (TMS), mapping EEG and functional magnetic resonance imagines (fMRI).

EMG studies

Carr and colleagues [57] studied the central motor reorganization in subjects with hemiplegic CP. The corticospinal projections were investigated using focal magnetic stimulation of the motor cortex. Reflex pathways were examined with digital nerve stimulation. In 64% of the patients, there was evidence for reorganization of central motor pathways. The clinical and neurophysiological findings revealed two different forms of reorganization. In both forms focal magnetic stimulation demonstrated novel ipsilateral motor pathways from the undamaged motor cortex to the hemiplegic hand. Ipsilateral projections were not demonstrated from the damaged motor cortex. In these subjects cross-correlation analysis and reflex testing suggested that corticospinal axons had branched abnormally and projected bilaterally to homologous motor neuron pools on both sides of the spinal cord. It was demonstrated that good function of the hemiplegic hand was associated with the presence of EMG responses in that hand following magnetic stimulation of the contralateral motor cortex. When EMG responses were absent, hand function was poor unless the subject had intense mirror movements.

Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), functional MRI (fMRI) studies

In the motor an sensory system, TMS studies demonstrated cortical plasticity in CP patients [58-60]. Maegaki and colleagues [58] investigated central motor reorganization for the arm and leg muscles in spastic and athetoid CP patients with bilateral cerebral lesions using TMS. On computer tomography and MRI, bilateral PVL were observed in all spastic patients with preterm birth. Ipsilateral responses were more common among CP patients, especially in TMS of the less damaged hemisphere in patients with marked asymmetries in brain damage. The cortical mapping of the sites of highest excitability demonstrated that the abductor pollicis brevis and biceps brachii sites in CP patients were nearly identical to those of the normal subjects. These results suggest that ipsilateral motor pathways were reinforced in both spastic and athetoid CP patients, and that a lateral shift of the motor cortical area for the leg muscle may occur in spastic CP patients with preterm birth.

Thickbroom et al. [59] used TMS and fMRI to investigate cortical motor and sensory areas in children with hemiplegic CP. Both TMS and fMRI demonstrated a normal contralateral motor and sensory projection between the unaffected hand and the cerebral hemisphere. However, in the case of the affected hand, the TMS results indicated either a purely ipsilateral projection or a bilateral projection in which the ipsilateral pathway had the lower motor threshold, whereas passive movement resulted in fMRI activation in the contralateral hemisphere. A significant fast-conducting corticomotor projection to the affected hand from the ipsilateral hemisphere was demonstrated. Also, the predominant afferent projection from the hand was directed to the affected contralateral hemisphere, resulting in an interhemispheric dissociation between afferent kinesthetic inputs and efferent corticomotor output. The authors [59] have concluded that there are differences in the organization of sensory and motor pathways in CP. They have also suggested that the motor dysfunction experienced by these subjects could be due to an impairment of sensorimotor integration at cortical level as a result of reorganization in the motor system.

In another study, Staudt and colleagues [60] have evaluated the impact of different lesion extents on the type of reorganization induced in young adult patients with congenital hemiparesis. The severity of structural damage to hand motor projections of the corticospinal tract was assessed on semicoronal MRI reconstructions along anatomical landmarks of corticospinal tract somatotopy. The functional integrity of these crossed corticospinal projections in the affected hemisphere, as well as the presence of any abnormal ipsilateral projections to the paretic hand, was examined by TMS. The cortical activation during simple voluntary hand movements was studied by functional MRI (fMRI). Patients with small lesions and only mild hand motor impairment possessed intact crossed corticospinal projections to the paretic hand, whereas no motor response could be elicited by TMS of the affected hemisphere in those with large lesions and more severe hand motor impairment. Evidence for compensatory recruitment of the unaffected hemisphere was found in both subgroups. In the small lesion group, fMRI demonstrated ipsilateral activation of premotor areas, without any abnormal projections to the paretic hand originating from these sites. In the large lesion group, such abnormal ipsilateral projections to the paretic hand were indeed found, and fMRI confirmed cortical activation of an abnormal ipsilateral hand motor representation in the primary sensorimotor region of the unaffected hemisphere. They concluded [60] that the type of corticospinal reorganization depends on the extent of the brain lesion.

Coherence EEG studies

The EEG changes in CP patients generally reported are non-specific [61,62]. On the other hand a quantitative EEG (power spectra and coherence) provides objective measures in the search for global or focal abnormality which, if present, may signal an underlying organic process [63,64]. The coherence is function of frequency [65]. Coherence is an amplitude independent measure of phase synchrony between EEG signals, reflecting functional interregional coupling and depending mainly on structural connections [64,65]. The coherence values are interpreted in terms of various connectivity between brain structures [66]. Coherence has been found to vary with numerous diseases states. Certain regions and frequency range increases in coherence in multi-infarct dementia, AIDS and mild head injury, while it decreases in Alzheimer's disease and depression [66-68].

Koeda et al. [69] have evaluated EEG spectral power density, interhemispheric (ICoh) and intrahemispheric (HCoh) coherence, and asymmetry of coherence between the right and left hemispheres in twelve children with spastic diplegia (SD). No significant differences in EEG spectral power density were observed in these patients. The authors noted lower ICoh at the occipital pair for the alpha band and a higher value at the frontal pair for the theta band in SD children. Higher HCoh in SD was pronounced in the left hemisphere for the delta, theta, and beta bands. On the other hand, there were no higher values in the control group. Higher HCoh asymmetry was exhibited in the left hemisphere in the control group, while very little asymmetry was found in the SD group. We suggest that these neurophysiologic abnormalities in preterm SD children correspond neuroanatomically to the callosal thinning and neuropsychologically to the visuoperceptual impairments. These findings are agreement with our results [70]. In our previous report on MRI findings in CP patients, we have observed callosal thinning more expressed in the tetraplegic patients than in SD ones [70].

We have studied the quantatative and coherence EEG on the lager group of patients with spastic diplegia [71]. A group of twenty-nine children with SD was studied. EEG records were compared to healthy children with normal EEGs. For every subject, twenty artifact-free EEG epochs, each of 2 s duration, were selected for spectral analysis and coherence functions. Significant decrease of power alpha at occipital derivations was demonstrated in children with SD in comparison to the control group. On the other hand, there was an increase in theta power and delta bands almost in all leads. Significant decrease of ICoh coherence values in children with SD for the alpha and delta bands in frontal and central leads, as compared with controls, were observed (Fig. 4). However, higher ICoh coherence values were detected at frontal, central, parietal and occipital leads for the alpha, theta and beta1 bands. Lower HCoh coherence values in the patients at temporal-occipital derivations were noted. In contrast, we have also detected higher HCoh values at temporal and temporal-occipital derivations for delta and beta bands. The presented results support anatomic-neurophysiologic abnormalities and the existence of compensatory mechanisms in children with SD.

Figure 1. Patient aged 7, spastic diplegia, hyperintensity changes in thalamus (white arrows) (MRI-T2). (Kułak et al., 2004 [70])



Figure 2. Patient aged 11, with spastic CP tetraplegia. Paraventricular leukomalacia with hyperintensive changes in frontal and parietal lobes – black arrows, with wide sulci of cortex and enlargement of ventriculi (MRI-FLAIR). (Kułak et al., 2004 [70])



Figure 3. Patient aged 11, with spastic CP tetraplegia. Thinning of corpus callosum – white arrow. Wide sulci of cortex and enlargement of ventriculi (MRI-T2).(Kułak et al., 2004 [70])



Hemiparetic cerebral palsy (HCP) is a form of CP. HCP often predicts which patients will develop cognitive disabilities and/or unprovoked seizures. Children whose hemiparesis involves the upper limb to a greater extent than the lower one (arm-dominant hemiparesis) are much more likely to experience learning difficulties than those whose clinical pattern is leg-dominant. Patients with arm-dominant hemiparesis tend to have relatively large lesions involving cortex and subcortical white matter (e.g. major arterial territory infarcts, porencephaly, schizencephaly, polymicrogyria, cortical and subcortical atrophy) and would therefore be more likely to develop learning difficulties and epilepsy.

We have analyzed the spectral and coherence EEG in children with spastic hemiplegia [72]. A group of fourteen children with right hemiparetic cerebral palsy (RHCP), ranging from 6-14 years of age was studied. The second group consisted of twelve children with left hemiparetic cerebral palsy (LHCP) of similar age. In this study we have found significant differences in the distribution of the alpha, theta, delta and beta rhythm between HCP and control children over the left and right hemisphere. There were highly significant differences between the HCP and controls in the distribution of the theta rhythm over left hemisphere. The lower ICoh at the temporal, parietal and occipital derivations in the alpha band implies hypoconnectivity between the right and left hemispheres and suggests hemistructural brain lesion (Fig. 5). The HCoh asymmetry, which implies relative hypoconnectivity within the left hemisphere, as compared with the right one, suggests that functional hemispheric differentiation may be diminished. Our results suggest a possible increase in the plasticity of the brain in children with CP. We postulate that the rehabilitation efficacy of children with CP can be measured by EEG coherence.

significantly lower ICohs and HCoh in SD children compared to normal subjects. Dashes indicate significantly higher ICohs and HCoh in SD children compared to the control group (Kułak et al., 2003 [71]) left right • F4 F3 👩 0.....0 0 • F8 F7 **O** C T3**O** C3 O C4 O **O**T4 о Р **'** 0 T5**O** P3**O O** T6 P4 🔘 b 01 🔘 0 02 0 0.....0 Distribution of electrodes alpha theta 0 0 04110 0 0 0 0....0 ò 0 0 0 0 0 0.....0 delta beta 1 beta 2

Figure 4. Differences of interhemispheric (ICoh) and intrahemispheric (HCoh) in children with spastic diplegia (SD). Solid lines indicate

Figure 5. Differences of HCoh between right hemiparetic cerebral plasy (RHCP) children and the control group. Solid lines indicate significantly lower HCohs in HCP children compared to normal subjects. Dashes indicate significantly higher HCohs in RHCP children compared to the control group (Kułak et al., 2004 [72])



Metabolites	SD group, n=19	Control group, n=19	t value	p value
NAA/Cr	1.63 ± 0.18	1.99 ± 0.16	t= 5.95	p<0.001
NAA/Cho	1.98 ± 0.26	2.17 ± 0.17	t=2.58	p<0.05
NAA/mI	3.08 ± 0.68	3.84 ± 0.70	t= 3.33	p<0.01
Cr/NAA	0.59 ± 0.06	0.49 ± 0.02	t=5.43	p<0.001
Cr/Cho	1.15 ± 0.13	1.06 ± 0.10	t= 2.11	p<0.05
Cr/mI	1.87 ± 0.38	1.92 ± 0.37	t=0.45	NS
Cho/NAA	0.51 ± 0.06	0.47 ± 0.04	t=2.28	p<0.05
Cho/Cr	0.87 ± 0.09	0.95 ± 0.10	t=2.31	p<0.05
Cho/mI	1.59 ± 0.33	1.81 ± 0.27	t=2.17	p<0.05
mI/NAA	0.33 ± 0.07	0.26 + 0.04	t=3.55	p<0.01
mI/Cr	0.58 ± 0.13	0.53 ± 0.07	t=1.43	NS
mI/Cho	0.66 ± 0.66	0.57 ± 0.11	t=1.62	NS

Table 1. Metabolites ratios in the left basal ganglia in children with spastic diplegia (SD) and control group (X \pm Standard Deviation) (Kułak et al., 2004, [77])

two tailed t-test, NS - not significant; N-acetylaspartate (NAA), creatine (CR), choline (Cho), myo-inositol (mI)

MRI and MRS

Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (1H MRS) is widely applied in the determination and differentiation of brain tumors, hypoxia, post radiotherapy changes and other lesions mimicking neoplasm-like abscesses [73,74]. ¹H MRS has proved to be a useful tool for the early evaluation of brain injury in asphyxiated neonates [75]. The basal ganglia, and more specifically the corpus striatum, play a central role in the feedback loop that modulates cerebral cortical function [76]. Disruption of corticostriatal pathways seems to be of particular importance with regard to neurobehavioral abnormalities. This is highly relevant in CP children because, for several reasons the basal ganglia are vulnerable to injury during a restricted period in brain development. High lactate (Lac) levels and low N-acetylaspartate (NAA) levels are the most common findings. A fall in the NAA/choline (Cho) ratio also indicates an adverse prognosis. NAA is a neuronal marker, the other metabolites can be viewed as cerebral indicators of energy metabolism creatine (Cr) and of cytoplasmic Lac and mitochondrial glutamateglutamine (Glx) redox state. Myo-Inositol (mI) is a precursor for the phosphatidylinositol second messenger system, regulates osmotic processes within the brain and takes part in mood states. We used ¹HMRS to children with SD to determine the metabolite profile of SD children in the basal ganglia, and the relationship of this profile with motor and mental development [77]. ¹H-MR spectroscopy single-voxel (8 cm³) located in the left basal ganglia (thalamus, capsula interna) from an axial section was applied. Seventeen SD children had hypoxic-ischaemic lesions with patterns of PVL (see Fig. 1, 2 and 3) subcortical lesions or cortical infarction in MR. Two patients had normal MR scans. The reduced ratios of NAA/Cr, NAA/Cho, NAA/mI, Cho/NAA, Cho/Cr and Cho/mI of SD children and controls in the basal ganglia differed significantly (Tab. 1). On the other hand, we noted increased ratios of Cr/NAA, Cr/Cho and mI/NAA in the SD patients as compared with the controls.

NAA/mI ratios were positively correlated with the severity scale of CP in SD children. Cr/NAA ratios were significantly correlated with the mental retardation in SD patients. In this study, we found reduced values of NAA and Cho in the basal ganglia in SD children. This may be indicative of neuronal loss subsequent to an anoxic episode during the prenatal or perinatal periods. After all, elevated Cr values in SD children may reflect an increase in the metabolism in the basal ganglia and the existence of compensatory mechanisms-plasticity. And increased mI/NAA ratios suggest the existence of gliosis in the examined patients. Only in one study [78] of Krägeloh-Mann et al., 1H MRS was performed on two children with dyskinetic CP. They found a decrease in NAA/Cr and Cho/Cr ratios in the basal ganglia. To our knowledge, no HMRS study has been conducted in children with SD. We postulate that HMRS may be a useful technique in the determination of plasticity processes in the brain.

Conclusions

Children with cerebral palsy have remarkable ability to recover from early brain injuries. Mechanisms of brain plasticity include: a change in the balance of excitation and inhibition; a long-term potentiation or long-term depression; a change in neuronal membrane excitability; the anatomical changes, which need a longer period of time.

The molecular mechanisms of brain plasticity are under intensive researches. Calcium ions, calcium channels, NMDA receptors, free radicals, lipid peroxides and neurotrophins play a major role in these processes. At present, the neurophysiologic and MRI techniques are able to disclose the plasticity in children with cerebral palsy. Quntitative EEG and spectroscopy magnetic resonance are useful tools in the determination of plastic changes in children with cerebral palsy.

References

1. Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM. Cortical plasticity: from synapses to maps. Ann Rev Neurosci, 1998; 21: 149-86.

2. Boatman D, Freeman J, Vining E, Pulsifer M, Miglioretti D, Minahan R, Carson B, Brandt J, McKhann G. Language recovery after left hemispherectomy in children with late-onset seizures. Annal Neurol, 1999; 46: 579-86.

3. Raff MC, Barres BA, Burne JF, Coles HS, Ishizaki Y, Jacobson MD. Programmed cell death and the control of cell survival: lessons from the nervous system. Science, 1993; 262: 695-700.

4. Kristian T, Siesjo BK. Calcium in ischemic cell death. Stroke, 1998, 29, 705-18.

5. Kułak W, Sobaniec W. Current data on neuron cell damage. Medycyna 2000, 1991; 15/16: 24-7.

6. Roy M, Sapolsky R. Neuronal apoptosis in acute necrotic insults, why is this subject such a mess? Trends Neurosci, 1999; 22: 419-22.

 Choi DW. Excitotoxic cell death. J Neurobiol, 1992, 23, 1261-76.
 De Lorenzo RJ. A molecular approach to the calcium signal in brain: relationship to synaptic modulation and seizure discharge. Adv Neurol, 1986: 44: 435-64.

9. Siesjo BK, Elmer E, Janelidze S, Keep M, Kristian T, Ouyang YB, Uchino H. Role and mechanisms of secondary mitochondrial failure. Acta Neurochir, Suppl, 1999; 73: 7-13.

10. Hockerman GH, Peterson BZ, Johnson BD, Catterall WA. Molecular determinants of drug binding and action on L-type calcium channels. Ann Rev Pharmacol Toxicol, 1997; 37: 361-96.

11. Kułak W, Sobaniec W. Antagoniści wapnia w drgawkach eksperymentalnych i padaczce. Epileptologia, 1996; 4: 97-117.

12. Kułak W, Sobaniec W, Wojtal K, Czuczwar SJ. Calcium modulation in epilepsy. Pol J Pharmacol, 2004; 56: 29-41.

13. Kułak W, Sobaniec W. Anticonvulsant effects of calcium antagonists in the experimental seizures in the rat. Neurosciences, 1993; 19: 107-12.

14. Delgado-Lezama R, Hounsgaard J. Adapting motoneurons for motor behavior. Prog Brain Res, 1999; 123: 57-63.

15. Perrier J-F, Alaburda A, Hounsgaard J. Spinal plasticity mediated by post-synaptic L-type Ca⁺² channels. Brain Res Rev, 2002; 40: 223-9.

 Malenka RC, Nicoll RA. Long-term potentiation – a decade of progress? Science, 1999; 285: 1870-4.

17. Stanton PK, Schanne FA. Hippocampal long-term potentiation increases mitochondrial calcium pump activity in rat. Brain Res, 1986; 382: 185-8.

18. Williams JM, Thompson VL, Mason-Parker SE, Abraham WC, Tate WP. Synaptic activity-dependent modulation of mitochondrial gene expression in the rat hippocampus. Mol Brain Res, 1998; 60: 50-6.

19. Chugani HT. Metabolic imaging: a window on brain development and plasticity. Neuroscientist, 1999; 5: 29-40.

20. McDonald JW, Johnston MV. Physiological and pathophysiological roles of excitatory amino acids during central nervous system development. Brain Res Rev, 1990; 15: 41-70.

21. Penn AA, Shatz CJ. Brain waves and brain wiring: the role of endogenous and sensory driven neural activity in development. Pediatr Res, 1999; 45: 447-58.

22. Kovalchuk Y, Hanse E, Kafitz KW, Konnerth A. Postsynaptic induction of BDNF-mediated long-term potentiation. Science, 2002; 295: 1729-34.

23. Sheng M, Kim MJ. Postsynaptic signaling and plasticity mechanisms. Science, 2002; 298: 776-80.

24. Johnston MV, Alemi L, Harum KH. Learning, memory and transcription factors. Pediatr Res 2003; 53: 369-74.

25. Halliwell B. Reactive oxygen species and the central nervous system. J Neurochem, 1992; 59: 1609-23.

26. Sobaniec W, Kułak W, Sobaniec-Łotowska M, Drozdowski W. Effects of clobazam and vitamin E on the lipid peroxidation of the rat brain after electroconvulsive shock. Ann Acad Med Bial, 1999; 44: 134-40.

27. Sobaniec W, Kułak W, Boćkowski L, Śmigielska-Kuzia J, Sobaniec-Łotowska M, Sołowiej E, Sobaniec H, Artemowicz B. Badania procesów uszkodzenia układu nerwowego i możliwości neuroprotekcji. Przegl Lek, 2001; 58: Suppl. 1, 41-7.

 Klann E. Cell-permeable scavengers of superoxide prevent long-term potentiation in hippocampal area CA1. J Neurophysiol, 1998; 80: 452-7.

29. Avshalumov MV, Chen BT, Rice ME. Mechanisms underlying H_2O_2 -mediated inhibition of synaptic transmission in rat hippocampal slices. Brain Res, 2000; 882: 86-94.

30. Knapp LT, Klann E. Potentiation of hippocampal synaptic transmission by superoxide requires the oxidative activation of protein kinase C. J Neurosci, 2002; 22: 674-83.

31. Oka A, Belliveau MJ, Rosenberg PA, Volpe JJ. Vulnerability of oligodendroglia to glutamate: pharmacology, mechanisms and prevention. J Neurosci, 1993; 13: 1441-53.

32. Back SA, Luo NL, Borenstein NS, Levine JM, Volpe JJ, Kinney HC. Late oligodendrocyte progenitors coincide with the developmental window of vulnerability for human perinatal white matter injury. J Neurosci, 2001; 21: 1302-12.

33. Schinder AF, Poo M-M. The neurotrophin hypothesis for synaptic plasticity. Trends Neurosci, 2000; 23: 639-45.

34. Lu B, Chow A. Neurotrophins and hippocampal synaptic transmission and plasticity. J Neurosci Res, 1999; 58: 76-87.

35. Alder J, Thakker-Varia S, Bangasser DA, Kuroiwa M, Plummer MR, Shors TJ, Black IB. Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor-induced gene expression reveals novel actions of VGF in hippocampal synaptic plasticity J Neurosci, 2003; 26: 10800-8.

36. Du J, Feng L, Feng Y, Lu B. Activity- and Ca²⁺-dependent modulation of surface expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor receptors in hippocampal neurons. J Cell Biol, 2000; 150: 1423-33.

37. Thoenen H. Neurotrophins and neuronal plasticity. Science, 1995; 270: 593-6.

38. Lauterborn JC, Lynch G, Vanderklish P, Arai A, Gall CM. Positive modulation of AMPA receptors increases neurotrophin expression by hippocampal and cortical neurons. J Neurosci, 2000; 20: 8-21.

39. Berninger B, Marty S, Zafra F, da Penha Berzaghi M, Thoenen H, Lindholm D. GABAergic stimulation switches from enhancing to repressing BDNF expression in rat hippocampal neurons during maturation in vitro. Development, 1995; 121: 2327-35.

40. McAllister AK, Katz LC, Lo DC. Neurotrophin regulation of cortical dendritic growth requires activity. Neuron, 1996; 17: 1057-64.

41. Michael GJ, Averill S, Nitkunan A, Rattray M, Bennett DL, Yan Q, Priestley JV. Nerve growth factor treatment increases brain-derived neurotrophic factor selectively in TrkA-expressing dorsal root ganglion cells and in their central terminations within the spinal cord. J Neurosci. 1997; 17: 8476-90.

42. Johnston MV. Clinical disorders of brain plasticity. Brain Dev, 2004; 26: 73-80.

43. Butefisch CM. Plasticity in the human cerebral cortex: lessons from the normal brain and from stroke. Neuroscientist, 2004; 10: 163-73.

44. Stein J. Motor recovery strategies after stroke. Top Stroke Rehabil, 2004; 11: 12-22.

45. Fridman EA, Hanakawa T, Chung M, Hummel F, Leiguarda RC, Cohen LG. Reorganization of the human ipsilesional premotor cortex after stroke. Brain, 2004; 127: 747-58.

46. Byl N, Roderick J, Mohamed O, Hanny M, Kotler J, Smith A, Tang M, Abrams G. Effectiveness of sensory and motor rehabilitation of the upper limb following the principles of neuroplasticity: patients stable post stroke. Neuro Rehabilitation, 2003; 17: 176-91.

47. Farmer SF, Harrison LM, Ingram DA, Stephens JA. Plasticity of central motor pathways in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. Neurology, 1991; 41: 1505-10.

48. Nezu A, Kimura S, Takeshita S, Tanaka M. Functional recovery in hemiplegic cerebral palsy: ipsilateral electromyographic responses to focal transcranial magnetic stimulation. Brain Dev, 1999; 21: 162-5.

49. Arsenijevic Y, Weiss S. Insulin-like growth factor-I is a differentiation factor for postmitotic CNS stem cell-derived neuronal precursors: distinct actions from those of brain-derived neurotrophic factor. J Neurosci, 1998; 18: 2118-28.

50. Aberg MA, Aberg ND, Hedbacker H, Oscarsson J, Eriksson PS. Peripheral infusion of IGF-I selectively induces neurogenesis in the adult rat hippocampus. J Neurosci, 2000; 20: 2896-903.

51. Palmer TD, Markakis EA, Willhoite AR, Safar F, Gage FH. Fibroblast growth factor-2 activates a latent neurogenic program in neural stem cells from diverse regions of the adult CNS. J Neurosci, 1999; 19: 8487-97.

52. Uvebrant P. Hemiplegic cerebral palsy – aetiology and outcome. Acta Paediatr Scand, 1988; Suppl 345: 1-100.

53. Marin-Padilla M. Developmental neuropathology and impact of perinatal brain damage. II: white matter lesions of the neocortex. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 1997; 56: 219-35.

54. Terashima T. Anatomy, development and lesion-induced plasticity of rodent corticospinal tract. Neurosci Res, 1995; 22: 139-61.

55. Thallmair M, Metz GA, Z'Graggen WJ, Raineteau O, Kjarte GL, Schwab ME. Neurite growth inhibitors restrict plasticity and func-

tional recovery following corticospinal tract lesions. Nat Rev Neurosci, 1998; 1: 124-31.

56. Tanaka S, Mito T, Takashima S. Progress of myelination in the human fetal spinal nerve roots, spinal cord and brainstem with myelin basic protein immunohistochemistry. Early Human Dev, 1995; 41: 49-59.

57. Carr LJ, Harrison LM, AL Evans AL, Stephens JA. Patterns of central motor reorganization in hemiplegic cerebral palsy. Brain, 1993; 116: 1223-47.

58. Maegaki Y, Maeoka Y, Ishii S, Eda I, Ohtagaki A, Kitahara T, Suzuki N, Yoshino K, Ieshima A, Koeda T, Takeshita K. Central motor reorganization in cerebral palsy patients with bilateral cerebral lesions. Pediatr Res, 1999; 45: 559-67.

59. Thickbroom GW, Byrnes ML, Archer SA, Nagarajan L, Mastaglia FL. Differences in sensory and motor cortical organization following brain injury early in life. Annal Neurol, 2001; 49: 320-7.

60. Staudt M, Grodd W, Gerloff Ch, Erb M, Stitz J Krägeloh-Mann I. Two types of ipsilateral reorganization in congenital hemiparesis a TMS and fMRI study. Brain, 2002; 125: 2222-37.

61. Leocani L, Comi G. EEG coherence in pathological conditions. J Clin Neurophysiol, 1999; 16: 548-55.

62. Kułak W, Sobaniec W, Boćkowski L. EEG spectral analysis and coherence in children with hemiparetic cerebral palsy. Med Sci Monit, 2004; 10 (in press).

63. Montplaisir J, Nielsen T, Cote J, Boivin D, Rouleau I, Lapierre G. Interhemispheric EEG coherence before and after partial callosotomy. Clin Electroencephalogr, 1990; 21: 42-7.

64. Norman RM, Malla AK, Williamson PC, Morrison-Stewart SL, Helmes E, Cortese L. EEG coherence and syndromes in schizophrenia. Br J Psychiatry, 1997; 170: 411-5.

65. Tucker DM, Roth DL, Bair TB. Functional connections among cortical regions: topography of EEG coherence. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol, 1986; 63: 242-50.

66. Koeda T, Knyazeva M, Njiokiktjien C, Jonkman EJ, De Sonneville, Vildavsky V. EEG in acallosal children. Coherence values in the resting state: left hemisphere compensatory mechanism? Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol, 1995; 95: 397-407. 67. Besthorn C, Forsti H, Geiger-Kabisch H, Sattel T, Gasser T, Schreiter-Gasser U. EEG coherence in Alzheimer disease. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol, 1994: 90: 242-5.

68. Wada Y, Nanbu Y, Koshino Y, Shimada Y, Hashimoto T. Interand intrahemispheric EEG coherence during light drowsiness. Clin Electroencephalogr, 1996; 27: 84-8.

69. Koeda T, Takeshita K. Electroencephalographic coherence abnormalities in preterm diplegia. Pediatr Neurol, 1998; 18: 51-6.

70. Kułak W, Sobaniec W, Kubas B. MRI findings in spastic cerebral palsy: correlations with motor and mental development. Pol J Radiol, 2004; 69: 41-47.

71. Kułak W, Sobaniec W. Spectral analysis and EEG coherence in children with cerebral palsy: spastic diplegia. Przegl Lek, 2003; 60: Suppl 1, 1-5.

72. Kułak W, Sobaniec W. Quantitative EEG analysis in children with hemiparetic cerebral palsy. NeuroRehabiliatation, 2004, 63, (in press).

73. Barkovich AJ, Baranski K, Vigneron D, Partridge JC, Hallam DK, Hajnal BL, Ferriero DM. Proton MR spectroscopy for the evaluation of brain injury in asphyxiated, term neonates. Am J Neuroradiol, 1999; 20: 1399-405.

74. Gideon P, Sperling B, Arlien-Soborg P, Olsen TS, Henriksen O. Long-term follow-up of cerebral infarction patients with proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Stroke, 1994; 25: 967-73.

75. Groenendaal DF, Veenhoven R, Van der Grond J, Jansen GH, Witkamp T, De Vries LS. Cerebral lactate and N-acetyl-aspartate/choline ratios in asphyxiated full-term neonates demonstrated in vivo using proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Pediatr Res, 1994; 35: 148-51.

 Sherman SM, Guillery RW. The role of the thalamus in the flow of information to the cortex. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci, 2002; 357: 1695-708.

77. Kulak W, Sobaniec W, Kubas B, Walecki J. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy in children with spastic diplegia. Neurosci Lett, 2004; 363: 62-4.

78. Krägeloh-Mann I, Helber A, Mader I, Staudt M, Wolff M, Groenendaal F, DeVries LS. Bilateral lesions of thalamus and basal ganglia: origin and outcome. Dev Med Child Neurol, 2002; 44: 477-84.

Collagen type I and III metabolism in assessment of mandible fractures healing

Borys J¹, Grabowska SZ¹, Antonowicz B¹, Dryl D¹, Citko A², Rogowski F²

¹ Department of Maxillofacial Surgery, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

² Department of Nuclear Medicine, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of this work was estimation of the PIIINP, PICP and ICTP concentrations in blood serum during non-complicated mandible fracture healing; settlement of dependences between kinetics of changes of examined markers with reference to particular bone fracture phases and applied treatment methods; the determination of usefulness of collagen metabolism markers type III and I for the monitoring of mandibular fracture healing.

Material and methods: The material was blood serum of men aged 20-30 years, which were treated on mandible fractures in Maxillofacial Clinic Medical University of Białystok. Depending on the treating method, examined patients were divided into two groups. Patients treated with non-operative method were I group (n=31), II group was made of patients treated with surgery (n=33). The concentrations of markers measured on the 2nd, 14th, 42nd, 90th day after trauma and in II group these substances were measured additionally on the 2nd and 14th day after surgery. Control group consisted of 20 healthy men the same age. Concentrations of markers were measured with the radioimmunological method (RIA).

Results: Regular process of mandible fracture healing in men in various periods occurs with PICP, PIIINP and ICTP concentration changes in blood serum.

Conclusions: Changes of maker concentration show that, mandible fracture healing treated non-operatively is a more dynamic process than stable osteosynthesis method applied. Lack of positive correlation of the PIIINP and PICP

Received 30.04.2004 Accepted 22.06.2004

concentration in blood serum of patients in two examinated groups can indicate on the different machanisms of mandible farcture healing connected with different methods of the treatment.

Key words: fracture healing, biochemical markers, PIIINP – N-terminal propeptide of type III procollagen, PICP – C-terminal propeptide of type I procollagen, ICTP – C-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen.

Introduction

The process of bone fracture healing can be assessed by using many present diagnostic methods [1-4]. However, they are of limited usefulness in clinical practice due to their invasive character or late manifestation of changes occurring during bone regeneration. Thus, there is a necessity for non-invasive and repetitive methods enabling assessment of fracture healing at early stages [5-8]. Taking into account the importance of collagen synthesis in the process of bone healing such requirements can be fulfilled by biochemical markers of collagen metabolism, i.e. collagen synthesis and degradation products released into the blood.

Experimental studies have shown that during fracture healing with immobilization of bone fragments, collagen type I and III are synthesized in variable quantitative and temporary relations [2,3,9]. In the estimation of type III collagen available for examination, the N-terminal propeptide of type III procollagen (PIIINP) is a marker of collagen III type metabolism, i.e. both its synthesis and degradation [10].

The C-terminal propeptide of type I procollagen (PICP) is a marker of type I collagen biosynthesis and also a marker of bone tissue formation. The propeptide is released during collagen synthesis from precursor molecule [5,8,11]. The C-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen ICTP which contains net binding,

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Jan Borys M.D. Department of Maxillofacial Surgery Medical University of Białystok ul. M. Skłodowskiej-Curie 24a 15-276 Białystok, Poland

is a marker of bone resorption. The telopeptide is formed during degradation of mature fibres of type I collagen [5,8,11,12].

The markers are of non-invasive character, are repetitive and have the possibility of duplication of various biochemical determinations. The possibility of assessment of resorption and bone tissue formation, i.e. basic processes taking place in fracture healing, is their advantage.

The evaluation of fracture healing using markers of collagen type III and I have been a subject of single experimental [1] and clinical [13-18] studies. Clinical studies covered a small number of patients, diversified as far as the kind of fracture, methods of treatment, age and sex of patients were concerned.

Including above-mentioned data, a study on men with mandible fractures in various stages of regular healing was conducted. The aims of the study were:

 estimation of the PIIINP, PICP, and ICTP concentrations in blood serum during non-complicated mandible fracture healing

 settlement of dependences between kinetics of changes of examined markers with reference to particular bone fracture phases and applied treatment methods

 determination of usefulness of collagen metabolism markers type III and I for monitoring of mandible fracture healing.

Material and methods

The examined group comprised of 64 men, aged 20-30, treated in the Maxillofacial Clinic, Medical University of Białystok due to mandible fractures. The following criteria qualified patients for the study: mandible fracture diagnosed on the basis of clinical and radiological examinations; lack of skin wounds and other bodily injuries including fractures and the central nervous system damage; case history, physical examination and basic laboratory blood and urine tests did not show past or coexisting systemic and metabolic diseases; the patients were not treated for bone fractures; did not take hormones, anticoagulants, anticonvulsants, diuretics, calcium and magnesium preparations, vit. D prior the trauma, they were not alcohol- and narcotic-addicted; were not under the influence of alcohol on the day of accident; had clinically satisfactory state and paradontal tissues; gave a written consent to 4 or 6 times of blood collection for test in appropriate time intervals.

Depending on the method of treatment of mandible fracture, the patients were divided into 2 groups: I – the patients treated with non-operative method (n=31) and II – the patients treated operatively (n=33). Single mandible fractures were observed in 18 patients (58.1%) and multiple fractures – in 13 patients (41.9%) of the first group. The most frequent localization of mandible angle (36.1%), mandible body in the region of molar teeth (17%), and condyloid process (14.9%). Multiple fractures were presented in 22 patients (60.6%) and simple fractures in 11 patients (39.4%) of the second group. Bone injuries concerned mainly mandible angle (25%), condyloid process (21.1%), and the region of molars (17.3%).

Non-operative treatment was based on application of splints and elastic intermaxillary traction, which was changed into permanent fixation after bone fragments reduction. The period of intermaxillary immobilization was 6 weeks.

Mandible fractures were treated operatively in the II group. The procedure was conducted under general anesthesia with intratracheal intubation and the section was performed intraorally or extraorally. Bone fragments were repositioned and fixed using miniplates, which were fixed with screws. One-sided osteosynthesis was performed in 11 patients, both-sided – in 22. Additional intermaxillary immobilization stretched on the splints, to fix occlusion prior to the trauma, was applied in the patients of this group in the first 24 hours after the surgery. Screws and plates, used for osteosynthesis, were removed after 3 months.

The patients with mandible body fracture, due to contact of fracture fissure with oral environment and those treated surgically, received antibiotic for 5-7 days. Clinical and radiological evaluation revealed bone fracture healing without complications. During both hospitalization and ambulatory treatment, blood was taken in assigned periods to determine PIIINP, PICP, and ICTP; in groups I and II - on the 2nd, 14th, 42nd, and 90th days after the trauma and in the II group - moreover on the 2nd and 14th days after operation. The days of markers determination in the course of mandible fracture healing were settled on the basis of the duration of 4 healing phases (in the mechanism of spontaneous concrescence). They resembled the following phases of the process: the 2nd day - phase I (inflammatory), the 14th day - phase 2 (granulation), the 42nd day - phase 3 (callus, i.e. clinical concrescence), and the 90th day - phase 4 (callus reconstruction) [19-21]. The examinations on the 2nd and 14th days after operation were to establish the influence of the operation and soft tissue healing on these markers concentration. It should be noticed that the material taken on the 90th day after the trauma was collected before miniplates removal.

The blood was collected from the elbow vein, on empty stomach between 7 and 8 a.m. to the testing tubes to obtain clots. After clotting, the blood was centrifuged and serum were frozen at the temperature of -80°C until metabolism markers determination of collagen types III and I was conducted. Similarly, the blood of healthy men (volunteers) aged 20-30, the control group, was collected between 7 and 8 a.m. on empty stomach.

Blood serum PIIINP, PICP and ICTP concentrations were determined with radioimmunological method, using ready RIA kits, Orion Diagnostica (Finland). The results were presented as arithmetic means for particular groups of men and defined periods of fracture healing with regard to standard deviation -SD. Statistical differences between the examined groups and the control group on consecutive days of healing, were conducted using Student-t test for unpaired trials. Unpaired t-test was used to compare the results of particular days of healing. Differences at the level of confidence p < 0.05 were considered significant. In order to establish mutual relationships between PIIINP, PICP, and ICTP concentrations in the course of fracture healing, a correlation coefficient was calculated, by comparing mean concentration of consecutive days of fracture healing. The correlation was considered significant (positive or negative) coefficient r values exceeding 0.9.

Figure 1. PIIINP concentrations in blood serum in I group of patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)

Figure 2. PIIINP concentrations in blood serum in II group of patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)



Table 1. PIIINP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in I group of patients and control group

The days of examination after trauma	2	14	42	90	Control group
PIIINP concentration (μ g/L) ±SD	3.32 (±0.94)	3.10 (±0.93)	4.30 (±1.24)	4.09 (±1.21)	2.49 (±0.67)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.002	p<0.02	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	-

Table 2. Statistical differences between PIIINP concentrations in particular days of healing after trauma in I group of patients (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination after trauma	2:14	2:42	2:90	14:42	14:90	42:90
Level of significance (p)	NS	p<0.001	p<0.01	p<0.0001	p<0.001	NS

Table 3. PIIINP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in II group of patients and control group

The days of examination	2 nd day after trauma	2 nd day after surgery	14 th day after trauma	14 th day after surgery	42 nd day after trauma	90 th day after trauma	Control group
PIIINP concentration (μ g/L) ±SD	3.38 (±0.94)	3.83 (±1.09)	3.40 (±0.99)	3.88 (±1.16)	3.42 (±1.02)	3.62 (±1.02)	2.49 (±0.67)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.001	p<0.0001	p<0.001	p<0.0001	p<0.001	p<0.0001	-

The Senate Committee for Ethics and Supervision of Studies on People, Medical University of Białystok gave its consent for the study.

Results

Having done statistical calculation with the division of patients into subgroups with regard to simple and multiple mandible fractures, we did not observe any significant differences in connection with treatment method. Thus, the results were presented in two groups, group I – patients treated with non-operative method and group II – operative method.

PIIINP

Group I. The blood serum of patients treated with non-operative method in the course of mandible fracture healing showed the increase in PIIINP concentrations on all examination days as compared to the control group (K). On the 2nd and 14th days after the trauma, PIIINP concentrations were approximate. The highest concentration of propeptide was observed on the 42nd day after the trauma. As compared to this period, PIIINP concentrations in the last examination (the 90th day after the injury) were only slightly lower (*Fig. 1*). Propeptide concentrations increase, observed in all periods of mandible fracture healing in patients treated with nonoperative method were statistically significant as compared to PIIINP concentrations in group K (*Tab. 1*).

Statistically significant differences were obtained comparing PIIINP concentrations between days 2:42, 2:90, 14:42, 14:90 (*Tab. 2*).

Group II. The patients treated operatively showed, similarly to group I, PIIINP concentrations increase in all examination days of fracture healing as compared to group K. Propeptide concentrations on the 2nd, 14th, 42nd, and 90th days after the trauma were very close. The highest concentrations of PIIINP were observed on both days after operation (the 2nd and 14th). The concentrations were on similar levels (*Fig. 2*).

Propeptide concentrations increase, observed on particular examination days of mandible fracture healing, after the injury and after the operation, was statistically significant, as compared to PIIINP concentrations in group K (*Tab. 3*). There were no statistically significant differences comparing PIIINP concentrations between examination days after the trauma.

We did not find positive correlation comparing mean concentrations of PIIINP obtained on particular examination days after the injury in patients of both groups.



Figure 3. PICP concentrations in blood serum in I group of patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)

Figure 4. PICP concentrations in blood serum in II group of patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)

Table 4. PICP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in I group of patients and control group (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination after trauma	2	14	42	90	Control group
PICP concentration (μ g/L) ±SD	124.9 (±34.0)	151.2 (±36.4)	215.5 (±49.6)	126.9 (±34.2)	146.5 (±38.8)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.04	NS	p<0.0001	NS	-

Table 5. Statistical differences between PICP concentrations in particular days of healing after trauma in I group of patients (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination after trauma	2:14	2:42	2:90	14:42	14:90	42:90
Level of significance (p)	p<0.005	p<0.0001	NS	p<0.0001	NS	p<0.0001

Table 6. PICP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in II group of patients and control group (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination	2 nd day after trauma	2 nd day after surgery	14 th day after trauma	14 th day after surgery	42 nd day after trauma	90 th day after trauma	Control group
PICP concentration $(\mu g/L) \pm SD$	121.2 (±32.2)	138.7 (±37.7)	149.3 (±34.9)	157.9 (±39.4)	165.9 (±36.0)	150.8 (±34.5)	146.5 (±38.8)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.01	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	-

PICP

Group I. Blood serum of the patients showed PICP concentrations decrease on the 2nd day after the trauma, as compared to group K. Next two periods – on the 14th and 42nd day after the injury showed gradual increase in propeptide concentrations. The highest propeptide concentrations were noted on the 42nd day of fracture healing. In the last period, PICP concentrations again showed the decrease (*Fig. 3*).

The statistical analysis presented the decrease in PICP concentrations on the 2nd day and propeptide concentration increase on the 42nd day after the trauma, which were significant in relation to their concentrations in group K. However, differences of PICP concentrations observed between the controls and examined groups on other examination days were not statistically significant (*Tab. 4*).

Comparing PICP concentrations between test days we observed statistically significant increase in propeptide concentrations between 2:14, 2:42, and 14:42 days and statistically significant decrease between 42:90 days after the injury (*Tab. 5*).

Group II. Blood serum of the patients treated with stable osteosynthesis method showed lower PICP concentrations on the 2nd day after the trauma and on the 2nd after operation as compared to group K. The lowest values of propeptide concentrations were noted on the 2nd day after the injury. Since that time up to the 42nd day after injury, we observed constant increase in PICP concentrations. On the 90th day of examination, PICP decreased again and was at the level of PICP concentrations in group K. The highest PICP values were observed, as in non-operative patients, on the 42nd day of fracture healing (*Fig. 4*).

In comparison with PICP concentrations in group K, the decrease in propeptide concentrations on the second after trauma was statistically significant. Differences of PICP concentrations on other fracture healing days in patients operatively treated were not significant (*Tab. 6*).

Statistically significant elevation of propeptide concentrations between 2:14, 2:42, and 2:90 days was observed in group II, as compared with PICP concentrations on particular days after trauma (*Tab. 7*).

Figure 6. ICTP concentrations in blood serum in II group of

patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)



Figure 5. ICTP concentrations in blood serum in I group of patients in examined days of healing and control group (K)

Table 7. Statistical differences between PICP concentrations in particular days of healing after trauma in II group of patients (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination after trauma	2:14	2:42	2:90	14:42	14:90	42:90
Level of significance (p)	p<0.002	p<0.0001	p<0.001	NS	NS	NS

Table 8. ICTP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in I group of patients and control group

The days of examination after trauma	2	14	42	90	Control group
ICTP concentration (μ g/L) ±SD	5.71 (±1.8)	6.12 (±1.56)	5.62 (±1.65)	5.42 (±1.54)	3.63 (±0.86)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	-

Table 9. ICTP concentrations in the blood serum in particular days of healing in II group of patients and control group

The days of examination	2 nd day after trauma	2 nd day after surgery	14 th day after trauma	14 th day after surgery	42 nd day after trauma	90 th day after trauma	Control group
ICTP concentration $(\mu g/L) \pm SD$	6.12 (±1.8)	6.39 (±1.85)	6.82 (±1.74)	6.83 (±1.88)	5.39 (±1.52)	5.58 (±1.59)	3.63 (±0.86)
Level of significance (p)	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	p<0.0001	-

Table 10. Statistical differences between ICTP concentrations in particular days of healing after trauma in II group of patients (NS – statistically non-significant)

The days of examination after trauma	2:14	2:42	2:90	14:42	14:90	42:90
Level of significance (p)	NS	NS	NS	p<0.001	p<0.005	NS

Positive correlation was not presented while comparing mean PICP concentrations on consecutive examination days in patients treated non-operatively and operatively.

ICTP

Group I. On particular test days of mandible fracture healing, elevated ICTP concentrations were observed in blood serum of patients treated with non-operative method, as compared to group K. The highest ICTP concentrations were noted on the 14th day after the injury. Next days presented ICTP concentrations close to telopeptide concentrations of the first period of the study (*Fig. 5*).

ICTP concentration increase, shown on each test day after the injury was statistically significant in relation to its concentrations in group K (*Tab. 8*). However, comparing ICTP concentrations between days of examination, we did not observe any statistical significance. **Group II.** Elevated ICTP concentrations, compared to group K, were noted in blood serum of the patients with surgically treated mandible fracture, as it was in group I. Telopeptide concentrations increased gradually from the first day up to the 14th day after operation, reaching the highest concentration at this period. Next two periods of examination showed lowering of telopeptide concentrations and was at approximate level, however it was higher than telopeptide concentration in group K (*Fig. 6*). In relation to ICTP concentrations in group K, telopeptide concentration increase observed in mandible fracture healing was statistically significant (*Tab. 9*).

We compared ICTP concentrations between days after the trauma and revealed statistically significant lowering of ICTP between 14:42 and 14:90 days (*Tab. 10*). Positive correlation r=0.96 was observed, comparing mean ICTP of particular days of examination after the injury in patients of groups I and II.

However, we did not find any significant correlation between mean concentrations of examined markers of collagen type I and III metabolism in the course of mandible fracture healing in patients of both groups.

Discussion

An important component of fracture healing process is the synthesis of collagen types I and III in variable quantitative and temporary relations. Measuring products of collagen synthesis and degradation released into the blood, we can conclude about collagen metabolism type I and III in people.

In our studies, we evaluated concentrations of PIIINP, PICP, and ICTP in blood serum of men in the course of regular healing of mandible fractures, treated with non-operative (group I) and operative (group II) methods.

Significant elevation of PIIINP concentrations was observed in blood serum of the patients of both groups in all periods of fracture healing. In group I, the PIIINP concentrations was similar on the 2nd and 14th days after the trauma, on the 42nd day its concentrations significantly increased and was only slightly lower on the last day of examination.

The patients of group II revealed PIIINP concentrations increase on similar levels. Higher elevation of PIIINP concentrations in this group was observed only on the 2nd and 14th days after the operation.

The results point to the fact, that the trauma and/or the course of mandible fracture healing in men affect collagen type III metabolism increase and its activity is connected with the method of treatment.

The evaluation of bone fracture healing process based on PIIINP concentration measurement in blood serum has been the subject of only few studies [14-17]. Jerring et al. [14] and Kurdy et al. [16] obtained similar results to ours concerning group I, as far as the values and duration of maintenance of PIIINP concentration increase in blood serum in long bone healing with non-operative method were concerned.

Two basic mechanisms of reconstruction of bone tissue continuity can be distinguished in fracture healing: so called spontaneous concrescence and primary concrescence [22,23]. Fracture healing through spontaneous concrescence occurs in conditions of limited mobility of fragments, which can be obtained while applying non-operative methods to fracture treatment. Spontaneous concrescence is produced due to participation of osteogenic cells of internal layer of periosteum, osteogenic cells of endosteum, and bone marrow [22,23]. The exact adhesion and "ideal" immobilization of fragments, which can be obtained by applying stable osteosynthesis with compression are the conditions of reconstructing the continuity of fractured bone through primary concrescence. Giving up compression, exact adhesion of the plate to the bone and its elasticity in fracture healing was the basis of introducing indirect concrescence. This way of healing, the reconstruction of bone continuity occurs through primary accretion (under the plate) and that similar to spontaneous concrescence (on the side opposite to the plate) [23].

Our studies show no correlation between mean PIIINP

concentrations obtained on particular days of examination after injury in patients treated with non-operative and operative methods. That can suggest that fracture healing treated with these methods occur through different mechanisms.

In opposition to present studies, Jerring et al. [15] observed significant increase in PIIINP concentrations in regular fracture healing of tibial bone treated non-operatively and operatively on the 1st and 2nd weeks after injury. Further examinations presented propeptide concentrations remaining elevated up to the end of the study i.e. on the 26th week after the trauma. The authors did not state any differences in dynamics of PIIINP concentration changes depending on fracture healing treatment method. These discrepancies might be due to the fact, that results of PIIINP concentrations referred to the 1st day after the injury and not to the control group, the type of bone fracture, small number of examined patients, different age and sex [15].

The results cited authors seem to confirm our conclusion that the course of regular mandible fracture healing may affect collagen type III metabolism increase.

A mature bone tissue contains a small amount of collagen type III, mainly in blood vessels and Havers canals [3]. In the course of long bone fracture healing in animals, type III collagen appears earlier and is more abundant than collagen type I [3,9]. The authors' results may thus account for dynamics of PIIINP concentration changes observed in our studies.

The role of type III collagen in fracture healing has not been determined yet. It is assumed that type III collagen may play a role of "organic framework" which enables migration, bone cell adhesion and blood vessels in-growing [3,9]. Beside fracture regeneration process, type III collagen is synthesized as the first in skin wound healing [24-27] and tendon healing [3]. It is assumed that type III collagen is a significant component of most body regenerative processes [3,10,24-28].

PIIINP concentrations determined in blood serum reflect both synthesis and degradation of type III collagen. It is impossible to determine proportions of PIIINP that comes from synthesis or degradation of type III collagen on the basis of propeptide measurement in blood serum and using available RIA kits. To solve the problem we should know molecular structure and metabolism of PIIINP propeptide and work out specific methods enabling separate evaluation of collagen type III synthesis and degradation.

Significant PIIINP concentration increase in both groups of patients observed on the 2nd day after the trauma can be the result of general reaction to the injury from both the skeletal system and soft tissues. Waydhas et al. results seem to confirm the assumption. They observed significant elevation of PIIINP in blood serum of patients with severe bodily injuries in the period from 3 to 14 days after trauma. Moreover, they pointed to the fact that PIIINP concentration was decidedly higher in patients with coexisting bone fracture [28].

Comparing our studies to fracture healing phases through spontaneous concrescence mechanism we can only suppose that PIIINP concentration increase on the 2nd day after the injury can occur due to the propeptide release from damaged blood vessels and soft tissues at the side and surroundings of the fracture. Considering the order of appearance of type III and I collagen in animal models, we can assume that PIIINP concentrations observed on the 14th day of our studies is a result of collagen type III synthesis. As collagen type I is the only component of mineralization process in bone organic matrix [3,29], observed increase in PIIINP concentrations on the 42nd day, i.e. in the period of clinical mandible concrescence, can be the result of degradation of earlier synthesized type III collagen. Wen et al. studies stated the necessity of the replacement of collagen type III by type I in this period of bone fracture healing. Their studies showed, that the lack of exchange in quantitative relations of both types of collagen is the cause of bone concrescence disturbances. The disturbances are reflected by insufficient mineralization in microstructural evaluation [29].

Multimaki et al. studies presented the highest mRNA level for type I collagen in the period of callus remodelling and lamellar bone formation. The level of mRNA for collagen type III was minimum in this period of healing [2]. Having the data in mind, we can only assume, that high PIIINP concentration observed on the 90th day after mandible fracture is the result of type III collagen degradation. It also points out, that the process of fracture healing is in the course of duration. As far as mandible is concerned, the period of callus reconstruction is 1 year [30].

Assuming the possibility of mandible fracture healing in patients of group II through the primary and/or indirect concrescence, the explanation of PIIINP increase on the 14th, 42nd, and 90th days after the trauma requires further experimental studies to determine the kind and possible quantitative relations of collagen types I and III.

Analyzing the results of PICP concentrations in serum of patients of groups I and II in the course of mandible fracture healing, its significant lowering was observed on the 2nd day after injury. Since that time, up to the 42nd day after the trauma, constant increase in serum PICP concentrations of patients of both groups was observed. The highest PICP concentrations were also presented in both groups of patients on the 42nd day. It should be noticed, that absolute values of PICP concentrations were evidently higher in group I than in group II. Statistically significant PICP concentration increase was shown, as compared to the controls, only in group I. The 90th day did not give any particular differences of PICP concentrations in both groups as far as propeptide concentrations in the control group were concerned.

The results point to the fact that regular course of mandible fracture healing in men can affect changes of PICP concentrations and the dynamics of these changes, like in the case of PIIINP concentrations, is connected to the method of treatment.

Kurdy et al. [16] observed the dynamics of PICP concentration changes similar to ours in group I. Their study concerned patients with regular healing of tibial fracture treated non-operatively. However, Jerring et al. did not notice PICP concentration lowering in the first days of regular healing of radial bone fracture [14] and tibia [15] in patients treated non-operatively. They observed significant increase in PICP concentrations on the 2nd and 5th weeks of radial bone healing [14] and on the 2nd and 6th weeks of tibial bone healing [15]. PICP concentrations obtained in the course of long bone fracture healing referred to the 1st day of examination (i.e. the day of admission) Jerring et al. [14,15], and not to propeptide concentrations in the control group. Analogically, the relation of group I results and PICP concentrations on the 2nd day after the trauma (the first examination) and differences of duration of mandible and particular long bone fracture healing show our results comparable to those of Jerring et al. [14,15].

Jerring et al. observed significant PICP concentration increase in single cases of delayed concrescence of long bones on the 1st and 2nd weeks after the injury [15]. Other studies of delayed concrescence of long bones [17] showed significant PICP concentration increase on the 5th week. However, they observed statistically significant decrease in propeptide concentrations on the 10th and 20th weeks [15,17]. The cited authors conclude of usefulness of PICP concentration determination as a noninvasive method to evaluate regular and disturbed processes of fracture healing in people.

There was no positive correlation in present studies between mean concentrations of PICP and PIIINP if patients treated nonoperatively and operatively. It can suggest that fracture healing treated with non-operative method occurs through spontaneous concrescence and with stable osteosynthesis through primary and/or indirect accretion [18,23]. The mechanism of healing through primary concrescence, bone continuity reconstruction is based on "exaggerated reconstruction" [23]. Conditions, which have to be fulfilled in this method of healing exclude or limit the participation of hematoma and soft tissues in the closest surrounding in bone regeneration. They also eliminate beneficial activity of mechanical stress on bone tissue [19,20,23]. It can be reflected in our studies in differences of PIIINP and PICP concentration changes observed in both groups. Group I revealed dynamics of these changes more evidently than group II. Suggestions of our studies are in accordance with Lotz et al. observations [18] concerning PICP concentrations in serum of patients with femoral bone fracture treated with stable osteosynthesis method with compression as well as other surgical methods that enable healing through spontaneous concrescence.

Jerring et al. [15], unlike Lotz et al. [18] and our data, did not observe differences in dynamics of PICP concentrations in regular tibial fracture healing, treated operatively and nonoperatively, depending on treatment method. The differences can occur due to relation of PICP concentrations to the 1st day after the trauma and various operative methods used in the treatment.

Our studies revealed significant decrease in PICP concentrations on the 2nd day after injury in patients of both groups. Taking into account that PICP concentrations in blood serum of young men are maintained mainly due to continuous metabolism of type I collagen in the skeletal system [8], PICP concentration lowering in our studies was not expected in this period. Thus, a question arises whether PICP concentration decrease in blood serum can be the result of general reaction to the trauma and/or to fracture. Protein biosynthesis decrease is one of constant component of general reaction to injury. The period changes of existence in blood serum connected with the reaction of the acute phase in people is described in the range of 1 to 4 days after the injury [30]. PICP concentration lowering observed in our studies fits the time intervals. Kurdy et al. [16]

tried to explain the decrease in PICP concentrations in blood serum of patients with "temporary suppression" of osteoblast activity in response to the trauma, which is the bone fracture.

According to observed PIIINP and PICP concentrations in blood serum of men in the course of mandible fracture healing, PICP concentration increase appears later than PIIINP. Antonowicz showed similar dynamics of PICP concentrations in rat serum in experimental mandible fracture healing [1]. It is in accordance with other authors' results that evaluated collagen types in models of bone fractures in animals using polyclonal antibodies [3,9], immunofluorescent and histological examinations [3] and the expression of collagen genes [2]. It indicates the similarity of type I and III collagen appearance in regeneration of people and animals bone fractures. The coexistence of various types of collagen can suggest that they complement each other as for functioning in the course of fracture healing [9,19-21]. However, their role during healing process has not been described in details yet.

It should be noticed that PIIINP and PICP are not tissue specific markers. The propeptide release takes place during extracellular changes of collagen of the skin, ligaments, and fascia [5,8,10]. Thus, we should consider other than bone tissue sources of PIIINP and PICP. It is stressed that in generally healthy people, bone metabolism is faster than that of other kinds of connective tissue. Thus, it is assumed that bone tissue metabolisms characterized by PICP concentrations in these cases [8] and that the participation of PICP and PIIINP, other than of bone origin, can be increased only in diseases with intensive fibrosis [8,31,32].

Significant increase in PICP and PIIINP concentrations in blood serum was observed only after extensive surgeries, mainly of the abdominal cavity [24,26]. In the course of soft tissue wound healing, e.g. after hernia operation, there were no significant changes of the propeptide concentrations [26]. In our studies in both groups, mandible fractures were open fractures and had contact with the oral cavity environment through mucous membrane injuries or only through periodontal fissure. In compliance with the rules, sections of soft tissues in the region of the facial skeleton were very economical. Moreover, we used two additional determinations of markers concentrations on the 2nd and 14th day after surgery to evaluate the influence of soft tissues on PICP and PIIINP blood serum concentrations of patients treated operatively. The values obtained on these days and studies mentioned above show that the influence of soft tissue healing on PICP and PIIINP concentrations in blood serum in our studies were not significant.

The significant increase in ICTP concentrations was observed in both groups in all periods of mandible fracture healing as compared to the controls. We compared the dynamics of ICTP concentrations in both groups and revealed that telopeptide concentration increase from the 2nd to 14th days after the trauma in group II was evidently higher than in group I. In consecutive two periods after the injury (the 42nd and 90th days), serum ICTP concentrations were similar in both groups.

The results can suggest that the trauma and/or the course of healing in men influence serum ICTP concentration increase regardless the method of treatment.

A similar dynamics of ICTP concentration elevation,

observed in our studies, was also presented by Jerring et al. [15], Kurdy et al. [16], and Lotz et al. [18] in the course of long bones healing. Their results point to the fact that fracture and regular course of healing of a relatively small bone, the mandible, causes similar changes of ICTP and other markers of collagen metabolism concentrations as in the case of long bones.

In delayed concrescence of long bones, ICTP concentrations did not differ significantly from telopeptide concentrations observed in regular healing process of these bones [15,17].

In contrast to PIIINP and PICP, concentrations of ICTP were on similar levels in both examined groups. It was confirmed by the positive correlation.

The influence of trauma and/or fracture healing on the skeletal system or a fractured bone has been the subject of few studies on animals and people. Einhorn et al., on the basis of histomorphometric examination on animals, stated general reaction of the skeletal system, caused by long bone fracture, to the trauma. The skeletal system reaction, i.e. the elevation of bone metabolism index, was almost immediate and lasted up to the 3rd week [33]. Osteopenia was diagnosed in a fractured extremity histologically and radiologically in animals [19,20,34]. People also revealed osteopenia, diagnosed histomorphometrically [35] and densitometrically in a fractured extremity. Bone mineral density decrease maintained for several months after the fracture [36]. The results can confirm ICTP concentration increase observed in our studies.

ICTP and PICP concentrations analysis showed that two first weeks of mandible fracture healing are characterized by degradation increase and type I collagen synthesis decrease. The concentrations of PICP and ICTP, observed in group I on the 42nd day after injury, can suggest the superiority of type I collagen synthesis over its degradation. On the 90th day in group I and on the 42nd and 90th days in group II, both processes are in balance.

Resorption and osteogenic processes are closely linked in regular conditions [8]. However, in metabolic bone diseases, there is no such linking. The superiority of resorption over formation leads to eventual loss of bone mass [6,8].

The results of cited authors [15,16,18] and our studies show lack of linking of synthesis and degradation of collagen type I in early periods of regular bone healing. Kurdy et al. [16] observation can be partially explained by so called regional acceleratory phenomenon (RAP) [19,20].

Based on the data it can be assumed that early loss of type I collagen in patients with bone fracture is not a specific feature connected with the process of mandible fracture healing but general reaction to the trauma. Other authors have the same opinion [15,17], however, the subject requires further investigation.

Moreover, we should take into account that age, sex, condiments, certain drugs, coexisting diseases (mainly metabolic) [8,37] as well as paradontal diseases [38] have a great impact on the concentration of markers of collagen type I and III metabolism determined in blood serum. The concentrations of resorption and bone formation markers in men are highest between 20 and 30 years of age and correspond to the peak of bone mass [37]. The above-mentioned data were the basis for conducting the study on men in one age interval and

determining other strict qualifying criteria described in Material and methods.

Conclusions

1. Regular process of mandible fracture healing in men in various periods occurs with PICP, PIIINP, and ICTP concentration changes in blood serum. It indicates that the trauma and/or normal bone healing finds its reflection in changes of examined collagen metabolism markers type I and III in men's blood serum.

2. As the evaluation of marker concentration changes show that, mandible fracture healing treated non-operatively is a more dynamic process than stable osteosynthesis method applied.

3. Lack of positive correlation PIIINP and PICP concentration in blood serum of patients with mandible fracture treated non-operatively and operatively can suggest, that fracture healing treated with conservative-orthopedic methods occurs through spontaneous concrescence while treated with stable osteosynthesis through primary and/or indirect concrescence. However, the subject requires further investigation.

References

 Antonowicz B. Biochemiczne markery tworzenia kości w przebiegu gojenia doświadczalnego złamania żuchwy. Doctoral thesis Białystok 1997.

2. Multimäki P, Hannu A, Vuorio E. Differential expression of fibrillar collagen genes during callus formation. Bioch Bioph Res Commun, 1987; 142(2): 536-41.

3. Page M, Hogg J, Asshurst DE. The effects of mechanical stability on the macromolecules of the connective tissue matrices produced during fracture healing. The collagens. Histochem J, 1986;18: 251-65.

 Sevitt S. The healing of fractures of the lower end of the radius. A histological and angiographic study. J Bone Joint Surg, 1971; 53B(30): 519-31.

5. Calvo SM, Eyre DR, Gundberg CM. Molecular basic and clinical application of biologic markers of bone turnover. Endocrine Rev, 1996; 17: 333-68.

6. Delmas PD. Biological markers of bone turnover. J Bone Miner Res, 1993; 2: 549-55.

7. Garnero P, Delmas PD. New developments in biochemical markers for osteoporosis. Calcif Tissue Int, 1996; 59: 2-9.

8. Lorenc RS. Postępy w diagnostyce i monitorowaniu leczenia metabolicznych schorzeń kostnych. Osteoforum, Warszawa 1998, 44-60.

9. Ashhurst DE, Phil D. Collagens synthesized by healing fractures. Clin Orthop Relat Res, 1990; 255: 273-83.

10. Risteli J, Risteli L. Analysing connective tissue metabolites in human serum. Biochemical, physiological and methodological aspects. J Hepatol, 1995; 2: 77-81.

11. Grabowska SZ, Rogowski F, Citko A. Wybrane markery biochemiczne procesu przebudowy tkanki kostnej. Czas Stomat, 1996; 59: 436-9.

12. Bettica P, Mosino M, Cucinotta E, Vago T, Norbiato G, Moro L, Suarez KL, Romanello M, Bevilacqua M. Comparison of the clinical performances of the immunoenzymometric assays for N-terminal and C-terminal type I collagen telopeptides and HPLC assays for pyridinium cross-links. Eur J Clin Chem Clin Biochem, 1997; 35: 63-8.

13. Joerring S, Jensen LT. Changes in collagen metabolites in serum after cemented hip and knee arthroplasty. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg, 1993; 112: 139-41.

14. Joerring S, Jensen LT, Andersen GR, Johansen JS. Types I and III procollagen extension peptides in serum respond to fracture in humans. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg, 1992; 111: 265-7.

15. Joerring S, Krogsgaard M, Wilbek H, Jensen LT. Collagen turnover after tibial fractures. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg, 1994; 113: 334-6.

16. Kurdy NMG, Bowles S, Marsh DR, Davies A, France M. Serology of collagen types I and III in normal healing of tibial shaft fractures. J Orthop Trauma, 1998; 12(2): 122-6.

17. Kurdy NMG. Serology of abnormal fracture healing: the role of PIIINP, PICP and BsALP. J Orthop Trauma, 2000; 14(1): 48-53.

18. Lotz J, Gaertner T, Hahn M, Preliwitz W. Collagen type I metabolism after bone surgery. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg, 1999; 119: 212-6.

19. Frost HM. The biology of fracture healing. An overview for clinicians. Part I. Clin Orthop Relat Res, 1989; 248: 283-93.

20. Frost HM. The biology of fracture healing. An overview for clinicians. Part II. Clin Orthop Relat Res, 1989; 248: 294-309.

21. Grabowska SZ. Współczesna koncepcja gojenia złamań kości. Czas Stomat, 1994; 47: 625-31.

22. Borys J, Grabowska SZ, Antonowicz B, Dryl D, Citko A, Rogowski F. The concentration of C-terminal propeptide of type I procollagen in blood serum in the course of mandibular fracture healing (preliminary report). An Acad Med Bialostocensis, 2001; 46, 251-62.

23. Ramotowski W, Granowski R, Bielawski J. Osteosynteza metodą ZESPOL. Teoria i praktyka kliniczna. PZWL Warszawa 1988, 65-70.

24. Haukipuro K, Melkko J, Risteli L, Kairaluoma MI, Risteli J. Connective tissue response to major surgery and postoperative infections. Eur J Clin Invest, 1992; 22: 333-40.

25. Haukipuro K, Melkko J, Risteli L, Kairaluoma MI, Risteli J. Synthesis of type I collagen in healing wounds in humans. Ann Surg, 1991; 213: 75-80.

26. Haukipuro K, Risteli L, Matti I, Kairaluoma MI, Risteli J. Aminoterminal propeptide of type III procollagen in serum during wound healing in humans beings. Ann Surg, 1990; 107(4): 381-88.

27. Haukipuro K. Synthesis of collagen types I and III in reincised wounds in humans. Br J Surg, 1991; 78: 708-12.

28. Waydhas C, Nast-Kolb D, Trupka A, Lenk S, Karl-Heimo DM, Schweiberer L, Jochum M. Increased serum concentration of procollagen type III peptide in severely injured patients: an indicator of fibrosing activity? Crit Care Med, 1993; 21, 2: 240-7.

29. Wen HB, Cui FZ, Zhu XD. Microstructural features of nonunion of human humeral shaft fracture. J Struct Biol, 1997; 119: 239-46.

30. Grabowska SZ. Zachowanie się stężeń niektórych hormonów i substancji mineralnych w surowicy krwi i moczu u mężczyzn w przebiegu gojenia się złamań kości części twarzowej czaszki. Rozprawa habilitacyjna. Wyd. Uczelniane, Białystok 1994.

31. Low RB, Cutroneo KE, Davis GS, Gianicola MS. Lavage type III procollagen N-terminal peptides in human pulmonary fibrosis and sarcoidosis. Lab Invest, 1983; 48: 755-9.

32. Murawaki Y, Ikuta Y, Okamoro K, Koda M, Kawasaki H. Diagnostic value of serum markers of connective tissue turnover for predicting histological staging and grading in patients with chronic hepatitis C. J Gastroenterol, 2001; 36(6): 399-406.

33. Einhorn T, Simon G, Devlin V, Warman J, Sidhu SPS, Vigorita VJ. The osteogenic response to distant skeletal injury. J Bone Joint Surg Am, 1990; 72: 1374-8.

34. Uhthoff HK, Dubuc FL. Bone structure changes in the dog under rigid internal fixation. Clin Orthop Rel Res, 1971; 81: 165-70.

35. Obrant KJ, Nilsson BE. Histomorphologic changes in the tibial epiphysis after diaphyseal fracture. Clin Orthop, 1984; 185: 270-5.

36. Cattermole HC, Cook JE, Fordham JN, Muckle DS, Cunningham JL. Bone mineral changes during tibial fracture healing. Clin Orthop Relat Res, 1997; 339: 190-6.

37. Szkop I. Czynniki żywieniowe a metabolizm tkanki kostnej. Żyw Człow Metab 2001, 27, 1: 71-85.

 Palys MD, Haffajee AD, Socransky SS, Gianobile WV. Relationship between C-telopeptide pyridinoline cross-links (ICTP) and putative periodontal pathogens in periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol, 1998; 25: 865-71.

Serum levels of interleukin-18 (IL-18) and soluble interleukin-2 Receptor (sIL-2R) in lung cancer

Naumnik W¹, Chyczewska E¹, Kovalchuk O², Tałałaj J¹, Iżycki T¹, Panek B¹

¹ Department of Pneumonology and Tuberculosis; Medical University of Bialystok, Poland
² Department of Clinical Molecular Biology, Medical University of Bialystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: We evaluated the clinical usefulness of interleukin-18 (IL-18) and soluble interleukin-2 receptor (sIL-2R) during chemotherapy of lung cancer in relation to the histological type of the tumor, clinical stage, response to therapy and time survival.

Material and methods: Serum levels of IL-18 and sIL-2R were determined in 73 patients (62 males; mean age 64 years; 41 with non-small cell lung cancer-NSCLC, 32 with small cell lung cancer-SCLC); 12 healthy subjects served as controls. To determine IL-18 serum concentrations (Elisa), venous blood samples were collected from each patient before and after chemotherapy.

Results: The mean serum IL-18 level in all patients with lung cancer was significantly higher compared with healthy volunteers (p=0.0001; NSCLC vs control p=0.0001; SCLC vs control p=0.004). In NSCLC group with stage IV the mean IL-18 level was significantly higher than those with stage IIIB (p=0.04). Regardly to tumor stage as well as in relation to response to therapy, no significant differences in IL-18 were observed. Using cut-off serum IL-18 concentration of 319.6 pg/ml, the prognoses of the two groups were different, but it was not statistically significant. The serum levels of sIL-2R in NSCLC patients were significantly higher than in controls (p=0.018). There were no significant differences in serum sIL-2R levels in relation to clinical stage of lung cancer and response to therapy. The cut-off value between

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Wojciech Naumnik Department of Pneumonology and Tuberculosis Medical University of Bialystok ul. Żurawia 14 15-540 Bialystok, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 85 732 41 49 e-mail: naumw@mp.pl

Received 3.07.2004 Accepted 18.07.2004

high and low serum sIL-2R concentration was defined as 582.27 U/ml. The difference in survival rate between the high and low sIL-2R groups was not significant.

Conclusions: Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels can be useful in clinical practice, but their practical significance needs further studies.

Keywords: interleukin-18 (IL-18), soluble interleukin-2 receptor (sIL-2R), small cell lung cancer (SCLC), non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), chemotherapy.

Introduction

Interleukin 18 (IL-18) is a novel immunoregulatory cytokine that was known previously as interferon-gamma-inducing factor (IFN- γ) [1]. This cytokine is produced by activated macrophages, keratinocytes, Kupffer cells, intestinal epithelial cells, and osteoblasts [1]. The high levels of IL-18 have been detected in cancer patients (hematologic malignancies, gastric carcinoma, breast carcinoma) [2,3,4]. There are not data about IL-18 in lung cancer. IL-18 enhance the development of T-helper cells (Th1) that seems to play a crucial role in the generation of antitumor immunity [5]. IL-18 induces the production of IL-2 from Th1 cells [6]. The combined use (in vitro) of these two cytokines synergistically enhance the proliferation, cytolytic activity, and interferon-gamma production of peripheral blood mononuclear cells [7]. The activated mononuclear cells can release a soluble form of interleukin 2 receptors (sIL-2R) in the blood. Serum sIL-2R level is a sensitive and quantitative marker of circulating peripheral blood mononuclear cell activation [8]. This molecule acts as an antagonist of IL-2-mediates responses [9]. sIL-2R levels reflect T-cell activation and correlate with the disease activity [10,11]. To determine the clinical importance of IL-18 in lung cancer patients in the current study, we measured serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels. We were curious about the correlation between IL-18 and sIL-2R serum levels. We analyzed the levels of IL-18 and sIL-2R in lung cancer in relation to the histological type of the tumor, clinical stage, response to therapy and time survival for patients.

Materials and methods

Patients

The study included 73 patients with carcinoma of the lung, who where admitted to the Department of Pneumonology, Medical Academy in Bialystok from 1999 to 2002. They consisted of 62 males and 11 females (mean age of 64.0 years; ranged 29-78). The tumors were histologically classified as adenocarcinoma in 8 cases, squamous cell carcinoma in 33, and small cell carcinoma in 32. None of the patients suffered from infectious, allergic, autoimmune, or other systemic diseases such as diabetes mellitus and hypertension. The patients had not been previously treated with chemotherapy. The control group for serum IL-18 concentrations comprised 12 healthy volunteers (10 males) with mean age of 61 years. There were no significant differences in age and sex between patients and controls. All patients had a history of smoking.

Methods

Before receiving treatment, patients underwent standard staging procedures consisting of physical examination, serum chemistry examination, bronchoscopy, chest CT scan and ultrasonography of abdomen. Further imaging techniques were used when required clinically. The clinical stage of non small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) was assigned according to the International Union Against Cancer (TNM classification). The classifications of small cell lung cancer (SCLC) were made according to the Veterans Administration Lung Cancer Study Group (LD-limited disease; ED-extensive disease). After staging, the patients were placed on cisplatin or platin-derived chemotherapy, which was coupled with radiotherapy in the locally advanced forms. Standard criteria for objective response to therapy were used (WHO guidelines). To exclude the possible interference of chemotherapy, subsequent blood samples were obtained at least 28 days after the last administration of cytotoxic drugs. To determine IL-18 serum concentrations, venous blood samples were collected from each patient before and after IV cycles chemotherapy (some of the patients underwent later radiotherapy). Serum samples were obtained by centrifugation and stored at -80°C until assayed. Serum IL-18 concentrations were measured by a single labolatory with an enzyme immunoassay (Human IL-18 ELISA Kit; MBL, Japan; sensivity: < 12.5 pg/ml) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The sera were assayed for sIL-2R with an enzyme - linked immunosorbent assay using Cellfree Human Elisa sIL-2R Kits (Endogen, USA; sensivity: < 24 U/ml). All samples were assayed in duplicate.

Statistical analysis

Data were presented as mean ± 1 SD or median (range), depending on their normal or skewed distribution provided by Shapiro-Wilk's W test. Data for IL-18 and sIL-2R concentrations in serum samples from healthy subjects and from patients with lung cancer were analyzed using Student's T-test for independent samples. Differences among groups of patients before and after chemotherapy were determined using Student's T-test for dependent samples. In the case of skeweew distribution the data were analysed using Wilcoxon's-test and Mann-Whitney's U-test for unpaired data. Correlation between the parametres were calculated by the Spearman's and Pearson's rank tests.

Survival curves were generated using the Kaplan-Meier's method, and the significance of the difference in survival rates was determined by the log-rank test. Multivariate analysis was performed using a Cox's proportional hazards model. All patients with lung cancer were divided into two groups according to their IL-18 and sIL-2R serum levels. The cut-off point was set at 319.6 pg/ml for IL-18 and 582.27 U/ml for sIL-2R. The cut-off points represented the mean ± 1 SD of serum IL-18 and sIL-2R values in healthy volunteers.

All p values were two-tailed, and values less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Computations were performed using Statistica 6.0 for Windows (StatSoft Inc., Tulsa, Okla, USA).

Results

Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in healthy volunteers and patients with lung cancer

As shown in *Tab. 1*, the serum IL-18 levels in 73 patients with lung cancer were significantly higher compared with the 12 healthy volunteers (p = 0.0001; NSCLC vs control p = 0.0001; SCLC vs control p = 0.004). There were no significant differences in serum IL-18 levels with regard to patient age or gender, or histologic type.

The serum sIL-2R levels in lung cancer patients were significantly higher than in control (p = 0.023; NSCLC vs control p = 0.018) (*Tab. 1*). The difference between patients with NSCLC and SCLC was not significant and the levels of sIL-2R in SCLC did no differ significantly from control group.

There was a positive correlation between IL-18 and sIL-2R in NSCLC group (p = 0.020; r = 0.360).

Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in relation to clinical stage of the tumor

In NSCLC group (*Tab. 1*) the mean IL-18 level of patients with stage IV was significantly higher than those with stage IIIB (p = 0.04). No significant differences in serum IL-18 levels with regard to tumor stage of SCLC were observed (*Tab. 1*).

There were no significant differences in serum sIL-2R levels in relation to clinical stage of NSCLC and SCLC (*Tab. 1*).

Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in relation to response to therapy

There were no significant differences in serum IL-18 levels in relation to response to therapy (*Tab. 2*). No significant differences in serum sIL-2R levels with regard to response to therapy were observed (*Tab. 2*).

Disease stage		before chemotherapy (p-VALUE VS CONTROLS)	after chemotherapy (p-VALUE VS CONTROLS)	Controls (n = 12)
Lung carcinoma patients $(n = 73)$	IL-18 sIL-2R	390.9 ± 151 p = 0.0001 602.3 (65-2016) p = 0.023	498.2 ± 314 p = 0.00006 840.8 (41-7233) p = 0.014	227.3 ± 92 516.7
NSCLC $(n = 41)$	IL-18 sIL-2R	$411.0 \pm 144 \text{ p} = 0.0001$ 625.6 (65 - 2016) p = 0.018	494.5 ± 316 p = 0.00004 614.7 (41-4431) p = 0.012	(281-396)
III A (n = 4)	IL-18 sIL-2R	341.3 ± 80 613.9 (471-640)	524.7 ± 150 992.9 (640-1419)	
III B (n = 12)	IL-18 sIL-2R	338.8 ± 118 # 574.7 (65-5016)	384.9 ± 114 509.4 (41-1568) *	
IV (n = 25)	IL-18 sIL-2R	442.8 ± 144 ## 696.1 (153-1932)	475.1 ± 209 614.7 (330-2060)**	
SCLC (n = 32)	IL-18 sIL-2R	370.9 ± 157 p = 0.004 567.5 (137-1889)	506.1 ± 309 p = 0.005 589.3 (169-7233)	
LD (n = 13)	IL-18 sIL-2R	435.4 ± 189 567.5 (313-978)	526.8 ± 249 560.9 (169-959)	
ED (n = 19)	IL-18 sIL-2R	326.9 ± 116 562.3 (137-1889)	489.1 ± 209 603.4 (265-7233)	

Table 1. Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in lung cancer patients and controls

Abbreviations: IL-18 – interleukin 18 (pg/ml); sIL-2R – soluble interleukin 2 Receptor (pg/ml); # vs ## p = 0.04; * vs ** p = 0.04;

Table 2. Values of IL-18 and sIL-2R before and after chemotherapy of lung cancer patients

$\begin{array}{l} \text{NSCLC} \\ (n = 41) \end{array}$	PR (n = 14)		NC $(n = 16)$		PD (n = 11)	
	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy
IL-18 sIL-2R	386.2 (230 – 537) 613.9 (257 - 946)	447.4 (184 - 977) 550.4 (137 - 1419)	407.9 (171 – 607) 523.9 (65 - 1315)	390.6 (269 - 1091) 603.8 (41 - 2060)	349.3 (135 – 652) 858.6 (129 - 2016)	380.9 (154 -718) 698.2 (241 - 1568)
SCLC	PR (n = 17)		NC $(n = 4)$		PD (n = 11)	
SCLC	PR(II=17)		NC $(n = 4)$		PD(n = 11)	
$\begin{array}{l} \text{SCLC} \\ (n = 32) \end{array}$	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy	before chemotherapy	after chemotherapy

PR - partial response; NC - no change; PD - progressive disease

Figure 1. Probability of survival for lung cancer patients in relation to their serum IL-18 levels



Serum IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in relation to time survival for patients

When all patients with lung cancer were divided into high and low groups using cut-off serum IL-18 concentration of 319.6 pg/ml, the prognoses of the two groups were different, but it was not statistically significant (*Fig. 1*).

The cut-off value between the high and low serum sIL-2R concentration was defined as 582.27 U/ml. There was no statistical difference in survival rate between the high and low sIL-2R groups (*Fig. 2*).

Discussion

IL-18 enhanced the immune defense against tumor cells by activating and inducing the production of IFN- γ [12]. In addition to its IFN- γ - enhancing capacity, IL-18 also augments the cytotoxic activity of natural killer (NK) and T-cells and enhances

Figure 2. Probability of survival for lung cancer patients in relation to their serum sIL-2R levels



their production of other proinflammatory mediators such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-8 [13,14]. IL-18 elicits antitumor immunity in the murine system by inhibiting tumor angiogenesis, reducing tumorigenesis, and inducing apoptosis in tumor cells [12,13,15, 16]. Although elevated serum IL-18 levels have been reported in patients with renal cancer [17], esophageal cancer [18], breast cancer [4], hematologic malignancies [19], the clinical impact of IL-18 remains unclear in patients with solid tumors. To our knowledge, the current study is the second to report serum IL-18 levels in patients with lung cancer. The first was Lissoni at al., who observed no significant differences in IL-18 mean levels between non-metastatic patients and controls [20]. The patients with metastases of lung cancer had higher IL-18 levels than controls [20]. The same observations were made by Lissoni in patients with gastrointestinal tumors [20].

Our study showed that all patients with lung cancer had higher IL-18 serum levels than healthy volunteers. There were NSCLC patients with stage IIIA, IIIB, and IV in our study. The mean serum IL-18 level of patients with stage IV (i.e. the metastatic patients) was significantly higher compared with patients who had stage IIIB.

Our results are in agreement with increased IL-18 levels evidenced in patients with advanced neoplasma disease as shown by Gunel and Merendino separately [4,21]. They showed that serum IL-18 levels were higher in the metastatic patients compared with the nonmetastatic ones. They measured serum IL-18 levels in breast carcinoma patients. In Merendino opinion IL-18 could act as a marker for metastatic breast cancer [21].

We did not observed significant differences in serum IL-18 levels with regard to tumor size and lymph node metastases. The same observations were made by Kawabata and coworkes in patients with gastric carcinoma [3].

In our study there were no statistical differences in SCLC group between stage ED and LD. These observations confirm that different mechanisms are responsible for IL-18 increase in solid tumors. IL-18 is produced mainly by macrophages, but it is not clear which cells synthesize IL-18 in different circumstances and which conditions favor IL-18 production. IL-18 production may be induced in response to tumor cells or other factors related to tumor growth [3,4]. The high serum IL-18 levels in lung cancer patients may reflect the degree of defense mechanisms against tumor growth and metastasis.

In our studies, there were no significant differences in respect to response to therapy. To our knowledge, the current study is the first to report serum IL-18 in relation to response to therapy of the lung cancer. Kawabata et al. in gastric carcinoma patients showed that serum IL-18 level after surgical resection was significantly lower than before surgery [3]. The mean serum IL-18 level after surgery was similar to that of the controls [3]. These observations suggested that measuring of IL-18 can be useful in monitoring treatment of tumors. However, the clinical impact of IL-18 remains unclear in lung cancer patients who underwent chemotherapy.

It has been reported that elevated serum IL-18 levels also were observed in patients with gastric carcinoma, colorectal carcinoma, non-hodgkin's lymphoma and was associated with a poor prognosis [2,3,22]. Akahiro et al. [23] showed that IL-18 serum levels were correlated with overall survival, although they were shown not to be an independent prognostic factor. In our study, although it was without statistical significance, the patients with lung cancer in each stage who had high serum IL-18 levels also experienced poorer survival compared with patients who had low serum IL-18 levels.

IL-18 synergizes with IL-2 to enhance cytotoxity, IFN- γ production, and expansion of NK cells [7]. Activation of T lymphocytes leads to the expression of interleukin 2 receptor on the cell surface as well as the release of soluble IL-2R molecules into the circulation [11]. T lymphocytes are the predominant IL-2R bearing cells and hence serum sIL-2R level provides a satisfactory indicator of T-cell activation in vivo [10,11]. A soluble form of the IL-2 receptor, consisting of an incomplete variety of alpha chain, retains the ability to bind IL-2 [24]. The high levels of sIL-2R shown in many instances where IL-2-dependent functions are coincidentally impaired, suggest that the molecule may act as an antagonist of IL-2-mediated cell response. Abnormally high levels of sIL-2R have been described in both hemolymphopoietic tumors and solid tumors [25,26]. A lot of studies have revealed increased sIL-2R levels in lung cancer [9,11,27,28]. sIL-2R levels reflect T-cell activation and correlate with the disease activity [10,11].

Our studies showed that we observed a correlation between IL-18 and sIL-2R levels in NSCLC group. Our results are in agreement with observations made by Son et al. [7]. They showed that combined use of IL-18 and IL-2 substantially enhanced the cytolytic activity of peripheral blood mononuclear cells [7].

The behaviour of serum sIL-2R levels in lung cancer patients is controversy.

In our studies serum levels of sIL-2R were significantly higher in cancer patients than in controls. We did not observe significant differences in respect to clinical stage of NSCLC according to TNM classification. Our results are in agreement with studies showed by Orditura et al. [25].

It has been reported that the measuring of sIL-2R can be useful in monitoring chemotherapeutic treatment [9,25]. A reduction in sIL-2R serum levels is generally associated with a full or partial response to chemotherapy, while they increase during a progression of the disease in spite of the treatment [10]. Conversely, we did not observe significant differences in serum sIL-2R levels with regard to response to chemotherapy.

In some clinical studies, serum concentration of sIL-2R may be a prognostic factor in patients with lung cancer [9,21]. Tisi et al. showed, that the evaluation of sIL-2R serum levels in the postoperative period may have prognostic importance in predicting the risk of early relapse in patients with operable NSCLC [29]. The evidence of a significant association between sIL-2R increases in the postoperative period and early recurrence rate suggested that host immune factors played at least some role in the prognosis of lung neoplastic disease [29]. It has been reported that the patients with abnormal levels of sIL-2R had a worse prognosis, and this could be useful in prognostication [30]. In our study, although it was without statistical significance, the patients with lung cancer in each stage who had high serum sIL-2R levels also experienced poorer survival compared with patients who had low serum sIL-2R levels.

According to our data there were no significant differences in serum sIL-2R levels with regard to histological type of the tumor. The same observations were made by Buccheri, Brunetti and Sarandakou separately [11,10,27]. They noticed a higher sIL-2R concentration in the serum of SCLC patients as compared to that of NSCLC patients, whereas Yano et al. came to opposite conclusions [28]. Moreover in the case series studies by Lissoni et al. there was no distinction in the group of SCLC patients between limited and extended disease [22]. In our study we have made the same observations like Lissoni et al. [26]. We showed that the levels of sIL-2R in SCLC did not differ significantly from healthy volunteers. In NSCLC patients the levels of sIL-2R were significantly higher than in controls.

These observations confirm that different mechanisms are responsible for sIL-2R increase in solid tumors. The leader hypothesis links the sIL-2R increase in solid tumors to the release from activated cells (lymphocytes, macrophages) to express IL-2R during immune-reactions against cancer spreading [25]. Contrary, the increase of sIL-2R levels could be seen as a consequence of a lymphocyte functional damage in patients with solid tumors. Alternatively, it could contribute to the condition of immuno-depression in solid tumors, by means of the competition with cell surface receptor for IL-2 [25].

Concluding, the measuring of IL-18 and sIL-2R can be useful in clinical practice. The clinical significance in monitoring chemotherapy, prognosis of lung cancer needs further studies.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the National Research Committee, Warsaw, Poland (KBN project No 6 PO5B 012 20).

References

2. Takubo T, Kumura T, Nakao T, Nakamae H, Aoyama Y, Nishiki S, Kinoshita Y, Koh KR, Ohta K, Yamane T, Hino M, Kamitani T, Tatsumi NT. Comparative study on complete remission rate and overall survival in three groups classified based on the serum interleukin-18 level in non-hodgkin's lymphoma patients. Acta Haematol, 2000; 104: 220-2.

3. Kawabata T, Ichikura T, Majima T, Seki S, Chochi K, Takayama E, Hiraide H, Mochizuki H. Preoperative serum interleukin-18 level as a postoperative prognostic marker in patients with gastric carcinoma. Cancer, 2001; 92: 2050-5.

4. Gunel N, Coskun U, Sancak B, Gunel U, Hasdemir O, Bozkurt S. Clinical importance of serum interleukin-18 and nitric oxide activities in breast carcinoma patients. Cancer, 2002; 95: 663-7.

5. Gołąb J. Interleukin 18-interferon γ inducing factor – a novel player in tumour immunotherapy? Cytokine, 2000; 14: 332-8.

6. Ahn HJ, Maruo S, Tomura M, Mu J, Hamaoka T, Nakanishi K, Clark S, Kurimoto M, Okamura H, Fujiwara H. A mechanism underlying synergy between IL-12 and IFN-gamma-inducing factor in enhanced production of IFN- γ . J Immunol, 1997; 159: 2125-31.

 Son YI, Dallal RM, Mailliard RB, Egawa S, Jonak ZL, Lotze MT. Interleukin-18 (IL-18) synergizes with IL-2 to enhance cytotoxicity, interferon-γ production, and expansion of natural killer cells. Cancer Res, 2001; 61: 884-8.

8. Zorn U, Dallmann I, Grosse J, Kirchner H, Poliwoda H, Atzpodien J. Soluble interleukin-2 receptors abrogate IL-2 induced activation of peripheral mononuclear cells. Cytokine, 1994; 6: 358-64.

9. De Vita F, Turitto G, di Grazia M, Frattolillo A, Catalano G. Analysis of interleukin-2/interleukin-2 receptor system in advanced nonsmall cell lung cancer. Tumori, 1998; 84: 33-8.

10. Brunetti G, Bossi A, Baiardi P, Jedrychowska I, Pozzi U, Bacchella L, Bernardo G. Soluble interleukin 2 receptor (sIL-2R) in monitoring advanced lung cancer during chemotherapy. Lung Cancer, 1999; 23: 1-9.

11. Buccheri G, Marino P, Preatoni A, Ferrigno D, Moroni GA. Soluble interleukin 2 receptor in lung cancer. An indirect marker of tumor activity? Chest, 1991; 99: 1433-7.

12. Fukumoto H, Nishio M, Nishio K, Heike Y, Arioka H, Kurokawa H, Ishida T, Fukuoka K, Nomoto T, Ohe Y, Saijo N. Interferongamma inducing factor gene transection into Lewis lung carcinoma cells reduces tumorigenicity in vivo. Jpn J Cancer Res, 1997; 88: 501-5.

 Park CC, Morel JC, Amin MA, Connors MA, Harlow LA, Koch AE. Evidence of IL-18 as a novel angiogenic mediator. J Immunol, 2001; 167: 1644-53.

14. Neighbors M, Xu X, Barrat FJ, Ruuls SR, Churakova T, Debets R, Bazan JF, Kastelein RA, Abrams JS, O'Garra A. A critical role for interleukin-18 in primary and memory effector responses to listeria monocytogenes that extends beyond its effects on interferon gamma production. J Exp Med, 2001; 194: 343-54.

15. Ohtsuki T, Micallef MJ, Kohno K, Tanimoto T, Ikeda M, Kurimoto M. Interleukin-18 enhances fas ligand expression and induces apoptosis in fas-expressing human myelomonocytic KG-1 cells. Anticancer Res, 1997; 17: 3253-8.

16. Alexandrakis MG, Passam FH, Sfiridaki K, Moschandrea J, Pappa C, Liapi D, Petreli E, Roussou P, Kyriakou DS. Interleukin-18 in multiple myeloma patients: serum levels in relation to response to treatment and survival. Leuk Res, 2004; 3: 259-66.

17. Sozen S, Coskun U, Sancak B, Bukan N, Gunel N, Tunc L, Bozkirli I. Serum levels of interleukin-18 and nitrite+nitrate in renal cell carcinoma patients with different tumor stage and grade. Neoplasma, 2004; 51: 25-9.

18. Tsuboi K, Miyazaki T, Nakajima M, Fukai Y, Masuda N, Manda R, Fukuchi M, Kato H, Kuwano H. Serum interleukin-12 and interleukin-18 levels as a tumor marker in patients with esophageal carcinoma. Cancer Lett, 2004; 205: 207-14.

19. Micallef MJ, Ohtsuki T, Kohno K, Tanabe F, Ushio S, Namba M, Tanimoto T, Torigoe K, Fujii M, Ikeda M, Fukuda S, Kurimoto M. Interferon-gamma-inducing factor enhances T helper 1 cytokine production by stimulated human T cells: synergism with interleukin-12 for interferon-gamma production. Eur J Immunol, 1996; 26: 1647-51.

20. Lissoni P, Brivio F, Rovelli F, Fumagalli G, Malugani F, Vaghi M, Secondino S, Bucovec R, Gardani GS. Serum concentrations of interleukin-18 in early and advanced cancer patients: enhanced secretion in metastatic disease. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents, 2000; 14: 275-7.

21. Merendino RA, Gangemi S, Ruello A, Bene A, Losi E, Lonbardo G, Purello-Dambrosio F. Serum levels of interleukin-18 and sICAM-1 in patients affected by breast cancer: preliminary considerations. Int J Biol Markers, 2001; 16: 126-9.

^{1.} Okamura H, Tsutsui H, Komatsu T, Yutsudo M, Hakura A, Tanimoto T, Torigoe K, Okura T, Nukada Y, Hattori K, Akita K, Namba M, Tanabe F, Konishi K, Fukuda S, Kurimoto M. Cloning of a new cytokine that induces IFN-gamma production by T cells. Nature, 1995; 378: 88-91.

22. Pages F, Berger A, Henglein B, Piqueras B, Danel C, Zinzindohoue F, Thiounn N, Cugnenc PH, Fridman WH. Modulation of interleukin-18 expression in human colon carcinoma: consequences for tumor immune surveillance. Int J Cancer, 1999; 84: 326-30.

23. Akahiro J, Konno R, Ito K, Okamura K, Yaegashi N. Impact of serum interleukin-18 level as a prognostic indicator in patients with epithelial ovarian carcinoma. Int J Clin Oncol, 2004; 9: 42-6.

24. Liu KD, Greene WC, Goldsmith MA. The alfa chain of the IL-2 receptor determines the species specificity of high-affinity IL-2 binding. Cytokine, 1996; 8: 613-21.

25. Orditura M, De Vita F, Roscigno A, Auriemma A, Infusino S, Catalano G. Soluble interleukin-2 receptor and soluble CD8 antigen levels in serum from patients with solid tumors. Int J Mol Med, 1998; 2: 75-9.

26. Lissoni P, Barni S, Rovelli F, Viviani S, Maestroni GJ, Conti A,

Tancini G. The biological significance of soluble interleukin-2 receptors in solid tumors. European Journal of Cancer, 1990; 26: 33-6.

27. Sarandakou A, Poulakis N, Rizos D, Trakakis E, Phocas I. Soluble interleukin-2 receptors (sIL-2R) and neuron specific enolase (NSE) in small cell lung carcinoma. Anticancer Res, 1993; 13: 173-5.

28. Yano T, Yoshino I, Yokoyama H, Fukuyama Y, Takai E, Asoh H, Ichinose Y. The clinical significance of serum soluble interleukin-2 receptors in lung cancer. Lung Cancer, 1996; 15: 79-84.

29. Tisi E, Lissoni P, Angeli M, Arrigoni C, Corno E, Cassina E, Ballabio D, Benenti C, Barni S, Tancini G. Postoperative increase in soluble interleukin-2 receptor serum levels as predictor for early recurrence in non-small cell lung carcinoma. Cancer, 1992; 69: 2458-62.

30. Akiyama K. Serum levels of soluble IL-2 receptor alpha, IL-6 and IL-1 receptor antagonist in schizophrenia before and during neuro-leptic administration. Schizophr Res, 1999; 37: 97-106.

The spontaneous and stimulated nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) tests in mononuclear cells of patients with tuberculosis

Dubaniewicz A¹, Dubaniewicz A², Hoppe A¹

¹ Department of Pathophysiology, Medical University of Gdańsk, Poland ² Department of Clinical Anatomy, Medical University of Gdańsk, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of this study was to evaluate the ability of the NBT reduction by non- and BCG-stimulated monocytes isolated from peripheral blood persons with pulmonary tuberculosis (TB) before treatment, after twomonth antituberculosis therapy and in an inactive stage of this disease.

Material and methods: The spontaneous and induced NBT tests were done in 24 healthy individuals and 59 patients with pulmonary tuberculosis: 33 before antituberculosis treatment and 26 with inactive stage of TB. Mononuclear cells were isolated from peripheral blood by the Bøyum method and indentified by histochemical assay. The abilities of non- and BCG-stimulated monocytes of NBT reduction were estimated by the method according to Park with Szczylik modification.

Results: In an active state of TB and after 2 months treatment, the non- and BCG-stimulated monocytes capacity to reduce NBT was found to be significantly increased in comparison to controls. The NBT test parameters in the absence of cell stimulation and after administration of BCG were comparable in active TB and after two-month treatment. In an inactive TB, the ability of NBT reduction by non- and BCG-stimulated monocytes was comparable to the controls. The stimulation of mononuclear cells accompanied by the significantly higher capacity of monocytes to reduce NBT in controls and in TB patients with post-tuberculous changes in the lungs.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Anna Dubaniewicz Department of Pathophysiology Medical University of Gdańsk ul. Dębinki 7 80-952 Gdańsk, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 58 349 15 10 e-mail: aduban@amg.gda.pl

Received 17.09.2003 Accepted 24.05.2004

Conclusions: These results of the spontaneous and induced NBT tests adequately reflect the status of the host's specific reactivity during tuberculosis and can be simple, cheep and useful for a monitoring antituberculosis treatment.

Key words: NBT test, monocytes, tuberculosis.

Introduction

Tuberculosis (TB) is still an important world health problem, and it is estimated that about one third of the earth's population has been infected with Mycobacterium tuberculosis [1,2]. Each year, there are about 2 million deaths due to TB [1].

It is still not clear why only approximately 1 in 10 of those infected will progress to active disease during their lifetime, however, only a minority of them possess a risk factor, such as advanced age, alcohol abuse, immunosuppressive therapy, diabetes or an acquired immuno-deficiency syndrom (AIDS) [3].

Tuberculosis is a disease known to be associated with various immunological alterations, including some changes in the cell- and antibody- mediated immunity [4]. The monocytes/ macrophages are the key cells determining the host's response to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. The monocytes/macrophages phagocytize acid-bacilli. The effectiveness of this process depends on age, sex, genetic factors and the Fc and C receptors expression of monocytes [5-13].

The phagocytosis causes an increase in metabolic activity of cells, which express itself in an intensified consumption of oxygen, and activation of pentose cycle [8,14,15]. The results of the metabolic transformation is a partial reduction of oxygen and a release of a number of highly active chemicals, which can destroy bacteria [4,8,10,16-20].

An indirect marker of the consequences of the metabolic activity is the reduction of nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) by monocytes [14,21,22]. The NBT test study in tuberculosis has
been rarely reported and the results were inconsistent [16-19,23,24]. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first such study on the monocyte capacity of tuberculosis patients of NBT reduction in an inactive tuberculosis.

Therefore, the aim of this study was to evaluate the ability of the NBT reduction by non- and BCG-stimulated monocytes isolated from peripheral blood of individuals with pulmonary tuberculosis before treatment, after two-month antituberculosis therapy and in an inactive stage of this disease.

Material and methods

Patients

With the approval of the Local Ethics Committee, fifty-nine unrelated patients with pulmonary tuberculosis: 33 patients before antituberculosis treatment and 26 with inactive stage of disease, were studied. In the group were 25 women and 34 men on the range age 20-73 years (mean: 41.1 ± 16.4). Patients with newly detected active TB were admitted at the Pulmonology Hospital in Sopot, Poland. A diagnosis of TB was established using standard clinical, radiographic, and bacteriological criteria [25]. The studied patients were at similar clinical stage and with similar localized disease on the initial chest radiographs (CXRs) (the infiltrates with cavitation in one or two lung zones). The diagnosis of TB was confirmed in all patients by demonstration of acid-fast bacilli (AFB) in sputum smears and by positive sputum culture of the M. tuberculosis strains. The positive PPD skin - test was the additional criterion including to the study group. After a two month-therapy (rifampin, isoniazid, ethambutol, pyrazinamide), 12 patients were examined again and none of them showed the clinical evidence of active pulmonary tuberculosis. Response to therapy was defined as clinical and radiologic improvement with disappearence of AFB in the sputum on smear examination within 2 months from the start of therapy. The remaining patients were lost to follow-up. The other group included 26 patients who had documented completion of antituberculosis treatment and negative sputum smears for AFB and culture results, follow-up ranged from 1 to 17 years (mean, 14 years) in the Outpatient Tuberculosis Departments in Gdańsk. The current clinical examination and the CXRs (the tuberculous fibrotic scarring with caverns in the affected lung zones) excluded an active stage of the disease. None of these individuals relapsed during the period of follow-up. None of the patients had a family history of TB or other related diseases.

Controls

A total of 24 age- and sex-matched, unrelated healthy volunteers were included in the study as the controls. The individuals were screened and recruited from our University staff. Based on detailed clinical history, controls did not have a history of TB. None of them exhibited attributes of active TB or other related diseases based on clinical examination.

Tuberculin skin test

All tuberculin tests were done by the Mantoux method using 2 TU of human PPD Rt_{23} with Tween[®] 80 (Statens Sevminstitut, Copenhagen). The tests were read at 48 to 72 hours after

administration. Two transverse diameters of induration being measured to the nearest millimeter. Any reaction ≥ 10 mm was considered a positive test [2].

Mycobacteriology

All tests were performed using standard methods that did not change during the study period. Direct sputum smears were examined by light microscopy and by cultures on 7H11, Löwenstein-Jensen medium. All cultures were identified as catalase/peroxidase – INH-sensitive M. tuberculosis strains by standard test [25]. The niacin production test for M. tuberculosis was used. The first culture with positive result was routinely tested for drug susceptibility to first-line drugs administered to all patients. No other biologic differences were observed in the M. tuberculosis strains.

CXR

The initial and follow-up standard posteroanterior chest radiographs of the patients and controls were reviewed. The CXRs were evaluated by two physicians who were blinded to the clinical data of the study population. The disease extent on the initial CXR was based on the number of lung zones involved; each lung was considered to have three zones (upper, middle, and lower). Involvement of one or two zones was considered to be localized disease. Follow-up CXRs were classified as showing improvement, progression, or no change. The presence or absence of infiltrate and/or cavitation was noted.

Assays performed

Isolation of mononuclear cells from peripheral blood by Bøyum method [26]: 10 ml of peripheral blood was put into test-tubes containing 14 mg of disodium-EDTA and 1 ml of 6% Dextran 500 (Pharmacia). After mixing the tubes were put into thermotast (37°C) for 40 minutes. Next the mixture was centrifuged 700 rpm for 10 minutes. The sediment was left aside and the received supernant was centrifuged 4400 rpm for 30 min to obtain low platelet plasma, and then it was added to the previously remained sediment. This mixture was layered on 3 ml Nycodenz (Nycomed Pharma, Batch 710294), placed in a silicon test-tube and centrifuged at 600 xg for 15 min. The forming interface and the 2 mm region with monocytes lying below it were gathered with pipette and afterwards were washed with PBS. Then they were led to the volume of 1 mm and received suspension of cells with 95% of monocytes. The viability of the isolated monocytes was tested by 1% of trypan blue. Monocytes were indetified by histochemical methods [27]. The presence of brown granules in cytoplasma was identified as possitive result of this reaction. The results were performed after classification of each of 100 accepted cells recorded to a degree of intensification of the reaction. The results were given as a sum of products of all numbers with positive reaction multiplied by the degree of the reaction.

Evaluation of the reduction abilities of NBT by nonstimulated monocytes [22]: 100 μ l of suspension of monocytes (1x10⁶/ml), 100 μ l of human serum AB Rh⁺, 100 μ l of PBS and 50 μ l of NBT (Fluka AG, Buch SG: 6 mg/ml) were added consequently to a plastic test-tube. The mixture was incubated (37°C) for 15 minutes. Then it was cooled (4°C) for 3 minutes and *Table 1.* The ability of the NBT reduction test by non-stimulated monocytes in the tested groups

Tested groups	No.	Mean in $\% \pm SD$
Controls	24	26.1 ± 6
TB patients before therapy	33	$39.3 \pm 14^{*}$
TB patients after 2-months therapy	12	$38.6 \pm 9 \#$
Individuals with inactive TB	26	$29.4 \pm 7^{**}$ †

TB – pulmonary tuberculosis

* -p < 0.001 for the controls vs TB before therapy

- p < 0.001 for the controls vs TB after 2-months therapy

** - p<0.01 for inactive TB vs TB before therapy

† – p<0.01 for inactive TB vs TB after 2-months therapy

Table 2. The ability of the NBT reduction test by BCG-stimulated monocytes in the tested groups

Tested groups	No.	Mean in %± SD
Controls	24	33.8±9
TB patients before therapy	33	44.5±12*
TB patients after 2-months therapy	12	44.3±7#
Individuals with inactive TB	26	34.8±4**†

TB - pulmonary tuberculosis

BCG – bacillus Calmette-Guerin

* - p < 0.01 for the controls vs TB before therapy

#-p < 0.01 for the controls vs TB after 2-months therapy

** – p<0.01 for inactive TB vs TB before therapy

†-p<0.001 for inactive vs TB after 2-months therapy

centrifuged at 700 rpm/5 minutes. A cell smear was prepared and stained according to Mäy-Grünwald-Giemsa staining were done. Counting of monocytes of at least containing precipitated formazane were performed under immersion.

Evaluation of the reduction abilities of NBT by BCGstimulated monocytes [28]: 100 μ l of suspension of monocytes (1x10⁶/ml), 100 μ l of human serum AB Rh+, 100 μ l of PBS, 10 μ l (0.05 mg) of BCG and 50 μ l of NBT (6 mg/ml) were added consequently to a plastic test-tube. The rest of the procedure as above.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed by means of STATIS-TICA for Windows v. 5.0 (StatSoft) software using the Student-t test for groups comparison. Statistical significance was defined as $p \le 0.05$. Data are presented as mean $(\bar{x}) \pm SD$ for each individual tested parameter.

Results

The ability of NBT reduction by non-stimulated monocytes in the tested groups is presented in *Tab. 1*.

The average percentage of test positivity by monocytes was significantly higher in an active TB as compared with the controls (p<0.001). A two-month treatment no change of NBT reduction by monocytes in comparison to the values in TB patients before therapy, but the values were higher than in the controls (p<0.05). In an inactive TB, the ability of NBT reduction was comparable to healthy people.

The ability of NBT reduction by BCG-stimulated monocytes in tested groups is presented in *Tab. 2*.

The average percentage of positivity of stimulated NBT reduction test by monocytes was significantly higher in an active TB vs the controls (p<0.01). After two-month treatment the values were not changed. In an inactive TB, the ability of NBT reduction by BCG stimulated monocytes was similar like in the group of healthy people.

The comparison of the ability of NBT reduction by nonstimulated and BCG-stimulated monocytes in tested groups is presented in *Fig. 1*.

In the group of patients with active TB, the values of the

NBT reduction tests by non-stimulated and BCG-stimulated monocytes remain at the same level. A two-month treatment did not change the ability of spontaneous and stimulated NBT reduction in comparison to the values in TB patients before therapy. However, in the controls (p<0.01) and in inactive TB (p<0.05) the values of the NBT test by BCG-stimulated monocytes significantly increase as compared with the ability of reduction by non-stimulated monocytes (p<0.01; p<0.05, respectively).

Discussion

The nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) test is an indirect marker of the oxygen-depend bactericidal activity of the phagocytes [4,8,10,14,20].

NBT is a dye with low reduction potential and performs intensively stained products-formazanes. NBT is easily phagotized by cells and is reduced to formazane inside mitochondrium.

The spontaneous NBT test use for screening of metabolic activity of granulocytes and/or monocytes. The induced NBT test assess the functional abilities of phagocytizing cells. The positive results of NBT reduction test show the percentage of stimulated cells by bacterial products phagocytes and occurrence of infection. The false positive results of NBT test exist during bacterial infection with presence of large necrosis or in limphoblastic leukaemia. False negative are present in myeloma [22].

The NBT reduction test and its modifications are useful for detection and differention of bacterial diseases. The NBT test on the granulocytes and monocytes can be used for the indirect evaluation of their bactericidal potency in non-specific infections but there are few inconsistent observations in tuberculosis [16-19,23,24,29]. Gracheva et al. [19] and Kaminskaja et al. [16,18,19,29] demonstrated the increasing insensitivity of the NBT reduction, whereas Garbiński et al. [23] and Shatrov et al. [24] revealed decreased abilities of nitroblue tetrazolium reduction by granulocytes, monocytes in an active tuberculosis. These cells, though capable of bactericidal action, do not react to stimulation Mycobacterium tuberculosis after 4 weeks of beginning of TB therapy [19,29]. To the best of our knowledge, *Figure 1.* The comparison of the abilities of NBT reduction by non-stimulated nad BCG-stimulated monocytes in tested groups



no report about the evaluation of the abilities of the NBT reduction by monocytes in an inactive tuberculosis.

According to Gracheva et al. [19] and Kaminskaja et al. [29], our results show the increased NBT reduction properties of monocytes both in an active tuberculosis and after two-month treatment. This increase of the ability of reduced of nitroblue tetrazolium can be a result of involvement of the oxygen-dependent mechanism of bactericidal activity of monocytes. The positive results of NBT tests after two-month treatment may suggest the presence of mycobacterial stimulation of monocytes or/and occurrence of necrosis in the affected tissue. The analysis of the spontaneous and induced NBT suggests a decreased of monocytes energetic reserve during additional stimulation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in an active TB. However, monocytes isolated from healthy people and individuals with an inactive TB had greater abilities of bactericidal reduction after BCG stimulation in vitro.

Conclusions

These results of the spontaneous and induced NBT tests adequately reflect the status of the host's specific reactivity during tuberculosis and can be simple, cheep and useful for a monitoring of antituberculosis treatment.

Acknowledgement

Our study was founded by Polish State Committee for Scientific Researches – Grant No 3PO5B 15522. We thank Nycomed Pharmacia, Norway for their donation of Nycodenz. No commercial associations and patent licenses that might result in a conflict of interest with the work presented in the submitted paper occurs.

References

1. World Health Organization. Global Tuberculosis Control. WHO Report 2001. Geneva, World Health Organization, 2001.

2. Szczuka I. Tuberculosis and lung diseases in Poland in 1998. Bulletin of the National Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases Research Institut, Warszawa, 1999; 1: 11-99.

3. Parrish NM, Dick JD, Bishai WR. Mechanism of latency in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Trends Microbiol, 1998; 6: 107-12.

4. Schluger NW, William NR. The host immune response to tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 1998; 157: 679-91.

5. Hsieh KH, Cheng RF. Different responses of monocytes and active T Lymphocytes to in vitro challenge of purified protein derivative (PPD) in patients with active tuberculosis and healthy tuberculin reactors. Ann Allergy, 1981; 46: 159-63.

6. Jungi TW, Hafner S. Quantitative assessments of Fc receptor expression and function in vitro differentiation of human monocytes to macrophages. Immunology, 1986; 58: 131-7.

7. Kaplan G, Gaudernack G. In vitro differentiation of human monocytes. Differences in monocyte phenotypes induced by cultivation on glass or on collagen. J Exp Med, 1982; 156: 1101-14.

8. Ku HP. Increased production of hydrogen peroxide and expression of CD11b/CD18 on alveolar macrophages in patients with active pulmonary tuberculosis. Tuber Lung Dis 1996; 77: 468-75.

 Schlesinger LS. Phagocytosis of Mycobacterium tuberculosis is mediated by human monocytes complement receptors. J Immunol, 1990; 144: 2771.

10. Schlesinger LS. Role of mononuclear phagocytes in M. tuberculosis pathogenesis. J Invest Med, 1996; 44: 312-23.

11. Crowle AJ, Elleins N. Relative permissiveness of macrophages from black and white people for virulent tubercle bacilli. Infect Immunol, 1990; 3: 632-8.

12. Dubaniewicz A, Szczerkowska Z, Hoppe A. Comparative analysis of HLA class I antigens in pulmonary sarcoidosis and tuberculosis in the same ethnic group. Mayo Clin Proc, 2003; 78(4): 436-42.

13. Dubaniewicz A, Lewko B, Zamorska B, Stępiński J. Molecular subtypes of the HLA-DR antigens in pulmonary tuberculosis. Int J Infect Dis, 2000; 4: 129-33.

14. Nakagawara A, Kayashima K, Tamada R. Sensitive and rapid method and determination of superoxide generating activity of blood monocytes and its use as a probe for monocyte function in cancer patients. Gann, 1989; 70: 829-33.

15. Douglas SD, Musson RA. Phagocytic defects-monocytes/ macrophages. Clin Immunol Immunopath, 1986; 40: 62-8.

16. Kaminskaja GO, Abdullaev RI. Some metabolic characteristics of circulating phagocytes in patients with different types of pulmonary tuberculosis. Probl Tuberk, 2002; 3: 38-42.

17. Melnikov VP. An assessment of the bactericidal capacity of the blood monocytes in tuberculosis patients. Probl Tuberk, 1993; 1: 45-7.

18. Kaminskaja GO, Abdullaev RI. Oxidative metabolism changes in respiratory tract cells of guinea pigs during natural development of experimental tuberculosis and under specific chemotherapy. Probl Tuberk, 1996; 2: 33-6.

19. Graheva MP. Determination of the bactericidal strenght of alveolar macrophages by using the NBT test. Zh Mikrobiol Epiodemiol Immunobiol, 1984; 2: 87-8.

20. Hellum KB. Nitroblue tetrazolium test in bacterial and viral infections. Scand J Infect Dis, 1977; 9: 269-76.

21. Lace JK, Tan JS, Watanaku NC. An apprisal of the nitroblue tetrazolium reduction test. Am J Med, 1975; 58: 685.

22. Szczylik C, Górnaś P, Carewicz R. NBT-reduction test – methods and practical use. Diagn Lab, 1979; 1: 35-40.

23. Garbiński T, Dudka Z. Aktywność fosfatazy prątków przez krwinki białe w doświadczeniach in vivo. Gruźlica, 1961; 5: 409-14.

24. Shatrov VA, Kuznietzova LV, Belyanovskaya TI. Study of monocytes from pulmonary tuberculosis patients in the NBT test in phagocytosis of the latex particles. Lab Delo, 1985; 1: 408-10.

25. Murray P, ed. Mannual of clinical microbiology. 6th ed. Washington, DC: ASM Press, 1995.

26. Bøyum A. Isolation of human blood monocytes Nycodenz, a new non-ionic iodineted gradient medium. Scand J Immunol, 1983; 17: 429-36.

27. Bennett J.M. Recomended methods for cytological procedures in haematology. Clin Lab Haemat, 1985; 7: 55-74.

28. Szeleżyński K, Szczesniak A. Effect of tuberculosis infection on the phagocytic functions of granulocytes. Diagn Lab, 1985; 21(2): 104-8.

29. Kaminskaja GO, Omarov TO, Blonskaja GI. Evaluation of the functional activity of alveolar macrophages based on the results of a study of blood cells. Lab Delo, 1991; 2: 30-4.

Laminin, Her2/neu and Ki-67 as prognostic factors in non-small cell lung cancer

Szelachowska J¹, Jeleń M²

¹ Department of Oncology, Medical University of Wrocław, Poland ² Department of Pathological Anatomy, Medical University of Wrocław, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of this study was to determine the values of Ki-67 antigen, oncoprotein Her2/neu and laminin, as prognostic and predictive factors in NSCLC, and on the basis of these markers to create a prognostic model which would make it possible to identify patients with a high risk of disease recurrence.

Material and methods: The material for the study came from 64 patients with NSCLC, who underwent surgery in Dolnośląskie Centrum Gruźlicy i Chorób Płuc i 1996--2000, and subsequently were given radiation therapy in Dolnośląskie Centrum Onkologii.

Results: Among the markers researched, a high level of (intracellular) laminin in carcinoma cells was found to be an unfavourable prognostic factor. Also, another group of patients with an overexpression of oncoprotein Her2/neu were found to have a poorer prognosis, although the influence of proliferative index Ki-67 on patient survival could not be explained. The prognostic model LAMHER, which was defined on the basis of the intracellular laminin level and expression HER2/neu, enables the identification of a group of patients with a high risk of disease recurrence. In a multidimensional analysis of the "classification tree", it was found that patients with the highest risk of disease recurrence were those with LAMHER = 1 (overexpression Her2/neu and/or a high level of intracellular laminin), and patients with LAMHER = 0 but a Fractionation Dilution Factor higher than 1.57.

Conclusions: The conclusion of this study is that multiple molecular marker testing is necessary to detect an

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Szelachowska J Department of Oncology Medical University of Wrocław, Poland Fax: +48 71 361 91 11 e-mail: szelachow@mp.pl

Received 19.02.2004 Accepted 15.05.2004

independent prognostic impact on survival and is therefore superior to single marker testing. Based on LAMHER testing, two groups of patients could be defined: a low-risk group (LAMHER = 0) and a high-risk group (LAMHER = 1) for failure of standarized treatment.

Key words: laminin, Her2/neu, Ki-67, non-small cell lung cancer, postoperative radiotherapy.

Introduction

Lung cancer was the most common cause of cancer deaths in 1996 in the region of Lower Silesia, Poland. Lung cancer composed 10.8% of all malignancies among women, second only to breast cancer. Among men it was the most common type of cancer, at 28.1% among all cancer morbidity. Five-year survival among men reached 7%, and among women 12.1% [1]. Surgery remains the basic treatment modality and offers the best chance to cure patients with NSCLC. However, less than 1/3 of these patients are suitable for this kind of treatment; the results of their treatment are not the best, because even if it is possible to conduct radical surgery most patients are not free of the disease. According to the Jassem study, five-year survival following surgery was in stage IA - 66%, IB - 53%, IIB - 30%, and IIIA - 15% [2]. These not so optimistic results have generated a search for new prognostic factors which would allow us to define groups of patients who require more intensive anticancer therapy.

Material and methods

Material for the study came from 64 patients with primary non-small cell lung cancer, who were operated on in DCGiChP and postoperatively underwent radiation therapy in DCO from 1996 until 2000. Some of them had also postoperative chemotherapy. Histopathologic types of

			Histopathology		
		squamous ca.	adenoca.	large cell ca.	In total
No of patients		24	23	17	64
Type of operation	wegde resection	0	1	0	1
	lobectomy	10	17	10	37
	bilobectomy	2	2	0	4
	pulmonectomy	12	3	7	22
No of chemotherapy cycles	0	14	9	5	28
	1-2	2	3	7	12
	3	5	9	5	19
	4-6	3	2	0	5
Fractionation of postoperative radiotherapy	df=2Gy	21	14	13	48
	df=2.66Gy	3	9	4	16

Table 1. Histopathologic types of primary tumours and treatment modalities

Table 2. Disease Free Survival (DFS) and Overall Survival (OS) in weeks from the date of the operation

			Med	ium	Minir	num	Maxii	num	Stan	dard
	Women	Men	(wee	eks)	(wee	eks)	(wee	ks)	devia	ation
			DFS	OS	DFS	OS	DFS	OS	DFS	OS
Healthy	6	14	182	182	104	104	285	285	53	53
Distant progression	6	13	59	105	10	21	155	223	31.4	51
Loco-regional progression	2	7	95	129	44	62	175	209	52.4	54
Loco-regional and distant progression	1	5	68	98	27	56	143	153	42	38
Another cancer	0	2	96	141	54	92	138	190	59.3	69
Death without cancer progression	0	8	85	85	32	32	213	213	65	65
In total:	15	49	107	130	10	21	285	285	69.5	63

primary tumours and treatment modalities are indicated in Tab. 1. Immunohistochemical analyses were performed on paraffin blocks of resected lung tissue from 64 patients. Primary monoclonal antibodies to Ki-67, Her2/neu and laminin (DAKO Rabbit Anti Human Ki-67 Antigen N 1574 LSAB /control slides N 1574/, Rabbit Anti Human c-cerbB-2 Oncoprotein N 1629 LSAB /control slides N 1629/ Monoclonal Mouse Anri Human Laminin klon 4C7 Isotype IgG2a, kappa) were used. All immunohistochemical data were assessed twice for each patient, without prior knowledge of the patient's outcome. Proliferation index Ki-67 was determined by scoring the percentage of malignant cells with positive nuclear staining in five microscope fields, using the microscope Olympus BX - 50 and the computer program MultiScanBase 08.98. Her2/neu expression was estimated according to a semiquantitative four-stage grading system. Laminin expression was also evaluated using the semiquantitative system. Separately, on a three-grade scale the percentage of the cells with laminin expression (0%, <50%, >50% cells) was estimated, and separately on a fourgrade scale was estimated the intensity of intracellular laminin staining (0-3 grade). The extracellular laminin expression was evaluated using a semiquantitative four-stage grading system (0-3 grade). Overall cancer-specific survival was defined as the period from the date of operation to the date of cancer-death. An observation was made at the last follow-up to determine if the patient was either alive or had died of a cause other than NSCLC. Disease Free Survival was defined similarly. Kaplan--Meier curves were calculated for each variable. The log-rank

test and the Cox proportional hazards model were used to examine the relationship between cancer-specific survival, disease-free survival and various potential prognostic factors. The level of significance was set at p < 0.05. The association of all markers with clinicopathological parameters was evaluated using the Chi-Square Test. Statistical analysis was performed using STATISTICA ver. 6. The analysis of classification trees, one of the most popular techniques in data mining, was performed using STATISTICA ver. 6.

Results

The results of 64 patients treated for NSCLC were analysed statistically. We examined the association between the following parameters and their influence on survival and disease-free survival-gender, age, type of operation, radicality of operation, pTNM, histologic subtype, grade of histologic malignancy, number of chemotherapy cycles, total dose of radiotherapy, dose intensity, fractionation dilution, proliferation index Ki-67, Her2/neu expression, intracellular laminin expression, and extracellular laminin expression.

Tab. 2 shows the mean time of DFS and OS. Index Ki-67 was estimated for 47 patients. The mean index Ki-67 was 28.6% (range 0.5 to 90%). The only weak correlation was between high expression Her2/neu and low index Ki-67, without statistical power. There was no difference in DFS and OS between groups of patients with index Ki-67 > 25% and <25%.



Figure 1. Disease free survival for patients with intracellular laminin in more than 50% and less than 50% of the cells (p=0.02)





Her2/neu expression was evaluated for 64 patients, and was estimated as 0 for 21 (32.8%) patients, as 1 degree for 23 (35%) patients, as 2 degrees for 13 (20%) patients, and as 3 degrees for 7 (10%) patients. There wasn't any significant dependence between Her2/neu expression and other parameters.

DFS (*Fig. 1*) and OS (*Fig. 2*) were found to be statistically diminished among patients with laminin expression in more than 50% cancer cells. We found also to be statistically significant the difference in DFS (*Fig. 3*) and OS (*Fig. 4*) between patients with the most intensive reaction against intracellular laminin and the rest of the patients. There were no significant difference in DFS and OS on the other levels of extracellular laminin.







To identify groups of patients with poorer prognosis, we used tissue markers whose presence leads to a decrease of DFS – it was intracellular laminin and Her2/neu – whose influence on DFS was close to statistical significance. From among the 64 patients we constituted a group in which at least one of the chosen markers was on the highest level (Her2/neu overexpression or/and laminin in more than 50% cells or/and intracellular laminin staining intensity =3); and to simplify description in a subsequent analysis we introduced the term LAMHER. Comparison of curves of DFS (*Fig. 5*) and OS (*Fig. 6*) between groups of patients with at least one of the chosen markers on the highest level (LAMHER = 1) and the



Figure 5. Disease free survival for patients with LAMHER=1 and LAMHER=0 (p=0.0014)

Figure 7. Rank of the parameters as predictive factors for reccurrence of the disease scale from 0 (low value) to 100 (high value)



Figure 6. Overall survival for patients with LAMHER=1 and LAMHER=0 (p=0.00017)



rest of studied patients (LAMHER = 0) showed a statistically significant difference.

Multivariate analyses was performed with the Cox proportional hazards regression model. From among the factors, only the level of the LAMHER factor was found to be the only independent risk factor (p=0.001, RR = 4.08).

We used a multidimensional exploratory technique – analysis of classification trees – to find such predictive factors which would enable one, in the most exact and easiest way, to prognosticate recurrence of the disease. Analysis was based on observation of 54 patients; we excluded patients who died without cancer progression. *Fig.* 7 shows the parameters taken

into consideration in this analysis, and their rank as predictive factors. The most unfavourable prognostic factors according to a computerised algorithm were LAMHER and Fractionation Dilution (FD = overall time of radiotherapy/number of fractions radiotherapy). The scheme of the classification tree simply shows that the chance of curing patients with LAMHER equals 1 is close to 0, and for this group of patients the significance of the other factors is almost inessential. In the group with LAMHER equals 0 was the prevalence of patients without disease recurrence. Application of the Fractionation Dilution factor in this group enables one to distinguish between patients with better (FD≤1.57) and worse (FD>1.57) prognosis. Using this rule in our study, 10 of 54 patients were wrongly classified, six as healthy while they had recurrence of the disease, and four patients as ones with disease recurrence while in fact they were healthy. Global costs of faulty classification after the crossmatching test was 0.33.

Discussion

We designed this study to test the hypothesis that Her2/neu expression, the level of intracellular laminin and index Ki-67 by themselves or in combination are of prognostic importance in patients with resected NSCLC followed by postoperative radiotherapy. The markers in this study effect the malignant transformation and metastatic process through three oncogenic mechanisms: cell growth – Her2/neu, cell cycle regulation – Ki-67 and invasiveness – laminin.

We did not find a statistically significant difference between low and high proliferative indices. The relationship between Ki-67 expression and prognosis in NSCLC is still controversial. However, most of the studies suggest decreased survival among patients with high Ki-67 expression [3-11]. In 2001 Ramnath showed limited value for the Ki-67 index, and concluded that Ki-67 index confidence intervals are large and weakly correlate with survival. He corroborated the importance of the Ki-67 index as a prognostic factor in patients with NSCLC is marginal [12].

Although the Kaplan-Meier survival analysis did not demonstrate the negative prognostic value of Her2/neu, there was a trend for poorer overall survival and disease free survival in patients with Her2/neu overexpression. However, a large number of patients would be necessary to prove a statistically significant effect of Her2/neu overexpression, more particularly as only 10% of our patients showed its overexpression. The major problem in comparing studies of Her2/neu expression in NSCLC is the enormous variations in frequencies of NSCLC tumours scored positive for Her2/neu, due to the application of different techniques and antibodies [13-27]. As a consequence different results were reported concerning the impact of Her2/neu overexpression on survival in NSCLC [16,18,21--23,28]. Most of the studies confirming a statistically important decrease of survival in patients with Her2/neu overexpression was performed on populations of patients with stage I NSCLC [3,17,18,24,29]. In the case of higher stage NSCLC, impact of the single marker on survival could be less distinct.

The factor with the strongest independent prognostic value was laminin. Kaplan-Meier overall and disease free survival analysis demonstrated the negative prognostic value of the intensive intracellular laminin expression and also the presence of laminin in more than 50% of cells. We used monoclonal antibody 4C7, which was acknowledged to be specific for the laminin a1 chain, but the latest studies have proved that it recognised rather the laminin a5 chain [30,31]. Most of the studies concerning the relation between laminin and cancer progression were based on laminin 5 (a3, b3, g2). In the case of this isoform, there was a dependence between laminin chains accumulation and malignant progression of the cancer [32-39]. There are very few publications concerning laminin in NSCLC [40-42].

To create a prognostic model we used molecular markers of two oncogenic mechanisms that have an influence on Disease Free Survival, namely intracellular laminin and Her2/neu, and we called these markers LAMHER. In the investigated group, only one patient had both Her2/neu overexpression and the highest level of intracellular laminin. We found a statistically significant difference between patients with LAMHER=1 and the rest of the population in DFS (p=0.0014) and OS (p=0.00017). In the Cox analysis, the factor with the strongest independent prognostic value was LAMHER (p<0.001, RR = 4.08).

In the last years, a few studies were published in which the authors created biological risk models based on multiple molecular markers and showed that survival depends on the "dose" of cumulative unfavourable prognostic factors [3,17,24,29,43]. The conclusion of this study is that multiple molecular marker testing is necessary to detect an independent prognostic impact on survival and is therefore superior to single marker testing. Based on LAMHER testing, two groups of patients could be defined: a low-risk group (LAMHER=0) and a high-risk group (LAMHER = 1) for failure of standarized treatment.

References

 Błaszczyk J, Pudełko M. Nowotwory złośliwe na Dolnym Śląsku w roku 1996. Wrocław 1998, Dolnośląski Rejestr Nowotworów.

2. Jassem J, Skokowski J, Dziadziuszko R. Results of surgical treatment of non-small cell lung cancer: validation of the new postoperative pathologic TNM classification. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg, 2000; 119: 1141-6.

3. Harpole DH, Richards W, Herndon J. Angiogenesis and molecular biologic substaging patients with stage I non-small cell lung cancer. Ann Thorac Surg, 1996; 61: 1470-6.

4. Ishida H, Irie K, Itoh T. The prognostic significance of p53 and bcl-2 expression in lung adenocarcinoma and its correlation with Ki 67 growth fraction. Cancer, 1997; 80(6): 1034-45.

5. Komaki R, Milas L, Ro J. Prognostic biomarker study in pathologically staged N1 non-small cell lung caner. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 1998; 40: 787-96.

6. Pence J, Kerns BJ, Dodge RK. Prognostic significance of the proliferation index in surgically resected non-small cell lung cancer. Arch Surg, 1993; 128: 1382-90.

 Scagliotti GV, Micela M, Gubetta L. Prognostic significance of Ki 67 labeling in resected non small cell lung cancer. Eur J Cancer, 1993; 29: 363-5.

8. Shiba M, Kohono H, Kakizawa K. Ki 67 immunostaining and other prognostic factors including tobacco smoking in patients with resected non small cell lung carcinoma. Cancer, 2000; 89: 1457-65.

9. Strauss GM, Kwiatkowski DJ, Harpole DH. Molecular and pathologic markers in stage I non-small cell carcinoma of the lung. J Clin Oncol, 1995; 13: 1265-79.

10. Tungekar MF, Gatter KC, Dunnill MS. Ki 67 immunostaining and survival in operable lung cancer. Histopathol, 1991; 19: 545-50.

11. Viberti L, Papotti M, Abbona GC. Value of Ki 67 immunostaining in preoperative biopsies of carcinomas of the lung. Human Pathol, 1997; 28: 189-92.

12. Ramnath N, Hernandez FJ, Tan DF. MCM2 is an independent predictor of survival in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2001; 19(22): 4259-66.

13. Bongiorno PF, Whyte RI, Lesser EJ. Alternations of K-ras, p53, and erbB-2/neu in human lung adenocarcinomas. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg, 1944;107: 590-5.

 Chiu KY, Loke SL, Ho FC. Immunohistochemical demonstration of c-erbB-2 protein in gastric adenocarcinoma: comparison of cryostat and paraffin wax sections and effect of fixation. J Clin Pathol, 1994; 47: 117-21.

15. Giatromanolaki A, Gougorlis V, Chetty R. c-erbB-2 oncoprotein expression in operable non-small lung cancer. Anticancer Res, 1996;16: 987-94.

16. Giatromanolaki A, Koukourakis MI, O'Byrne K. Non-small cell lung cancer: c-erbB-2 overexpression correlates with low angiogenesis and poor prognosis. Anticancer Res, 1996; 16: 3819-25.

17. Harpole Jr DH, Marks JR, Richards WG. Localized adenocarcinoma of lung: oncogene expression of erbB-2 and p53 in 150 patients. Clin Cancer Res, 1995; 1: 659-64.

18. Hsieh CC, Chow KC, Fahn HJ. Prognostic significance of HER--2/neu overexpression in stage I adenocarcinoma of lung. Ann Thorac Surg, 1998; 66: 1159-64.

19. Kern JA, Schwartz DA, Nordberg JE. p185neu expression in human lung adenocarcinomas predict shortened survival. Cancer Res, 1990; 50: 5184-7.

20. Kristiansen G, Yu Y, Petersen S. Overexpression of c-erbB2 protein correlates with disease-stage and chromosomal gain at the c-erbB2 locus in non-small cell lung cancer. Eur J Cancer, 2001; 37: 1089-95.

21. Lopez-Guerrero JA, Bolufer-Gilabert P, Vera-Sempere FJ. C-erbB-2 expression and its relationship with ploidy, p53 abnormalities and epidermal growth factor receptor content in human non-small cell lung cancer. Clin Chim Acta, 1999; 285: 105-20.

22. Pastorino U, Andreola S, Tagliabue E. Immunohistochemical markers in stage I lung cancer: relevance to prognosis. J Clin Oncol, 1997; 15: 2858-65.

23. Pfeiffer P, Clausen PP, Andersen K. Lack of prognostic signifficance of epidermal growth factor receptor and the oncoprotein p185 HER-2 in patients with systematically untreated non-small cell lung cancer: an immunohistochemical study on cryosections. Br J Cancer, 1996;74: 86-91.

24. Schneider PM, Praeuer HW, Stoelzing O. Multiple molecular marker testing (p53, c-Ki-ras, c-erbB-2) improves estimation of prognosis in potentially curative resected non-small cell lung cancer. Br J Cancer, 2000; 83: 473-9.

25. Shi D, He G, Cao S. Overexpression of the c-erbB-2/neu encoded p185 protein in primary lung cancer. Mol Carcinog, 1992; 5: 213-8.

26. Tateishi M, Ishida T, Mitsudomi T. Prognostic value of c-erbB-2 protein expression in human lung adenocarcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma. Eur J Cancer, 1991; 27A: 1372-5.

27. Volm M, Efferth T, Mattern J. Oncoprotein (c-myc,c-erbB1,cerbB2,c-fos) and suppressor gene product (p53) expression in squamous cell carcinomas of the lung. Clinical and biological correlations. Anticancer Res, 1992; 12: 11-20.

28. Fleischhacker M, Beinert K, Possinger K. Molecular genetic characteristics of lung cancer – useful as "real" tumor markers? Lung Cancer, 1999; 25: 7-24.

29. D'Amico T, Massey M, Herndon J. A biologic risk model for stage I lung cancer: immunohistochemical analysis of 408 patients with use of ten molecular markers. J Thorac Caridiovascul Surg, 1999; 117: 736-43.

30. Pierce RA, Griffin G, Miner JH. Expression patterns of laminin alpha 1 and alpha 5 in human lung during development. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2000; 23(6): 742-7.

31. Tiger CF, Champliaud MF, Pedrosa-Domellof F. Presence of laminin alpha 5 chain and lack of laminin alpha 1 chain during human muscule development and in muscular dystrophies. J Biol Chem, 1997, 272(45): 28590-5.

32. Kainulainen T, Autio-Hermainen H, Oikarinen A. Altered distribution and synthesis of laminin 5 (kalinin) in oral lichen planus, epithelial dysplasias and squamous cell carcinomas. Br J Dermatol, 1997; 136: 331-6.

33. Koshikawa N, Moriyama K, Takamura H. Overexpression of laminin g2 chain monomer in invading gastric carcinoma cells. Cancer Res, 1999 Nov; 59: 5596-601.

34. Ono Y, Nakanishi Y, Ino Y. Clinicopathologic significance of laminin 5 gamma 2 chain expression in squamous cell carcinoma of the tongue: immunohistochemical analysis of 67 lesions. Cancer, 1999; 85: 2315-21.

35. Pyke C, Romer J, Kallunki P. The gamma 2 chain of kalinin/ /laminin 5 is preferentially expressed in invading malignant cells in human cancers. Am J Pathol, 1994 Oct; 145(4): 782-91.

36. Pyke C, Salo S, Ralfkiaer E. Laminin 5 is a marker of invading cancer cells in some human carcinomas and is coexpressed with the receptor for urokinase plasminogen aktivator in budding cancer cells in colon adenocarcinomas. Cancer Res, 1995 Sep; 55(18): 4132-9.

37. Skyldberg B, Salo S, Eriksson E. Laminin 5 as a marker of invasiveness in cervical lesion. J Natl Cancer Inst, 1999; 91: 1882-7.

38. Soini Y, Maatta M, Salo S. Expression of laminin gamma 2 chain in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Pathol, 1996; 180: 290-4.

39. Sordat I, Bosman FT, Dorta G. Differential expression of laminin 5 subunits and integrin receptors in human colorectal neoplasia. J Pathol, 1998; 185: 44-52.

40. Maatta M, Soini Y, Paakko P. Expression of the laminin g2 chain in different histological types of lung carcinoma. A study by immunohistochemistry and in situ hybridization. J Pathol, 1999; 188: 361-8.

41. Moriya Y, Niki T, Yamada T. Increased expression of laminin 5 and its prognostic significance in lung adenocarcinoma of small size. Cancer, 2001; 91(6): 1129-41.

42. Akashi T, Ito E, Eishi Y. Reduced expression of laminin a3 and a5 chains in non-small cell lung cancers. Jpn J Cancer Res, 2001 March; 92: 293-301.

43. Kwiatkowski DJ, Godleski J. Molecular pathologic substaining in 244 stage I non-small cell lung cancer patients: clinical implications. J Clin Oncol, 1998; 16: 2468-77.

Loss of heterozygosity in laryngeal cancer

Rogowski M¹, Walenczak I¹, Pepiński W², Skawrońska M², Sieśkiewicz A¹, Klatka J³

¹ Department of Otolaryngology, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

² Department of Forensic Medicine, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

³ Department of Otolaryngology, Medical Academy of Lublin, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Head and neck cancers account for about 6% of all human cancers. Molecular changes leading to the disease development and progression still remain not fully explained. Examination of loss of heterozygosity (allelic loss, LOH) using the specific microsatellite markers is a method of choice in assessing tumour suppressor genes (TSGs) localisation in human genome.

Material and methods: The study was performed in a group of 46 male patients, aged 42-77 years. Forty three patients underwent total laryngectomy with lymph nodectomy, two patients – chordectomy and one patient – partial laryngectomy.

Tumour tissue specimens and reference periphereal blood samples were obtained during surgical resections. Standard methods were used for DNA isolation. Fluorescent multiplex PCR was used to amplify microsatellite loci included in commercially available human identification kits.

Results: LOH was found at the following loci: BAT26, D3S1358, FGA, CSF1PO, D5S818, D8S1179, VWA, D13S317, D18S51. The highest LOH frequency was found in the tumor samples where the neighbouring cervical lymph nodes were affected but the incidence of LOH at BAT26 was statistically insignificant (p=0.07).

Conclusions: High incidence of LOH is considered an unfavourable prognostic factor accompanying an aggressive nature of the tumour and indicating an involvement of

Received 4.05.2004 Accepted 21.07.2004

certain genome regions in cancerogenesis. In head and neck cancers LOH was found on the following chromosomes: 3p, 5q, 8p, 9p, 9q, 11q, 17p, 17q, 18p, 18q.

Key words: laryngeal cancer, loss of heterozygosity.

Introduction

Head and neck cancers account for about 6% of all human cancers. They are more common in men than in women (the ratio about 3 to 1). Cytogenetic changes, including MYC or RAS proto-oncogene inactivation and inactivation of tumour suppressor genes (TSGs) of cancerous transformation are discussed as etiological factors. On the other hand, suppressor gene products may inhibit cancerous phenotype. Molecular changes leading to the disease development and progression still remain not fully explained. Examination of loss of heterozygosity (allelic loss, LOH) using the specific microsatellite markers is a method of choice in assessing TSGs localisation in human genome. More detailed understanding of these disturbances will help to establish possible prognostic factors in the disease treatment. LOH, or loss of normal allele in heterozygotic locus, may result from different mechanisms, including chromosomal deletion, mitotic recombination (MR), gene conversion, point mutation, or intragenic allele inactivation [1]. Consequently, the locus may become homozygous due to mitotic recombination, gene conversion or chromosome loss with reduplication, hemizygous due to deletion or chromosome loss, complex heterozygote due to introduction of another point mutation at the locus, or it may remain heterozygous (with relation to nucleotide sequence), if one allele is inactivated intragenically [2].

High incidence of LOH is considered an unfavourable prognostic factor accompanying aggressive nature of the tumour and indicating involvement of certain genome regions in cancerogenesis. In head and neck cancers LOH was found

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Prof. Marek Rogowski Department of Otolaryngology Medical University of Bialystok ul. Skłodowskiej 24a 15-276 Białystok, Poland e-mail: erogowski@poczta.onet.pl

Marker	Chromosomal localisation	LOH frequency (%)
BAT26	2p16.3-q21	19/45 (42%)
D3S1358	3р	6/45 (13%)
FGA	4q28	2/45 (4%)
CSF1PO	5q33.3-34	8/45 (18%)
D5S818	5q21-q31	5/45 (11%)
D8S1179	8q	1/45 (2%)
VWA	12p12	3/45 (7%)
D13S317	13q22-q31	4/45 (9%)
D18S51	18q21	7/45 (16%)

Table 1. Chromosomal distribution of LOH frequency in laryngeal cancer

Figure 1. LOH incidence and histopathological grade (G1, G2, G3): number of cases; % of cases



on the following chromosomes: 3p, 5q, 8p, 9p, 9q, 11q, 17p, 17q, 18p, 18q, Changes in other DNA regions are also possible [3].

Material and methods

The study was performed in a group of 46 male patients, aged 42-77 years. Forty three patients underwent total laryngectomy with lymph nodectomy, two patients - chordectomy and one patient - partial laryngectomy. Tumour tissue specimens and reference periphereal blood samples were obtained during surgical resections. Standard methods were used for DNA isolation. Additional microcolumn purification was performed when necessary. Fluorescent multiplex PCR was used to amplify microsatellite loci included in commercially available human identification kits: AmpFISTR Profiler and AmpFISTR SGM Plus (Applied Biosystems, USA) according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Genotyping was performed in 310 ABI Prism Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, USA) using the GeneScan Analysis v3.1 and Genotyper v2.5 software. The examined microsatellite markers and targeting genes are presented in Tab. 1. Amplification of the BAT26 locus was performed in a separate reaction using PCR Core Kit (Qiagen, USA) and commercially synthesized primers of the following sequences: forward primer 5'-tga cta ctt ttg act tca gcc, reverse primer 5'- aac cat tca aca ttt tta acc. PCR conditions were as follows: initial denaturation at 94°C-1 min, 35 cycles of

Figure 2. LOH incidence in laryngeal cancer



94°C-30 s, 49°C-40 s and 72°C-40 s with the final elongation at 72°C for 10 min. PCR products were separated using horizontal non-denaturing PAGE in a discontinuous buffer system and silver stained. The analyses were performed twice, so the results were highly reproducible. LOH was defined as a decrease (at least 50%) in peak height of an allele compared with that of the other determined after comparison of normal and pathologic DNA. Amplicons were sized according to 100 bp ladder (Gibco, BRL). Frequency of LOH was calculated for respective samples. Results were analyzed using a statistical analysis program commonly applied in biomedical assays (t-Student test for pairs of variables).

Results

On histopathologic specimens, G1 grade cancers were diagnosed in 9 patients (21%), G2 grade cancers in 17 patients (41%) and G3 grade cancers in 16 patients (38%) (*Fig. 1*). Lymph node metastases were found in 16/45 cases, with G1 in 2 patients, G2 in 5 patients and G3 in 9 patients. LOH was detected in 31% cases: one patient (2%) displayed LOH at 5 loci, 4 patients (9%) at 4 loci, 7 patients (16%) at 3 loci, 4 (9%) patients at 2 loci, 5 patients (11%) at 1 locus (*Fig. 2*). LOH frequency was statistically significant in high G grade cancers (P=0.0034).

Overall, 39 (87%) of 45 patients displayed LOH at the following loci: BAT26–19/45 (42%), D3S1358–6/45 (13%), FGA–2/45 (4%), CSF1PO–8/45 (18%), D5S818–5/45 (11%), D8S1179–1/45 (2%), VWA–3/45 (7%), D13S317–4/45 (9%), D18S51–7/45 (16%). No LOH was found at the other microsatellite markers. No evidence of LOH was found at the other markers.

The highest LOH frequency was found in the tumor samples where the neighbouring cervical lymph nodes were affected. In 8/16 histopathologically verified cases with lymph node metastases LOH was found at BAT26 and at other studied STR loci, in other two cases – only at BAT26. The incidence of LOH at BAT26 was statistically insignificant (p=0.07). In 5/29 patients with non-involved cervical lymph nodes LOH was present at BAT26 and the particular chromosomal localisation (*Tab. 1*).

Discussion

In the present study, LOH was found in 39 out of 45 cases (87%). Comparable data was obtained by El-Naggar et al., whereas Jin et al. found no statistically significant association between major karyotypic features and histological differentiation or TNM stage in the laryngeal cancer [4,5]. Microsatellite markers are commonly used in the analysis of allelic imbalance. Presence of LOH at numerous loci in tumor specimens may contribute to the development of a model of cancerogenous progression [6]. Application of microsatellite loci as genetic markers is common due to their abundance in the genome, extreme polymorphism and amplification by the PCR reaction. In 1996 Califano et al. proposed a model of genetic changes in head and neck squamous cell epitheliomas, which assumes positive correlation of LOH and histological grade, spanning from mild hyperplasia to invasive cancer [7]. Veltman et al. reported LOH at 18q21 in pre-malignant laryngeal lesions, which suggests involvement of this chromosomal region in the laryngeal carcinogenesis [8].

El-Naggar et al. analysed LOH in 20 patients suffering from head and neck squamous cell epithelioma [3]. According to these authors, in non-invasive cancers LOH was observed on the following chromosomes: 9p (28%), 9q and 18q (10%), 11q and 17p (7%), 3p and 18p (5%). High incidence of LOH in invasive cancers was observed on chromosomes: 9p (72%), 8p (53%), 3p (47%), 9q (35%) and 11q (33%). LOH was also correlated with DNA aneuploidy, high grading and low histologic differentiation [3]. In the present study the authors failed to obtain statistically significant correlation between LOH frequency and metastases to the lymph nodes.

Conclusions

1. Our findings suggest positive correlation between LOH incidence and G grade in laryngeal cancers.

2. No statistically significant correlation was found between LOH frequency and metastases to the cervical lymph nodes.

References

1. Cappione AJ, French BL, Skuse GR. A potential role for NF1 mRNA editing in the pathogenesis of NF1 tumors. Am J Hum Genet, 1997; 60: 305-12.

2. Tischfield JA. Loss of heterozygosity or: how I learned to stop worrying and love mitotic recombination. Am J Hum Genet, 1997; 61: 1995-9.

3. Data base: www.ornl.gov/sci/techresources/Human_Genome//launchpad/index.shtml

4. El-Naggar AK, Hurr K, Batsakis JG, Luna MA, Goepfert H, Huff V. Sequential loss of heterozygosity at microsatellite motifs in preinvasive and invasive head and neck squamous carcinoma. Cancer Res, 1995; 55: 2656-9.

5. Jin C et al. Nonrandom pattern of cytogenetic abnormalities in squamous cell carcinoma of the larynx. Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 2000; 28(1): 66-76.

 Yamaguchi T, Toguchida J, Wadayama B. Loss of heterozygosity and tumor suppressor gene mutations in chondrosarcomas. Anticancer Res, 1996; 16: 2009-15.

7. Califano J, van der Riet P, Westra W. Genetic progression model for head and neck cancer: implications for field cancerization. Cancer Res, 1996; 56: 2488-92.

8. Veltman JA. Specific steps in an uploidization correlate with loss of heterozygosity of 9p21, 17p13 and 18q21 in the progression of pre-malignant laryngeal lesions. Int J Cancer, 2001; 91: 193-9.

Effects of antidepressant mirtazapine on fibromyalgia symptoms

Samborski W1, Leżańska-Szpera M2, Rybakowski JK2

¹ Department of Physiotherapy and Rheumatology, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland
² Department of Adult Psychiatry, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Fibromyalgia syndrome (FS) is a form of nonarticular rheumatism. The main criteria are the widespread musculoskeletal pain and tender points at multiple characteristic sites which are associated with several vegetative and functional symptoms. Depression is the most frequent psychiatric concomitant of FS. Etiology is unknown, connection between disturbances of serotonin metabolism and pathogenesis is postulated. Pharmacological therapy with analgetic and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs is not very effective. Positive effects were reported in some patients treated with antidepressant drugs, especially serotonergic agents.

Material and methods: In the study a novel antidepressant drug mirtazapine was used characterized by selective blockade of 5-HT2 and 5-HT3 receptors. In an open trial participated 29 patients with FS, who met 1990 ACR criteria for fibromyalgia. All were treated with mirtazapine for 6 weeks. Intensity of pain, sleep disturbances, fatigue and other symptoms were measured using visuale analogue scale, severity of depression was evaluated with HDRS and BDI.

Results: An open trial completed 26 patients, the majority of them experienced a clinical improvement at the end of the study as a consequence of $\geq 40\%$ reduced intensity of fibromyalgia symptoms as well as reduced severity of depression. The significant correlation between reduction in depression after 6 weeks of mirtazapine treatment with

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Samborski W

Department of Physiotherapy and Rheumatology University of Medical Sciences ul. 28 czerwca 1956 r 135/147 61-545 Poznań, Poland Tel: +061-8-310-244

Received 1.07.2003 8.06.2004

the reduction on all four main symptoms of FS suggests a common pathophysiology of depression and symptoms of fibromyalgia. The data thus far obtained indicate the blockade of 5-HT2 and 5-HT3 receptors with mirtazapine as an effective and promising method in FS.

Conclusions: Further double-blind placebo-controlled study are required to confirm our results.

Key words:	fibromyalgia, blockade of 5-HT2 and 5-HT3
	receptors, mirtazapine.

Introduction

Fibromyalgia syndrome (FS) is a form of non-articular rheumatism. Widespread musculoskeletal pain is the dominant symptom, and tender points at multiple characteristic sites can be demonstrated in most instances [1,2]. FS is frequently associated with chronic fatigue, poor sleep, irritable bowel, headaches, dysmenorrhea and other vegetative symptoms [3-5]. All studies confirm the female preponderance as well as the chronicity of symptoms in this syndrome [6,7]. Muscle biopses reveal no inflammatory processes and basic laboratory tests are normal [8,9]. Depression is the most frequent psychiatric concomitant of FS and observed association between FS and depression has been considered in several ways: is FS a variant of depression (somatized depression) or are the symptoms of depression secondary to disturbances in the process of coping with chronic and painful disease? Another possibility is that depression and FS share common aspects of their pathophysiology [10,11].

Several studies have shown that central serotonin abnormality may be connected with an increased pain sensitivity, sleep disturbance and depression [12]. Because these symptoms are prominent in FS, an association between FS and disturbed serotonin (5-HT) metabolism has been postulated [13]. There is some evidence supporting this hypothesis such as showing a decrease in both serum concentration of 5-HT and plasma concentration of tryptophan (5-HT precursor) in FS. A relationship exists between the 5-HT serum concentration and the intensity of pain as well as the number of specific "tender points" [14-16]. A presence of antibodies against 5-HT in patients with FS has been also demonstrated [17,18].

Pharmacological therapy of FS is mostly unsatisfactory. Analgetic agents and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs are not very effective. On the other hand, a favorable therapeutic response was observed to antidepressant drugs. Positive effects were reported in some FS patients treated with tricyclic antidepressants – imipramine and amitriptyline [19,20], with selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors – citalopram and fluoxetine [21,22], and also with the novel antidepressant venlafaxine [23]. Influencing serotonergic system makes an important element of mechanism of each of these drugs. A recent meta-analysis of fibromyalgia treatment with antidepressant drugs suggests a significant effect of such treatment on sleep, fatigue, pain and well-being of patients. However, it is not clear whether this effect is related to antidepressant action [24,25].

Apart from antidepressant drugs, some effect in FS was also observed with serotonergic agents, e.g. selective blockers of serotonergic receptors. In the study with ketanserine, the drug blocking serotonin 5-HT2 receptors, it was found that quality of sleep in FS was improved [26]. Also, a therapy with tropisetron or ondansetron, the selective 5-HT3 receptor antagonists reduced pain intensity in about half of FS patients whereas no change in pain level was seen in the other half. The lack of uniform pattern of responsiveness to these agents may suggest a heterogeneity of pathogenic background in relation to serotonergic system in FS patients [27-29].

Mirtazapine is a novel antidepressant drug characterized, among others, by selective blockade of both 5-HT2 and 5-HT3 receptors. In view of previous moderately promising studies with selective serotonin receptor antagonists, we hypothesized that this drug may be useful in the treatment of fibromyalgia. In this study we present the results of an open trial of mirtazapine in FS patients.

Materials and methods

Subjects

The study group consisted of 29 patients with FS (25 female and 4 male) with mean age 45.6 years (range 20-64). All patients met the 1990 American College of Rheumatology diagnostic criteria for FS [30]. Each patient underwent routine clinical examination, radiographic and laboratory investigation to establish the diagnosis (excluding other inflammatory, rheumatic, metabolic, endocrine disease associated with muscle pain). They all gave written consent to the study which was also approved by the Ethics Committee, University of Medical Sciences, Poznań.

Procedure

The patients were free from all antidepressant medication for at least 7 days before the administration of mirtazapine. Throughout the study, no other drugs were permitted with the exception of paracetamol, if required by the patient, but not *Figure 1*. Intensity of pain and fatigue in the courses of mirtazapine treatment. (VAS score)



exceeding 2 g/day. The patients were treated with mirtazapine for 6 weeks (42 days), the first week with 15 mg in the evening, the next 5 weeks the dose could be increased to 30 mg in the evening. All patients were examined by the rheumatologist and psychiatrist before enrolling into the study (visit 1), after 7 days (visit 2), after 21 days (visit 3) and after 42 days (visit 4).

Assessment

Intensity of pain, sleep disturbances, fatigue and other symptoms: cold extremities, dryness of mouth, perfuse sweating, dizziness, gastric problems, headache or migraine, irregular breathing, arrhythmia, paresthesia and urinary urgency was measured using visual analogue scale (VAS) where 0=no symptom and 10=extreme intensity of symptoms [31]. The duration of morning stiffness was measured in minutes.

The severity of depression was measured using the Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) – 17 item version [32] and Beck Depression Inventory [33].

Patient was considered improved, if he/she obtained the reduction of $\geq 40\%$ of the following main symptoms: pain, fatigue, sleep disturbances and depression.

Statistics

For the statistical analysis, the Wilcoxon-Test, the Mann-Whithney U Test and ANOVA procedure were used.

Results

Among 26 patients who completed an open trial with mirtazapine, the majority experienced a clinical improvement at the end of the study as a consequence of $\geq 40\%$ reduced intensity of fibromyalgia symptoms. In 13 patients (50%), the reduction of pain and fatigue level was observed. The decrease of intensity of these symptoms in whole group of patients with subsequent visits is depicted in *Fig. 1*.

The improvement of the sleep quality with significant reduction on VAS was noted in 19 patients (73%), what was also supported by the decrease of intensity on HDRS sleep subscale (items 4-6). This is shown in *Fig. 2*.

The reduced severity of depressive symptoms $\ge 40\%$ on HDRS scale was observed in 18 patients (69%) and on BDI scale in 16 subjects (61%). The mean intensity of depressive symptoms during subsequent visits in shown in *Fig. 3.*

Figure 2. Sleep disturbances in the course of mirtazapine treatment (VAS score and HDRS sleep subscale)



Table 1. Intensity of fibromyalgia symptoms before and after therapy with mirtazapine in patients with fibromyalgia (n=26)

Symptoms		n=26	
VAS	Ι	II	p<
Pain	7.92	5.0	0.0005
Morning stiff. (min)	67.9	48.7	0.0005
Fatigue	8.4	5.7	0.0005
Sleep disturbances	8.2	2.7	0.0001
Cold extremities	7.3	4.7	0.0005
Dryness of mouth	6.0	4.9	0.005
Perfuse sweating	6.4	4.2	0.001
Dizziness	5.6	2.7	0.0005
Headache	6.5	3.3	0.0001
Gastric problems	5.5	2.7	0.0005
Arrhythmia	7.4	4.3	0.0005
Irregular breathing	4.9	3.5	0.005
Paresthesia	8.0	4.2	0.0005
Urinary urgency	5.4	2.9	0.001

I – before enrolling into the study;

II-after 6 weeks treatment with mirtazapine

The improvement expressed as $\geq 40\%$ reduced intensity on all mentioned above parameters was observed in 10 patients (38%).

A significant amelioration after mirtazapine treatment was also noted in such somatic symptoms as cold extremities, dryness of mouth, perfuse sweating, dizziness, headache, gastrointestinal symptoms, arrhythmia, irregular breathing, paresthesia and urinary urgency what was shown in *Tab. 1*.

The mean weekly dosage of paracetamol in whole group of patients was reduced from 4.5 g taken during the week before treatment to 1.5 g during the last week (p < 0.0005).

Eight patients complained of sleepiness and hypotension in the first days of therapy. In 5 cases the dose of mirtazapine was reduced to 15 mg daily and treatment was continued. Three female patients dropped out from the study after second visit on account of this side effect. Other side effects were not observed during mirtazapine treatment.

In the whole group of patients before treatment, there was a significant correlation between the intensity of depression, measured both with HDRS and BDI, and the intensity of pain and morning stiffness but not with the intensity of fatigue and

Figure 3. Intensity of depression (HDRS and BDI scores) in the course of mirtazapine treatment



Table 2. Correlation between reduction of depression (HDRS and BDI scales) and reduction of main fibromyalgia symptoms after 6 weeks of mirtazapine treatment

	Reduction in HDRS	Reduction in BDI
Pain	0.72**	0.63**
Sleep disturbances	0.46*	0.42*
Fatigue	0.77**	0.69**
Morning stiffness	0.64**	0.53*

* p<0.05; ** p<0.005

sleep disturbances. The magnitude of reduction in depression after 6 weeks of mirtazapine treatment significantly correlated with the magnitude of reduction on all four main symptoms of FS, what was shown in *Tab. 2*.

Among 26 patients who completed the study, 18 of them (group A) had at least a moderately severe level of depression before mirtazapine treatment (HDRS score \geq 18, mean 22.7) and 8 patients (group B) presented mild depressive symptoms (HDRS score <18, mean 13.1). *Tab. 3* shows the results of pain intensity, morning stiffness, fatigue and all other fibromyalgia symptoms before and after 6 weeks of treatment with mirtazapine in both groups of patients. Before treatment in patients from group A more intensity of fibromyalgia symptoms was observed in comparison with group B (range 7 to 47%) but the differences were not significant. Improvement after the therapy was statistically significant in both groups although in group A the mirtazapine seemed to be more effective (*Tab. 3*).

Discussion

The results obtained suggest that mirtazapine, 15-30 mg daily, is effective in reducing pain intensity, sleep disturbances, fatigue, intensity of vegetative and functional symptoms as well as the severity of depression in the majority of fibromyalgia patients.

The most robust effect of mirtazapine was observed on sleep quality. The sleep disturbances in FS are well known phenomenon, resembling those of depressive patients [34,35]. The beneficial effect of mirtazapine may be attributed to the action of this drug on 5-HT2 receptors. The analysis of 4, 5 and 6 HDRS items indicate, that treatment with mirtazapine leads

Symptoms	Group A n=18				Difference		
VAS	Ι	II	p<	Ι	II	p<	IA and IB (%)
Pain	8.3	5.6	0.005	7.0	3.9	0.05	16
Morning stiff. (min)	79.2	61.2	0.005	42.5	23.7	0.05	47
Fatigue	8.4	6.1	0.005	8.4	5.0	0.05	0
Sleep disturbances	8.1	3.4	0.001	8.4	1.2	0.01	-4
Cold extremities	7.5	4.9	0.005	6.7	4.2	0.05	11
Dryness of mouth	6.5	5.6	0.05	4.9	3.5	0.05	25
Perfuse sweating	7.2	5.0	0.005	4.5	2.7	NS	38
Dizziness	5.9	3.2	0.005	4.9	1.7	0.05	18
Headache	6.9	3.6	0.005	5.6	2.6	0.05	19
Gastric problems	6.2	3.1	0.005	4.0	2.0	0.05	36
Arrhythmia	7.6	3.8	0.005	7.1	5.4	0.05	7
Irregular breathing	5.2	3.6	0.01	4.2	3.2	NS	20
Paresthesia	8.0	4.4	0.01	7.9	3.9	0.05	2
Urinary urgency	5.5	2.8	0.005	5.2	3.0	0.05	6

Table 3. Intensity of fibromyalgia symptoms before and after therapy with mirtazapine (Group A: patients with \geq 18 pts in HDRS; group B: patients with <18 pts in HDRS)

I - before enrolling into the study

II - after 6 weeks treatment with mirtazapine

NS – not significant

to improvement of sleep quality, especially problems with too early awakening.

We observed relatively high prevalence of depression symptoms among examined patients, 18 of them (69%) represented at least moderately severe level of depression (score \geq 18). Depression was the second phenomenon in fibromyalgia patients, after sleep, which was influenced most favorably during mirtazapine treatment.

Important observation of our study is also significant improvement in other vegetative and functional symptoms, like pain, fatigue, headache, gastrointestinal complaints, paresthesia and urinary urgency. These disturbances are the reason of many complaints, significantly restricting life activity of patients. Another advantage of mirtazapine treatment is a possibility of significantly reducing the use of analgetic agents. Apart from hypotension in the initial period of therapy, there were no serious adverse effects during the treatment with mirtazapine in our study.

The issue of a possible relationship between therapeutic effect of mirtazapine in FS and antidepressant action of the drug can be answered positively. The magnitude of reduction in depression after 6 weeks of mirtazapine treatment in whole group of patients significantly correlated with the magnitude of reduction on all four main symptoms of FS. This would suggest a possibility of common pathophysiology of depression and symptoms of fibromyalgia.

In conclusion, our results indicate that mirtazapine can be an effective and promising method in the treatment of FS patients. These observations should be confirmed on the greater group of patients and in the double-blind placebo-controlled trial.

References

1. Baumgartner E, Finckh A, Cedraschi C, Vischer TL. A six year prospective study of a cohort of patients with fibromyalgia. Ann Rheum Dis, 2002; 61: 644-5.

2. Yunus M, Masi AT, Calabro JJ, Miller KA, Feingenbaum SL. Primary fibromyalgia (fibrositis): clinical study of 50 patients with matched normal controls. Sem Arthritis Rheum, 1981; 11: 151-61.

3. Bennett RM. Confounding features of the fibromyalgia syndrome: a current perspective of differential diagnosis. J Rheumatol, 1989; 16(19): 58-61.

4. Samborski W, Stratz T, Kretzmann, Mennet P, Müller W. Vergleichende Untersuchungen über das Vorkommen vegetativer und funktioneller Beschwerden bei Lumbalgien und generalisierten Tendomyopathien. Z Rheumatol, 1991; 50: 378-81.

5. Yunus M, Masi AT, Aldag JC. A controlled study of primary fibromyalgia syndrome: clinical features and association with other functional syndromes. J Rheumatol, 1989; 16(19): 62-71.

6. Goldenberg DL. Fibromyalgia syndrome: an emerging but controversial condition. JAMA, 1987; 257: 2782-7.

7. Wolfe F, Cathey MA. Prevalence of primary and secondary fibrositis. J Rheumatol, 1983; 10: 965-68.

8. Bennett RM, Clark SR, Campbell SM, Burchardt CS. Low levels of somatomedin C in patients with the fibromyalgia syndrome. Arthritis Rheum, 1992; 35; 10: 1113-6.

9. Kalyanraman UP, Kalyanraman K, Yunus MB, Masi AT. Muscle pathology in primary fibromyalgia syndrome (PFS): a light microscopic, histochemical and ultrastructural study. J Rheumatol, 1984; 11: 808-13.

10. Burckhardt CS, O'Reilly CO, Wiens AN, Clark SR, Campbell AM, Bennett RM. Assessing depression in fibromyalgia patients. Arthritis Care Res, 1994; 7: 35-9.

11. Meyer-Lindenberg A, Gallhofer B. Somatized depression as a subgroup of fibromyalgia syndrome. Z Rheumatol, 1998; 57(2): 92-3.

12. Meltzer HY, Lowy MT. The serotoninhypothesis of depression. In: Meltzer HY, ed. Psychopharmacology; The Third Generation of Progress. New York: Raven Press, 1987, 513-26.

13. Alnigenis MN, Barland P. Fibromyalgia syndrome and serotonim. Clin Exp Rheumatol, 2001; 19(2): 205-10.

14. Moldofsky H, Warsh JJ. Plasma tryptophan and musculoskeletal pain in nonarticular rheumatism ("fibrositis syndrome"). Pain, 1978; 5: 65-71.

15. Russell IJ, Michalek JE, Vipraio GA, Fletcher EM, Javors MA, Bowden CA. Serum serotonine and platelet ³H-imipramine binding receptor density in patients with fibromyalgia/fibrositis syndrome. J Rheumatol 19: 104-9.

16. Samborski W, Stratz T, Schochat T, Mennet P, Müller W. Biochemische Veränderungen bei der Fibromyalgie. Z Rheumatol, 1996; 55: 168-73

17. Anderberg UM, Marteinsdottir I, von Knorring L. Citalopram in patients with fibromyalgia - a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Eur J Pain, 2000; 4(1): 27-35.

18. Heymann RE, Helfenstein M, Feldman D. A double-blind, randomized, controlled study of amitriptyline, nortriptyline and placebo in patients with fibromyalgia. An analysis of outcome measures. Clin Exp Rheumatol, 2001; 19(6): 697-702.

19. Wysenbeek AJ, Mor F, Lurie I, Weinberger A. Imipramine for the treatment of fibrositis: a therapeutic trial. Ann Rheum Dis, 1985; 44: 752-3.

Samborski W, Służewska A, Łącki JK Hrycaj P, Rybakowski 20 JK. Immunological disturbances in fibromyalgia and major depression. Proceedings of 14 European Immunology Meeting. Monduzzi Editore, 2001:645-8

21. Anderberg UM, Marteinsdottir I, von Knorring L. Citalopram in patients with fib Klein R, Bänsch M, Berg PA. Clinical relevance of antibodies against serotonin and gangliosides in patients with primary fibromyalgia syndrome. Psychoneuroendocrinology, 2000; 17; 6: 593-8.

22. Arnold LM, Hess EV, Hudson JI, Welge JA, Berno SEE, Keck PE Jr. A randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind, flexible-dose study of fluoxetine in the treatment of women with fibromyalgia. Am J Med. 2002: 15: 112(3): 237-9.

23. Dwight MM, Arnold LM, O'Brien H, Metzger R, Morris-Park E, Keck PE. An open trial of venlafaxine treatment of fibromyalgia. Psychosomatics, 1998; 39(1): 14-7.

24. Arnold LM, Keck PE, Welge JA. Antidepressant treatment of

fibromyalgia. A meta-analysis and review. Psychosomatics, 2000; 41(2): 104-13

25. O'Malley PG, Balden E, Tomkins G, Santoro J, Kroenke K, Jackson JL. Treatment of fibromyalgia with antidepressants: a metaanalysis. J Gen Intern Med, 2000; 15: 659-66.

26. Stratz T, Mennet P, Benn HP, Mueller W. Blockierung der S2-Rezeptoren - Ein neues Behandlungsprinzip der generalisierten Tendomyopathie (Fibromyalgie)? Z Rheumatol, 1991; 50: 21-2.

27. Samborski W, Stratz T, Łącki JK, Klama K, Mennet P, Mueller W. The 5-HT3 blockers in the treatment of the primary fibromyalgia syndrome: a 10-day open study with Tropisetron at low dose. Mat Med Pol. 1996; 28: 17-9.

28. Burckhardt CS, O'Reilly CO, Wiens AN, Clark SR, Campbell AM, Bennett RM, Stratz T, Faerber L, Varga B, Baumgartner C, Haus U Mueller W. Fibromyalgia treatment with intravenous tropisetron administration. Drugs-Exp-Clin-Res, 2001; 27(3): 113-8.

29. Stratz T, Schochat T, Hrycaj P. Die Therapie der generalisierten Tendomyopathie (Fibromyalgie) durch Blockierung der 5-HT3 Rezeptoren. Z Rheumatol, 1994; 53: 335-8.

30. Wolfe F, Smythe HA, Yunus MB, Bennett RM, Bombardier C, Goldenberg DL, Tugwell P, Campbell SM, Abeles C, Clark P. The American College of Rheumatology 1990 criteria for the classification of fibromyalgia. Arthritis Rheum, 1990; 33: 160-72.

31. Huskisson EC. Measurement of pain. Lancet, 1974; 2: 1127-31.

32. Hamilton M. A rating scale for depression. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 1960; 23: 56-62.

33. Beck AT, Ward CH, Mendelsohn M. Assessing depression in fibromyalgia patients. Arthritis Care Res, 1961; 7: 35-9.

34. Dauvillierf Y, Touchon J. Sleep in fibromvalgia: review of clinical and polysomnographic data. Neurophysiol Clin, 2001; 31(1): 18-33.

35. Roizenblatt S, Moldofsky H, Benedito-Silva AA, Tufik S. Alpha sleep characteristic in fibromyalgia. Arthritis Rheum, 2001; 44(1): 222-30.

Is a hypothermic effect of LY 300164, valproate and phenobarbital evident in mice?

Świąder MJ¹, Łuszczki JJ², Zwolan A², Wierzchowska-Cioch E², Wielosz M¹, Czuczwar SJ^{2,3}

¹ Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Medical University of Lublin, Poland ² Department of Pathophysiology, Medical University of Lublin, Poland

³ Isotope Laboratory, Institute of Agricultural Medicine of Lublin, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of this study was to evaluate the influence of LY 300164 (an AMPA/kainate receptor antagonist) administered alone or in combination with valproate (VPA) or phenobarbital (PB) on body temperature in mice.

Material and methods: The temperature measurements were performed in Albino Swiss mice injected with the respective drugs by using a rectal thermistor thermometer.

Results: LY 300164, at the dose of 2 mg/kg, did not affect the body temperature of the examined animals. However, the combination of LY 300164 (2 mg/kg) with VPA (165 mg/kg) resulted in a significant decrease in body temperature within 60-180 min after their peak of maximum anticonvulsant activity. Moreover, VPA (269 mg/kg) administered alone, evidently produced hypothermic effects at the times between 120-180 min after the peak of the maximum antiseizure effect. In contrast, phenobarbital administered alone or in combination with LY 300164 did not affect the body temperature in the mice.

Conclusions: Hypothermia induced by LY 300164 combined with VPA may be useful in various central nervous system disease treatments.

Key words: temperature monitoring, hypothermia, LY 300164, valproate, phenobarbital.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Mariusz Świąder M.D. Ph.D. Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology Medical University of Lublin ul. Jaczewskiego 8 20-090 Lublin Tel: +48 81 7405851 e-mail: mswiader@hipokrates.am.lublin.pl

Received 19.04.2004 Accepted 31.07.2004

Introduction

The excessive activity of excitatory amino acid (EAA) neurotransmitters in the brain is thought to be an important factor involving in several central nervous system diseases such as: cerebral ischemia/hypoxia, trauma injuries, epilepsy, Huntington's chorea, Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's disease [1,2]. There are numerous brain pathologies resulting from the imbalance between excitatory and inhibitory neurotransmitter system functioning in the brain [1,3]. For thirty years, an important role of EAA in epileptogenesis and seizure initiation, amplification or propagation has been documented [4]. Moreover, the neuroprotective effect of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) and a-amino-3-hydroxy-5,7--methylisoxazole-4-propionic acid (AMPA)/kainate receptor antagonists have been demonstrated in several experimental models of epilepsy [5,6]. At present, the AMPA/kainate receptor antagonists seem to be more advantageous than NMDA receptor antagonists as to the acute neurotoxic effects produced by these agents [7].

In experimental and histological studies, it has been found that hypothermia protects the neurons against cerebral ischemia and traumatic brain injury, whereas conversely, hyperthermia exacerbates such brain pathologies [8]. The investigations, after the intracerebroventricular (i.c.v.) administration of NMDA, have revealed that this agent is responsible for the increase in brain temperature of examined rats [9]. This increment was inhibited by NMDA receptor antagonists, such as: MK-801 (dizocilpine) and (\pm)-2-amino-5-phosphonopentanoic acid [10]. In contrast, AMPA and kainic acid produced a biphasic effects on body temperature of experimental animals: short-lasting hypothermia followed by hyperthermia [11]. So, the suppression of hyperthermia by appropriate drugs might be useful during the treatment of patients with some brain pathologies in which the EAA are involved.

LY 300164 {7-acethyl-3-(4-aminophenyl)-8,9-dihydro-8methyl-7H-1,3-dioxazolo-[4,5-h][2,3]-benzodiazepine}; (Talampanel®), a non-selective antagonist of AMPA/kainate receptors, enhanced the anticonvulsant activity of conventional and some novel antiepileptic drugs (AEDs) against maximal electroshock (MES) [12], aminophylline-induced seizures in mice [13] or amygdala-kindling rats [14]. Also, the substance was resistant to the convulsive action of sub-effective doses of aminophylline and strychnine when compared to conventional or novel AEDs (i.e. phenobarbital, valproate, diphenylhydantoin [15] or lamotrigine [16]). Therefore, in the present study we examined the effect of LY 300164 alone or in combination with phenobarbital or valproate on body temperature following the administration of this AMPA/kainate receptor antagonist in mice. The doses of the investigated AEDs and LY 300164 as well as the scheduled times, in which the experiment was performed, were previously determinate by Czuczwar et al. [17].

Material and methods

General

The experiments were conducted on female Swiss mice weighing 20-25 g. The animals were housed in colony cages with food (chow pellets) and tap water ad libitum. The laboratory temperature was $21\pm1^{\circ}$ C and the mice were kept on a natural light-dark cycle. The experimental groups consisting of 10-12 animals were randomly assigned. The procedure of temperature monitoring was carried out between 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m. All experiments were approved by a Local Ethics Committee at the Medical University of Lublin.

Drugs

The AEDs used were: valproate magnesium (ICN Polfa Rzeszów, Poland) and phenobarbital sodium (Polfa, Warsaw, Poland). Valproate and phenobarbital were dissolved in sterile saline. LY 300164 ({7-acethyl-3-(4-aminophenyl)-8,9-dihydro--8-methyl-7H-1,3-dioxolo-[4,5][2,3]-benzodiazepine}; kindly supplied by Eli-Lilly, Indianapolis, IN, USA) was dissolved in sterile saline. All drugs were injected intraperitoneally (i.p.), in a volume of 10 ml/kg; valproate magnesium – 30 min, phenobarbital – 60 min, and LY 300164 – 15 min before the tests.

Measurement of animals' temperature

Before the test examination, the animals were pretrained three times a week to eliminate any handling-evoked variability in their body temperature. During this procedure, all mice received an i.p.-injection of saline. The temperature measurements were performed at a constant room temperature of $21 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, and were performed in rectum of the animals with a thermistor thermometer (Elab, Copenhagen, Denmark); the probe was inserted into a depth of 10 mm, and maintained till a stabilization of temperature was achieved. The reference temperature was a mean temperature of three preliminary measurements taken consecutively at 10 min intervals. After the third measure, valproate magnesium and phenobarbital sodium or LY300164 were administered to animals and the temperature was recorded. The control animals received always the respective amount of saline. Next, the temperature was monitored at 15, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120 and 180 min, after the first recording. Alterations in body temperature were presented as

means \pm SEM of at least 10 determinations for each time of measurement.

Statistics

Statistical evaluation of data was performed with repeated measures two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Bonferroni a posteriori test.

Results

LY 300164 administered singly at the dose of 2 mg/kg did not affect body temperature of animals (*Fig. 1*; *Fig. 2*). Likewise, phenobarbital injected alone (28.5 mg/kg) did not significantly alter the body temperature. The combination of phenobarbital (10.1 mg/kg) with LY 300164 (2 mg/kg) did not influence this parameter in examined animals (*Fig. 1*).

Mean temperatures for LY 300164 and VPA administered alone or in combinations were calculated from 10-12 individual animals per group subjected to the temperature recording in various times after their peak of maximum anticonvulsant effects. The mean body temperature for the combination of VPA (165 mg/kg) and LY 300164 (2 mg/kg) was drastically lowered at the times of 90, 120 and 180 min. after their peak of maximum anticonvulsant activity. The difference between the mean temperature of control animals and those injected with the drug mixture (VPA + LY) achieved 4°C, 4.7°C, and 4.7 °C for 90, 120 and 180 min, respectively (at P<0.001; Tab. 2). Simultaneously, the drug mixture decreased body temperature of the animals when compared with LY 300164 and VPA (Tab. 2). All remaining comparisons of the body temperature in the mice did not reach statistical significance for both, timeeffect and drug-effect relationships with the repeated measures two-way ANOVA (Tab. 2; Fig. 2).

Discussion

Our findings indicate that LY 300164 co-administered with valproate (at the dose of 165 mg/kg; providing a 50% protection against MES-induced seizures) produced a marked hypothermic effect. Moreover, valproate (269 mg/kg) injected alone, also reduced the body temperature in experimental animals. However, the mixture of valproate with LY 300164 showed longer and more expressed effects than valproate alone. In contrast, no temperature changes between animals administered with phenobarbital alone or in combination with LY 300164 were observed in our study. Since the results in our study were analyzed using two-way repeated measures ANOVA, both, time-dependent and drug-dependent relationships were estimated. Following this analysis, PB and LY 300164 alone or in combination did not significantly alter the body temperature of the animals as compared with control group. We are fully aware of the fact that the obtained results, despite the temperature difference ranging between 1-3°C among the analyzed groups, did not achieve statistical significance which was a result of the inter-group (individual) variance in body temperature after AEDs administration.



The temperature was monitored by rectal probe several times within the experimental period as follows: 0, 15, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120 and 180 min after the time of peak AED effect. VPA at the dose of 269 mg/kg produced hypothermic effects at the times ranging between 120-180 min at **P<0.01 (D). Moreover, the combined treatment of LY 300164 (2 mg/kg) with VPA (165 mg/kg) resulted in a significant decrease in animals' temperature at the times ranging between 90-180 min at **P<0.001 (C). (For more details see also the *Tab. 2*). The body temperature of the mice injected with VPA (165 mg/kg) did not significantly differ from that of the vehicle-treated animals (A; B). VPA-valproate

T 11 1	TICC CITY	2004 (4 1	1 11/1 1		1 1		•
Table I	Effects of LY	≺UIII64 nher	inharhital and i	te combination	on body	temnerature i	n mice
Iuvie I.	LITCUS OF LT	JUUIU4, DHCI	iovai vitai allu	is combination	UII DUUV	<i>temperature</i>	II IIIICE
		· · · · / · ·				· · · · · · · ·	

Time (min.)	Temperature (°C)					
	Control	LY [2.0]	PB [10.1]	PB[10.1]+LY[2.0]		
0	39.1 ± 0.15	39.5 ± 0.10	38.8 ± 0.14	38.6 ± 0.10		
15	39.2 ± 0.11	38.2 ± 0.16	38.8 ± 0.26	37.9 ± 0.26		
30	39.8 ± 0.05	38.7 ± 0.25	39.8 ± 0.15	38.4 ± 0.35		
45	39.7 ± 0.07	38.9 ± 0.23	39.9 ± 0.14	38.2 ± 0.31		
60	39.6 ± 0.11	39.1 ± 0.17	39.8 ± 0.08	38.1 ± 0.22		
90	39.7 ± 0.11	38.5 ± 0.16	39.0 ± 0.13	38.4 ± 0.23		
120	39.8 ± 0.09	38.8 ± 0.16	38.8 ± 0.10	38.5 ± 0.30		
180	39.1 ± 0.14	38.9 ± 0.13	38.5 ± 0.15	37.9 ± 0.30		

Table data are presented as mean temperatures ± SEM of at least 10 determinations.

Statistical analysis was performed using two-way repeated measurements ANOVA followed by Bonferroni post-hoc test. Control – vehicle-treated animals; LY – LY 300164; PB – phenobarbital.

Table 2. Effects of LY 300164, valproate and its combination on body temperature in mice

Time (min)	Temperature (°C)						
	Control	LY [2.0]	VPA [165]	VPA[165]+LY[2.0]			
0	39.1 ± 0.15	39.5 ± 0.10	38.2 ± 0.23	37.9 ± 0.28			
15	39.2 ± 0.11	38.2 ± 0.16	38.3 ± 0.19	37.7 ± 0.37			
30	39.8 ± 0.05	38.7 ± 0.25	38.9 ± 0.18	37.0 ± 0.32			
45	39.7 ± 0.07	38.9 ± 0.23	38.4 ± 0.19	37.2 ± 0.44			
60	39.6 ± 0.11	39.1 ± 0.17	37.8 ± 0.18	36.9 ± 0.58			
90	39.7 ± 0.11	38.5 ± 0.16	37.8 ± 0.24	$35.7 \pm 0.59^{***}$			
120	39.8 ± 0.09	38.8 ± 0.16	37.5 ± 0.18	35.1 ± 0.74***, a			
180	39.1 ± 0.14	38.9 ± 0.13	37.1 ± 0.41	$34.5 \pm 0.93^{***, b, \ddagger}$			

Table data are presented as mean temperatures \pm SEM of at least 10 determinations. Statistical analysis was performed using two-way repeated measurements ANOVA followed by Bonferroni post-test. ***P<0.001 vs control group; aP<0.01 vs LY-treated animals; bP<0.001 vs LY-treated animals; bP<0.001 vs LY-treated animals; tP < 0.05 vs VPA group. Control – vehicle-treated animals; LY – LY 300164; VPA – valproate

In experimental studies, several conventional AEDs have evoked also the hypothermic effects, especially if the drugs were administered at higher doses. For instance, a substantial reduction in body temperature has been noted following i.p. administration of diazepam (2-5 mg/kg), carbamazepine (20-50 mg/kg) and valproate (100-300 mg) [18]. On the contrary, lamotrigine, phenobarbital, diphenylhydantoin, felbamate, and gabapentin have not affected the temperature of experimental animals. Hence, our findings are generally consistent with those presented by Gareri et al. [18], confirming that valproate reduced the temperature, whereas phenobarbital had no impact on this parameter in experimental mice.

Since some NMDA and AMPA/kainate receptor antagonists have exerted strong hypothermic effects [19] and possessed the neuroprotective activity in both focal and global ischemic models [20], LY 300164 might be considered as a good candidate drug to share these two properties. Although, the agent per se did not produce the reduction in animal body temperature, but it considerably enhanced the hypothermic effect, when combined with VPA.

In conclusion, the reduction of body temperature by the mixture of LY 300164 with valproate may occur neuroprotective in both, cerebral ischemia and seizure models. Nevertheless,

more advanced investigations are required to fully understand the real mechanisms to be responsible for the coexistence of seizures, neuronal loss and regulation of temperature in living organisms.

References

1. Choi DW, Koh JY, Peters S. Pharmacology of glutamate neurotoxicity in cortical cell culture: attenuation by NMDA antagonists. J Neurosci, 1988; 8: 185-96.

2. Meldrum B, Garthwaite J. Excitatory amino acid neurotoxicity and neurodegenerative disease. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 1990; 11: 379-87.

3. Choi DW. Methods for antagonizing glutamate neurotoxicity. Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev, 1990; 2: 105-47.

4. Czuczwar SJ, Meldrum B. Protection against chemically induced seizures by 2-amino-7-phosphonoheptanoic acid. European Journal of Pharmacology, 1982; 83: 335-8.

5. O'Neill MJ, Bond A, Ornstein PL, Ward MA, Hicks CA, Hoo K, Bleakman D, Lodge D. Decahydroisoquinolines: novel competitive AMPA/kainate antagonists with neuroprotective effects in global cerebral ischaemia. Neuropharmacology, 1998; 37: 1211-22.

 Muir KW, Grosset DG, Lees KR. Clinical pharmacology of CNS 1102 in man. Ann NY Acad Sci, 1995; 765: 336-7.

7. Loscher W, Nolting B, Honack D. Evaluation of CPP, a selective NMDA antagonist, in various rodent models of epilepsy. Comparison with other NMDA antagonists, and with diazepam and phenobarbital. Eur J Pharmacol, 1988; 152: 9-17.

8. Dietrich WD. The importance of brain temperature in cerebral injury. J Neurotrauma, 1992; 9(2): 475-85.

9. Hara S, Mukai T, Kuriiwa F, Iwata N, Kano S, Endo T. Local changes in oxygen tension and blood flow in the brain under hyperthermia induced by intracerebroventricular NMDA in rats. Brain Res, 1996; 737: 339-42.

10. Hara S, Mukai T, Kuriiwa F, Iwata N, Yanase T, Kano S, Endo T. Distinct effects of MK-801 and (+/-)-2-amino-5-phosphonopentanoic acid on N-methyl-D-aspartate-induced rise of brain temperature in rats. Life Sci, 1997; 61: L-94.

11. Turski W, Turski L, Czuczwar SJ, Kleinrok Z. (RS)-alpha-Amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid: wet dog shakes, catalepsy and body temperature changes in rats. Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 1981; 15: 545-9.

12. Czuczwar SJ, Swiader M, Kuzniar H, Gasior M, Kleinrok Z. LY 300164, a novel antagonist of AMPA/kainate receptors, potentiates the anticonvulsive activity of antiepileptic drugs. European Journal of Pharmacology, 1998; 359: 103-9.

13. Swiader M, Kuzniar H, Kleinrok Z, Czuczwar SJ. Influence of LY 300164, an AMPA/kainate receptor antagonist upon the anticonvulsant action of antiepileptic drugs against aminophylline-induced seizures in mice. Pol J Pharmacol, 2003; 55: 103-7.

14. Borowicz KK, Kleinrok Z, Czuczwar SJ. The AMPA/kainate receptor antagonist, LY 300164, increases the anticonvulsant effects of diazepam. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol, 2000; 361: 629-35.

15. Pilip S, Urbanska EM, Swiader M, Wlodarczyk D, Kleinrok Z, Czuczwar SJ, Turski WA. Anticonvulsant action of chlormethiazole is prevented by subconvulsive amounts of strychnine and aminophylline but not by bicuculline and picrotoxin. Pol J Pharmacol, 2000; 52: 267-73.

16. Borowicz KK, Świader M, Zgrajka W, Sawulski C, Turski WA, Czuczwar SJ. Influence of several convulsants on the protective activity of a non-competitive AMPA/kainate antagonist, LY 300164, and lamotrigine against maximal electroshock in mice. J Physiol Pharmacol, 2002; 53: 859-69.

17. Czuczwar SJ, Swiader M, Kuzniar H, Gasior M, Kleinrok Z. LY 300164, a novel antagonist of AMPA/kainate receptors, potentiates the anticonvulsive activity of antiepileptic drugs. European Journal of Pharmacology, 1998; 359: 103-9.

18. Gareri P, Condorelli D, Belluardo N, Gratteri S, Ferreri G, Donato DP, De Sarro A, De Sarro G. Influence of carbenoxolone on the anticonvulsant efficacy of conventional antiepileptic drugs against audiogenic seizures in DBA/2 mice. Eur J Pharmacol, 2004; 484: 49-56.

19. Turski W, Turski L, Czuczwar SJ, Kleinrok Z. (RS)-alpha-Amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid: wet dog shakes, catalepsy and body temperature changes in rats. Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 1981; 15: 545-9.

20. Coimbra C, Drake M, Boris-Moller F, Wieloch T. Long-lasting neuroprotective effect of postischemic hypothermia and treatment with an anti-inflammatory/antipyretic drug. Evidence for chronic encephalopathic processes following ischemia. Stroke, 1996; 27: 1578-85.

Serum hyaluronic acid during lamivudine treatment in chronic hepatitis B

Grzeszczuk A, Prokopowicz D

Department of Infectious Diseases, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: We address the question whether lamivudine treatment modulates serum concentrations of hyaluronic acid and whether the pre-treatment HA level can give the information about the presumptive result of treatment and whether HA level evaluation can be useful in monitoring the antiviral therapy in chronic hepatitis B.

Material and methods: Forty-nine patients, 31 man, aged 40 ± 2.5 years were treated with 100 mg lamivudnie per day for 48 weeks. Serum hyaluronic acid level was determined using enzyme-linked binding protein commercial assay (Corgenix Inc., USA).

Results: The mean HA pre-treatment levels were higher than among controls (69.6 ± 11.6 ng/ml vs 36.5 ± 7.6 ng/ml, mean ± SEM) and correlated with AST activity, p = 0.002; GGT activity, p = 0.006; ALP activity p < 0.001; prothrombin time, p = 0.01; and peripheral blood platelets count, p = 0.001 but did not correlated with ALT activity. The pre-treatment HA concentration correlated also with interlobular necroinflammatory activity score, p = 0.049 and with fibrosis score, p = 0.026, according to Scheuer classification. The mean HA levels decreased gradually during lamivudine treatment, up to levels lover than among controls (26.3 ± 5.7 ng/ml). There were not significant differences in pre-treatment levels observed between patients neither with HBs seroconversion versus those without it, nor between patients with HBe seroconversion versus those without it

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE:

Grzeszczuk A Department of Infectious Diseases Medical University of Białystok ul. Żurawia 14 15-540 Białystok, Poland Tel/Fax: +48 85 7416 921 e-mail: oliwa@amb.edu.pl

Received 14.10.2003 Accepted 14.05.2004

and among patients with normalization of ALT activity versus ones without it.

Conclusions: Serum hyaluronic acid level decreases during lamivudine treatment both in patients with HBeAg seroconversion and without it; serum hyaluronic acid pretherapy levels correlate with necroinflammatory lobular activity score and with liver fibrosis score; serum hyaluronic acid is of no predictive value for lamivudine therapy response; serum hyaluronan may be valuable complementary marker in chronically HBV infected patients.

Key words: hyaluronan, chronic hepatitis B, lamivudine.

Introduction

Effective treatment of chronic hepatitis B, despite the progress of recent years, remains one of the major world health problems [1].

Lamivudine, an oral nucleoside analogue, has an established role for treatment of patients with chronic hepatitis B [1-4]. Nevertheless the sustained response is achieved in limited number of patients and several factors, as low ALT activity, HBeAg presence, high viral load, liver necroinflammatory activity and liver HBcAg has been associated with low response to the treatment [1,5]. Even in cases of lack of the virological response the improvement in hepatic necroinflammatory activity can be seen after treatment [4]. Non-invasive markers of the liver fibrogenesis and fibrolysis could become clues to predict the subsequent clinical course of the patient, to estimate the likely and to determine the actual response to antifibrotic therapy [6]. Although liver biopsy is still regarded as the gold standard for the stage of liver fibrosis assessment it provides static information about fibrotic process and cannot be performed on a day-to-day basis [6]. Serum biochemical markers are ideal candidates for this purpose. The favored tests should be safe and easy to perform, to be done repeatedly and at short time intervals. Among many candidates evaluated hyaluronic acid (hyaluronan, HA) seems to be a promising one [6-9].

HA is a ubiquitous glycosaminoglycan of extra cellular matrix, originating from repeating disaccharide units ([D-glucuronic acid $(1-\beta-3)$ N-acety-D-glucosamine $(1-\beta-4)$]n, [10,11].

The increase of serum hyaluronic acid concentration has been shown in various chronic liver diseases, suggesting that progressive liver damage can be identified early on and monitored by serum hyaluronan evaluation [12-14].

In our previous study we have demonstrated the positive correlation of HA level and the presence of liver steatosis [15], which occurence in chronic hepatitis C predispose to disease progression [16].

There were no studies on HA in chronic hepatitis B patients treated with lamivudine so far. In this paper we address the question whether lamivudine treatment modulates serum concentrations of hyaluronic acid and whether the pre-treatment HA level can give the information about the presumptive result of treatment and whether HA level evaluation can be useful in monitoring the antiviral therapy.

Material and methods

Patients

Patients with detectable hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) and HBeAg in serum at the time of screening and for at least the previous 6 months, and with ALT activities that were 1.3 to 10 times the upper limit of normal for at least previous 6 months were eligible for the study.

The antigens HBs, HBe and antibodies HBc were detected by micro-enzyme immunological method (MEIA, ABBOTT, Germany).

Patients were excluded if they were younger than 18 years old, if they had hepatitis C or D or human immunodeficiency virus infection, if they had decompensated liver disease (defined by serum bilirubin level more than 2.5 times the upper limit of normal, a prothrombin time prolonged by more than 3 seconds and a serum albumin level lower then 3 g/dl or a history of ascites, variceal hemorrhage or hepatic encephalopathy); if they had evidence of autoimmune hepatitis or metabolic liver disease, if they received corticosteroids within 6 months before enrolment.

The study was carried out in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration and all patients enrolled gave informed consent. Local Ethical Committee approved the study.

Evaluation

Patients were evaluated at baseline, than at the beginning of treatment and at weeks 4, 12, 24, 48. Patients received 100 mg/day of lamivudine (Glaxo-SmithKline) for 48 weeks.

In 39 patients liver biopsy was preformed within 6 months before the enrolment.

Assays

The standard liver function tests, including total serum bilirubin, alanine aminotransferase (ALT) activity,

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the patients

Age (years)	
Median	41
Range	18-70
Male sex n.(%)	31 (63)
Histological activity score	
Portal/periportal necroinflammatory activity	
Median	3
Range	0-4
Lobular necroinflammatory activity	
Median	2
Range	1-4
Fibrosis score	
Median	1
Range	0-3
Serum alanine aminotransferase (IU/l)	
Median	75
Range	7-350
Serum bilirubin (mg%)	
Median	0.93
Range	0.4-3.2
Serum albumin	
Median	3.92
Range	2.8-4.92
-	

aspartate aminotransferase (AST) activity, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT) activity, alkaline phosphatase activity (ALP), serum total proteins and albumin, platelet count were measured using Cobas Mira instrument (Roche). Prothrombin time and prothrombin index (PI) was determined using Kselmed K–3002 (Poland). Clinical data of the patients are presented in *Tab. 1*.

The fasting serum hyaluronic acid concentration was assessed with an enzyme-linked binding protein assay (commercially available kit, Corgenix Inc.,USA) using a 'capture molecule' known as the hyaluronic acid binding protein, according to the producer.

Serum HA normal levels determined in the laboratory from 24 age and sex matched healthy subjects were $36.5 \text{ ng/ml} \pm 7.6 \text{ ng/ml}$ (mean \pm SEM).

The HBV-DNA was isolated from $200 \,\mu$ l of serum with commercial reagents for DNA isolating (GenElute Blood Genomic DNA Kit, Sigma). The HBV-DNA in serum was measured in the Clinical Molecular Biology Department of the Medical University of Białystok in Poland. The amplification products of conserve part of HBV genome were stained with brome ethydyne and than visualized and analyzed in the computer system UVI-KS400i/Image of PC (Syngen Biotech, USA).

Histologic score

Liver biopsy was performed with the Menghini technique applying the 1,4 mm Hepafix needles (Braun, Germany). Biopsy specimens were fixed in 10% buffered formalin and embedded in paraffin. Serial sections (thickness 4-5 μ m) were cut and stained with hematoxilin-eosin staining and picric acid staining for fibrosis evaluation. Table 2. Median and range of hyaluronic acid concentrations (ng/ml) in patients with chronic hepatitis B during 54 weeks lamivudine treatment; HA 0 – the level of hyalurinic acid assessed before treatment, HA I – after 4 weeks of lamivudine treatment, HA II – after 12 weeks, HA III – after 24 weeks, HA IV – after 48 weeks

	Range (ng/ml)	Median (ng/ml)	p between HA 0 and HA I, HA II, HA III, HA IV
HA0	1.0 - 326.5	37.5	
HA I	1.0 - 506.8	31.1	p < 0.01
HA II	1.0 - 319.8	20.1	p < 0.001
HA III	1.0 - 231.5	14.9	p < 0.001
HA IV	1.0 - 189.0	12.5*	p < 0.001

* p with norm

The scoring system (0-4) of portal/periportal and lobular necroinflammatory activity and fibrosis was applied according to Scheuer [17].

Clinical endpoints

The endpoints included the loss of detectable levels of HBeAg and HBV DNA in serum and the appearance of antibody to HBeAg (referred to as HBeAg seroconversion) at the end of treatment; loss of detectable levels of HBsAg and appearance of antibody to HBsAg (referred to as HBsAg seroconversion) at the end of treatment; return of serum ALT levels to normal (\leq 40 IU/l).

Statistical analysis

Descriptive data are given as means \pm SEM. The Mann-Whitney U test was used for statistical comparisons of quantitative variables as the distribution of hyaluronan values in our study group was not normal. The Pearson correlation coefficient and Spaermans's correlation coefficient were used to assess the degree of correlation of HA concentrations and other liver function tests and histology indexes, respectively. A two-tailed *p* value ≤ 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Forty-nine patients, 31 male and 18 female, aged 40.0 ± 2.5 years (mean \pm SEM) accomplished study follow-up.

The mean serum HA pre-treatment level (69.6 ± 11.6 ng/ml) was higher than mean levels detected in healthy age matched controls (36.5 ng/ml ± 7.6 ng/ml; mean \pm SEM).

The mean HA level 4 weeks after the treatment initiation decreased slightly up to 64.9 ± 14.5 ng/ml and than the mean HA levels decreased gradually during lamivudine treatment and the mean level detected at the end of the therapy was even lower than among controls (26.3 ± 5.7 ng/ml vs 36.5 ng/ml ± 7.6 ng/ml p = 0.149), *Tab. 2, Fig. 1.*

The pre-treatment HA levels correlated with AST activity, p = 0.002; GGT activity, p = 0.006, ALP activity, p < 0.001; prothrombin time, p = 0.01, and peripheral blood platelets, p = 0.001 but did not correlate with ALT activity, p = 0.397.

Figure 1. The mean \pm SD concentrations of hyaluronic acid (HA), in patients with chronic hepatitis B infection treated with lamivudine; HA 0 – the level of hyalurinic acid assessed before treatment, HA I – after 4 weeks of lamivudine treatment, HA II – after 12 weeks, HA III – after 24 weeks, HA IV – after 48 weeks



Virologic and biochemical response

Elimination of HBsAg was observed in two from 49 subjects (4.0%). The HA pre-treatment level did not differ significantly between those who eliminated HBsAg and those who did not.

The HBeAg seroconversion was detected in 17 from 49 individuals (34.6%). Similarly to the HBsAg seroconversion, the HA levels there were not statistically significant difference detected between those two groups of patients. The HA pre-treatment levels did not differ significantly between the responders to treatment and no responders.

The normalization of ALT activity was observed in 17 of 49 patients (34.6%). There were no differences in HA pre-treatment levels between subjects with ALT activity normalization and those with persistent elevated ALT activity, p = 0.76.

Histologic score and HA

The liver biopsy was performed in 39 patients. Serum pretreatment level correlated with interlobular necroinflammatory activity score, p = 0.049 and with fibrosis score, p = 0.026, *Tab. 2*.

Discussion

The clinical course of HBV infection varies according to the phase of viral replication and the risk factors to which the patient is exposed, particularly superinfection with another hepatitis viruses [17]. Thus the histological diagnosis, not free from sampling errors, reflex only current status of the disease and every individual case should be carefully regularly monitored. So the non-invasive markers of prognostic value are needed. Hyaluronic acid fulfill those criteria, at least in some clinical conditions, e.g. among cirrhotic patients infected with HCV [14]. Table 3. Correlation expressed through r-value and it's significance (* p < 0.05;**p < 0.001) between analysed biochemical indices and hyaluronic acid in patients with chronic hepatitis B before treatment

	r-value in respect to HA (ng/ml)				
	mean ± SEM	r			
Bilirubin (mg%)	1.1 ± 0.1	0.18			
ALT (U/L)	119.0 ± 13.2	0.13			
AST (U/L)	81.3 ± 9.1	0.42*			
ALP (U/L)	103.8 ± 7.1	0.69**			
GGT (U/L)	63.8 ± 10.3	0.4*			
Prothrombin time	13.7 ± 0.2	0.37*			
PI (%)	89.9 ± 1.5	-0.29			
Total protein (g%)	7.1 ± 0.1	-0.15			
Albumin (g%)	3.9 ± 0.1	-0.53*			
Gamma-globulin (g%)	1.5 ± 0.1	0.54*			
PLT (x10 ³ /µL)	161.8 ± 7.1	-0.5**			
HGB (g/L)	14.6 ± 0.2	-0.07			
Histological scores					
Lobular inflammation	2.72 ± 0.16	0.36*			
Periportal inflammation	1.69 ± 0.13	0.30			
Fibrosis	1.48 ± 0.13	0.40*			

The histological activity index improved after one year lamivudine treatment in majority of patients regardless the HBeAg seroconversion [3,4]. Although in our study the endpoint liver biopsy was not performed serum HA levels decreased significantly in all patients observed, both those who eliminated HBeAg and those who did not.

We have shown the positive correlation of serum HA concentration and lobular inflammation index and fibrosis index. The correlation of HA with fibrosis score was demonstrated in asymptomatic chronic HBV carriers [8] and in patients chronically infected with HBV and HCV viruses [18-20].

The rise of serum HA concentrations is believed to be caused both by increased synthesis and decreased removal by sinusoidal endothelial cells.

There is no available literature data on HA during lamivudine treatment. However HA levels during interferon treatment were in disagreement with ours where the increase of HA level was observed [21]. Although Zohren's et al. [21] follow-up included also patients with active cirrhosis among whom the increase was higher than among individuals with chronic persistent hepatitis B.

In our work we have demonstrated the positive correlation of serum concentrations HA and other biochemical parameters: AST, ALP, GGT, gammaglobulin, and negative correlation with serum albumin concentrations and platelets count. It is in line with observation among cirrhotic patients were the correlation of HA with albumin concentrations and platelets count was found but not with ALT activity [22].

There is several works on HA value as a prognostic marker in chronic hepatitis C patients treated with interferon [19,20]. Ueno et al. [19] hypothesized that serum HA levels, reflecting also hepatic sinusoidal capillarisation may explain the worse response to INF. The occurrence of hepatic capillarisation impair the movement of inflammatory cells and cytokines, including heterogeneous INF from the hepatic sinusoids to the space of Disse.

In our study the initial HA level was relatively low in comparison with chronic hepatitis C patients [19,20] 69.6 ± 11.6 (mean \pm SEM) which may explain the lack of significant differences between responder and non-responders observed.

Although we did not demonstrate the prognostic HA value for lamivudine treatment response, HA seems to be a valuable complementary test in monitoring chronically HBV infected patients.

Conclusions

Serum hyaluronic acid level decreases during lamivudine treatment both in patients with and without HBeAg seroconversion.

Serum hyaluronic acid is of no predictive value for lamivudine therapy response.

Serum hyaluronan may be valuable complementary marker of liver fibrosis and necroinflammatory activity in chronically HBV infected patients.

Acknowledgements

The work was supported by the Medical Academy of Białystok Grant No 3-56474.

References

1. Jarvis B, Perry CM. Management of chronic hepatitis B. Defining the role of lamivudine. Dismanage Health Outcomes. 2001; 9: 215-34.

2. Barbaro G, Zechini F, Pellicelli AM, Francavilla R, Scoto G, Bacca D, Bruno M, Babudieri S, Annese M, Matarazzo F, Di Stefano G, Barbarini G. Long-term efficacy of interferon alpha-2b and lamivudine in combination compared to lamivudine monotherapy in patients with chronic hepatitis B. An Italian multicenter, randomized trial. J Hepatol, 2001; 35: 406-11.

3. Dienstag JL, Schiff ER, Wright TL, Perrillo RP, Hann HW, Goodman Z, Crowther L, Condreay LD, Woessner M, Rubin M, Brown NA. Lamivudine as initial treatment for chronic hepatitis B in the United States. N Engl J Med, 1999; 341: 1256-63.

4. Lai CL, Chien RN, Leung NW, Chang TT, Guan R, Tai DI, Ng KY, Wu PC, Dent JC, Barber J, Stephenson SL, Gray DF. A one-year trial of lamivudine for chronic hepatitis B. N Engl J Med, 1998; 339: 61-8.

5. Da Silva LC, da Fonseca LE, Carrilho FJ, Alves VA, Sitnik R, Pinho JR. Predictive factors for response to lamivudine in chronic hepatitis B. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo, 2000; 42: 189-96.

6. Hayasaka A, Saisho H. Serum markers as tools to monitor liver fibrosis. Digestion, 1998; 59: 381-4.

7. Oberti F, Valsesia E, Pilette Ch, Rousselet MC, Bedossa P, Aubé C, Gallois Y, Rifflet H, Maiga MY, Penneau-Fontbonne D, Cales P. Noninvasive diagnosis of hepatic fibrosis and cirrhosis. Gastroenterology, 1997; 113: 1609-16.

8. Pontinha N, Pessegueiro H, Barros H. Serum hyaluronan as a marker of liver fibrosis in asymptomatic chronic viral hepatitis B. Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 1999; 59: 343-7.

9. Tao J, Peng HQ, Cai WM, Dong FQ, Weng HL, Liu RH. Influence factors of serum fibrosis markers in liver cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol, 2003; 9: 2497-2500.

10. Fraser JRE, Laurent TC, Engström-Laurent A, Laurent UG.

Elimination of hyaluronic acid from the blood stream in the human. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol, 1984; 11: 17-25.

11. Laurent TC, Fraser JRE. Hyaluronan. FASEB J, 1992; 6: 2397-2404.

12. Engström-Laurent A, Lööf L, Nyberg A, Schröder T. Increased serum levels of hyaluronate in liver disease. Hepatology, 1985; 5: 638-42.

13. Guéchot J, Poupon RE, Poupon R. Serum hyaluronate as a marker of liver fibrosis. J Hepatol, 1995; 22: 103-10.

14. Guéchot J, Serfaty L, Bonnand AM, Chazouillèrs O, Poupon RE, Poupon R. Prognostic value of serum hyaluronan in patients with compensated HCV cirrhosis. J Hepatol, 2000; 32: 447-52.

15. Grzeszczuk A, Łapiński TW, Panasiuk A. Hyaluronic acid concentration in relation with liver steatosis. Wiad Lek, 2002; 55: 35-42.

16. Adinolfi LE, Gambardella M, Andreana A. Steatosis accelerates the progression of liver damage of chronic hepatitis C patients and correlates with specific HCV genotype and visceral obesity. Hepatology, 2001; 33: 1358-64.

17. Scheuer PJ. Classification of chronic viral hepatitis: a need for reassessment. J Hepatol, 1991; 13: 372-4.

18. Murawaki Y, Ikuta Y, Nishimura Y, Koda M, Kawasaki H. Serum markers for connective tissue turnover in patients with chronic hepatitis B and chronic hepatitis C: a comparative analysis. J Hepatol, 1995; 23: 145-52.

19. Ueno T, Insuzuka S, Sata M, Koh H, Tamaki S, Kin M, Sugawara H, Sakata R, Torimura T, Tanikawa K. Serum hyaluronate predicts response to interferon-alpha therapy in patients with chronic hepatitis C. Hepato-gastroenterology, 1995; 42: 522-7.

 Yamada M, Fukuda Y, Nakano I, Katano Y, Takamastu J, Hayakawa T. Serum hyaluronan as a marker of liver fibrosis in hemophiliacs with hepatitis C virus – associated chronic liver disease. Acta Haematol, 1998; 99: 212-6.

21. Zohrens G, Armbrust T, Meyer Zum Büschenfelde KH, Ramadori G. Interferon-alpha 2a increases serum concentration of hyaluronic acid and type III procollagen aminoterminal propeptide in patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection. Dig Dis Sci, 1994; 39: 2007-13.

22. Plevris JN, Haydon GH, Simpson KJ, Dawkes R, Ludlum CA, Harrison DJ, Hayes PC. Serum hyaluronan – a non-invasive test for diagnosing liver cirrhosis. Eur J Gastroenterol-Hepatol, 2000; 12: 1121-7.

Falls amongst older people living in the community

Wojszel ZB, Bień B

Department of Geriatrics, Medical University of Białystok, Poland

Abstract

Purpose: Falls (instability) – as well as immobility, incontinence, intellectual impairment, depression and visual and auditory impairment are considered to be serious problems in the field of geriatrics. They have multiple causes, tend to reoccur, have no simple cure and make the older person dependent on others for care. This paper presents the results of the study on the prevalence of falls and their determinants in communities of older people (aged 75 and over).

Material and methods: The study design: cross-sectional questionnaire study and survey. The studied population lived in two chosen areas (urban and rural). The questionnaire, as well as instruments to verify the respondent's skills and functional ability, were used. Doctors and nurses employed in the studied areas were interviewers.

Results: 457 randomly selected older people (228 from the rural area and 229 from the urban one) took part in the study. Falls in the course of the last year were reported by 45.1% of the group; more frequently by people living in the rural area (58.3% versus 31.9% in the urban one), by women (66.7% versus 44.8% in the men's group) and by people with different disabilities (cognitive impairment, locomotive disabilities, ADL-dependence, visual and auditory impairment), with poor self-reported health status and living arrangements. The score according to Tinetti's testconducted in the rural areadetermined the frequency of the falls reported.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Beata Wojszel M.D. Department of Clinical and Social Gerontology Medical University of Białystok ul. Kilińskiego 1 15-089 Białystok, Poland Tel: 48 85 7485665 Fax: 48 85 7485666 e-mail: wojszel@amb.edu.pl **Conclusions:** The study has confirmed that falling is an increasing hazard for older people, especially for women, for people living in rural areas and for those with different mental and physical disabilities.

Key words: falls, community dwelling older people.

Introduction

Falls (instability) - as well as immobility, incontinence, intellectual impairment, depression, visual and auditory impairment are considered to be serious problems in the field of geriatrics. They have multiple causes, have chronic reoccurrences, no simple cure and make the elderly person dependent on others for care, and their quality of life deteriorates [1]. This also constitutes a large problem in the area of public health due to the frequency, consequences, and cost for essential medical attention. Falls are the main cause of death caused by accidents for those over 65, and the percentage of fatalities as a result of the accidents has risen significantly, regardless of the gender. In groups of people over the age of 75, these falls constitute 70% of the fatalities caused by accidents [2]. Fractures and bruises are the most common injuries resulting from falls; in groups of older people, there is often a need to be hospitalized as a consequence [3]. Over 90% of the femoral bone fractures are the results of such falls and they occur most often in the over 70 age group [4].

The aim of this paper is to present the results of a study on falls amongst the older population living in the community, rather than health care institutions, the frequency of the falls as well as the factors that influence them.

Material and methods

This research constituted a part of the cross-sectional research devoted to the large geriatric problems in older persons. The populations studied lived in two chosen areas – urban (an urban district of Białystok) and rural (the municipality of Sokółka, not including the town of Sokółka), both with high percentages of demographic senility – those over the age of 65 and over made up 27.9% of the urban population and 18.5% of the rural population.

A representative sample of those living in the communities who were over the age of 75 was chosen: 299 people from the urban area and 313 from the rural area.

A questionnaire taking into account the following: 1) the social – demographic evaluation, 2) the occurrence of falls and other disabilities pertaining to older people, 3) the occurrence of chronic illnesses, 4) pharmacotherapy, and 5) the evaluation of the respondent's skills and functional ability with the help of a functional ability scale was used.

The following instruments were used to rate the respondent's functional ability:

- The EASY-Care questionnaire used mostly to evaluate functional ability in the range of - ADL, Activities of Daily Living [5]. This took into account both instrumental activities ADL (I-ADL) - cleaning, meal preparation, shopping, using the telephone, taking medication, moving outside the home etc., as well as basic ADL (P-ADL) - being able to take care of oneself (eating, incontinence, using the toilet, bathtub/shower). In terms of ADL, the respondents were categorized as: able-bodied, dependent on others for care only in I-ADL (if there was an occurrence of at least one instrumental disability, but not in the self-care activities) or dependent on others for care in I-ADL and P-ADL (if there was an occurrence in at least one self-care activity). If sporadic urinary incontinence was the only disability, then the respondent was categorized as able-bodied.
- The scale of movement according to J. Piotrowski [6]

 placed the respondents into 1 of 4 groups. Group I
 persons able to move freely at home and outside the home; group II persons moving freely around the home but having difficulties moving outside the home; group III persons able to move around the home but who can not move outside the home; group IV persons who are bedridden, in a wheelchair, or confined to an armchair.
- A questionnaire rating cognitive functions according to Katzman [7] – the test results were on the following scale: from 0 to 10 points showed a normal state or slight cognitive impairment, from 11 to 28 points – a moderate to serious cognitive impairment in the respondent.
- GDS The Geriatric Depression Scale [8] the emotional state of the respondent was rated in according to the following scale: from 0 to 5 points as a normal emotional state and a suspected state of depression with a rising tendency from 6 to 15 points.
- Tests measuring the risk of falling according to Tinetti [9], used in the case of the urban respondents, as an element objectifying the functional impairment.

Doctors and nurses employed in the studied areas were interviewers.

The STATISTICA 5.0 [10] program was used to analyze the

Table 1.	Age	and	gender	structure	of	examined	groups	in	urban
and rura	al are	as							

	Urban [N=229]		Rural [N=228]	
_	n	%	n	%	
Age		p=0.02*			
75-79 years old	139	60.7	109	47.8	
80-84 years old	44	19.2	67	29.4	
85-89 years old	36	15.7	36	15.8	
+ 90 years old	10	4.4	16	7.0	
Average age [in years]	79.8±5.0 80.8±4.8			±4.8	
Gender		N	S*		
Male	82	35.8	87	38.2	
Female	147	64.2	141	61.8	

*Chi square Pearson test

NS - the differences are statistically insignificant

collected data. The Chi square Pearson test was used. A p-value of 0.05 or lower was considered to be statistically significant.

A detailed description of the research methodology was presented in an earlier publication [11].

Results

463 persons took part in the research project focusing on serious problems in the field of geriatrics: 233 from the rural area (R) – 76.9% of the respondents, and 230 from the urban areas (U) – 74.4% of the respondents. Responses to the question of falls within the last twelve months were only given by 457 respondents (229 in the urban area and 228 in the rural area).

Age and gender structure of the examined groups are presented in *Tab. 1*. In both areas, most of the respondents were women (U – 64.2%; R – 61.8%), and in the case of the rural areas, there was a larger number of older sub-groups (52.2% persons 80 years of age and older versus 39.3% in the urban). The age structure in the male and female groups was similar in both of the studied areas. A detailed description of the social and demographic characteristics was presented in an earlier publication [12].

45.1% of the respondents claimed to have fallen and 8.8% of those examined stated that the falls were frequent (at least a few times during the year) – *Fig. 1*.

The frequency of falls (sporadic or frequent) was correlated with some of the socio-demographic parameters and is presented in *Tab. 2*. The evaluation of the respondent's state of health and their functional ability is presented in *Tab. 3*.

The frequency of falls increased in the older sub-groups (especially the falls rated as frequent), but not significantly. The gender of those interviewed did have an essential influence on the number of falls. 39.6% of the female respondents and 30.8% of the male respondents stated that the falls were sporadic, whereas 11.8% of the female and 3.5% respondents claimed that the falls were frequent. Significantly more often this prob-

Figure 1. The prevalence of falls during the last 12 months in examined older people in rural and urban areas (in %)



*Chi square Pearson test

Table 2. Frequency of falls during the last 12 months and age, gender and living arrangements $(N\!=\!457)$

Falls in the interview	None [%]	Sporadic [%]	Frequent [%]
Gender		p=0.0003*	
Male (n=169)	65.7	30.8	3.5
Female (n=288)	48.6	39.6	11.8
Age Group		NS	
75-79 years old (n=248)	58.5	351	6.4
80-84 years old (n=111)	53.2	35.1	11.7
85-89 years old (n=72)	50.0	41.7	8.3
+ 90 years old ($n=26$)	42.3	38.5	19.2
Place of residence		p=0.00001*	
Urban (n=229)	68.1	24.9	7.0
Rural (n=228)	41.7	47.8	10.5
Scale of living standards		p=0.006*	
Good (n=317)	60.2	31.9	7.9
Average (n=117)	45.3	43.6	11.1
Poor $(n=23)$	30.4	60.9	8.7

* Chi square Pearson test

lem was reported by the respondents from the rural area then from the urban one (58.3% versus 31.9%). The unfavorable living conditions may also be a risk element in the number of falls (causes of the "outdoor" falls). Those who rated their living conditions as poorer had a significantly higher frequency of the falls.

As expected, the falls were substantially higher in those respondents who showed to be in worse mental and physical condition. This connection was also noted in both the case of functional cognitive impairments, as well as in cases of physical impairments (worse physical condition and mobility and difficulties in performing ADL tasks). Falls were also more noted Table 3. Frequency of falls during the last 12 months and state of health / functional ability $(N\!=\!457)$

Falls in the interview	None [%]	Sporadic [%]	Frequent [%]
Sight		p=0.00001*	
Fully sighted (n=284)	64.4	32.4	3.2
Partially sighted/blind (n=173)	39.3	42.8	17.9
Hearing		p=0.00001*	
Sound of hearing (n=266)	64.3	29.3	6.4
Hard of hearing/deaf (n=191)	41.9	46.1	12.0
Movement		p=0.00001*	
Group I (n=216)	74.5	25.0	0.5
Group II (n=168)	36.3	50.6	13.1
Group III (n=60)	45.0	35.0	20.0
Group IV (n=13)	15.4	46.1	38.4
Cognitive functions		p=0.00001*	
Normal state (n=361)	61.2	33.5	5.3
Suspected dementia (n=94)	30.9	46.8	22.3
Rating the state of health		p=0.0001*	
Good (n=88)	71.6	26.1	2.3
Average (n=235)	60.0	34.9	5.1
Poor (n=134)	35.1	45.5	19.4
ADL functional ability		p=0.00001*	
Able-bodied (n=107)	80.4	18.7	0.9
I-ADL dependent (n=108)	63.9	33.3	2.4
I-ADL and P-ADL dependent (n=242)	39.7	45.4	14.9
Points on the Tinetti scale $(n=219 - only in the rural area)$		p=0.0001*	
<19 points (n=145)	32.4	53.8	13.8
19-25 points (n=37)	59.5	37.8	2.7
>25 points (n=37)	67.6	32.4	0.0

* Chi square Pearson test

amongst those respondents who rated their state of health as worse as well as an impairment of their hearing and sight skills.

As a survey objectifying the level of functional ability, the fall risk rate according to Tinetti was carried out on the group of 219-people from the rural area. The results gained from this test differentiated the respondents with regards to the frequency of noted falls during the interview were statistically significant.

The characteristics of the respondents with frequent falls is presented in *Tab. 4*. Women living in the rural areas with a low score on the Tineetti scale and persons dependent on others for care in self-care activities and rating their vision and general state of health as poor-constituted a large majority. In half of Table 4. Characteristics of older persons reporting frequent falls during the last 12 months (N=40; 8,8% of the whole group studied)

Characteristics	[%]
<19 points on the Tinetti* scale	95.2
I-ADL+P-ADL dependence	90.0
Female gender	85.0
Poor vision	77.5
Poor state of health	65.0
Residing in a rural area	60.0
Suspected dementia	52.5
III/IV movement group according to J. Piotrowski	42.5
Poor living conditions	37.5
Age - 85+	27.5

* N=21 (pertains only to the rural area)

the cases, cognitive dysfunctions and movement impairments were noted.

Discussion

The epidemiological studies conducted amongst the older persons living in the community show that at least 30-40% [4,13,14] of the respondents experience a fall at least once a year. Confirmed higher risk fall factors are: senility (advancement of age), the female gender, cognitive function impairments, as well as polypragmasy, and chronic ailments [15]. Due to the fact that most of these factors are chronic and inter-related, it is common for one person to experience more than one fall.

The frequency of noted falls in the interviews conducted with older persons were similar to other epidemiological studies [13,14,16]. A rise in the number of falls was observed as the age of the respondents increased but was not statistically significant. The study results confirmed, however, that there was a higher frequency amongst women. This is a major problem in women with fractures as a consequences of the intensified osteoporological changes.

Another important factor influencing the number of noted falls was the place of residence – there was a significantly higher number of falls noted in the older persons residing in the rural areas. Why was such a difference noted in the number of falls between the rural and urban areas? One of the possible reasons is perhaps a slightly more advanced age of the respondents interviewed in the rural areas and an objectively worse state of health and functional ability. Both the rural and urban areas differed significantly in the occurrence of the impairments. A substantially higher number of persons residing in the rural areas claimed to have sight and hearing impairments as well as being dependent on others for care in ADL tasks [17].

Two causes of falls have been accepted: the internal (organic) and the external (environmental) [18]. The second could be, for example, an untidy apartment (objects on the floor), rugs that move across the floor easily, a crooked or slippery floor, carpet skirting boards that protrude, stairs and poor lighting. These factors are responsible for over 50% of the falls noted amongst older persons [16]. One of the observed causes for the higher number of falls noted in those respondents living in the rural areas – apart from the health factors – may have been environmental causes (i.e., uneven flooring, poor lighting in the residence, uneven pavements, country roads). It is also worth noting that the respondents from the rural areas rated their living conditions as poorer than those from the urban areas (9.65% in comparison to 0.44% from the urban areas, p < 0.00001).

A majority of the falls are caused by the overlapping of the internal and external factors, and their relative significance in a specific case is dependent on the age, state of health and functional ability of the person who fell. While the persons who experience falls within their residences are most often disabled (i.e. as shown in the prospective results – with a higher risk of death), those who experience falls outside of their residences are most often able-bodied persons and no increase in the risk of death was noted [19]. This duality in the fall factors in older persons can be confirmed by the conclusion stemming from this study that despite the fact of better movement skills and functional abilities of those interviewed in the rural region [17], where the falls noted were higher, as well as the fact that in those persons who experienced frequent falls – barely half had limited movement skills (groups III/IV according to J. Piotrowski).

The programs that are to help prevent falls in older persons should encompass screening of the persons at risk, and then an intervention aimed both at the internal and the external fall factors [20]. This type of intervention would decrease the risk of subsequent falls significantly as well as limit the negative effects of these events on the physical conditions of older persons, if they should arise [21]. An adequate pharmacotherapy needs to be coordinated [22], an instructional course on how to prevent falls needs to be conducted, the elimination of all of the environmental factors that can be eliminated should be carried out, and a program of appropriate exercises needs to be implemented [23,24]. The significance of the full geriatric evaluation in older patients hospitalized as a result of a femoral fracture as well as a subsequent intervention aimed towards eliminating the risk factors should be underlined [25]. These tests have shown that a useful tool helping to identify persons with a greater fall factor can be the fall risk factor test according to Tinetti.

Conclusions

1. The study confirmed the large prevalence of falls in older persons living in the community, outside of health care institutions.

2. The factors connected with a higher frequency of the falls in the examined groups were: living in rural areas, the female gender, and a worse mental and physical state of the respondents.

3. The fall risk factor test according to Tinetti constitutes a helpful tool in identifying of persons with a greater fall risk.

Acknowledgement

This paper was prepared within the framework of the KBN 4-01752/2003 research project.

References

1. Isaacs B. The challenge of geriatric medicine. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1992.

2. Kingma J, Ten Duis HJ. Severity of injuries due to accidental fall across the life span: a retrospective hospital-based study. Percept Mot Skills, 2000; 90(1): 62-72.

3. Stel VS, Smit JH, Pluijm SM, Lips P. Consequences of falling in older men and women and risk factors for health service use and functional decline. Age Aging, 2004; 33 (1): 58-65.

4. Fuller GF. Falls in the elderly. Am Fam Physician, 2000; 61(7): 2159-68, 2173-4.

5. Wojszel ZB, Bień B, Polityńska B. Functional assessment of the elderly with the EASY-Care questionnaire. Pol Merk Lek, 1999; 6(33): 167-70.

6. Piotrowski J. The place of older people in the family and in the society. Warszawa: PWN; 1973.

7. Katzman R, Aronson M, Fuld P. Development of dementing illness in 80-year-old volunteer cohort. Ann Neurol, 1989; 25: 317-24.

 Yesavage JA. Geriatric Depression Scale. Psychopharmacol Bull, 1988; 24: 709-10.

9. Tinetti ME. Performance-oriented assessment of mobility problems on elderly patients. J Am Geriatr Soc, 1986; 34: 119-26.

 Stanisz A. An approachable statistics course based on the STA-TISTICA PL program. Vol. 1 and 2. Kraków: StatSoft Polska; 2001.

11. Wojszel ZB, Bień B. The giants of geriatrics as the cause of disability in the older population: 1. Research Methodology. Immobility. Gerontol Pol, 2001; 9(2): 32-8.

 Bień B, Wojszel ZB, Wilmańska J, Sienkiewicz J. Old age under protection. Family carers of disabled older people in Poland. Comparative study of urban and rural environment. Kraków: Oficyna Wydawnicza TEXT; 2001. 13. Prudham D, Grimley Evans J. Factors associated with falls in the elderly: a community study. Age Aging, 1981; 10: 141-6.

14. Campbell AJ, Reinken J, Allan BC, Martinez GS. Falls in old age: a study of frequency and related clinical factors. Age Aging, 1981; 10: 264-70.

15. Biderman A, Cwikel J, Fried AV, Galinsky D. Depression and falls among community dwelling elderly people: a search for common risk factors. J Epidemiol Community Health, 2002; 56 (8): 631-6.

16. Niino N, Tsuzuku S, Ando F, Shinokata H. Frequencies and circumstances of falls in the National Institute for Longevity Sciences, Longitudinal Study on Aging (NILS-LSA). J Epidemiol, 2000; 10(1): 90-4.

17. Wojszel ZB, Bień B. The prevalence of geriatric giants in the older population – a challenge for the general health care sector. Przegl Lek, 2002; 59(4-5): 216-21.

18. Maki BE, Fernie GR. Accidents: Falls. In: Birren JE, editor in chief. Encyclopedia of Gerontology. 1st ed. San Diego: Academic Press; 1996, Vol.1, p. 11-18.

19. Grimley Evans J. After the fall: consequences and implications of falls by old people. In: Vellas B, Toupet M, Rubenstein L, Albarede JL, Christen Y, editors. Falls, balance and gait disorders in the elderly. Paris: Elsevier; 1992, p. 39-53.

20. Gillespide LD, Gillespide WJ, Cumming R. Interventions for preventing falls in the elderly. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2000, 2: CD000340.

21. Close J, Ellis M, Hooper R, Glucksman E, Jackson S, Swift C. Prevention of falls in the elderly trial (PROFET): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet, 1999; 353(9147): 93-7.

22. Blain H, Blain A, Trechot P, Jeandel C. The role of drugs in falls in the elderly. Epidemiologic aspects. Presse Med, 2000; 2912: 673-80.

23. Tinetti ME, Baker DI, McAvay G, Claus EB, Garrett P, Gottschalk M, Koch ML, Trainor K, Horwitz RI. A multifactorial intervention to reduce the risk of falling among elderly people living in the community. N Engl J Med., 1994; 331: 821-7.

24. Steinberg M, Cartwright C, Peel N, Williams G. A sustainable programme to prevent falls and near falls in community dwelling older people: results of a randomised trial. J Epidemiol Community Health, 2000; 54(3): 227-32.

25. Staeger P, Burnand B, Santos-Eggimann B. Prevention of recurrent hip fracture. Age Aging, 2000; 12(1): 13-21.

Vascularization of the penis of a man

Okolokulak E, Volchkevich D

The Human Anatomy Department, Grodno State Medical University, Grodno, Belarus

Abstract

Purpose: The study of the features of the blood supply of a penis of the man.

Material and methods: Macromicropreparation, angiography, corrosion method, morphometry, statistical method.

Results: The penis has three venous collector-executing outflow of blood. First of them is submitted surface dorsal vein, which is shaped from small-sized venous vessels of skin, subcutaneous fat and surface fascia of penis. The beginning deep dorsal vein, which will derivate second venous collector, gives veniplex of head of the penis. The spongy veins outstanding as third venous collector, reach the bulb of penis, where they receive small-sized bulbar vein. The arterial blood supply of penis happens at the expense of external and internal pudendal arteries. The external pudendal artery starts from an internal wall of femoral artery on 2.5-2.7 cm below inguinal ligament. In some cases (8%) the artery starts by two trunks - forward and back. The internal pudendal artery is main source of blood supply of penis of the man. It removes from forward trunk of internal iliac artery independently in 50% of cases. In remaining cases it or removes from this artery by one trunk with lower gluteal (36%), common trunk with the upper and lower gluteal arteries (4%), or with upper gluteal (8%), or with obturator artery (2%). Besides in the arterial blood supply of penis take part bulbar, urethral, dorsal and deep arteries of penis.

ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE: Okolokulak E The Human Anatomy Department Grodno State Medical University 230015, Republic of Belarus, Grodno, Gorkogo str. 80 Tel: +375 0152-72-13-78 +375 0152-72-38-06 e-mail: donn@newmail.ru, dimav@tut.by

Received 10.09.2003 Accepted 25.05.2004

Conclusions: The penis receives blood from external and internal pudendal arteries, which are very variable. The venous blood of the penis flows off in three types of veins.

Key words: penis, veins of penis, arteries of penis, erectile dysfunction.

Introduction

The development of the medical technology has deepened the knowledge of organic violations of gears of erection. It was straightened out, that more than 50% from them cause vascular disorders [1-4]. It has given a particular push to more detailed learning extra- and intraorgans vessels of the penis. At the same time, the problems of vascularization and relationships of blood vessels of the penis have been investigated not enough, and in number of cases the results of the researches are contradictory [5-8].

The purpose of the research is to study of the arteries and veins of the penis of a man.

Material and methods

As the materials for the research penises from 160 corpses of men aged from 17 to 74 that had died unexpectedly were used. Methods of the research are:

1. Cavernozometry

According to Wespes E [9], infusion cavernozometry, which use in clinic, maybe exploit on the corpse not later than 24 hours from the moment of death. It is accepted to consider 150-200 ml/min as conditional norm of infusion cavernozometry in this case, more than 200 ml/min and absence of artificial erection as pathology of venous outflow. Therefore, with the purpose of building the artificial erection each corpse was

exposed cavernozometry for definition of functioning of venous outflow from the penis. The nature of the method consists in the following. One of cavernous bodies in range of prepuce is punctured by a needle with the diameter of foramen of 0.8 mm, which with the help of polychlorvynil tube paired to the device of artificial circulation and pot with solution. Perfusion within 3-5 minutes was carried out by warm (37°C) normal saline solution in the following parameters: 1) 150 ml/min; 2) 200 ml/min; 3) more than 200 ml/min. The first and second parameters were accepted for conditional norm, and more than 200 ml/min or absence of artificial erection spoke about infringement of venous hemodynamics of penis.

2. Macromicropreparation

With the purpose of specification of some topographical features and simplification of the subsequent preparing of the fine branches the filling of the veins of the penis (after preliminary erasion from the organ of the residual blood with the help of the lavage by the normal saline solution) with the solution of leaden bleached on monomer "Etakril" in the ratio 1:5 with addition 2 parts of polymer was carried out. Injection mass was introduced backward through the deep dorsal vein of the penis by access from the perineum under pressure of 50 mmHg. Then penis was exposed to level-by-level preparing under binocular supraforehead magnifier.

The received data were recorded in the protocols, where the some variants of the arteries and veins of the penis were described; their sketches and photographing were carried out.

3. Roentgen angiography

For reception of roentgenograms of vessels of the penis was used roentgen contrast mass of the following structure: a) leaden suric 30%, zinc bleached 15%, rest turpentine; b) leaden bleached 40%, rest turpentine. The injection of veins of the penis was carried out as follows. In a position of the corpse on a back with bent in patellar and hip joints and divorced femurs, access to deep dorsal vein of the penis carries out by the semicircular cut with the establishment at ischial tuber and apex at root of the scrotum. The deep dorsal vein of the penis excretes in the triangle formed by superficial transversal muscle of the perineum, the bulbo-spongy and ischial-cavernous muscles. This vein, having removed by Farabef's hook the spongiform body of the penis, take on the forceps and the forward wall dissect transversally by scissors. Then through the cut introduce the subclavial catheter of the diameter of the foramen 0.3 sm and advance it against the stop with venous valve, which, as a rule, settles down at the level of the basis of the organ. Through the catheter the metal explorer of the diameter 0.2 cm advance and blast the valve. Then remove explorer and the special device attach to the catheter, allowing to supervise pressure of the introduced contrast agent, which freely fills in all veins of the penis, due to presence of anastomoses between superficial both deep dorsal, and spongiform veins. Thus complete architectonic of the veins of the penis turns out without contrasting of the cavernous bodies, dui to the perforate veins are submitted as the turned funnel, that interferes to hit of contrast in the cavernous bodies.

4. Morphometry

After anatomical preparation and the performances of roentgenography with the help of MBS-2 measured the diameter of dorsal veins (at the basis of the organ), circumflex ones (at the place of run them in deep dorsal vein), spongiform veins (at the level of the bulbus of the penis), veins of the retroglandular plexus (at the level of their coalescence). The detailed study of topographo-anatomical features of the internal pudendal artery and its branches was carried out: their position both mutual relation with veins and nerves, length and diameter on different departments, depth of the lying, definition of the projection of the internal pudendal artery in relation to anatomical orienteer of the perineum. In each age-grade the vessels were exposed to the morphometry: length and diameter, as the basic parameters capacitor and bandwidth of veins; depth of the wall and shells, amounting it.

5. Histological method

For study of inner structures of the vascular canals of the penis the tissue specimens on the standard procedure were produced. For this purpose at the level of the head, cervix, middle third of body and the basis of the organ were cut out slices by depth of 10 mm. The received fields of the penis were fixed in 10% solution of neutral Formalin. After flush in water and the deaquations in alcohol of growing concentration were filled in paraffin. Sections by depth of 5 micron from paraffin trochleas prepared on the microtome. The microstructure of the wall of vessels studied with use of histological procedures: coloring of paraffin sections by hematoxylin – eosin, by van Gizon.

6. Statistical method

All data are subjected to statistical processing. Thus average arithmetic size, average square deflection, mean error average arithmetic, and coefficient of variation were calculated. The specified statistical parameters are received on the computer with the help of the program "Statistica 5.5". Reliability of difference between separate bunches determined with the help of criterion T. Under the Student's tables the probability (P) of reliability of differences of compared sizes estimated. For the minimal probability of differences was accepted p < 0.05.

All anatomical terms are given under the International nomenclature.

Results

The analysis of the received results gives the basis to state the number of situations, not enough illustrated and explained in the literature. A penis has three venous collector-executing outflow of blood. The first of them is submitted by superficial dorsal vein, which is formed from small-sized venous vessels of skin, subcutaneous fat and superficial fascia of penis. One (36.5%) or two (63.5%) trunks can submit it. If the superficial dorsal vein is submitted by one trunk, it is located on the dorsum penis, if it consists of two trunks, then they lie on upper-lateral area of the organ. Placing between superficial and deep fascias of the organ, the superficial dorsal vein irrespective of the quantity of trunks, reaches for the basis of the penis, then turns



externally, and in the field of hypodermic slot of the femur runs accordingly into the left or dextral large hypodermic vein of the femur. At presence of one trunk, the superficial dorsal vein is a more often (82.9%) run into the left large hypodermic vein of the femur. In 16.9% of cases the superficial dorsal vein is poured in hypodermic veins of the abdominal wall (*Fig. 1*).

The beginning deep dorsal vein, which is the derivate of the second venous collector, gives the head of penis veniplex. Divided by connective tissues trabecules, veins of the head of the penis, which on shears imitate cells of cavernous tissue, sequentially merge from small-sized in larger and leave from under crown on the back of the organ. These trunks also shape the head of penis veniplex, which lies between deep fascia of the penis and white of cavernous bodies. The quantity of the venous trunks can vary from two up to seven. The average diameter of the veins of this veniplex is 1.87 ± 0.01 mm. These venous trunks merge among themselves and form the deep dorsal vein (Fig. 2). It represents rather large vessel with the diameter of 4-5 mm with thick walls, which are densely fixed to white of cavernous bodies. Not far from the basis the deep dorsal vein has the valve opening proximally, and for the basis of the doors of the valve the thickening of the walls of the vein is scored at the expense of the growth of the muscular coat. The deep dorsal vein in some cases (28.2%) can be divided into two trunks with the average diameter of 2.69 ± 0.14 mm, from them at a level of mean third of penis (81.05%) or for the basis (18.95%). According to our data, in the deep dorsal vein, in it distal and middle third, the

circumflex veins, which carry blood from cavernous bodies, run. There is an anastomosis between the superficial dorsal and the deep dorsal veins in the area of the prepuce in 87.6% of cases. (Fig. 3). It was shown, that the circumflex veins with the average diameter of 1.65 ± 0.06 mm in the majority cases (96.2%) are shaped of junction of two trunks: the perforation vein of the cavernous body and the vein leaving the spongy body in area of the urethral sulcus. In 3.8% of cases the circumflex veins are direct prolongation by one only perforation vein passing through a dense white. As the result of the carried out research, we detect in 19.86% of cases the circumflex vein with the average diameter of 1.75 ± 0.01 mm, which was shaped in the field of mean third of cavernous body, placing on lateral area of penis, and run in deep dorsal vein at the basis of the organ, i.e. behind of venous valve. On our material in the majority cases (80,14%) the circumflex veins run into the deep dorsal vein in its distal and middle third in numbers from four up to eight pairs. Besides it is necessary to note, that at the left circumflex veins runs a little bit more, than on the right (p > 0.01). Having accepted in itself circumflex veins the deep dorsal vein reaches a place of divergence of cavernous bodies on two pinches and further passes in interval between arcuate ligament of pubis and transversal ligament of perineum in the cavity of small basin, where runs into prostate veniplex. At presence of two trunks, they run into prostate veniplex independently.

We, having carried out the research of the venous channel of the penis of 160 corpses [10], in one of them we have not found



deep veins of the organ. According to it we consider that the deep veins of the penis as real anatomical object in the norm are absent. The rather low efficiency of the method of surgical correction of vascular impotency of venous genesis offered the Brazilian scientists bears also to it [11]. They assert, that the deep veins of the organ act from a proximal part of cavernous bodies at once after place of their bifurcation, and the nature of their operation consists that the cavernous bodies in their proximal part, i.e. pinch of penis dressed completely.

The spongy veins execute the venous outflow from a like body. As a rule, it is a pair veins (93.7%) with the average diameter of 0.87 ± 0.01 mm located on the lateral area of the spongy body under the deep fascia of the penis. They are formed from small-sized venous vessels leaving in the area of urethral sulcus. The spongy veins outstanding as third venous collector, reach the bulb of the penis, where they receive small-sized bulbar veins. Then pass the interval between the arcuate ligament of the pubis and the transversal ligament of the perineum and run into the prostate veniplex (88%). In some cases, (12%) they run into the deep dorsal vein in the field of the perineum.

The arterial blood supply of the penis takes place at the expense of external and internal pudendal arteries [12]. The external pudendal artery starts from the internal wall of the femoral artery 2.5-2.7 cm below the inguinal ligament. In some cases (8%) the artery starts by two trunks – forward and back. The diameter of the initial department of the external pudendal artery or its forward trunk varies from 1.0 up to 2.1 mm. The

external pudendal artery, and in the case of it the forward branch division, goes ahead to the femoral vein below the places of locking in last of large hypodermic vein of the femur. In the region of the hypodermic slot of the femur, the artery perforate the loosened site of the broad fascia of femur also passes in hypodermic fat, being routed in tracking of the similar vein to the upper edge of the body of the pubic bone. At level of the pudendal artery returns last a branch with average diameter of 0.4 ± 0.01 mm to a skin of the scrotum. The external pudendal artery with average diameter of 0.95 ± 0.02 mm goes to the basis of penis, where it turns under a corner in the party of the head of the penis and is located above the deep fascia of the organ. It is necessary to note, that the indicated branch of the external pudendal artery goes parallel dorsal artery of the penis also passes from it to the left apart 0.25 ± 0.01 mm, and on the right -0.2 ± 0.01 mm. Thus, the branch of the dextral external artery intersects the dextral dorsal artery at the level of mean third of body and is located internal from it. At the same time, as a branch of the left external pudendal artery, which reaches for the left dorsal artery, in our material never intersected her and is situated external that matters at operations on arteries of penis. The diameter of final department of the external pudendal artery on the average makes 0.68 ± 0.02 mm. The back of the trunk of the external pudendal artery, whose average diameter makes 0.8 ± 0.01 mm, as against the upper trunk places behind the femoral vein and at once breaks up to small-sized veins in a skin of scrotum. It is necessary to note the fact, that the


dextral external pudendal artery in its proximal 2/3 always has the main type of the constitution, in too time as the left external pudendal artery in 12,5% of cases has loose the type, when after waste from femoral artery it is divided into small-sized branches going to penis, to scrotum, to skin of the femur and the forward abdominal wall.

The internal pudendal artery is the main source of the blood supply of the penis of a man [12,13]. It moves from the forward trunk of the internal iliac artery independently in 50% of cases. In other cases it either moves from this artery by one trunk (Fig. 4) with lower gluteal (36%), common trunk with the upper and lower gluteal arteries (4%), or with upper gluteal (8%), or with obturator artery (2%). The internal pudendal artery with average diameter of 3.6 ± 0.02 mm leaves the cavity of a small basin through the infrapiriform opening. Then bends the ischial spine and through the small sciatic foramen catches in the cavity of ischiorectal fossa. According our data, the internal pudendal vessels and the accompanying nerve are situated on the lateral wall of the ischiorectal fossa. In this place, they are concluded in special fascial shell formative pudendal channel. The fascial shell accretes with the bottom of the obturator fascia. Being spread upwards, it accretes with the lower fascia of the pelvic diaphragm and, being spread downwards, passes on the falculate process of ischio-tuberal ligament. In 100% of cases, the internal pudendal artery has a turnpike - a free type of constitution. The overall length makes it from infrapiriform opening before branching 94.3 ± 0.03 mm. Back or ischiorectal

department of the internal pudendal artery with the average diameter of 3.3 ± 0.03 mm deposits on depth from the top of the tuber of the ischium 66.4 ± 0.02 mm. The forward or the genitourinary department of the internal pudendal artery on caliber is a little bit less 2.8 (0.01 mm) places on depth 63.2 ± 0.04 mm from the top of the tuber of the ischium. The lower rectal artery with the average diameter of 1.58 ± 0.02 mm and the length of 37.8 ± 0.03 mm starts from the internal pudendal artery at a level of ischial tuber. The artery of the perineum with the average diameter of 1.2 ± 0.01 mm and the length of 1.7 ± 0.02 mm removes a little bit below. After deriving the artery of the perineum the internal pudendal artery has a title of artery of penis; it is posed in horizontal plane between pelvic and back department of the genitourinary diaphragm, then at a level of the bulb of the penis, perforate the genitourinary diaphragm is returned by two branches: bulbar and urethral arteries. The bulbar arteries with the average diameter of 1.6 ± 0.02 mm enter the bulb of the penis. Here they return reflexive branches, blood supply the given department of the penis, and, gradually made by thin, follow forward in spongy body and in mean third they are bound with branches of urethral arteries. Urethral artery with the average diameter of 1.73 ± 0.03 mm removes from artery of the penis 0.5 cm distal from bulb. They in pour into spongy body at the place of connection it with the cavernous bodies and pass through the spongy body in longitudinal direction, returning on the stretch short branches in its material, and it's bound with branches dorsal arteries of the penis.

The arteries of the penis with the average diameter of 2.3 ± 0.03 mm after about passage of it bulbar and urethral arteries under pubic symphysis are divided into the final branches: deep and dorsal arteries of the penis. The dorsal artery with the average diameter of 1.9 ± 0.02 mm takes the lateral position on the inferior surface of the deep transversal muscle of the perineum. The initial department of the dorsal artery of the penis is covered with the lower fascia of the genitourinary diaphragm. For forward boundary of the genitourinary triangle artery is covered with a tendon of ischiocavernous muscle, which in place of transition of the artery on the dorsum penis is fixed strongly by vessel to the inferior surface of the pubic bone and to the ligament, executing the pubic corner. Dextral and left dorsal arteries are located under deep fascia of the penis on the dorsum of penis. At the initial department of the organ the arteries run parallel to the dorsal vein and lateral from them place dorsal nerves. In forward third of body of penis dorsal arteries displace on inferiolateral surface of cavernous bodies, i.e. dorsal nerves will lie here from the medial party. In a place of decussating, the dorsal artery places superficially from dorsal nerve. From dorsal arteries 5-6 pairs of the circumflex arteries with the average diameter of 1.1 ± 0.03 mm starts. They sequentially go out cavernous bodies of the penis and on lower - lateral area they perforate dense white. In more thickly cavernous tissue they are bound with branches of the deep arteries of the organ. Besides it is necessary to note, that up to perforation of white dorsal arteries anastomose also with urethral arteries. Both dorsal arteries, having entered in the head of the penis, decrease in diameter and, incorporating among themselves and final bifurcations of the deep and urethral arteries, will derivate extensive anastomosis, from which in various directions miss are numerous divided branches. Incorporating among themselves for the type of arcade, they will derivate a peculiar arterial framework. The deep arteries with the average diameter of 1.83 ± 0.02 mm enter penis in the field of the medial surfaces of its pinches. In cavernous body the deep artery goes in longitudinal direction, taking position is closer to the dividing wall. On all stretch from it the numerous cochlear arteries move, which quantity gradually decreases in the direction of the head. In distal and mean third of the organ, the deep arteries well to are bound among themselves. In same area arteriolo-venular shunts between branches of the deep artery and dorsal vein of the penis exist. The main trunk of the deep artery, as a rule, in a mean third has sphincters, which represent the thickening of muscular coat of wall of the artery.

In findings of investigation is established, that the venous outflow from the penis is realizes on three veins: the superficial dorsal, the deep dorsal and the spongy vein. The arterial blood supply of the penis take place at the expense of external pudendal arteries, bulbar, urethral, dorsal and deep arteries of the penis. The head of the penis represents the system of the anastomosis between urethral, dorsal and deep arteries of the organ. The constitution of the circulatory channel of the penis has a number of features, which must be taken into account to realize the surgical correction of the erectile vascular impotency.

Discussion

The given research is dedicated to analysis of variant anatomy of the vascular channel of the penis.

Our research demonstrates, that though the intraorgan arterial channel of the penis is partitioned on different departments having its own morphological features, functionally it is the unified system, as all intraorgan arteries are wide anastomoses among themselves. Apart from numerous anastomoses, between same name arteries of both sides the following constant intersystem anastomoses connecting different arteries are present:

- 1) Arterial arch of the head of the penis, where dorsal, deep and urethral arteries of both sides anastomose;
- Arterial plexus of the urethral sulcus, in formation which the branches of the dorsal, deep and urethral arteries participate;
- Anastomosis between dorsal and deep arteries in the tissues of the cavernous bodies itself.

Therefore confirmations of some researchers that "urethral arteries vascularise only bulbus of the penis [14], or that the dorsal arteries vascularise head of the organ [11], or that the main source of influx of the arterial blood in cavernous bodies are the deep arteries" [10] are not absolutely precise. According our data, all three arteries (dorsal, deep and urethral) almost equally participate in the blood supply of the penis. The dorsal arteries as well as deep execute of influx of the blood in cavernous bodies through the spiral arteries, which are vessels of the muscle-elastic type, i.e. with high functional activity. The presence of a longitudinal layer of muscle cells situated between the endothelium and an internal elastic membrane, is that apparatus, with the help of which the lumen of the spiral arteries change. The spiral course of longitudinal muscle cells results that in torsion, to elongate of all system, changes diameter of the lumen and regulates the blood stream. Thus, for valuable influx of the blood in cavernous bodies two pair of arteries should operate.

During research of the venous system of the penis series of features have found which either are not described in the literature, or it is required refinements. The division of the deep dorsal vein on two trunks has direct practical value. As a rule, the surgeon dresses or resects the trunk of the deep dorsal vein, which places in an intercavernous sulcus between dorsal arteries and nerves. If there are two trunks, one of them lies between dorsal arteries, and another places externally from these vessels and during operation is not affected by the surgeon that, apparently, has an effect of correction of the venous outflow.

Divergences with literary data are available also in the attitude of sources, number and basic dislocation of the circumflex veins. The some authors [15] consider that in norm there are two-three pairs of the circumflex veins locating only in distal one third of the penis, and consider as the sign of infringement of the venous hemodynamics their greater number and their other localization. On data of our investigation, it was seen more often four or five pairs of the circumflex veins drain in deep dorsal vein (but not in superficial dorsal vein, as affirm some authors [16]), and on the right them is localized a little bit more, than at the left. We have found the circumflex vein, which drained the blood from the distal parts of cavernous bodies, and ran into deep dorsal vein behind its valve. Description of this vein in the accessible literature we have not met. The ignorance by the surgeon of this fact can have an effect on results of surgical treatment of the erectile dysfunction of the venous genesis at the ligation or resection of the deep dorsal vein.

As it was mentioned above, we affirm, that the deep vein of the penis misses: venous outflow from a most part of organ is carried out by the deep dorsal vein, and the proximal parts of cavernous bodies are drained at the expense of veins of the crura of the penis. But Hodos AB (1963) described the deep vein as the unpaired vessel, which passes from the head up to the root on the dorsal surface of the spongiform body in the urethral sulcus. On a transit the vein forms sine dilatings, from which circumflex veins originate. Series of other authors [16,17] guess, that the blood from the central part of cavernous bodies flows off in the deep vein through short postcavernous veins collecting blood from cavernous spaces and from venules, posed inside of cavernous tissue. The direct outflow of the blood was postulated on the basis of "locked valves" in deep veins in mammals, having osteal basis in the penis and found in experiment. But in cavernous bodies of the penis of the man there is no such structure. Exponential is that documentary any author does not confirm presence of the deep vein of the penis. Therefore should be logical, radiating from function of the penis, that the reinforced inflow is important first of all, at the expense of which penis acquires an erection, and the retarded outflow from cavernous bodies. For this reason, deep dorsal vein is accompanied with two dorsal arteries, but not opposite.

The venous channel of the penis cannot be surveyed as separately taken veins, as it represents a uniform extensive complex of anastomoses. For example, assertion that the spongiform veins realize outflow from the same (spongiform) bodies is a little bit untrue, as due to their anastomosis with circumflex veins, they can be main structures in the drainage of the blood from cavernous bodies. The similar situation is with superficial dorsal veins, which are in most cases connected by means of intervenous anastomosis with deep dorsal vein.

Conclusions

In conclusion, during of investigation it was fixed, that the venous outflow from the penis is carried out on three veins:

superficial dorsal, deep dorsal and spongiform veins. The external pudendal, bulbar, urethral, dorsal and deep arteries of the penis take part in arterial blood supply of this organ. The head of the penis represents system of anastomoses between urethral, dorsal and deep arteries. The structure of the circulatory channel of the penis has series of features, which are necessary for taking into account at performing of surgical correction at an erectile vascular dysfunction.

References

 Andresen R, Wegner HE, Banzer D. Erectile dysfunction due to single vessel failure: diagnosis and surgical treatment. Urol Int, 1998; 60: 181-3.

 Carini U, Manusia F, Cresti PG, Severi S. Incidence of vasculogenic erectile dysfunction in multiple-region atherosclerosis pathology: diagnosis and therapeutic possibilities. Minerva Cardioangiol, 1998; 46: 349-50.

 Chatterjee R, Andrews HO, McGarrigle HH. Cavernosal arterial insufficiency is a major component of erectile dysfunction in some recipients of high-dose chemotherapy/chemo-radiotherapy for haematological malignancies. Bone Marrow Transplant, 2000; 25: 1185-9.

4. Melman A, Gingell JC. The epidemiology and pathophysiology of erectile dysfunction. J Urol, 1999; 161: 5-11.

5. Hauri D. Penile revascularization surgery in erectile dysfunction. Andrologia, 1999; 31: 65-76.

6. Schrader M, Muller M, Knispel H. Revascularization of the corpora cavernosa in ischemia-induced erectile dysfunction. Zentralbl Chir, 2000; 125: 68-73.

7. Sica GS, Sileri P, Riccardelli F. Revascularization of the corpora cavernosa in vasculogenic impotence. Minerva Urol Nefrol, 1999; 51: 129-34.

8. Zumbe J, Drawz G, Wiedemann A. Indications for penile revascularization and long-term results. Andrologia, 1999; 31: 83-7.

9. Wespes E. New treatments for impotence. Rev Med Brux, 1999; 20: 377-9.

10. Okolokulak ES. The morphofunctional changes of human penile blood vessels during the maturity. Folia morphologica, 1999; 58: 187.

11. Puech-Leao P, Glina S, Reichelt A. Venous leakare through the crural enge of corpus cavernosum: diagnosis and treatment. Eur Urol, 1980.

12. Borge MA. Penile arteriography. Tech Urol, 1999; 5: 81-6.

13. Sarteschi LM, Montorsi F, Fabris FM. Cavernous arterial and arteriolar circulation in patients with erectile dysfunction: a power Doppler study. J Urol, 1998; 159: 428-32.

14. Tudoriu T, Bourmer H. The hemodynamics of erection at the level of the penis and its local deterioration. J Urol, 1983; 129: 741-5.

15. Peskircioglu L, Tekin I, Boyvat F. Embolization of the deep dorsal vein for the treatment of erectile impotence due to veno-occlusive dysfunction. J Urol, 2000; 163: 472-5.

16. Basar M, Sargon MF, Basar H. Electron microscopic findings of penile tissues in veno-occlusive dysfunction: is penile biopsy necessary. Int Urol Nephrol, 1998; 30: 331-8.

17. Kayigil O, Ahmed SI, Metin A. Deep dorsal vein arterialization in pure cavernoocclusive dysfunction. Eur Urol, 2000; 37: 345-9.

Index of Authors

A

Åkerlund M 18 Adler G 40 Ambroszkiewicz J 103 Andrzejewska A 85 Antonowicz B 237

B

Błachut K 47 Büchler MW 53 Bachem M 40 Bachórzewska-Gajewska H 93 Bay GH 31 Bednarz W 47 Berny U 209 Bień B 280 Bielecki M 10 Borawski J 151 Borys J 237

С

Chmielewski M 139 Chukov SZ 66 Chyczewska E 246 Citko A 237 Cudowska B 111 Czekalski S 213 Czuczwar SJ 270

D

Dąbrowski A 85 Długosz JW 85 Dobrzycki S 93 Duława J 182 Dubaniewicz A 252

Ε

Ellenrieder V 40

F

Friess H 53

G

Go M 93 Górski J 75 Grabowska SZ 237 Grenda R 178 Gross P 174 Grzegorzewska AE 170, 190, 193 Grzeszczuk A 275 Gugała K 93 Guzik P 219

Н

Herbrig K 174 Hirnle T 61 Hoppe A 252 Hruby Z 166

I

Ihse I 7 Ioskevich NN 222 Iżycki T 246

J

Jaroszewicz W 75 Jeleń M 256 Johar D 31

K

Köninger J 53 Kaczmarski M 98, 111 Kamiński K 93 Kemona A 75 Klatka J 262 Klemarczyk W 103 Korecki J 93 Kotelevets SM 66 Kovalchuk O 246 Kralisz P 93 Kroczak TJ 31 Kułak W 227 Kubiak A 201, 213 Kurpas D 124

L

Laskowska-Klita T 103 Leżańska-Szpera M 265 Lisowska A 162 Lisowski P 61 Los M 31 Luciak M 157

Ł

Łuszczki JJ 270

Μ

Müller M 53 Miot M 190, 193 Małyszko J 197 Małyszko JS 197 Markowski AR 75 McCallum RW 80 Mernova VP 66 Miller-Kasprzak E 201 Mossakowska M 219 Mostovov AN 66 Musiał K 209 Musiał WJ 93, 162 Myśliwiec M 151, 197

Ν

Namiot DB 75 Namiot Z 75, 80 Naumnik B 151 Naumnik W 246 Niemir ZI 201, 213, 219 Nowak A 213 Nowak K 85 Nowicki M 145

0

Okolokulak E 285 Olejniczak P 201, 213

P

Panek B 246 Paradowski L 47 Pasechnikov VD 66 Pawlak K 197 Pawlak S 61 Pekiński W 262 Polak-Jonkisz D 209 Polcyn-Adamczak M 201 Polyakova MB 66 Prokopczuk P 93 Prokopowicz D 275

R

Remuzzi G 116 Rogowski F 237 Rogowski M 262 Roth JC 31 Ruggenenti P 116 Rutkowski B 139 Rybakowski JK 265 Rydzewska-Rosołowska A 151 Rydzewski A 135

S

Samborski W 265 Sarosiek J 80 Schneiderhan W 40 Siegmund B 22 Sieśkiewicz A 262 Skawrońska M 262 Skowroński J 10 Skowroński R 10 Skrodzka D 93 Skrzydlewska E 197 Sobaniec W 227 Stasiak-Barmuta A 106 Stasiewicz J 75 Steciwko A 124 Stompór T 127 Sułowicz W 127 Szapiel G 61 Szczepańska M 209 Szelachowska J 256 Szklarek M 145 Szprynger K 209

Ś

Świąder MJ 270

Т

Tałałaj J 246 Tomaszewska B 106 Tomaszewski M 185

V

Vdovychenko A 72 Volchkevich D 285

W

Walenczak I 262 Walker JN 31 Wasilewska A 106 Wasilewska J 98 Wieczorowska-Tobis K 219 Wielosz M 270 Wierciński R 106 Wierzchowska-Cioch E 270 Winiecka W 106 Wojszel ZB 280 Wróblewski E 85

Z

Zeitz M 22 Zinchuk VV 222 Zoch-Zwierz W 106 Zwiech R 145 Zwolan A 270 Zwolińska D 209

Ż

Żukowska-Szczechowska E 185

Index of key words

A

activity of authonomic nervous system 93 acute renal failure 145 adhesion molecules 106 albumin dialysis 178 ALTE 98 alternative splicing 201 α -amylase 85 antagonists 18 antioxidant treatment 157 apoptosis 31 aquaporins 170 arteries of penis 285 asymptomatic bacteriuria 182 atherosclerosis 151 atrophy 72

B

bethanechol 80 biochemical markers 237 birch recombinant allergens 111 blockade of 5-HT2 and 5-HT3 receptors 265 blood prooxidant-antioxidant balance 222 brain 227

С

cancer 31, 135 CAP/CIP 190 cardiac surgery 61 cardio-renal protection 116 cardiovascular disease 151 caspases 31 catheters 170 centenarians 219 cerulein acute pancreatitis 85 chemotherapy 246 children 111, 227 children, young adults 209 chromoendoscopy 66 chronic hepatitis B 275 chronic kidney disease 162 chronic pain syndrome 53 chronic pancreatitis 53 chronic renal failure 139, 209 collaboration 124 community dwelling older people 280 constipation 47 continuous hemodialysis-hemodiafiltration 178 COX-2 31 cross allergy 111

D

denervation 10 diabetes 182 diabetes mellitus 53, 185 diabetic nephropathy 185 dialysis 61, 190 dialysis solutions 170 diastolic dysfunction 162 direct neurotization 10 DPPHR 53 duodenal ulcer 75 duodenogastric reflux 72

E

endothelial cells 201 endothelial progenitor cells 174 endothelins 85 endothelium 151 erectile dysfunction 285 erythropoietin 174 esophageal secretion 80 etiopathogenesis 182 extracellular matrix 40

F

falls 280

fibrates 139 fibromyalgia 265 fibrosis 40 fracture healing 237

G

gastric acid 75 gastric cancer 66 gastrin 66 gastroesophageal reflux disease 93, 98 general practitioner 124 glomerulonephritis 201, 213 glomerulonephritis therapy 166

Η

heart diseases 61 heart failure 162 Helicobacter pylori 72 hemodialysis 145, 193 Her2/neu 256 histamine 80 histology 85 hyaluronan 275 hypothermia 270

I

ICTP – C-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen 237 IgA nephropathy 106 immunoadsorption 127 immunodeficiency 209 inflammation 31, 72 inflammatory bowel disease 22 interleukin-18 (IL-18) 246 intestinal metaplasia 72 ischemic heart disease 93

Κ

Ki-67 256

kidney biopsy 185 kidney disease 197 kidney diseases 127 kidney function 219

L

laminin 256 lamivudine 275 laryngeal cancer 262 LDL-apheresis 127 leptin 103 lipase 85 lipid disturbances 139 lipids 103 loss of heterozygosity 262 LY 300164 270 lymphocyte subpopulations 106

Μ

maintaining the glomerular architecture 201 maldigestion 53 MARS 178 mathematical formulas 219 mirtazapine 265 monocytes 252 motor end plates 10 mucosa 22 multidisciplinary care 135 muscle reinnervation 10

Ν

NBT test 252 nephrologist 124, 135 nerve-muscle pedicle 10 neuromuscular pedicle 10 non-diabetic chronic nephropathies 116 non-diabetic nephropathy 185 non-invasive screening 66 non-small cell lung cancer 256 non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) 246

Ο

obliterating atherosclerosis 222 osteoprotegrin 190, 193 osteoprotegrin ligand 190 oxidative stress 157 oxytocin 18

P

pancreas 40 pancreatic stellate cells 40 parathormone 190, 193 penis 285 pentagastrin 80 pepsinogen 66 peritoneal dialysis 193 peritoneal membrane 170 phenobarbital 270 PICP - C-terminal propeptide of type I procollagen 237 PIIINP - N-terminal propeptide of type III procollagen 237 plasmapheresis 127 plasticity 227 platelet-derived growth factor-A chain 201 platelet-endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 213 polysomnography 98 postoperative radiotherapy 256 prepubertal children 103 primary and secondary glomerulopathies 166 protein Z 197

R

receptors 18 renal failure 157 renal insufficiency 61 renal replacement therapy 145 renal transplantation 127 reperfusion-reoxygenation injury 222 risk factors 182

S

salivary bicarbonate 75 SIDS 98 sleep apnea 98 small cell lung cancer (SCLC) 246 soluble adhesion molecules 209 soluble interleukin-2 receptor (sIL-2R) 246 spectral HRV analysis 93 stains 139 surgical treatment 47 systolic dysfunction 162

T

temperature monitoring 270 TGF β 40 therapy 22 thrombomodulin 213 thrombosis 151 trypsin 85 tuberculosis 252

U

uremia 151 urinary tract infection 182

V

valproate 270 vascular endothelial growth factor 174 vasopressin 18 vegetarian diet 103 veins of penis 285 vitamin K 197 von Willebrand factor 213



Instructions for Authors

Scope

Roczniki Akademii Medycznej w Białymstoku (Annales Academiae Medicae Bialostocensis) is an international, scientific journal, indexed in Index Medicus/Medline, Chemical Abstracts and Index Copernicus, that publishes full-length original articles on live science, preclinical and clinical medicine and related disciplines, current review articles, reports on current research, case studies and special reports.

Roczniki Akademii Medycznej w Białymstoku is issued once a year in printed form, and in electronic form at http://www.roczniki-amb.com

Editorial Policy and General Information

Submission of Manuscripts

Three copies of the manuscript (in English), including the electronic file on floppy disk should be submitted to: Jacek Niklinski, MD, Editor-in-Chief, Editorial Office, Medical University of Bialystok, ul. Kilinskiego 1, 15-089 Bialystok, Poland (e-Mail: niklinsj@amb.edu.pl)

The manuscript must be accompanied by a written statement of corresponding author that no similar paper has been or will be submitted for publication elsewhere as well as all authors listed on a manuscript have agreed to its submission.

Upon acceptance of the manuscript, the author(s) will be asked to transfer the copyright to the publisher.

Review Process

All submitted manuscripts are subject to review by independent experts for scientific evaluation. When a decision is reached, a decision letter will be sent to the authors, including the comments of the referee(s).

Conflict of Interest

Authors are requested to provide a statement concerning any commercial associations or patent licenses that might result in a conflict of interest with the work presented in the submitted paper. This may be placed in the Acknowledgements sections.

Permissions

Materials copied from other sources must be accompanied by a written statement from both the author and publisher giving permission to *Roczniki Akademii Medycznej w Białymstoku* (Annales Academiae Medicae Bialostocensis) for reproduction. It is the author's responsibility to ensure that such permissions are obtained.

Preparation of Manuscripts

Articles should be written in English (either British or American spelling).

The format of the research article should be as follows:

Title page, includes the title, full names of authors and their affiliations, corresponding author contact information (address, fax, e-mail).

Abstract page and key words. Abstract, of no more than 250 words should be provided on a separate page, organized in structural form, and should consists of four paragraphs: Purpose, Material/Methods, Results, Conclusions. Key words (3-6) or short phrases should be added to the bottom of the abstract page. Use terms from the Medical Subject Headings list from Index Medicus.

Text should be arranged in the following manner: Introduction, Material and Methods, Results, Discussion, Acknowledgments, References

References should be numbered and listed subsequently as they are cited. All authors should be listed. The references should be cited in the text as numbers in square brackets.

Examples:

1. Harbour JW, Lai SL, Whang-Peng J, Gazdar AF, Minna JD, Kaye FJ. Abnormalities in structure and expression of the human retinoblastoma gene in SCLC. Science, 1988; 241: 353-7.

2. Niklinski J, Claassen G, Meyers C, Gregory MA, Allegra CJ, Kaye FJ, Hann SR, Zajac-Kaye M. Disruption of Myc-tubulin interaction by hyperphosphorylation of c-Myc during mitosis or by constitutive hyperphosphorylation of mutant c-Myc in Burkitt's lymphoma. Mol Cell Biol 2000, 20, 5276-84.

3. DeVita VTJ., Hellman S, Rosenberg SA. Cancer: Principles and Practice of Oncology. 4th ed. Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott Co.; 1993.

4. Norman IJ, Redfern SJ, editors. Mental health care for elderly people. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 1996

5. Phillips SJ, Whisnant JR. Hypertension and stroke. In: Laragh JH, Brenner BM, editors. Hypertension: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. 2nd ed. New York: Raven Press; 1995, p. 465-78.

Tables should be typed on separate sheet of paper and provide a title for each. Tables should be numbered in arabic numerals. Vertical rules should be used. The position of each table should be indicated in the margin of the manuscript.

Figures should be submitted as black and white prints on glossy paper and have as much contrast as possible. They should be numbered in Arabic numerals in order of appearance in the text, where they are referred to as *Fig. 1, Fig. 2*, etc. Figure legends with descriptive titles should be provided on separate pages. All color photographs can be reproduced in full color, however the extra costs of color reproduction will be charged to the author(s).

General

Units of measurements. Authors must express measurements in Systeme International (SI) units.

Abbreviation. Except for units of measurement, only standard abbreviations are acceptable



6th Congress of the European Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Association

May 25–28, 2005 Heidelberg, Germany

FIRST ANNOUNCEMENT

Dear Colleagues

It is with particular pleasure to invite you to the 6th Congress of the EHPBA being held in Heidelberg, Germany on May 25–28, 2005. We cordially welcome all distinguished surgeons, medical colleagues, scientists and allied health professionals to join this meeting.

We are proud to bring you this exceptional opportunity, in presenting the finest and most significant new developments in hepato-pancreato-biliary diseases and therapies, to Europe.

This congress aims to promote health sciences, cultivates international contacts and ensure an exciting exchange on onnovative ideas. Apart from scientific issues, you will have the opportunity to meet with colleagues from around the world. Certainly, you will also find time to enjoy the unique charm of our beautiful city of Heidelberg, home to the oldest university in Germany.

Please be sure to reserve these dates in your 2005 annual congress calendar.

Markus W. Buchler, MD	Christoph E. Broelsch, MD
Congress President 2005	EHPBA President
Helmut Friess, MD	Andrea Frilling, MD
Congress Organization	Secretary-Treasurer

Abstract Submission

We encourage everyone to participate in the success of this meeting. Whether or not a EHBPA member, we welcome you to submit an abstract. Online abstract submission will be possible beginning October 15 through November 30, 2004. For more details on abstract submission and categories please visit our web site at:

www.ehpba2005.com